# EMPATHY IN A BROADER CONTEXT: DEVELOPMENT, MECHANISMS, REMEDIATION

EDITED BY: Simon Surguladze and Dessa Bergen-Cico PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychiatry and Frontiers in Psychology







#### Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88963-871-0 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88963-871-0

#### **About Frontiers**

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

#### **Frontiers Journal Series**

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

#### **Dedication to Quality**

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

#### What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

# EMPATHY IN A BROADER CONTEXT: DEVELOPMENT, MECHANISMS, REMEDIATION

Topic Editors: Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom Dessa Bergen-Cico, Syracuse University, United States

**Citation:** Surguladze, S., Bergen-Cico, D., eds. (2020). Empathy in a Broader Context: Development, Mechanisms, Remediation. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88963-871-0

# Table of Contents

05 Editorial: Empathy in a Broader Context: Development, Mechanisms, Remediation

Simon Surguladze and Dessa Bergen-Cico

08 Cognitive and Affective Empathy in Eating Disorders: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis

Jess Kerr-Gaffney, Amy Harrison and Kate Tchanturia

23 Transcultural Adaptation of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI) for Brazil and Portugal

Jorge Sinval, Cristina Queirós, Sonia Pasian and João Marôco

- Empathy at the Heart of Darkness: Empathy Deficits That Bind the Dark
   Triad and Those That Mediate Indirect Relational Aggression
   Nadja Heym, Jennifer Firth, Fraenze Kibowski, Alexander Sumich,
   Vincent Egan and Claire A. J. Bloxsom
- 61 Dissociating Empathy From Perspective-Taking: Evidence From Intra- and Inter-Individual Differences Research Julia Stietz, Emanuel Jauk, Sören Krach and Philipp Kanske
- 69 Effects of Childhood Maltreatment on Social Cognition and Brain Functional Connectivity in Borderline Personality Disorder Patients Xochitl Duque-Alarcón, Ruth Alcalá-Lozano, Jorge J. González-Olvera, Eduardo A. Garza-Villarreal and Francisco Pellicer
- 80 The Heterogeneity of Empathy: Possible Treatment for Anhedonia? Sharee N. Light
- **90** Shared Environment Effects on Children's Emotion Recognition Rotem Schapira, Hillary Anger Elfenbein, Meirav Amichay-Setter, Carolyn Zahn-Waxler and Ariel Knafo-Noam
- 96 The Measurement of Positive Valence Forms of Empathy and Their Relation to Anhedonia and Other Depressive Symptomatology Sharee N. Light, Zachary D. Moran, Carolyn Zahn-Waxler and Richard J. Davidson
- 109 Empathy, Autistic Tendencies, and Systemizing Tendencies—Relationships Between Standard Self-Report Measures

Cornelia Sindermann, Andrew Cooper and Christian Montag

117 Atypical Reward-Driven Modulation of Mimicry-Related Neural Activity in Autism

Janina Neufeld, Chun-Ting Hsu and Bhismadev Chakrabarti

- **125** Enhanced Processing of Painful Emotions in Patients With Borderline Personality Disorder: A Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging Study Vera Flasbeck, Björn Enzi and Martin Brüne
- 135 Do Individuals With Autism Spectrum Disorders Help Other People With Autism Spectrum Disorders? An Investigation of Empathy and Helping Motivation in Adults With Autism Spectrum Disorder

Hidetsugu Komeda, Hirotaka Kosaka, Toru Fujioka, Minyoung Jung and Hidehiko Okazawa

144 Impact of Aging on Empathy: Review of Psychological and Neural Mechanisms

Janelle N. Beadle and Christine E. de la Vega

- **157** Empathy in Females With Autism Spectrum Disorder Sanna Stroth, Lena Paye, Inge Kamp-Becker, Anne-Kathrin Wermter, Sören Krach, Frieder M. Paulus and Laura Müller-Pinzler
- 169 The Neural Basis of Empathy and Empathic Behavior in the Context of Chronic Trauma

Jonathan Levy, Karen Yirmiya, Abraham Goldstein and Ruth Feldman

178 The Feasibility and Efficacy of Social Cognition and Interaction Training for Outpatients With Schizophrenia in Japan: A Multicenter Randomized Clinical Trial

Ayako Kanie, Akiko Kikuchi, Daisuke Haga, Yuki Tanaka, Akina Ishida, Yuko Yorozuya, Yasuhiro Matsuda, Tsubasa Morimoto, Tomoharu Fukuoka, Satoru Takazawa, Kumiko Hagiya, Sachiyo Ozawa, Kazuhiko Iwata, Emi Ikebuchi, Takahiro Nemoto, David L. Roberts and Kazuyuki Nakagome

189 The Relation Between Empathy and Insight in Psychiatric Disorders: Phenomenological, Etiological, and Neuro-Functional Mechanisms

Bérangère Thirioux, Ghina Harika-Germaneau, Nicolas Langbour and Nematollah Jaafari

207 Neural Correlates of Empathy in Boys With Early Onset Conduct Disorder Georg G. von Polier, Ellen Greimel, Kerstin Konrad, Nicola Großheinrich, Gregor Kohls, Timo D. Vloet, Beate Herpertz-Dahlmann and Martin Schulte-Rüther





# Editorial: Empathy in a Broader Context: Development, Mechanisms, Remediation

Simon Surguladze<sup>1\*</sup> and Dessa Bergen-Cico<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology and Neuroscience, King's College London, London, United Kingdom, <sup>2</sup> Public Health Department, Syracuse University, Syracuse, NY, United States

Keywords: empathy, neurobiology of empathy, phenomenology of empathy, positive empathy, empathy and age

Editorial on the Research Topic

#### Empathy in a Broader Context: Development, Mechanisms, Remediation

Empathy has long been a subject of interest of social sciences, starting with the concept of Einfühlung ("in-feeling" or "feeling into") as the human capacity to feel the emotions that the artist or writer had worked to represent (1).

Later on, Theodor Lipps transformed Einfühlung from a concept of aesthetics into a central category of the philosophy of the social and human sciences and postulated that Einfühlung meant the "experience of another human" underpinned by "inner imitation" or instinctive kinaesthetic sensations in the observer as felt by the observed target (2). The word empathy was introduced to English-speaking world by E.B. Titchener (3) who translated Einfühlung by using Greek *em*- ("in") and *pathos*, ("feeling", "suffering", or "pity"). This heralded the beginning of new, psychological research into the phenomenon, followed by operationalising the concepts of empathy thus firmly rooting it in the fields of sociology and psychology.

The empathy is considered as a multifaceted construct encompassing (1) affective empathy, i.e., affective sharing, (2) empathic concern: motivation to caring for another's welfare, and (3) perspective taking or cognitive empathy, the ability to consciously put oneself into the mind of another and understand what that person is thinking or feeling (4). Through the recent advances in neuroscience, researchers have begun to identify possible biological mechanisms of empathy (5) that human beings may share with higher mammals (6).

The papers in this Research Topic present novel neuroscience research in addition to socially diverse research examining skills, psychology, and interpersonal factors that modulate empathy in specific contexts.

Despite more than a century of descriptive research into empathy, the definition, and phenomenology of the empathy are still evolving and inquiry is broadening. One of the interesting lines of inquiry centers on whether or not cognitive and affective empathy are part of the same concept. This question is addressed in a paper in this Research Topic (Stietz et al.) where the authors argue that the aspects of perspective-taking and affective empathy should not be blended into unifying ("umbrella term") concept of empathy; but rather consider as distinct neurobiological and phenomenological processes.

Sindermann et al.'s study lends support to the above notion by demonstrating sexual dimorphism between cognitive and affective empathy. The authors explored the relationship

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited and reviewed by: Sören Krach, University of Lübeck, Germany

\***Correspondence:** Simon Surguladze s.surguladze@gmail.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 08 May 2020 Accepted: 22 May 2020 Published: 12 June 2020

#### Citation:

Surguladze S and Bergen-Cico D (2020) Editorial: Empathy in a Broader Context: Development, Mechanisms, Remediation. Front. Psychiatry 11:529. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00529

5

between various self-report measures of empathy, e.g., Empathy Quotient (EQ) (7), Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI) (8), Autism Spectrum Quotient (AQ) (9), and Systemizing Quotient-Revised (SQ-R) (10) in a large sample of healthy adults. Apart from gender-neutral associations, the study uncovered differential associations between the above measures in females vs. males. In particular, both EQ and IRI measure of Perspective-taking were negatively associated with Autism Spectrum Quotient in female and male participants. However, in females there was a negative correlation between the IRI scales Perspective-Taking and Personal Distress which contrasted with a weakly positive correlation in the male sample.

A hypothesis paper (Thiriou et al.) considers another aspect of relationship between perspective-taking and empathy. The authors present a bold idea of linking cognitive perspectivetaking with emotional/empathic understanding of others' point of view. The authors postulate that this complex association may underlie the insight in people with psychiatric disorders. According to the proposal, affectively experiencing the position of another person about oneself reinforces the insight, i.e., ability to recognise the disorder. This new perspective would certainly warrant an empirical validation.

The Perspective article by Light presents a reconceptualization of empathy concept by emphasizing a possible change in emotional state of the observer that could be of any, e.g., either negative or positive, or even contrasting valence (contrasting empathy). This latter addition could be considered as controversial by empathy researchers who usually conceptualise empathy as an emergence of a matching, rather than contrasting emotion as is the case of, e.g., Schadenfreude (which is not considered as empathetic response). We are looking forward to any comments on this topic by the research community. In the same paper, the author provides their definition of slightly neglected part of empathy, e.g., positive empathy. By positive empathy the author understands our ability to respond to the negative and positive emotion of others with appropriate positive affect. In line with this proposal, another paper (Light et al.) presents a validation of a brief self-report measure of "positive-valence empathy". Apart from excellent psychometric properties, this measure appears to be a significantly better predictor of overall depressive symptomatology than anhedonia.

The study of Heym et al. examined the relationship between Dark Triad traits and distinct facets of empathy in a large sample (301 participant) from two UK University participant pools and *via* general online participation schemes. The authors addressed two main issues: (1) whether impaired empathy represents a common "dark core" binding Machiavellianism, narcissism, and psychopathy, and (2) this core explains associations between the dark traits and indirect relational aggression (IRA). The study results did not support the notion that an unempathic core may underpin all Dark Triade traits. The authors postulated that the Dark Triade traits are best viewed as three independent personality traits, rather than a joint (latent) dyad or triad core, at least in the prediction of these specific empathic deficits and indirect relational aggression. Several papers in this Topic were focused on developmental aspects of empathy.

The review paper by Beadle and de la Vega considered agerelated aspects of empathy. To summarize, across studies, there is little evidence that emotional empathy is lower in older than younger adults. However, older adults tend to show reduced performance and report lower levels of cognitive empathy. The authors also provide for a useful review of studies on neural bases of empathy in aging that showed (counterintuitively) reduced brain activation in older adults to tasks involving *both* cognitive and affective empathy.

Shapira et al.'s study examined genetic and environmental influences on children's emotion recognition, for the first time adding vocal to facial cues of emotion. The authors report shared environmental (rather than genetic) effect on emotion recognition abilities in this cohort.

Kanie et al. report results of social cognition and interaction training (SCIT) in a sample of patients with schizophrenia. SCIT was developed by Penn and colleagues, as a program for social cognitive rehabilitation in schizophrenia (11) The authors reported that the training proved feasible and was well tolerated by patients with schizophrenia in real-world outpatient settings. Statistical analysis showed a significant change in social cognitive outcome measure between the baseline and 3-month interim assessments, and also between the baseline and 6-month endpoint assessments, only in the SCIT but not in treatment as usual (TAU) group. However, the interaction between timepoint and group failed to reach significance, which suggested that the effect of SCIT was no different from that of TAU.

Sinval et al. present the results of a validation study of the Portuguese version of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (12). This version of OLBI is characterised by good internal validity and sex-invariance, therefore providing researchers with a useful free tool to measure burnout in Portuguese-speaking populations. Although, not directly examining empathy, this study gives a helpful reference for empathy researchers who investigate potential associations between empathy and burnout.

This Research Topic includes substantive original research that explores neural correlates of empathy among people with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) borderline personality disorder (BPD), conduct disorder (CD), eating disorders (ED), and posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and comparative neurotypical control populations.

There are three studies that focus specifically on autism spectrum disorder (ASD) examining cognitive empathy, perspective taking, and interpersonal motivations. Findings from Komeda et al. suggest that individuals with ASD empathize with, and are more motivate to help, other people with ASD than neurotypical people. Whereas a study by Neufeld et al. found that, compared to neurotypical controls, the association between reward and mimicry is reduced in people with high autistic traits, and mimicry-related brain responses are less modulated by learned reward value in individuals with autism spectrum disorder. A third ASD study in this issue by Stroth et al. examined females with high functioning ASD and found they are able to share another person's physical or social pain on the neural systems level. However, female participants with ASD also have hypoactivation of the anterior insula when compared to neurotypical female subjects. The measurement of neural correlates provides objective measures and insight into neuro-cognitive empathy among people with ASD.

A study by Gaffney et al. which focused female participants with anorexia nervosa (AN) drew some analogies with ASD. They found lower cognitive empathy and intact affective empathy profiles among female participants with AN that are similar to that found in other psychiatric and neurodevelopmental conditions, such as autism spectrum disorder (ASD). These findings add to the literature characterizing the socio-emotional phenotype in eating disorders.

There are two neuroimaging studies that focused on borderline personality disorder (BPD). A study by Flasbeck et al. found that people with BPD showed less activation in the left supramarginal gyrus when viewing angry facial expressions compared to healthy controls. Flasbeck et al. also found differential activation of the left anterior insula among people with BPD in response to the emotional context of facial expressions. Thus, concluding that empathy for pain becomes selectively enhanced among people with BPD. Ducque-Alarcón et al. used fMRI to examine the influence of child abuse on the etiology and neurobiological substrates of BPD. They found hypoconnectivity between the structures responsible for emotion regulation and social cognitive responses in the frontolimbic circuitry (i.e., amygdala) among the BPD group. They concluded that there were differential levels of neural connectivity associated with the types and levels of abuse people had experienced. Another interesting neuroimaging study focused on neural basis of empathy in children and adolescents with early onset conduct disorder (CD). von Polier

#### REFERENCES

- Vischer R. Über das optishe Formgefül. Ein beitrag zur Aesthetik. Leipzig: Hermann Credner (1873). https://books.google.co.uk/books?id=6JqGQgAAC AAJ&redir\_esc=y
- Lipps T. Einfühlung, innere Nachahmung, und Organempfindungen, Archiv für die gesamte Psychologie. *Heft* (1903) 3(2–3):185–204. http://www. formesth.com/textes\_detail.php?id=41
- Titchener EB. Lectures on the experimental psychology of the thoughtprocesses. The MacMillan Company, New York. *Dial Phil Ment Neuro Sci* (1909) 7(1):25–30.
- Decety J. The neural pathways, development and functions of empathy. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences* (2015) 3:1-6. doi: 10.1016/ j.cobeha.2014.12.001
- Trieu M, Foster AE, Yaseen ZS, Beaubian C, Calati R. Neurobiology of Empathy. In: Foster A, Yaseen Z, editors. *Teaching Empathy in Healthcare*. Springer: Cham (2019).
- de Waal FBM, Preston SD. Mammalian empathy: behavioural manifestations and neural basis. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2017) 18:498–509.
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S. The empathy quotient: an investigation of adults with asperger syndrome or high functioning autism, and normal sex differences. J Autism Dev Disord (2004) 34:163–175.
- Davis MH. Measuring individual differences in empathy: Evidence for a multidimensional approach. J Pers Soc Psychol (1983) 44(1):113–26. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.44.1.113

et al. studied the important role of the amygdala in empathyrelated emotional processing among boys with CD. They noted that diminished amygdala responses and their association with low empathy and high callous unemotional traits suggest a pivotal influence of impaired amygdala processing in early-onset CD with notable deficits in empathic behavior. Their study found elevated response in the medial prefrontal cortex in boys with CD which point towards increased demands on self-referential processing to solve empathy tasks, and more cognitive biased processing strategies required for boys with early-onset CD.

The study by Levy et al. is timely in its focus on mothers exposed to wartime trauma who have posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD). They found that chronic stress takes a toll on the mother's empathic ability and indirectly impacts the neural basis of empathy by disrupting the coherence of both brain and behavior. These findings have important implications for interventions that may not only address PTSD among women but may help address the long term or intergenerational impact of wartime trauma.

In conclusion, we believe that this Research Topic provides for an interesting collection of papers covering a wide variety of emotional, cognitive, and neurobiological processes involved in empathy. We hope this will give the readers useful guidance in their research of this fascinating phenomenon.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

SS conceived the idea of the Research Topic, was involved in editing of submitted manuscripts and writing up the Editorial. DB-C was involved in editing of submitted manuscripts and writing up the Editorial.

- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Skinner R, Martin J, Clubley E. The autism-spectrum quotient (AQ): evidence from asperger syndrome/highfunctioning autism, malesand females, scientists and mathematicians. (2001) 31:5–17.
- Wheelwright S, Baron-Cohen S, Goldenfeld N, Delaney J, Fine D, Smith R, et al. Predicting autism spectrum quotient (AQ) from the systemizing quotient-revised (SQ-R) and empathy quotient (EQ). *Brain Research* (2006) 1079(1):47–56. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.01.012
- Penn DL, Roberts DL, Combs D, Sterne A. The development of the social cognition and interaction training program for schizophrenia spectrum disorders. *Psychiatric Services* (2007) 58:449–451.
- Demerouti E, Bakker AB, Nachreiner F, Schaufeli WB. The job demandsresources model of burnout. J Appl Psychol (2001) 86(3):499–512. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.86.3.499

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Surguladze and Bergen-Cico. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# **Cognitive and Affective Empathy in Eating Disorders: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis**

#### Jess Kerr-Gaffney<sup>1</sup>, Amy Harrison<sup>2,3</sup> and Kate Tchanturia<sup>1,3,4\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Psychological Medicine, Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology, and Neuroscience, King's College London, London, United Kingdom, <sup>2</sup> Department of Psychology and Human Development, University College London, London, United Kingdom, <sup>3</sup> Psychological Medicine Clinical Academic Group, South London and Maudsley NHS Trust, National Eating Disorders Service, London, United Kingdom, <sup>4</sup> Department of Psychology, Ilia State University, Tbilisi, Georgia

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Dessa Bergen-Cico, Syracuse University, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Sarah Louise Mason, University of Cambridge, United Kingdom Leonidas Castro-Camacho, University of Los Andes, Colombia

> \*Correspondence: Kate Tchanturia kate.tchanturia@kcl.ac.uk

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 27 November 2018 Accepted: 12 February 2019 Published: 04 March 2019

#### Citation:

Kerr-Gaffney J, Harrison A and Tchanturia K (2019) Cognitive and Affective Empathy in Eating Disorders: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Front. Psychiatry 10:102. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00102 **Background:** Recent models of eating disorders (EDs) have proposed social and emotional difficulties as key factors in the development and maintenance of the illness. While a number of studies have demonstrated difficulties in theory of mind and emotion recognition, little is known about empathic abilities in those with EDs. Further, few studies have examined the cognitive-affective empathy profile in EDs. The aim of this systematic review and meta-analysis was to provide a synthesis of empathy studies in EDs, and examine whether those with EDs differ from healthy controls (HC) on self-reported total, cognitive, and affective empathy.

**Methods:** Electronic databases were systematically searched for studies using self-report measures of empathy in ED populations. In total, 17 studies were identified, 14 of which could be included in the total empathy meta-analysis. Eight of the 14 studies were included in the cognitive and affective empathy meta-analyses.

**Results:** Meta-analyses showed that while total empathy and affective empathy scores did not differ between those with anorexia nervosa (AN) and HC, those with AN had significantly lower cognitive empathy scores compared to HCs (small effect size). Meta-analyses of Interpersonal Reactivity Index sub-scores revealed that AN had significantly lower Fantasy scores than HC (small effect size), indicating that those with AN have more difficulty in identifying themselves with fictional characters. Only 3 studies examined empathy in those with bulimia nervosa (BN) or binge eating disorder (BED).

**Conclusions:** The lowered cognitive empathy and intact affective empathy profile found in AN is similar to that found in other psychiatric and neurodevelopmental conditions, such as autism spectrum disorder (ASD). These findings add to the literature characterizing the socio-emotional phenotype in EDs. Future research should examine the influence of comorbid psychopathology on empathy in EDs.

Keywords: empathy, eating disorders, anorexia nervosa, autism, self-report, insight

8

# INTRODUCTION

# Rationale

Empathy refers to our ability to understand and identify the mental states of others, as well as our ability to share the feelings of others (1). It is considered a key component of social cognition, cooperation, and prosocial behavior, as it allows us to make sense of and respond appropriately to other people's behavior (2). Empathy can be separated into two major facets. Cognitive empathy refers to the ability to recognize and understand another's mental state (part of theory of mind (ToM) or mentalising) while affective empathy is the ability to share the feelings of others, without any direct emotional stimulation to oneself (3). As an illustrative example, sharing the excitement of a close friend's job offer is fundamentally different from understanding that your friend must be having thoughts and feelings, and what these feelings might be. These two aspects of empathy rely on different brain structures and take different developmental pathways, with affective empathy developing much earlier than cognitive empathy (1).

Differences in empathic abilities have been observed in a number of psychiatric disorders including schizophrenia (4, 5), autism spectrum disorder [ASD; (6, 7)], borderline personality disorder [BPD; (8)], and depression (9). Importantly, far from there being a universal deficit in empathic abilities, research in these psychiatric disorders shows that there is often a difficulty in a specific aspect of empathy, while other empathic abilities remain intact. For example, it has been found that those with ASD have problems with cognitive empathy, but do not differ from neurotypical controls in affective empathy (10). Reduced attention to informative social information may provide one explanation for the problems in cognitive empathy seen in those with ASD. For example, it is reported that individuals with ASD pay less attention to faces, and especially eyes (11), and this is associated with poorer emotion recognition and ToM ability (12-14), as well as lower social competence (15). Similarly, while healthy controls (HCs) show significantly higher levels of cognitive empathy compared to affective empathy, those with BPD show significantly poorer cognitive empathy than HCs, and slightly increased levels of affective empathy (16). In bipolar disorder (BD), this cognitive/affective empathy distinction is further complicated by clinical state. In both manic and depressive phases of illness, there is an impairment in cognitive empathy compared to HCs. However, during the manic phase, affective empathy is significantly higher than in HCs and patients in the depression phase of BD, who did not differ from one another (17). Increased affective empathy in BPD and BD may be related to disturbances in emotion inhibition.

Recent models of eating disorders (EDs) have put forward social and emotional difficulties as key factors in the development and maintenance of the illness (18, 19). However, relatively little is known about the specific empathy profile in those with EDs. Based on longitudinal research in a community sample from Sweden, Gillberg et al. published a number of papers reporting a subgroup of AN patients with "empathy disorders" those that had severe problems in social understanding and communication, consistent with ASD (20). Poorer outcomes were found in this group (21, 22). Since then, a growing body of evidence has documented overlap between symptoms in ASD and AN. For example, both groups show high levels of social anxiety (23, 24) and alexithymia (25, 26), differences in social attention (11, 27, 28), and poorer emotion recognition (29, 30) and ToM ability (31, 32). Reduced social networks have been documented in AN and bulimia nervosa (BN) (33, 34), as well as difficulties in understanding the concept of friendship (35). It is possible that reduced empathic abilities, along with communication difficulties, may contribute to the diminished social networks and isolation that characterize EDs. Given that interpersonal difficulties are associated with more severe ED psychopathology (36, 37), understanding mechanisms that may contribute to these problems may be helpful in improving outcomes in those with these EDs.

# Objectives

The aim of this systematic review and meta-analysis is to provide a synthesis of empathy research in EDs. Previous reviews on social processes in EDs have ascribed relatively little attention to the topic, and focus on emotion recognition rather than other aspects of empathy such as affect sharing [e.g., (31)]. In addition, new studies have been published in the intervening years. An additional aim is to examine potential differences between those with EDs and HCs in the specific types of empathy (self-reported cognitive and affective empathy), to permit better comparisons with other psychiatric populations. Self-reported empathy measures will be the focus of this review, in order to elicit patients' views and self-assessment of their skills.

# **Research Questions**

The research questions are as follows: (1) do levels of selfreported empathy differ in those with EDs compared to HCs? (2) do levels of cognitive and affective empathy differ between EDs and HCs? (3) are empathy levels associated with any psychopathological or clinical variables?

# METHODS

# Systematic Review Protocol

The review and meta-analysis was conducted using the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) statement (38).

# **Eligibility Criteria**

Studies using a self-report measure of empathy were included. Inclusion criteria were: (1) means and standard deviations reported for empathy scores in at least one clinical ED group and a HC group (2) the clinical ED group met criteria for any ED diagnosis, according to DSM or ICD criteria (3) full article available in English (4) published in a peer reviewed journal. Articles that examined disordered eating samples rather than a clinical ED were not included.

# **Data Sources and Search Strategy**

The electronic databases SCOPUS, Web of Science, PsycInfo, and PubMed were searched for papers up to September 2018. The following search terms were used: anorexia nervosa OR bulimia nervosa OR eating disorder AND empathy OR emotional empathy OR empathic concern OR interpersonal reactivity. No other search limits were applied, with the exception of Web of Science, where results were filtered by the ED term for relevance. Reference lists were also searched for relevant papers.

# **Study Selection**

The selection process for studies is displayed in **Figure 1**. In total, the search generated 644 records. After removing duplicates, 122 records were assessed for relevance based on article titles. If titles were ambiguous or potentially relevant, records were retained and their abstracts screened against the eligibility criteria. This resulted in 61 abstracts being screened, 19 of which were excluded as they did not meet eligibility criteria. After screening of abstracts, 42 potentially eligible full-text articles were identified. One study included a sample of participants with BN, however

at the time of publication, BN was not yet included in the DSM. The study was included in the review as participants had a clinical diagnosis of BN. If means and standard deviations for individual groups were not reported, study authors were contacted. If no response was received, studies were excluded. Evaluation of these full texts resulted in 25 studies being excluded, and 17 studies being included in the review.

# **Data Extraction**

The following data was extracted from each paper that met all eligibility criteria: number of participants in each group, mean age, mean body mass index (BMI), percentage of female participants, empathy measure used, mean empathy scores, and any subscale scores, if they were reported. Where studies reported sub-scale scores only, total, cognitive, and affective empathy scores were calculated so that studies could be included in meta-analyses.



References	Group	Mean age (SD)	Mean BMI (SD)	% female	Mean BMI (SD) % female Empathy measure	Mean (SD) total empathy	Subscales	Subscales reported?
							Mean ( <i>SD</i> ) cognitive empathy	Mean ( <i>SD</i> ) affective empathy
Adenzato et al. (45)	30 AN	19.73 (6.06)	15.06 (1.74)	100	EQ	44.17 (11.47)	NR	NR
	32 HC	20.47 (2.72)	20.21 (1.45)	100		50.72 (8.35)		
Aloi et al. (46)	22 BED	43.8 (10.7)	36.9 (4.2)	81.4	EQ	41.8 (14.9)	NR	NR
	16 sub-threshold BED	42.5 (11.3)	37.5 (4.5)	68.8		50.5 (11.6)		
	20 obese controls	50.6 (8.6)	38.2 (6.5)	45		50.1 (12.4)		
Baron Cohen et al. (47)	66 AN	17.85 (0.39)	NR	100	EQ (adult and adolescent versions) <sup>†</sup>	<b>Younger: 44.7 (16.4)</b> Older: 49.6 (9.7)	NR	NR
	1609 HC	18.56 (3.99)	RN	100		Younger: 51.2 (14.3) Older: 48.0 (11.3)		
Butler and Montgomery 15 AN (48)	15 AN	27.9 (9.9)	NR	100	17	15.40 (2.61)	NA	NA
	16 HC	28.4 (8.3)	22.75	100		14.19 (2.74)		
Calderoni et al. (49)	32 AN	14.78 (1.75)	15.07 (1.54)	100	IRI	5.13 (6.98)	0.44 (6.87)	4.69 (7.08)
	41 HC	14.02 (1.69)	NR	100		9.44 (5.66)	5.24 (6.45)	4.20 (4.75)
Courty et al. (50)	15 AN	23.9 (4.7)	16.4 (1.7)	93.33	EQ-short	23.0 (6.8)	NR	NR
					IRI	70.8 (4.83)	34.1 (4.85)	36.7 (4.8)
	15 HC	24.0 (4.9)	21.0 (1.8)	93.33	EQ-short	21.1 (7.4)	NR	NR
					IRI	73.09 (3.79)	38.3 (3.31)	35.6 (4.22)
	15 ASD	28.1 (7.5)	23.2 (5.0)	13.33	EQ-short	10.1 (5.7)	NR	NR
					IRI	65.5 (4.77)	32.6 (4.73)	32.9 (4.81)
	15 HC	28.1 (7.3)	22.2 (3.0)	13.33	EQ-short	19.9(3.4)	NR	NR
					IRI	67.0 (3.39)	34.7 (2.75)	32.3 (3.93)
Duchesne et al. (51)	60 BED	NR	38.1	100	IRI	81.4 (4.04)	42.4 (4.40)	39.0 (3.65)
	60 obese controls	NR	37.9	100		81.3 (3.95)	42.7 (3.36)	38.6 (4.46)
	54 HC	NR	21.4 (1.6)	100		80.6 (4.02)	43.4 (4.30)	37.2 (3.72)
Feldman and Eysenck (52)	45 BN	25.13 (6.59)	NR	100	17	14.73 (3.17)	NA	NA
	761 HC	NR	NR	100		14.39 (2.87)		
Gramaglia et al. (53)	39 AN	30.59 (3.0)	16.3	NR	IRI	82.93 (3.81)	41.19 (4.48)	41.74 (2.99)
	48 HC	33.19 (3.37)	21.82	100		80.48 (3.78)	41.9 (4.15)	38.58 (3.37)
Guttman and Laporte (54)	28 AN	22	NR	100	IRI	72.7 (5.60)	35.1 (5.51)	37.6 (5.69)
	26 BPD	32	NR	100		78.9 (5.45)	34.7 (5.56)	44.2 (5.35)
	27 HC	21	NR	100		71.9 (4.83)	35.9 (4.61)	36 (5.04)
Hambrook et al. (55)	22 AN	26.73 (4.77)	15.27 (1.22)	100	EQ	45.9 (12.5)	NR	NR
	45 HC	32.51 (9.63)	23.36 (3.76)	100		46.2 (11.1)		
Jermakow and Brzezicka (56)	11 AN	26.80 (4.3)	NR	100	EQ	44.60 (8.58)	NR	NR
					IRI	63.10 (3.39)	34.9 (6.22)	28.2 (4.46)
	33 female HC	21.33 (1.4)	NB	100	EQ	42.42 (9.84)	NR	NB

March 2019 | Volume 10 | Article 102

Frontiers in Psychiatry | www.frontiersin.org

References	Group	Mean age (SD)	Mean BMI (SD)	% female	Mean BMI (SD) % female Empathy measure	Mean (SD) total empathy	Subscale	Subscales reported?
							Mean ( <i>SD</i> ) cognitive empathy	Mean (SD) affective empathy
					IRI	70.03 (2.13)	38.52 (4.40)	31.52 (4.40)
	10 ASD	28.30 (9.5)	NR	0	EQ	30.00 (5.05)	NR	NR
					IRI	57.90 (2.20)	33.5 (5.59)	24.4 (3.64)
	27 male HC	21.76 (2.0)	NR	0	EQ	32.63 (9.97)	NR	NR
					IRI	62.70 (2.33)	33.38 (5.60)	29.33 (5.21)
Lule et al. (57)	15 AN	16.2 (1.26)	17.07 (1.44)	100	IRI	121.14 (11.25)	NR	NR
	15 HC	16.5 (1.09)	21.06 (1.57)	100		118.50 (10.20)		
Morris et al. (58)	28 AN	26.3 (7.9)	15.5 (1.3)	100	SEQ	18.8 (2.5)	NA	NA
	25 AN-REC	29.5 (9.2)	20.1 (1.9)	100		19.8 (3.0)		
	54 HC	29.4 (9.6)	23.1 (3.9)	100		20.4 (2.4)		
Nandrino et al. (59)	23 AN	19.64 (1.82)	15.2 (1.07)	100	BES	79.57 (6.70)	35.57 (3.45)	44.00 (5.44)
	23 HC	20.65 (1.90)	21.05 (1.78)	100		80.78 (6.04)	36.78 (3.19)	44.00 (4.93)
Peres et al. (60)	41 AN	16.2 (1.4)	79.78 (8.71) %IBW	100	IRI	74.44 (4.30)	35.5 (6.99)	39.0 (6.45)
	38 HC	15.84 (1.83)	100.5 (11.71) %IBW	100		73.1 (4.1)	37.6 (7.18)	35.6 (5.21)
Redondo and Herrero-Fernandez(61)	38 AN	21.9 (5.30)	RN	100	EQ-short	23.42 (7.25)	11.26 (4.84)	7.11 (2.68)
					IRI <sup>††</sup>	NR	NR	NR
	321 HC	NR	NR	100	EQ-short	25.79 (7.21)	11.03 (4.63)	7.55 (2.35)
					IRI <sup>††</sup>	NR	NR	NR

Frontiers in Psychiatry | www.frontiersin.org

12

March 2019 | Volume 10 | Article 102

Socio-Ernational Questionnaire.  $^{\rm T}_{\rm Croups}$  were split into groups depending on age and EQ version used.  $^{\rm T}_{\rm T}$  Only the PT subscale of the IRI was used.

# **Data Analysis**

All analyses were performed using R Studio (39) using the metafor package (40). Cohen's d was used to estimate effect sizes and is reported with 95% confidence intervals (CIs). Effect sizes are interpreted using Cohen's (41) definitions of small (0.2), medium (0.5), and large (0.8). Negative effect sizes indicate lower empathy scores in the ED group compared to HC. Separate meta-analyses were performed for different components of empathy. Where two measures of empathy were used in the same study (and therefore on the same group of participants), a multivariate meta-analysis was performed using the rma.mv command. Between-study heterogeneity was calculated using Cochran's Q test. Where heterogeneity was found (p < 0.05), meta-regressions were performed using age and empathy measure as moderators.

# **Risk of Bias**

Publication bias was assessed through visual inspection of funnel plots, where the absence of studies in the bottom right corner indicates publication bias. The symmetry of the funnel plots was formally assessed using Begg's rank correlation test (42). Publication bias was also assessed using Rosenthal's fail-safe N (43), which estimates the number of unpublished studies required to change the significant effect size into a non-significant one.

Risk of bias in individual studies was assessed using the Clinical Appraisal Skills Programme checklist for case-control studies (44). The checklist considers how methodological features of studies may have impacted the results, e.g., exclusion and inclusion criteria, recruitment sources, and whether potential confounding variables were included in analyses. Studies can receive a maximum score of 17.

# RESULTS

# **Study Characteristics**

Study characteristics are shown in **Table 1**. Fourteen of the included studies compared AN and HC groups. Of these studies, one study also included a recovered AN group, two included an ASD group, and one included a group with BPD. Two studies compared those with binge eating disorder (BED) to HC, and one study compared participants with BN to HC.

In total, 6 different self-report measures were used across studies, with the Interpersonal Reactivity Index [IRI; (62)] being used most often (9 studies). The IRI comprises of four subscales: perspective taking (PT; the tendency to spontaneously adopt the psychological viewpoint of others), fantasy (FS; the tendency to identify oneself with fictional characters in books, plays and movies), empathic concern (EC; assesses "other-oriented" feelings of sympathy and concern for others), and personal distress (PD; assesses "self-oriented" feelings of anxiety and unease in tense interpersonal settings). Cognitive and affective empathy scores can be calculated by taking the sum of PT and FS, and EC and PD respectively. The Empathy Quotient [EQ; (6)], and the EQ-short (63) were used in seven studies, and both have three subscales: cognitive empathy, affective empathy, and social skills. Other measures used were: the empathy subscale of the Impulsiveness, Venturesomeness, and Empathy questionnaire  $(I_7; (64) (2 \text{ studies}), \text{ the empathy subscale of the Socio-Emotional Questionnaire [SEQ; (65)] (1 study), and the Basic Empathy Scale [BES; (66)] (1 study). One study used two different versions of the EQ depending on participants' age; the parent reported version for younger adolescents, and the self-report version for older adolescents (47). Only the self-report scores are included in the meta-analysis, as this was the focus of the present review.$ 

Methodological quality of the studies varied considerably (range: 7–16). None of the studies reported a power calculation, and sample sizes were generally small (ranging from 11 to 66 in ED groups). All but one study (46) matched participants on at least one characteristic, most often sex. The mean age of participants ranged from 14.02 to 50.60 years, although three studies did not report the mean age of at least one participant group (51, 52, 61). Seven studies did not report mean BMI or percentage IBW in at least one participant group (47–49, 52, 54, 56, 61). Most studies used exclusively female samples, however three studies included male participants (46, 50, 56).

# Synthesized Findings

Only studies comparing AN and HC could be included in metaanalyses, due to too few studies with other ED groups (2 BED, 1 BN). The number of studies in each meta-analysis is displayed in **Figure 2**.

## **Total Empathy**

Fourteen studies were included in a meta-analysis comparing total empathy scores in AN and HCs. The random effects model with a total sample size of 2165 participants (AN = 379, HC =



1746) revealed that total empathy scores in AN did not differ from those of HCs [d = -0.11, (95% CI -0.36, 0.13) z = -0.92, p = 0.36] (Figure 3).

There was evidence of significant heterogeneity across studies  $[Q_{(15)} = 79.61, p < 0.001]$ , therefore meta-regressions with age and empathy measure as moderator variables were performed. The moderators explained a significant amount of the variance  $[QM_{(6)} = 27.88, p = < 0.001]$ , however no single factor had a significant influence on the size of the effect. The test for residual heterogeneity was significant  $[QE_{(8)} = 65.08, p = < 0.001]$ .

#### **Cognitive Empathy**

Eight studies were included in a meta-analysis comparing cognitive empathy scores in AN and HC. The random effects model with at total sample size of 773 participants (AN = 227, HC = 546) revealed that cognitive empathy scores in AN were significantly lower than HCs [d = -0.34, (95% CI -0.58, -0.11) z = -2.86, p = 0.004] (**Figure 4**). There was no evidence of significant heterogeneity [ $Q_{(7)} = 12.27$ , p = 0.09].

#### Affective Empathy

Eight studies were included in a meta-analysis comparing affective empathy scores in AN and HC. The random effects model with a total sample size of 773 participants (AN = 227, HC = 546) revealed that affective empathy scores in AN did not differ from those of HCs [d = 0.18, (95% CI -0.17, 0.52) z = 1.01, p = 0.31] (**Figure 5**).

There was evidence of significant heterogeneity across studies  $[Q_{(7)} = 26.99, p < 0.001]$ , therefore meta-regressions with age and empathy measure as moderator variables were performed. The moderators did not explain a significant amount of the variance  $[QM_{(3)} = 0.64, p = 0.88]$ , and the test for residual heterogeneity was significant  $[Q_{(4)} = 17.6, p = 0.002]$ .

## **Risk of Bias**

The funnel plots for total empathy, cognitive empathy, and affective empathy scores are displayed in **Figures 6–8**. There was no evidence of publication bias in the total empathy metaanalysis (Begg's test p = 0.45), however there was evidence of publication bias in the studies included in the cognitive empathy meta-analysis (Begg's test p = 0.03, Rosenthal's fail safe N = 38). Studies included in the affective empathy meta-analysis did not show any evidence of publication bias (Begg's test p = 0.40).

## **Additional Analyses**

Because several studies reported on the PT, FS, EC, and PD subscales of the IRI, additional meta-analyses were performed to test for differences between AN and HC. Six studies reported scores for all four subscales, while one additional study reported PT scores only. The results are shown in **Table 2**. AN had significantly lower FS scores compared to HC, however there were no significant differences in the other sub-scales. There was no evidence of significant heterogeneity in any of the subscale meta-analyses, nor was there significant evidence of publication bias (Begg's test all p > 0.05) (see **Supplementary Material** for subscale forest and funnel plots).

#### Qualitative Findings Studies in AN

Studies using the EQ or the EQ-short reported very mixed findings. Adenzato et al. (45) found that those with AN had significantly lower total EQ scores compared to HCs. In adolescents, this was only found to be true for those aged 12–15years, using the parent report version of the EQ (47). The older AN group did not differ from age-matched HC on the self-report EQ. Redondo and Herrero-Fernández (61) found that while total EQ-short scores in those with AN and HCs did not differ, those with AN scored significantly lower than HCs on the social skills subscale. Three studies found no differences in EQ scores between AN and HC, however both groups scored significantly higher than those with ASD (50, 55, 56).

Results from studies using the IRI were similarly mixed. Only two studies tested for group differences in total IRI scores, with one reporting significantly lower scores in those with AN than HCs (56) and the other reporting no differences (57). Two studies tested for group differences in cognitive and affective empathy sub-scores of the IRI. Cognitive empathy scores are calculated by summing the F and PT subscale scores together, while the EC and PD subscale scores are summed to calculate affective empathy scores. Calderoni et al. (49) found that those with AN had significantly lower cognitive empathy scores, whereas Peres et al. (60) reported significantly higher emotional empathy scores in AN compared to HC.

Six studies reported on group differences between AN and HCs on IRI EC, PD, FS, and PT (with one additional study included the PT subscale only). Regarding EC, there were no significant differences between AN and HC across all six studies (49, 50, 53, 54, 56, 60). However, those with AN had significantly higher EC scores compared to those with ASD (50), and significantly lower scores than women with BPD (54). Two studies found that those with AN scored higher on PD than HC (53, 60), while one reported that AN and ASD groups had lower scores than HCs (56). Three studies reported no differences in PD scores between AN and HC, however those with BPD had higher scores than both AN and HC groups (49, 50, 54). Regarding the FS subscale, it was found that those with AN had significantly lower scores than HC, similar to those with ASD (49, 50). However, four studies did not find significant differences between groups (53, 54, 56, 60). Calderoni et al. (49) and Redondo and Herrero-Fernandez (61) reported that AN had significantly lower PT scores compared to HCs, however the remaining five studies found no significant differences (50, 53, 54, 56, 60).

The remaining AN studies used the  $I_7$ , the empathy subscale of the SEQ, and the BES. Morris et al. (58) found that AN scored significantly lower on the SEQ than HC. Scores in the recovered AN group did not differ from either group, lying between the two. The remaining two studies found no significant differences between AN and HCs (48, 59). However, both studies were limited in their sample sizes (15 and 23 participants in the clinical groups respectively), and therefore there may not be sufficient power to detect group differences.

Study	Measure	SMD [95% CI]
Adenzato et al. (2012)	EQ.	-0.65 [-1.16, -0.14]
Baron-Cohen et al. (2013)	EQ	0.14 [-0.17, 0.45]
Butler & Montgomery (2005)	17	0.44 [-0.27, 1.15]
Calderoni et al. (2013)	IRI	-0.68 [-1.16, -0.20]
Courty et al. (2013).1	EQ-short	0.26 [-0.46, 0.98]
Courty et al. (2013).2	IRI 🛏	-0.51 [-1.24, 0.21]
Gramaglia et al. (2016)	IRI	0.64 [0.21, 1.07]
Guttman & Laporte (2000)	IRI +	0.15[-0.38, 0.68]
Hambrook et al. (2008)	EQ ⊢	-0.03 [-0.54, 0.48]
Jermakow & Brzezicka (2016).1	EQ H	0.22 [-0.46, 0.91]
Jermakow & Brzezicka (2016).2		-2.73 [-3.62, -1.84]
Lulé et al. (2014)	IRI -	0.24 [-0.48, 0.96]
Morris et al. (2014)	SEQ	-0.65 [-1.12, -0.18]
Nandrino et al. (2017)	BES	-0.19[-0.77, 0.39]
Peres et al. (2018)	IRI	0.32 [-0.13, 0.76]
Redondo & Herrero-Fernández (2018)	EQ-short	-0.33 [-0.66, 0.01]
Total		-0.11 [-0.36, 0.13]
		<u>i                                     </u>
	-4 -3 -2 -1	0 1 2
	Standardized Mean	Difforence

**FIGURE 3** | Forest plot of standardized mean effect size for differences (SMD) between anorexia nervosa (AN) and healthy controls (HC) on total empathy scores. Negative effect sizes indicate lower empathy scores in the AN group. BES, Basic Empathy Scale; CI, confidence interval; EQ, empathy quotient; I<sub>7</sub>, Impulsiveness, Venturesomeness, and Empathy questionnaire; IRI, interpersonal reactivity index; SEQ, Socio-Emotional Questionnaire.

Study	Measure		SMD [95% CI]
Calderoni et al. (2013)	IRI	<b>⊢</b> ∎→1	-0.71 [-1.19, -0.23]
Courty et al. (2013)	IRI	<b>⊢_</b> •,	-0.98 [-1.74, -0.23]
Gramaglia et al. (2016)	IRI	⊢∎⊣	-0.16 [-0.59, 0.26]
Guttman & Laporte (2000)	IRI	<b>⊢</b> ∎1	-0.15 [-0.68, 0.37]
Jermakow & Brzezicka (2016)	IRI	<b>⊢</b> ••	-0.73 [-1.43, -0.03]
Peres et al. (2018)	IRI	<b>⊢-≣</b> 1	-0.29 [-0.74, 0.15]
Redondo & Herrero-Fernández (2018)	EQ-short	⊨∎⊣	0.05 [-0.29, 0.39]
Nandrino et al. (2017)	BES	<b>····</b>	-0.36 [-0.94, 0.22]
Total		<b>•</b>	-0.34 [-0.58, -0.11]
		-2 -1 0	
	Sta	ndardized Mean Difference	

FIGURE 4 | Forest plot of standardized mean effect size for differences (SMD) between anorexia nervosa (AN) and healthy controls (HC) on cognitive empathy scores. Negative effect sizes indicate lower empathy scores in the AN group. BES, Basic Empathy Scale; CI, confidence interval; EQ, empathy quotient; IRI, interpersonal reactivity index.

#### Studies in Other EDs

Only three studies involved participants with BED or BN. Feldman and Eysenck (52) reported no differences in empathy scores between women with BN and HCs. However, this study had the poorest methodological quality rating of all studies include in the review, mainly because it included little information about the HC group, and did not control for any confounding variables. In BED, total empathy scores did not significantly differ across those with BED, subthreshold BED, and HCs (46). However, 51 reported that women with BED scored significantly higher than obese and HC women on the PD subscale of the IRI. Further, a logistic regression revealed that lower PT and higher PD scores were associated with BED. Unfortunately, this study did not control for confounding variables such as depression, which has been found to be associated with PD (9).



FIGURE 5 | Forest plot of standardized mean effect size for differences (SMD) between anorexia nervosa (AN) and healthy controls (HC) on affective empathy scores. Negative effect sizes indicate lower empathy scores in the AN group. BES, Basic Empathy Scale; CI, confidence interval; EQ, empathy quotient; IRI, interpersonal reactivity index.



# Associations With Psychopathology and Clinical Variables

Few studies examined associations between empathy and clinical variables or other measures of psychopathology. In BED and AN, negative correlations were found between EQ and alexithymia scores on the twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale [TAS-20; (67)], such that lower levels of empathy were associated with higher alexithymia (45, 46). The latter study also found that higher EQ scores were associated with more social support in AN, as measured by the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support [MSPSS; (68)]. Only two studies examined whether empathy was associated with ED psychopathology and illness severity in AN. Baron-Cohen et al. (47) reported that EQ scores were not associated with scores on the Eating Disorder Examination Questionnaire [EDEQ; (69)], and Calderoni et al.



(49) found that cognitive empathy scores were not associated with BMI, disease duration, or general psychopathology in AN. Finally, Peres et al. (60) reported that IRI, AE and PD subscale scores were positively associated with anxiety, but not depression, as measured by the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale [HADS; (70)]. However, linear regressions revealed that anxiety did not explain the differences in empathy between AN and HC better than group membership.

# DISCUSSION

## Summary of Main Findings

The aim of this review was to examine group differences in empathy in those with EDs compared to HC, and provide a



qualitative synthesis of the literature. Meta-analyses were run for total empathy, cognitive empathy, affective empathy, and four further sub-components of empathy: PT, FS, EC, and PD. There were no significant differences between those with AN and HC in overall empathy (14 studies) or affective empathy scores (8 studies). However, it was found that those with AN had significantly lower cognitive empathy scores compared to HC (8 studies), with a small effect size. Further, it those with AN had significantly lower FS scores than HC (6 studies), with a small effect size, but did not significantly differ from HC on any of the other IRI subscores.

The finding that AN have lower cognitive empathy abilities compared to HC is in accordance with studies examining related, performance-based measures of empathy, such as ToM (32), emotion recognition (31), and emotional intelligence (71). Affective empathy has been less well-studied in EDs, although it appears from this review, and a few experimental studies, that individuals with ED are not impaired in affective empathy. For example, one study found that those with BN reported higher levels of sadness than restrained eaters and HCs in response to video clip, during which they were asked to identify themselves with the protagonist whose boyfriend leaves them for an attractive woman (72). Another study examined individuals' own emotional reactions to video clips depicting an individual displaying emotion, finding that the intensity of the emotions experienced by those with EDs (AN and BN) did not differ from HC (73). However, those with EDs did show less facial expressivity while watching the clips-a component of empathy that has been termed "motor empathy" (74). Studies that utilize physiological measurements of empathy, such as facial electromyographic activity (EMG), skin conductance, and heart rate may be useful in further understanding affective empathy in EDs.

There are a number of possible explanations for the dissociation between cognitive and affective empathic abilities found here. Distinct brain systems for cognitive and affective empathy have been described: the ventromedial prefrontal cortex is involved in cognitive empathy, while the inferior frontal

gyrus is involved in affective empathy (75). Neuroimaging studies have reported differences in the ventromedial prefrontal cortex in those with AN (76, 77), thus providing a possible explanation for lowered cognitive empathy abilities. fMRI studies utilizing performance-based measures of empathy could be useful in testing this hypothesis. Relatedly, difficulties in executive functioning are reported in those with AN and BN (78). Since executive functions contribute to the development of cognitive empathy (79), it would be of interest to determine whether there is a relation between empathy abilities and executive functioning in those with EDs. Relatedly, it might be that reduced attention to faces and eyes found in AN (28, 80, 81) leads to decreased cognitive empathy abilities.

There was evidence of significant heterogeneity in the overall empathy and affective empathy studies. While age and empathy measurement did explain some of the variance in total empathy scores, no single factor had a significant influence on the size of the effect. Due to a lack of studies reporting on factors such as BMI and illness duration, it was not possible to include these indicators of illness severity as moderators. The two studies that did examine potential associations between ED severity and empathy did not find any significant relationships (47, 49). Research examining the relationship between illness severity and constructs related to empathy such as mentalizing (the ability to understand the mental states of oneself or others, and how such states might influence behavior) have been mixed. While some have reported independence from BMI and illness length (82), a meta-analysis found that poorer performance on the RMET was associated with longer illness duration (83). Examining whether cognitive or affective empathy are state or trait variables will be important in characterizing the socio-emotional phenotype proposed for EDs (84).

Relatedly, it would be of interest to examine whether other psychopathological variables may have influenced the effect sizes reported in this review. One candidate is ASD symptoms. Support for this idea comes from a longitudinal population-based study which examined mentalizing abilities in those with AN and HCs (21), in which 29% of the AN group also met criteria for a diagnosis of ASD. They found that when mentalizing ability was compared between AN+ASD, AN only, and HCs, only the AN+ASD group had significantly lower scores than HC. Thus, it is possible that there is a sub-group of individuals with AN who display the most severe difficulties in socio-emotional measures, whose difficulties are missed when assessing group differences. While ASD symptoms could not be included as moderators in the meta-analyses presented here, it would be important to ascertain whether reduced empathy in AN is a characteristic of the ED, or some other comorbid psychopathology.

Alternatively, it could be the case that the heterogenous results in AN might be explained by alexithymia. Indeed, a few studies included in this review found that lower levels of empathy in AN and BED were associated with higher alexithymia (45, 46). Alexithymia is a subclinical phenomenon characterized by difficulties in describing and recognizing one's own emotions, and distinguishing feelings from bodily sensations of emotional arousal. "Shared network" models of empathy propose that the networks in the brain responsible for processing one's own

IRI subscale	N studies	Pooled AN sample N	Pooled HC sample N	Cohen's d	95% CI	Z	p
Perspective taking	7	204	523	-0.2	-0.44, 0.05	-1.59	0.11
Fantasy	6	166	202	-0.41	-0.62, -0.20	3.83	>0.001
Empathic concern	6	166	202	0.01	-0.20, 0.22	1.1	0.92
Personal distress	6	166	202	0.3	-0.13, 0.74	1.36	0.17

Significant differences between AN and HCs are indicated in bold. AN, anorexia nervosa; CI, confidence intervals; HC, healthy control; IRI, Interpersonal Reactivity Index.

emotions are the same networks used to represent the emotions of others (85–87). Thus, it is possible that the high levels of alexithymia experienced by those with AN might be responsible for lower levels of empathy compared to HCs. In support of this hypothesis, an fMRI study in ASD showed that the strength of empathic brain responses in the left anterior insula were predictive of degree of alexithymia in both ASD and HCs, but did not vary as a function of group (88). The potential contribution of alexithymia to reduced empathy, and indeed other aspects of socio-emotional functioning in EDs, should be explored.

Only two studies examined empathy in BED, finding no difference in total empathy scores, but significantly higher PD scores compared to HCs (46, 51). The finding that those with BED experience more stress and unease in tense social settings is consistent with literature documenting emotion regulation difficulties in those with BED, and it is hypothesized that binge eating may be a strategy to deal with increased negative emotions (89). It would therefore be of interest to examine whether higher PD scores in BED are associated with more severe ED psychopathology. The only study that measured empathy in BN found no significant differences in empathy compared to HCs (52). This study used the I<sub>7</sub> to measure empathy, and therefore no study has yet examined cognitive and affective components of empathy in BN. Clearly, the lack of studies in BN and BED prevent any conclusions being made regarding empathy in these groups. Given that problems with interpersonal functioning are a prominent feature in BN (18, 90), research using multidimensional measures of empathy in this population are needed.

The findings from the current review have implications for treatment of AN. Socio-communicative and interpersonal problems are associated with poorer outcomes (20, 21, 82, 91, 92) and more severe ED psychopathology (36, 37), therefore socio-emotional functioning may be a potential target for the development of new, more holistic treatment approaches. For example, group social skills interventions are effective in improving communication, social anxiety, and social functioning in those with ASD (93, 94). There is also evidence to suggest that Cognitive Remediation and Emotion Skills Training (CREST), an intervention designed to improve emotion processing, is effective in decreasing alexithymia and social anhedonia, while increasing motivation in those with AN (95, 96). Recently, there has also been interest in exploring the effect of oxytocin, a hormone implicated in prosocial behavior, on socio-emotional functioning (97, 98). In ASD, administration of intranasal oxytocin has been found to increase interactions with socially cooperative peers, and enhance feelings of trust (99). Oxytocin also increased participants' attention to the eyes of pictures of faces, avoidance of which is a core feature of ASD (100). A few studies have examined the effect of oxytocin on socio-emotional cognition in those with EDs. One study found intranasal oxytocin increased emotion recognition and decreased calorie consumption in those with BN, however no effects were seen in AN (101). Another found no effect of oxytocin on RMET performance in AN (102). However, whether oxytocin has an effect on real-life social behavior in those with EDs has yet to be examined.

#### Limitations

Several limitations of this review should be noted. Firstly, many studies did not report empathy subscale scores, and therefore could not be included in affective and cognitive empathy metaanalyses. Secondly, although this method has been employed in previous reviews of this type (103, 104), it could be questioned whether it is appropriate to compare different scales that purport to measure the same empathy constructs. For example, the affective subscales of the IRI have been criticized as more closely reflecting sympathy, as they focus on reactions to others, rather than emotion matching (105). However, studies in this review generally included the most widely used measures of empathy (e.g., the EQ and the IRI), and as previously noted, empathy measure did not significantly influence effect sizes in moderator analyses.

It is also important to note the limitations of self-report empathy measures generally. Socially desirable responding may be an issue with self-report measures, as they do not objectively measure empathic abilities, but rather how empathetic individuals perceive themselves to be. In other psychiatric disorders, a discrepancy between performance-based empathy tasks and self-report measures has been reported. For example, a meta-analysis found that people with schizophrenia display greater affective empathy deficits in performance-based tasks than on self-report measures (103). If affective empathy partly relies on one's ability to report on their own emotional reactions, this might be especially difficult in populations with high levels of alexithymia, such as AN (106).

The number of studies in other EDs, such as BN and BED, was greatly lacking. Therefore, meta-analyses for group differences between these groups and HCs could not be carried out. Furthermore, only three studies included males with EDs, thus the results from this review cannot be generalized to this population. Interestingly, it is reported that while males with EDs (AN, BN, or eating disorder not otherwise specified) show the same difficulties in cognitive flexibility and weak central coherence often found in women with EDs, they do not differ

from HC men in terms of ToM performance or sensitivity to social threat (107). Future work should therefore examine performance in a broader range of socio-emotional tasks in order to understand possible similarities and differences in the male and female presentations of EDs.

Finally, there was evidence of publication bias in the cognitive empathy meta-analysis, indicating that studies with non-significant results may have been missing from analyses. However, the fact that the affective empathy meta-analysis, which included the same studies as the cognitive meta-analysis, did not show any evidence of publication bias and showed a non-significant result, perhaps lends support to the validity of our findings. Nonetheless, the results should be interpreted with caution.

# CONCLUSIONS

Although there is an extensive literature documenting difficulties in ToM and emotion recognition in those with EDs, relatively little is known about empathic abilities in this population. This systematic review and meta-analysis aimed to examine whether those with EDs differed from HCs on several dimensions of self-reported empathy, and provide a qualitative synthesis of the literature. While those with AN did not differ from HCs in overall empathy, a meta-analysis of 8 studies found that AN had significantly lower levels of cognitive empathy compared to HC, with a small effect size. It was also found that AN had significantly lower levels of fantasy, a subdivision of cognitive empathy. AN did not differ from HC in affective empathy. This profile of intact affective empathy and lowered

## REFERENCES

- Singer T. The neuronal basis and ontogeny of empathy and mind reading: Review of literature and implications for future research. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2006) 30:855–63. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2006.06.011
- Decety J, Bartal IBA, Uzefovsky F, Knafo-Noam A. Empathy as a driver of prosocial behaviour: highly conserved neurobehavioural mechanisms across species. *Philos Transact R Soc B Biol Sci.* (2016) 371:20150077. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2015.0077
- Warrier V, Toro R, Chakrabarti B, Børglum AD, Grove J, Agee M, et al. Genome-wide analyses of self-reported empathy: correlations with autism, schizophrenia, and anorexia nervosa. *Transl Psychiatry*. (2018) 8:35. doi: 10.1038/s41398-017-0082-6
- Bonfils KA, Lysaker PH, Minor KS, Salyers MP. Empathy in schizophrenia: a meta-analysis of the interpersonal reactivity index. *Psychiatry Res.* (2017) 249:293–303. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2016.12.033
- Lee J, Zaki J, Harvey P-O, Ochsner K, Green MF. Schizophrenia patients are impaired in empathic accuracy. *Psychol Med.* (2011) 41:2297–304. doi: 10.1017/S0033291711000614
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S. The empathy quotient: an investigation of adults with asperger syndrome or high functioning autism, and normal sex differences. J Autism Dev Disord. (2004) 34:163–75. doi: 10.1023/B:JADD.0000022607.19833.00
- Kok FM, Groen Y, Becke M, Fuermaier ABM, Tucha O. Self-reported empathy in adult women with autism spectrum disorders – a systematic mini review. *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0151568. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0151568
- 8. Dziobek I, Preißler S, Grozdanovic Z, Heuser I, Heekeren HR, Roepke S. Neuronal correlates of altered empathy and social cognition

cognitive empathy mirrors that of those with ASD, a disorder that shares a number of neuropsychological and socio-cognitive traits with AN. Conclusions regarding the empathic profiles of those with other EDs are not possible, given the lack of studies in these groups. Future research should investigate empathic abilities in other EDs, and examine the influence of comorbid psychopathological traits.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

JK-G performed the search, data extraction, and wrote the manuscript. KT leads the research group within which this work was conducted and is JK-G lead supervisor for Ph.D. KT and AH edited the manuscript before submission.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

JK-G is supported by the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC). KT would like to acknowledge support from MRC and MRF Child and Young Adult Mental Health (Grant no: MR/R004595/1) and Prof Tracey Wade and Norman Munn Distinguished Visiting Scholar Award 2017/2018 from Flinders University South Australia. AH would like to acknowledge support from the MRC.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2019.00102/full#supplementary-material

in borderline personality disorder. *Neuroimage.* (2011) 57:539–48. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.05.005

- Schreiter S, Pijnenborg GHM, Aan Het Rot M. Empathy in adults with clinical or subclinical depressive symptoms. J Affect Disord. (2013) 150:1–16. doi: 10.1016/J.JAD.2013.03.009
- Dziobek I, Rogers K, Fleck S, Bahnemann M, Heekeren HR, Wolf OT, et al. Dissociation of cognitive and emotional empathy in adults with Asperger syndrome using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET). *J Autism Dev Disord*. (2008) 38:464–73. doi: 10.1007/s10803-007-0486-x
- Chita-Tegmark M. Social attention in ASD: a review and metaanalysis of eye-tracking studies. *Res Dev Disabil.* (2016) 48:79–93. doi: 10.1016/j.ridd.2015.10.011
- Corden B, Chilvers R, Skuse D. Avoidance of emotionally arousing stimuli predicts social-perceptual impairment in Asperger's syndrome. *Neuropsychologia*. (2008) 46:137–47. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuropsychologia.2007.08.005
- Falkmer M, Bjällmark A, Larsson M, Falkmer T. Recognition of facially expressed emotions and visual search strategies in adults with Asperger syndrome. *Res Autism Spectr Disord.* (2011) 5:210–7. doi: 10.1016/j.rasd.2010.03.013
- Müller N, Baumeister S, Dziobek I, Banaschewski T, Poustka, L. Validation of the movie for the assessment of social cognition in adolescents with ASD: Fixation duration and pupil dilation as predictors of performance. *J Autism Develop Dis.* (2016) 46:2831–44. doi: 10.1007/s10803-016-2828-z
- Klin A, Jones W, Schultz R, Volkmar F, Cohen D. Visual fixation patterns during viewing of naturalistic social situations as predictors of social competence in individuals with autism. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. (2002) 59:809. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.59.9.809

- Harari H, Shamay-Tsoory SG, Ravid M, Levkovitz Y. Double dissociation between cognitive and affective empathy in borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* (2010) 175:277–9. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2009.03.002
- Bodnar A, Rybakowski JK. Mentalization deficit in bipolar patients during an acute depressive and manic episode: association with cognitive functions. *Int J Bipolar Disord.* (2017) 5:38. doi: 10.1186/s40345-017-0107-3
- Arcelus J, Haslam M, Farrow C, Meyer C. The role of interpersonal functioning in the maintenance of eating psychopathology: A systematic review and testable model. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2013) 33:156–67. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2012.10.009
- Cardi V, Tchanturia K, Treasure J. Premorbid and illness-related social difficulties in eating disorders: an overview of the literature and treatment developments. *Curr Neuropharmacol.* (2018) 16:1122–30. doi: 10.2174/1570159X16666180118100028
- Gillberg IC, Råstam M, Gillberg C. Anorexia nervosa outcome: sixyear controlled longitudinal study of 51 cases including a population cohort. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (1994) 33:729–39. doi: 10.1097/00004583-199406000-00014
- Anckarsäter H, Hofvander B, Billstedt E, Gillberg IC, Gillberg C, Wentz E, et al. The sociocommunicative deficit subgroup in anorexia nervosa: autism spectrum disorders and neurocognition in a community-based, longitudinal study. *Psychol Med.* (2012) 42:1957–67. doi: 10.1017/S0033291711002881
- Wentz E, Gillberg IC, Anckarsäter H, Gillberg C, Råstam M. Adolescentonset anorexia nervosa: 18-year outcome. *Br J Psychiatry*. (2009) 194:168–74. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.107.048686
- Kerr-gaffney J, Harrison A, Tchanturia K. Social anxiety in the eating disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychol Med.* (2018) 48:2477–91. doi: 10.1017/S0033291718000752
- 24. Simonoff E, Pickles A, Charman T, Chandler S, Loucas T, Baird G. Psychiatric disorders in children with autism spectrum disorders: prevalence, comorbidity, and associated factors in a populationderived sample. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2008) 47:921–9. doi: 10.1097/CHI.0B013E318179964F
- Bird G, Cook R. Mixed emotions: The contribution of alexithymia to the emotional symptoms of autism. *Transl Psychiatry*. (2013) 3:e285. doi: 10.1038/tp.2013.61
- Westwood H, Kerr-Gaffney J, Stahl D, Tchanturia K. Alexithymia in eating disorders: systematic review and meta-analyses of studies using the toronto alexithymia scale. J Psychosom Res. (2017) 99:66–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2017.06.007
- Harrison A, Sullivan S, Tchanturia K, Treasure J. Emotional functioning in eating disorders: attentional bias, emotion recognition and emotion regulation. *Psychol Med.* (2010) 40:1887–97. doi: 10.1017/S0033291710000036
- Watson KK, Werling DM, Zucker NL, Platt ML. Altered social reward and attention in anorexia nervosa. *Front Psychol.* (2010) 1:36. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2010.00036
- Bal E, Harden E, Lamb D, Van Hecke AV, Denver JW, Porges SW. Emotion recognition in children with autism spectrum disorders: relations to eye gaze and autonomic state. *J Autism Dev Disord*. (2010) 40:358–70. doi: 10.1007/s10803-009-0884-3
- Oldershaw A, Hambrook D, Tchanturia K, Treasure J, Schmidt U. Emotional theory of mind and emotional awareness in recovered anorexia nervosa patients. *Psychosom Med.* (2010) 72:73–9. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181c6c7ca
- Caglar-Nazali HP, Corfield F, Cardi V, Ambwani S, Leppanen J, Olabintan O, et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of "systems for social processes" in eating disorders. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2014) 42:55–92. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2013.12.002
- 32. Leppanen J, Sedgewick F, Treasure JL, Tchanturia K. Differences in the Theory of Mind profiles of patients with anorexia nervosa and individuals on the autism spectrum : a meta-analytic review. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2018) 90:146–63. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2018.04.009
- 33. Tiller JM, Sloane G, Schmidt U, Troop N, Power M, Treasure JL. Social support in patients with anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. Int J Eat Disord. (1997) 21:31–8. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-108X(199701)21:1<31::AID-EAT4>3.0.CO;2-4

- Westwood H, Lawrence V, Fleming C, Tchanturia K. Exploration of friendship experiences, before and after illness onset in females with anorexia nervosa: a qualitative study. *PLoS ONE.* (2016) 11:e0163528. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0163528
- Doris E, Westwood H, Mandy W, Tchanturia K. A qualitative study of friendship in patients with anorexia nervosa and possible autism spectrum disorder. *Psychology*. (2014) 5:13381349. doi: 10.4236/psych.2014.511144
- 36. Illing V, Tasca GA, Balfour L, Bissada H. Attachment insecurity predicts eating disorder symptoms and treatment outcomes in a clinical sample of women. J Nerv Ment Dis. (2010) 198:653–9. doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e3181ef34b2
- 37. Tasca GA, Presniak MD, Demidenko N, Balfour L, Krysanski V, Trinneer A, et al. Testing a maintenance model for eating disorders in a sample seeking treatment at a tertiary care center: a structural equation modeling approach. *Compr. Psychiatry.* (2011) 52:678–87. doi: 10.1016/J.COMPPSYCH.2010.12.010
- Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JPA, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. *PLoS Med.* (2009) 6:e1000100. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000100
- 39. R Core Team. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna. (2017). Available online at: https://www.R-project.org/
- Viechtbauer W. Conducting meta-analyses in R with the metafor package. J Stat Softw. (2010) 36:3. doi: 10.18637/jss.v036.i03
- 41. Cohen J. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. 2nd ed. London: Laurence Erlbaum Associates (1988).
- Begg CB, Mazumdar M. Operating characteristics of a rank correlation test for publication bias. *Biometrics*. (1994) 50:1088–101.
- Rosenthal R. The "file drawer problem" and tolerance for null results. *Psychol Bull.* (1979) 86:638–41. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.86.3.638
- 44. CASP Programme. CASP Case Control Study Checklist. (2013). Available online at: https://casp-uk.net/casp-tools-checklists/
- Adenzato M, Todisco P, Ardito RB. Social cognition in anorexia nervosa: evidence of preserved theory of mind and impaired emotional functioning. *PLoS ONE.* (2012) 7:3–10. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0044414
- Aloi M, Rania M, Caroleo M, De Fazio P, Segura-Garcia C. Social cognition and emotional functioning in patients with binge eating disorder. *Eur Eat Disord Rev.* (2017) 25:172–8. doi: 10.1002/erv.2504
- Baron-Cohen S, Jaffa T, Davies S, Auyeung B, Allison C, Wheelwright S. Do girls with anorexia nervosa have elevated autistic traits? *Mol. Autism.* (2013) 4:24. doi: 10.1186/2040-2392-4-24
- Butler GKL, Montgomery AMJ. Subjective self-control and behavioural impulsivity coexist in anorexia nervosa. *Eat Behav.* (2005) 6:221–7. doi: 10.1016/j.eatbeh.2004.11.002
- Calderoni S, Fantozzi P, Maestro S, Brunori E, Narzisi A, Balboni G, et al. Selective cognitive empathy deficit in adolescents with restrictive anorexia nervosa. *Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat.* (2013) 9:1583–9. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S50214
- Courty A, Maria AS, Lalanne C, Ringuenet D, Vindreau C, Chevallier C, et al. Levels of autistic traits in anorexia nervosa: a comparative psychometric study. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2013) 13:222. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-13-222
- Duchesne M, De Oliveira Falcone EM, De Freitas SR, D'Augustin JF, Marinho V, Appolinario JC. Assessment of interpersonal skills in obese women with binge eating disorder. J Health Psychol. (2011) 17:1065–75. doi: 10.1177/1359105311432326
- Feldman J, Eysenck S. Addictive personality traits in bulimic patients. Pers Individ Dif. (1986) 7:923–6. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(86)90097-8
- 53. Gramaglia C, Ressico F, Gambaro E, Palazzolo A, Mazzarino M, Bert F, et al. Alexithymia, empathy, emotion identification and social inference in anorexia nervosa: a case-control study. *Eat Behav.* (2016) 22:46–50. doi: 10.1016/j.eatbeh.2016.03.028
- Guttman HA, Laporte L. Empathy in families of women with borderline personality disorder, anorexia nervosa, and a control group. *Fam. Process.* (2000) 39:345–58. doi: 10.1111/j.1545-5300.2000.39306.x

- Hambrook D, Tchanturia K, Schmidt U, Russell T, Treasure J. Empathy, systemizing, and autistic traits in anorexia nervosa: a pilot study. Br J Clin Psychol. (2008) 47:335–9. doi: 10.1348/014466507X272475
- Jermakow N, Brzezicka A. How autistic are anorectic females? Similarities and differences between anorexia nervosa and autism spectrum disorders. *Clin Neuropsychiatry.* (2016) 13:53–8.
- Lulé D, Schulze UME, Bauer K, Schöll F, Müller S, Fladung AK, et al. Anorexia nervosa and its relation to depression, anxiety, alexithymia and emotional processing deficits. *Eat Weight Disord.* (2014) 19:209–16. doi: 10.1007/s40519-014-0101-z
- Morris R, Bramham J, Smith E, Tchanturia K. Empathy and social functioning in anorexia nervosa before and after recovery. *Cogn. Neuropsychiatry*. (2014) 19:47–57. doi: 10.1080/13546805.2013.794723
- Nandrino JL, Ducro C, Iachini T, Coello Y. Perception of peripersonal and interpersonal space in patients with restrictive-type anorexia. *Eur Eat Disord Rev.* (2017) 25:179–87. doi: 10.1002/erv.2506
- Peres V, Corcos M, Robin M, Pham-Scottez A. Emotional intelligence, empathy and alexithymia in anorexia nervosa during adolescence. *Eat Weight Disord.* (2018) doi: 10.1007/s40519-018-0482-5. [Epub ahead of print].
- Redondo I, Herrero-Fernández D. Validation of the reading the mind in the eyes test in a healthy spanish sample and women with anorexia nervosa. *Cogn Neuropsychiatry*. (2018) 23:201–17. doi: 10.1080/13546805.2018.1461618
- Davis MH. Measuring individual differences in empathy: evidence for a multidimensional approach. J Pers Soc Psychol. (1983) 44:113–26. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.44.1.113
- Wakabayashi A, Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Goldenfeld N, Delaney J, Fine D, et al. Development of short forms of the Empathy Quotient (EQ-Short) and the Systemizing Quotient (SQ-Short). *Pers Individ Dif.* (2006) 41:929–40. doi: 10.1016/J.PAID.2006.03.017
- Eysenck SBG, Pearson PR, Easting G, Allsopp JF. Age norms for impulsiveness, venturesomeness and empathy in adults. *Pers Individ Dif.* (1985) 6:613–9. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(85)90011-X
- 65. Bramham J, Morris RG, Hornak J, Bullock P, Polkey CE. Social and emotional functioning following bilateral and unilateral neurosurgical prefrontal cortex lesions. *J Neuropsychol.* (2009) 3:125–43. doi: 10.1348/174866408X293994
- Jolliffe D, Farrington DP. Development and validation of the basic empathy scale. J Adolesc. (2006) 29:589–611. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2005.08.010
- Bagby RM, Parker JDA, Taylor GJ. The twenty-item toronto alexithymia scale—i. item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. J Psychosom Res. (1994) 38:23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Dahlem NW, Zimet GD, Walker RR. The multidimensional scale of perceived social support: a confirmation study. J Clin Psychol. (1991) 47:756– 61. doi: 10.1002/1097-4679(199111)47:6<756::AID-JCLP2270470605>3.0. CO;2-L
- Fairburn CG, Beglin SJ. Assessment of eating disorders: interview or selfreport questionnaire? *Int J Eat Disord*. (1994) 16:363–70. doi: 10.1002/1098-108X(199412)16:4<363::AID-EAT2260160405>3.0.CO;2-#
- Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. (1983) 67:361–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1983.tb09716.x
- Hambrook D, Brown G, Tchanturia K. Emotional intelligence in anorexia nervosa: Is anxiety a missing piece of the puzzle? *Psychiatry Res.* (2012) 200:12–9. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2012.05.017
- 72. Tuschen-Caffier B, Vögele C. Psychological and physiological reactivity to stress: an experimental study on bulimic patients, restrained eaters and controls. *Psychother Psychosom.* (1999) 68:333–40. doi: 10.1159/000012352
- 73. Cardi V, Corfield F, Leppanen J, Rhind C, Deriziotis S, Hadjimichalis A, et al. Emotional processing, recognition, empathy and evoked facial expression in eating disorders: an experimental study to map deficits in social cognition. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0133827. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0133827
- 74. Blair RJR. Responding to the emotions of others: dissociating forms of empathy through the study of typical and psychiatric populations. *Conscious Cogn.* (2005) 14:698–718. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2005.06.004
- Decety J, Meyer M. From emotion resonance to empathic understanding: a social developmental neuroscience account. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2008) 20:1053–80. doi: 10.1017/S0954579408000503
- 76. Uher R, Brammer MJ, Murphy T, Campbell IC, Ng VW, Williams SC, et al. Recovery and chronicity in anorexia nervosa: brain activity

associated with differential outcomes. *Biol. Psychiatry.* (2003) 54:934–42. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(03)00172-0

- 77. Uher R, Murphy T, Brammer MJ, Dalgleish T, Phillips ML, Andrew CM, et al. Medial prefrontal cortex activity associated with symptom provocation in eating disorders. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2004) 161:1238–46. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.161.7.1238
- Hirst RB, Beard CL, Colby KA, Quittner Z, Mills BM, Lavender JS. Anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa: a meta-analysis of executive functioning. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2017) 83:678–90. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.08.011
- Decety J, Jackson PL. The functional architecture of human empathy. *Behav* Cogn Neurosci Rev. (2004) 3:71–100. doi: 10.1177/1534582304267187
- Fujiwara E, Kube VL, Rochman D, Macrae-Korobkov AK, Peynenburg V. Visual attention to ambiguous emotional faces in eating disorders: role of alexithymia. *Eur Eat Disord Rev.* (2017) 25:451–60. doi: 10.1002/erv.2535
- Harrison A, Watterson SV, Bennett SD. An experimental investigation into the use of eye-contact in social interactions in women in the acute and recovered stages of anorexia nervosa. *Int J Eat Disord*. (2018)52: 61–70. doi: 10.1002/eat.22993
- Gillberg IC, Billstedt E, Wentz E, Anckarsäter H, Råstam M, Gillberg C. Attention, executive functions, and mentalizing in anorexia nervosa eighteen years after onset of eating disorder. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. (2010) 32:358– 65. doi: 10.1080/13803390903066857
- Bora E, Kose S. Meta-analysis of theory of mind in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa: a specific impairment of cognitive perspective taking in anorexia nervosa? *Int J Eat Disord.* (2016) 49:739–40. doi: 10.1002/eat. 22572
- Treasure J, Schmidt U. The cognitive-interpersonal maintenance model of anorexia nervosa revisited: a summary of the evidence for cognitive, socioemotional and interpersonal predisposing and perpetuating factors. J Eat Disord. (2013) 1:13. doi: 10.1186/2050-2974-1-13
- Carr L, Iacoboni M, Dubeau M, Mazziotta JC, Lenzi GL. Neural mechanisms of empathy in humans: a relay from neural systems for imitation to limbic areas. *PNAS*. (2003) 100:5497–502. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0935845100
- Jackson PL, Brunet E, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. Empathy examined through the neural mechanisms involved in imagining how I feel versus how you feel pain. *Neuropsychologia.* (2006) 44:752–61. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2005.07.015
- Jackson PL, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. How do we perceive the pain of others? A window into the neural processes involved in empathy. *NeuroImage*. (2005) 24:771–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.09.006
- Bird G, Silani G, Brindley R, White S, Frith U, Singer T. Empathic brain responses in insula are modulated by levels of alexithymia but not autism. *Brain.* (2010) 133:1515–25. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq060
- Gianini LM, White MA, Masheb RM. Eating pathology, emotion regulation, and emotional overeating in obese adults with binge eating disorder. *Eat Behav.* (2013) 14:309–13. doi: 10.1016/j.eatbeh.2013.05.008
- Fairburn CG, Cooper Z, Shafran R. Cognitive behaviour therapy for eating disorders: a "transdiagnostic" theory and treatment. *Behav Res Ther.* (2003) 41:509–28. doi: 10.1016/S0005-7967(02)00088-8
- Jones A, Lindekilde N, Lübeck M, Clausen L. The association between interpersonal problems and treatment outcome in the eating disorders: a systematic review. *Nord J Psychiatry*. (2015) 69:563–73. doi: 10.3109/08039488.2015.1019924
- Zipfel S, Löwe B, Reas DL, Deter H-C, Herzog W. Long-term prognosis in anorexia nervosa: lessons from a 21-year follow-up study. *Lancet.* (2000) 355:721–2. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(99)05363-5
- Spain D, Blainey SH. Group social skills interventions for adults with highfunctioning autism spectrum disorders: a systematic review. *Autism.* (2015) 19:874–86. doi: 10.1177/1362361315587659
- 94. Spain D, Blainey SH, Vaillancourt K. Group cognitive behaviour therapy (CBT) for social interaction anxiety in adults with autism spectrum disorders (ASD). *Res Autism Spectr Disord*. (2017) 41–2:20–30. doi: 10.1016/J.RASD.2017.07.005
- Adamson J, Leppanen J, Murin M, Tchanturia K. Effectiveness of emotional skills training for patients with anorexia nervosa with autistic symptoms in group and individual format. *Eur Eat Disord Rev.* (2018) 26:367–75. doi: 10.1002/erv.2594

- Tchanturia K, Doris E, Mountford V, Fleming C. Cognitive remediation and emotion skills training (CREST) for anorexia nervosa in individual format: self-reported outcomes. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2015) 15:53. doi: 10.1186/s12888-015-0434-9
- Leppanen J, Ng KW, Tchanturia K, Treasure J. Meta-analysis of the effects of intranasal oxytocin on interpretation and expression of emotions. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2017) 78:125–44. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017. 04.010
- Van IJzendoorn MH, Bakermans-Kranenburg MJ. A sniff of trust: Meta-analysis of the effects of intranasal oxytocin administration on face recognition, trust to in-group, and trust to out-group. *Psycho Neuroendocrinol.* (2012) 37:438–43. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2011. 07.008
- Andari E, Duhamel JR, Zalla T, Herbrecht E, Leboyer M, Sirigu A. Promoting social behavior with oxytocin in high-functioning autism spectrum disorders. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2010) 107:4389–94. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0910249107
- 100. Frazier TW, Strauss M, Klingemier EW, Zetzer EE, Hardan AY, Eng C, et al. A meta-analysis of gaze differences to social and nonsocial information between individuals with and without autism. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2017) 56:546–55. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2017.05.005
- 101. Kim YR, Eom JS, Yang JW, Kang J, Treasure J. The impact of oxytocin on food intake and emotion recognition in patients with eating disorders: a double blind single dose within-subject cross-over design. *PLoS ONE*. (2015) 10:e0137514. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0137514
- 102. Leppanen J, Cardi V, Ng KW, Paloyelis Y, Stein D, Tchanturia K, et al. Effects of intranasal oxytocin on interpretation and expression of emotions in anorexia nervosa. J Neuroendocrinol. (2017) 29:125–44. doi: 10.1111/jne.12458

- Bonfils KA, Lysaker PH, Minor KS, Salyers MP. Affective empathy in schizophrenia: A meta-analysis. *Schizophr Res.* (2016) 175:109–17. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2016.03.037
- Jolliffe D, Farrington DP. Empathy and offending: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Aggress Viol Behav.* (2004) 9:441–76. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2003.03.001
- 105. Michaels TM, Horan WP, Ginger EJ, Martinovich Z, Pinkham AE, Smith MJ. Cognitive empathy contributes to poor social functioning in schizophrenia: evidence from a new self-report measure of cognitive and affective empathy. *Psychiatry Res.* (2014) 220:803–10. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2014.08.054
- 106. Parling T, Mortazavi M, Ghaderi A. Alexithymia and emotional awareness in anorexia nervosa: time for a shift in the measurement of the concept? *Eat Behav.* (2010) 11:205–10. doi: 10.1016/j.eatbeh.2010.04.001
- 107. Goddard E, Carral-Fernández L, Denneny E, Campbell IC, Treasure J. Cognitive flexibility, central coherence and social emotional processing in males with an eating disorder. *World J Biol Psychiatry*. (2014) 15:317–26. doi: 10.3109/15622975.2012.750014

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Kerr-Gaffney, Harrison and Tchanturia. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Transcultural Adaptation of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI) for Brazil and Portugal

#### Jorge Sinval<sup>1,2,3,4</sup>, Cristina Queirós<sup>2</sup>, Sonia Pasian<sup>3</sup> and João Marôco<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> William James Center for Research, ISPA – Instituto Universitário, Lisbon, Portugal, <sup>2</sup> Faculty of Psychology and Education Sciences, University of Porto, Porto, Portugal, <sup>3</sup> Faculty of Philosophy, Sciences and Languages of Ribeirão Preto, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, <sup>4</sup> Business Research Unit (BRU-IUL), Instituto Universitário de Lisboa (ISCTE-IUL), Lisbon, Portugal

During the last few years, burnout has gained more and more attention for its strong connection with job performance, absenteeism, and presenteeism. It is a psychological phenomenon that depends on occupation, also presenting differences between sexes. However, to properly compare the burnout levels of different groups, a psychometric instrument with adequate validity evidence should be selected (i.e., with measurement invariance). This paper aims to describe the psychometric properties of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI) version adapted for workers from Brazil and Portugal, and to compare burnout across countries and sexes. OLBI's validity evidence based on the internal structure (dimensionality, reliability, and measurement invariance), and validity evidence based on relationships with other variables (work engagement) are described. Additionally, it aims presents a revision of different OLBI's versions-since this is the first version of the instrument developed simultaneously for both countries — it is an important instrument for understanding burnout between sexes in organizations. Data were used from 1,172 employees across two independent samples, one from Portugal and the other from Brazil, 65 percent being female. Regarding the OLBI internal structure, a reduced version (15 items) was obtained. The high correlation between disengagement and exhaustion, suggested the existence of a second-order latent factor, burnout, which presented measurement invariance for country and sex. Confirmatory factor analysis of the Portuguese OLBI version presented good goodness-of-fit indices and good internal consistency values. No statistically significant differences were found in burnout between sexes or countries. OLBI also showed psychometric properties that make it a promising and freely available instrument to measure and compare burnout levels of Portuguese and Brazilian employees.

Keywords: Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI), burnout, measurement invariance, Brazil, Portugal, multioccupational, validity evidence

# INTRODUCTION

Work organizations and labor relations all over the world are undergoing significant changes, with an impact on workers' lives and health, since the demands of modern working life are increasing pressure to levels never seen before (International Labour Office, 2016). Thus, the workforce must deal with a new landscape where psychosocial risks at work must be addressed

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Marlene Sophie Penz, Technische Universität Dresden, Germany Nikolaos Tsigilis, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Greece

> \*Correspondence: João Marôco jpmaroco@ispa.pt

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 05 September 2018 Accepted: 04 February 2019 Published: 12 March 2019

#### Citation:

Sinval J, Queirós C, Pasian S and Marôco J (2019) Transcultural Adaptation of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI) for Brazil and Portugal. Front. Psychol. 10:338. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00338

23

(European Agency for Safety and Health at Work, 2018). Stress is a risk which, at extreme levels, can lead to burnout. Burnout has become a global concern, and work-related stress is a big challenge to organizations' performance and to their workers' health. Burnout levels vary depending on country, occupation, and individual characteristics, among which sex, is one of the most important factors (Purvanova and Muros, 2010). Burnout can affect any worker, with consequences not only in terms of health, safety, and well-being, but also for productivity, quality of service, and cost-effectiveness to the organization (Poghosvan et al., 2010; Carod-Artal and Vázquez-Cabrera, 2013). It is a severe reaction to occupational stress, having in its symptomatology changes to physical and psychological health and behavioral-motivational aspects, expressed through a reduction in job satisfaction or even a change of profession (Marques-Pinto et al., 2003). It is a syndrome (psychological in nature) that may occur when workers chronically face a stressful working environment and feel low resources to face high job demands (Maslach et al., 2001; Bakker and Demerouti, 2007; Maslach, 2015). The definition of Burnout has been expanded from a concept associated with human services professions to a concept related to all kinds of professions that can be affected (Lindblom et al., 2006).

From a historical perspective, burnout was initially considered as a psychological phenomenon in the USA, beginning with studies by the psychologist Freudenberger (1974) and the psychologist Maslach (1976). Despite some criticism (Bianchi et al., 2017) and the existence of several other related constructs, such as karōshi (過労死), meaning "death by overwork" (International Labour Organization, 2013) and karōjisatsu (過労自殺), meaning "suicide from overwork" (Amagasa et al., 2005), burnout became a popular topic in occupational health (Marques-Pinto et al., 2008; Schaufeli, 2017). There is some discussion about burnout (Bianchi, 2015; Bianchi et al., 2017; Epstein and Privitera, 2017; Mion et al., 2018) in terms of its dimensionality. The names attributed to the constructs can vary (Simbula and Guglielmi, 2010; Larsen et al., 2017). The most commonly suggested structure is a tri-factor one (Maslach et al., 2001, 2016), comprising emotional exhaustion (or simply exhaustion), depersonalization (also known as cynicism or disengagement), and reduced sense of personal accomplishment (or professional efficacy) (Halbesleben et al., 2004). It is expected that if a worker has high levels of the first two dimensions, there should be low levels of the third dimension since it is measured in the opposite direction to the other two. Carod-Artal and Vázquez-Cabrera (2013) state that emotional exhaustion is the most important dimension of burnout syndrome-being referred to as a state of having feelings of being emotionally overextended and depleted of one's emotional resourcesrepresenting the individual stress component (Bresó et al., 2007). Depersonalization refers to cynical or excessively detached responses to others in the work context; this is the interpersonal component of burnout (Maslach, 1998). Finally, diminished personal accomplishment refers to the decreased sense of competence and of productivity, representing the component of self-evaluation (Maslach, 1998).

There is also a two-dimensional approach to burnout (Demerouti et al., 2000). Based on empirical evidence, some authors consider that disengagement and exhaustion are the core dimensions of burnout, while reduced personal accomplishment plays a less important role (Maslach et al., 2001; Shirom, 2002). In fact, it has been shown that the relation of reduced personal accomplishment to burnout outcomes and antecedents is weaker than the other two dimensions (Lee and Ashforth, 1996). Moreover, while emotional exhaustion leads to disengagement, reduced personal accomplishment develops individually in relation to the other two dimensions (Leiter, 1993). Cordes and Dougherty (1993) suggest that it is an individual difference similar to self-efficacy.

Currently, burnout is becoming increasingly prominent in the literature (Leiter and Maslach, 2017); it has been associated with multiple occupational groups, beyond human services (Maslach and Leiter, 2017). In fact, burnout's prevalence has increased in some occupations, such as physicians in the USA (Shanafelt et al., 2015); it shows a high prevalence in various occupations, including radiology residents (Guenette and Smith, 2017), midwives in Australia (Creedy et al., 2017), nurses in various countries (Gómez-Urquiza et al., 2017). One reason why burnout is so common is due to the high levels of stress and emotional demands present in the job (Demerouti et al., 2001). Job stress can increase absenteeism, affect family roles, productivity, and mental and physical health, and decrease job satisfaction, which, in turn, can lead to reduced personal accomplishment, depersonalization, and emotional exhaustion (Carod-Artal and Vázquez-Cabrera, 2013).

# Burnout Measurement With the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory

Despite the existence of several instruments to measure burnout, the Maslach Burnout Inventory (MBI; Maslach et al., 2016) is the most used (Ahola et al., 2017) and is commercially available. However, there are other options, some of them free, such as the Copenhagen Burnout Inventory (Kristensen et al., 2005); the Burnout Measure (Pines and Aronson, 1988; Malach-Pines, 2005); the Educator Burnout Inventory (Wang et al., 2003), the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI; Bakker et al., 2004); the Shirom-Melamed Burnout Measure (Shirom and Melamed, 2006); the Bergen Burnout Indicator (Salmela-Aro et al., 2011); the Karolinska Exhaustion Scale (Saboonchi et al., 2013); and the Spanish Burnout Inventory (Gil-Monte et al., 2017).

OLBI seems to be the most prominent alternative to MBI (Demerouti et al., 2000). It was originally developed by Demerouti and Nachreiner (1998), who suggested two burnout dimensions, disengagement and exhaustion, applicable to professionals outside human services occupations. OLBI's versions vary across occupational groups and countries (see **Table 1**). In some countries—Brazil and Portugal (Campos et al., 2012), Sweden (Dahlin et al., 2007; Rudman et al., 2014), Slovenia (Kogoj et al., 2014), South Africa (Mokgele and Rothmann, 2014), Germany and Greece (Reis et al., 2015), and Malaysia (Mahadi et al., 2018)—OLBI has a version for students. OLBI does not contain any factor correspondent to what the MBI

Country (Authors)	Occupational group	z	Dim	Dimensionality		Reliability: internal consistency	nsistency	Measurement invariance	$\chi^2/df$	TLI/NNFI	GFI	CFI	RMSEA	SRMR
			ltems (factors)	Analysis	Total	Disengagement	Exhaustion	1						
Brazil Schuster and Dias, 2018	Multi-occupational	273	16 (two) 13 (two)	CFA	1 1	CR = 0.93 CR = 0.88	CR = 0.89 $CR = 0.92$	1.1	2.59 2.41	0.91 0.93	0.90 0.92	0.93 0.94	0.07 0.07	0.06 0.05
Cameroon Mbanga et al., 2018	Nurses	143	16 (two)		I	I	I	1	I	I	I	I	I	I
England Delgadillo et al., 2018	Psychological well-being practitioners	13	16 (two)	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Mental health nurse practitioners	15		I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Cognitive behavioral therapists	21		I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	(Total)	(49)		I	I	$\alpha = 0.87$	$\alpha = 0.84$	I	ļ	I	I	ļ	I	I
Iraq Al-Asadi et al., 2018	Primary school teachers	206	16 (two)	I	I	I	I	1	I	I	I	I	I	I
Ireland Chernoff et al., 2018	Administrators	œ	16 (two)	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Care assistants	с		I	ļ	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Nurses	50		I	I	I	ļ	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Physicians	23		I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Porters	с ,		I	I	I	1	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	naulugrapriers (Total)	(26)		1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	
Italy Estévez-Mujica	Research and development	57	13 (two)	EFA	1	α = 0.86	$\alpha = 0.85$	I	1	1	1	I	1	1
id Quintane, 2018														
Malaysia Mahadi et al.,	Medical students	452	16 (one) 16 (two)	OFA	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	7.551	0.577	0.768	0.633	0.121	1 1
2018*			9 (two)		$\alpha = 0.80$	$\alpha = 0.74$ $CR = 0.73$	$\alpha = 0.70$ $CR = 0.71$	1	3.585	0.905	0.958	0.934	0.076	I
England Westwood et al., 2017	Psychotherapists	210	16 (two)	I	I	α = 0.83	α = 0.86	1	I	I	ı	I	I	T
India Ananthram et al., 2017	Call center representatives	250	16 (two)	I	I	α = 0.84	$\alpha = 0.85$	1	I	1	1	I	I	T
Kosovo Turtulla, 2017	Teachers	531	16 (two)	1	I	$\alpha = 0.73$	$\alpha = 0.71$	1	I	I	I	I	I	1
Malaysia Rosnah et al., 2017	Multi-occupational	492	8 (one) <sup>E</sup>	CFA	I	I	$\alpha = 0.50$	I	3.21	I	0.98	0.92	0.066	I
<b>Russia</b> Smirnova, 2017	Multi-occupational	392	16 (one) 16 (two)	CFA	1 1	- α = 0.84	- α = 0.65	1 1	10.97 9.60	0.550 0.612	0.746 0.804	0.610 0.709	0.160 0.148	1 1

Country (Authors)	Occupational group	2	Dim	Dimensionality	ш	Reliability: internal consistency	nsistency	Measurement invariance	$\chi^2/df$	TLI/NNFI	GFI	CFI	RMSEA	SRMR
			ltems (factors)	Analysis	Total	Disengagement	Exhaustion	I						
			15 (two)		I	$\alpha = 0.84$	$\alpha = 0.68$	1	9.85	0.631	0.803	0.702	0.150	I
			7 (one) 7 (two)		1 1		- - 0 70	1 1	8.72 9.34	0.802 0.786	0.911	0.868 0.868	0.141 0.146	
			(c) .			5	1		-					
Saudi Arabia Al-shuhail et al., 2017	Physicians	140	16 (two)	I	I	1	1	1	I	I	I	I	I	I.
<b>Serbia</b> Petrović et al., 2017	Multi-occupational	860	16 (two)	I	α = 0.81	I	I	I	I	I	I	L	I	I
Singapore Suyi et al., 2017	Health	37	16 (two)	1	I	α = 0.79–88	$\alpha = 0.63-89$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Taiwan Ko, 2017	Hotel frontline employees	521	16 (two)	I	I	$\alpha = 0.75$	$\alpha = 0.78$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
UK Halliday	Consultant	123	16 (two)	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
et al., 2017	General practitioner	93		Į	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	T
	Higher specialist trainee	139		I	I	I	I	1	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Junior specialist trainee	153		I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	(Total)	(548)		1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1			1 1	I I		
USA Olinske and Hellman, 2017	Executive directors	140	16 (two)	I	1	α = 0.78	α = 0.88	1	I	I	I	I	I	I
USA Yanos et al., 2017	Clinicians	472	16 (two)	I	$\alpha = 0.87$	$\alpha = 0.75$	$\alpha = 0.87$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
England Sales et al., 2016	General practitioners trainees	48	16 (two)	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
India Subburaj	Police constables	492	16 (one)	CFA	CR = 0.65	I	I	I	9.14	0.802	0.738	0.828	0.129	I
and Vijayadurai,			16 (two)		I	CR = 0.91	CR = 0.90	I	3.75	0.933	0.911	0.942	0.075	I
2016	Higher secondary teachers	385	16 (one) 16 (two)		CR = 0.62 -	- 0 a0	- 0 00 - 1	1 1	8.65 3.64	0.760	0.697	0.792 0.929	0.141	1 1
	(Total)	(877)	0		I			I	- 2 I		1			I
Norway	Advertising	301	16 (two)	CFA	I	I	I	I	3.38	0.96	I	0.96	0.092	0.069
Innstrand, 2016	Bus drivers	381			I	I	I	I	3.21	0.97	I	0.97	0.083	0.051
	Church ministers	200			I	I	I	I	3.58	0.96	I	0.97	670.0	0.055
	l awvers	412 412			1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	3.66	0.96 0	1 1	0.97	0.084	0.056
	Nurses	496			I	I	I	I	4.87	0.96	I	0.97	0.092	0.064
	Physicians	523			I	I	I	I	5.58	0.94	I	0.95	0.098	0.072
	Teachers	504			I	I	I	I	4.86	0.96	I	0.96	0.091	0.067
	(Total)	(3,475)		MGCFA	I	$\alpha = 0.86-88$	$\alpha = 0.87 - 88$	Partial scalar invariance among occupational	4.47	0.95	I	0.95	0.094	0.067
								aroups.						

OLBI's Brazil-Portugal Transcultural Adaptation

Frontiers in Psychology | www.frontiersin.org

Country (Authors)	Occupational group	2	Dir	Dimensionality	-	Reliability: internal consistency	onsistency	Measurement invariance	χ²/df	TLI/NNFI	GFI	CFI	RMSEA	SRMR
			ltems (factors)	Analysis	Total	Disengagement	Exhaustion							
Pakistan Khan et al., 2016	Female academicians	299	16 (two)	I	I	1	1	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Pakistan Khan and Yusoff, 2016	Academic staff	450	16 (four) 16 (one) 16 (two)	EFA CFA	$\alpha = 0.83$	1 1 1	1 1 1	1 1 1	- 0.60 2.62	1 1 1	- 0.87 0.99	- 1.00 0.98	- 0.014 0.004	1 1 1
Poland Baka and Basinska, 2016	Teachers Medical staff Police officers (Total)	545 491 768 (1,804)	 - 16 (two)	EFA	1 1 1 1	- - α = 0.73	α = 0.69	1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1			1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1
USA Rogala et al., 2016	Health care	135	16 (two)	I	I	$\alpha = 0.86$	α = 0.81-86	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Zimbabwe Buitendach et al., 2016	Bus drivers	283	16 (two)	I	α = 0.76	α = 0.73	$\alpha = 0.72$	1	1	I	I	I	I	I
Brazil Schuster et al., 2015	Multi-occupational	273	16 (two) 9 (two)	- EFA	$\alpha = 0.90$ $\alpha = 0.88$	$\alpha = 0.86$ $\alpha = 0.87$	$\alpha = 0.83$ $\alpha = 0.76$	1 1	1 1	1 1		1 1	1 1	1 1
Germany Reis et al.,	Nurses	385	15 (one)	CFA	1	I	I	1	5.28	0.82	I	0.84	0.11	0.07
G102			15 (two)		I	I	1	Partial metric invariance with	3.59	0.89	I	0.91	0.08	0.06
			16 (one) 16 (two)		1 1	- α = 0.81	- $\alpha = 0.87$	German students - -	5.26 3.78	0.80 0.87	1 1	0.82 0.89	0.11 0.09	0.07 0.07
India Rajeswari and Sreelekha, 2015	Nurses	200	16 (two)	I	I	1	1	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Poland Staszczyk and Tokarz, 2015	White-collar	210	16 (two)	I	$\alpha = 0.83$	$\alpha = 0.78$	$\alpha = 0.74$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Slovenia Seclar et al., 2015	Multi-occupational	1,436	8 (two) 16 (one) 16 (two) <sup>W</sup> 16 (two) 16 (four) <sup>PN</sup>	CFA	α = 0.83	α = 0.71	- - α - 0.73	1 1 1 1 1	7.51 39.94 8.38 40.09 8.06	0.988 0.753 0.953 0.752 0.955		0.992 0.786 0.960 0.787 0.963	0.067 0.165 0.072 0.165 0.165	1 1 1 1 1
USA Foster, 2015	Multi-occupational	579	8 (one) <sup>D</sup>	CFA	I	α = 0.82	I	Full-uniqueness measurement invariance	11.68	1	I	0.88	I	0.064
			8 (one) <sup>E</sup>	CFA	I	I	$\alpha = 0.84$	Eull-uniqueness measurement invariance	I	I	I	I	I	I
			16 (two)	I	I	I	I		ļ	I	I	I	I	I

TABLE 1 | Continued

Country (Authors)	Occupational group	2	Dim	Dimensionality	-	Reliability: internal consistency	nsistency	Measurement invariance	$\chi^2/df$	TLI/NNFI	GFI	CFI	RMSEA	SRMR
			ltems (factors)	Analysis	Total	Disengagement	Exhaustion	I						
USA Shupe et al., 2015	Librarians	282	16 (two)	I	$\alpha = 0.87$	1	I	1	I	I	I	I	I	I
Sweden Lundkvist et al., 2014	Coaches	277	8 (two) <sup>N</sup> 16 (two)	CFA	1 1	1 1	1 1	1 1	3.25 2.82	0.940 0.879	1 1	0.959 0.897	0.090 0.081	1 1
Sweden Rudman et al., 2014	Nurses	1,178 1,086 1,135 908 811	10 (two) <sup>T</sup> 8 (two) <sup>T</sup> 8 (two) <sup>T</sup> 10 (two) <sup>T</sup> 10 (two) <sup>T</sup>			$\alpha = 0.75  \alpha = 0.75  \alpha = 0.77  \alpha = 0.78  \alpha = 0.80 $	$\alpha = 0.78$ $\alpha = 0.71$ $\alpha = 0.71$ $\alpha = 0.80$ $\alpha = 0.81$	1 1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1 1		1 1 1 1 1		1 1 1 1 1
Australia Scanlan and Still, 2013	Occupational therapists	34	16 (two)	1	1	$\alpha = 0.79$	α = 0.84	1	I	I	I	I	I	I
Brazil Schuster et al., 2013	Multi-occupational	273	9 (two) 9 (two)	EFA CFA	$\alpha = 0.88$ $CR = 0.95$	α = 0.86 CR = 0.85	$\alpha = 0.76$ $CR = 0.93$	1 1	2.36	0.956	- 0.954	- 0.968	- 0.071	1 1
Poland Rzeszutek, 2013	Psychotherapists	200	16 (two)	I	$\alpha = 0.88$	α = 0.82	$\alpha = 0.79$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
USA Ford et al., 2013	Information technology	91	16 (two)	1	1	$\alpha = 0.82$	$\alpha = 0.79$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
South Africa Lekutle and Nel, 2012	Cement factory	187	5 (two)	EFA	I	$\alpha = 0.68$	$\alpha = 0.69$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Norway Innstrand et al., 2012	Multi-occupational	3,475	16 (two)	MGCFA	I	α = 0.86–88	α = 0.87–88	Longitudinal metric invariance.	I	I	I	I	I	I
China Qiao and Schaufeli, 2011	Nurses	717	16 (one) 16 (two) <sup>W</sup> 16 (two) 16 (four) <sup>PN</sup>	OFA	I	1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1	11.62 5.58 11.25 4.42	0.73 0.88 0.74 0.91	0.75 0.90 0.78 0.78	0.76 0.90 0.77 0.93	0.11 0.08 0.12 0.07	1 1 1 1
Poland Baka, 2011	Teachers	292	16 (two)	I	$\alpha = 0.88$	I	1	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Sweden Peterson et al., 2011	Multi-occupational	3,719	16 (two) 16 (one)	CFA	1 1	α = 0.83	α = 0.83 -	1 1	27.88 47.24	0.93 0.92	1 1	0.94 0.93	0.08 0.12	0.06 0.09
<b>Poland</b> Baka and Cieślak, 2010	Teachers	236	16 (two)	I	$\alpha = 0.87$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
South Africa Demerouti et al., 2010	Construction	528	16 (two)	I	I	$\alpha = 0.79$	$\alpha = 0.74$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I

Country (Authors)	Occupational group	z	Dim	Dimensionality	ι.	Reliability: internal consistency	Isistency	Measurement invariance	$\chi^2/df$	TLI/NNFI	GFI	СЫ	RMSEA	SRMR
			ltems (factors)	Analysis	Total	Disengagement	Exhaustion	I						
<b>South Africa</b> Tilakcharee et al., 2010	Training and development	80	16 (two)	I	$\alpha = 0.928$	α = 0.80	$\alpha = 0.82$	I	I	T	1	I	I	I
Belgium Barbier et al., 2009	Public sector	955	16 (two)	I	I	$\alpha = 0.79$	α = 0.82	1	I	I	I	I	I	I
Canada Chevrier, 2009	Catering	84	16 (five) 16 (two)	PCA PCA	α = 0.80	- α = 0.69	- α = 0.81	1 1	1 1	1 1	1.1	1 1	1 1	1.1
Natharlande	Health care	626	16 (two)	EFA	1	I	I	I	1	1	1	I	1	1
emeroutiand	White collar	644	16 (two)	EFA	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Bakker, 2008	(Total)	1,623	16 (two)	CFAT	I	I	I	I	8.08	I	0.88	0.86	0.07	I
			16 (two) <sup>W</sup>	CFAM	I	I	I	I	12.51	I	0.76	0.76	0.08	I
			16 (two)	CFAMTMM	I	$\alpha = 0.85$	$\alpha = 0.85$	Metric invariance for burnout factors between occupations.	4.25	I	0.95	0.95	0.05	I
Sweden Peterson et al., 2008	Health care	3,719	16 (two)	I	1	α > 0.70	α > 0.70	1	I	I	I	I	I	1
Australia Timms et al., 2007	Teachers	298	16 (two)	I	I	$\alpha = 0.79$	α = 0.81	I	I	I	I	I	1	I
South Africa Bosman et al., 2005	Government	297	16 (two)	I	I	$\alpha = 0.71$	α = 0.66	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
I Initod Statos of	Multi-occupational	2,431	16 (one)	CFA	I	1	I	I	2.26	0.62	0.72	0.68	0.14	T
America			16 (two) <sup>W</sup>		I	I	I	I	1.90	0.75	0.81	0.79	0.09	I
Halbesleben			16 (two)		I	$\alpha = 0.76 - 0.83$	$\alpha = 0.74 - 0.79$	I	1.09	0.96	0.97	0.95	0.03	I
and Demerouti,	Fire department	168	16 (one)		I	I	I	I	2.66	0.75	0.71	0.78	0.14	I
2			16 (two) <sup>W</sup>		I	I	1	I	2.93	0.71	0.68	0.74	0.16	I
	(Total)	2,599		I	1 1	α = 0.00	α = 0.0/	1 1	0 1	0 0	0.0		то 1	I I
South Africa le Roux, 2004	Earthmoving	326	15 (two)	PCA	I	α = 0.82	$\alpha = 0.71$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I.
			16 (two)		I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	T
Greece	Multi-occupational	232	13 (one)	CFA	I	I	I	I	5.04	I	0.79	0.71	0.13	I
Demerouti et al.,			13 (two) <sup>W</sup>			$\alpha = 0.83$	$\alpha = 0.73$	I	5.06	I	0.79	0.72	0.13	I
2003			13 (two) 13 (two) <sup>M</sup>					1 1	3.39 1.90	1 1	0.87 0.94	0.83 0.95	0.10 0.062	I I

29

Country (Authors) C	Occupational group	2	Dim	Dimensionality		Reliability: internal consistency	nsistency	Measurement invariance	χ <sup>∠</sup> /ďf	ILI/NNFI	GFI	CFI	RMSEA	SRMR
			ltems (factors)	Analysis	Total	Disengagement	Exhaustion	I						
Germany Demerouti F	Human services	149	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	Production employees	145	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
0	(Total)	294	15 (one)	MGCFA	I	I	I	I	2.22	0.83	0.87	0.90	I	I
			15 (two) <sup>U</sup>			$\alpha = 0.84$	$\alpha = 0.85$	1	2.08	0.84	06.0	0.91	I	I
			15 (two) <sup>W</sup>					1 1	2.20 1.26	0.84	0.87	0.90	1 1	1 1
			(DMI) C1					1	071		0.90	0.99	1	
German	Human services	140	15 (one)	CFA	I	I	I	I	2.13	I	0.86	0.84	I	I
Demerouti et al.,			15 (two) <sup>W</sup>		I	I	I	I	2.10	I	0.87	0.85	I	I
2001			15 (two)		I	I	I	I	1.45	I	0.91	0.94	I	I
-	Production	93	15 (one)		I	I	I	I	1.86	I	0.86	0.91	I	I
			15 (two) <sup>W</sup>		I	I	I	I	1.73	I	0.87	0.92	I	I
ł			15 (two)		I	I	I	I	1.29	I	0.91	0.97	I	I
	Iransport	119	15 (one) 15 (huo) W		I	I	Į I	I	1.52	I	0.86	0.86	I	
			15 (two)		I	Į	I	I	1.14	I	06.0	0.96	I	I
	(Total)	352	15 (one)		I	I	I	I	3.73	I	0.87	0.88	I	I
			15 (two) <sup>W</sup>		I	I	I	I	3.57	I	0.89	0.89	I	I
			15 (two)		I	$\alpha = 0.83$	$\alpha = 0.82$	I	1.50	I	0.96	0.98	I	I
			15 (one)	MGCFA	I	I	I	I	1.97	I	0.85	0.86	I	I
			15 (two) <sup>W</sup>		I	I	I	I	1.90	I	0.86	0.87	I	I
			15 (two)		I	I	I	Metric invariance	1.38	I	0.90	0.95	I	I
								occupations.						
Germany Demerouti N et al., 2000	Nurses	109	15 (two)	I	I	α = 0.92	$\alpha = 0.84$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Germany Demerouti S and Nachreiner, 1998	Service-Professionals	145	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	Т	Т	I
Ţ	Production	134	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
4	Air traffic controllers	95	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
)	(total)	374	25 (two)	EFA	I	$\alpha = 0.93$	$\alpha = 0.82$	I	I	I	I	I	I	I

30

calls "professional efficacy"; this dimension received criticism in some studies (Bresó et al., 2007; Marôco et al., 2014), and, in the opinion of various authors, it is not a core burnout dimension (Bakker et al., 2004; Demerouti and Bakker, 2008) but can be interpreted as a possible burnout consequence (Koeske and Koeske, 1989) related to personality characteristics (Cordes and Dougherty, 1993).

The exhaustion subscale of OLBI has eight items which relate to feelings of emptiness, work overload, the need to rest, and physical, cognitive, and emotional exhaustion (Demerouti et al., 2003). Differently from the exhaustion concept presented in the MBI, the OLBI approach to exhaustion covers cognitive, physical, and affective aspects of exhaustion, which may facilitate the use of the instrument with workers of different kinds of activity (Demerouti et al., 2003; Bakker et al., 2004). The disengagement subscale has also eight items which refer to distancing oneself from the work, together with negative and cynical behaviors and attitudes in relation to one's job (Demerouti and Bakker, 2008). The OLBI's concept of disengagement differs from MBI's depersonalization in terms of the amplitude of the distancing, since OLBI's concept is broader: it may refer to distancing oneself from work in general or, more specifically, to distancing oneself from the content and object, along with experiencing negative attitudes (Demerouti et al., 2003). Thus, disengagement offers a less restricted view of the lack of interest in work. It is important to note that González-Romá et al. (2006) suggested that two of the three work engagement dimensions measured by the Utrecht Work Engagement Scale (UWES), vigor and dedication (the third dimension is absorption), can be paired with emotional exhaustion and cynicism (burnout dimensions). One dimension, named "identification," involved dedication and cynicism; the other, named "energy," comprised vigor and exhaustion factors, this indicates that OLBI's negatively- and positively-worded items can be markers for work engagement and burnout (Halbesleben and Demerouti, 2005).

Table 1 summarizes the different OLBI versions used with different samples found through a search of Embase, Scopus, PubMed, Web of Science, and Google Scholar using the terms: "OLBI," "Oldenburg Burnout Inventory," "adaptation," "version," "validity," and "psychometric properties." The OLBI's total number of items changed since its original structure of 25 items (Demerouti and Nachreiner, 1998) to 15 (Demerouti et al., 2001); today's English language version has 16 items (Bakker et al., 2004; Halbesleben and Demerouti, 2005). It has positively and negatively worded items-an equal number of each kind in the two dimensions-something that is considered an advantage (Price, 1997) since it can diminish acquiescence bias despite diminishing the internal consistency of the instruments (Salazar, 2015). OLBI has been translated into many languages, although not always evaluated in its psychometric properties (Table 1). Some studies use OLBI without taking into consideration the recommended steps to adapt an instrument for a country or culture different from the one for which it was originally developed (van de Vijver, 2016). There is a certain lack of use of adequate guidelines when translating and adapting the instrument for a new sample (International Test Commission, 2018). As can be observed in Table 1, the majority of the new OLBI versions have not evaluated their psychometric properties with the appropriate technique (confirmatory factor analysis [CFA]; Brown, 2015). In fact, some of them have avoided both exploratory and confirmatory factor analysis. Usually, the original two-factor structure is the one with better goodness-of-fit indices-even when compared with the other two-factor structures (e.g., with positive items in one group and negatively-worded items in the other), and with one- or four-factor structures (Demerouti et al., 2001). The measurement invariance/equivalence of the instrument across different groups is essential to properly establish comparisons (Davidov et al., 2014). OLBI invariance has been addressed by Demerouti et al. (2001) in its 15-items version for three different professions, they observed metric invariance (same factor's loadings). Demerouti and Nachreiner (1998) stated that three different groups of professionals obtained a similar OLBI (25-items) structure after a principal component analysis for each of the groups. Others researchers have obtained measurement invariance between countries (Demerouti et al., 2003) and between workers and students (Reis et al., 2015). These findings suggest that burnout is not exclusive to human services professions (Demerouti and Nachreiner, 1998; Demerouti et al., 2001) since various studies have tested burnout levels using OLBI in other occupations (e.g., executive directors, white-collar employees, construction workers). Altogether, few studies tested the measurement invariance of the groups with which they established comparisons. Finally, regarding the reliability of the scores, the internal consistency estimates were acceptable to good in most of the studies, while almost all studies reported only the Cronbach's  $\alpha$  (see **Table 1**).

This study aims to describe the psychometric properties of an OLBI version developed simultaneously for workers from Brazil and Portugal, its validity evidence based on the internal structure (dimensionality, measurement invariance, reliability), and the validity evidence based on the relationship with other variables (work engagement); and to compare burnout across sexes and countries. Additionally, the study seeks to present a revision of OLBI's different versions since this is the first version of the instrument developed simultaneously for Portugal and Brazil, adapting an important instrument for understanding burnout in relation to sexes in the organizations. It will be structured by presenting some considerations about burnout among sexes, followed by burnout measured by OLBI.

## **Research Hypotheses**

Following the recommendations of *The Standards for Educational and Psychological Testing* (American Educational Research Association, 2014), this paper aims to assess two types of validity evidence for the Portuguese version (PT-BR and PT-PT) of the OLBI (Bakker et al., 2004)—one related to the internal structure, the other based on the relations to other variables (work engagement). Since various studies have successfully confirmed the original two-factor structure of OLBI (Halbesleben and Demerouti, 2005; Peterson et al., 2011; Subburaj and Vijayadurai, 2016), it was hypothesized that the tested OLBI version would present a good fit confirming its original dimensionality of two factors (H1). Burnout has been hypothesized by some authors as a higher-order

dimension (Taris et al., 1999; Shirom and Melamed, 2006; Marôco et al., 2008). Thus, a possible second-order latent factor, burnout, was tested for OLBI (H2). Through the review of the different versions (**Table 1**), the majority of the studies showed acceptable to very good reliability of the scores' evidence in terms of internal consistency (e.g., Demerouti and Bakker, 2008; Innstrand, 2016; Subburaj and Vijayadurai, 2016). Consequently, it was assumed that OLBI would present acceptable internal consistency reliability estimates (H3). Some studies found evidence of measurement invariance for OLBI between occupations (Demerouti et al., 2001; Demerouti and Bakker, 2008; Innstrand, 2016) and sex (Foster, 2015), but none investigated measurement invariance among workers of different countries. H4 hypothesized that OLBI will present evidence of measurement invariance between sexes and countries.

Research has found that burnout levels can vary among sexes, with females usually presenting slightly more exhaustion than males (Purvanova and Muros, 2010; Innstrand et al., 2011), females being more likely to experience burnout (Dimou et al., 2016). However, others suggest that research does not allow one to conclude any sex-specific risks (Seidler et al., 2014; Adriaenssens et al., 2015) considering that the burnout differences can be related with the levels of workload as well as care-load (Bekker et al., 2005; Langballe et al., 2011). Burnout can also vary among countries also (Poghosyan et al., 2010; Alexandrova-Karamanova et al., 2016; Jovanović et al., 2016). North American countries have a tendency to present higher exhaustion and disengagement levels than European countriesdifferences that can be related to cultural aspects (Maslach et al., 2001). However, regarding the Portugal-Brazil comparison, no differences were reported in a previous study (Dias et al., 2010). Occupations can play a substantial role in burnout levels (e.g., emotional challenges of working in the teaching or caregiving role) (Maslach et al., 2001). Altogether, it was hypothesized that burnout's latent means differ between sexes and countries (H5).

Work engagement is known to be a construct with strong correlations with burnout (Demerouti et al., 2010; Petrović et al., 2017), since both can be considered indicators of wellbeing (Bakker et al., 2014). Thus, the divergent validity evidence based on the relation to other variables, work engagement, was assessed (H6).

# **METHODS**

## Sample

A total sample composed of 1,172 participants was collected by combining two independent samples: one sample of Brazilian workers in various occupations (n = 604), and one of Portuguese workers in various occupations (n = 568). Both samples completed the OLBI and the Utrecht Work Engagement Scale (Schaufeli and Bakker, 2003). Participation was anonymous and voluntary. The average age of the total sample was 35.47 years (SD = 9.95), with 65% being female. Workers' occupations were according to the International Standard Classification of Occupations ISCO-08 (International Labour Office, 2012)—mainly professionals or administrative support—and 73% of the sample were, at least, college graduates (**Table 2**).

Regarding children, 59% had none; 45% reported being married or cohabiting.

A non-probabilistic convenience sampling was used. The inclusion criteria were: (1) all participants were workers with a contract or formal ties with their employers, (2) had easy access to a PC, smartphone, or tablet to access the online platform where the instruments were deployed, and (3) were literate.

#### Measures

The OLBI was used to assess burnout, through the development of a version transculturally adapted both for Brazil and Portugal (Table 3). The OLBI is a self-report five-point rating scale (1 = "Strongly disagree"; to 5 = "Strongly agree") with eight questions within each of the two dimensions, disengagement and exhaustion (Demerouti et al., 2001). The disengagement factor refers to distancing from work in terms of both object and content, and to the development of cynical and negative attitudes and behaviors in relation to one's job (Bakker et al., 2004). Exhaustion refers to feelings of physical fatigue, the need to rest, and feelings of overtaxing and emptiness in relation to work (Demerouti and Bakker, 2008). To develop the Portuguese version (Table 3) the English version of the OLBI was used (Bakker et al., 2004) following The ITC Guidelines for Translating and Adapting Tests (International Test Commission, 2018), adapting the items to the Portuguese language according to the Orthographic Agreement signed by both Portugal and Brazil in 2009. The items were discussed with Portuguese and Brazilian psychologists and methodologists to create a version of the items that gathered the consensus of specialists regarding cultural, semantic, and idiomatic equivalence in the two countries. Finally, a small pilot test was done with 15 workers from each country; this did not suggest any modifications and the Portuguese adapted OLBI's 16 items were understood. The final single version (for both countries) had no other changes.

Work engagement refers to a positive motivational state and is composed of vigor, dedication, and absorption. This construct was measured with UWES-9 in its transculturally adapted version to both Brazil and Portugal (Sinval et al., 2018). It is a selfreport instrument scored on a seven-point rating scale (0 = "Never"; 6 = "Always"), with three questions in each of its three dimensions. The UWES has shown good divergent validity evidence with the OLBI, since work engagement and burnout are moderately and negatively related (Goering et al., 2017). It was chosen not only for its good psychometric qualities for both countries, but also because it showed measurement invariance between both countries and it is a short instrument that allows for a robust work engagement measure with only a few items (Schaufeli and Bakker, 2003). It is a well-spread measure across many countries (Sinval et al., 2018) and is actually the most used instrument to measure work engagement. However, studies that investigated the relations between burnout and work engagement have mainly used the MBI for burnout and the UWES for work engagement (Schaufeli and de Witte, 2017). This study used OLBI together with UWES, trying to enrich the discussion about the two concepts, rather than just discussing instruments. The UWES dimensions are vigor, referring to the energy and resilience that one has in work; dedication, referring to being enthusiastic, TABLE 2 | Sociodemographics, occupational group, and academic level for each country, and total.

	Brazil ( <i>n</i> = 604) Multi-occupational	Portugal (n = 568) Multi-occupational	Total ( <i>n</i> = 1,172)	
SOCIODEMOGRAPHICS				
Age: M (SD)	35.11 (10.13)	35.83 (9.76)	35.47 (9.95)	
Sex: Female %	67.23%	62.84%	65.07%	
Children: Yes%	38.97%	42.61%	40.77%	
OCCUPATIONAL GROUP				
Armed Forces Occupations	1.55	4.44	2.97	
Managers	15.53	8.87	12.27	
Professionals	36.12	53.63	44.70	
Technicians and Associate Professionals	8.74	12.90	10.78	
Clerical Support Workers	27.38	9.48	18.60	
Services and Sales Workers	6.21	6.05	6.13	
Skilled Agricultural, Forestry and Fishery Workers	-	_	-	
Craft and Related Trades Workers	2.14	2.22	2.18	
Plant and Machine Operators and Assemblers	0.78	0.60	0.69	
Elementary Occupations	1.55	1.81	1.68	
ACADEMIC LEVEL				
PhD	5.12	5.64	5.38	
Master	9.49	38.52	23.82	
Post-graduation (not master neither PhD)	25.62	9.34	17.58	
Graduation	34.16	29.57	31.89	
Unfinished graduation	13.09	4.67	8.93	
High school, vocational education or less	12.52	12.26	12.40	

TABLE 3 | OLBI original and Portuguese versions.

Item		Original OLBI (Bakker et al., 2004)					Portuguese (Brazil and Portugal) version of OLBI					
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree	Discordo totalmente	Discordo	Nem concordo, nem discordo	Concordo	Concordo totalmente		
	1	2	3	4	5	1	2	3	4	5		
	DISENGAGEMENT					DISTANCIAMENTO						
1 <sup>R</sup>	I always find new and interesting aspects in my work				Encontro com frequência assuntos novos e interessantes no meu trabalho							
3	It happens	It happens more and more often that I talk about my work in a negative way					Cada vez mais falo de forma negativa do meu trabalho					
6	Lately, I tend to think less at work and do my job almost mechanically					Ultimamente tenho pensado menos no meu trabalho e faço as tarefas de forma quase mecânica						
7 <sup>R</sup>	I find my we	I find my work to be a positive challenge					Considero que o meu trabalho é um desafio positivo					
9	Over time,	Over time, one can become disconnected from this type of work					Com o passar do tempo, sinto-me desligado do meu trabalho					
11	Sometimes I feel sickened by my work tasks					Às vezes, sinto-me farto das minhas tarefas no trabalho						
13 <sup>R</sup>	This is only type of work that I can imagine myself doing					*Este é o único tipo de trabalho que me imagino a fazer						
15 <sup>R</sup>	I feel more	I feel more and more engaged in my work				Sinto-me cada vez mais empenhado no meu trabalho						
EXAUSTÃO					EXAUSTÃO							
2	There are days when I feel tired before I arrive at work					Há dias em que me sinto cansado antes mesmo de chegar ao trabalho						
4	After work, I tend to need more time than in the past in order to relax and feel better				Depois do trabalho, preciso de mais tempo para relaxar e sentir-me melhor do que precisava antigamente							
5 <sup>R</sup>	I can tolerate the pressure of my work very well					Consigo aguentar bem a pressão do meu trabalho						
8	During my work, I often feel emotionally drained					Durante o meu trabalho, muitas vezes sinto-me emocionalmente esgotado						
10 <sup>R</sup>	After working, I have enough energy for my leisure activities					Depois do trabalho, tenho energia suficiente para minhas atividades de laze						
12	After my work, I usually feel worn out and weary					Depois do trabalho sinto-me cansado e sem energia						
14 <sup>R</sup>	Usually, I can manage the amount of my work well					De uma forma geral, consigo administrar bem a quantidade de trabalho qu tenho						
16 <sup>R</sup>	When I work, I usually feel energized					Quando trabalho, geralmente sinto-me com energia						

R, reversed; \*Removed item for the proposed Portuguese (Brazil and Portugal) version.

inspired, and proud of one's work; and absorption, referring to being immersed in one's work without the perception of time passing (Schaufeli et al., 2002). It is expected that high levels of work engagement correspond to highly energized workers (Schaufeli and Bakker, 2010).

# **Procedures**

Data were gathered from 2015 to 2017, in both countries, in an effort to have a larger sample, since web surveys present low response rates (Massey and Tourangeau, 2013). Both samples completed the OLBI, a brief sociodemographic questionnaire, and the UWES-9. All the collected data were obtained online using LimeSurvey software (LimeSurvey GmbH, 2017) running on the website of two major universities in each country. Nearly 35 percent of the disseminated questionnaires were completed in both countries. Participants were both contacted individually and through companies which answered positively to the invitation to participate in the study. Before filling out the survey, participants were informed about the study, assuring them that the study was a research study and that the company would not access individual data and that companies simply helped the researchers disseminate the study. Informed consent was obtained online from all participants.

To allow comparative studies, the same procedures were used in both countries. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the University of Porto (on 03-18-2015), Portugal, and the University of São Paulo (on 01-09-2014; CAAE no. 33301214.2.0000.5407), Brazil, and followed the usual rules for online surveys, namely, no access of participants' companies to individual results and no direct contact between participants and researchers [A few used the email to clarify some details about access to individual data, but it is not possible to identify whether they participated in the study].

# **Data Analysis**

A confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) was conducted to verify if the original two-factor structure proposed by Bakker et al. (2004), presented an adequate fit to the study sample. Only complete data cases were considered. As goodness-of-fit indices, SRMR (Standardized Root Mean Square Residual), RMSEA (root mean square error of approximation), NFI (Normed Fit Index), CFI (Comparative Fit Index), and the TLI (Tucker Lewis Index) were used. The fit of the model was considered good for TLI, CFI and TLI values above 0.95; SRMR below 0.08; and RMSEA values below 0.08 (Hoyle, 1995; Boomsma, 2000; McDonald and Ho, 2002; Byrne, 2010). All statistical analyses were performed with R (R Core Team, 2018) and RStudio (RStudio Team, 2018). The descriptive statistics were obtained with the *skimr* package (McNamara et al., 2018), the standard error of the mean (SEM) was calculated with the plotrix (Lemon, 2006) package and the coefficient of variation (CV) was estimated with the package sjstats (Lüdecke, 2019). To assess multivariate normality, Mardia's multivariate kurtosis (Mardia, 1970) was used; it was calculated using the psych package (Revelle, 2018). The lavaan package (Rosseel, 2012) was selected to conduct the CFA analyses using the Weighted Least Squares Means and Variances (WLSMV) estimation method (Muthén, 1983).

To test the proposed structure for OLBI, the cross-validity evidence was assessed to give information about how well the new structure will fit an independent sample of the same population (Cudeck and Browne, 1983). To do so, the sample was randomly split into two sub-samples through the package *minDiff* (Papenberg, 2018). The workers' age was used as criteria variable for which it was desired to minimize differences between subsamples (Papenberg, 2018). The subsamples were generated using 1,000 repetitions in order to minimize the differences, since the most equal group assignment was selected. Having two independent subsamples with similar properties, one subsample can be used as calibration subsample, and another as validation subsample (Chin and Todd, 1995).

The convergent validity evidence was analyzed using the average variance extracted (AVE) which was estimated as described in Marôco (2014) and Fornell and Larcker (1981). The constructs' convergent validity evidence was assumed for values of AVE  $\geq$  0.5 (Hair et al., 2009).

The discriminant validity evidence was checked (Fornell and Larcker, 1981; Marôco, 2014) to verify whether the items that represent a dimension were strongly correlated with other dimensions (Marôco, 2014): for two factors, *x* and *y*, if AVE*x* and AVE $y \ge \rho^2_{xy}$  (squared correlation between the factors *x* and *y*), there is discriminant validity evidence. The Heterotraitmonotrait (HTMT) criterion (Henseler et al., 2015) was also used. Values above 0.85 were considered indicative of satisfactory discriminant validity evidence (Kline, 2016). The HTMT ratios of correlations were calculated using the *semTools* package (Jorgensen et al., 2018).

The reliability of the scores was assessed with various estimates of internal consistency as recommended (Irwing and Hughes, 2018):  $\alpha_{ordinal}$  (Zumbo et al., 2007), and  $\omega_{ordinal}$  (Bollen, 1980; Raykov, 2001) using the semTools package (Jorgensen et al., 2018), higher values were indicative of better internal consistency results. Also, the McDonald's hierarchical omega ( $\omega_H$ ; Zinbarg et al., 2005) was estimated; a higher value of  $\omega_H$  indicates a stronger influence of the latent variable common to all factors, and that the observed scale scores generalize to scores for the common latent variable (Zinbarg et al., 2007). The omega hierarchical subscale ( $\omega_{HS}$ ) was calculated for each specific factor, it reflects the reliability of each subscale after controlling for the variance due to the general factor (Reise et al., 2013). Both the  $\omega_H$  and the  $\omega_{HS}$  were used for calculating the internal consistency of the bi-factor model. There is some discussion about the use of  $\alpha_{ordinal}$  (Revelle and Condon, 2018) as so we reported other estimates. The  $\alpha_{ordinal}$  was calculated based on the polychoric correlations. However, the  $\omega_{ordinal}$  and  $\omega_H$ accounts for both item covariances and item thresholds (Green and Yang, 2009). The  $\omega_{ordinal}$  and the  $\omega_H$  are different in the denominator, the first assumes a congeneric factor model where measurement errors aren't correlated (Bollen, 1980), the second uses the observed covariance matrix instead of the model-implied covariance matrix (McDonald, 1999; Jorgensen et al., 2018). The CR was calculated by summing the z scores of the item scores. The second-order factor reliability was also calculated using the omega coefficient (Jorgensen et al., 2018). The proportion of observed variance explained by the second-order factor after controlling for the uniqueness of the first-order factor ( $\omega_{partialL1}$ ); the proportion of the second-order factor explaining the variance of the first-order factor level ( $\omega_{L2}$ ); and the proportion of the second-order factor explaining the total score ( $\omega_{L1}$ ) were also calculated. The reliability estimates were calculated with the *semTools* package (Jorgensen et al., 2018).

The measurement invariance of the higher-order model was assessed using the lavaan package (Rosseel, 2012), the categorical items were considered into account through thetaparameterization (Millsap and Yun-Tein, 2004) to compare a group of seven different models based on the recommendations of Millsap and Yun-Tein (2004) and on the second-order models' invariance specificities (Chen et al., 2005): (a) configural invariance; (b) first-order factor loadings; (c) second-order structural loadings; (d) thresholds of measured variables; (e) intercepts of first-order factors; (f) disturbances of first-order factors; and (g) residual variances of observed variables. Mean scores for burnout latent variable were compared within the structural equation modeling framework; effect sizes (Cohen's d) were determined (Cohen, 1988). The raw means, SDs and score percentiles were calculated using the doBy package (Højsgaard and Halekoh, 2018).

# RESULTS

The results related to psychometric properties of the OLBI in terms of internal structure are presented first, followed by the latent means comparisons, and finally by the validity evidence based on the relations to other variables.

# Validity Evidence Based on Internal Structure

#### Dimensionality

#### Items' distributional properties

To judge distributional properties and psychometric sensitivity on the Portuguese and Brazilian samples, summary measures, skewness (Sk), kurtosis (Ku), and a histogram for each of the 16 items were used (**Table 4**). No strong deviations from the normal distribution (Finney and DiStefano, 2013) were considered for absolute values of Ku smaller than seven (7) and Sk smaller than three (3), assuring that they wouldn't compromise CFA results (Marôco, 2014). Mardia's multivariate kurtosis for the 16 items of OLBI was 48.88; p < 0.001. All possible Likert-scale answer values were observed on all items; no outliers were deleted. These items follow an approximately normal distribution in the normative population under study, since their distributional properties are indicative of appropriate psychometric sensitivity.

#### Factor-related validity evidence

To proceed with OLBI's transcultural adaptation to Brazil and Portugal, a cross-validity evidence approach was adopted. The sample was divided in two subsamples: calibration (n = 586) and validation subsamples (n = 586). The first was used to test which is OLBI's best solution in terms of fit to the data, and

theoretical sense. The second subsample was used to assess crossvalidity evidence of the proposed model. The two-factor OLBI fit to the data was mediocre ( $\chi^2_{(103)} = 720.764; p < 0.001; n$ = 586; CFI = 0.980; CFI<sub>scaled</sub> = 0.918; NFI = 0.977; TLI = 0.977; SRMR = 0.072; RMSEA = 0.101; P(rmsea  $\leq$  0.05) <0.001; 90% CI ]0.094; 0.108[), since CFI, NFI, and TLI values were above 0.95 (good fit), SRMR values were bellow 0.08 (good fit), but RMSEA values were above 0.10 being indicative of poor fit (MacCallum et al., 1996). One item presented a very low loading ( $\lambda_{item13} = 0.220$ ): and thus, this item was deleted. Also, based on the analysis of the modification indices, four correlations between items' residuals of the same factor were added, since it seems reasonable that indicators from the same factor explain shared error variance (Kline, 2016). The reduced model of 15 items showed better goodness-of-fit indices (**Figure 1**;  $\chi^2_{(85)} = 514.098$ ; p < 0.001; n = 586; *CFI* = 0.986;  $CFI_{scaled} = 0.937$ ; NFI = 0.984; TLI = 0.983; SRMR = 0.064;  $RMSEA = 0.093; P(rmsea \le 0.05) < 0.001; 90\% CI ]0.085;$ 0.101[), which indicated an acceptable fit, all items presented loadings above or equal to 0.47 (p < 0.001). The Cheung and Rensvold (2002) criterion ( $\Delta CFI \leq 0.01$ ) supported the preference for the reduced model ( $\Delta CFI_{scaled} = -0.019$ ). Thus, H1 was accepted.

#### Convergent validity evidence

To check if items contained within each factor are related to each other, the AVE was calculated for disengagement (AVE = 0.57), and for exhaustion (AVE = 0.50). These results suggest acceptable convergent validity evidence for the OLBI-15.

#### Discriminant validity evidence

The discriminant validity evidence between the two OLBI factors was unsatisfactory. These findings showed that the two factors are strongly related to each other, since  $AVE_{disengagement} = 0.57$  and  $AVE_{exhaustion} = 0.50$  were smaller than  $r^2_{DE} = 0.69$ . Regarding the HTMT ratio of correlations (Henseler et al., 2015) the obtained value (0.80) is below the satisfactory threshold. These findings point to the fact that the two factors' correlation might be explained by a second-order latent factor, by a bi-factor model or by a unidimensional model.

#### Unidimensional model

A unidimensional model where the factor burnout loads on all 15 items was tested. The four residuals' correlations were maintained. This model assumes that the only latent factor that explains the manifest variables is *burnout*. As so, it assumes that the other two latent variables (i.e., *disengagement* and *exhaustion*) aren't meaningful by themselves since the discriminant validity evidence wasn't satisfactory. The content explained by them is similar, the unidimensional model tests if it is plausible to specify a single latent variable.

The OLBI's unidimensional model presented an mediocre fit (**Figure 2**;  $\chi^2_{(86)} = 737.139$ ; p < 0.001; n = 586; *CFI* = 0.979; *CFI<sub>scaled</sub>* = 0.913; *NFI* = 0.977; *TLI* = 0.975; *SRMR* = 0.077; *RMSEA* = 0.114; *P*(rmsea  $\leq 0.05$ ) < 0.001; 90%
						Brazil										Portugal				
OLBI-16 items	W	SD	SEM	Min	Мах	Mode	CV	SK	Ku	Histogram	W	SD	SEM	Min	Мах	Mode	сv	Sk	Ku	Histogram
OLBI1 <sup>D</sup>	2.42	1.13	0.05	-	Q	0	0.47	0.64	-0.34		2.31	1.02	0.04	-	Ŋ	5	0.44	0.72	0.06	-
OLBI2 <sup>E</sup>	3.38	1.26	0.05		ŝ	4	0.37	-0.39	-0.96	ł	3.33	1.24	0.05		2	4	0.37	-0.44	-0.90	
OLBI3 <sup>D</sup>	2.27	1.23	0.05	-	Ŋ	-	0.54	0.65	-0.68		2.58	1.25	0.05		ŝ	7	0.49	0.38	-0.94	
OLBI4 <sup>E</sup>	3.11	1.34	0.05		Ŋ	4	0.43	-0.10	-1.19		3.34	1.19	0.05	-	Q	4	0.36	-0.31	-0.89	
OLBI5 <sup>E</sup>	2.27	1.02	0.04		ŝ	0	0.45	0.73	0.12		2.17	0.9	0.04		2	7	0.42	0.74	0.40	
OLBI6 <sup>D</sup>	2.50	1.23	0.05		Q	0	0.49	0.48	-0.78	ł	2.61	1.12	0.05	-	2	2	0.43	0.36	-0.73	
OLBI7 <sup>D</sup>	2.13	1.07	0.04		ŝ	0	0.50	0.90	0.22		2.23	1.02	0.04		2	7	0.46	0.76	0.11	
OLBI8 <sup>E</sup>	3.13	1.31	0.05		Q	4	0.42	-0.14	-1.14		3.09	1.21	0.05	-	2	4	0.39	-0.14	-1.01	
OLBI9 <sup>D</sup>	2.39	1.20	0.05		Ŋ	7	0.50	0.51	-0.76	1	2.43	1.16	0.05	-	2J	7	0.48	0.44	-0.75	
OLBI10 <sup>E</sup>	2.93	1.24	0.05		ŝ	0	0.43	0.07	-1.05		2.79	1.07	0.04	-	2	7	0.38	0.23	-0.73	
OLBI11 <sup>D</sup>	2.94	1.29	0.05		Q	4	0.44	-0.01	-1.17		2.99	1.24	0.05	-	2	4	0.41	-0.07	-1.09	
OLBI12 <sup>E</sup>	3.00	1.29	0.05		ß	4	0.43	-0.05	-1.11		3.02	1.13	0.05	-	Q	4	0.38	-0.06	-0.91	
OLBI13 <sup>D</sup>	3.78	1.3	0.05		ŝ	2	0.34	-0.80	-0.56	١	3.62	1.30	0.05		2	Q	0.36	-0.58	-0.84	1
OLBI14 <sup>E</sup>	2.24	0.98	0.04		ŝ	0	0.44	0.72	0.14	4	2.15	0.87	0.04		2	7	0.40	0.98	1.25	
OLBI15 <sup>D</sup>	2.53	1.09	0.04	<del></del>	Ŋ	0	0.43	0.40	-0.48		2.76	1.04	0.04	-	ŝ	ო	0.38	0.28	-0.38	
OLBI16 <sup>E</sup>	2.58	1.14	0.05		2J	0	0.44	0.39	-0.60		2.47	0.96	0.04	-	5	0	0.39	0.61	-0.05	



CI ]0.106; 0.121[). Based on the Cheung and Rensvold (2002) criteria ( $\Delta CFI \leq 0.01$ ) the two-factor reduced model was found to have a statistically better fit to these data than the unidimensional model ( $\Delta CFI_{scaled} = -0.024$ ). All the factor loadings and residuals' correlations were statistically significant (p < 0.001). Item 14 had the lowest factor loading ( $\lambda_{item14} = 0.450$ ).

### **Bi-factor**<sup>1</sup> model

A bi-factor model (Holzinger and Swineford, 1937; Holzinger and Harman, 1938) is a *nested factor model* (Gustafsson and Balke, 1993) or *direct hierarchical model* (Gignac, 2008) that specifies a single *general* factor among each measured variable that accounts for commonality shared by the related domains; and multiple *specific* orthogonal factors each of which account for unique variance above and over the general factor (Rios and Wells, 2014; Mansolf and Reise, 2017; Chen and Zhang, 2018). The bi-factor model has advantages (Canivez, 2016; Chen and Zhang, 2018), but also some limitations (Mulaik and Quartetti, 1997; Reise et al., 2010; Murray and Johnson, 2013) in comparison with higher-order models (e.g., second-order models), as so, the choice between them should be carefully weighted.

The OLBI's bi-factor model presented an acceptable fit (**Figure 3**;  $\chi^2_{(75)} = 392.202$ ; p < 0.001; n = 586; CFI = 0.990;  $CFI_{scaled} = 0.937$ ; NFI = 0.987; TLI = 0.986; SRMR = 0.056; RMSEA = 0.085;  $P(\text{rmsea} \le 0.05) < 0.001$ ; 90% CI ]0.077; 0.093[). The  $\Delta CFI \le 0.010$  criterion (Cheung and Rensvold, 2002) didn't find *meaningful* differences between the two-factor reduced model and the bi-factor model ( $\Delta CFI_{scaled} = 0.000$ ). All factor loading of the general factor (i.e., *burnout*) were statistically significant (p < 0.001), although the *specific* factors presented two non-significant loadings ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ), one on the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Bi-factor or bifactor model are both acceptable forms, we adopted the first one, originally used by Holzinger and Swineford (1937).



**FIGURE 2** OLBI's unidimensional reduced version (15 items) structure fit. A combined sample of Portuguese (n = 268) and Brazilian (n = 318) workers. Residuals' correlations and factor loadings for each item are shown.  $\chi^2_{(86)} = 737.139$ ; p < 0.001; n = 586; CFI = 0.979;  $CFI_{scaled} = 0.913$ ; NFI = 0.977; TLI = 0.975; SRMR = 0.077; RMSEA = 0.114;  $P(\text{rmsea} \le 0.05) < 0.001$ ; 90% CI ]0.106; 0.121[.

*disengagement* subscale ( $\lambda_{item11} = -0.001$ ), and one on the *exhaustion* subscale ( $\lambda_{item16} = 0.037$ ).

### Second-order model

A second-order latent factor may be admissible when two factors have high correlations between them, or/and when exists a higher order construct which might explain the lower order factors (Chen et al., 2005; Marôco, 2014). Since the two OLBI factors did not present satisfactory discriminant validity evidence between them, a second-order model was tested. The higherorder construct was named as *burnout*. Having as a start point the reduced model, and since there were not enough degrees of freedom to test the second-order latent model, the two structural weights between the second-order factor and the first-order factors were constrained to be equal.

The OLBI's second-order latent factor model presented an acceptable fit (**Figure 4**;  $\chi^2_{(85)} = 514.098$ ; p < 0.001; n = 586; *CFI* = 0.986; *CFI<sub>scaled</sub>* = 0.937; *NFI* = 0.984; *TLI* = 0.983; *SRMR* = 0.064; *RMSEA* = 0.093; *P*(rmsea  $\leq 0.05$ ) < 0.001; 90% CI ]0.085; 0.101[). The RMSEA value was mediocre, however its confidence interval was precise and point estimates for

RMSEA have been shown to depend on sample size and model misspecification and model degrees of freedom (MacCallum et al., 1996; Chen et al., 2008). Nevertheless, other goodness-of-fit indices were used in conjunction to assess models' adequacy. SRMR values were acceptable, which seem to be generally accurate across all conditions (Maydeu-Olivares et al., 2018). The constrained structural weights from burnout to disengagement and exhaustion were high ( $\gamma = 0.91$ ; p < 0.001). These results suggest that burnout is a higher order construct reflected on disengagement and exhaustion. The findings show that hypothesis 2 can be confirmed, since the paths from the second-order latent to the first-order ones were statistically significant (p < 0.001) and had high values.

The differences between the second-order model and the twofactor reduced model ( $\Delta CFI_{scaled} = 0.000$ ) and the bi-factor model ( $\Delta CFI_{scaled} = 0.000$ ) weren't *meaningful* based on the  $\Delta CFI$  criteria (Cheung and Rensvold, 2002). After having in consideration all tested models (**Table 5**) the second-order model was selected, since it hadn't a worst fit than the bi-factor and the two-factor reduced model (based on the used criterion). This choice emerged as solution for the lack of evidence of



**FIGURE 3** | OLBI's bi-factor reduced version (15 items) structure fit. A combined sample of Portuguese (n = 268) and Brazilian (n = 318) workers. Latent loadings for each factor; and factor loadings for each item are shown.  $\chi^2_{(75)} = 392.202$ ; p < 0.001; n = 586; CFI = 0.990;  $CFI_{scaled} = 0.937$ ; NFI = 0.987; TLI = 0.986; SRMR = 0.056; RMSEA = 0.085;  $P(\text{rmsea} \le 0.05] < 0.001$ ; 90% CI ]0.077; 0.093[.



OLBI's Brazil-Portugal Transcultural Adaptation

TABLE 5	OLBI models	goodness-of-fit indices.

Model	χ <sup>2</sup>	df	CFI	CFI <sub>scaled</sub>	NFI	TLI	SRMR	RMSEA	RMSEA 90% CI
Two-factor <sup>C</sup>	720.764	103	0.980	0.918	0.977	0.977	0.072	0.101	]0.094; 0.108[
Two-factor <sup>MI,C</sup>	514.098	85	0.986	0.937	0.984	0.983	0.064	0.093	]0.085; 0.101[
Unidimensional <sup>MI,C</sup>	748.051	86	0.979	0.913	0.976	0.974	0.079	0.115	]0.107; 0.122[
Bi-factor <sup>C</sup>	392.202	75	0.990	0.937	0.987	0.986	0.056	0.085	]0.077; 0.093[
Second-order <sup>MI,C</sup>	514.098	85	0.986	0.937	0.984	0.983	0.064	0.093	]0.085; 0.101[
Second-order <sup>MI,C</sup>	591.172	85	0.985	0.934	0.983	0.982	0.068	0.101	]0.093; 0.109[

<sup>MI</sup>Modification indices applied (four residuals' correlations); <sup>C</sup>Calibration sample; <sup>V</sup>Validation sample.

TABLE 6 | Internal consistency of OLBI dimensions (two-factor reduced version).

OLBI dimension	lphaordinal total sample	$\omega$ ordinal total sample	CR <sub>total sample</sub>
Disengagement	0.91	0.87	0.90
Exhaustion	0.87	0.87	0.88
Total	0.93	0.92	-

discriminant validity of the two-factor reduced model. And also as a plausible option in theoretical terms as also suggested by other authors who have proposed a burnout second-order factor using MBI, CBI and OLBI (Marôco et al., 2008, 2014; Marôco and Campos, 2012). The bi-factor model presents equivalent fit, and some authors also proposed it as an alternative structure using MBI and the Job Burnout Scale (Wang and Gao, 2010; Mészáros et al., 2014; Morgan et al., 2014) although with problems in some cases (i.e., non-convergence, unsatisfactory unique proportion of variance explained of the observed scores). The secondorder factor had very high structural weights, while the bi-factor model had only one factor loading above 0.50 on each for the two specific factors, pointing for clear insufficient proportion of the variance explained on the specific factors. Altogether, the obtained results seem to present evidence that favors the second-order model.

This structure also showed cross-validity evidence, since it presented a good fit to the data also when using the validation sample ( $\chi^2_{(85)} = 591.172$ ; p < 0.001; n = 586; *CFI* = 0.985; *CFI<sub>scaled</sub>* = 0.934; *NFI* = 0.983; *TLI* = 0.982; *SRMR* = 0.068; *RMSEA* = 0.101; *P*(rmsea  $\leq 0.05$ ) < 0.001; 90% CI ]0.093; 0.109[). The structural weights were high ( $\gamma = 0.93$ ; p < 0.001).

### Reliability of the Scores: Internal Consistency Evidence

To estimate the reliability of the scores on the various models, the complete sample was used. The internal consistency values of the two-factor first-order model reduced were high for the three coefficients (**Table 6**). They suggest very good validity evidence in terms of the reliability of the scores.

The same was observed on the unidimensional model internal consistency estimates ( $CR_{burnout} = 0.93$ ;  $\alpha_{ordinal} = 0.93$ ;  $\omega_{ordinal} = 0.91$ ). Based on a bi-factor model, the hierarchical omega

was high ( $\omega_H = 0.85$ ) and omega hierarchical subscale ( $\omega_{HS}$ ; Reise, 2012; Reise et al., 2013; Rodriguez et al., 2016b) were low ( $\omega_{HS \ disengagement} = 0.08$ ;  $\omega_{HS \ exhaustion} = 0.20$ ). The specific factors reliability score after controlling for the variance due to the general factor was clearly unsatisfactory, reinforcing the evidence in favor of the second-order model. The  $\omega_H$  value was high (Rodriguez et al., 2016a), suggesting a strong influence of the latent variable common to the two factors.

The proportion of observed variance explained by the secondorder factor after controlling for the uniqueness of the firstorder factor ( $\omega_{partial L1}$ ) was 0.93. The proportion of the variance of the first-order factors explained by the second-order factor ( $\omega_{L2}$ ) was 0.91, and the proportion of the second-order factor explaining the total score ( $\omega_{L1}$ ) was 0.86. Thus, the internal consistency of the second-order construct was indicative of very good values.

### Measurement Invariance

To verify if measurement invariance holds, the complete sample was used. The fit to the data of each individual group was globally acceptable. The Brazilian sample had an acceptable fit  $(\chi^2_{(85)} =$ 687.077; p < 0.001; n = 604; CFI = 0.982;  $CFI_{scaled} = 0.922$ ; NFI = 0.980; TLI = 0.978; SRMR = 0.073; RMSEA = 0.109; $P(\text{rmsea} \le 0.05) < 0.001; 90\% \text{ CI } ]0.102; 0.117[)$  as so did the Portuguese sample ( $\chi^2_{(85)} = 494.338; p < 0.001; n = 568; CFI$  $= 0.988; CFI_{scaled} = 0.943; NFI = 0.985; TLI = 0.985; SRMR =$ 0.065; *RMSEA* = 0.092; *P*(rmsea  $\le 0.05$ ) < 0.001; 90% CI ]0.084; 0.100[). The fit of the Females sample was slight better ( $\chi^2_{(85)} =$ 537.474; *p* < 0.001; *n* = 678; *CFI* = 0.989; *CFI*<sub>scaled</sub> = 0.944; *NFI* = 0.987; *TLI* = 0.986; *SRMR* = 0.059; *RMSEA* = 0.089; *P*(rmsea  $\leq 0.05$ ) < 0.001; 90% CI ]0.082; 0.096[) whereas the Males sample fit was marginally worse ( $\chi^2_{(85)} = 492.213$ ; p < 0.001; n = 364; CFI = 0.979;  $CFI_{scaled} = 0.922$ ; NFI = 0.975; TLI = 0.974; SRMR= 0.081; RMSEA = 0.115; P(rmsea  $\le 0.05) < 0.001$ ; 90% CI ]0.105; 0.125[).

To assess if the same second-order latent model holds in each sex and country, seven nested models with indications of equivalence were used (Marôco, 2014). Full uniqueness measurement invariance was supported for countries (**Table 7**) based on the Cheung and Rensvold (2002) criterion (absolute  $\Delta CFI_{scaled} \leq 0.010$ ) and on the Chen (2007) criterion (absolute  $\Delta RMSEA_{scaled} \leq 0.015$ ). The  $\Delta \chi^2$  criterion (Satorra and Bentler, 2001) demonstrated the second-order metric invariance. Since

TABLE 7   OLBI second-order latent model measurement invaria	ance.
--	-------

Model	χ <sup>2</sup>	df	<b>CFI</b> scaled	RMSEA <sub>scaled</sub>	$\Delta \chi^2$ scaled	∆CFI <sub>scaled</sub>	∆RMSEA <sub>scaled</sub>
COUNTRIES							
Configural (factor structure)	1,192.415	167	0.932	0.129	-	-	-
First-order loadings invariance	1,243.826	180	0.931	0.125	57.168***	0.001	0.004
Second-order loadings invariance	1,246.442	183	0.935	0.120	0.696 <sup>ns</sup>	0.004	0.005
Thresholds of measured variables	1,365.285	224	0.932	0.111	139.591***	0.003	0.009
Intercepts of first-order factors invariance	1,402.498	225	0.931	0.112	12.342***	0.001	0.001
Disturbances of first-order factors invariance	1,431.365	227	0.933	0.110	6.352*	0.002	0.002
Residual variances of observed variables invariance	1,683.368	242	0.934	0.105	73.549***	0.001	0.005
SEX							
Configural (factor structure)	1,029.687	165	0.940	0.122	-	-	-
First-order loadings invariance	1,069.647	180	0.939	0.118	46.568***	0.001	0.004
Second-order loadings invariance	1,069.647	181	0.939	0.118	<0.001 <sup>ns</sup>	0.000	0.000
Thresholds of measured variables	1,140.656	224	0.943	0.103	61.446*	0.004	0.015
Intercepts of first-order factors invariance	1,196.237	225	0.941	0.104	14.210***	0.002	0.001
Disturbances of first-order factors invariance	1,205.425	227	0.942	0.103	2.558 <sup>ns</sup>	0.001	0.001
Residual variances of observed variables invariance	1,337.136	242	0.947	0.095	36.259**	0.005	0.008

 $^{ns}p > 0.05; *p < 0.05; *p < 0.01; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.$ 

the  $\Delta \chi^2$  criterion is too restrictive, we opted for the  $\Delta CFI_{scaled}$  criterion. Results supported the structural invariance of the OLBI between Portugal and Brazil. The measurement invariance for OLBI among sexes (**Table 7**) was obtained, since full uniqueness measurement invariance was observed with the support of the Cheung and Rensvold (2002) criterion (absolute  $\Delta CFI_{scaled} \leq 0.010$ ) and of the Chen (2007) criterion (absolute  $\Delta RMSEA_{scaled} \leq 0.015$ ).

### Sex's and Country's Burnout Latent Means Comparisons and Dimensions' Quartiles

Following the existence of full uniqueness measurement invariance, latent means can be compared. The results of the chisquare difference test suggest that weren't significant differences in burnout ( $\Delta\chi^2_{scaled}$  (1) = 1.110; p = 0.292; d = 0.067) among countries. There weren't also statistically significant differences among countries in relation to the burnout dimension ( $\Delta\chi^2_{scaled}$  (1) = 1.066; p = 0.302; d = 0.066). The quartiles, means, and SDs (raw values) for each sex within each country are presented in **Table 8**, these values are presented with the intent of providing population norms values.

# Validity Evidence Based on the Relations to Other Variables

Burnout can be conceptualized as being the opposite of work engagement (Halbesleben and Demerouti, 2005). The UWES-9 second-order latent factor model presented a good fit ( $\chi^2_{(24)}$ = 175.820; p < 0.001; n = 1,104; CFI = 0.999;  $CFI_{scaled} =$ 0.992; NFI = 0.999; TLI = 0.999; SRMR = 0.028; RMSEA =0.076;  $P(\text{rmsea} \le 0.05) < 0.001$ ; 90% CI ]0.065; 0.086[). All factor loadings were statistically significant as also one added residuals' correlation from item 1 and 2 (r = 0.76). The internal consistency reliability estimates were good both for the firstorder model ( $\omega_{vigor} = 0.84$ ;  $\omega_{dedication} = 0.92$ ;  $\omega_{absorption} =$ 0.88;  $\omega_{total} = 0.96$ ) and for the second-order ( $\omega_{partialL1} = 0.96$ ;  $\omega_{L1} = 0.94$ ;  $\omega_{L2} = 0.97$ ).

The first-order models of each instrument were used to establish correlations among the first-order latent variables (**Table 9**), and the second-order models of the instruments were used to analyze the correlation among the respective second-order latent variables ( $r_{burnout*work engagement} = -0.85$ ). The obtained correlation between the latent OLBI and UWES dimensions was negative and moderate to high, demonstrating

TABLE 8 | Quartiles, means, and SDs for OLBI's dimensions (raw values) for countries and sexes.

OLBI dimension										c	Country	1								
						Brazil									Р	ortuga	I			
				Mult	i-occuj	oationa	nl ( <i>n</i> = 6	604)						Mult	i-occu	pationa	n (n =	568)		
		М	S	SD	25		50		7	5		М	S	SD	25	5	50		7	5
Disengagement		2.46	0	.89	1.7	1	2.43		3.	14		2.56	0	.87	1.8	6	2.43		3.	14
Exhaustion		2.83	0	.84	2.2	5	2.88		3.	50		2.80	0	.75	2.2	5	2.75		3.2	25
Burnout		2.66	0	.80	2.0	7	2.67		3.	20		2.69	0	.73	2.2	0	2.67		3.2	20
										S	ex									
				I	Brazil (/	n = 528	3)							P	ortugal	(n = 5 <sup>-</sup>	14)			
		Fem	ale (n =	= 355)			Ма	le (n =	173)			Fem	ale ( <i>n</i> =	= 323)			Ма	le ( <i>n</i> =	191)	
	М	SD	25	50	75	М	SD	25	50	75	М	SD	25	50	75	М	SD	25	50	75
Disengagement	2.50	0.90	1.79	2.43	3.14	2.34	0.86	1.71	2.29	2.86	2.52	0.89	1.86	2.43	3.14	2.63	0.88	2.00	2.57	3.29
Exhaustion	2.88	0.85	2.25	3.00	3.50	2.66	0.80	2.13	2.63	3.25	2.87	0.76	2.38	2.88	3.38	2.64	0.72	2.19	2.75	3.13
Burnout	2.70	0.82	2.07	2.73	3.27	2.51	0.77	1.93	2.53	3.00	2.71	0.75	2.20	2.73	3.20	2.63	0.73	2.13	2.67	3.17

TABLE 9 | Correlations between OLBI's and UWES-9's latent variables.

	Vigor	Dedication	Absorption	Disengagement	Exhaustion
Vigor	1	_	_	-	-
Dedication	0.98	1	-	-	-
Absorption	0.88	0.92	1	-	-
Disengagemen	nt -0.85	-0.87	-0.76	1	-
Exhaustion	-0.73	-0.63	-0.56	0.83	1

All correlations were statistically significant p < 0.001; df = 1,102.

the divergent validity of the measures obtained with OLBI (*burnout*) and the UWES-9 (*work engagement*).

## DISCUSSION

Regarding the psychometric properties of the OLBI, results of this study provide evidence of the two-factor structure of the original instrument, having convergent validity evidence and good goodness-of-fit indices except for RMSEA value, which can be indicative of moderate errors of approximation in the population. Nevertheless, this value had a narrow confidence interval, that reflects a good precision of the model fit in the population (MacCallum et al., 1996). However, the discriminant validity evidence was not satisfactory (H1), which led us to test a possible second-order latent factor. Item 13 was removed from the tested version. Problems with item 13 also have been reported by Chevrier (2009). Item 13 has also been deleted from the OLBI-S proposal for Portuguese and Brazilian students (Campos et al., 2012) and OLBI's Malay version for students (Mahadi et al., 2018). In the Brazilian version for workers, that item was removed from the proposed reduced 13-item version (Schuster and Dias, 2018). Its removal was also suggested from the Italian version (Estévez-Mujica and Quintane, 2018). Other authors found that item 13's removal increased the disengagement internal consistency (Baka and Basinska, 2016). In the OLBI reduced Russian version (Smirnova, 2017), that item was the only one that lacked statistically significant loading, also being removed. In the Swedish version, it was the item with the lowest loading ( $\lambda_{item 13} = 0.38$ ) (Peterson et al., 2011). Item 13's content, "This is the only type of work that I can imagine myself doing," did not seem to make sense within today's economic and professional context, where careers are so uncertain and the number of different employers across a career is increasing (Savickas, 2012). Furthermore, the sample is composed mainly of younger workers, most of whom have a higher education. This can contribute to a perception of more control over their career and desire for more professional experiences rather than maintaining the same employer for a long period. Additionally, four correlations within pairs of residuals' belonging to the same factor were added. Such modifications mean that some unwanted or unexplained source of variance exist outside of the original model, which can be due to various reasons (e.g., lack of comprehension of the items or an unwanted theoretical trait present in that factor) and as such is speculative (Cote et al., 2001). Nevertheless, it seems plausible that theory can be slightly imprecise, and since the model (second-order) passed through the cross-validation approach and reinforced the validity evidence obtained with the calibration subsample. The correlation between the two OLBI's dimensions was high; this finding is shared by other studies which found correlation values between OLBI's factors similar to ours (Khan et al., 2016). Those findings also pointed to unsatisfactory discriminant validity evidence between disengagement and exhaustion.

Our internal consistency estimates presented very good values supporting H2, in line with most of the studies which evaluated this kind of estimate (**Table 1**). Still, this study goes one step further, since it obtained estimates that gave evidence about the reliability of the second-order latent factor and the reliability of a potential bi-factor model ( $\omega_H$ ).

We admitted a possible second-order factor which was confirmed (H3) since the goodness-of-fit indices were not worse than the reduced version of the first-order model. The secondorder model was also compared with a bi-factor model, which also didn't present meaningful better fit (i.e.,  $\Delta CFI_{scaled}$  < 0.01) to the data than the second-order model. The bi-factor model has various advantages (Reise et al., 2010), althoughin this study- those potential advantages weren't confirmed by the obtained results. Since the unique variance explained by the specific factors of (after controlling for the variance due to the general factor) wasn't satisfactory (Rodriguez et al., 2016b). Additionally, empirical observations strongly suggest the secondorder model presented high values of structural weights both on the calibration as on the validation subsamples. Regarding the existent theory, some authors proposed burnout as a secondorder factor (Taris et al., 1999; Shirom and Melamed, 2006; Marôco et al., 2008) the same applies to the bi-factor model with some authors preferring it in relation to hierarchical model (Mészáros et al., 2014). However, if there wasn't prior knowledge from the field regarding burnout conceptualization, exploratory bi-factor analysis (Jennrich and Bentler, 2011) or bifactor exploratory structural equation modeling (Morin et al., 2015) cloud be also suitable analyses. If one desires to analyze bi-factor models outside the standard CFA procedures (e.g., setting to zero paths from latent constructs to indicators that are not theoretically associated) can adopt the already referred bi-factor exploratory structural equation modeling or the bifactor Bayesian structural equation modeling (Golay et al., 2013) analyses. Marôco and Campos (2012) have proposed the a second-order interpretation of burnout, although using a different instrument, the MBI. In other study, Marôco and Campos (2012) made the same suggestion using the MBI, CBI and OLBI. This suggests that, besides the two OLBI first-order factors, there is a higher-order more general burnout dimension. The obtained findings contribute to the study of OLBI and the burnout dimensionality, maintaining the two-order structure, but also suggesting a second-order latent, which brings a novelty to this study, since this was proposed for the first time for OLBI using a sample of workers.

The OLBI presented measurement invariance for sex and country supporting H4. To the best of our knowledge, this was the first time measurement invariance was assessed across sexes for the full OLBI instrument, since Foster (2015) only tested measurement invariance among sex on the separate factors. No study has found testing measurement invariance among countries, bringing a novelty to this study.

No statistically significant differences were found between sexes for burnout (H5), which shows that each sex experiences that dimension in the workplace similarly. Females are known for having higher levels of negative emotional states than males (Kessler et al., 2005); in consequence, females usually score higher than males on exhaustion (Purvanova and Muros, 2010; Kumar and Mellsop, 2013; Pu et al., 2017; Schadenhofer et al., 2018). However, a meta-analysis (Purvanova and Muros, 2010) found that males usually have higher depersonalization levels than females. Altogether, the differences reported on previous

studies seem to be annulling each other in terms of the general second-order factor. The relationship between burnout dimensions and sex is not always clear. O'Connor et al. (2018) suggested in a meta-analysis on burnout in health professionals, that the burnout dimensions and sex have an inconsistent relationship. A similar finding was reported by Estévez-Mujica and Quintane (2018), which found no relationship between exhaustion, disengagement, and burnout and sex in a sample of research and development workers. A recent study with Portuguese health professionals at the national level, found no significant differences among sexes in terms of burnout (Marôco et al., 2016). For the country factor, no significant differences were observed for the burnout latent variable (H5). These results are in line with the findings of a comparative study among Portuguese and Brazilian health professionals using the MBI (Dias et al., 2010), no significant differences were found between the burnout dimensions. Western European countries seem to present lower average burnout scores than in other parts of the world (Golembiewski et al., 1996). These differences can be due to cultural differences (Golembiewski et al., 1993; Maslach et al., 2001), In some countries, as Brazil, such differences can also occur between regions of the same country as a result of being such a big and culturally-mixed country (Hofstede et al., 2010b). Differences between Portugal and Brazil seem to exist at the individualism level, with Portugal being more collectivist and with smaller power distance (Hofstede et al., 2010a). In Brazil, employers seem to be more risk-taking than their Portuguese counterparts (Silva et al., 2009). In other words, Portugal has larger avoidance to uncertainty values (Hofstede et al., 2010a). In Brazil, organizations operate through general rule as much as through personal relationships (Garibaldi de Hilal, 2009); whereas in Portugal, the work relations appear to be more impersonal and formal (Dias et al., 2010). Brazil presents larger indulgence values than Portugal (Hofstede et al., 2010a); the Brazilian culture also reflects ambiguity and double-edged ethics (Garibaldi de Hilal, 2006). Brazilian organizations seem to perceive responsibility toward employees as one of the less important business priorities (Hofstede et al., 2010a), which can lead to poorer attention to work conditions.

Regarding the last hypothesis, the validity evidence based on the relations with other variables was good (H6), since the presented correlations were moderate to high between OLBI and UWES factors. Other studies found Pearson's correlation value -0.55 between the work engagement (UWES) score and OLBI's disengagement factor, and -0.48 between work engagement (UWES) and OLBI's exhaustion (Bosman et al., 2005). In the present study, a higher work engagement correlation with disengagement than with exhaustion was also found. The produced results were in line with the findings of Petrović et al. (2017), who found similar correlation values between the instruments' dimensions and a higher correlation between the pairs of variables previously referred to González-Romá et al. (2006). In other words, the correlations between vigor and exhaustion were higher than with the other UWES variables, and the same for the disengagement-dedication pair. This study's results are in the same direction, reinforcing the higher association between disengagement and dedication than between disengagement and vigor or absorption, and a higher association

between exhaustion and vigor than between exhaustion and dedication and absorption.

Our results confirmed the four of the five hypotheses and gave us, globally, good validity evidence regarding this OLBI version. However, since H1 had unsatisfactory validity evidence in terms of discriminant validity, this study brought a novelty (in terms of OLBI dimensionality studies); therefore, a second-order latent model was proposed, which is admissible from a theoretical and practical perspective. Thus, it is suggested that OLBI can be used to compare burnout levels among samples with different occupations and sexes from Portugal and Brazil. However, since the proposed version is a reduced version, it must be said that the reduced version must be tested in independent samples of the same populations (Marôco, 2014).

## **Theoretical Implications**

Burnout seems to be a second-order factor that loads on two first-order factors, disengagement, and exhaustion—which are burnout's core dimensions. This underlines the expansion of the burnout domain beyond the exhaustion affective component (Halbesleben et al., 2004). Female and male workers experience similar levels of burnout, the same happens among Portuguese and Brazilian workers. The obtained results demonstrate that the absence of differences in burnout between sexes and countries suggest that the work experiences in terms of stress are similar in both samples. The observed differences between sexes reported on other studies are small (Purvanova and Muros, 2010) and might be related to other factors—namely family and workload (Bekker et al., 2005; Langballe et al., 2011).

### **Practical Implications**

To have instruments with good validity evidence, it is mandatory to have confidence in the obtained measures. OLBI can help to establish comparisons between sexes, and countries. However, one should be aware of the different versions and of the quality of the evidence provided in each study. Also, OLBI can be useful and practical, since it is a freely available self-report psychometric instrument which can contribute to studies where the impact of companies' interventions are studied (Gíslason and Símonardóttir, 2018). In fact, there is evidence that occupational stress can be reduced with specific interventions (Ruotsalainen et al., 2015). The development of a family-friendly work environment should be approached, allowing one a focus on the importance of a balance between work and life (Lo, 2003; Rubino et al., 2013). Giving workers paid sick days, medical and family leave insurance programs, and greater control over their schedule (Appelbaum et al., 2014) are good suggestions to improve the balance between work and home activities. However, any change in organizational practices without a corresponding change in social attitudes will not be enough (Field and Bramwell, 1998). Prevention strategies should consider the social and individual level of those that will receive them (Maslach and Leiter, 2017).

## Limitations

This study used two convenience samples. It had no other psychological measures besides burnout and work engagement, which would allow better assessment of the validity evidence based on the relationship between other variables—namely, predictive, concurrent, and discriminant evidence (American Educational Research Association, 2014). For example, a concurrent burnout measure which would allow verification of the concurrent validity evidence between different burnout instruments, as some studies have done (Demerouti et al., 2003; Marôco and Campos, 2012) would have been useful. Another limitation is that culture-specific aspects of stress were not assessed, which could explain some of the observed differences.

### **Future Research**

Further studies using OLBI should test its concurrent validity evidence with other burnout instruments (American Educational Research Association, 2014), something that has been tested with success in the Portugal-Brazil version for students (Campos et al., 2012) and in the Greek version for workers (Demerouti et al., 2003). The Portugal-Brazil OLBI version should be tested in samples of specific occupational groups (e.g., Armed Forces Occupations, Craft and Related Trades Workers, Skilled Agricultural, Forestry and Fishery Workers, Plant and Machine Operators and Assemblers, and Elementary Occupations), of whom there was not a satisfactory number in the sample collected for this study. The same applies to lower academic levels, which showed unsatisfactory frequency in this study. Future research should also assess the family load together with the workload to understand the family-work interaction regarding burnout.

## CONCLUSION

Initially, burnout research was linked to human services occupations: thus, sex was not a concern since most employees in this area were female. This study compared burnout levels between sexes in two different countries, and simultaneously adapting a specific instrument that allows establishing direct comparisons between countries.

OLBI offers various advantages over other instruments that can measure burnout, and the obtained findings focus on the utility of this inventory to compare burnout among sexes and countries using samples from Portugal and Brazil. The instrument showed validity evidence based on the internal structure and on the relation with other variables (work engagement and its first-order dimensions). Altogether, the proposed OLBI version appears to be a valid alternative to assess burnout and establish rigorous comparisons between Portuguese and Brazilian workers. The differences between sexes seem to non-existent. Burnout differences reported in other studies seem to be related to other factors, such as work and family load, as previous research suggested (Bekker et al., 2005; Langballe et al., 2011).

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors of this research paper have directly participated in the planning, execution, or analysis of this study. More specifically, JS wrote the first draft, and with JM performed all statistical analysis and its discussion. JS and SP discussed cross-cultural topics, and JS and CQ discussed theoretical framework.

### FUNDING

The authors would like to thank the Portuguese National Occupational Health Program of the Directorate-General of Health (DGS) for the sponsorship. And to the University of São Paulo (USP) International grant conceded to JS (Grant agreement number: 2014.1.3766.1.8). This

### REFERENCES

- Adriaenssens, J., De Gucht, V., and Maes, S. (2015). Determinants and prevalence of burnout in emergency nurses: a systematic review of 25 years of research. *Int. J. Nurs. Stud.* 52, 649–661. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2014. 11.004
- Ahola, K., Toppinen-Tanner, S., and Seppänen, J. (2017). Interventions to alleviate burnout symptoms and to support return to work among employees with burnout: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Burn. Res.* 4, 1–11. doi: 10.1016/j.burn.2017.02.001
- Al-Asadi, J., Khalaf, S., Al-Waaly, A., Abed, A., and Shami, S. (2018). Burnout among primary school teachers in Iraq: prevalence and risk factors. *East. Mediterr. Heal. J.* 24, 262–268. doi: 10.26719/2018.24.3.262
- Alexandrova-Karamanova, A., Todorova, I., Montgomery, A., Panagopoulou, E., Costa, P., Baban, A., et al. (2016). Burnout and health behaviors in health professionals from seven European countries. *Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health* 89, 1059–1075. doi: 10.1007/s00420-016-1143-5
- Al-shuhail, A. S., Al-saleh, S., Al-saleh, S. S., Elhassan, I., and Wajid, S. (2017). Prevalence of burnout among National Guard Health Affairs physicians in Dammam, Saudi Arabia–a cross-sectional study. *Asian J. Pharm.* 11, S924– S929. doi: 10.22377/ajp.v11i04.1738
- Amagasa, T., Nakayama, T., and Takahashi, Y. (2005). Karojisatsu in Japan: characteristics of 22 cases of work-related suicide. J. Occup. Health 47, 157–164. doi: 10.1539/joh.47.157
- American Educational Research Association, American Psychological Association, and National Council on Measurement in Education. (2014). Standards for Educational and Psychological Testing. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Ananthram, S., Teo, S. T. T., Connell, J., and Bish, A. (2017). Control and involvement HR practices in Indian call centres: still searching for answers. *Asia Pacific J. Hum. Resour.* 56, 196–215. doi: 10.1111/1744-7941.12153
- Appelbaum, E., Boushey, H., and Schmitt, J. (2014). The Economic Importance of Women's Rising Hours of Work: Time to Update Employment Standards. Center for American Progress and the Center for Economic and Policy Research. Available online at: https://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2014/04/WomensRisingWorkv2.pdf
- Baka, Ł. (2011). Relationship between work family conficts and burnout: mediating role of personal resources. *Psychol. Społeczna* 4, 367–374. Available online at: http://spbulletin.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Baka\_ PS\_4\_2011.pdf
- Baka, Ł., and Basinska, B. (2016). Psychometric properties of the Polish version of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI). *Med. Pr.* 67, 29–41. doi: 10.13075/mp.5893.00353
- Baka, Ł., and Cieślak, R. (2010). Self-efficacy and social support and the effects of job stressors on job burnout and work engagement in teachers. *Stud. Psychol.* 48, 5–19. Available online at: https://www.researchgate.net/profile/ Lukasz\_Baka/publication/281209412\_Zaleznosci\_miedzy\_stresorami\_w\_ pracy\_a\_wypaleniem\_zawodowym\_i\_zaangazowaniem\_w\_prace\_w\_grupie\_ nauczycieli/links/55db818608aec156b9afecc2/Zaleznosci-miedzy-stresoramiw-pracy-a-wypaleni
- Bakker, A. B., and Demerouti, E. (2007). The job demands-resources model: state of the art. J. Manag. Psychol. 22, 309–328. doi: 10.1108/02683940710733115
- Bakker, A. B., Demerouti, E., and Sanz-Vergel, A. I. (2014). Burnout and work engagement: the JD-R approach. Annu. Rev. Organ. Psychol. Organ. Behav. 1, 389–411. doi: 10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-031413-091235

work was partially funded by the Center for Psychology at the University of Porto, Portuguese Science Foundation (FCT UID/PSI/00050/2013) and EU FEDER through COMPETE 2020 program (POCI-01-0145-FEDER-007294). This work was partially funded by the William James Center for Research, Portuguese Science Foundation (FCT UID/PSI/04810/2013).

- Bakker, A. B., Demerouti, E., and Verbeke, W. (2004). Using the job demandsresources model to predict burnout and performance. *Hum. Resour. Manage*. 43, 83–104. doi: 10.1002/hrm.20004
- Barbier, M., Peters, S., and Hansez, I. (2009). Measuring positive and negative occupational states (PNOSI): structural confirmation of a new Belgian tool. *Psychol. Belg.* 49, 227–247. doi: 10.5334/pb-49-4-227
- Bekker, M. H. J., Croon, M. A., and Bressers, B. (2005). Childcare involvement, job characteristics, gender and work attitudes as predictors of emotional exhaustion and sickness absence. *Work Stress* 19, 221–237. doi: 10.1080/02678370500286095
- Bianchi, R. (2015). A reflection on the measurement of the burnout syndrome. Acad. Emerg. Med. 22:378. doi: 10.1111/acem.12611
- Bianchi, R., Schonfeld, I. S., and Laurent, E. (2017). Burnout: moving beyond the status quo. Int. J. Stress Manag. 26, 36–45. doi: 10.1037/str0000088
- Bollen, K. A. (1980). Issues in the comparative measurement of political democracy. Am. Sociol. Rev. 45, 370–380. doi: 10.2307/2095172
- Boomsma, A. (2000). Reporting analyses of covariance structures. Struct. Equ. Model. A Multidiscip. J. 7, 461–483. doi: 10.1207/S15328007SEM0703\_6
- Bosman, J., Rothmann, S., and Buitendach, J. H. (2005). Job insecurity, burnout and work engagement: the impact of positive and negative affectivity. SA J. Ind. Psychol. 31, 48–56. doi: 10.4102/sajip.v31i4.199
- Bresó, E., Salanova, M., and Schaufeli, W. B. (2007). In search of the "third dimension" of burnout: efficacy or inefficacy? *Appl. Psychol. An Int. Rev.* 56, 460–478. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-0597.2007.00290.x
- Brown, T. A. (2015). *Confirmatory Factor Analysis for Applied Research. 2nd Edn.* New York, NY: The Guildford Press.
- Buitendach, J. H., Bobat, S., Muzvidziwa, R. F., and Kanengoni, H. (2016). Work engagement and its relationship with various dimensions of work-related well-being in the public transport industry. *Psychol. Dev. Soc. J.* 28, 50–72. doi: 10.1177/0971333615622895
- Byrne, B. M. (2010). *Structural Equation Modeling with AMOS. 3rd Edn*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Campos, J. A. D. B., Carlotto, M. S., and Marôco, J. (2012). Oldenburg Burnout Inventory-student version: cultural adaptation and validation into Portuguese. *Psicol. Reflex. Crít.* 25, 709–718. doi: 10.1590/S0102-79722012000 400010
- Canivez, G. L. (2016). "Bifactor modeling in construct validation of multifactored tests: implications for understanding multidimensional constructs and test interpretation," in *Principles and Methods of Test Construction: Standards and Recent Advances*, eds K. Schweizer, and C. DiStefano (Gottingen: Hogrefe), 247–271.
- Carod-Artal, F. J., and Vázquez-Cabrera, C. (2013). "Burnout syndrome in an international setting," in *Burnout for Experts: Prevention in the Context of Living* and Working, ed S. Bährer-Kohler (Boston, MA: Springer), 15–35.
- Chen, F., Curran, P. J., Bollen, K. A., Kirby, J., and Paxton, P. (2008). An empirical evaluation of the use of fixed cutoff points in RMSEA test statistic in structural equation models. *Sociol. Methods Res.* 36, 462–494. doi: 10.1177/0049124108314720
- Chen, F. F. (2007). Sensitivity of goodness of fit indexes to lack of measurement invariance. *Struct. Equ. Model. A Multidiscip. J.* 14, 464–504. doi: 10.1080/10705510701301834
- Chen, F. F., Sousa, K. H., and West, S. G. (2005). Teacher's corner: testing measurement invariance of second-order factor models. *Struct. Equ. Model. A Multidiscip. J.* 12, 471–492. doi: 10.1207/s15328007sem1203\_7
- Chen, F. F., and Zhang, Z. (2018). "Bifactor models in psychometric test development," in *The Wiley Handbook of Psychometric Testing: A*

Multidisciplinary Reference on Survey, Scale and Test Development, eds P. Irwing, T. Booth, and D. Hughes (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley), 325–345.

- Chernoff, P., Adedokun, C., O'Sullivan, I., McManus, J., and Payne, A. (2018). Burnout in the emergency department hospital staff at Cork University Hospital. *Ir. J. Med. Sci.* 1–8. doi: 10.1007/s11845-018-1871-5. [Epub ahead of print].
- Cheung, G. W., and Rensvold, R. B. (2002). Evaluating goodness-of-fit indexes for testing measurement invariance. *Struct. Equ. Model. A Multidiscip. J.* 9, 233–255. doi: 10.1207/S15328007SEM0902\_5
- Chevrier, N. (2009). Adaptation Québécoise de l'Oldenberg Burnout Inventory (OLBI) [Quebecer adaptation of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI)] Montreal, QC: Université du Québec.
- Chin, W. W., and Todd, P. A. (1995). On the use, usefulness, and ease or use of structural equation modeling in MIS research: a note of caution. *MIS Q.* 19, 237–246. doi: 10.2307/249690
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. 2nd Edn.* Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Cordes, C. L., and Dougherty, T. W. (1993). A review and an integration of research on job burnout. Acad. Manag. Rev. 18, 621–656. doi: 10.5465/AMR.1993.9402210153
- Cote, J., Netemeyer, R., and Bentler, P. M. (2001). Improving model Fit by correlating errors. J. Consum. Psychol. 10, 87–88. doi: 10.2307/1480490
- Creedy, D. K., Sidebotham, M., Gamble, J., Pallant, J., and Fenwick, J. (2017). Prevalence of burnout, depression, anxiety and stress in Australian midwives: a cross-sectional survey. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth* 17, 1–8. doi: 10.1186/s12884-016-1212-5
- Cudeck, R., and Browne, M. W. (1983). Cross-validation of covariance structures. Multivariate Behav. Res. 18, 147–167. doi: 10.1207/s15327906mbr1802\_2
- Dahlin, M., Joneborg, N., and Runeson, B. (2007). Performance-based self-esteem and burnout in a cross-sectional study of medical students. *Med. Teach.* 29, 43–48. doi: 10.1080/01421590601175309
- Davidov, E., Meuleman, B., Cieciuch, J., Schmidt, P., and Billiet, J. (2014). Measurement equivalence in cross-national research. Annu. Rev. Sociol. 40, 55–75. doi: 10.1146/annurev-soc-071913-043137
- Delgadillo, J., Saxon, D., and Barkham, M. (2018). Associations between therapists' occupational burnout and their patients' depression and anxiety treatment outcomes. *Depress. Anxiety* 35, 844–850. doi: 10.1002/da.22766
- Demerouti, E., and Bakker, A. B. (2008). "The Oldenburg Burnout Inventory: a good alternative to measure burnout and engagement," in *Handbook of Stress and Burnout in Health Care*, ed J. R. B. Halbesleben (New York, NY: Nova Science), 65–78. Available online at: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/ 7cb5/c694cb9ad8c38e63db5d6458e34cd4fef5ce.pdf
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., and Ebbinghaus, M. (2002). From mental strain to burnout. *Eur. J. Work Organ. Psychol.* 11, 423–441. doi: 10.1080/13594320244000274
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., and Schaufeli, W. B. (2000). A model of burnout and life satisfaction amongst nurses. J. Adv. Nurs. 32, 454–464. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2648.2000.01496.
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., and Schaufeli, W. B. (2001). The job demands-resources model of burnout. J. Appl. Psychol. 86, 499–512. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.86.3.499
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Vardakou, I., and Kantas, A. (2003). The convergent validity of two burnout instruments: a multitrait-multimethod analysis. *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 19, 12–23. doi: 10.1027//1015-5759.19.1.12
- Demerouti, E., Mostert, K., and Bakker, A. B. (2010). Burnout and work engagement: a thorough investigation of the independency of both constructs. *J. Occup. Health Psychol.* 15, 209–222. doi: 10.1037/a0019408
- Demerouti, E., and Nachreiner, F. (1998). Zur spezifität von burnout für dienstleistungsberufe: Fakt oder artefakt? [The specificity of burnout in human services: Fact or artifact?]. Z. Arbeitswiss. 52, 82–89.
- Dias, S., Queirós, C., and Carlotto, M. S. (2010). Burnout syndrome and associated factors among health professionals: a comparative study between Brazil and Portugal. *Aletheia* 32, 4–21. Available online at: http://www.redalyc.org/ articulo.oa?id=115020838002
- Dimou, F. M., Eckelbarger, D., and Riall, T. S. (2016). Surgeon burnout: a systematic review. J. Am. Coll. Surg. 222, 1230–1239. doi: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2016.03.022

- Epstein, R. M., and Privitera, M. R. (2017). Physician burnout is better conceptualised as depression – Authors' reply. *Lancet* 389:1398. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)30898-X
- Estévez-Mujica, C. P., and Quintane, E. (2018). E-mail communication patterns and job burnout. PLoS ONE 13:e0193966. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0193966
- European Agency for Safety and Health at Work (2018). Management of Occupational Health and Safety in European Workplaces — Evidence From the Second European Survey of Enterprises on New and Emerging Risks (ESENER-2). Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- Field, S., and Bramwell, R. (1998). An investigation into the relationship between caring responsibilities and the levels of perceived pressure reported by female employees. J. Occup. Organ. Psychol. 71, 165–170. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8325.1998.tb00670.x
- Finney, S. J., and DiStefano, C. (2013). "Non-normal and categorical data in structural equation modeling," in *Structural Equation Modeling: A Second Course*, eds G. R. Hancock, and R. O. Mueller (Charlotte, NC: Information Age Publishing), 439–492.
- Ford, V. F., Swayze, S., and Burley, D. L. (2013). An exploratory investigation of the relationship between disengagement, exhaustion and turnover intention among IT professionals employed at a university. *Inf. Resour. Manag. J.* 26, 55–68. doi: 10.4018/irmj.2013070104
- Fornell, C., and Larcker, D. F. (1981). Evaluating structural equation models with unobservable variables and measurement error. J. Mark. Res. 18, 39–50. doi: 10.2307/3151312
- Foster, G. C. (2015). Measurement Invariance of Burnout Inventories Across Sex. Available online at: https://etd.ohiolink.edu/!etd.send\_file?accession= bgsu1428162452&disposition=inline
- Freudenberger, H. J. (1974). Staff burn-out. J. Soc. Issues 30, 159–165. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-4560.1974.tb00706.x
- Garibaldi de Hilal, A. V. (2006). Brazilian National Culture, Organizational Culture and Cultural Agreement. Int. J. Cross Cult. Manag. 6, 139–167. doi: 10.1177/1470595806066325
- Garibaldi de Hilal, A. V. (2009). "Cultural mythology and global leadership in Brazil," in *Cultural mythology and Global Leadership*, eds E. H. Kessler and D. J. Wong-MingJi (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar), 93–107.
- Gignac, G. E. (2008). Higher-order models versus direct hierarchical models: g as superordinate or breadth factor? *Psychol. Sci. Q.* 50, 21–43. Available online at: http://www.psychologie-aktuell.com/fileadmin/download/PschologyScience/ 1-2008/04\_Gignac.pdf
- Gil-Monte, P. R., Viotti, S., and Converso, D. (2017). Psychometric properties of the Spanish Burnout Inventory (SBI) in a sample of Italian health professionals: a gender perspective. *Liberabit* 23, 153–169. doi: 10.24265/liberabit.2017.v23n2.01
- Gíslason, I. V., and Símonardóttir, S. (2018). Mothering and gender equality in Iceland: irreconcilable opposites? Soc. Policy Soc. 17, 457–466. doi: 10.1017/S1474746417000525
- Goering, D. D., Shimazu, A., Zhou, F., Wada, T., and Sakai, R. (2017). Not if, but how they differ: a meta-analytic test of the nomological networks of burnout and engagement. *Burn. Res.* 5, 21–34. doi: 10.1016/j.burn.2017.05.003
- Golay, P., Reverte, I., Rossier, J., Favez, N., and Lecerf, T. (2013). Further insights on the French WISC–IV factor structure through Bayesian structural equation modeling. *Psychol. Assess.* 25, 496–508. doi: 10.1037/a0030676
- Golembiewski, R. T., Boudreau, R. A., Munzenrider, R. F., and Luo, H. (1996). Global Burnout: A Worldwide Pandemic Explored by the Phase Model. Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.
- Golembiewski, R. T., Scherb, K., and Boudreau, R. A. (1993). "Burnout in cross-national settings: Generic and model-specific perspectives," in *Professional Burnout: Recent Developments in Theory and Research*, eds W. B. Schaufeli, C. Maslach, and T. Marek (London: Taylor & Francis), 217–236.
- Gómez-Urquiza, J. L., De la Fuente-Solana, E. I., Albendín-García, L., Vargas-Pecino, C., Ortega-Campos, E. M., and Cañadas-De la Fuente, G. A. (2017).
   Prevalence of burnout syndrome in emergency nurses: a meta-analysis. *Crit. Care Nurse* 37, e1–e9. doi: 10.4037/ccn2017508
- González-Romá, V., Schaufeli, W. B., Bakker, A. B., and Lloret, S. (2006). Burnout and work engagement: Independent factors or opposite poles? J. Vocat. Behav. 68, 165–174. doi: 10.1016/j.jvb.2005.01.003

- Green, S. B., and Yang, Y. (2009). Reliability of summed item scores using structural equation modeling: an alternative to coefficient alpha. *Psychometrika* 74, 155–167. doi: 10.1007/s11336-008-9099-3
- Guenette, J. P., and Smith, S. E. (2017). Burnout: Prevalence and associated factors among radiology residents in New England with comparison against United States resident physicians in other specialties. *Am. J. Roentgenol.* 209, 136–141. doi: 10.2214/AJR.16.17541
- Gustafsson, J. E., and Balke, G. (1993). General and specific abilities as predictors of school achievement. *Multivariate Behav. Res.* 28, 407–434. doi: 10.1207/s15327906mbr2804\_2
- Hair, J. F., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., and Anderson, R. E. (2009). Multivariate Data Analysis. 7th Edn. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Halbesleben, J. R. B., Buckley, M. R., Hall, A., and Brooks, W. (2004). Burnout in organizational life. J. Manage. 30, 859–879. doi: 10.1016/j.jm.2004.06.004
- Halbesleben, J. R. B., and Demerouti, E. (2005). The construct validity of an alternative measure of burnout: investigating the English translation of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory. *Work Stress* 19, 208–220. doi: 10.1080/02678370500340728
- Halliday, L., Walker, A., Vig, S., Hines, J., and Brecknell, J. (2017). Grit and burnout in UK doctors: a cross-sectional study across specialties and stages of training. *Postgrad. Med. J.* 93, 389–394. doi: 10.1136/postgradmedj-2015-133919
- Henseler, J., Ringle, C. M., and Sarstedt, M. (2015). A new criterion for assessing discriminant validity in variance-based structural equation modeling. J. Acad. Mark. Sci. 43, 115–135. doi: 10.1007/s11747-014-0403-8
- Hofstede, G., Garibaldi de Hilal, A. V., Malvezzi, S., Tanure, B., and Vinken, H. (2010b). Comparing regional cultures within a country: lessons from Brazil. J. Cross. Cult. Psychol. 41, 336–352. doi: 10.1177/0022022109359696
- Hofstede, G. G. J., Hofstede, G. G. J., and Minkov, M. (2010a). Cultures and Organizations: Software of the Mind: Intercultural Cooperation and Its Importance for Survival. 3rd Edn. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Højsgaard, S., and Halekoh, U. (2018). doBy: Groupwise Statistics, LSmeans, Linear Contrasts, Utilities (R package version 4.6-2) [Computer software]. Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package=doBy
- Holzinger, K. J., and Harman, H. H. (1938). Comparison of two factorial analyses. *Psychometrika* 3, 45–60. doi: 10.1007/BF02287919
- Holzinger, K. J., and Swineford, F. (1937). The bi-factor method. *Psychometrika* 2, 41–54. doi: 10.1007/BF02287965
- Hoyle, R. H. and (Ed.). (1995). Structural Equation Modeling: Concepts, Issues and Applications. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Innstrand, S. T. (2016). Occupational differences in work engagement: A longitudinal study among eight occupational groups in Norway. Scand. J. Psychol. 57, 338–349. doi: 10.1111/sjop.12298
- Innstrand, S. T., Langballe, E. M., and Falkum, E. (2012). A longitudinal study of the relationship between work engagement and symptoms of anxiety and depression. *Stress Heal.* 28, 1–10. doi: 10.1002/smi.1395
- Innstrand, S. T., Langballe, E. M., Falkum, E., and Aasland, O. G. (2011). Exploring within-and between-gender differences in burnout: 8 different occupational groups. *Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health* 84, 813–824. doi: 10.1007/s00420-011-0667-y
- International Labour Office (2012). International Standard Classification of Occupations. Geneva: International Labour Organization.
- International Labour Office (2016). Workplace Stress: A Collective Challenge. Geneva: International Labour Organization. Available online at: http://www.ilo. org/safework/info/publications/WCMS\_466547/lang--en/index.htm (accessed July 1, 2017).
- International Labour Organization (2013). *Case Study: Karoshi: Death From Overwork*. Available online at: http://www.ilo.org/safework/info/publications/ WCMS\_211571/lang--en/index.htm (accessed October 6, 2017).
- International Test Commission (2018). ITC guidelines for translating and adapting tests (second edition). *Int. J. Test.* 18, 101–134. doi: 10.1080/15305058.2017.1398166
- Irwing, P., and Hughes, D. J. (2018). "Test development," in *The Wiley Handbook* of Psychometric Testing: A Multidisciplinary Reference on Survey, Scale and Test Development, eds P. Irwing, T. Booth, and D. Hughes (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons), 3–47.
- Jennrich, R. I., and Bentler, P. M. (2011). Exploratory bi-factor analysis. *Psychometrika* 76, 537–549. doi: 10.1007/s11336-011-9218-4

- Jorgensen, T. D., Pornprasertmanit, S., Schoemann, A. M., and Rosseel, Y. (2018). semTools: Useful Tools for Structural Equation Modeling (R package version 0.5-1) [Computer software]. Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package= semTools
- Jovanović, N., Podlesek, A., Volpe, U., Barrett, E., Ferrari, S., Rojnic Kuzman, M., et al. (2016). Burnout syndrome among psychiatric trainees in 22 countries: Risk increased by long working hours, lack of supervision, and psychiatry not being first career choice. *Eur. Psychiatry* 32, 34–41. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2015.10.007
- Kessler, R. C., Chiu, W. T., Demler, O., and Walters, E. E. (2005). Prevalence, severity, and comorbidity of 12-month DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 62, 617–627. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.617
- Khan, A., and Yusoff, P. B. M. (2016). Psychometric testing of Oldenburg Burnout Inventory among academic staff in Pakistan. *Int. Rev. Manag. Mark.* 6, 683–687. Available online at: www.econjournals.com
- Khan, F., Khan, Q., and Naz, A. (2016). Female academicians are burnout in Pakistan universities? *Gomal Univ. J. Res.*, 157–167. Available online at: http://www.gu.edu.pk/new/GUJR/Issues-2017/ONLINE\_SpecialIssueI/16\_ FemaleAcademiciansareBurnoutinPakistanUniversities.pdf
- Kline, R. B. (2016). *Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling. 4th Edn.* New York, NY: The Guildford Press.
- Ko, C. (2017). Exploring how affectivity influence on job burnout through organizational politics perception. *Int. J. Organ. Innov.* 10, 86–94. Available online at: http://www.ijoi-online.org/attachments/article/54/FINAL%20ISSUE %20VOL%2010%20NUM%202%20OCTOBER%202017%20-%20SECTION %20A.pdf
- Koeske, G. F., and Koeske, R. D. (1989). Construct validity of the Maslach Burnout Inventory: a critical review and reconceptualization. J. Appl. Behav. Sci. 25, 131–144. doi: 10.1177/0021886389252004
- Kogoj, T. K., Cebašek-Travnik, Z., and Zaletel-Kragelj, L. (2014). Role of stress in burnout among students of medicine and dentistry–A study in Ljubljana, Slovenia, Faculty of Medicine. *Coll. Antropol.* 38, 879–887. Available online at: http://ezproxy.library.usyd.edu.au/login?url=http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb. cgi?T=JS&CSC=Y&NEWS=N&PAGE=fulltext&D=medl&AN=25420369 %5Cnhttp://dd8gh5yx7k.search.serialssolutions.com/?sid=OVID:medline& id=pmid:25420369&id=doi:&issn=0350-6134&isbn=&volume=38&i
- Kristensen, T. S., Borritz, M., Villadsen, E., and Christensen, K. B. (2005). The Copenhagen Burnout Inventory: a new tool for the assessment of burnout. *Work Stress* 19, 192–207. doi: 10.1080/02678370500297720
- Kumar, S., and Mellsop, G. (2013). "Burnout: Gender aspects," in *Burnout for Experts: Prevention in the Context of Living and Working*, ed S. Bährer-Kohler (Boston, MA: Springer), 99–117.
- Langballe, E. M., Innstrand, S. T., Aasland, O. G., and Falkum, E. (2011). The predictive value of individual factors, work-related factors, and work-home interaction on burnout in female and male physicians: a longitudinal study. *Stress Heal.* 27, 73–87. doi: 10.1002/smi.1321
- Larsen, A. C., Ulleberg, P., and Rønnestad, M. H. (2017). Depersonalization reconsidered: an empirical analysis of the relation between depersonalization and cynicism in an extended version of the Maslach Burnout Inventory. *Nord. Psychol.* 69, 160–176. doi: 10.1080/19012276.2016.1227939
- le Roux, A. M. (2004). The Validation of Two Burnout Measures in the South African Earthmoving Equipment Industry. Master mini-dissertation, North-West Univ. Potchefstroom, South Africa. Available online at: http:// dspace.nwu.ac.za/bitstream/handle/10394/674/leroux\_am.pdf
- Lee, R. T., and Ashforth, B. E. (1996). A meta-analytic examination of the correlates of the three dimensions of job burnout. J. Appl. Psychol. 81, 123–133. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.81.2.123
- Leiter, M. P. (1993). "Burnout as a developmental process: Consideration of models," in *Professional Burnout: Recent Developments in Theory and Research*, eds W. B. Schaufeli, C. Maslach, and T. Marek (Washington, DC: Taylor & Francis), 237–250.
- Leiter, M. P., and Maslach, C. (2017). Editorial: Burnout and engagement: contributions to a new vision. *Burn. Res.* 5, 55–57. doi: 10.1016/j.burn.2017.04.003
- Lekutle, M., and Nel, J. A. (2012). Psychometric evaluation of the Utrecht Work Engagement Scale (UWES) and Oldenburg Burnout Inventory

(OLBI) within a cement factory. J. Psychol. Africa 22, 641–647. doi: 10.1080/14330237.2012.10820580

- Lemon, J. (2006). Plotrix: a package in the red light district of R. *R-News* 6, 8–12. Available online at: https://www.r-project.org/doc/Rnews/Rnews\_2006-4.pdf
- LimeSurvey GmbH (2017). LimeSurvey: An Open Source Survey Tool [Computer software]. Available online at: http://www.limesurvey.org
- Lindblom, K. M., Linton, S. J., Fedeli, C., and Bryngelsson, I.-L. (2006). Burnout in the working population: relations to psychosocial work factors. *Int. J. Behav. Med.* 13, 51–59. doi: 10.1207/s15327558ijbm1301\_7
- Lo, S. (2003). Perceptions of work-family conflict among married female professionals in Hong Kong. Pers. Rev. 32, 376–390. doi: 10.1108/00483480310467679
- Lüdecke, D. (2019). sjstats: Statistical Functions for Regression Models (R package version 0.17.3) [Computer software].
- Lundkvist, E., Stenling, A., Gustafsson, H., and Hassmén, P. (2014). How to measure coach burnout: an evaluation of three burnout measures. *Meas. Phys. Educ. Exerc. Sci.* 18, 209–226. doi: 10.1080/1091367X.2014.925455
- MacCallum, R. C., Browne, M. W., and Sugawara, H. M. (1996). Power analysis and determination of sample size for covariance structure modeling. *Psychol. Methods* 1, 130–149. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.1.2.130
- Mahadi, N. F., Chin, R. W. A., Chua, Y. Y., Chu, M. N., Wong, M. S., Yusoff, M. S. B., et al. (2018). Malay language translation and validation of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory measuring burnout. *Educ. Med. J.* 10, 27–40. doi: 10.21315/eimj2018.10.2.4
- Malach-Pines, A. (2005). The Burnout Measure, short version. *Int. J. Stress Manag.* 12, 78–88. doi: 10.1037/1072-5245.12.1.78
- Mansolf, M., and Reise, S. P. (2017). When and why the second-order and bifactor models are distinguishable. *Intelligence* 61, 120–129. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2017.01.012
- Marôco, J. (2014). Análise de equações estruturais: Fundamentos teóricos, software & aplicações. 2nd Edn. Pêro Pinheiro: ReportNumber.
- Marôco, J., and Campos, J. A. D. B. (2012). Defining the student burnout construct: a structural analysis from three burnout inventories. *Psychol. Rep.* 111, 814–830. doi: 10.2466/14.10.20.PR0.1111.6.814-830
- Marôco, J., Marôco, A. L., and Campos, J. A. D. B. (2014). Student's academic efficacy or inefficacy? An example on how to evaluate the psychometric properties of a measuring instrument and evaluate the effects of item wording. *Open J. Stat.* 04, 484–493. doi: 10.4236/ojs.2014.46046
- Marôco, J., Marôco, A. L., Leite, E., Bastos, C., Vazao, M. J., and Campos, J. A. D. B. (2016). Burnout in Portuguese healthcare professionals: an analysis at the national level. *Acta Med. Port.* 29, 24–30. doi: 10.20344/amp.6460
- Marôco, J., Tecedeiro, M., Martins, P., and Meireles, A. (2008). O burnout como factor hierárquico de 2<sup>a</sup> ordem da escala de burnout de Maslach. Análise Psicológica 4, 639–649. doi: 10.14417/ap.523
- Mardia, K. V. (1970). Measures of multivariate skewness and kurtosis with applications. *Biometrika* 57, 519–530. doi: 10.1093/biomet/57.3.519
- Marques-Pinto, A., Lima, M. L., and Silva, A. L., da (2008). "Delimitação do conceito de burnout," in *Burnout e engagement em contexto organizacional: Estudos com amostras portuguesas*, eds A. Marques-Pinto, and M. J. Chambel (Lisbon: Livros Horizonte), 15–52.
- Marques-Pinto, A., Lima, M. L., and Silva, A. L. da. (2003). Stress profissional em professores portugueses: Incidência, preditores e reacção de burnout. *Psychologica* 33, 181–194. Available online at: https://www.academia. edu/6286459/Stress\_profissional\_em\_professores\_portugueses\_Incid%C3 %AAncia\_preditores\_e\_reac%C3%A7%C3%A3o\_de\_burnout

Maslach, C. (1976). Burned-out. Hum. Behav. 9, 16-22.

- Maslach, C. (1998). "A multidimensional theory of burnout," in *Theories of Organizational Stress*, ed C. L. Cooper (Oxford: Oxford University Press), 68–85.
- Maslach, C. (2015). "Burnout, psychology of," in International Encyclopedia of the Social and Behavioral Sciences, ed J. D. Wright (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 929–932.
- Maslach, C., Jackson, S. E., and Leiter, M. P. (2016). Maslach Burnout Inventory Manual. 4th Edn. Menlo Park, CA: Mind Garden. Available online at: https:// www.mindgarden.com
- Maslach, C., and Leiter, M. P. (2017). "Understanding burnout: New models," in *The Handbook of Stress and Health: A Guide to Research and Practice*, eds C. L. Cooper, and J. C. Quick (Chichester: John Wiley & Sons), 36–56.

- Maslach, C., Schaufeli, W. B., and Leiter, M. P. (2001). Job burnout. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 52, 397-422. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.397
- Massey, D. S., and Tourangeau, R. (2013). Introduction: new challenges to social measurement. Ann. Am. Acad. Pol. Soc. Sci. 645, 6–22. doi: 10.1177/0002716212463314
- Maydeu-Olivares, A., Shi, D., and Rosseel, Y. (2018). Assessing fit in structural equation models: a Monte-Carlo evaluation of RMSEA versus SRMR confidence intervals and tests of close fit. *Struct. Equ. Model. A Multidiscip. J.* 25, 389–402. doi: 10.1080/10705511.2017.1389611
- Mbanga, C., Makebe, H., Tim, D., Fonkou, S., Toukam, L., and Njim, T. (2018). Determinants of burnout syndrome among nurses in Cameroon. BMC Res. Notes 11:893. doi: 10.1186/s13104-018-4004-3
- McDonald, R. P. (1999). Test Theory: A Unified Treatment. Mahwah, NJ: Routledge.
- McDonald, R. P., and Ho, M. H. (2002). Principles and practice in reporting structural equation analyses. *Psychol. Methods* 7, 64–82. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.7.1.64
- McNamara, A., Arino de la Rubia, E., Zhu, H., Ellis, S., and Quinn, M. (2018). skimr: Compact and Flexible Summaries of Data (R package version 1.0.3) [Computer software]. Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package= skimr
- Mészáros, V., Ádám, S., Szabó, M., Szigeti, R., and Urbán, R. (2014). The bifactor model of the Maslach Burnout Inventory-Human Services Survey (MBI-HSS): An alternative measurement model of burnout. *Stress Heal.* 30, 82–88. doi: 10.1002/smi.2481
- Millsap, R. E., and Yun-Tein, J. (2004). Assessing factorial invariance in ordered-categorical measures. *Multivariate Behav. Res.* 39, 479–515. doi: 10.1207/S15327906MBR3903\_4
- Mion, G., Libert, N., and Journois, D. (2018). The prevalence of burnout. *Intensive Care Med.* 44, 1192–1194. doi: 10.1007/s00134-018-5200-2
- Mokgele, K. R. F., and Rothmann, S. (2014). A structural model of student wellbeing. South African J. Psychol. 44, 514–527. doi: 10.1177/0081246314541589
- Morgan, B., de Bruin, G. P., and de Bruin, K. (2014). Operationalizing burnout in the Maslach Burnout Inventory–Student Survey: personal efficacy versus personal inefficacy. *South African J. Psychol.* 44, 216–227. doi: 10.1177/0081246314528834
- Morin, A. J. S., Katrin Arens, A., and Marsh, H. W. (2015). A bifactor exploratory structural equation modeling framework for the identification of distinct sources of construct-relevant psychometric multidimensionality. *Struct. Equ. Model.* 23, 116–139. doi: 10.1080/10705511.2014.961800
- Mulaik, S. A., and Quartetti, D. A. (1997). First order or higher order general factor? Struct. Equ. Model. A Multidiscip. J. 4, 193–211. doi: 10.1080/10705519709540071
- Murray, A. L., and Johnson, W. (2013). The limitations of model fit in comparing the bi-factor versus higher-order models of human cognitive ability structure. *Intelligence* 41, 407–422. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2013.06.004
- Muthén, B. O. (1983). Latent variable structural equation modeling with categorical data. J. Econom. 22, 43–65. doi: 10.1016/0304-4076(83)90093-3
- O'Connor, K., Muller Neff, D., and Pitman, S. (2018). Burnout in mental health professionals: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prevalence and determinants. *Eur. Psychiatry* 53, 74–99. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2018.06.003
- Olinske, J. L., and Hellman, C. M. (2017). Leadership in the human service nonprofit organization: the Influence of the board of directors on executive director well-being and burnout. *Hum. Serv. Organ. Manag. Leadersh. Gov.* 41, 95–105. doi: 10.1080/23303131.2016.1222976
- Papenberg, M. (2018). minDiff: Minimize Differences Between Groups (R package version 0.01-3) [Computer software]. Available online at: https://github.com/m-Py/minDiff
- Peterson, U., Bergström, G., Demerouti, E., Gustavsson, P., Åsberg, M., and Nygren, Å. (2011). Burnout levels and self-rated health prospectively predict future long-term sickness absence: a study among female health professionals. J. Occup. Environ. Med. 53, 788–793. doi: 10.1097/JOM.0b013e318222b1dc
- Peterson, U., Bergström, G., Samuelsson, M., Asberg, M., and Nygren, Å. (2008). Reflecting peer-support groups in the prevention of stress and burnout: randomized controlled trial. J. Adv. Nurs. 63, 506–516. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2008.04743.x
- Petrović, I. B., Vukelić, M., and Cizmić, S. (2017). Work engagement in Serbia: psychometric properties of the Serbian version of the

Utrecht Work Engagement Scale (UWES). Front. Psychol. 8:1799. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01799

- Pines, A. M., and Aronson, E. (1988). *Career Burnout: Causes and Cures*. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Poghosyan, L., Clarke, S. P., Finlayson, M., and Aiken, L. H. (2010). Nurse burnout and quality of care: cross-national investigation in six countries. *Res. Nurs. Health* 33, 288–298. doi: 10.1002/nur.20383
- Price, J. L. (1997). Handbook of organizational measurement. Int. J. Manpow. 18, 305–558. doi: 10.1108/01437729710182260
- Pu, J., Zhou, X., Zhu, D., Zhong, X., Yang, L., Wang, H., et al. (2017). Gender differences in psychological morbidity, burnout, job stress and job satisfaction among Chinese neurologists: a national cross-sectional study. *Psychol. Health Med.* 22, 680–692. doi: 10.1080/13548506.2016. 1211717
- Purvanova, R. K., and Muros, J. P. (2010). Gender differences in burnout: a meta-analysis. J. Vocat. Behav. 77, 168–185. doi: 10.1016/j.jvb.2010.04.006
- Qiao, H., and Schaufeli, W. B. (2011). The convergent validity of four burnout measures in a Chinese sample: a confirmatory factor-analytic approach. *Appl. Psychol.* 60, 87–111. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-0597.2010.00428.x
- R Core Team (2018). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing (version 3.5.1) [Computer software]. Available online at: https://www.r-project. org/
- Rajeswari, H., and Sreelekha, B. (2015). Burnout among nurses. Int. J. Sci. Res. 4, 407–410. doi: 10.7748/en.22.9.17.s18
- Raykov, T. (2001). Estimation of congeneric scale reliability using covariance structure analysis with nonlinear constraints. Br. J. Math. Stat. Psychol. 54, 315–323. doi: 10.1348/000711001159582
- Reis, D., Xanthopoulou, D., and Tsaousis, I. (2015). Measuring job and academic burnout with the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI): factorial invariance across samples and countries. *Burn. Res.* 2, 8–18. doi: 10.1016/j.burn.2014.11.001
- Reise, S. P. (2012). The rediscovery of bifactor measurement models. *Multivariate Behav. Res.* 47, 667–696. doi: 10.1080/00273171.2012.715555
- Reise, S. P., Bonifay, W. E., and Haviland, M. G. (2013). Scoring and modeling psychological measures in the presence of multidimensionality. J. Pers. Assess. 95, 129–140. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2012.725437
- Reise, S. P., Moore, T. M., and Haviland, M. G. (2010). Bifactor models and rotations: exploring the extent to which multidimensional data yield univocal scale scores. J. Pers. Assess. 92, 544–559. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2010. 496477
- Revelle, W. (2018). *psych: Procedures for Psychological, Psychometric, and Personality Research (R package version 1.8.12) [Computer software].* Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package=psych
- Revelle, W., and Condon, D. M. (2018). "Reliability," in *The Wiley Handbook of Psychometric Testing: A Multidisciplinary Reference on Survey, Scale and Test Development*, eds P. Irwing, T. Booth, and D. Hughes (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons), 709–749.
- Rios, J., and Wells, C. (2014). Validity evidence based on internal structure. *Psicothema* 26, 108–116. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2013.260
- Rodriguez, A., Reise, S. P., and Haviland, M. G. (2016a). Applying bifactor statistical indices in the evaluation of psychological measures. J. Pers. Assess. 98, 223–237. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2015.1089249
- Rodriguez, A., Reise, S. P., and Haviland, M. G. (2016b). Evaluating bifactor models: calculating and interpreting statistical indices. *Psychol. Methods* 21, 137–150. doi: 10.1037/met0000045
- Rogala, A., Shoji, K., Luszczynska, A., Kuna, A., Yeager, C., Benight, C. C., et al. (2016). From exhaustion to disengagement via self-efficacy change: findings from two longitudinal studies among Human Services Workers. *Front. Psychol.* 6:2032. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.02032
- Rosnah, I., Idris, M. A., Azmi, M. T., and Noor Hassim, I. (2017). Job stress on abdominal obesity: the moderating effects of anger and overeating behaviour. *Malays. J. Nutr.* 23, 437–448. Available online at: https://www.scopus. com/record/display.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85040452397&origin=inward&txGid= 21158a61fcf5cd5de411607df70ea1d0
- Rosseel, Y. (2012). lavaan: An R package for structural equation modeling. J. Stat. Softw. 48, 1–21. doi: 10.18637/jss.v048.i02
- RStudio Team (2018). RStudio: Integrated Development for R (version 1.1.463) [Computer software]. Available online at: http://www.rstudio.com/

- Rubino, C., Volpone, S. D., and Avery, D. R. (2013). Burnout on Mars and Venus: exploring gender differences in emotional exhaustion. *Gend. Manag. An Int. J.* 28, 74–93. doi: 10.1108/17542411311303220
- Rudman, A., Gustavsson, P., and Hultell, D. (2014). A prospective study of nurses' intentions to leave the profession during their first five years of practice in Sweden. Int. J. Nurs. Stud. 51, 612–624. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2013.09.012
- Ruotsalainen, J. H., Verbeek, J. H., Mariné, A., and Serra, C. (2015). Preventing occupational stress in healthcare workers. *Cochrane Database Syst. Rev.* 18:CD002892. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD002892.pub5
- Rzeszutek, M. (2013). Burnout syndrome in male and female gestalt and cognitivebehavioral psychotherapists. *Rocz. Psychol.* 16, 155–161. Available online at: https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=110122
- Saboonchi, F., Perski, A., and Grossi, G. (2013). Validation of Karolinska Exhaustion Scale: psychometric properties of a measure of exhaustion syndrome. *Scand. J. Caring Sci.* 27, 1010–1017. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-6712.2012.01089.x
- Salazar, M. S. (2015). El dilema de combinar ítems positivos y negativos en escalas. *Psicothema* 27, 192–199. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2014.266
- Sales, B., Macdonald, A., Scallan, S., and Crane, S. (2016). How can educators support general practice (GP) trainees to develop resilience to prevent burnout? *Educ. Prim. Care* 27, 487–493. doi: 10.1080/14739879.2016.1217170
- Salmela-Aro, K., Rantanen, J., Hyvönen, K., Tilleman, K., and Feldt, T. (2011). Bergen Burnout Inventory: reliability and validity among Finnish and Estonian managers. *Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health* 84, 635–645. doi: 10.1007/s00420-010-0594-3
- Satorra, A., and Bentler, P. M. (2001). A scaled difference chi-square test statistic for moment structure analysis. *Psychometrika* 66, 507–514. doi: 10.1007/BF02296192
- Savickas, M. L. (2012). Life design: a paradigm for career intervention in the 21st century. J. Couns. Dev. 90, 13–19. doi: 10.1111/j.1556-6676.2012.00002.x
- Scanlan, J. N., and Still, M. (2013). Job satisfaction, burnout and turnover intention in occupational therapists working in mental health. *Aust. Occup. Ther. J.* 60, n/a-n/a. doi: 10.1111/1440-1630.12067
- Schadenhofer, P., Kundi, M., Abrahamian, H., Stummer, H., and Kautzky-Willer, A. (2018). Influence of gender, working field and psychosocial factors on the vulnerability for burnout in mental hospital staff: Results of an Austrian cross-sectional study. *Scand. J. Caring Sci.* 32, 335–345. doi: 10.1111/scs.12467
- Schaufeli, W. B. (2017). "Burnout: A short socio-cultural history," in *Burnout*, *Fatigue, Exhaustion: An Interdisciplinary Perspective on a Modern Affliction*, eds S. Neckel, A. K. Schaffner, and G. Wagner (Cham: Springer), 105–127.
- Schaufeli, W. B., and Bakker, A. B. (2003). Utrecht Work Engagement Scale. Utrecht: Occupational Health Psychology Unit, Utrecht University.
- Schaufeli, W. B., and Bakker, A. B. (2010). "Defining and measuring work engagement: bringing clarity to the concept," in *Work Engagement: A Handbook* of Essential Theory and Research, eds A. B. Bakker, and M. P. Leiter (New York, NY: Psychology Press), 10–24.
- Schaufeli, W. B., and de Witte, H. (2017). Work engagement in contrast to burnout: real or redundant? *Burn. Res.* 5, 1–2. doi: 10.1016/j.burn.2017.06.001
- Schaufeli, W. B., Salanova, M., González-Romá, V., and Bakker, A. B. (2002). The measurement of engagement and burnout: a two sample confirmatory factor analytic approach. J. Vocat. Behav. 3, 71–92. doi: 10.1023/A:1015630930326
- Schuster, M. da S., Dias, V. da V., and Battistella, L. F. (2015). Burnout Inventory of Oldenburg: the influence of gender, occupation and supervision. *Rev. Eletrôn. Mestr. Prof. Adm. Univ. Potiguar* 8, 9–18. Available online at: Revista Eletrônica do Mestrado Profissional em Administração da Universidade Potiguar.
- Schuster, M. D. S., and Dias, V. D. V. (2018). Oldenburg Burnout Inventoryvalidation of a new way to measure burnout in Brazil. *Cien. Saude Colet.* 23, 553–562. doi: 10.1590/1413-81232018232.27952015
- Schuster, M. d. S., Dias, V. d. V., Battistella, L. F., and Marquetto, M. F. (2013). "Oldenburg burnout inventory-validação de uma nova forma de mensurar burnout no Brasil," in *Paper Presented at the IV Encontro de Gestão de Pessoas e Relações de Trabalho* (Brasília), 1–11.
- Sedlar, N., Šprah, L., Tement, S., and Sočan, G. (2015). Internal structure of an alternative measure of burnout: Study on the Slovenian adaptation of the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI). *Burn. Res.* 2, 1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.burn.2015.02.001
- Seidler, A., Thinschmidt, M., Deckert, S., Then, F., Hegewald, J., Nieuwenhuijsen, K., et al. (2014). The role of psychosocial working conditions on burnout and

its core component emotional exhaustion – a systematic review. J. Occup. Med. Toxicol. 9, 1–13. doi: 10.1186/1745-6673-9-10

- Shanafelt, T. D., Hasan, O., Dyrbye, L. N., Sinsky, C., Satele, D., Sloan, J. A., et al. (2015). Changes in burnout and satisfaction with work-life balance in physicians and the general US working population between 2011 and 2014. *Mayo Clin. Proc.* 90, 1600–1613. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2015.08.023
- Shirom, A. (2002). "Job related burnout: a review," in *Handbook of Occupational Health Psychology*, eds J. C. Quick, and L. E. Tetrick (Washington, DC: American Psychological Association), 245–264.
- Shirom, A., and Melamed, S. (2006). A comparison of the construct validity of two burnout measures in two groups of professionals. *Int. J. Stress Manag.* 13, 176–200. doi: 10.1037/1072-5245.13.2.176
- Shupe, E. I., Wambaugh, S. K., and Bramble, R. J. (2015). Role-related stress experienced by academic librarians. J. Acad. Librariansh. 41, 264–269. doi: 10.1016/j.acalib.2015.03.016
- Silva, M. A. O. M., da, Gomes, L. F. A. M., and Correia, M. F. (2009). Entrepreneurial culture: a comparative study of entrepreneurs in Brazil and Portugal. *Rev. Adm. Contemp.* 13, 57–71. doi: 10.1590/S1415-6555200900100005
- Simbula, S., and Guglielmi, D. (2010). Depersonalization or cynicism, efficacy or inefficacy: what are the dimensions of teacher burnout? *Eur. J. Psychol. Educ.* 25, 301–314. doi: 10.1007/s10212-010-0017-6
- Sinval, J., Pasian, S., Queirós, C., and Marôco, J. (2018). Brazil-Portugal transcultural adaptation of the UWES-9: internal consistency, dimensionality, and measurement invariance. *Front. Psychol.* 9:353. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00353
- Smirnova, A. Y. (2017). The Oldenburg Burnout Inventory: diagnostics of state of mind's change of the employ on a continuum: work engagement – professional burnout. *Philos. Psychol. Pedagog.* 17, 211–218. doi: 10.18500/1819-7671-2017-17-2-211-218
- Staszczyk, S., and Tokarz, A. (2015). The relationship between indicators of workaholism and burnout in specialists and managers. Ann. Psychol. 18, 523–540. doi: 10.18290/rpsych.2015.18.4-2en
- Subburaj, A., and Vijayadurai, J. (2016). Translation, validation and psychometric properties of Tamil version of Oldenburg Burnout Inventory (OLBI). Proc. Soc. Behav. Sci. 219, 724–731. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.05.067
- Suyi, Y., Meredith, P., and Khan, A. (2017). Effectiveness of mindfulness intervention in reducing stress and burnout for mental health professionals in Singapore. *Explor. J. Sci. Heal.* 13, 319–326. doi: 10.1016/j.explore.2017.06.001
- Taris, T. W., Schreurs, P. J. G., and Schaufeli, W. B. (1999). Construct validity of the Maslach Burnout Inventory-General Survey: a two-sample examination of its factor structure and correlates. *Work Stress* 13, 223–237. doi: 10.1080/026783799296039
- Tilakdharee, N., Ramidial, S., and Parumasur, S. B. (2010). The relationship between job insecurity and burnout. *South African J. Econ. Manag. Sci.* 13, 254–271. doi: 10.4102/sajems.v13i3.103

- Timms, C., Graham, D., and Cottrell, D. (2007). "I just want to teach": Queensland independent school teachers and their workload. J. Educ. Adm. 45, 569–586. doi: 10.1108/09578230710778204
- Turtulla, S. (2017). Examining levels of job burnout among teachers working in Kosova in terms of different variables: proposing a psychological and counselling group program for managing. *Eur. J. Multidiscip. Stud.* 6, 285–297. doi: 10.26417/ejms.v6i1.p285-297
- van de Vijver, F. J. R. (2016). "Test adaptations," in *The ITC International Handbook of Testing and Assessment*, eds F. T. L. Leong, D. Bartram, F. M. Cheung, K. F. Geisinger, and D. Iliescu (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 364–376.
- Wang, G., Liu, C., and Wu, X. (2003). Development of Educator Burnout Inventory. *Psychol. Dev. Educ.* 3, 82–86. Available online at: http://en.cnki.com. cn/Article\_en/CJFDTOTAL-XLFZ200303014.htm
- Wang, P., and Gao, F. (2010). Full-information item bifactor analysis of the Job Burnout Scale for Chinese college teachers. J. Converg. Inf. Technol. 5, 155–160. doi: 10.4156/jcit.vol5.issue7.20
- Westwood, S., Morison, L., Allt, J., and Holmes, N. (2017). Predictors of emotional exhaustion, disengagement and burnout among improving access to psychological therapies (IAPT) practitioners. *J. Ment. Heal.* 26, 172–179. doi: 10.1080/09638237.2016.1276540
- Yanos, P. T., Vayshenker, B., DeLuca, J. S., and O'Connor, L. K. (2017). Development and validation of a scale assessing mental health clinicians' experiences of associative stigma. *Psychiatr. Serv.* 68, 1053–1060. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.201600553
- Zinbarg, R. E., Revelle, W., and Yovel, I. (2007). Estimating ωh for structures containing two group factors: perils and prospects. *Appl. Psychol. Meas.* 31, 135–157. doi: 10.1177/0146621606291558
- Zinbarg, R. E., Revelle, W., Yovel, I., and Li, W. (2005). Cronbach's  $\alpha$ , Revelle's  $\beta$ , and Mcdonald's  $\omega_{H}$ : their relations with each other and two alternative conceptualizations of reliability. *Psychometrika* 70, 123–133. doi: 10.1007/s11336-003-0974-7
- Zumbo, B. D., Gadermann, A. M., and Zeisser, C. (2007). Ordinal versions of coefficients alpha and theta for Likert rating scales. J. Mod. Appl. Stat. Methods 6, 21–29. doi: 10.22237/jmasm/1177992180

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Sinval, Queirós, Pasian and Marôco. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Empathy at the Heart of Darkness: Empathy Deficits That Bind the Dark Triad and Those That Mediate Indirect Relational Aggression

Nadja Heym<sup>1\*</sup>, Jennifer Firth<sup>1</sup>, Fraenze Kibowski<sup>1</sup>, Alexander Sumich<sup>1,2</sup>, Vincent Egan<sup>3</sup> and Claire A. J. Bloxsom<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Division of Psychology, Nottingham Trent University, Nottingham, United Kingdom, <sup>2</sup> Department of Psychology, Auckland University of Technology, Auckland, New Zealand, <sup>3</sup> Forensic and Family Psychology, University of Nottingham, Nottingham, United Kingdom

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Jens Foell, Florida State University, United States Hedwig Eisenbarth, Victoria University of Wellington, New Zealand

\*Correspondence:

Nadja Heym nadja.heym@ntu.ac.uk

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 20 November 2018 Accepted: 08 February 2019 Published: 12 March 2019

### Citation:

Heym N, Firth J, Kibowski F, Sumich A, Egan V and Bloxsom CAJ (2019) Empathy at the Heart of Darkness: Empathy Deficits That Bind the Dark Triad and Those That Mediate Indirect Relational Aggression. Front. Psychiatry 10:95. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00095

The dark triad (DT) traits-psychopathy, narcissism and Machiavellianism-have collectively been linked to reduced empathy and increased aggression; however, their association with distinct empathic subtypes remains unclear; and unique links to indirect relational aggression (IRA) have not been delineated. Moreover, whether dark traits should be conceptualized individually, as a dyad or as a triad with a dark core centered around the absence of empathy is debated. The current study examines (i) whether impaired empathy indeed represents a common "dark core" binding Machiavellianism, narcissism, and psychopathy, and (ii) this core explains associations between the dark traits and IRA. Participants (N = 301, 262 F/39 M) completed measures of the DT traits, cognitive and affective empathy components and IRA (Social Exclusion, Malicious Humor and Guilt Induction). The individual traits model without links between narcissism and IRA showed the best fit, suggesting that, at least in the context of IRA, the DT traits are best viewed as three independent personality traits. Distinct cognitive and affective empathy deficits and capacities are seen in the DT. Peripheral responsivity was the only type of empathy deficit associated with all dark traits, but unrelated to IRA. Psychopathy was the strongest indicator of impaired empathy and all IRAs; however, only online simulation, an affect-related cognitive empathy facet, partially mediated the relationships of psychopathy and Machiavellianism with IRA. Whilst the unique pathways for the dark triad traits suggest stronger alignment of psychopathy and Machiavellianism in their empathic deficits and indirect aggression; the data do not support the notion that an unempathic dark core underpinning all three traits drives indirect aggression. This is the first paper delineating the specific empathic deficits involved using a facet approach and their link to indirect forms of aggression. Results therefore inform theoretical models of aggression in the DT and offer some clarity on the debates surrounding the unempathic dark core in the DT.

Keywords: dark triad, cognitive empathy, affective empathy, online simulation, relational aggression

## INTRODUCTION

Empathy is central to prosocial interactions, understanding the suffering of others, and attenuates the propensity to maladaptive aggressive behavior (1). Reduced empathy, along with other traits, is proposed to represent a "core," interconnecting three maladaptive personality constructs-Machiavellianism, narcissism, and psychopathy-which have been conceptualized as the Dark Triad [DT; (2, 3)], and associated with aggression (4). Whether this is indeed the case is fuelled by a lack of empirical findings that delineate facets of empathy underpinning the core and those more uniquely linked to the individual dark traits [e.g., (5)]. According to the Violence Inhibition Mechanism model [VIM; (6)], a selective impairment in the emotional recognition and response to distress cues, such as fearful and sad expressions, exacerbates aggression in psychopathy (7). However, less is known about the empathy-aggression link in the context of the other two DT traits. If aggression is driven by the absence of those empathic traits that also form the dark core, the VIM model would theoretically also apply to Narcissism and Machiavellianism. Conceptualizations of the dark traits as separate traits without an unempathic core, currently debated in the field [e.g., (8) for review; (9-13)], might challenge this notion. Moreover, whilst direct forms of physical aggression have been typically studied in this context, less is known about these associations for more indirect forms of aggression. The current study seeks to close this gap by examining (i) whether impaired empathy indeed represents a common "dark core" binding Machiavellianism, narcissism, and psychopathy, and (ii) whether empathy deficits explain associations between the dark traits and indirect relational aggression [IRA; (10)].

### In Search of the Core of Evil

Each DT trait has been described with unique characteristics: Machiavellianism describes an exploitative cynical nature, being a manipulator rather than manipulated (14, 15). Narcissism is characterized by an exaggerated sense of entitlement, superiority, and grandiose thinking (2). Psychopathy comprises a constellation of affective-interpersonal (superficial charm, callous affect) and behavioral (erratic lifestyle, antisocial behavior) deficits (16, 17). Nevertheless, the DT traits are significantly inter-correlated (18) with considerable convergent correlations between subscales (19).

Collectively, the DT traits share a propensity for a callous and manipulative interpersonal life-style, leading prior research to examine the empirical overlap between these subclinical personality traits, in order to designate the underlying core of "evil" personalities. The so-called "dark core" is proposed to comprise a set of traits and emotional deficits that is common across all three traits, explains their shared variance and promotes a selfish and antagonistic lifestyle (4). Most notably, callous-unemotional (CU) traits and empathic deficits have been proposed to constitute the shared dark core of all three dark traits (3), as well as low Agreeableness (2), low Honesty-Humility (13, 20, 21), and a behavioral overlap of an alternative fast and exploitative life history strategy (22).

Importantly, there are debates in the field as to how the DT should be best conceptualized-as individual traits or shared constructs with a joint dark core (8). For example, some authors propose that narcissism is less central to the dark core than psychopathy and Machiavellianism, and best viewed as a separate construct, leaving psychopathy and Machiavellianism as a dark dyad [e.g., (10, 23)]. Indeed, a factor analytic study showed a stronger clustering of psychopathy and Machiavellianism with other variables (e.g., moral disengagement, unethical attitudes, and disagreeableness) capturing antisocial variance, whereas narcissism was much stronger associated with a nonantisocial factor alongside traits such as extraversion and intellect (11). Psychopathy and Machiavellianism share more overlap than they do with narcissism, and greater similarity in their associations with other CU personality correlates [i.e., low Agreeableness and Conscientiousness; (12)]. Nevertheless, confirmatory factor analyses suggest that a two-factor model combining psychopathy and Machiavellianism, and keeping narcissism separate, has equivalent fit to the standard three factor model; as such, deciding between the optimal model may need to be based on theoretical grounds (12). However, a recent meta-analysis [102 studies, N = 46,234; (13)] suggests that the DT model inadequately captures the malevolent side of personality. Machiavellianism and psychopathy were more strongly linked to adverse psychosocial outcomes than Narcissism. Moreover, once psychopathy had been controlled, it alone remained significantly associated with all of the considered outcomes (including direct aggression). In comparison, the majority of the average effect sizes for both Machiavellianism and narcissism became considerably smaller and mostly nonsignificant (apart from interpersonal difficulties for both and antisocial tactics for Machiavellianism). These findings suggest the DT traits should be treated as independent constructs. Finally, examining the factorial structure of the DT traits, another recent study showed better model fit for a single latent dark core dimension compared to conceptualizing three independent traits (9), suggesting that the dark personalities are best represented through the single dark core and rendering the individual traits redundant. The mixed findings in the literature may partly be attributable to the measurement tools used, and their respective reliability and validity issues (8). Taken together, it is heavily debated whether the DT traits are best conceptualized as (i) three unique monads (single constructs), (ii) a Machiavellianism and psychopathy dark dyad, with narcissism as a separate construct, or (iii) a single joined dark triad core subsuming the three traits in predicting maladaptive behavior.

# Dark Traits and Different Forms of Aggression

Each DT trait has been linked to different forms of aggressive behaviors. Psychopathy is the strongest predictor of physical and premeditated aggression (13, 24–26); however, under certain conditions of response provocation, narcissistic and

Machiavellian individuals are also likely to act aggressively. For example, narcissistic individuals are particularly responsive to ego-threat [i.e., any perceived attack on their self-image; (4)]. Whilst direct aggression has been extensively studied in the context of the DT, less is known about associations with indirect forms of aggression (i.e., those that are manipulative and more covert in nature). For example, whilst psychopathy has been linked to direct bullying behaviors in adults, narcissism and Machiavellianism have been linked to more indirect methods of intimidation (27). However, the association for narcissism was weak and potentially due to the shared variance with psychopathy (27), which would be in line with the findings of the recent meta-analysis (13).

Indirect relational aggression (IRA) reflects clandestine behaviors, aimed at damaging relationships and social status [e.g., peer group exclusion, rumor spreading, gossiping; (28)]. In this context, Machiavellianism has been linked to increased relational aggression in both adults and children, indicating that the cold, calculating nature suits a less direct and less physical use of force (29, 30). Similarly, whilst psychopathy and pathological vulnerable narcissism (more emotional, anxious and sensitive to criticism and rejection) have both been linked with increased reactive and proactive relational aggression in adults, grandiose narcissism (more akin to the DT-Narcissism) was linked to reduced relational aggression (31). Thus, in terms of both direct and indirect types of aggression more specific associations can be observed for the individual DT traits with different expressions of aggressive behavior.

# Empathy Deficits at the Core of Aggressive Behavior: Which Ones?

If the dark core is proposed to be underpinned by a lack of empathy that drives increased aggression in the DT, we would expect to see similar patterns across the DT. However, the unique associations of each DT trait with different expressions of aggressive behaviors are likely driven by more distinct affective and cognitive empathic deficits. Empathy is a multidimensional construct [e.g., (32)]-constituting cognitive and affective components. Cognitive empathy has been defined as the capacity to recognize and understand another person's mental states-knowing what someone thinks. Such perspective taking is essential for predicting behavior of others and manipulating them (33). Affective empathy involves a vicarious response to the emotional display of others-feeling what someone feels. It is this type of empathy that is implicated in the functioning of the Violence Inhibition Mechanism model [VIM; (6)], and the selective impairment in this capacity is thought to underpin aggression at least in psychopathy (7, 34). In addition to deficits in affective empathy, impairment in affect-related cognitive empathy-defined as the inability to know (rather than feel) the emotions of another-were also found in institutionalized offenders with psychopathic tendencies (35). By extension, if driven by the unempathic dark core, these mechanisms would then also apply to the other two traits. Indeed, affective empathy deficits have been linked to all three dark traits (individually and within the context of the DT), indicating a mutual inability to share the emotional experience of others (15, 36). However, once shared variance was accounted for, these findings were driven by psychopathy (15). On the other hand, there is also some evidence that all three DT traits are associated with reduced cognitive empathy, though this was driven only by psychopathy once shared variance was accounted for (37). In other cases, cognitive empathy appeared to be spared, or even increased in the case of Narcissism, which would suggest normal or better understanding of others' thoughts and intentions (15). Thus, the links between the DT and cognitive empathy deficits are less consistent.

Mixed findings might be due to the jingle-jangle fallacy, whereby different definitional constructs of cognitive (or affective) empathy have been measured and conflated across different studies (38). Moreover, whilst most studies have focused on general or more basic assessments of affective or cognitive empathy, a more fine-tuned facet approach within those types of empathic deficits may be more useful in predicting more specific forms of aggression (39). Reniers et al. (40) devised a multidimensional model of empathy distinguishing between different aspects of cognitive and affective empathy. Firstly, in their working definition cognitive empathy is the attribution of emotion (rather than cognition) more akin to the affectrelated cognitive empathy construct above. Affective empathy is defined as sensitivity to and experience of others' feelings (rather than sharing or being aware of others' feelings, and distinct from sympathy). Their resulting model (and measurement instrument) encompasses perspective taking-understanding and seeing others' emotional perspective-and online simulationunderstanding another's perspective by imagining what they are feeling as cognitive empathy components, whereas affective empathy comprises emotional contagion-automatic mirroring of another's emotions, proximal responsivity-affective response to emotional cues of others, and peripheral responsivity-affective response to emotional cues in detached contexts (e.g., immersive settings like TV). With a few exceptions, (different factors of) psychopathy and Machiavellianism were associated with deficits across those scales and affective empathy was more strongly linked to expressive and instrumental forms of aggression; however, shared variance and mediation effects were not assessed in these analyses to derive a more informative distinct pattern of associations and predictions for the current study. Thus, the exact nature of such specific deficits in the DT traits remains unclear, as to the knowledge of the authors, prior research has not looked at these facets of cognitive and affective empathy in the context of the DT. Therefore, the current study examines these links controlling for the overlap of the DT traits to assess their unique and shared associations with those facets of affective and cognitive empathy in more detail. As such we want to examine which of these facets underpins the dark core (if supported) and which are more uniquely linked to individual traits.

Moreover, whilst direct forms of aggression have been examined within the VIM model, the extent to which this model applies to indirect aggression is less clear.

Cognitive empathy has been shown to mediate the link between callous-unemotional (CU) and reactive relational aggression in women, indicating that women with reduced perspective taking skills are more likely to engage in relational aggression (41). Thus, whilst affective empathy has been proposed to play a central role in direct physical aggression [cf. VIM model; (6)], indirect aggression may be driven by cognitive empathy components. Given that distinct brain systems underpin those processes (42), it is clear that distinguishing those systems is crucial to further our understanding of the distinct motivational and behavioral mechanisms and pathways involved. Moreover, delineating those associations is important in terms of their theoretical implications as to whether such deficits are driven by an unempathic dark core and as such are common across all DT traits. This extends further to a practical need to better understand which subtypes of empathy drive different forms of aggression in order to inform more targeted intervention strategies.

### **Summary and Hypotheses**

There is a debate over the conceptualization of the DT traits as monad, dyad or triad, and whether the expression of distinct empathic deficits is linked to the unique or shared (aka dark CU core) variance of the three traits. Also little is known about the extent to which they subsequently promote similar or distinct patterns of indirect relational aggression. Few studies have taken a more fine-tuned facet approach to examine the unique and shared empathic deficits in the DT to examine whether they jointly or uniquely underpin aggressive behavior. Delineating these association will directly address one of the most prominent debates in the field and have strong theoretical implications in terms of the usefulness of the concept of the Dark Triad or indeed the individual dark triad traits.

The aim of this study was to examine which conceptualization of the DT best explains the relationships between the DT traits, empathy and indirect relational aggression: (1) an unique trait contribution of three dark monads, (2) a dark dyad (Machiavellianism and psychopathy) with a separate narcissism construct, or (3) a joint dark triad (Machiavellianism, psychopathy and narcissism). The study examined their unique and shared relations to distinct facets of cognitive and affective empathy, and different forms of IRA-social exclusion, malicious humor, and guilt induction. As with direct aggression, we hypothesized that, psychopathy will be the strongest predictor of all three IRA behaviors, whereas the manipulative and strategic nature of Machiavellianism will be linked to social exclusion and guilt induction. Both affective and cognitive empathy deficits were expected to be more (similar and) apparent in psychopathy and Machiavellianism. Specifically impairment in cognitive empathy components were expected to mediate the relationship of psychopathy and Machiavellianism with IRA. For narcissism, we did not expect empathy deficits or direct links to IRA after controlling for the other two traits.

## METHODS

### **Participants and Procedures**

Three-hundred and one participants [262 females;<sup>1</sup> age range 18–71 years, M = 26.87, SD = 11.66] were recruited from two UK University participant pools and via general online participation schemes. Ethical approval was obtained from the University Ethics Committees.

## Measures

### The Dark Triad

Machiavellianism, narcissism, and psychopathy were measured using the 27-item Dark Triad of Personality Scale [D3-Short; (17)], scored on a 5-point Likert scale (1 = strongly disagree to 5 = strongly agree). Mean scores are calculated for the three subscales (9 items each) with higher scores indicating higher level of DT traits. The SD3 is a reliable measure with Cronbach's alphas ranging from 0.77 to 0.80, and respective associations with standard measures of psychopathy, Machiavellianism, and narcissism (13).

### Empathy

Empathy was measured using the Questionnaire of Cognitive and Affective Empathy [QCAE; (40)] comprising 31 items in total scored on a 4-point Likert scale (1 = strongly agree to 4 = strongly disagree). Cognitive empathy consists of two facets: (1) perspective taking (PT; 10 items)-understanding internal mental states of others; and (2) online simulation (OS; 9 items)-understanding another's perspective by imagining what they are feeling. Affective empathy splits into three facets: (1) emotional contagion (EC; 4 items)-automatic copying of another's emotions, (2) proximal responsivity (ProR; 4 items)response to emotional cues of others, and (3) peripheral responsivity (PerR; 4 items)-response to emotional cues in immersive settings. Cronbach's alphas range from 0.65 to 0.85. Scale scores were calculated by summing respective items.

### Indirect Relational Aggression

Indirect relational aggression was measured using the Indirect Aggression Scale – Aggressor version [IAS-A; (28)]. The 25item IAS-A consists of three subscales: Social Exclusion (SE; 10 items); Malicious Humor (MH; 9 items) and Guilt Induction (GI; 6 items). Participants indicate to what extent they had behaved aggressively during the last 12 months on a 5-point Likert scale (1 = never to 5 = regularly). Mean scores were obtained for each subscale. Cronbach's alphas range from 0.81 to 0.84.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Participants were asked to indicate their biological sex with males, females and other as response options (none indicated latter); hence, we use sex rather than gender when we refer directly to our study data. When we refer to the wider literature, we are either concordant with what the respective authors use in their terminology or use both "sex/gender" terms [see (43)] if used interchangeably within the respective literature. Some previous research suggests that relational aggression is more prominent in women; however, a large meta-analysis shows minimal gender differences (44). Nevertheless, we control for sex in our analyses to account for the overrepresentation of females in the sample.

### **Statistical Analyses**

Preliminary analyses revealed that several variables were skewed<sup>2</sup>; however, maximum likelihood estimators can provide estimates that are robust to non-normality (45). To gain a clearer understanding of how empathy relates to indirect aggression, the first step of analysis regressed all three IRA outcome variables on the five empathy variables. Following this, three main path models were specified from zero-order correlations and estimated using maximum likelihood in order to assess the fit of the different DT conceptualizations, and examine the relationships between the DT traits, empathy and indirect aggression factors. The first model assessed the unique contribution of the DT traits as monads, whereby the DT traits (Machiavellianism [M], psychopathy [P] and narcissism [N]) were separate observed variables and specified as correlated in order to account for their shared variance. The other two models assessed shared dark core contributions. The dark dyad model tested a latent variable with Machiavellianism and psychopathy as indicators, and narcissism as separate observed variable<sup>3</sup>, the dark triad model tested a latent variable with all three DT traits as indicator variables. Direct paths were specified from the DT traits compositions to IRA variables (with and without direct paths between Narcissism and IRA, and from the DT traits compositions to cognitive (PT and OS) and affective empathy variables (EC, ProR, PerR). Pathways were tested relating to the significant paths from the empathy variable/s (based on the regression results) to the IRA outcome variables (SE, MH, GI). Furthermore, empathy subscale scores were correlated with one another. Indirect effects were examined where applicable.

All analyses were undertaken in Muthén and Muthén (47) and if not stated otherwise, estimates reported are based on STDYX standardization. Model fit was deemed adequate with a nonsignificant chi-square value (taking sample size considerations into account), a root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA) below 0.05, a standardized root mean square residual (SRMR) below 1, and comparative fit (CFI) and Tucker-Lewis indices (TLI) above 0.90 (48).

## RESULTS

### **Descriptive Statistics**

Mean, standard deviations and Cronbach's alphas for the DT traits, cognitive and affective facets of empathy and IRA are displayed in **Table 1**. All variables show good reliability with alphas ranging between 0.74 and 0.92.

## **Relationship of Empathy to IRA**

Regressing all empathy variables on the three IRA outcome variables while controlling for age and sex led to a significant prediction of variability in SE (12.4%), MH (15.3%) and GI TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics for all variables.

Measures	Alpha	Mean	SD
DARK TRIAD			
Machiavellianism	0.80	2.87	0.66
Psychopathy	0.75	2.06	0.59
Narcissism	0.74	2.65	0.60
INDIRECT RELATIONAL AGG	RESSION		
Social exclusion	0.89	1.50	0.60
Malicious humor	0.89	1.45	0.60
Guilt induction	0.90	1.50	0.74
EMPATHY			
Perspective taking	0.92	32.80	5.30
Online simulation	0.87	27.50	4.90
Emotional contagion	0.85	11.00	8.80
Proximal responsivity	0.74	12.00	2.40
Peripheral responsivity	0.74	11.70	2.87

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TABLE 2}}\xspace$  ] Standardized betas from the regression results of empathy predicting IRA.

	SE	МН	GI
Perspective taking	0.08	0.01	0.11
Online simulation	-0.34***	-0.28***	-0.31***
Emotional contagion	-0.07	-0.05	0.02
Proximal responsivity	0.03	-0.04	-0.11
Peripheral responsivity	-0.05	-0.06	-0.10
Sex	0.02	-0.09	0.05
Age	-0.03	-0.13*	-0.01

\*\*\*p < 0.001; \*p < 0.05. SE, social exclusion; MH, malicious humor; GI, guilt induction.

(14.9%) (all *ps* < 0.001). Looking at the predictor variables, only OS significantly and negatively predicted SE (unstandardized b = -0.042), MH (unstandardized b = -0.034), and GI (unstandardized b = -0.047) (all *ps* < 0.001). The standardized beta values can be seen in **Table 2** (zero-order correlations can be found in the **Supplementary Material**). Consequently, the path model tests specified a path from the empathy variable OS only to all IRA variables.

# Specified Path Models Testing the Conceptualization of DT Traits

Model fit statistics are presented in **Table 3**. When direct paths from all DT traits to IRA were specified, Model 1 (*dark monads*) was not deemed a good fit: other than the SRMR, none of the indicators reached acceptable levels. Model 2 (*dark dyad*) also showed a poor fit, despite the SRMR and the CFI reaching acceptable limits. Model 3 (*dark triad*) showed a questionable fit: while CFI and SRMR reached acceptable thresholds, and TLI was only slightly below, RMSEA did not show adequate fit. These analyses confirmed that there were no significant paths between N and any of the IRA variables. Model 2a (*dark dyad* model without paths from N to IRA) did not reach acceptable

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Psychopathy was positively (z = 5.67), PT, OS, ProR, and PerR were negatively skewed (z scores between -3.59 and -5.93). The IRA subscales showed the greatest skew (all z > 15).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Models with two indicators for a latent variable are deemed problematic as construct representation is less accurate; however, they are nevertheless often specified in empirical research as this bias can be reduced when there is high communality between the indicators (46).

model fit as both the RMSEA and the TLI missed specified cutoffs. However, Model 1a (*dark monads* model without paths between N and IRA) was deemed to fit as the Chi-square is non-significant, and all fit indices reach the cut-off values, even though the upper boundary of the 90% confidence interval of the RMSEA is not below 0.08 (49). This model also fit when age and sex were controlled for (model 1a\_control), even though the upper boundary of the 90% confidence interval of the RMSEA was not below 0.08. A path model with standardized estimates and showing significant paths only is shown in **Figure 1**.

With regards to the empathy variables, only P was negatively related to all ( $ps \le 0.043$ ), whereas M was negatively related to OS and PeriR only ( $ps \le 0.011$ ). N was negatively related to PeriR (p = 0.037), as well as positively to PT (p < 0.001). In terms of the relationship with IRA, only P was positively related to all three outcomes (p < 0.001), M only significantly positively to GI (p = 0.004). Both M and P also negatively predicted OS ( $ps \le 0.001$ ), suggesting OS as partial mediator. Furthermore, M may have indirect effects on SE and MH through OS, as OS is negatively related to all IRA outcome variables ( $ps \le 0.001$ ). The analysis controlled for age and sex which were only significantly related to the ProR and EC empathy variables (ps < 0.05), and not significantly related to any of the IRA variables.

## DISCUSSION

There has been considerable debate in the literature on the conceptualization of the dark traits as individual traits or sharing a dark core, with impaired empathy at the center [e.g., (9-13)]. In this study, we examined the different conceptualizations of the DT traits-as dark monads (three single units), a dark dyad of Machiavellianism and psychopathy (with narcissism kept separate), and a dark triad with a shared core as a latent variablein their distinct and joint associations with cognitive and affective empathy facets and the link to indirect relational aggression. All three dark traits were associated with reduced peripheral responsivity, suggesting this facet of affective empathy may underpin the shared dark core; however, peripheral responsivity was unrelated to IRA, challenging the notion that the unempathic core of the DT drives relational aggression. Importantly, the monads model without links between narcissism and IRA showed the best fit, whereas the joint dark core models (with or without narcissism) showed unsatisfactory fits to our data. Our findings show that, individually, psychopathy is the most severe trait in terms of its global maladaptive relationships with empathy and IRA, and Machiavellianism produces weaker but more specific deficits, while narcissism is spared. This suggests that the DT traits are best viewed as three independent personality traits, rather than a joint (latent) dyad or triad core, at least in the prediction of these specific empathic deficits and indirect relational aggression.

## The Distinct Profiles of the DT Traits

The current findings support distinct profiles of the individual DT traits due to their specific characteristics that drive distinct expressions of empathic deficits (and spared capacities) and indirect aggressive behavior. Psychopathy was compromised on

all levels of cognitive and affective empathy, and all types of relational aggression. Thus, consistent with previous research on direct aggression (4, 13), psychopathy showed a more severe and global pattern of maladaptive outcomes. Machiavellianism and narcissism showed more specific links to empathy. Only a partial cognitive deficit-online simulation-was observed in Machiavellianism, whereas perspective taking appears intact; being able to predict another's intentions would facilitate their manipulation strategies (33). Machiavellianism predicted only guilt induction reflecting their use of manipulation (e.g., emotional blackmail) to influence others (28). Narcissism, on the other hand, was not related to any IRA, and indeed model fit was only achieved when the paths between narcissism and IRA were removed. This questions to what extent previously observed narcissism-aggression links [e.g., (27)] were driven by the shared variance with psychopathy and/or Machiavellianism. Moreover, narcissism was linked to increased perspective taking ability, perhaps enabling them to create a more favorable self-image through understanding and predicting others reactions. Thus, the spared and more adaptive associations of narcissism, once psychopathy and Machiavellianism are controlled for, emphasize the importance of teasing DT traits apart to examine their unique variance.

## What Empathy Deficits Underpin the Dark Core and Which Drive Aggression in the DT: Implications for the VIM

This study examined whether by extension, the same mechanisms of the Violence Inhibition Mechanism model [VIM; (6, 34)] apply to (i) Machiavellianism and narcissism – if driven by the shared dark core, and/or (ii) other expressions of aggressive behavior such as relational aggression. Studying relational aggression in this context, means less observable, more indirect means of antagonistic behaviors in the Dark Triad traits can be explored, and allows us to test theoretical assumptions in different contexts. Our monad model conceptualizations of the dark traits as independent constructs and without an unempathic core that drives IRA challenge both assumptions.

Firstly, all three DT traits shared at least one affective empathy deficit—reduced peripheral responsivity, which arguably may underlie their shared dark core and reflect selfishness and toughmindedness, and to care less about others in detached contexts. However, this shared deficit in peripheral responsivity did not drive indirect relational aggression. This does not necessarily contradict the extension of the VIM to the dark core as this shared deficit may still drive physical aggression; however, it does not apply to less direct means of aggression studied here.

Secondly, only the *affect-related cognitive* empathy facet online simulation was a partial mediator, driving indirect effects on IRA for Machiavellianism and psychopathy. Indeed, relational aggression has previously been associated with cognitive empathy deficits in women (41), and the current study supports this finding in a mixed sex sample. Though the current sample comprises an over-representation of the female sex, when controlled for, the main model fit was not affected and sex was not significantly related to any IRA variable suggesting that

### TABLE 3 | Model fit statistics for all specified models.

Model	Chi-square (df, p)	RMSEA (90% CI)	SRMR	CFI	TLI
1. Monads (No-Core)	123.108 (4, <i>p</i> < 0.001)	0.315 (0.268–0.364)	0.076	0.879	-0.573
1a. Monads, no paths N to IRA	3.401 (3, <i>p</i> = 0.334)	0.021 (0.000–0.102) Probability RMSEA ≤ 0.05 0.616	0.014	1.000	0.993
1a_control. Monads, no paths N to IRA, age/sex controlled for	3.678 (3, <i>p</i> = 0.2984)	0.027 (0.000–0.105) Probability RMSEA <=0.05 0.582	0.013	0.999	0.985
2. Dyad (Partial Core)	83.716 (9, <i>p</i> < 0.001)	0.166 (0.135–0.200)	0.087	0.934	0.596
2a. Dyad, no paths N to IRA	86.068 (12, <i>p</i> < 0.001)	0.143 (0.116–0.172)	0.095	0.934	0.699
3. Triad (Full Core)	50.614 (16, <i>p</i> < 0.001)	0.085 (0.059–0.112)	0.037	0.969	0.895



**FIGURE 1** Path model of significant paths between DT, empathy and IRA. Values shown are STDYX estimates; paths significant at *p* < 0.05. P, psychopathy; M, Machiavellianism; N, narcissism; OS, online simulation; PT, perspective taking; ProR, proximal responsivity; PerR, peripheral responsivity; EC, emotional contagion; SE, social exclusion; MH, malicious humor; GI, guilt induction.

these mechanisms hold for males also. However, replication in a (predominantly) male sample is needed before drawing any firm conclusions. Though traditionally a lack of a*ffective* empathy has been seen as the hallmark deficit of psychopathy [e.g., VIM model; (6)], similar *affect-related cognition* deficits as found in the current study have been previously reported in criminal male offenders with psychopathic tendencies (35). Our findings do not contradict the classic VIM notion, however, they do highlight an additional nuance of its functioning in driving this specific type of aggression. Whilst a cognitive component of understanding intentions and cognitions of others is essential for manipulating and deceiving (33), a lack of understanding what individuals feel in response to that may indeed facilitate such behavior, and hence, drive indirect relational aggression as measured in the current study.

Our interpretations and comparisons with findings across the literature must be taken with care. Firstly, they are based on self-report measures rather than psychophysiological indices of empathic responses or emotional reactivity and actual observed aggressive behavior (e.g., in the lab). For example, future research should examine empathic deficits underpinning direct and indirect behavioral aggression using carefully designed behavioral and/or psychophysiological experimental paradigms that tap into these specific aspect. From a psychometric perspective, previous studies have used different measures of empathy, and none used the facet approach distinguishing

between different aspects of affective and cognitive empathy in the context of the whole DT. As such, the jingle-jangle fallacy posed within empathy research (38) needs to be considered here. For example, both of Renier's et al (40) cognitive empathy scales, online simulation and perspective taking, are defined by the capacity to make attributions about affect-akin to affectrelated cognitive empathy (35). As such, Renier's et al. (40) and Davis' (32) perspective taking scales present us with a jingle issue (inference that two measures with the same labels measure the same things). Whilst former is proposed to measures attributions about affective processing (e.g., I can tell when someone is masking their true emotions; good at predicting how someone will feel), latter is defined as the tendency to spontaneously adopt the psychological point of view of others and appears to take a more traditional conceptualization of perspective taking as attributions about others cognitions and mental states for most items [e.g., see things from the "other guy's" point of view; look at everybody's side of a disagreement; imagining how things look from their perspective; (32)]. Thus, they are not likely measuring the same type of empathic attributions. To complicate matters more, Reniers et al.' online simulation scale presents us with a jangle problem (inference that two measures with different labels measure different things) as the majority of its items (five out of nine) are actually from Davis' perspective taking scale. On face validity, four items clearly concern attributions of cognitions (as mentioned above), two tap into attributions of affect (e.g., I try to imagine how I would feel if I was in their place) and the rest could be interpreted as both (e.g., I find it easy to put myself in somebody else's shoes). Thus, this scale appears to not just encompass "an effortful attempt to put oneself in another person's position by imagining what that person is feeling" [(40); p. 90] but also how they may think and react (i.e., mental states). In other words, it is the capacity to simulate another's thoughts and emotions. Subsequently, the current findings suggest that indirect relational aggression in psychopathy and Machiavellianism is in fact underpinned by the impairment in the capacity to simulate both, other's cognitions and emotions.

# One Good, One Bad, One Ugly–Narcissism as the Odd One Out?

As IRA is more proactive-premeditated and instrumentalin nature, it would appeal more to strategic, pragmatic and manipulative individuals akin to Machiavellianism and psychopathy, rather than narcissism. In contrast, narcissism has been more associated with reactive aggression in response to perceived provocation [e.g., ego-threat; (17)]. Thus, our findings do not mean that narcissistic individuals are not aggressive per se, but suggest that IRA is a type of aggression they are unlikely to engage in-perhaps because it would not provide them with admiration and positive social standing they desire. Moreover, when studied independently, narcissism is split into two subtypes, grandiose and vulnerable (50), which manifest differently on general personality measures [e.g., the Big Five; (10)] and show diverging associations with hostility [e.g., vulnerable narcissism is linked to hostile behaviors once grandiosity and attention-seeking are controlled for; (51)]. However, DT measures such as the SD3 focus on grandiose narcissism at the expense of vulnerable narcissism. To thoroughly understand the relationship between narcissism and aggression, we need to consider the conceptualization of narcissism as utilized by various psychometric measures.

Moreover, research has considered Machiavellianism simply a less severe expression of clinical psychopathy (52). However, an overlap between constructs also reflects limited theoretical distinction, and suggests a need to refine measures of Machiavellianism, free from psychopathic traits (12). A recent meta-analysis revealed different degrees of overlaps for different DT measures: the SD3 incorporates more components of psychopathy, whereas the Dirty Dozen (53) shows more overlap with Machiavellianism and narcissism (13). Therefore, current findings need to be replicated with other measures of the DT traits as well as more comprehensive measures of each individual traits before drawing firm conclusions.

Though there appear adaptive qualities in narcissism, including self-confidence (54), their desire for social desirability leads to a tendency to exaggerate their abilities and reflect themselves in a positive light. This is a limitation when using self-reported measures to study individuals prone to dishonesty and may have affected our results. However, recent research suggests that even in large groups of psychopathic offenders response distortion was not a concern (55). Nevertheless, future studies may consider including measures of social desirability or lie-scales to control for such unwanted effects.

Finally, whilst our monads model without links between narcissism and IRA showed the best fit, recent bi-factorial modeling approaches suggest that the common core of dark traits might not depend on the individual DT traits but can be seen as a separate global construct (56, 57). Due to sample size restrictions we could not evaluate such models in the current study. It is important to note for the interpretation of our current best-fitting monad model, that we have partialled out the overlap between the DT traits to look at their unique impact. However, this can come under scrutiny because there is an interpretative difference between the concept of narcissism (measured as a whole) and the statistical variance that is left once the other traits have been accounted for (58). Thus, further research needs to focus on specifying what the differentiation of the whole and the partialled construct of Narcissism actually is (same applies for the other two traits).

## Conclusion

The current paper addressed one of the most debated questions as to whether the dark traits are best conceptualized as individual traits (monads) or shared constructs (dyad or triad)–with a joint dark core. In addition, we examined whether the joint dark core is underpinned by empathy, and whether this drives their aggression—a debate fuelled by a lack of empirical findings that distinguish facets of empathy underpinning the core and those more uniquely linked to the individual dark traits. Our findings suggest the DT traits are best conceptualized as distinct monads with unique pathways in terms of affective and cognitive empathy deficits and capacities, and their role in relational aggression. Narcissism showed the greatest differentiation from the other two, and a more adaptive nature with increased empathic capacities (perspective taking) and lack of association with IRA. This supports the notion that the DT traits are not equal members of the DT, and as such highlight the important distinction between them. Machiavellianism demonstrates more similar, though less global empathic deficits and relational aggression as psychopathy—as such adding further weight to research indicating greater overlap amongst these two traits. Importantly, in contrast to theoretical models focusing on affective empathy deficits in direct physical aggression, cognitive empathy deficits related to affect (and cognition) inference drive indirect relational aggression in psychopathy and Machiavellianism. Thus, our results highlight the importance of assessing empathy as a multidimensional construct in relation to DT traits and maladaptive outcomes, such as different forms of aggression.

Few studies have taken a more fine-tuned facet approach to examine the unique and shared empathic deficits in the DT and their link to aggressive behavior. Delineating the specific aspects involved is crucial to further our understanding of the distinct motivational and behavioral mechanisms involved, inform theoretical models of aggression in the DT such as the VIM, and more targeted intervention strategies for different expressions of aggressive behavior in the dark traits. However, in taking this approach studies need to carefully take the empathy jingle-jangle fallacy into account whereby inconsistent findings may be based on conceptual misconceptions about what is being measured, and therefore, care needs to be taken in

### REFERENCES

- Preckel K, Kanske P, Singer T. On the interaction of social affect and cognition: empathy, compassion and theory of mind. *Curr Opin Behav Sci.* (2018) 19:1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.cobeha.2017.07.010
- Paulhus DL, Williams KM. The dark triad of personality: narcissism, machiavellianism, and psychopathy. J Res Personal. (2002) 36:556–63. doi: 10.1016/S0092-6566(02)00505-6
- Jones DN, Figueredo AJ. The core of darkness: uncovering the heart of the dark triad. *Eur J Personal*. (2013) 27:521–31. doi: 10.1002/per.1893
- Jones DN, Paulhus DL. Different provocations trigger aggression in narcissists and psychopaths. Soc Psychol Pers Sci. (2010) 1:12–8. doi: 10.1177/194855060934759
- Blair RJR. Fine cuts of empathy and the amygdala: dissociable deficits in psychopathy and autism. Q J Exp Psychol. (2008) 61:157–70. doi: 10.1080/17470210701508855
- Blair RJR. A cognitive developmental approach to morality: investigating the psychopath. Cognition. (1995) 57:1–29. doi: 10.1016/0010-0277(95)00676-P
- Blair RJR, Mitchell DGV, Peschardt KS, Colledge E, Leonard RA, Shine JH, et al. Reduced sensitivity to others' fearful expressions in psychopathic individuals. *Person Individ Differ*. (2004) 37:1111–22. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2003.10.008
- Furnham A, Richards SC, Paulhus DL. The dark triad of personality: a 10 year review. Soc Personal Psychol Comp. (2013) 7:199–216. doi: 10.1111/spc3.12018
- Bertl B, Pietschnig J, Tran US, Stieger S, Voracek M. More or less than the sum of its parts? Mapping the dark triad of personality onto a single dark core. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2017) 114:140–4. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2017.04.002
- Egan V, Chan S, Shorter GW. The Dark Triad, happiness and subjective well-being. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2014) 67:17–22. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.004

the interpretation of findings and comparison across studies. Finally, the current findings only suggest that indirect relational aggression in non-clinical populations is partially mediated by reduced online simulation—whether this extends to direct physical aggression and forensic populations remains to be tested. Nevertheless, they are the first to show these unique pathways for the dark trait traits their links to specific empathic deficits and indirect relational aggression.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

NH, AS, and CB conceptualized the initial project idea and designed the study with further contributions from VE. JF contributed to the implementation and acquisition of the data. NH, FK, and JF contributed to the data analyses and all authors to the interpretation of findings. NH and JF wrote the initial draft of the paper and subsequent revisions. All authors were involved in editing the individual drafts. NH revised the final draft for submission to the special issue with final editing support by AS. All authors approve publication of the content and agree to be accountable for all aspects of the work.

### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2019.00095/full#supplementary-material

- Egan V, Hughes N, Palmer E. Moral disengagement, the dark triad and unethical consumer behavior. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2015) 76:123–8. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.11.054.
- Miller JD, Hyatt CS, Maples-Keller JL, Carter NT, Lynam DR. Psychopathy and machiavellianism: a distinction without a difference? J Personal. (2016) 85:439–53. doi: 10.1111/jopy.12251
- Muris P, Merckelbach H, Otgaar H, Meijer E. The malevolent side of human nature: A meta-analysis and critical review of the literature on the dark triad (narcissism, machiavellianism, and psychopathy). *Perspect Psychol Sci.* (2017) 12:183–204. doi: 10.1177/1745691616666070
- Rauthmann JF. Acquisitive or protective self-presentation of dark personalities? Associations among the dark triad and self-monitoring. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2011) 51:502-8. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.05.008
- Wai M, Tiliopoulos N. The affective and cognitive empathic nature of the dark triad of personality. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2012) 52:794–9. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.01.008
- Hare RD, Neumann CS. Psychopathy as a clinical and empirical construct. Ann Rev Clin Psychol. (2008) 4:217–46. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.3.022806.091452
- Jones DN, Paulhus DL. Introducing the short dark triad (SD3) a brief measure of dark personality traits. Assessment. (2014) 21:28–41. doi: 10.1177/1073191113514105
- Vernon PA, Villani VC, Vickers LC, Harris JA. A behavioral genetic investigation of the dark triad and the big 5. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2008) 44:445–52. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.09.007
- O'Boyle JEH, Forsyth DR, Banks GC, McDaniel MA. A meta-analysis of the dark triad and work behavior: a social exchange perspective. J Appl Psychol. (2012) 97:557–79. doi: 10.1037/a0025679
- Book A, Visser BA, Volk AA. Unpacking "evil": claiming the core of the dark triad. Personal Individ Differ. (2015) 73:29–38. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.09.016

- Lee K, Ashton MC. Psychopathy, Machiavellianism, and narcissism in the Five-Factor Model and the HEXACO model of personality structure. *Pers Indiv Differ*. (2005) 38:1571–82. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.09.016
- Jonason PK, Lyons M, Bethell EJ, Ross R. Different routes to limited empathy in the sexes: examining the links between the Dark Triad and empathy. *Pers Indiv Differ*. (2013) 54:572–6. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.11.009
- Kajonius PJ, Persson BN, Rosenberg P, Garcia D. The (mis)measurement of the dark triad dirty dozen: exploitation at the core of the scale. *PeerJ*. (2016) 1:e1748. doi: 10.7717/peerj.1748.eCollection 2016.
- Jones DN, Neria AL. The Dark Triad and dispositional aggression. Personal Individ Differ. (2015) 86:360–4. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2015.06.021
- Lämmle L, Oedl C, Ziegler M. Don't threaten me and my dark side or even self-harm won't stop me from hurting you. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2014) 67:87–91. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013.12.024
- Paulhus DL, Curtis SR, Jones DN. Aggression as a trait: the Dark Tetrad alternative. *Curr Opin Psychol.* (2018) 19:88–92. doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2017.04.007
- Baughman HM, Dearing S, Giammarco E, Vernon PA. Relationships between bullying behaviours and the dark triad: a study with adults. *Personal Individ Differ.* (2012) 52:571–5. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011. 11.020
- Forrest S, Eatough V, Shevlin M. Measuring adult indirect aggression: The development and psychometric assessment of the indirect aggression scales. *Aggress Behav.* (2005) 31:84–97. doi: 10.1002/ab.20074
- Abell L, Brewer G. Machiavellianism, self-monitoring, self-promotion and relational aggression on Facebook. *Comput Hum Behav.* (2014) 36:258–62. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2014.03.076
- Kerig PK, Stellwagen KK. Roles of callous-unemotional traits, narcissism, and Machiavellianism in childhood aggression. J Psychopathol Behav Assess. (2010) 32:343–52. doi: 10.1007/s10862-009-9168-7
- Knight NM, Dahlen ER, Yowell EB, Madson MB. The HEXACO model of personality and dark triad in relational aggression. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2018) 122:109–14. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2017.10.016
- Davis MH. Measuring individual differences in empathy: Evidence for a multidimensional approach. J Personal Soc Psychology. (1983) 44:113–26.
- Smith A. Cognitive empathy and emotional empathy in human behavior and evolution. *Psychol Record*. (2010) 56:1. doi: 10.1007/BF03395534
- Blair RJR. Responding to the emotions of others: dissociating forms of empathy through the study of typical and psychiatric populations. *Conscious Cogn.* (2005) 14:698–718. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2005.06.004
- 35. Shamay-Tsoory SG, Harari H, Aharon-Peretz J, Levkovitz Y. The role of the orbitofrontal cortex in affective theory of mind deficits in criminal offenders with psychopathic tendencies. *Cortex.* (2010) 46:668–77. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2009.04.008
- Ali F, Amorim IS, Chamorro-Premuzic T. Empathy deficits and trait emotional intelligence in psychopathy and Machiavellianism. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2009) 47:758–62. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2009. 06.016.
- Jonason PK, Krause L. The emotional deficits associated with the dark triad traits: cognitive empathy, affective empathy, and alexithymia. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2013) 55:532–7. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013.04.027
- Hall AJ, Schwartz R. Empathy present and future. J Soc Psychol. (2018). doi: 10.1080/00224545.2018.1477442. [Epub ahead of print].
- Heym N, Fergusson E, Lawrence C. The P-psychopathy continuum: facets of Psychoticism and their associations with psychopathic tendencies. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2013) 54:773–8. doi: 10.1016/j.paid. 2012.12.001
- Reniers RL, Corcoran R, Drake R, Shryane NM, Völlm BA. The QCAE: a questionnaire of cognitive and affective empathy. J Personal Assess. (2011) 93:84–95. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2010.528484
- White BA, Gordon H, Guerra RC. Callous–unemotional traits and empathy in proactive and reactive relational aggression in young women. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2015) 75:185–9. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.11.031

- Shamay-Tsoory SG, Aharon-Peretz J, Perry D. Two systems for empathy: a double dissociation between emotional and cognitive empathy in inferior frontal gyrus versus ventromedial prefrontal lesions. *Brain.* (2009) 132:617– 27. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn279
- Rippon G, Jordan-Young R, Kaiser A, Fine C. Recommendations for sex/gender neuroimaging research: key principles and implications for research design, analysis, and interpretation. *Front Hum Neurosci.* (2014) 8:650. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2014.00650
- 44. Card NA, Stucky BD, Sawalani GM, Little TD. Direct and indirect aggression during childhood and adolescence: a meta-analytic review of gender differences, intercorrelations, and relations to maladjustment. *Child Dev.* (2008) 79:1185–229. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2008.01184.x
- Du Toit S, Du Toit M, Joreskog KG, Sorbom D. Interactive LISREL: User's Guide. Chicago, IL: Scientific Software International. (1999).
- 46. Little TD, Lindenberger U, Nesselroade JR. On selecting indicators for multivariate measurement and modeling with latent variables: when "good" indicators are bad and "bad" indicators are good. *Psychol Methods*. (1999) 4:192. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.4.2.192
- 47. Muthén LK, Muthén BO. Mplus 7.3. Muthén & Muthén (2014).
- Hu LT, Bentler PM. Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: Conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Struct Equ Model Multidisciplin J.* (1999) 6:1–55.doi: 10.1080/10705519909540118
- MacCallum RC, Browne MW, Sugawara HM. Power analysis and determination of sample size for covariance structure modeling. *Psychol Methods*. (1996) 1:130–49. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.1.2.130
- Pincus AL, Lukowitsky MR. Pathological narcissism and narcissistic personality disorder. Ann Rev Clin Psychol. (2010) 6:421–46. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.121208.131215
- Miller JD, Hoffman BJ, Gaughan ET, Gentile B, Maples J, Keith Campbell W. Grandiose and vulnerable narcissism: a nomological network analysis. J Personal. (2011) 79:1013–42. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2010.00711.x
- Glenn AL, Sellbom M. Theoretical and empirical concerns regarding the dark triad as a construct. J Personal Disord. (2015) 29:360–77. doi: 10.1521/pedi\_2014\_28\_162
- Jonason PK, Webster GD. The dirty dozen: a concise measure of the dark triad. *Psychol Assess.* (2010) 22:420. doi: 10.1037/a0019265
- 54. Rauthmann JF, Kolar GP. How "dark" are the Dark Triad traits? Examining the perceived darkness of narcissism, Machiavellianism, and psychopathy. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2012) 53:884–9. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.06.020
- Watts AL, Lilienfeld SO, Edens JF, Douglas KS, Skeem JL, Verschuere B, et al. Does response distortion statistically affect the relations between self-report psychopathy measures and external criteria? *Psychol Assess.* (2016) 28:294. doi: 10.1037/pas0000168.supp
- McLarnon MJ, Tarraf RC. The dark triad: specific or general sources of variance? A bifactor exploratory structural equation modeling approach. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2017) 112:67–73. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2017.02.049
- Moshagen M, Hilbig BE, Zettler I. The dark core of personality. *Psychol Rev.* (2018) 125:656–88. doi: 10.1037/rev0000111
- Vize CE, Lynam DR, Collison KL, Miller JD. Differences among dark triad components: a meta-analytic investigation. *Personal Disord Theor Res Treat*. (2018) 9:101–11. doi: 10.1037/per0000222

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Heym, Firth, Kibowski, Sumich, Egan and Bloxsom. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Dissociating Empathy From Perspective-Taking: Evidence From Intra- and Inter-Individual Differences Research

### Julia Stietz<sup>1</sup>, Emanuel Jauk<sup>1</sup>, Sören Krach<sup>2</sup> and Philipp Kanske<sup>1,3\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Faculty of Psychology, Clinical Psychology and Behavioral Neuroscience, Technische Universität Dresden, Dresden, Germany, <sup>2</sup> Social Neuroscience Lab, Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany, <sup>3</sup> Research Group Social Stress and Family Health, Max Planck Institute for Human Cognitive and Brain Sciences, Leipzig, Germany

Humans have the capacity to share others' emotions, be they positive or negative. Elicited by the observed or imagined emotion of another person, an observer develops a similar emotional state herself. This capacity, empathy, is one of the pillars of social understanding and interaction as it creates a representation of another's inner, mental state. Empathy needs to be dissociated from other social emotions and, crucially, also from cognitive mechanisms of understanding others, the ability to take others' perspective. Here, we describe the conceptual distinctions of these constructs and review behavioral and neural evidence that dissociates them. The main focus of the present review lies on the intraindividual changes in empathy and perspective-taking across the lifespan and on interindividual differences on subclinical and clinical levels. The data show that empathy and perspective-taking recruit distinct neural circuits and can be discerned already during early and throughout adult development. Both capacities also vary substantially between situations and people. Differences can be systematically related to situational characteristics as well as personality traits and mental disorders. The clear distinction of affect sharing from other social emotions like compassion and from cognitive perspective-taking, argues for a clear-cut terminology to describe these constructs. In our view, this speaks against using empathy as an umbrella term encompassing all affective and cognitive routes to understanding others. Unifying the way we speak about these phenomena will help to further research on their underlying mechanisms, psychopathological alterations, and plasticity in training and therapy.

Keywords: empathy, perspective-taking, theory of mind, lifespan development, personality, mental disorders

## **EMPATHY AND PERSPECTIVE-TAKING**

When confronted with someone else's emotions, people often spontaneously share that affective state-your grief can become my grief, your joy, my joy. Such a vicarious, isomorphic emotion in an observer of another person's emotions has been referred to as *empathy*, a term introduced by Vischer and Lipps as "Einfühlung" (German for "feeling into," derived from the Greek empatheia) (1). In humans, empathy may even arise, when the other is not present, but thought of or imagined. Critically, however, it has been proposed to involve self-other distinction, that is, the awareness that another is the source of one's emotions, differentiating it from emotional contagion, where such an awareness is not present (2).

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

### Reviewed by:

Sina Radke, RWTH Aachen Universität, Germany Gadi Gilam, Stanford University, United States

> \*Correspondence: Philipp Kanske philipp.kanske@tu-dresden.de

### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 18 November 2018 Accepted: 20 February 2019 Published: 14 March 2019

#### Citation:

Stietz J, Jauk E, Krach S and Kanske P (2019) Dissociating Empathy From Perspective-Taking: Evidence From Intra- and Inter-Individual Differences Research. Front. Psychiatry 10:126. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00126

61

Of course, empathic affect sharing is only one possible response to another person's emotion. Complementary affective states such as schadenfreude, envy or compassion occur as well, but the peculiarity of empathy is that it enables access to another's internal state by re-creating a representation of that state in the observer (3-6). Correspondingly, neuroscience research on empathy has not identified one single neural network associated with empathy, but rather the brain regions found to be active depend on what affective state is shared. While empathy for others' pain and negative affect activate the anterior insula and anterior midcingulate cortex (core nodes of the salience network), sharing others' joy and positive emotion yields activity in the ventral striatum and medial orbitofrontal cortex (Figure 1) (8-10). These activations seem to be relatively high-level, affective representations, as the specific patterns associated with one negative state, for instance, empathic pain, enable predictions of other negative states such as empathic disgust or unfairness (11). Furthermore, first-hand and empathic emotion experience-being stimulated painfully or watching someone else in pain-also lead to mutually predictive activation patterns in anterior insula and anterior cingulate cortex (12, 13). The observation of such "shared neural networks" has been interpreted as agreeing with simulation theory's account of how we understand others-we impersonate them and imitate their mental states (14).

Empathy, then, needs to be differentiated from an alternative route to understanding others. Theory theory, assumes abstract, propositional knowledge about others' behavior to underlie the understanding of the motives that drive others' behavior (15). This conceptualization corresponds to psychological and neuroscience research on perspective-taking or Theory of Mind (ToM), the capacity to make inferences about and represent others' intentions, goals and motives (other terms include mentalizing and cognitive empathy) (16, 17). A classic test of ToM is false-belief understanding. If I can apprehend your incorrect view on a matter, while knowing the actual truth, the information conflicts and I must represent it in an abstract manner (18). Neuroscientific investigations of false-belief understanding have identified a network of brain regions to be involved, including the temporoparietal junction, precuneus/posterior cingulate cortex, medial prefrontal regions as well as the temporal poles and superior temporal sulcus (partially overlapping with the default mode network; Figure 1) (19, 20). While the main nodes of this network are also involved in other experimental paradigms assessing ToM, some regions within the overall network seem to be specific for particular ToM tasks (21, 22). Assuming a "constructivist view" on ToM (23), this may be due to different tasks drawing different component processes of ToM (24). Ecologically complex ToM tasks, in contrast, activate the entire network, possibly because all component processes are required (25, 26).

Thus, the abilities to empathically share others' affect and take their perspective can be well-differentiated conceptually and have more recently also been directly dissociated on a neural network level (for a summary see **Table 1**) (25). However, they may also interact and facilitate or impair one another in complex situations that require both functions simultaneously. For instance, Lamm et al. (8) meta-analytically contrasted

cue-based and picture-based empathy for pain studies. When only presented with abstract cues of how painfully another person is stimulated, regions in the ToM-related neural network are activated, possibly reflecting the reasoning about the other's state, which then facilitates or enables empathic sharing of that state. In contrast, when the painful stimulation is directly displayed, ToM is not required to empathize and ToM-related neural activity is absent. Similarly, brain regions in inferior parietal and frontal cortex that have been associated with motor simulation ["mirror neuron system; "(27)] can also trigger empathic responding, if an action needs to be understood for the affective consequences to become clear (28). Empathy and ToM can also show a different interactive pattern in highly emotional situations. Here, ToM performance has been found to be impaired, which is associated with an inhibitory influence of empathy-related anterior insula activation on ToM-related temporoparietal junction activation (29). This may reflect an adaptive response to highly salient situations requiring immediate action, but could also turn maladaptive as has been hypothesized with a stress-related mentalizing deficit in borderline personality disorder (30).

Given the distinguishable neural networks enabling empathy and ToM, it is interesting to ask, if they share interdependent or distinct developmental trajectories over the lifespan, which we will discuss in the next section.

## INTRAINDIVIDUAL DIFFERENCES

### Lifespan Development

Speaking with the words of Hutman and Dapretto (31): "Determining the age at which infants display empathy depends in large part upon the way the construct is defined." Defining empathy as above-as sharing others' emotions while being able to differentiate between oneself and the other-it could be argued that empathy emerges very early in life. Precursors of affect sharing, like emotional contagion, and indirect selfother distinction can already be observed in newborns, well before the emergence of verbal abilities (31-33). For instance, infants display greater and longer distress when confronted with the cry of another newborn compared to their own (34). During childhood, these capacities refine and become more explicit-they can be named and regulated (35-37). Thus, there is no clear age cut-off at which empathy is fully developed or not. Determining the age at which infants display empathy depends on the methods used to capture it-observational and physiological measures, adult-reports or self-reports-which vary highly in their validity and outcomes throughout development (38). With incremental development of its subcomponents and language abilities empathy becomes more apparent and easier to quantify in preschool children. It further develops during adolescence with increases from age 12 to 16 years (39). In sum, the emergence and development of empathy depends strongly on the definitions and methods used, but first signs of affect sharing are already present in newborns.

For ToM, numerous studies show that classical tests of falsebelief understanding are not passed before the age of 4–5 years (40). However, when tested with non-traditional tasks, early preverbal ToM abilities such as mental state attribution and



**TABLE 1** | Summary of the conceptual and empirical dissociation of empathy and perspective-taking.

Empathy	Perspective-taking
Affective process	Cognitive process
<ul> <li>Sharing another's emotional state</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Taking another's perspective</li> </ul>
Awareness that other is source     of emotion	Abstract representation of others' mental state
<ul> <li>Involved brain regions depend on emotional valence, largely overlaps with salience network</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Widespread network for information processing, core node overlap with default mode network</li> </ul>
• Develops ontogenetically early, does not decline in old age	Later ontogenetic development, declines in old age
<ul> <li>State/trait reductions mainly for motivational/habitual reasons</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>State/trait reductions for motivational/habitual and cognitive reasons</li> </ul>

intentional communication seem to emerge already in infancy at 6–9 months of age, gradually developing further throughout the first years of life (18, 41–44). Setoh et al. (45) could further demonstrate that 2.5-year-olds are able to succeed in classic false belief tasks if overall processing demands are reduced by lowering inhibitory control and response-generation demands. This supports the view that ToM also develops incrementally, starting before the age of 4–5 years.

Taken together, empathy and ToM become well-measurable in preschool aged children with increasing abilities in language and executive function. Nevertheless, non-verbal precursors of both capacities are already observable in infancy, in newborns for empathy and from about 6 months on for ToM. Longitudinal studies testing both empathy and ToM jointly, which could yield the most profound evidence for independent trajectories throughout childhood, are still missing. Recently, a crosssectional study examined empathy and ToM within a single group of children ranging from 3 to 5 years of age (46). Children had to pass a certain number of subtasks for empathy and ToM to be classified as having developed either ability. ToM seemed to emerge at 4 years and empathy at 5 years of age. Interestingly, a subgroup of kids, including 4-and 5-year olds, displayed empathy but not ToM. These results cannot yet answer if the development of empathy follows ToM or vice versa, but they hint at some independence in their developmental trajectories.

While numerous studies addressed the emergence of empathy and ToM in childhood, growing evidence also sheds light on their development in old age. In a recent cross-sectional study (47) younger and older adults performed a newly developed naturalistic task which measures both empathy and ToM within the same individuals [EmpaToM; (25)]. Older adults performed significantly worse than younger participants on the ToM questions whereas empathy was still preserved in older adults. These findings are in line with previous studies in younger and older adults, separately testing their abilities to empathize (48-50) and to take others' perspectives (51). The decline of ToM in older adults is a consistent finding across various ToM tasks regardless of stimulus modality or the specific form of ToM that is measured (52). For empathy, in contrast, no age-related changes or even increases with age have been reported (53-55). These findings depict independent developmental paths for empathy and ToM in old age.

Taken together, empathy and ToM evolve and decline independently during lifespan development. A number of factors have been found to influence this development, particularly in childhood, including preterm birth (56), child to parent attachment (37), language use of the parents (57, 58), mental disorders of the parents (59), the presence of older siblings (60, 61) and the specific culture a child grows up in (62, 63). Such influencing factors cause interindividual differences in empathy and ToM that could even reach into psychopathology and might be greatly informative regarding the relation of the capacities—a question we discuss in the following section.

### **State Variability**

While typically developed adults possess the capacity to empathize and take others' perspectives, there is still variation in the propensity to translate this capacity into actual behavior. Whether and to what extent we empathize with others or take their perspectives may depend on situational and relational variables as well as motivational factors (2). Empathic processes are generally more salient in situations in which we are confronted with negative rather than positive emotions [e.g., (64)]. We display stronger empathic reactions when interacting with those we are closely affiliated with (65), which points to a central role of empathy in human and non-human evolution (66, 67). This is supported by recent advances in understanding the role of oxytocin in both, empathy and attachment (68). Similarly, we tend to experience higher empathy toward ingroup others, and lower empathy toward outgroup others (69), even when group membership is experimentally varied (70). We typically experience low empathy in states of personal distress or depression (71), particularly due to an incapacity to inhibit own emotional states (72).

ToM is high in states in which we are motivated to understand others' mental states and intentions, which allows making predictions about their actions, and also to influence these actions (16). This can happen for altruistic or also egoistic motives. For instance, one might take another's perspective to be better able to help them, or also to effectively manipulate them. ToM can be low in states which may block the cognitive route to understanding others, such as alcohol intoxication (73), or also depression (74). Though reduced ToM in depression is frequently hypothesized to emerge from heightened egocentric focus, it is not fully understood whether alterations of ToM in depression, for example, are specific to social cognition, or might also be attributed to deficits in executive functioning (75). This highlights the necessity of controlling for general processing capacity in studies investigating individual differences in ToM.

Taken together, contextual factors substantially determine the extent to which we engage in empathy and ToM. Contextual factors may also guide whether we engage affective or cognitive routes to understanding others, which reflects in the respective neural activation (76).

## INTERINDIVIDUAL DIFFERENCES

Beyond transient variations in empathy and ToM, there are also interindividual difference variables that are reliably associated with dispositional variation.

At a most basic level, women score higher on selfreport measures of empathy than men, which may be due to gender-role stereotypes (77) as gender differences are not clearly present in neural empathy responses [but seem to depend largely on context effects, (78)]. Among the Big Five personality traits, agreeableness is most consistently and strongly linked to variation in empathy [e.g., (79)], which has recently been substantiated by neuroimaging research (80). Agreeable individuals have a higher propensity to display empathic reactions, or conversely, empathy can be thought of as a low-level function that serves higher-order facets of agreeableness, such as altruism. Regarding lowered empathic responses, the "dark" personality traits narcissism, Machiavellianism and psychopathy (81) are commonly associated with reduced empathy [e.g., (82)]. These are tied together by interpersonal antagonism—the opposite of agreeableness-in terms of a self-focused and callous interpersonal style (83). Emotional contagion and empathy are typically lower in narcissism (82, 84, 85) and psychopathy (86, 87). Interestingly, empathic alterations in narcissism and psychopathy are not due to an incapacity to empathize, but rather due to motivational factors. Experimental evidence shows that narcissistic individuals experience regular levels of empathy when being instructed to put themselves into the perspective of a suffering person (88). Similarly, psychopathic individualsviewed as similar, yet more severely disordered (89)-can indeed experience empathy. Psychopathic individuals show similar brain activation as controls in the anterior insula and anterior cingulate cortex, but only deliberately, not spontaneously (90). This confirms the notion of reduced propensity for empathic reactions, not reduced capacity in terms of general inability to share others' affect, in psychopathic individuals.

While the majority of individual differences research on empathy focuses on variables that are accompanied by lowered empathy, there are also examples in which empathy is hypothesized to be higher. For instance, clinical observations suggest the existence of "borderline empathy" in terms of surprisingly accurate emotional resonance in individuals with borderline personality disorder (91). The overall evidence on borderline empathy, however, is mixed (92), and some research indicates that the phenomenon might be conceptualized in terms of increased emotion recognition ability [e.g., (93)], which does not necessarily involve affective sharing.

Unlike empathy, variation in ToM is less clearly associated with sex [e.g., (94)], but similarly associated with the Big Five dimension of agreeableness; particularly when complex ToM measures are used (95). ToM is also not uniformly lowered in the Dark Triad traits [e.g., (96)]. A recent study found that only automatic ToM is lowered in psychopathy, whereas controlled ToM does not differ from controls (97). This points to a diminished propensity rather than capacity to take others' perspective, which highlights the motivational role of personality characteristics in ToM. Taking this idea one step further, there is even evidence for increased social cognition in individuals high on "dark" personality traits, which could enable antagonistic individuals to effectively deceive and manipulate others (98, 99).

Taken together, research on intra- and interindividual differences shows that there is substantial variation in affective and cognitive interpersonal functioning. Both can be selectively heightened or lowered, depending on state and trait characteristics. This corresponds to behavioral and neuroscience evidence showing that strong empathizers are not necessarily better mentalizers, and vice versa (29). Whether

and to what extent we empathize and take others' perspectives depends substantially on situational and motivational variables, the latter of which reflect in personality traits. Altered social affect and cognition related to personality traits and disorders are likely more a matter of reduced propensity than capacity.

### **CONCLUSION AND OUTLOOK**

While the phenomena of affect sharing and perspective-taking may be relatively well-understood, there is considerable variation in the terminology used to describe them. The definition of empathy ranges from confining it to affect sharing [applied in the current review; (2)] to a very broad usage as an umbrella term. The latter view would merge (i) affect sharing, personal distress and emotional empathy as an emotional and (ii) mentalizing, perspective-taking and ToM as a cognitive component of empathy (100, 101). Here, we reviewed evidence that dissociates these functions, with differential neural networks related to empathy and ToM (Figure 1). Lifespan developmental research further indicates independent trajectories-the affective route seems to develop earlier and remains unaffected by aging compared to the cognitive route. Moreover, state variables like the shared emotions' valence, the experienced affiliation with others or the motivation to take someone's perspective and personality traits like agreeableness selectively affect the intraand interindividual capacity to empathize or to engage in ToM (see Table 1 for a summary).

Given this separability of the phenomena of affect sharing and perspective-taking, we argue for clear-cut terminology that differentiates among them. An argument for restraining the term empathy to affect sharing, as is being done in a large portion of the current literature (2, 3, 46, 47, 102, 103), is that it makes usage of the term unmistakable and distinctive. The umbrella usage, in contrast, requires specification as to which component is actually referred to in order to avoid misunderstanding. While

### REFERENCES

- Titchener EB. Introspection and empathy. *Dialogues Philos Ment Neuro Sci.* (2014) 7:25–30.
- de Vignemont F, Singer T. The empathic brain: how, when and why? Trends Cogn Sci. (2006) 10:435–41. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2006.08.008
- Kanske P. The social mind: disentangling affective and cognitive routes to understanding others. *Interdiscip Sci Rev.* (2018) 43:115–24. doi: 10.1080/03080188.2018.1453243
- Paulus FM, Müller-Pinzler L, Westermann S, Krach S. On the distinction of empathic and vicarious emotions. *Front Hum Neurosci.* (2013) 7:196. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00196
- Kanske P, Böckler A, Singer T. Models, mechanisms and moderators dissociating empathy and theory of mind. In: M. Wöhr, S. Krach, editors. Social Behavior From Rodents to Humans: Neural Foundations and Clinical Implications Current Topics in Behavioral Neurosciences. Cham: Springer International Publishing. (2017). p. 193–206. doi: 10.1007/7854\_2015\_412
- Paulus FM, Müller-Pinzler L, Stolz DS, Mayer AV, Rademacher L, Krach S. Laugh or cringe? Common and distinct processes of reward-based schadenfreude and empathy-based fremdscham. *Neuropsychologia*. (2018) 116:52–60. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2017. 05.030
- 7. Steinbeis N, Bernhardt BC, Singer T. Age-related differences in function and structure of rSMG and reduced functional connectivity with DLPFC

a few studies also dissociate affective and cognitive components of ToM (104), the term ToM is used much more consistently already for what the umbrella usage would describe as cognitive empathy. Thus, there is no need for or reason to expand the term empathy to account for the phenomenon of perspective-taking. We believe clear-cut terminology is best suited to further research in the field (105, 106).

Foci of future research should be on (i) longitudinal developmental investigations, (ii) comprehensive assessments of empathy and ToM in psychopathology and subclinical variability as well as (iii) probing the differential plasticity of these social affective and cognitive capacities. Longitudinal studies could give in-depth understanding of the bases and influencing factors that affect the emergence and decline in empathy and perspectivetaking. Differential development of the underlying brain structures could be informative regarding the differentiation of developmental empathy and ToM trajectories (107). Further research on situational, personality, and psychopathology factors related to empathy and ToM is needed to understand whether differences reflect alterations in the propensity or the capacity to mobilize these functions. Lastly, first evidence on the differential plasticity of social affect and cognition (108, 109) should be followed up with studies in clinical groups that show social interaction deficits.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

## FUNDING

Research leading to this publication was funded by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF, grant number: FKZ 01EE1409A). Funding period: 2015–2019.

explains heightened emotional egocentricity bias in childhood. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. (2015) 10:302–10. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsu057

- Lamm C, Decety J, Singer T. Meta-analytic evidence for common and distinct neural networks associated with directly experienced pain and empathy for pain. *NeuroImage.* (2011) 54:2492–502. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.10.014
- Lamm C, Silani G, Singer T. Distinct neural networks underlying empathy for pleasant and unpleasant touch. *Cortex J Devoted Study Nerv Syst Behav.* (2015) 70:79–89. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2015.01.021
- Mobbs D, Yu R, Meyer M, Passamonti L, Seymour B, Calder AJ, et al. A key role for similarity in vicarious reward. *Science*. (2009) 324:900. doi: 10.1126/science.1170539
- Corradi-Dell'Acqua C, Tusche A, Vuilleumier P, Singer T. Crossmodal representations of first-hand and vicarious pain, disgust and fairness in insular and cingulate cortex. *Nat Commun.* (2016) 7:10904. doi: 10.1038/ncomms10904
- Corradi-Dell'Acqua C, Hofstetter C, Vuilleumier P. Felt and seen pain evoke the same local patterns of cortical activity in insular and cingulate cortex. J Neurosci Off J Soc Neurosci. (2011) 31:17996–8006. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2686-11.2011
- Oosterwijk S, Snoek L, Rotteveel M, Barrett LF, Scholte HS. Shared states: using MVPA to test neural overlap between self-focused emotion imagery and other-focused emotion understanding. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci.* (2017) 12:1025–35. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsx037

- Gallese V, Goldman A. Mirror neurons and the simulation theory of mindreading. *Trends Cogn Sci.* (1998) 2:493–501.
- Gopnik A, Wellman HM. The theory theory. In: Hirschfeld LA, Gelman SA, editors. *Mapping the Mind: Domain Specificity in Cognition and Culture*. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press. (1995). p. 257–93. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511752902.011
- Frith C, Frith U. Theory of mind. Curr Biol CB. (2005) 15:R644–6. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2005.08.041
- Premack D, Woodruff G. Does the chimpanzee have a theory of mind? *Behav* Brain Sci. (1978) 1:515–26. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X00076512
- Wimmer H, Perner J. Beliefs about beliefs: representation and constraining function of wrong beliefs in young children's understanding of deception. *Cognition.* (1983) 13:103–28. doi: 10.1016/0010-0277(83)90004-5
- Bzdok D, Schilbach L, Vogeley K, Schneider K, Laird AR, Langner R, et al. Parsing the neural correlates of moral cognition: ALE meta-analysis on morality, theory of mind, and empathy. *Brain Struct Funct.* (2012) 217:783– 96. doi: 10.1007/s00429-012-0380-y
- Shamay-Tsoory SG, Aharon-Peretz J, Perry D. Two systems for empathy: a double dissociation between emotional and cognitive empathy in inferior frontal gyrus versus ventromedial prefrontal lesions. *Brain.* (2009) 132:617– 27. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn279
- Schurz M, Radua J, Aichhorn M, Richlan F, Perner J. Fractionating theory of mind: a meta-analysis of functional brain imaging studies. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2014) 42:9–34. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.01.009
- Molenberghs P, Johnson H, Henry JD, Mattingley JB. Understanding the minds of others: a neuroimaging meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2016) 65:276–91. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.03.020
- Schaafsma SM, Pfaff DW, Spunt RP, Adolphs R. Deconstructing and reconstructing theory of mind. *Trends Cogn Sci.* (2015) 19:65–72. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2014.11.007
- Schurz M, Perner J. An evaluation of neurocognitive models of theory of mind. Front Psychol. (2015) 6:1610. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01610
- Kanske P, Böckler A, Trautwein F-M, Singer T. Dissecting the social brain: introducing the EmpaToM to reveal distinct neural networks and brainbehavior relations for empathy and theory of mind. *NeuroImage*. (2015) 122:6–19. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.07.082
- Wolf I, Dziobek I, Heekeren HR. Neural correlates of social cognition in naturalistic settings: a model-free analysis approach. *NeuroImage*. (2010) 49:894–904. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.08.060
- Gallese V, Keysers C, Rizzolatti G. A unifying view of the basis of social cognition. *Trends Cogn Sci.* (2004) 8:396–403. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2004.07.002
- Jabbi M, Keysers C. Inferior frontal gyrus activity triggers anterior insula response to emotional facial expressions. *Emotion.* (2008) 8:775–80. doi: 10.1037/a0014194
- Kanske P, Böckler A, Trautwein F-M, Parianen Lesemann FH, Singer T. Are strong empathizers better mentalizers? Evidence for independence and interaction between the routes of social cognition. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci.* (2016) 11:1383–92. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsw052
- Fonagy P, Luyten P. A developmental, mentalization-based approach to the understanding and treatment of borderline personality disorder. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2009) 21:1355–81. doi: 10.1017/S0954579409990198
- Hutman T, Dapretto M. The emergence of empathy during infancy. Cogn Creier Comport Cogn Brain Behav. (2009) 13:367–90.
- 32. Decety J. The neural pathways, development and functions of empathy. *Curr Opin Behav Sci.* (2015) 3:1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.cobeha.2014.12.001
- Tousignant B, Eugene F, Jackson PL. A developmental perspective on the neural bases of human empathy. *Infant Behav Dev.* (2017) 48:5–12. doi: 10.1016/j.infbeh.2015.11.006
- Dondi M, Simion F, Caltran G. Can newborns discriminate between their own cry and the cry of another newborn infant? *Dev Psychol.* (1999) 35:418–26.
- 35. Knafo A, Zahn-Waxler C, Van Hulle C, Robinson JL, Rhee SH. The developmental origins of a disposition toward empathy: genetic and environmental contributions. *Emotion*. (2008) 8:737–52. doi: 10.1037/a0014179
- Roth-Hanania R, Davidov M, Zahn-Waxler C. Empathy development from 8 to 16 months: early signs of concern for others. *Infant Behav Dev.* (2011) 34:447–58. doi: 10.1016/j.infbeh.2011.04.007

- Stern JA, Cassidy J. Empathy from infancy to adolescence: an attachment perspective on the development of individual differences. *Dev Rev.* (2018) 47:1–22. doi: 10.1016/j.dr.2017.09.002
- Uzefovsky F, Knafo-Noam A. Empathy development throughout the life span. In: Sommerville J, Decety J, editors. Social Cognition: Development Across the Life Span. New York, NY: Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group. (2017). p. 71–97.
- Allemand M, Steiger AE, Fend HA. Empathy development in adolescence predicts social competencies in adulthood. J Pers. (2015) 83:229–41. doi: 10.1111/jopy.12098
- Wellman HM, Cross D, Watson J. Meta-analysis of theory-of-mind development: the truth about false belief. *Child Dev.* (2001) 72:655–84. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.00304
- Cadinu MR, Kiesner J. Children's development of a theory of mind. Eur J Psychol Educ. (2000) 15:93–111. doi: 10.1007/BF03173169
- Derksen DG, Hunsche MC, Giroux ME, Connolly DA, Bernstein DM. A systematic review of theory of mind's precursors and functions. Z Für Psychol. (2018) 226:87–97. doi: 10.1027/2151-2604/a000325
- Kovács ÁM, Téglás E, Endress AD. The social sense: susceptibility to others' beliefs in human infants and adults. *Science*. (2010) 330:1830–4. doi: 10.1126/science.1190792
- Slaughter V. Theory of mind in infants and young children: a review. Aust Psychol. (2015) 50:169–72. doi: 10.1111/ap.12080
- Setoh P, Scott RM, Baillargeon R. Two-and-a-half-year-olds succeed at a traditional false-belief task with reduced processing demands. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2016) 113:13360–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.16092 03113
- Brown MM, Thibodeau RB, Pierucci JM, Gilpin AT. Supporting the development of empathy: the role of theory of mind and fantasy orientation. *Soc Dev.* (2017) 26:951–64. doi: 10.1111/sode.12232
- Reiter AMF, Kanske P, Eppinger B, Li S-C. The Aging of the social mind differential effects on components of social understanding. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:11046. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-10669-4
- Bailey PE, Henry JD, Von Hippel W. Empathy and social functioning in late adulthood. *Aging Ment Health*. (2008) 12:499–503. doi: 10.1080/13607860802224243
- Hühnel I, Fölster M, Werheid K, Hess U. Empathic reactions of younger and older adults: no age related decline in affective responding. *J Exp Soc Psychol.* (2014) 50:136–43. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2013.09.011
- Richter D, Kunzmann U. Age differences in three facets of empathy: performance-based evidence. *Psychol Aging*. (2011) 26:60–70. doi: 10.1037/a0021138
- El Haj M, Raffard S, Gély-Nargeot M-C. Destination memory and cognitive theory of mind in normal ageing. *Memory*. (2016) 24:526–34. doi: 10.1080/09658211.2015.1021257
- Henry JD, Phillips LH, Ruffman T, Bailey PE. A meta-analytic review of age differences in theory of mind. *Psychol Aging*. (2013) 28:826–39. doi: 10.1037/a0030677
- Khanjani Z, Jeddi EM, Hekmati I, Khalilzade S, Nia ME, Andalib M, et al. Comparison of cognitive empathy, emotional empathy, and social functioning in different age groups. *Aust Psychol.* (2015) 50:80–5. doi: 10.1111/ap.12099
- Sze JA, Gyurak A, Goodkind MS, Levenson RW. Greater emotional empathy and prosocial behavior in late life. *Emotion*. (2012) 12:1129–40. doi: 10.1037/a0025011
- Ze O, Thoma P, Suchan B. Cognitive and affective empathy in younger and older individuals. *Aging Ment Health.* (2014) 18:929–35. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2014.899973
- Mossad SI, Smith ML, Pang EW, Taylor MJ. Neural correlates of "Theory of Mind" in very preterm born children. *Hum Brain Mapp*. (2017) 38:5577–89. doi: 10.1002/hbm.23750
- Pamela W. Garner. Child and family correlates of toddlers' emotional and behavioral responses to a mishap. *Infant Ment Health J.* (2003) 24:580–96. doi: 10.1002/imhj.10076
- Ebert S, Peterson C, Slaughter V, Weinert S. Links among parents' mental state language, family socioeconomic status, and preschoolers' theory of mind development. *Cogn Dev.* (2017) 44:32–48. doi: 10.1016/j.cogdev.2017.08.005

- Pratt M, Goldstein A, Levy J, Feldman R. Maternal depression across the first years of life impacts the neural basis of empathy in preadolescence. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2017) 56:20–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2016.10.012
- Tucker CJ, Updegraff KA, McHale SM, Crouter AC. Older siblings as socializers of younger siblings' empathy. J Early Adolesc. (1999) 19:176–98. doi: 10.1177/0272431699019002003
- Ruffman T, Perner J, Naito M, Parkin L, Clements WA. Older (but not younger) siblings facilitate false belief understanding. *Dev Psychol.* (1998) 34:161–74. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.34.1.161
- Liu D, Wellman HM, Tardif T, Sabbagh MA. Theory of mind development in Chinese children: a meta-analysis of false-belief understanding across cultures and languages. *Dev Psychol.* (2008) 44:523–31. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.44.2.523
- Shahaeian A, Nielsen M, Peterson CC, Slaughter V. Cultural and family influences on children's theory of mind development: a comparison of australian and Iranian school-age children. J Cross-Cult Psychol. (2014) 45:555–68. doi: 10.1177/0022022113513921
- Morelli SA, Lieberman MD, Zaki J. The emerging study of positive empathy: positive empathy. Soc Personal Psychol Compass. (2015) 9:57–68. doi: 10.1111/spc3.12157
- Beeney JE, Franklin RG, Levy KN, Adams RB. I feel your pain: emotional closeness modulates neural responses to empathically experienced rejection. *Soc Neurosci.* (2011) 6:369–76. doi: 10.1080/17470919.2011.557245
- Decety J. The neuroevolution of empathy. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* (2011) 1231:35– 45. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06027.x
- Seyfarth RM, Cheney DL. Affiliation, empathy, and the origins of theory of mind. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2013) 110(Suppl. 2):10349–56. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1301223110
- Kirsch P. Oxytocin in the socioemotional brain: implications for psychiatric disorders. *Dialogues Clin Neurosci.* (2015) 17:463–76.
- Tarrant M, Dazeley S, Cottom T. Social categorization and empathy for outgroup members. Br J Soc Psychol. (2009) 48:427–46. doi: 10.1348/014466608X373589
- Montalan B, Lelard T, Godefroy O, Mouras H. Behavioral investigation of the influence of social categorization on empathy for pain: a minimal group paradigm study. *Front Psychol.* (2012) 3:389. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2012.00389
- Kupferberg A, Bicks L, Hasler G. Social functioning in major depressive disorder. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2016) 69:313–32. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.07.002
- Hoffmann F, Banzhaf C, Kanske P, Gärtner M, Bermpohl F, Singer T. Empathy in depression: egocentric and altercentric biases and the role of alexithymia. J Affect Disord. (2016) 199:23–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.03.007
- Mitchell IJ, Beck SR, Boyal A, Edwards VR. Theory of mind deficits following acute alcohol intoxication. *Eur Addict Res.* (2011) 17:164–8. doi: 10.1159/000324871
- Bora E, Berk M. Theory of mind in major depressive disorder: a metaanalysis. J Affect Disord. (2016) 191:49–55. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.11.023
- Berecz H, Tényi T, Herold R. Theory of mind in depressive disorders: a review of the literature. *Psychopathology*. (2016) 49:125–34. doi: 10.1159/000446707
- Raz G, Jacob Y, Gonen T, Winetraub Y, Flash T, Soreq E, et al. Cry for her or cry with her: context-dependent dissociation of two modes of cinematic empathy reflected in network cohesion dynamics. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci.* (2014) 9:30–8. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst052
- 77. Baez S, Flichtentrei D, Prats M, Mastandueno R, García AM, Cetkovich M, et al. Men, women...who cares? A population-based study on sex differences and gender roles in empathy and moral cognition. *PLOS ONE*. (2017) 12:e0179336. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0179336
- Singer T, Seymour B, O'Doherty JP, Stephan KE, Dolan RJ, Frith CD. Empathic neural responses are modulated by the perceived fairness of others. *Nature*. (2006) 439:466–9. doi: 10.1038/nature04271
- Melchers MC, Li M, Haas BW, Reuter M, Bischoff L, Montag C. Similar personality patterns are associated with empathy in four different countries. *Front Psychol.* (2016) 7:290. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00290
- Haas BW, Brook M, Remillard L, Ishak A, Anderson IW, Filkowski MM. I know how you feel: the warm-altruistic personality profile and the empathic brain. *PLoS ONE*. (2015) 10:e120639. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0120639

- Paulhus DL, Williams KM. The dark triad of personality: narcissism, machiavellianism, and psychopathy. J Res Personal. (2002) 36:556–63. doi: 10.1016/S0092-6566(02)00505-6
- Wai M, Tiliopoulos N. The affective and cognitive empathic nature of the dark triad of personality. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2012) 52:794–9. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.01.008
- Jones DN, Figueredo AJ. The core of darkness: uncovering the heart of the dark triad. *Eur J Personal*. (2013) 27:521–31. doi: 10.1002/per.1893
- Czarna AZ, Wróbel M, Dufner M, Zeigler-Hill V. Narcissism and emotional contagion: do narcissists "catch" the emotions of others? *Soc Psychol Personal Sci.* (2015) 6:318–24. doi: 10.1177/1948550614559652
- Giammarco EA, Vernon PA. Vengeance and the dark triad: the role of empathy and perspective taking in trait forgivingness. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2014) 67:23–9. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.02.010
- Decety J, Skelly LR, Kiehl KA. Brain response to empathy-eliciting scenarios involving pain in incarcerated individuals with psychopathy. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2013) 70:638–45. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.27
- Winter K, Spengler S, Bermpohl F, Singer T, Kanske P. Social cognition in aggressive offenders: impaired empathy, but intact theory of mind. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:670. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-00745-0
- Hepper EG, Hart CM, Sedikides C. Moving narcissus: can narcissists be empathic? *Pers Soc Psychol Bull.* (2014) 40:1079–91. doi: 10.1177/0146167214535812
- Lenzenweger MF, Clarkin JF, Caligor E, Cain NM, Kernberg OF. Malignant narcissism in relation to clinical change in borderline personality disorder: an exploratory study. *Psychopathology*. (2018) 51:318–25. doi: 10.1159/000492228
- Meffert H, Gazzola V, den Boer JA, Bartels AAJ, Keysers C. Reduced spontaneous but relatively normal deliberate vicarious representations in psychopathy. *Brain J Neurol.* (2013) 136:2550–62. doi: 10.1093/brain/awt190
- Krohn A. Borderline "empathy" and differentiation of object representations: a contribution to the psychology of object relations. *Int J Psychoanal Psychother*. (1974) 3:142–65.
- Dinsdale N, Crespi BJ. The borderline empathy paradox: evidence and conceptual models for empathic enhancements in borderline personality disorder. J Personal Disord. (2013) 27:172–95. doi: 10.1521/pedi.2013.27.2.172
- Fertuck EA, Jekal A, Song I, Wyman B, Morris MC, Wilson ST, et al. Enhanced "Reading the Mind in the Eyes" in borderline personality disorder compared to healthy controls. *Psychol Med.* (2009) 39:1979–88. doi: 10.1017/S003329170900600X
- Lucas-Molina B, Pérez-Albéniz A, Ortuño-Sierra J. Dimensional structure and measurement invariance of the interpersonal reactivity index (IRI) across gender. *Psicothema*. (2017) 29:590–5. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2017.19
- Nettle D, Liddle B. Agreeableness is related to social-cognitive, but not social-perceptual, theory of mind. *Eur J Personal.* (2008) 22:323–35. doi: 10.1002/per.672
- Jonason PK, Krause L. The emotional deficits associated with the dark triad traits: cognitive empathy, affective empathy, and alexithymia. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2013) 55:532–7. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013.04.027
- Drayton LA, Santos LR, Baskin-Sommers A. Psychopaths fail to automatically take the perspective of others. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2018) 115:3302–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1721903115
- Konrath S, Corneille O, Bushman BJ, Luminet O. The relationship between narcissistic exploitativeness, dispositional empathy, and emotion recognition abilities. J Nonverbal Behav. (2014) 38:129–43. doi: 10.1007/s10919-013-0164-y
- Nagler UKJ, Reiter KJ, Furtner MR, Rauthmann JF. Is there a "dark intelligence"? Emotional intelligence is used by dark personalities to emotionally manipulate others. *Personal Individ Differ*. (2014) 65:47–52. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.025
- Feshbach ND. Empathy in children: some theoretical and empirical considerations. *Couns Psychol.* (1975) 5:25–30. doi: 10.1177/001100007500500207
- Zaki J. Moving beyond stereotypes of empathy. *Trends Cogn Sci.* (2017) 21:59–60. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2016.12.004
- 102. Singer T, Lamm C. The social neuroscience of empathy. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (2009) 1156:81–96. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.04418.x

- Decety J, Jackson PL. The functional architecture of human empathy. *Behav* Cogn Neurosci Rev. (2004) 3:71–100. doi: 10.1177/1534582304267187
- Healey ML, Grossman M. Cognitive and affective perspective-taking: evidence for shared and dissociable anatomical substrates. *Front Neurol.* (2018) 9:491. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00491
- Cuff BMP, Brown SJ, Taylor L, Howat DJ. Empathy: a review of the concept. Emot Rev. (2016) 8:144–53. doi: 10.1177/1754073914558466
- Steins G. Diagnosis of empathy and perspective-taking: a review of the relation between these constructs and implications for their measurement. *Diagnostica*. (1998) 44:117–29.
- Bottiroli S, Cavallini E, Ceccato I, Vecchi T, Lecce S. Theory of mind in aging: comparing cognitive and affective components in the faux pas test. *Arch Gerontol Geriatr.* (2016) 62:152–62. doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2015.09.009
- 108. Valk SL, Bernhardt BC, Trautwein F-M, Böckler A, Kanske P, Guizard N, et al. Structural plasticity of the social brain: differential change after socio-affective and cognitive mental training. *Sci Adv.* (2017) 3:e1700489. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.17 00489

109. Trautwein F-M, Kanske P, Böckler-Raettig A, Singer T. Differential benefits of mental training types for attention, compassion, and theory of mind. (2017) 8:1488–512. doi: 10.31234/osf.io/k5dqb

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** SK is Specialty Chief Editor of Frontiers in Psychiatry-Social Cognition.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Stietz, Jauk, Krach and Kanske. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Effects of Childhood Maltreatment on Social Cognition and Brain Functional Connectivity in Borderline Personality Disorder Patients

Xochitl Duque-Alarcón<sup>1</sup>, Ruth Alcalá-Lozano<sup>2</sup>, Jorge J. González-Olvera<sup>2</sup>, Eduardo A. Garza-Villarreal<sup>2,3\*</sup> and Francisco Pellicer<sup>4\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Clínica de Especialidades de Neuropsiquiatría, Instituto de Seguridad y Servicios Sociales de los Trabajadores del Estado (ISSSTE), Mexico City, Mexico, <sup>2</sup> Departamento de Investigación Clínica, Instituto Nacional de Psiquiatría Ramón de la Fuente Muñiz, Mexico City, Mexico, <sup>3</sup> MIND Lab, Center of Functionally Integrative Neuroscience, University of Aarhus, Aarhus, Denmark, <sup>4</sup> Laboratorio de Neurofisiología Integrativa, Instituto Nacional de Psiquiatría Ramón de la Fuente Muñiz, Mexico City, Mexico

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Dessa Bergen-Cico, Syracuse University, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Nelly Alia-Klein, Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai, United States Carina Sauer, Central Institute for Mental Health, Germany

### \*Correspondence:

Eduardo A. Garza-Villarreal egarza@imp.edu.mx Francisco Pellicer pellicer@imp.edu.mx

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 02 November 2018 Accepted: 04 March 2019 Published: 29 March 2019

### Citation:

Duque-Alarcón X, Alcalá-Lozano R, González-Olvera JJ, Garza-Villarreal EA and Pellicer F (2019) Effects of Childhood Maltreatment on Social Cognition and Brain Functional Connectivity in Borderline Personality Disorder Patients. Front. Psychiatry 10:156. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00156 Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a chronic condition characterized by high levels of impulsivity, affective instability, and difficulty to establish and manage interpersonal relationships. However, little is known about its etiology and neurobiological substrates. In our study, we wanted to investigate the influence of child abuse in the psychopathology of BPD by means of social cognitive paradigms [the Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition (MASC) and the reading the mind in the eyes test (RMET)], and resting state functional magnetic resonance imaging (rs-fMRI). For this, we recruited 33 participants, 18 BPD patients, and 15 controls. High levels of self-reported childhood maltreatment were reported by BPD patients. For the sexual abuse subdimension, there were no differences between the BPD and the control groups, but there was a negative correlation between MASC scores and total childhood maltreatment levels, as well as between physical abuse, physical negligence, and MASC. Both groups showed that the higher the level of childhood maltreatment, the lower the performance on the MASC social cognitive test. Further, in the BPD group, there was hypoconnectivity between the structures responsible for emotion regulation and social cognitive responses that have been described as part of the frontolimbic circuitry (i.e., amygdala). Differential levels of connectivity, associated with different types and levels of abuse were also observed.

Keywords: borderline personality disorder, social cognition, functional connectivity, brain remodeling, childhood maltreatment

### INTRODUCTION

Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a chronic psychiatric condition characterized by high levels of impulsivity and affective instability, as well as a marked difficulty to establish and manage interpersonal relationships (1, 2). In patients with this multifactorial disorder, a genetic vulnerability has been identified (1, 2). This vulnerability may interact with environmental factors such as lower quality parental care (3, 4) and a history of child abuse, which is present in a large number of research subjects with BPD and has been proposed to be a contributing factor of the disorder (5).

69

Chronic difficulties in interpersonal relationships are a BPD characteristic and have been studied within the social cognition construct (6-8). With regard to performance in recognizing the emotions of others, some studies have found higher levels of performance on tests among BPD patients, including the reading the mind in the eyes test (RMET) (9, 10), while other studies have not reported any differences in the ability to infer the mental states of self and others, compared to controls (11-13). Similar results have been found in studies using a more ecological paradigm called the Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition (MASC). It consists of a film that shows the social interaction of different characters and has been successfully used to evaluate social cognition in pathologies such as autism (14) and schizophrenia (7, 15) and correlates well with other tasks that measure theory of mind (16). In a number of studies the BPD patients showed deficits in the performance of the test compared to healthy participants, while other studies did not find this difference (15). It has been proposed that the possible deficit found in BPD is observed at the expense of a pattern of hypermentalization (17).

The neurobiological substrate of social cognition in BPD has been studied by task-related neuroimaging studies such as the RMET paradigm and stimuli adaptations that test Theory of Mind (ToM). These studies showed BPD patients have lower activation in areas within the temporal lobe, the superior and medial frontal regions, the cingulate cortex, parietal cortex, hippocampus, and the insula, as well as higher activation in bilateral amygdala, left temporal pole, medial frontal gyrus, right middle and superior temporal gyrus, left precuneus, left middle occipital gyrus, and right insula compared to controls (10, 18, 19). In addition, a lower brain response has been reported in the BPD group in the left superior temporal sulcus and gyrus in response to the modified version of the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET) (20). Functional connectivity is described as the BOLD signal correlation between different brain regions when measured with fMRI. Most studies describe correlations observed between low-frequency fluctuations (<0.1 Hz) at resting state, which are organized in intrinsic neural networks which are the same previously described in task-related research (21-23). One of these networks is the default mode network (DMN), which shows a decreased connectivity in the precuneus (18), and the right posterior cingulate (24), as well as hyperconnectivity in the medial prefrontal cortex, the anterior cingulate cortex, and the posterior precuneus/cingulate in BPD compared to healthy subjects (25).

Most regions where differences were found in the brain function in BPD form part of the frontolimbic circuit. Dysfunction of frontolimbic circuitry is one of the most accepted models to explain the BPD symptoms, including emotional dysregulation and social cognition deficits (26). This same circuit has been related to morphologic and functional brain changes associated with a history of child abuse (27). For example, studies show a decrease in gray matter volume on the orbitofrontal cortex and temporal regions (28–30), as well as greater functional brain activation in amygdala (31) and basal ganglia in response to paradigms of emotional identification (32). Resting-state fMRI studies have shown both increased (33) and decreased (34) in functional connectivity in the fronto-amygdala circuit in samples of adolescents exposed to trauma. Another study reported a decrease in connectivity in the amygdala with the dorsal anterior cingulate cortex, precuneus, and frontal regions in adults with a history of emotional abuse (35). Overall, it may seem that the brain structures reported in BPD and child abuse are similar to those related to social cognition, which it is clinically relevant, as studies have shown that children with abuse presents deficits in social cognition (36). Due to the high prevalence of child abuse in BPD and the presence of social cognition problems in both, it seems plausible that this is an important aspect to study.

Even though brain activation has been studied regarding social cognition tasks in BPD, the relationship between functional connectivity at resting state and its association with the performance in such tasks has not been explored. The inclusion of the childhood maltreatment variable may offer information that could contribute to understanding the heterogeneity of clinical and neuroimaging results in BPD studies (37). The primary goal of this study was to assess differences compared to healthy controls in the clinical performance of social cognitive paradigms and functional connectivity in resting state and how it related to child maltreatment levels.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

For our study, we included 18 patients diagnosed with BPD and 15 controls without any psychiatric diagnosis (CN) in a cross-sectional design. Both groups were matched by age and education. Due to the higher prevalence of the psychiatric diagnosis among women, all study participants were women (38) and right-handed. Participants were recruited from the outpatient clinic of the Institute for Social Security and Services for State Workers (ISSSTE). We also recruited four participants from Instituto Nacional de Psiquiatría "Ramón de la Fuente Muñiz" from an ongoing study (39). The protocol was approved by the Ethics Committee of the ISSSTE (317.2017\_P\_2017) and the Ethics Committee of the Instituto Nacional de Psiquiatría "Ramón de la Fuente Muñiz." All the participants signed an informed consent form, and the study followed the guidelines in the Declaration of Helsinki.

Patients diagnosed with BPD between 18 and 45 years old were included. The BPD diagnosis was established by the attending psychiatrist and corroborated by a psychiatrist with experience in BPD, who used the Diagnostic Interview for Borderline Revised (cut-off of 6) (40). To determine comorbidity, we used the Spanish version of the Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) (41). To obtain a representative sample of the clinical population, the study included patients with Major depressive disorder (MDD), posttraumatic stress disorder comorbidity (PTSD), and the use of medication. Exclusion criteria were disorder caused by use of addictive substances in the last 6 months, bipolar disorder diagnosis, schizophrenia, obsessive-compulsive disorder, eating disorders, and mental disability as described by the attending physician. For the control group, psychopathologies were ruled out with the MINI. Diagnosis of Axis II disorders was ruled out by means of SCID-II screening, and positive results were evaluated by the psychiatrist.

We measured the social cognition construct using the Spanish version (14) of Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition (MASC) (42). This version is a 16-min video depicting social situations where the protagonists' emotions, thoughts, and social intentions are assessed through 46 multiple-choice questions. For each question, there is only one right answer. Mistakes were classified as hyper-, hypo-, and lack of mentalization. The test has high inter-rater (ICC = 0.99) and test-retest reliability (r = 0.97) and is highly consistent among observers (Cronbach's  $\alpha = 0.86$ ) (42). The video was provided by the author of the Spanish version (Guillermo Lahera; Universidad de Alcalá, Madrid, Spain) and professionally dubbed into Mexican Spanish with an adaptation to the Mexican accent and words. In addition, the study used the Reading the Mind in the Eyes test (RMET) to assess the ability to infer mental states with information from the eye gaze in pictures (43). Each participant was asked to choose one of four descriptions of mental states for each picture. To determine whether there was a history of childhood trauma, the Spanish version of the Childhood Trauma (self-administered) Questionnaire (CTQ) (44) was used.

### **Magnetic Resonance Imaging**

Imaging data were obtained using a Philips Ingenia 3 Tesla with a 32-channel phased-array head coil. We acquired structural and resting state functional (fMRI) sequences. The use of substances was ruled out during clinical interview. For the resting-state fMRI (rsfMRI), participants were instructed to remain quiet, keep their eyes open, without thinking of anything in particular and were presented with a white cross on a black background. T2\*weighted echo planar images were acquired with the following parameters: 36 axial slices, repetition time = 2000 ms, echo time = 30 ms, flip angle =  $75^{\circ}$ , field of view = 240 mm, slice thickness = 3.0 mm, acquisition matrix =  $80 \times 80$ , and voxel size =  $3.0 \times 3.0 \times 3.0 \text{ mm}^3$ . Structural T1-weighted images were acquired with a repetition time  $= 7 \,\mathrm{ms}$ , echo time = 3.5 ms, flip angle =  $8^{\circ}$ , field of view = 240 mm, slice thickness = 1.0 mm, acquisition matrix =  $240 \times 240$ , and voxel size =  $1.0 \times 1.0 \times 1.0 \text{ mm}^3$ .

### Statistical Analysis of Clinical Measures

The statistical software SPSS-X version 22.0 for Windows, PC, was used for the analyses. We visually inspected the clinical data and used the Shapiro-Wilks test to assess for normality. We first compared the scores from the social cognition variables (MASC and RMET) and CTQ between the BPD and CN groups using a paired *t*-test (Mann-Whitney *U*-test for non-normal variables) with alpha of 0.05. We then performed Pearson's correlation between the MASC and RMET and CTQ scores to search for a possible relationship between childhood maltreatment and social cognition. Because patients with BPD often present depressive symptoms (45), we created a new nominal categorical variable using the MINI with the following factors: BPD with depression (n = 11), BPD without depression (n = 7), and CN. Then we used a one-way ANOVA to find differences in social cognition variables between the groups.

## Resting State Functional Connectivity Preprocessing and Analysis

Data were preprocessed and analyzed using the CONN-fMRI Functional Connectivity toolbox (46). The preprocessing pipeline prior to the analysis included: functional realignment and unwrap (subject motion estimation and correction, functional center to (0,0,0) coordinates (translation), slicetiming correction, detection of motion artifact sources with ART (Artifact Detection Tools; developed by Stanford Medicine, Center for Interdisciplinary Brain Sciences Research) (Time points exceeding the movement threshold of 2 mm or a global signal Z-value of nine were defined as outliners), direct segmentation and normalization (simultaneous Gray/White/CSF segmentation and normalization to MNI space), and smoothing (5 mm FWHM Gaussian filter). With a general linear model, nuisance variables were regressed out. The nuisance variables included were: subject motion parameters, raw white matter, and cerebrospinal fluid signals. To correct for physiological noise, we used the CompCor method (47). Signal time series were band-pass filtered between 0.008 and 0.09 Hz.

To assess baseline functional connectivity (rs-FC), we carried out a seed-based correlation analysis. The seed regions were defined in CONN using an 8 mm kernel sphere (Figure 1). The definition of the seeds was based on previous BPD results and regions associated with mentalization, especially those in the DMN (10, 18, 19, 25, 48, 49) (For details see Table S1). The whole-brain individual correlation maps were computed with the average value of the BOLD signal time course in resting state in each seed region, and correlation coefficients were estimated with the BOLD signal time course for each voxel. A normal distribution of the resulting coefficients was obtained with the Fisher transformation, and correlation maps (functional connectivity) were obtained for each seed region and subject. The correlation maps for each seed were used to carry out a secondlevel between-groups contrast GLM using age as a covariate. All contrasts were corrected for multiple comparisons with the false discovery rate, with a p-threshold of 0.05 for each test and cluster. Finally, we extracted the Z-maps (Fisher-transformed connectivity values) for each significant cluster in each subject to perform Pearson correlation between functional connectivity and clinical measures. Previous research indicated a higher likelihood of false positives resulting from multiple comparisons. This was particularly the case of studies that correlated brain activation with behavioral variable results, thus, we corrected for multiple comparisons (50, 51). Since depression is associated with altered functional connectivity (52) and patients with BPD often present depressive symptoms, we used a one-way ANOVA to evaluate the difference in connectivity levels associated with this variable.

### RESULTS

### **Clinical Measures**

The psychiatric comorbidity and medications of the BPD group are summarized in **Table S2**. Compared to the controls, BPD patients showed higher scores on the CTQ. Regarding abuse


FIGURE 1 | Seeds for functional connectivity. All seeds were defined based on previous studies (see Table S1 in the Supplementary Materials). MPFC, medial prefrontal cortex; ACC, anterior cingulate cortex; PCN, precuneus; iMTG, inferior middle temporal gyrus; AMY, amygdala; INS, insular cortex; L, left; R, right; a, anterior; p, posterior.

**TABLE 1** Demographic and clinical characteristics of BPD patients and healthy participants groups.

	BPD	( <i>n</i> = 18)	HC (n	= 15)	<i>p</i> -value
Age in years	31.17	± 9.5	32.80	±8.6	$p = 0.613^{a}$
Years in education	15.06	±2.2	15.22	±2.5	$p = 0.790^{a}$
CTQ TOTAL	59.06	±18.6	38.13	±7.9	$p = 0.001^{a}$
Emotional abuse	16.56	±5.3	9.53	±2.4	$p = 0.000^{a}$
Emotional neglect	11.44	±3.6	7.87	±3.1	$p = 0.006^{a}$
Physical neglect	9.11	±3.6	6.20	±1.3	$p = 0.006^{b}$
Physical abuse	11.11	±5.8	7.13	±2.2	$p = 0.059^{b}$
Sexual abuse	10.83	±6.1	7.67	±4.0	$p = 0.137^{b}$
MASC total correct	30.00	±5.3	31.03	±2.5	$p = 0.449^{a}$
Overmentalizing errors	6.00	±2.8	5.27	±2.6	$p = 0.538^{a}$
"reduced ToM" errors	5.83	±4.2	6.13	±2.7	$p = 0.686^{b}$
"no ToM" errors	3.28	±2.19	3.53	±3.1	$p = 0.714^{b}$
RMET	25.06	±3.26	25.73	±4.3	$p = 0.614^{a}$

Data are presented in means  $\pm$  standard deviation unless otherwise specified. BPD, borderline personality disorder; HC, healthy controls; CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire; MASC, Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition; ToM, theory of mind; RMET, Reading the mind in the eyes; <sup>a</sup>Two-sample two-tailed t-test; <sup>b</sup>Mann–Whitney U-test.

subdimensions, there were no significant differences in sexual abuse between the groups (**Table 1**). There was a negative correlation between MASC scores and total CTQ score; for the subdimensions, there was a negative correlation between physical abuse, physical negligence, and total MASC, as shown in **Table 2**. In the BPD group, depression manifested in different ways. Depressed BPD subjects had lower performance on the MASC (M = 27.73, SD = 5.350) and a decrease in the mean of -5.84, 95% CI [-11.02, -0.67](p = 0.026), compared to non-depressed BPD subjects (M = 33.57, SD = 3.15), who even performed better than the controls on the MASC (M = 31, 17, SD = 2.57); the difference was, however, not statistically significant (p = 0.53), as determined by one-way ANOVA for

the three groups,  $F_{(2, 14.041)} = 4.09$ , p < 0.040. No significant differences in RMET scoring were found between the groups,  $F_{(2, 30)} = 0.479$ , p = 0.305.

## **Functional Connectivity**

Hypoconnectivity was found between limbic regions that play a role in emotional and affective regulation and social responses in BPD patients. A hyperconnectivity was observed between the medial prefrontal cortex and the left superior parietal lobe (**Table 3**; **Figure 2**). There were no statistically significant differences in the connectivity values between non-depressed and depressed BPD subjects (**Table S3**).

# **Correlation Between Clinical and Functional Connectivity**

We used Fisher-transformed connectivity values of the seven clusters identified with the comparative analysis of the groups and correlated with the Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition (MASC), Reading the Mind in the Eyes (RMET) and Childhood Trauma Questionnaire (CTQ) scores. When analyzing both groups as a homogenous group, we found that for the greater number of regions studied, a negative correlation was found between functional connectivity and the total levels of child maltreatment, as well as some subdivisions of abuse as shown in Table S4. That is, higher levels of child abuse were related to less connectivity in these regions (Figure S1). However, the above was reversed when correlation analysis was performed per group, between the CTQ and the connectivity values. In the BPD group, a negative correlation was found between the sub-dimension of emotional abuse and connectivity values in middle temporal gyrus with primary motor cortex, supplementary motor, and anterior area cingulate cortex (Cluster + 00, - 16, + 62: r = -0.475, p = 0.046; cluster +04, -04, +46: r = -0.496, p = 0.036) and positive correlation between sexual abuse score and connectivity of the left MPFC with nucleus accumbens, caudate, putamen,

TABLE 2   Table of correlations between variables of social cognition and CTQ so	ores.
--	-------

				-								
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
1	MASC total correct	1										
2	MASC overmentalizing errors	-0.02	1									
3	MASC "reduced ToM" errors	-0.77**/++	-0.43*/++	1								
4	MASC "no ToM" errors	-0.50**/++	-0.40*/+	0.48**/++	1							
5	RMET	0.35*/+	0.37*/+	-0.42*/++	-0.20	1						
6	CTQ_Total	-0.38*/+	-0.04	0.34*/+	0.09	-0.15	1					
7	Physical neglect	-0.38*/+	-0.05	0.42*/++	0.03	-0.23	0.75**/++	1				
8	Emotional abuse	-0.30	0.13	0.18	-0.04	-0.15	0.86**/++	0.59**/++	1			
9	Emotional neglect	-0.24	-0.34*/+	0.36*/+	0.19	-0.29	0.69**/++	0.62**/++	0.56**/++	1		
10	Physical abuse	-0.40*/+	-0.06	0.37*/+	0.16	-0.04	0.88**/++	0.59**/++	0.74**/++	0.47**/++	1	
11	Sexual abuse	-0.18	0.04	0.12	0.05	0.02	0.69**/++	0.31	0.40**/+	0.22	0.57**/++	1
	Mean	30.53	5.67	5.97	3.39	25.73	49.55	7.79	13.24	9.82	9.30	9.39
	Standard Deviation (SD)	4.31	2.74	3.59	2.63	3.38	17.99	3.18	5.56	3.81	4.92	5.49

n = 33; \*\*: p < 0.01 (bilateral); \*: p < 0.05 (bilateral); +: FDR < 0.1; ++: FDR < 0.05; MASC, Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition; ToM, theory of mind; RMET, Reading the mind in the eyes; CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire.

TABLE 3 | Seeds showing significant functional connectivity differences between groups (BPD> HC) with age as covariate.

Seed	Seed Regions	Peak	Peak voxel coordinate		Cluster size	β	t-scores	Cluster significance (FDR-corrected, threshold of $p = 0.05$ )	Connectivity
	x	У	z						
MPFC_L	SPL_R	+26	-48	+40	61	0.21	6.05	0.0383	higher
	NaC.L, SubCalC, P_L, Cd_L, OFC.L	-06	+10	-10	80	-0.17	-5.82	0.0213	lower
	OFC.R, SubCalC	+14	+16	-24	76	-0.19	-7.34	0.0213	lower
ACC_R	SFG_L, SFG_R	+10	+10	+66	110	-0.18	-5.42	0.0059	lower
AMYG-R	SI_L, aSMG_L, SPG_L pSMG_L	-46	-40	+52	154	-0.16	-5.72	0.0010	lower
iMTG-R	M1_R, M1_L, SMA_R, SMA_L	+00	-16	+62	180	-0.23	-4.62	0.0008	lower
	SMA_R, M1_L, M1_L, M1_R, ACC	+04	-04	+46	131	-0.23	-4.66	0.0034	lower

β, effect size (positive effects represent higher connectivity; negative effects represent lower connectivity); T, T-value; p-FDP, p corrected false discovery rate; L, left; R, right; a, anterior; p, posterior; i, inferior, s; superior; Seeds: MPFC, medial pre-frontal cortex; ACC, anterior cingulate cortex; AMYG, amygdala; MTG middle temporal gyrus. Correlated areas: Cd, caudate; M1, precentral gyrus (primary motor cortex); NaC, accumbens; OFC, orbitofrontal cortex; P, putamen; SI, post-central gyrus (primary somatosensory cortex); SFG, superior frontal gyrus; SubCalC, subcallosal cortex; SMG, supramarginal gyrus; SPL, superior parietal lobe; SMA, supplementary motor area. All analyzed contrasts where corrected by multiple comparisons using the false discovery rate (FDR) at 0.05. BPD, borderline personality disorder; HC, Healthy control.

subcallosal cortex, and orbitofrontal cortex (cluster -06, +10, -10: r = 0.660, p. 002) (**Table 4**; Figure 3). However, only the latter remained significant after the correction for multiple comparisons (**Table S5**).

## DISCUSSION

We found that as the level of childhood maltreatment increased, the performance on the MASC social cognitive test decreased in both the BPD and the control groups. In addition, we observed hypoconnectivity between structures associated with emotion regulation and structures associated with social cognitive responses in the BPD group.

Our findings are consistent with those of another study, where they showed that child abuse impacts the skills that are necessary for the development of stable and long-lasting interpersonal relationships (36). It has been well-established that

the development of social cognition is linked to that of emotional and affective communication through primary caregivers, and an environment that is safe and free from excessive stress-conditions that do not exist in the case of child abuse (53). Several studies have demonstrated that either disruptions in the relationships between children and primary figures or extremely stressful environments can activate the hypothalamic-hypophyseal axis, releasing, and activating several mechanisms that have an effect on the brain (54, 55). Environments characterized by extreme stress cause physiological changes that interfere with the integration of mental representations during development, thus disrupting the concepts of self and other and producing an unrealistic, unstable, and disproportionate representation of the affection perceived and expressed (3). These circumstances arise in relational contexts, a fact that accounts for BPD patients' clinical characteristics. These traits include aggression, impulsivity, and dissociative symptoms that are observed in BPD patients.



FIGURE 2 | Functional connectivity differences between groups (HC > BPD). Seeds showing significant functional connectivity differences between groups with the (A) left medial prefrontal cortex, (B) anterior cingulate cortex right; (C) right amygdala; and (D) inferior middle temporal gyrus between BPD patients and healthy controls with age as covariate. All analyzed contrasts where corrected by multiple comparisons using the false discovery rate (FDR) at 0.05. Blue and orange/hot represent decreased and increased functional connectivity, respectively. The color bar indicates the *t*-value. Details of the clusters are shown in Table 3.

We did not find differences between social cognitive tasks for both paradigms, which contrast with the ongoing controversy regarding a BPD patient's ability to read mental states. Data collected with the MASC goes beyond the underlying process of recognizing emotions during social interactions by collecting data from the eye gaze, as evaluated by RMET (43). It also includes an assessment of the content of the mental state of the "other," based on contextual information and elements that are not physically evident (16). This suggests that the instrument is ideal as it reflects real-life situations. Nevertheless, the two paradigms evaluate the cognitive dimension of the social cognitive process, and it is impossible to rule out the limitations of the affective dimension that are associated with emotional regulation and the difficulties in distinguishing between self and the other in BPD subjects (56). Our study showed that depression is associated with decreased social cognitive performance. Although other research has found similar results (57), not all studies have found differences between BPD and control groups, and other researchers have surmised that social cognition performance is a trait rather than a state of mind (58).

## **Functional Connectivity Results**

Our results identified differences in the organization of brain connectivity patterns between the groups, primarily finding hypoconnectivity between the regions explored. It noteworthy that these regions are components of the fronto-limbic circuit and are related to a broad range of cognitive and emotional processes, which have been described as being altered in BPD. These processes have been studied as dysfunctional traits in this disorder and include emotional dysregulation, impulsiveness, aggressive behavior, suicidal tendencies, and self-destructive behavior (59). Some of these regions are a part the default mode network, which is usually related to processes that involve thought formation by self as autobiographical memory, future planning, and inferring one's mental states and those of others (60), which are all processes involved in social cognition (61). The MPFC is involved in the detection of emotions and the process of self-other differentiation (62, 63), while the ACC regulates the monitoring of behavior, the detection and prediction of error, decision making, and processes related to self-evaluation in social contexts (64, 65). On the other hand, the temporal lobe

**TABLE 4** | Correlations between functional connectivity and clinical measures in BPD patients.

Cluster MNI	MPFC_L	MPFC_L	MPFC_L	ACC_R	AMYG-R	iMTG-R	iMTG-R
Clinical Measures	+26 -48, +40 r (p-value)	-06+10 -10 r (p-value)	+14+16 -24 r (p-value)	+10 +10 +66 r (p-value)	-46 -40 +52 r (p-value)	+00 -16 +62 r (p-value)	+04 -04 +46 r (p-value)
CTQ TOTAL	-0.003 (0.991)	0.338 (0.171)	0.149 (0.554)	-0.065 (0.797)	0.200 (0.427)	-0.107 (0.674)	-0.017 (0.946)
Emotional abuse	0.088 (0.729)	0.275 (0.269)	0.176 (0.485)	-0.094 (0.710)	0.186 (0.461)	-0.261(0.296)	-0.169 (0.502)
Emotional neglect	—0.168 (0.505)	-0.164 (0.516)	-0.405 (0.096)	0.121 (0.633)	0.227 (0.364)	-0.475 (0.046)	-0.496 (0.036)
Physical neglect	0.250 (0.317)	-0.057 (0.823)	-0.129 (0.610)	-0.034 (0.893)	0.177 (0.483)	0.015 (0.954)	0.103 (0.684)
Physical abuse	—0.112 (0.659)	0.255 (0.307)	0.226 (0.368)	-0.085 (0.737)	0.282 (0.257)	0.018 (0.945)	-0.036 (0.885)
Sexual abuse	-0.027 (0.914)	0.669 (0.002)+	0.400 (0.100)	-0.087 (0.733)	-0.061 (0.809)	0.156 (0.536)	0.358 (0.144)

MPFC, medial prefrontal cortex; ACC, anterior cingulate cortex; AMYG, amygdala; MTG middle temporal gyrus; L, left; R, right: Numbers represents: Pearson coefficient, (p-values); Bold indicates P < 0.05 (unadjusted for multiple comparisons); MASC, Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition; ToM, theory of mind; RMET, Reading the mind in the eyes; CTQ, Childhood Trauma Questionnaire. +: FDR < 0.05.



participates in the processing of language and facial expressions, which are two essential elements in the theory of the mind and mentalization (66, 67). Finally, the amygdala has a critical role in the emotional aspect of the interactional experience (68).

Some of the results observed in our study coincide with those of multiple previous studies that examined the resting state connectivity, such as the findings for the temporal lobe, which represents one of the most commonly replicated results among this group of patients (25, 48, 69). However, with regards to the MPFC and the ACC, some studies have also found a decrease in connectivity (70, 71) while others have found increased connectivity (25, 72). The results observed in the amygdala are similar to certain regions of brain activation observed in response to emotional processing tasks (73), although the result we obtained as the opposite to what was observed in resting state, where an increase in connectivity has been reported (72). This may be explained by the effect of medication on the connectivity in this structure or by the different preprocessing methodologies between studies (74). The effect of medication should be investigated with treatment-naïve patients, while the latter is still an open debate on which is the appropriate preprocessing pipeline (75). Although differences in brain connectivity in regions that are considered to be strongly associated with social behavior were observed in this study, we did not observe any correlations between connectivity and the clinical variables of social cognition. Differences in the abilities of BPD patients to assess mental states have been observed previously, especially under conditions of emotional stress (76, 77). In that sense, we assume that the clinical performance in social cognition tasks related to brain organization at rest could vary under intense emotional states. Stress is associated with an abnormal pattern of deactivation of intrinsic neural networks (78, 79), which could be associated with variations in the performance of social skills. However, it was not possible to show the effects of stress on brain organization in this study.

When we studied both groups together, we observed an effect of child maltreatment on connectivity. Higher levels of child abuse were associated with reduced levels of brain connectivity. However, this result disappears when analyzing per group. The group analysis showed that different types of abuse had differential effects on the connectivity values in the BPD group. The experience of emotional neglect was associated with lower connectivity for the temporal lobe, although this result should be viewed with caution because it did not survive the multiple comparisons correction. In addition, a strong positive correlation was observed between the sub-dimension of sexual abuse and connectivity in the reward circuit (80). Studies have associated hyperconnectivity in this circuit with the presence of psychotic symptoms (81). This finding may explain the tendency toward excessive mental state attribution (over mentalizing) in BPD patients (82), although, in our study we did not find more overmentalizing errors in BPD patients than in controls.

It has been proposed that child maltreatment can be studied as an "ecophenotype," a phenotype modified by specific adaptive response to environmental factors, in order to disentangle heterogeneous diagnoses such as BPD (37). Our results strengthen this approach even though it seems necessary to take into account not only the levels of abuse, but also the type of abuse experienced. In addition, it would be important to study the presence of vulnerability factors associated with BPD, since in the case of the control group, no effect of abuse on connectivity was observed. Another explanation for our result may be an underpowered analysis.

Although the effect of child maltreatment on brain structures has been widely documented (32, 83, 84), the mechanism with which child abuse might have an impact on organization and functional connectivity is still unclear. A possible explanation may be that child abuse is a factor associated with brain remodeling rather than a harmful factor per se (37, 85), especially within corticolimbic structures, as shown by a preclinical study of adolescent rats (86). This "modeling" effect on brain organization is present especially during critical stages and processes, such as pruning, that is necessary for normal brain development (87). In the first 2 years of life, a synaptic overproduction occurs in the brain, followed by remodeling through pruning, and these processes continue into adolescence (88). Although remodeling occurs due to cellular programming, researchers have reported that pruning in this second phase is highly sensitive to experience (89), including stress, due to the effect of inflammation mechanisms on glial cells (90, 91). This seems consistent with the new paradigm that regards the brain as an active system that self-organizes dynamically, based on the information that it receives (92). This paradigm has been studied in schizophrenic and autistic patients, for whom dysfunctional pruning has been proposed (88, 93). In BPD patients, stressful childhood events or a lack of proper parenting, may be associated with remodeling and differential pruning. Such hypothesis needs to be tested, as it would enhance our understanding of BPD as a result of maladaptive brain remodeling, resulting from the effects of traumatic experiences on brain development.

Finally, there are some limitations in our study as the lack of differences in the MASC and RMET scores between groups, and significant differences in childhood maltreatment levels. Nevertheless, even with these similarities in the MASC and RMET scores, we found differences in brain connectivity suggesting a dysfunctional resting state that should be explored further.

## REFERENCES

- Skodol AE, Gunderson JG, Pfohl B, Widiger TA, Livesley WJ, Siever LJ. The borderline diagnosis I: Psychopathology, comorbidity, and personality structure. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2002) 51:936–50. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(02)01324-0
- Gunderson JG, Lyons-Ruth K. BPD's Interpersonal hypersensitivity phenotype: a gene-environment-developmental Model. J Pers Disord. (2008) 22:22–41. doi: 10.1521/pedi.2008.22.1.22

## CONCLUSION

BPD patients endured more child abuse than controls, which correlated with poorer performance on the MASC social cognitive test. We showed that BPD was associated with altered functional connectivity between structures involved in emotion regulation and social cognitive responses that are part of the frontolimbic circuitry. The rsfMRI results provide information about resting state networks that seem altered in BPD patients, and that were associated with different types and levels of abuse. Further investigation of these results is necessary to determine whether the introduction of safeguards to avoid abuse and stress during critical periods, such as childhood and adolescence, would be beneficial, and whether patients can recover from these harmful effects.

## DATA AVAILABILITY

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

XD-A, FP, EG-V, and JG-O were involved in the design of the research protocol. XD-A, RA-L, and EG-V contributed to acquisition and analysis of data; XD-A, FP, and EG-V drafted the manuscript, and all authors contributed revising and approved it for publication.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The study was supported by grants through the institutional program E015 and from the National Council of Science and Technology of Mexico CONACYT-FOSISS project No. 289831, No. 0201493, and CONACYT-Cátedras project No. 2358948. We thank the people who support this project in one way or another: Ana R. Villaseñor, Fiacro Jiménez, Diego Angeles, Thania Balducci, Finally, we thank the study participants for their time and patience.

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2019.00156/full#supplementary-material

- 3. Kernberg OF. What is personality? J Pers Disord. (2016) 30:145–56. doi: 10.1521/pedi.2106.30.2.145
- 4. Luyten P, Fonagy P. The neurobiology of mentalizing. *Personal Disord Theory Res Treat.* (2015) 6:366–79. doi: 10.1037/per0000117
- Bandelow B, Krause J, Wedekind D, Broocks A, Hajak G, Ruther E. Early traumatic life events, parental attitudes, family history, and birth risk factors in patients with borderline personality disorder and healthy controls. *Psychiatry Res.* (2005) 134:169–79. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2003. 07.008

- Roepke S, Vater A, Preißler S, Heekeren HR, Dziobek I. Social cognition in borderline personality disorder. *Front Neurosci.* (2012) 6:195. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2012.00195
- Preißler S, Dziobek I, Ritter K, Heekeren HR, Roepke S. Social cognition in borderline personality disorder: evidence for disturbed recognition of the emotions, thoughts, and intentions of others. *Front Behav Neurosci.* (2010) 4:182. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2010.00182
- Premack D, Woodruff G. Does the chimpanzee have a theory of mind? *Behav* Brain Sci. (1978) 1:515–26. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X00076512
- Fertuck EA, Grinband J, Stanley B. Facial trust appraisal negatively biased in borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* (2013) 207:195–202. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013.01.004
- Frick C, Lang S, Kotchoubey B, Sieswerda S, Dinu-Biringer R, Berger M, et al. Hypersensitivity in borderline personality disorder during mindreading. *PLoS* ONE. (2012) 7:e41650. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041650
- Ghiassi V, Dimaggio G, Brüne M. Dysfunctions in understanding other minds in borderline personality disorder: a study using cartoon picture stories. *Psychother Res.* (2010) 20:657–67. doi: 10.1080/10503307.2010. 501040
- Górska D, Marszał M. Mentalization and theory of mind in borderline personality organization: exploring the differences between affective and cognitive aspects of social cognition in emotional pathology. *Psychiatra Pol.* (2014) 48:503–13.
- Schilling L, Wingenfeld K, Löwe B, Moritz S, Terfehr K, Köther U, et al. Normal mind-reading capacity but higher response confidence in borderline personality disorder patients. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (2012) 66:322–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2012.02334.x
- Boada GLL, Mirapeix EPI. Movie for the Assessment of Social Cognition (MASC): Spanish validation. J Autism Dev Disord. (2014) 44:1886–96. doi: 10.1007/s10803-014-2061-6
- Vaskinn A, Antonsen BT, Fretland RA, Dziobek I, Sundet K, Wilberg T. Theory of mind in women with borderline personality disorder or schizophrenia: differences in overall ability and error patterns. *Front Psychol.* (2015) 6:1239. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01239
- Fossati A, Borroni S, Dziobek I, Fonagy P, Somma A. Thinking about assessment: Further evidence of the validity of the movie for the assessment of social cognition as a measure of mentalistic abilities. *Psychoanal Psychol.* (2018) 35:127–41. doi: 10.1037/pap0000130
- Sharp C, Venta A, Vanwoerden S, Schramm A, Ha C, Newlin E, et al. First empirical evaluation of the link between attachment, social cognition and borderline features in adolescents. *Compr Psychiatry.* (2016) 64:4–11. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2015.07.008
- O'Neill A, D'Souza A, Samson AC, Carballedo A, Kerskens C, Frodl T. Dysregulation between emotion and theory of mind networks in borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res Neuroimaging*. (2015) 231:25– 32. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2014.11.002
- Mier D, Lis S, Esslinger C, Sauer C, Hagenhoff M, Ulferts J, et al. Neuronal correlates of social cognition in borderline personality disorder. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. (2013) 8:531–7. doi: 10.1093/scan/nss028
- Dziobek I, Preißler S, Grozdanovic Z, Heuser I, Heekeren HR, Roepke S. Neuronal correlates of altered empathy and social cognition in borderline personality disorder. *Neuroimage.* (2011) 57:539–48. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.05.005
- Fox MD, Snyder AZ, Vincent JL, Corbetta M, Van Essen DC, Raichle ME. From the cover: the human brain is intrinsically organized into dynamic, anticorrelated functional networks. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2005) 102:9673– 8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0504136102
- Lee MHH, Smyser CDD, Shimony JSS. Resting-state fMRI: a review of methods and clinical applications. *Am J Neuroradiol.* (2013) 34:1866–72. doi: 10.3174/ajnr.A3263
- Van Den Heuvel MP, Pol HEH. Exploración de la red cerebral: una revisión de la conectividad funcional en la RMf en estado de reposo. *Psiquiatr Biol.* (2011) 18:28–41. doi: 10.1016/j.psiq.2011.05.001
- Lei X, Zhong M, Liu Y, Jin X, Zhou Q, Xi C, et al. A resting-state fMRI study in borderline personality disorder combining amplitude of low frequency fluctuation, regional homogeneity and seed based functional connectivity. J Affect Disord. (2017) 218:299–305. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.04.067

- Visintin E, Pan C De, Amore M, Balestrieri M, Christian R, Sambataro F. Mapping the brain correlates of borderline personality disorder : a functional neuroimaging meta-analysis of resting state studies. J Affect Disord. (2016) 204:262–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.07.025
- Silverman MH, Schulz SC, Cullen KR. Using functional neuroimaging to refine the diagnostic construct of borderline personality disorder. J Neuroimaging Psychiatry Neurol. (2016) 1:27–45. doi: 10.17756/jnpn.2016-005
- 27. Pal R, Elbers J. Neuroplasticity: The other side of the coin. *Pediatr Neurol.* (2018) 84:3-4. doi: 10.1016/j.pediatrneurol.2018.03.009
- Bachi K, Parvaz MA, Moeller SJ, Gan G, Zilverstand A, Goldstein RZ, et al. Reduced orbitofrontal gray matter concentration as a marker of premorbid childhood trauma in cocaine use disorder. *Front Hum Neurosci.* (2018) 12:51. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2018.00051
- Lim L, Radua J, Rubia K. Gray matter abnormalities in childhood maltreatment: a voxelwise metaanalysis. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2014) 171:854–63. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13101427
- Teicher MH, Anderson CM, Ohashi K, Polcari A. Childhood maltreatment: Altered network centrality of cingulate, precuneus, temporal pole and insula. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2014) 76:297–305. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.09.016
- Dannlowski U, Kugel H, Huber F, Stuhrmann A, Redlich R, Grotegerd D, et al. Childhood maltreatment is associated with an automatic negative emotion processing bias in the amygdala. *Hum Brain Mapp.* (2013) 34:2899–909. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22112
- Jedd K, Hunt RH, Cicchetti D, Hunt E, Cowell RA, Rogosch FA, et al. Long-term consequences of childhood maltreatment: altered amygdala functional connectivity. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2015) 27 (4 Pt 2):1577–89. doi: 10.1017/S0954579415000954
- Nooner KB, Mennes M, Brown S, Castellanos FX, Leventhal B, Milham MP, et al. Relationship of trauma symptoms to amygdala-based functional brain changes in adolescents. J Trauma Stress. (2013) 26:784–7. doi: 10.1002/jts.21873
- Thomason ME, Marusak HA, Tocco MA, Vila AM, McGarragle O, Rosenberg DR. Altered amygdala connectivity in urban youth exposed to trauma. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. (2014) 10:1460–8. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsv030
- 35. Van Der Werff SJA, Pannekoek JN, Veer IM, Van Tol MJ, Aleman A, Veltman DJ, et al. Resting-state functional connectivity in adults with childhood emotional maltreatment. *Psychol Med.* (2013) 43:1825–36. doi: 10.1017/S0033291712002942
- Luke N, Banerjee R. Differentiated associations between childhood maltreatment experiences and social understanding: a meta-analysis and systematic review. *Dev Rev.* (2013) 33:1–28. doi: 10.1016/j.dr.2012.10.001
- Teicher MH, Samson JA. Childhood maltreatment and psychopathology: a case for ecophenotypic variants as clinically and neurobiologically distinct subtypes. *Am J Psychiatry.* (2013) 170:1114–33. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2013.12070957
- American Psychiatric Association. DSM-5. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 5th ed. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association (2013).
- 39. Garza-Villarreal EA, Chakravarty MM, Hansen B, Eskildsen SF, Devenyi GA, Castillo-Padilla D, et al. The effect of crack cocaine addiction and age on the microstructure and morphology of the human striatum and thalamus using shape analysis and fast diffusion kurtosis imaging. *Transl Psychiatry.* (2017) 7:e1122. doi: 10.1038/tp.2017.92
- Barrachina J, Soler J, Campins MJ, Tejero A, Pascual JC, Alvarez E, et al. Validation of a spanish version of the diagnostic interview for bordelinesrevised (DIB-R). Actas Esp Psiquiatr. (2004) 32:293–8.
- 41. Sheehan DV, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, Amorim P, Janavs J, Weiller E, et al. The mini-international neuropsychiatric interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. *J Clin Psychiatry*. (1998) 59 (Suppl 2):22–57.
- Dziobek I, Fleck S, Kalbe E, Rogers K, Hassenstab J, Brand M, et al. Introducing MASC: a movie for the assessment of social cognition. J Autism Dev Disord. (2006) 36:623–36. doi: 10.1007/s10803-006-0107-0
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Hill J, Raste Y, Plumb I. The reading the mind in the eyes test revised version: a study with normal adults, and adults with asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. (2001) 42:241–51. doi: 10.1111/1469-7610.00715

- 44. Hernandez A, Gallardo-Pujol D, Pereda N, Arntz A, Bernstein DP, Gaviria AM, et al. Initial validation of the spanish Childhood Trauma questionnaire-short form: factor structure, reliability and association with parenting. *J Interpers Violence*. (2013) 28:1498–518. doi: 10.1177/0886260512468240
- Yoshimatsu K, Palmer B. Depression in patients with borderline personality disorder. *Harv Rev Psychiatry.* (2014) 22:266–73. doi: 10.1097/HRP.00000000000045
- Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Nieto-Castanon A. Conn: a functional connectivity toolbox for correlated and anticorrelated brain networks. *Brain Connect.* (2012) 2:125–41. doi: 10.1089/brain.2012.0073
- Muschelli J, Nebel MB, Caffo BS, Barber AD, Pekar JJ, Mostofsky SH. Reduction of motion-related artifacts in resting state fMRI using aCompCor. *Neuroimage*. (2014) 96:22–35. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.03.028
- Wolf RC, Sambataro F, Vasic N, Schmid M, Thomann PA, Bienentreu SD, et al. Aberrant connectivity of resting-state networks in borderline personality disorder. J Psychiatry Neurosci. (2011) 36:402–11. doi: 10.1503/jpn.100150
- Sorg C. Shifted intrinsic connectivity of central executive and salience network in borderline personality disorder. (2013) 7:727. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00727
- Rousselet GA, Pernet CR. Improving standards in brain-behavior correlation analyses. Front Hum Neurosci. (2012) 6:119. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2012.00119
- Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. J R Stat Soc Ser B. (1995) 57:289–300.
- Veer IM, Beckmann C, Van Tol M-J, Ferrarini L, Milles J, Veltman D, et al. Whole brain resting-state analysis reveals decreased functional connectivity in major depression. *Front Syst Neurosci.* (2010) 4:41. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2010.00041
- Prochazkova E, Kret ME. Connecting minds and sharing emotions through mimicry: a neurocognitive model of emotional contagion. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2017) 80:99–114. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.05.013
- Carpenter LL, Shattuck TT, Tyrka AR, Geracioti TD, Price LH. Effect of childhood physical abuse on cortisol stress response. *Psychopharmacology*. (2011) 214:367–75. doi: 10.1007/s00213-010-2007-4
- Cicchetti D, Rogosch FA. Diverse patterns of neuroendocrine activity in maltreated children. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2001) 13:677–93. doi: 10.1017/S0954579401003145
- 56. Niedtfeld I. Experimental investigation of cognitive and affective empathy in borderline personality disorder: effects of ambiguity in multimodal social information processing. *Psychiatry Res.* (2017) 23:58–63. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2017.03.037
- Wolkenstein L, Schönenberg M, Schirm E, Hautzinger M. I can see what you feel, but i can't deal with it: Impaired Theory of Mind in depression. J Affect Disord. (2011) 132:104–11. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.02.010
- Weightman MJ, Air TM, Baune BT. A review of the role of social cognition in major depressive disorder. *Front Psychiatry*. (2014) 5:179. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2014.00179
- 59. Krauch M, Ueltzhöffer K, Brunner R, Kaess M, Hensel S, Herpertz SC, et al. Heightened salience of anger and aggression in female adolescents with borderline personality disorder-a script-based fMRI study. *Front Behav Neurosci.* (2018) 12:57. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2018.00057
- 60. Andrews-Hanna JR, Smallwood J, Spreng RN. The default network and self-generated thought: component processes, dynamic control, and clinical relevance. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* (2014) 1316:29–52. doi: 10.1111/nyas.12360
- 61. Spreng RN, Andrews-Hanna JR. The default network and social cognition. *Brain Mapp.* (2015) 3:165–69. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-397025-1.00173-1
- Beeney JE, Hallquist MN, Ellison WD, Levy KN. Self other disturbance in borderline personality disorder: neural, self-report, and performancebased evidence. *Personal Disord Theory Res Treat.* (2016) 7:28–39. doi: 10.1037/per0000127
- Amodio DM, Frith CD. Meeting of minds: the medial frontal cortex and social cognition. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2006) 7:268–77. doi: 10.1038/nrn1884
- Lockwood PL, Wittmann MK. Ventral anterior cingulate cortex and social decision-making. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2018) 92:187–91. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2018.05.030
- Carter CS, Braver TS, Barch DM, Botvinick MM, Noll D, Cohen JD. Anterior cingulate cortex, error detection, and the online monitoring of performance. *Science.* (1998) 280:747–9.

- Xu J, Wang J, Fan L, Li H, Zhang W, Hu Q, et al. Tractography-based parcellation of the human middle temporal gyrus. *Sci Rep.* (2015) 5:18883. doi: 10.1038/srep18883
- Igelstrom KM, Webb TW, Graziano MSA. Neural processes in the human temporoparietal cortex separated by localized independent component analysis. *J Neurosci.* (2015) 35:9432–45. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0551-15.2015
- Santos S, Almeida I, Oliveiros B, Castelo-Branco M. The role of the amygdala in facial trustworthiness processing: a systematic review and meta-analyses of fMRI Studies. *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0167276. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0167276
- Salvador R, Vega D, Pascual JC, Marco J, Canales-Rodríguez EJ, Aguilar S, et al. Converging medial frontal resting state and diffusion-based abnormalities in borderline personality disorder. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2016) 79:107–16. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.08.026
- Balducci T, González-Olvera JJ, Angeles-Valdez D, Espinoza-Luna I, Garza-Villarreal EA. Borderline personality disorder with cocaine dependence: impulsivity, emotional dysregulation and amygdala functional connectivity. *Front Psychiatry*. (2018) 9:328. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00328
- Kluetsch RC, Schmahl C, Niedtfeld I, Densmore M, Calhoun VD, Daniels J, et al. Alterations in default mode network connectivity during pain processing in borderline personality disorder. *Arch Gen Psychiatry.* (2012) 69:993–1002. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2012.476
- 72. Krause-Utz A, Veer IM, Rombouts SARB, Bohus M, Schmahl C, Elzinga BM. Amygdala and anterior cingulate resting-state functional connectivity in borderline personality disorder patients with a history of interpersonal trauma. *Psychol Med.* (2014) 44:2889–901. doi: 10.1017/S0033291714000324
- Ruocco AC, Amirthavasagam S, Choi-Kain LW, McMain SF. Neural correlates of negative emotionality in borderline personality disorder: an activationlikelihood-estimation meta-Analysis. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2013) 73:153–60. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.07.014
- Schulze L, Schmahl C, Niedtfeld I. Neural correlates of disturbed emotion processing in borderline personality disorder: a multimodal meta-analysis. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2016) 79:97–106. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.03.027
- Shirer WR, Jiang H, Price CM, Ng B, Greicius MD. Optimization of rs-fMRI pre-processing for enhanced signal-noise separation, Testretest reliability, and group discrimination. *Neuroimage*. (2015) 117:67–79. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.05.015
- Hepp J, Lane SP, Carpenter RW, Niedtfeld I, Brown WC, Trull TJ. Interpersonal problems and negative affect in borderline personality and depressive disorders in daily life. *Clin Psychol Sci.* (2017) 5:470–84. doi: 10.1177/2167702616677312
- Dixon-Gordon KL, Chapman AL, Lovasz N, Walters K. Too upset to think: the interplay of borderline personality features, negative emotions, and social problem solving in the laboratory. *Personal Disord.* (2011) 2:243–60. doi: 10.1037/a0021799
- Soares JM, Sampaio A, Ferreira LM, Santos NC, Marques P, Marques F, et al. Stress impact on resting state brain networks. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e66500. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0066500
- Clemens B, Wagels L, Bauchmüller M, Bergs R, Habel U, Kohn N. Altered default mode: functional connectivity changes in the aftermath of social stress. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:40180. doi: 10.1038/srep40180
- Haber SN, Knutson B. The reward circuit: linking primate anatomy and human imaging. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2010) 35:4–26. doi: 10.1038/npp.2009.129
- Fornito A, Harrison BJ, Goodby E, Dean A, Ooi C, Nathan PJ, et al. Functional dysconnectivity of corticostriatal circuitry as a risk phenotype for psychosis. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2013) 70:1143–51. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry. 2013.1976
- Bo S, Sharp C, Fonagy P, Kongerslev M. Hypermentalizing, attachment, and epistemic trust in adolescent BPD: clinical illustrations. *Personal Disord Theory Res Treat.* (2017) 8:172–82. doi: 10.1037/per0000161
- Hart H, Rubia K. Neuroimaging of child abuse: a critical review. Front Hum Neurosci. (2012) 6:52. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2012.00052
- Ohashi K, Anderson CM, Bolger EA, Khan A, McGreenery CE, Teicher MH. Childhood maltreatment is associated with alteration in global network fiber-tract architecture independent of history of depression and anxiety. *Neuroimage*. (2017) 150:50–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2017.02.037

- Teicher MH, Samson JA, Anderson CM, Ohashi K. The effects of childhood maltreatment on brain structure, function and connectivity. *Nat Publ Gr.* (2016) 17:652–66. doi: 10.1038/nrn.2016.111
- Eiland L, Ramroop J, Hill MN, Manley J, McEwen BS. Chronic juvenile stress produces corticolimbic dendritic architectural remodeling and modulates emotional behavior in male and female rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. (2012) 37:39–47. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2011.04.015
- Tau GZ, Peterson BS. Normal development of brain circuits. Neuropsychopharmacol Rev. (2010) 35:147–68. doi: 10.1038/npp. 2009.115
- Piven J, Elison JT, Zylka MJ. Toward a conceptual framework for early brain and behavior development in autism. *Mol Psychiatry*. (2017) 22:1385–94. doi: 10.1038/mp.2017.131
- Tierney AL, Nelson CA. Brain development and the role of experience in the early years. *Zero Three*. (2009) 30:9–13.
- Howes OD, McCutcheon R. Inflammation and the neural diathesis-stress hypothesis of schizophrenia: a reconceptualization. *Transl Psychiatry*. (2017) 7:e1024. doi: 10.1038/tp.2016.278
- 91. Zhan Y, Paolicelli RC, Sforazzini F, Weinhard L, Bolasco G, Pagani F, et al. Deficient neuron-microglia signaling results in impaired functional

brain connectivity and social behavior. Nat Neurosci. (2014) 17:400-6. doi: 10.1038/nn.3641

- Otten M, Seth AK, Pinto Y. A social bayesian brain: how social knowledge can shape visual perception. *Brain Cogn.* (2017) 112:69–77. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2016.05.002
- Glantz LA, Lewis DA. Decreased dendritic spine density on prefrontal cortical pyramidal neurons in schizophrenia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*. (2000) 57:65–73. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.57.1.65

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Duque-Alarcón, Alcalá-Lozano, González-Olvera, Garza-Villarreal and Pellicer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# The Heterogeneity of Empathy: Possible Treatment for Anhedonia?

#### Sharee N. Light\*

Positive Affective Neuroscience Laboratory, Department of Psychology, Georgia State University, Atlanta, GA, United States

Traditionally, empathy has been described as a process by which an individual "tries on" the negative emotion of others (i. e., empathic concern). A corpus of empirical work has been devoted to the study of this particular form of empathy. However, in this paper, the *heterogeneity model of empathy* is proposed as a method for counteracting the lack of attention paid to "positive-valence empathy" — our ability to respond to the negative and positive emotion of others with appropriate positive affect. Both empathic concern and positive-valence empathy are argued to have distinguishable behavioral manifestations and at least partially distinguishable neurobiological underpinnings. The potential value of positive-valence empathy induction for therapeutic purposes is also discussed.

Keywords: empathy, empathic concern, positive-valence empathy, prefrontal cortex, ventral striatum, reward

## **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Dessa Bergen-Cico, Syracuse University, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Macià Buades-Rotger, Universität zu Lübeck, Germany Eva Venturini, University of Siena, Italy

> \*Correspondence: Sharee N. Light

slight@gsu.edu

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 01 January 2019 Accepted: 14 March 2019 Published: 09 April 2019

#### Citation:

Light SN (2019) The Heterogeneity of Empathy: Possible Treatment for Anhedonia? Front. Psychiatry 10:185. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00185 Various researchers have defined the term empathy differently because psychologists and neuroscientists alike have had trouble coming to a consensus about the scientific meaning of the term. As a result, it has been difficult to formulate, and test theories of empathy in a rigorous fashion. The lack of a clear definition of empathy has made it particularly difficult to pair the behavioral manifestations of empathy with their neurophysiological correlates. Working from a phenomenological definition of empathy would be useful for generating specific, testable hypotheses—enabling researchers the opportunity to systematically determine how well each one aligns with known brain circuitry. This *Perspective* piece has the following structure:

- The concept of empathy as it is traditionally studied is presented.
- An alternative definition of empathy is presented that is more comprehensive (i.e., inclusive of positive-valence empathy).
- Predictions/premises of this reformulated definition/theory of empathy are proposed.
- Neurobiological evidence supporting the proposed reformulation/conceptualization of empathy is presented.
- Discussion of the treatment potential, or usefulness of empathy inductions for therapeutic change, is presented.
- Remaining empirical questions are presented.

# THE "STANDARD" EMPATHY DEFINITION VS. A NON-CANONICAL APPROACH TO EMPATHY

Most often, the term *empathy* is used to refer to the vicarious sharing of another's pain or sorrow (1). This form of empathy has been described as *empathic concern* (2–4) because the empathizer "shares in" the negative emotional experience of the target. However, the main argument made here is that positive-valence forms of empathy exist and should be studied alongside empathic concern because they may be useful in clinical settings as a standalone or adjunctive tool to well-established forms of behavioral treatment (e.g., Cognitive Behavioral Therapy-CBT) for positive affect deficits

80

that are commonly observed in individuals with various psychological (e.g., Major Depressive Disorder-MDD, schizophrenia) and/or neurological (e.g., Parkinson's disease) disorders.

There are at least two forms of positive-valence empathy. An individual may exude positive emotion while in the presence of someone who is experiencing a negative emotional state as a means to convey tenderness and comprehension of the person's physical or emotional pain or sadness; in order to catalyze a positive emotional state in the target (e.g., an observer says "cheer up" to someone who has done poorly on a test). In contrast, an individual may exude positive emotion as a means to induce a state of joy in another person who is in a neutral emotional state, for its own sake. These are examples of empathic cheerfulness. Similarly, an individual may vicariously experience pleasure in response to someone else's positive emotion (e.g., the observer "shares in" another's joy). This is empathic happiness. Collectively, empathic happiness, and empathic cheerfulness can be referred to as "positive-valence empathy" (5, 6). In general, the exchange of happiness may ultimately serve to amplifyor up-regulate-the experience of happiness for one or both of the individuals involved, increasing hedonic impact (7). In fact, during *positive-valence empathy*, the observer and the target stand to generate "new" and heightened positive emotion that they may not otherwise have experienced if it were not for their interaction.

These concepts stem from the ancient Buddhist ideas of "sympathetic joy" and "loving-kindness" (8). In this tradition, positive-valence empathy can be acquired through intense mental training via meditative practice. The concept of *positive-valence empathy* was also later discussed by historical figures such as Theodor Lipps (9) and Adam Smith. For example, in 1759 Adam Smith wrote in *The Theory of Moral Sentiments*:

When we have read a book or poem so often that we can no longer find any amusement in reading it by ourselves, we can still take pleasure in reading it to a companion. To him it has all the graces of novelty; we enter into the surprise and admiration which it naturally excites in him, but which it is no longer capable of exciting in us; we consider all the ideas which it presents rather in the light in which they appear to him, than in that in which they appear to ourselves, and we are amused by sympathy with his amusement which thus enlivens our own [excerpt taken from Goldman (10)].

Though Smith uses the word "sympathy" in this passage, an argument could be made that the description illustrates our present day definition of *positive-valence empathy*. Importantly, here empathic cheerfulness is conceptualized as being separate from prosocial behavior; at least based on the results of prior research. Namely, in previously unpublished aspects of the [Light et al. (6)] data set, the correlation between *trait* empathic cheerfulness (as measured by an independently validated self-report scale) and prosocial behavior (operationalized as selection of actual children's books for donation) was non-significant (r = -0.009, p = 0.94); and similarly, *task* empathic cheerfulness (measured via self-report as participants viewed a television program that tends to elicit empathy) did not predict subsequent prosocial behavior (r = -0.036, p = 0.769). This provides

preliminary evidence in a healthy adult sample that empathic cheerfulness is distinct from prosocial behavior. Though *trait* empathic cheerfulness does correlate with *trait* empathic concern (as measured by the Interpersonal Reactivity Index-IRI) (r = 0.574), and *task* empathic cheerfulness correlates with *task* empathic concern (r = 0.611) (6).

Given the existence of positive-valence empathy, a reformulated model of empathy seems necessary [e.g., (11)]. The "standard" model of empathy, which generally equates empathy with affective sharing, is lacking primarily because it conflates emotion identification (i.e., the ability to correctly "read" or interpret the emotion of another) with affect sharing (the ability to feel *with* someone else) [see (11)]; and the entire model is generally based on the singular observation of empathy for *physical* pain. Our working model of empathy needs to evolve to reflect our expanding understanding of the above mentioned empathy subtypes and their underlying neurobiology. In other words, although the neurocircuitry that forms the basis for our ability to empathize with the *physical* pain of others has been well-elucidated to date, it alone fails to explain more recently evolved subtypes of empathy.

Our empathy ability for additional, more complex emotional states than physical pain likely evolved *after* the mechanism responsible for our ability to empathize with the physical pain of others (i.e., from an evolutionary perspective). Furthermore, the underlying neural mechanisms involved in these more complex, later evolving empathy subtypes likely relate to the functioning of neural circuitry that layered over—or emerged from—the basic building blocks of the pain circuit (12, 13). Thus, there is an evolutionary-based and neural-based cause for continuing to expand our conceptualization of empathy.

Just as basic principles of affective neuroscience (and even cognitive neuroscience) were initially formulated based on attributing psychological functions (e.g., "emotion," "memory," "language") to specific brain regions, these fields have evolved over time and now take much more of a systems approach to understanding psychological constructs. Similarly, given that the corpus of empathy research has focused on one subtype of empathy for a long time (i.e., empathy for physical pain), the resulting theories of empathy have generally been limited by this conceptual focus. Here, an attempt is made to promote an empathy model that is more comprehensive and can account for all known subtypes of empathy; with the idea that common and dissociable neural circuitry evolved from the pain circuit are involved in all empathy subtypes.

Therefore, the primary question is how best to (parsimoniously) account for/explain both empathic concern on the one hand, and positive empathy subtypes on the other hand. The fundamental threads of such an inclusive and refined model have already been articulated [e.g., (11, 12)]. Specifically, Coll et al. (11) suggest that empathy should refer to the degree to which the empathizer's emotional state matches that identified in the target, though this emotional response may deviate from the target's *actual* emotional state. Using this definition, empathy can be measured as a single process, rather than as affective identification + affect sharing. However, here it is argued—given the existence of empathic happiness and

empathic cheerfulness-even this Coll et al. (11) model stops short. Specifically, we know that empathic cheerfulness occurs on a time-scale consistent with empathic concern (as does empathic happiness), but uniquely does not predict prosocial behavior (as noted above) in the same way that empathic concern or empathic happiness does. Given these facts, it seems likely that empathic cheerfulness does represent a "true" alternative response to the physical or emotional pain of someone else (e.g., other than empathic concern or personal distress), and thus should be included in any explanatory model of empathy. That said, the definition of empathy should make reference to the fact that the empathic response is an emotional reaction that is both relevant and other-oriented in relation to the emotional state of the target (and can be either positive or negative in valence). For example, I may perceive someone who has lost an adored pet, and thus infer that they are likely feeling sad. At this stage of the process, I may either show one of three potential empathy-related responses: (a) personal distress, (b) empathic concern, or (c) empathic cheerfulness. Important to note here, the experience of empathic cheerfulness can occur without a corresponding prosocial act (i.e., the experience of empathic cheerfulness need not involve an overt helpful act). For example, in the situation described above, where the empathizer encounters someone who they perceive to be feeling sad, the empathizer may smile and say "cheer up" without there being a subsequent overt helpful act (e.g., a pat on the back). Overall, the model proposed here deviates from Coll et al. (11) in that it is not required that the emotion "expressed" or consciously "felt" by the empathizer-on a time scale of seconds to minutes-has to even be particularly similar (e.g., in valence, intensity, or quality) to that which is perceived to be present in the target. The emotion need only be other-oriented, relevant, and clearly reflective/resultant from the empathizer's own apprehension/comprehension/interpretation of the target's emotional state.

Relatedly, in naturalistic settings, such as the psychotherapy room, researchers have already found that defining empathy narrowly as affective matching is not particularly explanatory or helpful. Specifically, Elliot et al. (14) found that when it comes to measuring the flow of empathy in a therapeutic relationship (i.e., between a client and their psychotherapist), empathic accuracy (i.e., my affect matches yours) does not significantly account for variance in treatment outcome. This provides further support for the idea that conceptualizing empathy as literally "accurate emotional state matching" is limiting, and we should move away from definitions of empathy that advocate this conceptualization.

The Coll et al. (11) model also stipulates that empathy has occurred only when the empathizer *consciously* identifies the emotional state of the target and has an affective sharing experience; whereas personal distress results when the emotion of the target is *unconsciously* identified and affect sharing ensues. The proposed model does not include this conscious/unconscious distinction because, again, empathic cheerfulness appears to be a valid empathic response, but it violates this tenet (at least in certain instances). For example, someone may unconsciously perceive the emotional state of a target who has lost their pet (e.g., sadness), but they actually may only (or predominantly) experience and exude positive emotion, as in empathic cheerfulness. Data pertaining to the minute timescale of emotional responsiveness, and the miniscule timescale with which the underlying neurobiology of emotion can unfold, supports this assertion (15-17).

# Re-conceptualizing Empathy: The Heterogeneity Model of Empathy

Under the umbrella of the "heterogeneity model of empathy," the following general definition of empathy is offered: empathy refers to a change in emotional state triggered by the formation of an internally generated replica of the emotional state of another. The integration of information held in mind about the observer's own emotional state with information held in mind about the emotional state of the target provides the substrate for the onset of an entirely new emotional state in the observer. In addition to the creation of this new vicariousbased emotional state, an other-oriented feeling of goodwill may also be generated in the observer, and this may include (or rise to the level of) feelings of enjoyment in certain instances. Together, this package is empathy (18). There are several assumptions embedded in this definition.

First, for empathy to occur, the observer must hold at least two mental representations in mind simultaneously: one that contains information about their own emotional state and one that contains information about the emotional state of the target. Furthermore, this information needs to be kept in an online, highly accessible state for a brief period of time *while* the information is also being actively manipulated. Therefore, at certain times the observer must hold a mental image of what the target is feeling on the one hand, and hold a mental image of their own feelings on the other hand, while the situation is actively unfolding (19). This can be unconscious.

Second, it is proposed that the replica of the emotional state of the target that takes shape within the observer is built using several forms of information, including: (a) conscious or unconscious information taken in through the senses about the target's emotional state (e.g., facial expression, vocal tone, body posture), which is based on simulation theory (20), and (b) "asif" information (e.g., this is self-generated information that the observer obtains by imaginatively placing him or herself in the target's shoes and "trying on" their emotional state; for example the observer may ask themselves "what would it actually feel like if x occurred?"), and (c) "if-then" information (e.g., applying tacit rules about the cause-and-effect relationship between events and emotional states; for example, a tacit rule may be "generally people feel happy [emotion] when they receive a gift [event]." This is consistent with the Theory of mental state attribution (21). For example, if I hear that my friend received a gift from her mother, I can apply this general rule and infer that my friend likely feels happy.

Third, similar to Coll et al.'s (11) and Stotland's (22) definition of empathy as "an observer's reacting emotionally because he perceives that another is experiencing or is about to experience an emotion" [pp. 272; (22)], this conceptualization of empathy does not assume that the observer's emotional experience will be an *exact* replica of the target's emotional state. In fact, the definition only asserts that the observer's emotional state *changes* from its original state as a result of the impact caused by internally representing the emotional state of someone else. In other words, the dual representation of emotional states (i.e., the observer's own and that of the target) can cause the observer's mental/emotional state to *change*.

Finally, this definition does not restrict the use of the term *empathy* to situations in which the observer shares in the negative emotion of another. Instead, the definition allows for the term *empathy* to be applied when an observer shares in the positive emotion experienced by a target. In fact, this definition allows for the term *empathy* to be applied even if the observer experiences an emotion that differs in valence from the emotional state of the target. Stotland (22) referred to this special case of empathy as *contrast empathy*.

# Predictions of the Heterogeneity of Empathy Model

In general, the so-called "empathy circuit," which tends to include the anterior cingulate cortex and anterior insula most prominently, is often described in the literature regarding the experience of empathy for physical pain [e.g., (23)]. Although prefrontal cortex activation is also generally reported in these studies, it is not emphasized [e.g., (23-25)]. The heterogeneity model asserts that although this prefrontal cortex (PFC) activation is often overlooked, it likely plays a more prominent role in empathy processes than currently thought, particularly in empathy for emotional states that do not involve physical pain (e.g., emotional pain, happiness, etc.). This is hypothesized because, in general, the PFC organizes information from lower levels of processing (e.g., the limbic system, sensory systems) and uses that information to orchestrate thought, emotion, and motor actions in accordance with internal goals (26). Specifically, the prefrontal cortex plays a central role in both emotional processing and executive functioning, making this region particularly interesting to study in relation to empathy because the occurrence of empathy-as described abovelikely increasingly depends upon (across the lifespan) the ability to hold emotional information in mind (i.e., a working memory function) and orchestrate, step-by-step, an appropriate emotional response.

Given the hypothesis about the role of dual representation of emotional states in the empathizer, a significant role of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC), extending into the frontopolar prefrontal region, is suspected to occur in all forms of empathy (particularly those that do not involve physical pain), to some degree. A review of recent anatomical, neuroimaging, electrophysiological and developmental findings (presented below) support the existence of a rostro-caudal hierarchy in the prefrontal cortex, with the frontopolar cortex processing more abstract information than the dorsolateral region, and the two regions being heavily interconnected (27). Both regions show activation during empathy tasks. The dorsolateral prefrontal cortex may become activated when representing multiple emotional states, whereas the frontopolar region may be recruited to oversee the completion of higher order goals relevant to empathic interpretation and execution of empathic behavior. The following evidence exists to support the idea that the dorsolateral and frontopolar prefrontal cortex may collaboratively contribute to such empathic ability; across both empathic concern and positive empathy.

Evidence Supporting A Role for the PFC in Empathic Concern. Singer et al. (23) found that adult participants showed significant activation in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (BA 47) when viewing their romantic partner receive a painful stimulus. Interestingly, this pattern of prefrontal activity was not present when these participants received the painful stimulus themselves. In fact, participants did not show any significant prefrontal activity when they were the direct recipients of a painful stimulus. This result implicates the dorsolateral region of the prefrontal cortex in empathic processing. The dorsolateral activity observed in this study may be an indication that the observer registered the emotion of the other person. This view is supported by other data that suggests that the dorsolateral PFC region is involved in holding internal representations of external stimuli. The ability to form and hold an internal representation of someone else's emotional state may provide a means for the observer to experience some kernel of that same emotion (28, 29).

Activity in the frontopolar cortex has also been found to relate to negatively-valenced empathic emotion. For example, using a neuroimaging paradigm, Jackson et al. (30) found that there was a significant increase in frontopolar activity (BA 10) when adult participants thought about someone else's pain. Furthermore, Ruby and Decety (31) found that the frontopolar cortex became more active when adult participants had to respond to emotionally evocative situations from the perspective of another person compared to when participants had to take a first person perspective. Additionally, using a cross sectional design, Decety and Michalska (32) found that adults demonstrated greater dorsolateral and ventrolateral activity during an empathy induction task relative to children and adolescents, suggesting that adults rely more heavily on attention and cognitive control circuitry in empathic situations (33).

Similarly, across 4- to 8-year-olds, affective empathy (the ability to be emotionally reactive to the emotional displays of others) related positively with dorsolateral activation in older children relative to younger children (34). This set of findings suggests an increase in recruitment of dorsolateral prefrontal cortex with advancing empathy ability (34). Similarly, in a study with individuals with traumatic brain injury, damage to the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex was found to significantly diminish one's ability to perceive (via the human face) emotion and use emotional information to make interpretations (35).

Evidence Supporting A Role for the PFC in Positive-Valence Empathy. In a study of the neural correlates of charitable donation, fMRI was used to visualize brain activity while people played computer games by which they could earn money for reallife charities. The results indicate that the "joy of giving" has an anatomical basis in the brain—the same one that exists for other types of reward (e.g., food, sex, money)—and can be found in the ventral striatum (36). However, importantly, activity in the frontopolar cortex related participant's report of their feelings of joy and everyday charitable involvement (36).

Electrophysiological and neuroimaging data also suggest that increased activity in the dorsolateral [(37-40), orbitofrontal (41), ventrolateral (42), and frontopolar prefrontal cortex (43) relate to the subjective experience of basic positive emotions such as happiness and/or pleasure, which is linked to increased empathy behavior (44). Results from an electroencephalographic (EEG) study involving children aged 6-10 years old (5) suggest that children who tend to exhibit empathic concern vs. positive empathy have distinct neurophysiological profiles during the elicitation of pleasure (on a completely separate day). For example, children who demonstrated substantial behavioral empathic happiness exhibited relatively symmetrical co-activation of dorsolateral and frontopolar prefrontal activity via EEG when they were exposed to a positive stimulus on a separate day (5). The sustained maintenance of equal amounts of left and right lateral and anterior prefrontal cortex activity over the course of a positive stimulus may indicate that these children bring both lateral frontal hemispheres to bear on pleasureinducing tasks. Children who demonstrated a high level of behavioral empathic concern exhibited right-sided and then left-sided prefrontal activity across the lateral and anteriormost regions of the prefrontal cortex during a positive affect inducing task (5). The ability to exhibit right and then left-sided prefrontal activation during a positive task might relate to an ability to flexibly experience (or shift between) positive and negative emotional states during a task, and may be facilitated by amygdala connectivity (15). If a child can flexibly experience negative and positive emotional states, this general ability may enhance their ability to internally represent the emotional states of others and respond to the negative emotion of others with a combination of negative emotion (e.g., sadness and concern) and/or positive emotion (e.g., positive empathy, goodwill). The results from a separate behavioral study involving children under the age of 2-yearsold provide evidence that young children experience greater happiness when giving treats to others rather than receiving treats themselves (45), further supporting the role of positive emotion in empathy.

Finally, a neuroimaging study of vicarious reward revealed that adult participants who reported enjoying observing other people winning a game show exhibited greater bilateral frontal pole activation, in addition to ventral striatum activation (46). Ventral striatum activity also increased when the participants played the game themselves and won, but prefrontal activation was absent. Again, these results support the findings of Light et al. (5) because a dorsolateral-frontopolar prefrontal circuit was implicated in empathy; in this case, positivevalence empathy.

*Empathy Circuits.* It is important to note that the dorsolateral and anterior-most regions of the prefrontal cortex do not work in isolation to enact empathic feelings or behavior in adults (or children), and these different regions may be distinguishable in terms of what they *do* in the various empathy subtypes. For example, it is hypothesized that the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex facilitates the dual representation of the emotional state of the

observer and the target. However, as the emotions that need to be represented become more abstract, it is likely that the frontopolar cortex becomes more active (36).

Both prefrontal regions are likely active in empathic concern and both forms of positive empathy. What may distinguish the different subtypes of empathy are the extent of prefrontal activation, different patterns of lateralization of prefrontal activity [see (5, 40)], and/or differential patterns of concomitant subcortical activation. Altogether, several primary brain structures are hypothesized to be involved in the various empathy subtypes, including: the amygdalae, the ventral striatum (e.g., nucleus accumbens and globus pallidus), anterior cingulate, insula, and the dorsolateral and frontopolar prefrontal cortex (see Figure 1). Bottom-up and top-down processing among these structures may contribute to our capacity to resonate with each other emotionally and experience the various empathy subtypes. Bottom-up processing allows for the rapid processing of an affective signal, such as someone in pain (39; 26); and top-down processing allows for the perceiver's intentions, motivations, and feelings to be attached to the comprehended feeling state initiated by the bottom-up process. In adults, signals sent from the amygdala and/or anterior cingulate/insula to the lateral and anterior-most prefrontal cortex are thought to form the basis of the bottom-up empathic processes, while activity originating in prefrontal regions is thought to play an important role in topdown empathic processing (47). There is likely a bi-directional route by which the lateral aspect of the prefrontal cortex not only is involved in processing the initial affective signal generated by the amygdala (i.e., which carries information about the emotional state of the target) as proposed by Decety (47), but also plays a role in generating the first kernels of the other-oriented feeling of goodwill in the empathizer, a form of positive affect, that may get elaborated by prefrontal cortex. It is hypothesized that the prefrontal cortex is largely responsible for the higher order feeling of goodwill that is central to the proposed model of empathy, though subcortical structures likely contribute too, such as the nucleus accumbens, which is involved in reward.

# **Treatment Potential**

The proposed "heterogeneity of empathy" model is based on preliminary work that indicates that *increased* empathy (all types) predicts *increased* positive emotionality (5); and positive affect is associated with many desirable outcomes, such as problem solving, well-being, longevity, and reduced likelihood of dementia. Thus, understanding the idiosyncrasies between various empathy *subtypes* and the symptom of anhedonia (i.e., the reduced ability to experience pleasure) could perhaps inform new therapeutic approaches that make use of empathy induction paradigms as a means to reduce anhedonia; especially given the ethics of increasing positive affect—i.e., the need to increase positive affect without use of potentially addictive medication or unhealthy increases in risky behavior.

Although anhedonia is an elusive construct to study, most agree it is a symptom that everyone would like to decrease/eliminate. In its place, most would rather experience "happiness." Happiness can be defined as the frequent experience of positive emotions (48–50) and is trait-like (but is not as



accumbens vs. amygdala). Note: Amygdala not highlighted.

stable across time as most would assume, with  $\sim$ 33% of variance in happiness being accounted for by an unstable state/error variable) (51). Its neurobiological substrate is rooted in the functioning of frontostriatal circuitry; and subjective happiness has been linked to orbitofrontal and dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, and ventral striatum activity most commonly (52-55). It is still somewhat unclear whether happiness and anhedonia exist as opposite ends of a continuum or represent distinct constructs, each with their own continuum; however, longstanding research suggests that anhedonia is a viable candidate for an underlying endophenotype for psychiatric/neurological dysfunction, given that it appears across several psychiatric and neurological disorders, is trait-like itself, and also has neurobiological underpinnings focused in frontostriatal activation (56). In other words, it fits within the Research Domain Criteria (RDoC) framework put forth by the National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH) (57). "RDoC" is a research framework for new approaches to investigating mental disorders. It integrates many levels of information (from genomics and circuits to behavior and self-reports) in order to explore basic dimensions of functioning that span the full range of human behavior from normal to abnormal. One of the RDoC domains is "Positive Valence Systems," and part of the urgency in studying this domain is due to the fact that there is a strong need for novel/alternative methods of *inducing* positive affect (e.g., in various clinical populations) given the difficulty of safely and repeatedly increasing positive affect without the use of medication or other substances, or without having people engage in unhealthy, risky behavior.

For example, although treatments such as Behavioral Activation (BA) are effective in treating MDD—and despite its focus on scheduling pleasant events—anhedonia remains

a residual symptom in a large subset of these patients, particularly once the treatment is stopped (56, 58). Attempting to directly increase positive emotion has proven difficult in clinical populations. This is also reflected in the research literature, which demonstrates the difficulty of inducing a robust positive affective response in laboratory settings. Given these limitations, and our own work suggesting that some MDD patients may have a tendency to unconsciously suppress positive emotion (42) (at least in certain situations), systematically inducing empathic happiness offers an alternative route to help people decrease anhedonia.

Inducing empathic happiness may have treatment potential most likely as an adjunctive treatment to Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT) or Behavioral Activation (BA). Behavioral Activation (BA) is a treatment that has been shown to be effective in treating Major Depressive Episodes (59), and its mechanism of action is primarily thought to relate to the scheduling of pleasant events. This treatment is primarily based on addressing anticipatory anhedonia, or the reduced ability to experience pleasure in the pursuit of pleasurable activities. However, the treatment generally does not directly address consummatory anhedonia (i.e., the ability to enjoy rewards in-the-moment once obtained). Indeed, anhedonia remains a residual symptom at a rate that is similar to other behavioral treatments that do not necessarily focus of positive affect at all. Therefore, attempting to directly increase/train the subjective experience of, and sustenance of, positive emotion via positive-valence empathy induction specifically in response to the attainment of a reward (i.e., consummatory pleasure) may be a useful adjunct to lower the rate of persisting anhedonia in this clinical population.

Through the induction of empathic happiness (and possibly empathic cheerfulness), "new" positive emotion may be produced in the empathizer; and given the route of induction, it may be more sustainable than any positive emotion invoked by medication use or engagement in currently available behavioral remedies. This is primarily because the positive emotion produced through empathy induction will likely both quantitatively (a) increase subjective positive emotion (i.e., increase hedonic impact) and (b) increase the execution of prosocial behaviors in the community at large (increasing social connectedness more broadly). This is predicted because the underlying biological mechanism/route to increased positive emotion is likely different; with empathic happiness induction being more focused on the experience of pleasure vs. just increasing the number of pleasant activities. Teaching individuals to enjoy obtained rewards (i.e., consummatory pleasure) in a new way is in contrast to Behavioral Activation's focus on the pursuit/scheduling of pleasurable activities (i.e., anticipatory pleasure). The proposed empathy induction process likely maps onto a separable fronto-striatal circuitry (possibly mediated by broader prefrontal involvement) and neurotransmitter system functioning than BA alone; given animal models showing that consummatory and anticipatory positive affect are mediated by separable neurotransmitter systems (i.e., dopamine vs. opioids) and neural circuits. Opioids relate to consummatory pleasure, which is likely emergent from its role in the pain analgesia system.

Thus, the proposal here is that a brief intervention designed to teach individuals to engage in empathic happiness represents a novel technique for treating anhedonia in-the-moment, and is based on a literature that suggests that the hedonic treadmill hypothesis is not entirely accurate as originally conceptualized (54) in that the generation of prosocially-mediated positive affect may be quantitatively greater (i.e., increased hedonic impact) and more resistant to tolerance effects across time because it may tap a slightly different, broader fronto-striatal circuitry than self-focused "discrete" joy or anticipatory pleasure does. The proposed intervention relies on the popular and well replicated finding in the literature that most people feel quantitatively more happiness when they engage in other-oriented, prosocial activities (60) opposed to self-focused activities. Capitalizing on this phenomenon, tailor-designed empathy inductions could be carried out with patients to maximize hedonic impact. Learning to effortfully evoke/increase empathic happiness using behavioral techniques such as "savoring" (i.e., relishing in one's positive experiences) and "capitalization" (telling someone/sharing the good things that happen in life) may serve to ultimately diminish anhedonia (60)-via novel activation of previously dysregulated neurotransmitter systems and dysregulated nodes of fronto-striatal circuitry-and promote longer-term/sustainable happiness.

The hypothesis that empathic happiness may be harnessed as a treatment—or adjunct to established treatments such as Behavioral Activation—fundamentally stems from the belief that empathy is mutable, and anhedonia may be altered via targeted modification of aspects of fronto-striatal activation by behavioral means, such as a successful empathy induction. The idea that empathy is mutable stems from a small but growing empirical base. Research findings suggest that interventions derived from ancient contemplative practices that focus on increasing traits such as compassion (e.g., through the practice of "loving-kindness meditation")-a construct related to empathycan induce plasticity-related alterations in the brain, and these alterations support a range of positive behavioral outcomes such as improved immune function, increased prosocial behavior, and enhanced problem solving ability (61). Thus, the experience of "empathic happiness"-under normal circumstances and by definition-should increase the experience of positive emotion in vulnerable individuals (i.e., particularly in anhedonic individuals). It is important to note that positive empathy is not expected to be a panacea of any sort. It is only expected that certain patients in particular, i.e., patients that suffer with anhedonia and other residual symptoms following "successful" treatment of MDD (either pharmacological and/or behavioral), may be more impacted by this type of training vs. individuals who demonstrate a different symptom pattern. However, this technique could be useful for several disorders characterized by anhedonia; not just MDD.

Empathic happiness and empathic cheerfulness may also be beneficial to professional providers of care. This idea stems from results from a recent neuroimaging study. Engen and Singer (62) found that individuals trained in compassionbased emotion regulation vs. cognitive reappraisal demonstrated increased positive affect (vs. dampened negative affect in the cognitive reappraisal condition) and this subjective experience was reflected by increased activity in ventral striatum and medial orbitofrontal prefrontal cortex in the compassion-based emotion regulation group. Compassion relates to empathy and can be defined as a feeling of concern for the suffering of others that is associated with the motivation to help (63). Essentially, these results suggest that the elicitation of compassion-based emotion regulation circumvented the experience of personal distress. This finding has implications for how to reduce caregiver burnout. However, it would also be interesting to determine whether training caregivers to engage in empathic happiness and empathic cheerfulness in relation to their clients-and then training clients to engage in empathic happiness in their everyday lives-may also be an effective and alternative route for reducing caregiver burnout, but may also directly facilitate therapeutic change in the client.

The primary techniques that clinicians (and clients) can be taught to use include basic theory-of-mind/emotion decoding, "emotion regulation/cognitive reappraisal" (64) and "capitalization/savoring" (60). For example, in order to practice "capitalization/savoring," empathizers can go through training in which they learn how to better concentrate on the positive characteristics of others (14), including their clients. An example of how they can be trained to use the "theory of mind/emotion decoding" technique would look like this: "Focus on instances when you noticed an individual smiling. Try to notice whenever the individual smiles, and try to imagine how good the person may feel at those moments; and inquire about their emotional state at those moments." As an example of an "emotion regulation/cognitive reappraisal"-based strategy, empathizers can be trained to: think about what past happy memories may mean for that person, with particular emphasis on how they can manifest similar experiences in their current and future life. Overall, training empathizers to focus on thinking about people of interest in the most positive light possible could be effective for inducing more empathic happiness. Another example of "savoring:" prompt trainees (i.e., empathizers) to incorporate how they are feeling in the moment in reaction to their current experience, later in their day, or a week from now. Empathizers undergoing this type of "training" could be given an opportunity to practice these techniques as they view selected video clips from movies or television shows that tend to evoke positive empathy. For example, our prior work (6) indicates that reality television can be a useful elicitor of positive empathy, and could be used in a training context to "teach" positive empathy skills.

### **Concluding Remarks and Future Directions**

Using the lens of the *heterogeneity of empathy model*, it is suggested that frontostriatal reward circuitry plays a special role in empathy processing. Extending from this, several general statements can be made about the nature of empathy based on the empirical data currently available. First, the successful execution of empathic processes (both *positive-valence empathy* and *empathic concern* processes) likely involve activity in the prefrontal cortex; the lateral and anterior-most regions of the PFC seem particularly relevant given their particularly strong roles in working memory, abstract thought, and positive affect (5, 40).

According to ancient Buddhist teachings, "sympathetic joy"the earliest known reference to positive-valence empathycan be achieved through meditative practice (8). Similarly, according to Lipps (9), empathy is the result of a contemplative state that can result in enjoyment/pleasure; and as Adam Smith eloquently stated in Theory of Moral Sentiments: "How selfish soever man may be supposed, there are evidently some principles in his nature, which interest him in the fortune of others, and render their happiness necessary to him, though he derives nothing from it except the pleasure of seeing it (pp. 585)." In sum, evidence abounds that human beings have a capacity to relate to the emotions of others, including the positive emotions of others. Importantly, this process may be rewarding, just as food, money, and artwork are (65). In fact, there is some evidence to suggest that, at least in children, greater happiness can be derived from cultivating happiness in others rather than experiencing personal happiness (45). This leads to the final premise of the heterogeneity

## REFERENCES

- 1. Ikes W. Empathic Accuracy. New York, NY: Guiliford Press (1997).
- Zahn-Waxler C, Radke-Yarrow M, Wagner E, Chapman M. Development of concern for others. *Dev Psychol.* (1992) 28:126–36. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.28.1.126
- Zahn-Waxler C, Robinson JL, Emde RN. The development of empathy in twins. *Dev Psychol.* (1992) 28:1038–1010. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.28.6.1038
- Hastings PD, Zahn-Waxler C, Robinson J, Usher B, Bridges D. The development of concern for others in children with behavior problems. *Dev Psychol.* (2000) 36:531–46. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.36.5.531

model: empathy may indeed be a rewarding process, and likely contributes to eudaimonia (i.e., well-being). Well-being, or the "good life," can be conceptualized as having at least two dimensions: hedonic (e.g., the experience of momentto-moment pleasure) vs. eudaimonic (e.g., the experience of positive meaning and/or sustained, long-term positive affect). We are only beginning to tease these constructs apart; but basic neuroscience research in hedonic processing suggests that heightened "liking" (i.e., pleasure derived from the attainment of a reward) is mediated by a relatively small set of brain structures that includes the nucleus accumbens shell and orbitofrontal prefrontal cortex, whereas subjective well-being or eudiamonia likely involves the prefrontal cortex more widely (7). Therefore, the intersection of prefrontal cortex activity, subcortical activity, short and long-term positive affect, and empathy may be an important cornerstone of prosocial behavior and heightened well-being.

"Positive-valence empathy," if it can be taught, a currently hotly debated question in the empathic concern literature, stands as a potentially relevant clinical tool (66). Anhedonia, the reduced ability to experience pleasure, is a common symptom across various disorders including Major Depressive Disorder (MDD) and Parkinson's disease. Thus, training people to increase their "positive-valence empathy" skills may be an efficacious treatment technique against anhedonia, in addition to more traditional techniques for increasing "personal" positive affect (e.g., Behavioral Activation).

The future of the field of positive affect and empathy research will benefit from mainstreaming the concept of "positive-valence empathy" alongside "empathic concern." Any comprehensive theory of empathy needs to account for the existence of "positive-valence empathy." Work to date provides good evidence for a role of fronto-subcortical reward circuitry in complex empathy. However, future work will need to address the potential neurobiological link between empathy and well-being, and focus on elucidating the unique neurobiological contributions of "empathic concern" vs. "positive-valence empathy" subtypes to differential prosocial behaviors.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

- Light SN, Coan JA, Zahn-Waxler C, Frye C, Goldsmith HH, Davidson RJ. Empathy is associated with dynamic change in prefrontal brain electrical activity during positive emotion in children. *Child Dev.* (2009) 80:1210–31. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009. 01326.x
- Light SN, Moran ZD, Swander L, Le V, Cage B, Burghy C, et al. Electromyographically assessed empathic concern and empathic happiness predict increased prosocial behavior in adults. *Biol. Psychol.* (2015). 104, 116-129. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2014.11.015
- Berridge KC, Kringelbach ML. Building a neuroscience of pleasure and well-being. Psychol Well-Being. (2011) 1:1–26. doi: 10.1186/2211-1522-1-3

- Zeng X, Chan VYL, Oei TPS, Leung FYK, Liu X. Appreciative joy in buddhism and positive empathy in psychology: how do they differ? *Mindfulness.* (2017) 8, 1184–1194. doi: 10.1007/s12671-017-0690-5.
- 9. Jahoda G. Theodor Lipps and the shift from "sympathy" to "empathy." J History Behav Sci. (2007) 41:151-63. doi: 10.1002/jhbs.20080
- Goldman A. In defense of the simulation theory. *Mind Lang.* (1992) 7:104–19. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-0017.1992.tb00200.x
- Coll M-P, Viding E, Rutgen M, Silani G, Lamm C, Catmur C, et al. Are we really measuring empathy? Proposal for a new measurement framework. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2017) 83:132–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.10.009
- Tucker DM, Luu P, Derryberry D. Love hurts: the evolution of empathic concern through the encephalization of nociceptive capacity. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2005) 17:699–713. doi: 10.1017/S0954579405050339
- Botvinick M, Jha AP, Bylsma LM, Fabian SA, Solomon PE, Prkachin KM. Viewing facial expressions of pain engages cortical areas involved in the direct experience of pain. *NeuroImage*. (2005) 25:312–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.11.043
- Elliott R, Bohart AC, Watson JC, Greenberg LS. Emapthy. In: Norcross J, editors. *Psychotherapy Relationships That Work*. 2nd ed. *New* York, NY: Oxford University Press (2011). p. 132–52. doi: 10.1093/acprof.oso/9780199737208.003.0006
- Tye KM. Neural circuit mechanisms for switching emotional tracks: from positive to negative and back again. In: Fox AS, Lapate RC, Shackman AJ, Davidson RJ, editors. *The Nature of Emotion*. 2nd ed. New York, NY: Oxford University Press (2018). p. 122–125.
- Berridge KC. Affect is essential to emotion. In: Fox AS, Lapate RC, Shackman AJ, Davidson RJ, editors. *The Nature of Emotion*. 2nd ed. New York, NY: Oxford University Press (2018). p. 14–15.
- Heller AS, van Reekum CM, Schaefer SM, Lapate RC, Radler BT, Ryff CD, et al. Sustained striatal activity predicts eudaimonic well-being and cortisol output. *Psychol Sci.* (2013) 24:2191–200. doi: 10.1177/0956797613490744
- Light SN, Zahn-Waxler, C. Nature and forms of empathy in the first years of life. In: Decety J, editor. *Empathy: from Bench to Bedside*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press (2011).
- Gordon CL, Olson DR. The relation between acquisition of a theory of mind and the capacity to hold in mind. *J Exp Child Psychol.* (1998) 68:70–83. doi: 10.1006/jecp.1997.2423
- 20. Gallese V, Goldman A. Mirror neurons and the simulation theory of mindreading. *Trends Cogn Sci.* (1998) 2:493–501.
- Gopnik A, Wellman HM. Reconstructing constructivism: causaual models, Bayesian learning mechanisms and the theory theory. *Psychol Bull.* 138:1085– 108. doi: 10.1037/a0028044
- Stotland, E. Exploratory studies in empathy. In: Berkowitz L, editor. Advances in Experimental Social Psychology. New York, NY: Academic Press (1969). p. 271–314.
- Singer T, Seymour B, O'Doherty J, Kaube H, Dolan RJ, Frith CD. Empathy for pain involves the affective but not sensory components of pain. *Science*. (2004) 303:1157–62. doi: 10.1126/science.1093535
- Perry D, Hendler T, Shamay-Tsoory SG. Can we share the joy of others? empathic neural responses to distress vs joy social cognitive and affective. *Neuroscience.* (2012) 7:909–16. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsr073
- Morelli S, Rameson LT, Lieberman MD. The neural components of empathy: predicting daily prosocial behavior. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. (2014) 9:39–47. doi: 10.1093/scan/nss088
- Nauta WJH. The problem of the frontal lobe: a reinterpretation. J Psychiatr Res. (1971) 8:167–87. doi: 10.1016/0022-3956(71)90017-3
- Badre D, D'Esposito M. Is the rostro-caudal axis of the frontal lobe hierarchical? *Nat Neurosci.* (2009) 10:659–69. doi: 10.1038/nrn2667
- Brothers L. The neural basis of primate social communication. *Motiv Emotion*. (1990) 14:81–91. doi: 10.1007/BF00991637
- Preston SD, De Waal F. Empathy: Its ultimate and proximate bases. *Behav Brain Sci.* (2002) 25:1–72.
- Jackson PL, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. How do we perceive the pain of others? A window into the neural processes involved in empathy. *Neuroimage*. (2005) 24:771–779. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.09.006
- Ruby P, Decety J. How would you feel versus how do you think she would feel? A neuroimaging study of perspective-taking with social emotions. J Cogn Neurosci. (2004) 16:988–99. doi: 10.1162/0898929041502661

- Decety J, Michalska KJ. Neurodevelopmental changes in the circuits underlying empathy and sympathy from childhood to adulthood. *Dev Sci.* (2010) 13:886–99. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2009. 00940.x
- Eisenberg N, Eggum ND. Empathic responding: sympathy and personal distress. In: Decety J, Ickes W, editors. *The Social Neuroscience of Empathy*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press (2009). p. 71–83.
- Brink TT, Urton K, Held D, Kirilina E, Hofmann MJ, Klann-Delius G, et al. The role of orbitofrontal cortex in processing empathy stories in 4- to 8-year old children. *Front. Psychol.* (2011) 2:1–16. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2011.00080
- Krueger F, Barbey AK, McGabe K, Strenziok M, Zamboni, Solomon J, Raymont V, et al. The neural bases of key competencies of emotional intelligences. *Proc Nat Acad Sci USA*. (2009) 106:22486–91. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0912568106
- Moll J, Krueger F, Zahn R, Pardini M, de Oliveira-Souza, Grafman J. Human fronto-mesolimbic networks guide decisions about charitable donations. *Proc Nat Acad Sci USA*. (2006) 103:15623–28. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0604475103
- Banissy MJ, Kanai R, Walsh V, Rees C. Inter-individual differences in empathy are reflected in human brain structure. *NeuroImage*. (2012) 62:2034–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.05.081
- Davidson RJ, Pizzagalli D, Nitschke JB, Putnam KM. Depression: perspectives from affective neuroscience. Ann Rev Psychol. (2002) 53:545–74. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135148
- Herrington JD, Mohanty A, Kovan NS, Fisher JE, Stewart JL, Banich MT, et al. *Emotion*-modulated performance and activity in left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. *Emotion*. (2005) 5:200–7. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.5.2.200
- Light SN, Coan JA, Frye C, Goldsmith HH, Davidson RJ. Dynamic variation in pleasure in children predicts non-linear change in lateral frontal brain electrical activity. *Dev Psychol.* (2009) 45:525–33. doi: 10.1037/a0014576
- Nitschke JB, Nelson EE, Rusch BD, Fox AS, Oakes TR, Davidson RJ. Orbitofrontal cortex tracks positive mood in mothers viewing pictures of their newborn infants. *Neuroimage*. (2004) 30:511–25. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2003.10.005
- 42. Light SN, Heller AS, Johnstone T, Kolden GG, Peterson MJ, Kalin N, et al. Reduced ventrolateral prefrontal cortex activity while inhibiting positive affect is associated with improvement in hedonic capacity after 8 weeks of antidepressant treatment in major depressive disorder. *Biol. Psychiatr.* (2011) 70:962–8. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2011.06.031
- Pochon JB, Levy R, Fossati P, Lehericy S, Poline JB, Pillon B, et al. The neural system that bridges reward and cognition in humans: An fMRI study. *Proc Nat Acad Sci USA*. (2002) 99:5669–74. doi: 10.1073/pnas.082111099
- 44. Andreychik MR, Migliaccio N. Empathizing with others' pain versus empathizing with others' joy: Examining the separability of positive and negative empathy and their relation to different types of social behaviors and social emotions. *Basic Appl Soc Psychol.* (2017) 37:274–91. doi: 10.1080/01973533.2015.1071256
- Aknin LB, Hamlin K, Dunn EW. Giving leads to happiness in young children. PLoS ONE. (2012) 7:e39211. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0039211
- Mobbs D, Yu R, Meyer M, Passamonti L, Seymour B, Calder AJ, et al. *A* key role for similarity in vicarious reward. *Science*. (2009) 324:900. doi: 10.1126/science.1170539
- Decety J. The neurodevelopment of empathy in humans. Dev Neurosci. (2010) 32:257–67. doi: 10.1159/000317771
- Oishi S, Diener E, Lucas RE. The optimum level of well-being. Perspect Psychol Sci. (2007) 2:346–60. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-6916.2007.00048.x
- Brickman P, Campbell DT. Hedonic relativism and planning the good society. In: Appley MH, editors. *Adaption Level Theory: A Symposium*. New York, NY: Academic Press (1971). p. 287–302
- Diener E, Lucas RE, Scollon CN. Beyond the hedonic treadmill. *Am Psychol.* (2006) 61:305–14. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.61.4.305
- Lucas RE, Donnellan MB. How stable is happiness? Using the STARTS model to estimate the stability of life satisfaction. *J Res Personal.* (2007) 41:1091–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2006.11.005
- Berridge KC, Kringelbach ML. Pleasure systems in the brain. Neuron. (2015) 86:646–64. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2015.02.018
- Zacharopoulos G, Lancaster TM, Bracht T, Ihssen N, Maio GR, Linden DEJ. A hedonism hub in the human brain. *Cerebral Cortex*. 26:1– 7.doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhw197

- Sato, W., Kochiyama, T., Uono, S., Kubota, Y., Sawada, R., Yoshimura, S., et al. (2015). The structural neural substrate of subjective happiness. *Sci Rep.* 5:16891. doi: 10.1038/srep16891
- Demyttenaere K. From sadness to depressed mood and from anhedonia to positive mood and well-being. *Medicographia*. (2013) 35:287–90.
- Treadway MT, Zald DH. Reconsidering anhedonia in depression: lessons from translational neuroscience. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* (2011) 35:537–55. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.06.006
- Cuthbert BN. The RDoC framework: facilitating transition from ICD/DSM to dimensional approaches that integrate neuroscience and psychopathology. *World Psychiatry*. (2014) 3:28–35. doi: 10.1002/ wps.20087
- Soucy Chartier I, Provencher MD. Behavioral activation for depression: efficacy, effectiveness and dissemination. J Affect Disord. (2013) 145:292–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2012.07.023
- Walsh EC, Eisenlohr-Moul TA, Minkel J, Bizzell J, Petty C, Crowther A, et al. Pretreatment brain connectivity during positive emotion upregulation predicts decreased anhedonia following behavioral activation therapy for depression. J Affect Disord. (2019) 243:188–92. doi: 10.1016/ j.jad.2018.09.065
- Seligman MEP, Csikszentmihalyi M. Positive psychology: an introduction. Am Psychol. (2000) 55:5–14. doi: 10.1037/ 0003-066X.55.1.5
- Davidson RJ, McEwen BS. Social influences on neuroplasticity: stress and interventions to promote well-being. *Nat Neurosci.* (2012) 15:689–95. doi: 10.1038/nn.3093

- Engen HG, Singer T. Compassion-based emotion regulation up-regulates experienced positive affect and associated neural networks. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. (2015) 10:1291–301. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsv008
- Surguladze S, Jaafari N, Chikovani G. Empathy and burnout: implications for those who care. *Curr Psychiatry Rev.* (2017) 13:96–101. doi: 10.2174/ 1573400513666170502125458
- Ochsner KN, Silvers JA, Buhle JT. Functional imaging studies of emotion regulation: a synthetic review and evolving model of the cognitive control of emotion. *Ann NY Acad Sci.* (2012) 125:E1–E24. doi: 10.1111/ j.1749-6632.2012.06751.x
- van der Weele C. Emapthy's purity, sympathy's complexities; de waal, darwin and adam smith. *Biol Philos.* (2011) 26:583–93. doi: 10.1007/s10539-011-9248-4
- Conoley CW, Pontrelli ME, Oromendia MF, Bello B, Nagata CM. Positive empathy: A therapeutic skill inspired by positive psychology. J Clin Psychol. (2015) 71:575–83. doi: 10.1002/jclp.22175

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Light. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Shared Environment Effects on Children's Emotion Recognition

Rotem Schapira<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Hillary Anger Elfenbein<sup>3</sup>, Meirav Amichay-Setter<sup>4</sup>, Carolyn Zahn-Waxler<sup>5</sup> and Ariel Knafo-Noam<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> The Mofet Institute, Tel-Aviv, Israel, <sup>2</sup> Levinsky College of Education, Tel-Aviv, Israel, <sup>3</sup> Washington University, St. Louis, MI, United States, <sup>4</sup> The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Jerusalem, Israel, <sup>5</sup> University of Wisconsin-Madison, Madison, WI, United States

Empathy is relevant to many psychiatric conditions. Empathy involves the natural ability to perceive and be sensitive to the emotional states of others. Thus, emotion recognition (ER) abilities are key to understanding empathy. Despite the importance of ER to normal and abnormal social interactions, little is known about how it develops throughout childhood. We examined genetic and environmental influences on children's ER via facial and vocal cues in 344 7-year-old twin children [59 monozygotic (MZ) and 113 same-sex dizygotic (DZ) pairs], who were part of the Longitudinal Israeli Study of Twins. ER was assessed with the child version of the Diagnostic Assessment of Nonverbal Accuracy. For both facial and vocal cues of emotion, twin correlations were not higher for MZ twins than for DZ twins, suggesting no heritability for ER in this population. In contrast, correlations were positive for both types of twins, indicating a shared environmental effect. This was supported by a bivariate genetic analysis. This pattern was robust to controlling for twins being of the same sex and age. Effects remained after controlling for background variables such as family income and number of additional siblings. The analysis found a shared environmental correlation between facial and vocal ER ( $r_c = .63$ ), indicating that the shared environmental factors contributed to the overlap between vocal and facial ER. The study highlights the importance of the shared environment to children's ER.

# OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Nils Kohn, Radboud University, Netherlands Hedwig Eisenbarth, Victoria University of Wellington, New Zealand

#### \*Correspondence:

Rotem Schapira rotemschapira@gmail.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 09 January 2019 Accepted: 25 March 2019 Published: 11 April 2019

#### Citation:

Schapira R, Anger Elfenbein H, Amichay-Setter M, Zahn-Waxler C and Knafo-Noam A (2019) Shared Environment Effects on Children's Emotion Recognition. Front. Psychiatry 10:215. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00215

# INTRODUCTION

Empathy, the ability to perceive and be sensitive to others' emotional states (1), is relevant to many psychiatric conditions (2). Emotion recognition (ER) abilities are relevant to feeling empathy for others (3), specifically cognitive empathy (4), the ability to recognize and understand the emotions of others (5). Despite the importance of ER for social interaction and functioning (6–8), individuals vary markedly in ER ability (9, 10). Our research addresses the origin of these individual differences. Specifically, we investigated genetic and environmental effects on children's recognition of emotion from facial and vocal cues using data from seven-year-old twins.

Keywords: empathy, emotion recognition, shared environment effect, individual differences, childhood

Childhood may be a unique developmental period for ER, with important developmental advances such as the ability to take others' perspective, which contribute to better understanding of emotions and social interactions (11–13). Nevertheless, little is known about how ER develops throughout childhood [e.g., Ref. (12)]. Most of the studies on the contribution of the family context to children's emotional development did not directly address ER but focused on related skills, such as children's emotion understanding (14). Many environmental factors may

90

influence social development, including parental socialization, peer influence, teachers, school, and culture (15–17). Much research has also addressed the roles of socioeconomic status (SES) and sex on ER development (18). There is evidence that children with low SES show difficulties in terms of their overall emotional development (19) and, particularly, in ER (20), and in a meta-analysis of 215 studies (21), females had a small but reliable advantage in ER tasks.

Although theoretical and empirical research suggests that individual differences in empathy are affected by both genetic and environmental factors (22), only little research has examined genetic and environmental effects on ER. Studies estimating genetic and environmental influences on empathy have typically relied on the classic twin design, which compares monozygotic (MZ) and dizygotic (DZ) twins (23). Higher similarity between MZ than DZ twins indicates genetic influence (*heritability*), while twin similarity that is not higher for MZ twins cannot be accounted for by their genetic relatedness and is attributed to the *shared environment*. Finally, dissimilarity between family members despite their genetic and environmental relatedness indicates the influence of the *nonshared* environment and measurement error.

We found only two past studies of genetic effects on ER. Studying 10-year-old twins (N = 250 pairs), Lau and colleagues (24) found modest and largely nonsignificant genetic effects on recognition of specific emotions from facial expressions, and a strong (75% of the variance) genetic effect on a global factor estimated across emotions. The second study (25) also examined facial emotion recognition in a larger sample of twins (N = 957 individuals) in a wide range of ages, 9 to 17. The findings show a significant genetic effect (34%–57%) for the recognition of six basic emotions. Only modest evidence was found for shared environment effects (1%–12%), controlling for age and sex. Nonshared environmental effects accounted for the remaining variance in both studies.

Substantial changes occur in ER during middle childhood (11, 12). For example, age plays an important role in the emotion comprehension process, and cognitive nonverbal factors are predictors of 3- to 10-year-olds' emotion comprehension (26). Moreover, past work has shown that the relative importance of genetic and environmental effects changes with age [for a meta-analysis on empathy, see Ref. (22)]. It is therefore important to extend the results to younger samples. Based on past work, we expected to find a genetic effect and nonshared environmental influence on children's ER in our 7-year-old sample. Additionally, based on the above evidence, we examined the role of SES and sex in ER.

Past work (24) focused on facial expressions. Importantly, recent studies have shown the importance of vocal cues to accurate ER (27). Vocal cues improve nonverbal communication and ER in social situations [e.g., Refs. (28, 29)]. While preschool children tend to rely more on facial expressions during social interaction, school-aged children (ages 7–12) rely on both facial expression and tone of voice (30). The importance of vocal cues to emotion, then, calls for studying them in addition to facial cues. Our study, therefore, expands the scope of ER by testing both facial expressions and vocal tone. In addition, studying both

kinds of cues in the same design enables an investigation of the origin of the association between understanding vocal and facial cues to emotion. Overlapping genetic effects on facial and vocal ER would indicate a global cross-modality genetic tendency. In contrast, overlapping environmental effects will indicate that similar environmental forces promote (or hinder) development of ER across modalities.

# **METHODS**

## **Participants**

A total of 344 Jewish Israeli children (52% male, 59 MZ pairs and 114 same-sex DZ pairs) participated in the Longitudinal Israeli Study of Twins (LIST) (31) at the age of 7 years (90.05  $\pm$ 3.87 months). Children were observed performing a variety of tasks in the lab. Each child was tested separately by a different experimenter from his or her twin to avoid any bias effects. Written informed consent was obtained from the participants' parents.

## **Measures**

#### **Emotion Recognition Measure**

We used the child version of the Diagnostic Assessment of Nonverbal Accuracy Scale-2 (DANVA-2) (7, 32, 33). Children watched 24 different pictures of children's faces one at a time and classified each as angry, happy, fearful, or sad. Similarly, they are required to identify the different emotions in 24 recordings of oral speech, where the words themselves are emotionally neutral (the same sentence is used: "I am going out of the room now but I will be back later"). The DANVA has been extensively used and well validated in child samples [e.g., Refs. (34–36)]. Inter-item reliability of the items yielded Cronbach's  $\alpha = .70$ . Facial and vocal cues correlated positively (r = .30, p < .001) and were analyzed separately as well as summed into an overall ER score.

## **Demographic Data**

Mothers reported demographic data, including number of additional siblings and SES. SES was indexed by family income, asking parents to rate their income relative to the given national average using a scale ranging from 1 "a lot below" to 5 "a lot above" the average (M = 3.26, SD = 1.26).

## Analyses

We performed descriptive analyses with SPSS (version 25). Genetic analyses were performed using the Mx structural equation modeling software (37). Mx was specifically designed to analyze twin data, estimating the relative contribution of additive genetic (A), shared environment (C), and nonshared environment and error (E) effects on individual differences. We also used a bivariate extension of the twin design using the correlated factors model (38), which estimated the ACE components for each modality separately, as well as the associations between the genetic and environmental components contributing to each modality.

#### Shared Environment Effects on Children's ER

## RESULTS

**Table 1** presents descriptive statistics and correlations between MZ and DZ twins for overall ER and for facial and vocal cues separately. Results showed positive correlations in both MZ and DZ twin pairs. Correlations were not higher for MZ twins, indicating no heritability for ER in this population. Instead, positive correlations for both DZ and MZ twins indicate that at least part of the individual differences in these measures is associated with shared environmental factors. Although the DZ correlation was somewhat higher than the MZ correlation, this difference was not significant (Fisher's test of independent correlations, z = -1.85). Similar correlation patterns were found for both facial and vocal cues of emotion.

Our first genetic analysis fitted a univariate genetic model to the overall ER scores. As the genetic effects were estimated at zero, they were dropped from the model without affecting model fit  $[\Delta \chi^2 (df = 1) = 0.00]$ . Thus, the model without a genetic effect (CE) was preferred over the less parsimonious full model (ACE). The shared environment effect accounted for 44% of the variance, and the remaining variance was accounted for by the nonshared environment effect and error (Table 1). We estimated genetic and environmental contributions to facial and vocal ER, as well as the association between these two variables. We fitted a bivariate genetic model to the data. Again, genetic effects were estimated at 0 and could be dropped from the model without worsening fit  $[\Delta \chi^2 (df = 3) = 0.00]$ , and the more parsimonious CE model was preferred. The shared environment component accounted for 32% and 38% of the variance in facial and vocal ER, respectively. The bivariate genetic analysis indicated that the correlation between facial and vocal ER reflected a shared environmental correlation between these variables [ $r_c = .63$ , 95% confidence interval (CI) = .34-.94], with little correlation between the nonshared environment components ( $r_e = .09, 95\%$  CI = -.05 to .25) (Figure 1). The shared environment effect accounted for 73% of the correlation between facial and vocal ER (based on the product of  $r_c$  and the nonsquared standardized shared environment path coefficients) with the rest of the association accounted for by the nonshared environment effect.

**Table 1** presents fit indices for the univariate and bivariate CE models. These model fit indices reflected the pattern in which similarity between the DZ twins is greater than the MZ twins, which is not expected in the CE model given that the shared environment is estimated as affecting siblings growing up together similarly regardless of genetic similarity.

Age variation in months within our sample correlated with facial ER (r = .23, p < .01) and vocal ER (r = .22, p < .01). In addition, girls performed better than boys in facial [t (376) = -4.43, p < .004, D = .46] and vocal ER [t (375) = -1.72, p < .001, D = .18], in line with previous work (21, 30). It was therefore important to account for age and sex differences among twin pairs and to verify that the shared environment effects found in the study go beyond the effects of twins sharing their sex and age. We thus calculated a new ER variable, partialing out the effects of sex and age in a regression analysis. Controlling for sex and age, the results still held (rMZ = .23, rDZ = .46), showing no genetic effect. That is, age and sex did not inflate twin correlations and could not account for the shared environment effects estimated.

ER correlated modestly with demographic variables such as greater SES (r = .14, p < .05) and fewer additional siblings (r = -.16, p < .001). However, as was the case with age and sex, follow-up analyses showed that the presence of the shared environment effects was beyond twins' sharing these variables. Specifically, analysis of scores residualized for number of siblings, SES, sex, and age did not substantially change the results, including the lack of genetic effect. The shared environment component was estimated at 23% (CI = .07–.38) and 38% (CI = .23–.51) of the variance in facial and vocal ER, respectively, and a shared environmental correlation accounted for the association between these variables ( $r_c = .46$ , CI = .06–.88).

### DISCUSSION

This study examined genetic and environmental influences on children's ER, for the first time adding vocal to facial cues of

	Correlations		Vari	Variance component estimates proportion (95% CIs)			Model fit indices	
	MZ twins	DZ twins	Genetics	Shared environment	Nonshared environment	AIC	BIC	
Total ER	.35**	.49**	.00 (.00–.24)	.44(.24–.56)	.55 (.44–.68)	263.99	-396.18	
			-	[.44(.3256)]	[.56 (.44–.68)]	261.99	-398.76	
M (SD)	24.32 (6.12)	25.48 (5.85)						
Facial	.29**	.35**	.00 (.00–.38)	.32 (.0345)	.68 (.5282)	540.72	-781.26	
			_	[.32 (.18–.45)]	[.68 (.55–.82)]	534.72	-788.99	
M (SD)	15.48 (4.40)	16.41 (4.11)						
Vocal	.21	.47**	.00 (.00–.19)	.38 (.19–.50)	.63 (.50–.76)	540.72	-781.26	
			-	[.38 (.24–.50)]	[.63 (.50–.76)]	534.72	-788.99	
M (SD)	8.84 (3.37)	9.03 (3.02)		//	//			

The second line for each variable represents the best-fitting model after dropping the genetic effect estimated at 0.00. The parentheses portray the estimates from the full ACE model including the genetics, whereas the brackets contain the estimates from the model without the genetics. AIC, Akaike information criterion, calculated in comparison to the full ACE model. BIC, Bayesian information criterion. Cl, confidence intervals. MZ, monozygotic, DZ, dizygotic, same-sex twins. \*p < .05, \*\*p < .001



emotion. Our results indicate that individual differences in ER by 7-year-old children are accounted for by shared and nonshared environmental variables. Moreover, the association between facial and vocal cues reflected mainly overlapping shared environmental effects. This study highlights the importance of the environment to children's ER.

Shared environment effects suggest that the family milieu plays an important role in the development of children's ER (16), although the exact process needs further research. Moreover, the bivariate analysis indicated that shared environmental factors largely account for the association between vocal and facial ER. Across species, the social environment provides a place for training and learning about the emotional world, helped by social factors such as contact and familiarity (39). Research has shown that it is easier for individuals to identify others' emotion expressions from their own cultural in-group (40, 41). In addition, culture may be influential through stereotypical displays found in various media (42). These archetypes provide an opportunity to gain exposure and learn about the emotional social world. Going to the family level, it is possible that differences among families in the expression of emotions affect children. These shared experiences may affect the ability to understand emotions in a stereotypical and nonexhaustive way, increasing similarity between siblings being exposed to similar events in their family.

A large portion of the individual differences in ER in this study were attributed to nonshared environment effects (43). Nonshared effects are child specific and can include life events such as illness and relationships with family and peers. The study focused on 7-year-olds who, in the Israeli context, are already attending school. School may serve as an important source of nonshared environmental influences, as twins are exposed to a variety of different peers and often different classrooms. Communicating with diverse children exposes children to others' varied emotional states. This can then enable further peer experience and expertise in ER, which may contribute to the nonshared environment effects on ER.

We did not find any genetic effects, while most past twin studies on empathy and related variables found meaningful genetic effects and little evidence for shared environmental effects (22, 36, 44, 45). One possibility is that our use of a test method vs. the more commonly used questionnaire methods led to lower heritability estimates, as was found for other variables (e.g., parenting) (46). However, past work on facial expressions did find genetic effects (25). Another possibility is that the lack of genetic effects reflects the younger age of our sample as compared to past studies (5, 24). Indeed, heritability increases with age for several traits (47, 48), including empathy (22), in longitudinal studies using the same method across ages (49).

Thus, further longitudinal research might support the increase in heritability with age. One way in which heritability might increase with age is through evocative gene–environment correlation processes, in which the child's genetically influenced traits increasingly affect the environment, which in turn influences the developing person, leading to an increase in heritability with age (50-52). In addition, the absence of heritability should be interpreted in light of the possibility that genetic effects are moderated or influenced by environmental factors, known as gene–environment interactions.

The consistency of results for facial and vocal cues strengthens our findings. Similarly, controlling for the effects of sex and age, the results still held and showed no genetic effect while highlighting the importance of the shared environment. We note that the sample is not large and focused only on 7-year-olds. Future studies should increase the sample size and examine different ages and development over time.

We tested children's ER directly using the DANVA (29, 53). As the two were examined in separate rooms, they could not affect one another during testing. At the same time, the DANVA emphasizes very specific facial expressions that could be influenced by family background. Future work should also use subtler cues to express emotion in a more complex and less stereotypical way. In addition, in real life, emotion is perceived through an integration of visual and auditory cues (27), and thus, a pathway for future work is to study vocal and facial cues jointly in the same stimulus.

Our findings contribute to understanding the development of emotion recognition, a core aspect of empathy. They call for in-depth investigation of environmental factors involved in psychiatric disorders characterized by difficulties in emotional recognition.

## ETHICS STATEMENT

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel.

## REFERENCES

- Decety J, Jackson PL. A social-neuroscience perspective on empathy. *Curr Dir Psychol Sci* (2006) 15(2):54–8. doi: 10.1111/j.0963-7214.2006.00406.x
- Blair RJR. Responding to the emotions of others: dissociating forms of empathy through the study of typical and psychiatric populations. *Conscious Cogn* (2005) 14(4):698–718. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2005.06.004
- Decety J, Hodges SD. The Social Neuroscience of Empathy. U PAM Van Lang & L. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Mahwah, New Yersey, London. (2006) p. 103–10.
- Shamay-Tsoory SG, Aharon-Peretz J, Perry D. Two systems for empathy: a double dissociation between emotional and cognitive empathy in inferior frontal gyrus versus ventromedial prefrontal lesions. *Brain* (2009) 132(3):617–27. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn279
- Uzefovsky F, Knafo-Noam A. Empathy development throughout the lifespan. In: Sommerville J Decety J. Social Cognition: Frontiers in Developmental Science Series. New York, USA: Psychology Press | Taylor and Francis Group (2017).
- Garner PW, Waajid B. Emotion knowledge and self regulation as predictors of preschoolers' cognitive ability, classroom behavior, and social competence. *J Psychoeduc Assess* (2012) 30(4):330–43. doi: 10.1177/0734282912449441
- Nowicki S, Duke MP. Individual differences in the nonverbal communication of affect: the diagnostic analysis of nonverbal accuracy scale. J Nonverbal Behav (1994) 18(1):9–35. doi: 10.1007/BF02169077
- Rosenthal R, Hall JA, DiMatteo MR, Rogers PL, Archer D. Sensitivity to nonverbal communication: The PONS Test. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press (1979).
- 9. Hall JA, Bernieri FJ, Carney DR. Nonverbal behavior and interpersonal sensitivity. In: *The new handbook of methods in nonverbal behavior research*. Oxford: Oxford University Press (2005). p. 237–81.
- Lewis GJ, Lefevre CE, Young AW. Functional architecture of visual emotion recognition ability: a latent variable approach. J Exp Psychol Gen (2016) 145(5):589. doi: 10.1037/xge0000160
- Gao X, Maurer D. A happy story: developmental changes in children's sensitivity to facial expressions of varying intensities. J Exp Child Psychol (2010) 107(2):67–86. doi: 10.1016/j.jecp.2010.05.003
- Lawrence K, Campbell R, Skuse D. Age, gender, and puberty influence the development of facial emotion recognition. *Front Psychol* (2015) 6:761. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00761

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

RS, AK-N, HA, and CZ-W contributed to the conception and design of the study. RS organized the database. AK-N performed the statistical analysis. RS wrote the first draft of the manuscript. AK-N, HA, MA-S, and CZ-W wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision and read and approved the submitted version.

## FUNDING

This study was conducted with the support of MOFET Institute, the John Templeton Foundation, and Levinsky College of Education in Tel-Aviv, Israel.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was conducted with the support of MOFET Institute and by a grant from The Science of Generosity Initiative, funded by the John Templeton Foundation to Ariel Knafo.

- Eccles JS. The development of children ages 6 to 14. Future Child (1999) 9(2):30-44. doi: 10.2307/1602703
- Denham SA, Bassett HH, Wyatt T. The socialization of emotional competence. In: *Handbook of socialization: Theory and research*. New York, NY, US: Guildford Press (2007). p. 614–37.
- Berzenski SR, Yates TM. The differential influences of parenting and child narrative coherence on the development of emotion recognition. *Dev Psychol* (2017) 53(10):1912. doi: 10.1037/dev0000395
- Castro VL, Halberstadt AG, Lozada FT, Craig AB. Parents' emotion-related beliefs, behaviours, and skills predict children's recognition of emotion. *Infant Child Dev* (2015) 24(1):1–22. doi: 10.1002/icd.1868
- Eisenberg N, Fabes RA, Spinrad TL, Knafo-Noam A. Prosocial development. In: Eisenberg N, Damon W, Lerner RM *Handbook of child psychology, Vol. 3, Social, emotional, and personality development.* 6th New York: Wiley (2016). p. 646–718.
- Herba C, Phillips M. Annotation: development of facial expression recognition from childhood to adolescence: behavioural and neurological perspectives. J Child Psychol Psychiatry (2004) 45(7):1185–98. doi: 10.1111/ j.1469-7610.2004.00316.x
- Caspi A, Taylor A, Moffitt TE, Plomin R. Neighborhood deprivation affects children's mental health: environmental risks identified in a genetic design. *Psychol Sci* (2000) 11(4):338–42. doi: 10.1111/1467-9280.00267
- Hall JA, Halberstadt AG, O'brien CE. "Subordination" and nonverbal sensitivity: a study and synthesis of findings based on trait measures. Sex Roles (1997) 37(5-6):295-317. doi: 10.1023/A:1025608105284
- Thompson AE, Voyer D. Sex differences in the ability to recognize nonverbal displays of emotion: a meta-analysis. *Cogn Emot* (2014) 28(7):1164– 95. doi: 10.1080/02699931.2013.875889
- Knafo A, Uzefovsky FLegerstee M, Haley DW, Bornstein MH. The developing infant mind: Integrating biology and experience. New York: Guilford Press (2013).
- 23. Plomin R, DeFries JC, McClearn GE, McGuffin P. *Behavioral genetics*. 4th. New York: Worth (2001).
- Lau JY, Burt M, Leibenluft E, Pine DS, Rijsdijk F, Shiffrin N, et al. Individual differences in children's facial expression recognition ability: the role of nature and nurture. *Dev Neuropsychol* (2009) 34(1):37–51. doi: 10.1080/87565640802564424
- 25. Rappaport LM, Carney DM, Verhulst B, Neale MC, Blair J, Brotman MA, et al. A developmental twin study of emotion recognition and its negative

affective clinical correlates. J Am Acad Child Adolesc (2018) 57(12):925-33. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2018.05.028

- Albanese O, De Stasio S, Di Chiacchio C, Fiorilli C, Pons F. Emotion comprehension: the impact of nonverbal intelligence. *J Genet Psychol* (2010) 171(2):101–15. doi: 10.1080/00221320903548084
- Atias D, Todorov A, Liraz S, Eidinger A, Dror I, Maymon Y, et al. Loud and unclear: intense real-life vocalizations during affective situations are perceptually ambiguous and contextually malleable. *J Exp Psychol Gen* (2018) 1–12. doi: 10.1037/xge0000535
- Kraus MW. Voice-only communication enhances empathic accuracy. Am Psychol (2017) 72(7):644. doi: 10.1037/amp0000147
- Simon-Thomas ER, Keltner DJ, Sauter D, Sinicropi-Yao L, Abramson A. The voice conveys specific emotions: evidence from vocal burst displays. *Emotion* (2009) 9(6):838. doi: 10.1037/a0017810
- Hoffner C, Badzinski DM. Children's integration of facial and situational cues to emotion. *Child Dev* (1989) 60(2):411–22. doi: 10.2307/1130986
- Avinun R, Knafo A. The Longitudinal Israeli Study of Twins (LIST)-An integrative view of social development. *Twin Res Hum Gen* (2013) 16(1):197– 201. doi: 10.1017/thg.2012.73
- Nowicki S, Duke MP. Manual for the receptive tests of the diagnostic analysis of nonverbal accuracy 2 (DANVA2). Atlanta, GA: Department of Psychology, Emory University (2008).
- Rothman AD, Nowicki S. A measure of the ability to identify emotion in children's tone of voice. J Nonverbal Behav (2004) 28(2):67–92. doi: 10.1023/B:JONB.0000023653.13943.31
- Guyer AE, McClure EB, Adler AD, Brotman MA, Rich BA, Kimes AS, et al. Specificity of facial expression labeling deficits in childhood psychopathology. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry* (2007) 48(9):863–71. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610. 2007.01758.x
- Sheaffer BL, Golden JA, Bridgers KT, Hall CW. Nonverbal processing and social competency in children with reactive attachment disorder. *Behav Dev Bull* (2009) 15(1):11–17. doi: 10.1037/h0100509
- Walker AS, Nowicki S, Jones J, Heimann L. Errors in identifying and expressing emotion in facial expressions, voices, and postures unique to social anxiety. *J Genet Psychol* (2011) 172(3):293–301. doi: 10.1080/00221325.2010.535224
- Neale MC, Boker SM, Xie G, Maes HM. Statistical modeling. Richmond, VA: Virginia Commonwealth University: Department of Psychiatry (1999).
- Rijsdijk FV, Sham PC. Analytic approaches to twin data using structural equation models. *Brief Bioinform* (2002) 3(2):119–33. doi: 10.1093/bib/ 3.2.119
- Ferretti V, Papaleo F. Understanding others: emotion recognition abilities in humans and other animals. *Genes Brain Behav* (2018) e12544:1–2. doi: 10.1111/gbb.12544
- Elfenbein HA. Nonverbal dialects and accents in facial expressions of emotion. *Emot Rev* (2013) 5(1):90–6. doi: 10.1177/1754073912451332
- Elfenbein HA. The many faces of emotional contagion: An affective process theory of affective linkage. Organ Psychol Rev (2014) 4(4):326–62. doi: 10.1177/2041386614542889

- 42. Barrett LF. *How emotions are made: The secret life of the brain*. Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, Boston (2017).
- Hetherington EM, Reiss D, Plomin R. Separate social worlds of siblings: The impact of nonshared environment on development. New York: Routledge (2013).
- 44. Davis MH, Luce C, Kraus SJ. The heritability of characteristics associated with dispositional empathy. *J Pers* (1994) 62(3):369–91. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1994.tb00302.x
- Ronald A, Happe F, Hughes C, Plomin R. Nice and nasty theory of mind in preschool children: nature and nurture. Soc Dev (2005) 14(4):664–84. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2005.00323.x
- Avinun R, Knafo A. Parenting as a reaction evoked by children's genotype: a meta-analysis of children-as-twins studies. *Pers Soc Psychol Rev* (2014) 18(1):87–102. doi: 10.1177/1088868313498308
- Haworth CM, Wright MJ, Luciano M, Martin NG, de Geus EJ, van Beijsterveldt CE, et al. The heritability of general cognitive ability increases linearly from childhood to young adulthood. *Mol Psychiatry* (2010) 15(11):1112. doi: 10.1038/mp.2009.55
- Plomin R, Deary IJ. Genetics and intelligence differences: five special findings. *Mol Psychiatry* (2015) 20(1):98. doi: 10.1038/mp.2014.105
- Knafo A, Zahn-Waxler C, Van Hulle C, Robinson J, Rhee SH. The developmental origins of a disposition towards empathy: genetic and environmental contributions. *Emotion* (2008) 8:737–52. doi: 10.1037/a0014179
- Beam CR, Turkheimer E. Phenotype–environment correlations in longitudinal twin models. *Dev Psychopathol* (2013) 25(1):7–16. doi: 10.1017/ S0954579412000867
- Scarr S, McCartney K. How people make their own environments: a theory of genotype→ environment effects. *Child Dev* (1983) 54(2):424–35. doi: 10.2307/1129703
- Hasenfratz L, Benish-Weisman M, Steinberg T, Knafo-Noam A. Temperament and peer problems from early to middle childhood: geneenvironment correlations with negative emotionality and sociability. *Dev Psychopathol* (2015) 27:1089–109. doi: 10.1017/S095457941500070X
- Nowicki S, Mitchell J. Accuracy in identifying affect in child and adult faces and voices and social competence in preschool children. *Genet Soc Gen Psychol Monogr* (1998) 124(1):39–60.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Schapira, Anger Elfenbein, Amichay-Setter, Zahn-Waxler and Knafo-Noam. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# The Measurement of Positive Valence Forms of Empathy and Their Relation to Anhedonia and Other Depressive Symptomatology

Sharee N. Light<sup>1\*</sup>, Zachary D. Moran<sup>2</sup>, Carolyn Zahn-Waxler<sup>3</sup> and Richard J. Davidson<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Positive Affective Neuroscience Laboratory, Department of Psychology, Georgia State University, Atlanta, GA, United States, <sup>2</sup> Mendota Mental Health Institute, Madison, WI, United States, <sup>3</sup> Center for Healthy Minds, University of Wisconsin–Madison, Madison, WI, United States

Construct validity of a brief self-report measure of "positive-valence empathy" (the tendency to exude positive emotion as a means to stimulate positive affect in others, and/or to vicariously share in another's positive emotion; Light et al., 2009) was attained utilizing a sample of 282 healthy adults. Positive-valence empathy may have unique predictive ability for differentiating depression versus depression with anhedonia. Confirmatory factor analyses revealed a two-factor structure for the final 15-item Light-Moran Positive Empathy Scale (PES), with an 8-item "Empathic Happiness" subscale (e.g., "I find that other people's happiness easily rubs off on me") and a 7-item "Empathic Cheerfulness" subscale (e.g., "I enjoy making others feel good"). "Empathic Happiness" was a significantly better predictor of overall depressive symptomatology (Beck et al., 1996) than anhedonia (Snaith et al., 1995). The Light-Moran PES-15 may have real-world impact and predictive utility for well-being.

Keywords: positive-valence empathy, anhedonia, hedonic capacity, Beck Depression Inventory-II, empathic concern

# INTRODUCTION

Anhedonia – the reduced ability to experience positive emotions – is a key feature of Major Depressive Disorder (MDD) (Heller et al., 2009, 2012; Light et al., 2011). To date, the relative lack of attention to the varieties of positive affect and how they may be impaired in MDD may in part be responsible for the difficulty in developing treatments that are universally effective at targeting MDD and other disorders in which positive affect deficits are prominent. Although anhedonia is one of two possible primary diagnostic criteria (the other is sad mood) that must be present for the diagnosis of MDD to be made, most of the pharmacological treatments currently available do not address this symptom; failing in approximately 30% of patients with MDD (Rush et al., 2006).

Anhedonia is a significant problem, yet we do not have sufficient means to measure all of the facets of this symptom (Ho and Sommers, 2013). The lifetime prevalence of anhedonia in MDD is 5.2% (First et al., 1990), and recent reports estimate that approximately 37% of individuals diagnosed with MDD experience clinically significant anhedonia (Pelizza and Ferrari, 2009). We are only beginning to understand the nuances of anhedonia. The DSM-V states that individuals meeting criteria for anhedonia may report feeling "less interested in hobbies, 'not caring anymore,' or not feeling any enjoyment in activities that were previously considered pleasurable," and "family members often

## **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Evangelia G. Chrysikou, Drexel University, United States Henry W. Chase, University of Pittsburgh, United States

#### \*Correspondence:

Sharee N. Light slight@gsu.edu

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 06 January 2019 Accepted: 26 March 2019 Published: 12 April 2019

#### Citation:

Light SN, Moran ZD, Zahn-Waxler C and Davidson RJ (2019) The Measurement of Positive Valence Forms of Empathy and Their Relation to Anhedonia and Other Depressive Symptomatology. Front. Psychol. 10:815. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00815

96

notice social withdrawal or neglect of pleasurable avocations" (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 2013) (p. 163).

Anhedonia is important to recognize and diagnose because it has troubling prognostic value (Spijker et al., 2001), with most research suggesting that anhedonia persists beyond resolution of negative affect in depression – and importantly for our overarching aim to increase our ability to match individuals to targeted treatments based on an accurate assessment of their particular symptom profile – is the fact that anhedonia is a significant prodromal symptom, and a predictor of relapse in adult (Iacoviello et al., 2010) and adolescent samples (McMakin et al., 2013; Rubin, 2013).

The present work specifically addresses "positive-valence empathy" (i.e., the tendency to exude positive emotion as a means to stimulate positive emotion in another person, and/or to share in another's positive emotion) (Light et al., 2009) as a novel and useful construct to measure as an adjunct to measures that tap anhedonia proper. We focus on "positive-valence empathy" to facilitate the development of better behavioral and pharmacological treatments for anhedonic patients, with the present research project designed to formally assess the putative link between positive-valence empathy and anhedonia in a healthy sample with intent to apply it to clinical samples in the future. Specifically, we hypothesize that positive-valence empathy may have treatment potential; i.e., when evoked, positive-valence empathy may actually antagonize the experience of anhedonia.

Some may question the use of a healthy sample in the present work. However, examining anhedonia and other depressive symptoms that do not reach diagnostic significance represents a more stringent test of our hypotheses about the relationship between positive-valence empathy and anhedonia given that any significant effects would be more difficult to achieve given the fairly restricted range and variability inherent in a nonclinical sample. More importantly, however, given that anhedonia represents a putative endophenotype (i.e., a trait that is associated with the expression of an illness and represents the genetic liability of a disorder in non-affected individuals), there is reason to suggest that even healthy individuals vary in their level of anhedonia along a continuum (Harvey et al., 2007). Overall then, this study is best thought of as capturing "everyday" anhedonia symptoms as they occur in the general population (Harvey et al., 2007).

The National Institute of Mental Health's (NIMH) Research Domain Criteria (RDoC) has provided a compelling framework for conceptualizing symptomatology such as anhedonia that cuts across DSM diagnoses (Cuthbert, 2014). Here we focus in on the RDoC "Positive Valence Systems" aspect of RDoC because we believe that, as mentioned previously, anhedonia is a viable candidate for an underlying endophenotype for neuropsychiatric dysfunction, as it appears across several psychiatric and neurological disorders (e.g., MDD, Parkinson's disease, schizophrenia, dementia, and TBI). Thus, anhedonia is transdiagnostic though it is perhaps a cardinal symptom of MDD, and therefore its relationship to depression was chosen as the focus here.

To facilitate the empirical measurement of positive-valence empathy in relation to anhedonia, the development of an accurate, simple to administer, and psychometrically sound means for detecting *variability* in positive-valence empathy at pre-treatment may be a very important strategy for characterizing the need for treatment, and tracking an individual's treatment response, and may ultimately spur the development of new behavioral treatments and/or antidepressants; if this construct proves to be mutable pre- to post-treatment. Therefore, our overarching aim was to provide initial validation of the construct of positive-valence empathy in a healthy sample. A self-report measure of the construct should show:

- (1) Convergent validity with a well-validated hedonic capacity measure, given the putative relationship between one's ability to experience joy first hand/firstperson (i.e., first-person joy/happiness refers to an individual's ability to enjoy a rewarding stimulus primarily directed toward oneself, or joy experienced individually; for example, the enjoyment derived from reading a good book, eating a delicious meal, watching a sunset, or watching a pleasant video clip) as a potential correlate for the ability to relish in the joy of someone else. For example, a deficit in positive empathy may or may not also signal a deficit in firstperson joy/happiness, and having an understanding of the possibility of such a dissociation could be useful clinically; i.e., a patient may need to focus on making gains in the experience of first-person joy and positive empathy (e.g., the patient may struggle with deriving pleasure from basic self-focused rewards and empathic situations), or may only need to make gains in positive empathy skills (if their basic first-person positive emotional skills are relatively intact). Therefore, it would be important to measure both aspects of hedonic responsivity (i.e., first-person hedonic capacity and positive empathic hedonic capacity) in order to better characterize the patient's individual treatment needs.
- (2) Convergent validity with other empathy measures (e.g., that tap empathic concern – the tendency to experience sadness or tender feelings for others who are suffering).
- (3) The existence of two distinct, yet positively correlated, *subtypes* of positive-valence empathy (described in detail in the next section) – empathic cheerfulness and empathic happiness – using principal components analysis (PCA).
- (4) Discriminant validity; the construct of positive-valence empathy should be distinct from depression proper.

# Two Subtypes of Positive-Valence Empathy

An individual may express positive emotion while in the presence of someone who is experiencing a negative emotional state as a means to alleviate the negative emotion that person is feeling by catalyzing a positive emotional state in that person (e.g., the observer tries to "cheer" the target up). Similarly, an individual may express positive emotion as a means to induce a state of joy in another person who is in a neutral or content emotional state for its own sake. This subtype of positivevalence empathy can be referred to as *empathic cheerfulness*. Furthermore, an individual may vicariously experience pleasure in response to someone else's positive emotion (e.g., an observer feels vicarious joy at a wedding or birthday party). This subtype of positive-valence empathy can be referred to as *empathic happiness*.

# Positive-Valence Empathy and Anhedonia

It is proposed here that positive-valence empathy and anhedonia are antithetical constructs, and in fact, positive-valence empathy may be a useful means by which to work with patients who are anhedonic (i.e., learning to experience positive affect vicariously may be one route toward relieving anhedonia). Positive-valence empathy, as a scientific construct, is based on the idea that humans have the capacity (and perhaps the propensity) to share in the positive affect of other people, and the intact presence of this ability may be protective psychologically. Furthermore, deficits in this ability may be reversible, and gains made in positive-valence empathy may contribute to reduction in overall anhedonia. As the parsing of emotional processes becomes ever more refined, an investigation of the processes by which positive affect can be transmitted between people (i.e., how positive affect gets under the skin) could prove to be a useful endeavor for the purposes of developing treatments for various mood disorders - particularly Major Depressive Disorder and Persistent Depressive Disorder (i.e., dysthymia) - and other conditions that affect a person's basic interest in life and/or their subjective experience of positive emotional states.

# The Light-Moran Positive Empathy Scale (PES)

The present work was designed to create a paper-and-pencil analog for the positive-valence empathy construct which can be used in conjunction with functional magnetic resonance imaging in the future to interrogate the neural correlates of positive empathy in healthy and clinical samples. Though previous measures have been established for the quantification of empathic concern, such as the "Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI)" (Davis, 1996) and the "Empathy Quotient (Baron-Cohen and Wheelwright, 2004; Lawrence et al., 2004)" (but note: this measure contains items pertinent to social aptitude, perspective-taking, and empathic concern), we sought to develop a brief self-report measure of positive-valence empathy. The scale developed differs from the "Empathy Quotient" and the "Interpersonal Reactivity Index" because all of the items relate to positive emotional responses to others emotional displays, and we only attempt to measure the emotional component of empathy whereas the EQ and IRI measure the cognitive and emotional components of empathy.

When developing the original (pre-factor analysis) 41-items for the scale, we hypothesized that positive-valence empathy would be observable via two underlying behaviors: (1) *empathic happiness*, or cases in which someone tends to respond with positive affect, evincing pleasure, in response to another's positive experience (e.g., "I feel pleasure in watching other people open gifts"), and (2) *empathic cheerfulness*, or cases in which someone exhibits positive affect as a means to catalyze a positive mood state in another who is dysphoric or neutral (e.g., "I get a lot of pleasure from making other people feel good").

## **Hypotheses**

We were particularly interested in investigating the relation between positive-valence empathy and anhedonia given the putative relationship between capacity to experience personal pleasure as an important correlate to any such experience vicariously. We predicted a positive correlation between positive-valence empathy and pleasure capacity as measured by the Snaith-Hamilton Pleasure Scale (Snaith et al., 1995) (i.e., convergent validity).

As an additional validity measurement (i.e., discriminant validity), we chose to investigate the relation between negative affect and positive-valence empathy by examining the relationship between scores on our measure and scores on the Beck Depression Inventory-II (Beck et al., 1996; Steer et al., 1999) – a scale that assesses overall severity of depressive symptoms.

However, first, we sought to validate our measure of positivevalence empathy via principal component analysis (PCA). We expected the scale to have two factors. Indeed, the *Light-Moran Positive Empathy Scale* (PES) is composed of items designed to tap empathic happiness and empathic cheerfulness. Planned confirmatory factor analyses utilizing PCA extraction and oblique rotation were performed. Then the scale was examined in relation to other constructs of interest, namely hedonic capacity/anhedonia and depressive symptomatology.

In sum, a consideration of a wider variety of positive affective states, e.g., empathic happiness, and empathic cheerfulness – beyond the study of "happiness" *per se* – is warranted. Our hypotheses center on the idea that positive-valence empathy should relate to anhedonia, and individuals who are anhedonic and/or demonstrate heightened depressed symptoms will score lower on both aspects of positive-valence empathy.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# **Participants**

Two-hundred and twenty-six participants responded to either email advertisements or flyers posted throughout the general University of Wisconsin–Madison area in 2007–2008. In either scenario, individuals completed an online survey in exchange for being entered into a raffle for a chance to win a free digital music player. We retained data from a total of 214 participants after excluding 12 people who aborted the survey without answering all items. Of these, 67 were male (31.3%), 147 were female, and all were aged between 18 and 56 years (M = 22.45, SD = 6.25). The majority of these participants were students (80.89%). The sample consisted of individuals of Caucasian (84.44%), Asian (9.78%), Hispanic/Latino (1.78%), and African (1.33%) descent, with 2.67% of our participants reporting a mixed racial heritage.

An additional 68 participants contributed data in 2011–2012. Of these, 23 were male (34%), and all were age 18–63 (M = 25.68, SD = 10.64). Half of our participants were undergraduate students (51.47%). 20.59% of participants were college graduates, 17.65% were high school graduates or had obtained their GED, and 10.30% had obtained a graduate degree (e.g., masters, PhD, MD, JD, etc.). Around 74% of participants were white, 8.82% of participants were Asian, 8.82% of participants were African-American, 7.4% of participants were Hispanic, and 1.4% of participants were of Native American descent.

In total, 282 adults contributed data. All participants provided informed consent (written) and all aspects of this study were approved by the University of Wisconsin–Madison Institutional Review Board (IRB) and were in compliance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

## **Measures**

#### Positive-Valence Empathy

The *Light-Moran PES* utilizes a Likert scale, i.e., extremely untrue (=1), quite untrue (=2), slightly untrue (=3), neither true nor false (=4), slightly true (=5), quite true (=6), extremely true (=7). Item examples include: "I very much enjoy and feel uplifted by happy endings" (i.e., Empathic Happiness) and "I enjoy helping people to see that they can turn "lemons into lemonade" (i.e., Empathic Cheerfulness). The total score on the PES is calculated by summing all items. Subscale scores were computed by summing items 1, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8, 14, and 15 (Empathic Happiness); or summing items 2, 4, 9, 10, 11, 12, and 13 (Empathic Cheerfulness) (see **Appendixes A,B**). Higher scores indicate greater empathic ability.

The original items for the scale were generated based on the following criteria: A panel composed of two researchers independently rated – on a Likert scale from 0 to 2, with 2 representing full agreement, 1 representing partial agreement, and 0 representing a lack of agreement – each of the following: (1) is this item tapping an essential feature of the construct? (2) is it useful, but not essential?, or (3) is it not necessary in assessing the relevant trait? Items that were not agreed upon (i.e., scored a "0") were eliminated.

#### Validation

Participants also completed the *Empathy Quotient* (EQ) (Baron-Cohen and Wheelwright, 2004; Lawrence et al., 2004), which constituted the primary means by which construct validity of the PES was assessed. The EQ is composed of 28-items. Each participant had to indicate their agreement with statements pertaining to their general tendency toward social interaction, perspective taking, and empathic concern. An example of an item on the EQ is: "I get upset if I see people suffering on news programs." Higher scores indicate greater empathic ability.

As an additional validation check, a subset of the sample (68 participants) also completed the "Empathic Concern" subscale from the *Interpersonal Reactivity Index* (Davis, 1996). Higher scores on this measure indicate greater empathic concern.

### Social Desirability

The Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability Scale (SDS) (Crowne and Marlowe, 1960) is a self-report measure designed to quantify the tendency of individuals to project a favorable image of themselves during social interaction. The scale contains 33 true-false items that describe both acceptable but improbable behaviors, as well as unacceptable but probable behaviors. Higher scores indicate a greater propensity for responding in a socially desirable manner.

### **Hedonic Capacity**

The Snaith-Hamilton Pleasure Scale (SHAPS) (Snaith et al., 1995) is a 14-item scale used to measure levels of anhedonia present over the "last few days" and is listed as a measure of "sustained/longer-term responsiveness to reward attainment" by the RDoC website. Participants choose one of four responses for each item, i.e., Definitely Agree (=4), Agree (=3), Disagree (=2), and Definitely Disagree (=1). Higher scores reflect greater pleasure capacity (i.e., lower anhedonia). Originally, the authors of the scale recommended a scoring system whereby the four response categories are recoded dichotomously into agree (=0) or disagree (=1). However, following the advice of Franken et al. (2007), we opted to calculate a total score by using the above mentioned 4-point scale for each item. In doing so, we allowed for a greater dispersion of the data given the relatively few number of items. Item examples include: "I would enjoy a cup of tea or coffee or my favorite drink" and "I would find pleasure in small things, e.g., a bright sunny day, a telephone call from a friend." Scores can range from 14 to 56.

#### **Depressive Symptoms**

The Beck Depression Inventory-II (BDI-II) (Beck et al., 1996) is a 21 item multiple choice self-report measure that is based on Beck's "triad of negative cognitions" pertaining to the world, the future, and the self. Thus, the development of the BDI-II reflects that in its structure, with items such as "I have lost all of my interest in other people" to reflect the world, "I feel discouraged about the future" to reflect the future, and "I blame myself for everything bad that happens" to reflect the self. The structure of the BDI-II is also based on the idea that depression is composed of two components: an affective component (e.g., mood) and a physical or "somatic" component (e.g., loss of appetite). The items that pertain to the affective component include the following eight items: pessimism, past failures, guilty feelings, punishment feelings, self-dislike, self-criticalness, suicidal thoughts or wishes, and worthlessness. The items that pertain to the somatic component are the remaining thirteen items, including: sadness, loss of pleasure, crying, agitation, loss of interest, indecisiveness, loss of energy, change in sleep patterns, irritability, change in appetite, concentration difficulties, tiredness and/or fatigue, and loss of interest in sex.

We were primarily interested in the BDI to assess *severity* of symptoms rather than particular symptom clusters. Indeed, recent research suggests that the BDI-II cannot be reliably broken into subdomains (McElroy et al., 2018); and these and other

researchers (e.g., Reise et al., 2010, 2013) recommend using the total score in research and clinical practice. Higher scores indicate more severe depression; a total score of 0-13 is considered minimal, 14–19 is mild, 20–28 is moderate, and 29–63 is severe.

## Procedure

The 226 participants recruited in 2007–2008 completed the scales online. Upon beginning the survey, all respondents electronically gave their informed consent for participation. No participant was granted access to the remainder of the survey unless s/he did so. Average response time was approximately 30 min. An additional 68 participants completed the 15-item Light-Moran PES (amongst other measures) via computer in the laboratory as part of a comprehensive study not reported on here. All respondents gave their written informed consent for participation.

## **Factor Analysis**

Principal components analysis yields one or more composite variables that capture much of the information originally contained in a larger set of items. The components are weighted sums of the original items. Components account for a portion of the total variance among the original variables. Oblique rotation is useful when the underlying latent variables are believed to correlate somewhat with each other.

# RESULTS

# **Cohort Effects**

An ANOVA was run to investigate cohort effects. Gender, and both positive-valence empathy subtypes, i.e., empathic happiness and empathic cheerfulness, did not differ statistically between the two cohorts (all p's > 0.852). However, the groups did differ in terms of SHAPS score and age (but not gender) such that the larger group of 214 was more anhedonic, and the smaller group of 68 was significantly older. The minimum SHAPS score in the larger sample was 27, whereas the minimum score in the smaller sample was 30. This adds important variability to the data set; thus, we elected to keep the groups combined in analyses to maximize generalizability to a broader swathe of the hedonic capacity continuum.

Concerning age, given the significant difference between groups, we ran regression analyses with age as a covariate where appropriate (i.e., **Figures 1A,B**), and the results and our interpretation remained the same when looking at the groups separately versus combined.

## **Positive Empathy Scale – 41-Item Version** Data Screening

The mean score on the 41-item PES was 243 (SD = 31.71). The distribution was leptokurtic (*Kurtosis statistic* = 1.62, SE = 0.33), and negatively skewed (*skewness statistic* = -0.83, SE = 0.17).

## Validity/Reliability

Reliability was very high (Cronbach's  $\alpha$  = 0.96). Initially, we sought to establish factor validity of the PES in terms of a

two-factor model, with one factor corresponding to *empathic happiness* and the other factor corresponding to *empathic cheerfulness*. In order to test this hypothesis, we implemented a PCA using oblique rotation and extracted two factors; one accounted for 18.18% and the other accounted for 24.49% of the total variance, for a total of 42.67% of the variance explained. Thus, the analysis supported the existence of a two-factor model, as items that loaded highly on each factor generally discriminated between *empathic happiness* and *empathic cheerfulness*. Next we sought to shorten the questionnaire.

# Light-Moran Positive Empathy Scale – 15-Item Version

In re-reviewing the items, we attempted to reduce the questionnaire based upon three criteria: (1) clarity of expression – i.e., whether the item explicitly and unambiguously expressed the emotions that were being held by both the subject and target of empathy; (2) clarity of the divide between our two *a priori* factors, i.e., which items best capture *empathic happiness* and which items best capture *empathic cheerfulness*?, and (3) items that correlated less than 0.30 with the scale, were eliminated from the scale.

The end result was a shorter PES containing 15 of the original 41-items (see **Appendix A** for the 15-item Light-Moran PES). The mean score on the 15-item PES was 88 (SD = 10.94), with a median of 89. The distribution was leptokurtic (*Kurtosis statistic* = 2.00, SE = 0.33), and negatively skewed (*skewness statistic* = -0.98, SE = 0.17). When 1 outlier with a PES score of 35 was removed, the mean PES score remained 88 (SD = 10.35), the median remained 89; the distribution was more mesokurtic (*Kurtosis statistic* = 0.11, SE = 0.33); yet still negatively skewed (*skewness statistic* = -0.61, SE = 0.17).

Using all 282 participants, the 15-item PES maintained a very high inter-item reliability (Cronbach's  $\alpha = 0.92$ ). Furthermore, the PCA with oblique rotation performed on the 15-item PES once again confirmed a two-factor structure, with excellent discrimination between empathic happiness and empathic cheerfulness. Cronbach's alpha for each subscale was as follows: 0.84 for empathic cheerfulness and 0.87 for empathic happiness. The factor analysis of the 15-item PES was more successful in explaining variance in the underlying construct of interest (56.23%), relative to the 41-item PES. Additionally, each of the 15 items produced significant factor loadings (factor loadings ranged from -0.42 to 0.96; Table 1). Kaiser-Myer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Accuracy was above 0.50 (KMO = 0.941), and Bartlett's Test of Sphericity was significant (p < 0.001); confirming sampling adequacy and good fit to the data, respectively.

## **Convergent Validity**

Higher scores on the Light-Moran PES-15 were associated with higher scores on the *Empathy Quotient*, even with *Social Desirability* score entered as a covariate  $[F(2,212) = 42.95; R^2 = 29\%, p < 0.001]$ , which suggests that the PES-15 is a valid measure of empathy, and also provides evidence that positive empathy relates positively to general empathy.



In addition, when looking at the data from the 68 participants who completed the *Interpersonal Reactivity Index-Empathic Concern* subscale and the PES-15, empathic *concern* correlated positively with *positive empathy* even with *Social Desirability* entered as a covariate [F(2,67) = 9.03;  $R^2 = 22\%$ , p < 0.001].

## Demographic Analyses Gender

A multivariate ANOVA revealed that women (M = 89.63, SD = 9.74) scored higher than men (M = 83.95, SD = 10.68) on the PES-15.

### Ethnicity

A multivariate ANOVA revealed similar scores across ethnicity groups for the PES-15 [F(8,416) = 1.4, p = 0.18].

### Age

There was no correlation between age and PES-15 score (r = -0.07, p = 0.34).

TABLE 1	Factor matrix.

Factor matrix for 15-item Positive Empathy Scale (PES-15) $N = 282$						
PES Item #	Factor 1 (empathic happiness)	Factor 2 (empathic cheerfulness)				
14 "I easily get excited when those around me are lively and happy"	0.711	0.050				
11 "I enjoy making others feel good"	0.096	-0.767				
5 "I also feel good when someone I know feels good"	0.60	-0.197				
7 "It often makes me feel good to see the people around me smiling"	0.609	-0.268				
15 "I can't help but smile when my friends smile at me"	0.719	-0.043				
10 "I feel good when I know I have pleased someone"	-0.133	-0.922				
1 "I very much enjoy and feel uplifted by happy endings"	0.462	-0.155				
2 "I like to tell people nice things to make them feel good"	0.209	-0.608				
4 "I feel great when I find out that I have made someone else happy"	0.026	-0.822				
5 "I enjoy hearing about my friends' good days"	0.670	-0.128				
12 I enjoy helping a person change their bad mood into a good mood	0.350	-0.415				
9 "I enjoy helping people to see that they can turn 'lemons into lemonade"'	0.50	-0.223				
3 "I can't stop myself from laughing when others are doing so"	0.759	0.123				
13 "I enjoy making others laugh"	0.266	-0.469				
8 "I find that other people's happiness easily rubs off on me"	0.958	0.193				

TABLE 2 | Correlations.

## Occupation

A multivariate ANOVA revealed similar scores on the PES-15 across participants who were students and participants who were not [F(2,210) = 0.09, p = 0.92].

# The Relationship Between Empathy and Anhedonia

A greater *general* pleasure capacity (i.e., the ability to enjoy a wide range of positive stimuli; i.e., less anhedonia) – as reflected by a greater Snaith-Hamilton Pleasure Scale score – predicted greater total *positive-valence empathy* across the sample as a whole even with *Social Desirability* entered as a covariate [total sample:  $R^2 = 13\%$ ; F(2, 212) = 15.03; p < 0.001; Men: r = 0.38, p < 0.001; Women: r = 0.31, p < 0.001], and to a much lesser extent, greater general empathy (as measured by the EQ) with *Social Desirability* entered as a covariate [total sample:  $R^2 = 3\%$ , F(2,213) = 3.3; p = 0.04].

Both Empathic Cheerfulness  $[R^2 = 15\%, F(2,279) = 24.28, p < 0.001;$  Figure 1A] and Empathic Happiness  $[R^2 = 12\%, F(2,279) = 19.59, p < 0.001;$  Figure 1B] were about equally predictive of anhedonia score, even with age entered as a covariate.

# The Relationship Between Empathy and General Depressive Symptoms

Greater capacity for *positive-valence empathy* relates to lower overall depression (r = -0.33, p < 0.001, **Table 2**), as does *empathic concern* as measured by the *Empathy Quotient* (r = -0.27, p < 0.001). When we looked at the relation between *BDI-II score* and the *positive-valence empathy* subscales – with age included as a covariate – we discovered that *Empathic Happiness* ( $\beta = -0.51$ , p < 0.001) was a better predictor of BDI-II score relative to *Empathic Cheerfulness* ( $\beta = -0.20$ , p < 0.001). Furthermore, using a stepwise regression, we were able to determine that the *Empathic Happiness* subscale score was also a significantly better predictor of BDI-II score [ $R^2 = 16\%$ , F(2,212) = 19.51; p < 0.001; **Figure 2**] than hedonic capacity/anhedonia as measured by the SHAPS when both predictors were entered into the same regression model, even with *Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability* score included as

	Positive Empathy Scale-PES-15 item total (N = 282)	Positive Empathy Scale-PES-15 item Empathic Happiness subscale (N = 282)	Positive Empathy Scale-PES-15 item Empathic Cheerfulness subscale (N = 282)
Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability Scale (SDS)	0.20	0.188	0.184
M = 14.09 (SD = 2.15) Range = 10–20	(p < 0.01)**	(p < 0.01)**	(p < 0.01)**
Empathy Quotient (EQ)	0.53	0.451	0.551
M = 32.29 (SD = 8.88) Range = 6–53	(p < 0.001)***	(p < 0.001)***	(p < 0.001)***
Snaith-Hamilton Pleasure Scale (SHAPS)	0.35	0.312	0.33
M = 46.95 (SD = 6.04) Range = 27–56	(p < 0.001)***	(p < 0.001)***	(p < 0.001)***
Beck Depression Inventory-II (BDI-II)	-0.33	-0.394	-0.196
M = 8.26 (SD = 7.77) Range = 0–42	(p < 0.001)***	(p < 0.003)**	(p < 0.01)**

\*\*p < 0.01; \*\*\*p < 0.001.



depression (as measured by the BDI-II) better than anhedonia (as measured by the *SHAPS*) or *empathic cheerfulness* even with Social Desirability included in the model as a covariate ( $R^2 = 16\%$ , p < 0.001).

a covariate (combined model:  $R^2$  change when SHAPS score added = 0.02, ns).

# *Post hoc* Tests: Evidence for Dissociation Between Empathic Happiness and Anhedonia

When viewing Figure 1B, it becomes clear that there are a group of individuals high in empathic happiness and also high in anhedonia. Inspection of the frequency plot for the SHAPS revealed a multi-modal distribution, whereas empathic happiness was more normally distributed. The dissociation between SHAPS score and Positive empathy delivers the point that empathic happiness is at least partially dissociable from self-focused pleasure capacity. Post hoc analyses comparing the subgroup in Figure 1B to the rest of the sample were completed to better characterize these individuals who are anhedonic but also report feeling a lot of empathic happiness. This subset of 14 participants (who had a PES score of >45 and a SHAPS score equal to or less than 40), were derived and entered into analyses. This subgroup, relative to the remainder of the sample, had higher (1) Empathy Quotient-Cognitive scores [F(1,212) = 5.01, p = 0.02],and (2) empathic cheerfulness subscale scores [F(1,281) = 10,p = 0.002; but did not differ in terms of BDI-II score [F(1,212) = 1.76, p = 0.186], age [F(1,212) = 1.57, p = 0.21], or gender. These findings suggest that these individuals are good at taking the perspective of, and reading the mental states of others. It is possible that this type of individual might also have better executive function (e.g., Light et al., 2017), which can be compromised in individuals who are clinically depressed. However, it is really unknown how these individuals function in their day-to-day lives, and these results raise important questions about the role of positive empathy in overall wellbeing. If personal pleasure capacity is lacking, but they are able to derive pleasure from seeing others happy, does this relate to a particular pattern of symptomatology? Can these individuals

be trained to indulge their personal hedonic capacity system as a means to reduce risk of developing depression or some other psychopathology later?

In sum, these *post hoc* results suggest that anhedonia can be multi-modal in distribution across the general population, and can appear independent of frank depression and positive empathy capacity, and supports findings in the literature that suggest that anhedonia exists on a continuum even in the general population (Harvey et al., 2007), and dissociations are possible.

# DISCUSSION

These results provide preliminary support for the validity of the Light-Moran PES-15 with a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.92 and 56.23% explained variance. Furthermore, our results indicate that people who tend to exhibit *positive empathy* also tend to experience *empathic concern*, consistent with data from a child sample (Light et al., 2009).

# The Relationship Between Empathy and Anhedonia

The Light-Moran PES-15 provides a novel means to assess the functioning of the positive affect system. Particularly, the PES-15 offers researchers and clinicians a way to measure an as yetuntapped component of the positive affect system which, upon examination, could allow for better assessment and intervention of dysfunction (or skill) most relevant to subjective happiness.

Our data provide evidence that hedonic capacity/anhedonia does relate to one's ability to vicariously experience the positive affect of another individual; and also relates to empathic concern. Based on the data collected for this study, we can say that individuals who show empathic happiness also tend to score higher on empathic concern, but these variables were not highly correlated, suggesting that there are some people who are high on one form of empathy, but not necessarily both.

Our results also indicate that positive-valence empathy deficiencies may better predict depressive symptomatology than total anhedonia. Consistent with models of depression which posit the centrality of interpersonal deficits in maintenance of the disorder (e.g., McCullough, 2000), this finding highlights the interpersonal dimension of low positive affect. This may be useful for clinicians wishing to assess this facet of low positive affect.

# Application: Positive-Valence Empathy as a Potential Treatment for Anhedonia

Although happiness is an elusive construct, most agree that it is a quality that everyone would like to increase, and certainly there are several mental disorders that feature lack of happiness or positive affect as a central feature (e.g., Major Depressive Disorder). Happiness can be defined as the frequent experience of positive emotions (Lyubomirsky et al., 2005). The repeated experience of "empathic happiness" over time may increase happiness. Overall, we believe happiness is a skill that may be harnessed/developed via the induction of empathic happiness, possibly utilizing emotion regulation techniques from the extant neuroscience literature. We believe this is a viable and meaningful paradigm because there is a growing corpus of evidence to suggest that interventions based on emotion regulation and positive psychology theory, ranging from "cognitive reappraisal" to "counting one's blessings" to interventions derived from ancient contemplative practices (e.g., "loving-kindness meditation") induce plasticity related alterations in the brain (e.g., Ochsner et al., 2012; Klimecki et al., 2013; Weng et al., 2013; Engen and Singer, 2015) and support a range of positive behavioral outcomes, such as immune function, prosocial behavior, and problem solving (Davidson and McEwen, 2012). Prior research has established that primary positive emotion (e.g., joy) can be up-regulated on a momentto-moment basis utilizing reappraisal strategies borne from the extensive emotion regulation research literature (e.g., for a review of positive emotion regulation see Carl et al., 2013). For example, Heller et al. (2013) found that individuals with MDD that responded to pharmacological treatment showed an increase in ventral striatal activity - and fronto-striatal connectivity - from baseline to 8-weeks of antidepressant treatment in response to positively valenced visual stimuli; suggesting that changes in positive emotionality relate to neuroplastic changes in brain circuitry related to emotion regulation and positive affect. We extrapolate this idea by suggesting that the induction of empathic happiness, via emotion regulation strategies, may also lead to neuroplastic changes in the brain, and ultimately such brain changes may promote increases in subjective happiness.

In addition, research to date also provides preliminary evidence that qualities such as empathy and compassion, in addition to primary positive emotions such as joy, can be cultivated or otherwise increased; much like other skills are learned through sustained repetitive practice that over time leads to automatized habits (Davidson and McEwen, 2012). For example, the results of a recent study suggest that, compared with a control group, compassion training elicits activity in a neural network including the medial orbitofrontal cortex, putamen, pallidum, and ventral tegmental area - brain regions previously associated with positive affect (Klimecki et al., 2013). Thus, we argue that there is reason to believe that complex positive emotions, such as compassion and (positive) empathy, can be up-regulated just as basic positive emotions such as joy can be. Overall, we believe inducing empathic happiness via cognitive means (i.e., via routinized instruction) will ultimately increase the amount of, and/or sustenance of, positive emotion generated and experienced, and may thus have utility in addressing the symptom of anhedonia.

# CONCLUSION

The Light-Moran Positive Empathy Scale (PES-15) offers a novel means to measure positive-valence empathy. Importantly, our results suggest that positive affect is a heterogeneous construct and the various known forms of positive affect (e.g., joy versus *positive-valence empathy*) are likely not synonymous. Use of more than one scale to measure these various facets of positive affect is needed and may be important to implement in clinical practice so that a fuller picture of the

functioning of the positive emotional system can be gleaned. Such an approach may prove useful for choosing treatment strategies that fit an individual's unique positive affectivity profile. Essentially, ascertaining the level of functioning of one's positive affectivity system can be helpful for determining areas of positive affect weakness, which once identified may potentially be effortfully strengthened (Heller et al., 2009; Light et al., 2011).

The two subsets of items that make up the PES-15 likely do entail different psychological processes: in one case, the observer is identifying with the negative emotion of someone else (i.e., Empathic Cheerfulness) versus identifying with the positive emotional state of someone else (i.e., Empathic Happiness). However, importantly, both psychological processes entail relating to the emotional state of someone else; and we believe this is what unifies these constructs. However, empathic cheerfulness has more of an "active" component than empathic happiness. Indeed, the results from a recent fMRI study with adults (Mirabito et al., 2019) revealed that empathic happiness relates more so to nucleus accumbens shell activity, whereas empathic cheerfulness correlated with globus pallidus activation. Together, this suggests that there are separable behavioral and neurobiological aspects to empathic cheerfulness versus empathic happiness. Therefore, depending on the level of analysis, and whether the researcher is interested in understanding more comprehensively the correlates of identifying with the emotional state of someone else regardless of valence, then the total PES-15 score may be of more interest, whereas a researcher particularly interested in the relationship between vicarious positive affect versus empathic cheerfulness (or empathic concern) may be more interested in looking at the subscale scores of the PES-15 separately. Along the same line, it should be noted that the two factor solution accounts for a moderate proportion of total variance. This suggests to us that we are indeed only measuring a subcomponent of hedonic capacity, and this result should be viewed as evidence that our scale is a specialized measurement of an aspect of hedonic capacity; and it does not represent hedonic capacity in its entirety. Positive-valence empathy may nevertheless represent a particularly important facet of hedonic capacity that as yet has not been extensively investigated.

Limitations of the current study include the fact that only healthy adults were utilized. Furthermore, our sample was homogeneous and had limited ethnic minority representation. Therefore, future work is needed to provide normative data for various sub-group/patient populations. Also, the sample was mostly composed of college-aged individuals, thus further investigation is warranted to determine the relationship between positive-valence empathy and anhedonia in child and elderly samples as well. Age was used as a covariate in certain analyses to control for an age difference between the large and small subsamples used in the present investigation. Importantly, the results did not change when age was included versus excluded.

Directions for future research might examine the predictive utility of positive-valence empathy. For example, longitudinal changes in empathic happiness may be hypothesized to predict changes in depression scores over the course of treatment. In conclusion, the PES-15 assesses an aspect of functioning of the positive affect system in healthy adults that is not typically addressed, and may have diagnostic value in detecting difficulties in the experience of positive emotions. Positive-valence empathy may represent a higher order positive affective state that relates to a basic ability to experience positive emotions such as joy and contentment.

## ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the University of Wisconsin–Madison Institutional Review Board, with written informed consent from all subjects. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with

## REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association [APA] (2013). DSM-V. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association.
- Baron-Cohen, S., and Wheelwright, S. (2004). The empathy quotient: an investigation of adults with Asperger syndrome or high functioning autism, and normal sex differences. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 34, 163–175. doi: 10.1023/B: JADD.0000022607.19833.00
- Beck, A. T., Steer, R. A., and Brown, G. K. (1996). Manual for Beck Depression Inventory-II. San Antonio, TX: Psychological Corporation.
- Carl, J. R., Soskin, D. P., Kerns, C., and Barlow, D. H. (2013). Positive emotion regulation in emotional disorders: a theoretical review. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 33, 343–360. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2013.01.003
- Crowne, D. P., and Marlowe, D. (1960). A new scale of social desirability independent of psychopathology. J. Consul. Psychol. 24, 349–354. doi: 10.1037/ h0047358
- Cuthbert, B. N. (2014). The RDoC framework: facilitating transition from ICD/DSM to dimensional approaches that integrate neuroscience and psychopathology. *World Psychiatry* 3, 28–35. doi: 10.1002/wps.20087
- Davidson, R. J., and McEwen, B. S. (2012). Social influences on neuroplasticity: stress and interventions to promote well-being. *Nat. Neurosci.* 15, 689–695. doi: 10.1038/nn.3093
- Davis, M. H. (1996). Empathy: A Social Psychological Approach. Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Engen, H. G., and Singer, T. (2015). Compassion-based emotion regulation upregulates experienced positive affect and associated neural networks. Soc. Cogn. Aff. Neurosci. 10, 1291–1301. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsv008
- First, M. B., Williams, J. B. W., Gibbon, M., and Spitzer, R. L. (1990). Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-III-R modified for the DSM-IV Dysthymia/Major Depression Field Trial. New York, NY: State Psychiatric Institute.
- Franken, I. H., Rassin, E., and Muris, P. (2007). The assessment of anhedonia in clinical and non-clinical populations: further validation of the Snailth-Hamilton Pleasure Scale (SHAPS). J. Affect. Disord. 99, 83–89. doi: 10.1016/j. jad.2006.08.020
- Harvey, P. O., Pruessner, J., Czechowska, Y., and Lapage, M. (2007). Individual differences in trait anhedonia: a structural and functional magnetic resonance imaging study in non-clinical subjects. *Mol. Psychiatry* 12, 767–775. doi: 10. 1038/sj.mp.4002021
- Heller, A. S., Johnstone, T., Light, S. N., Peterson, M., Kolden, G., Kalin, N., et al. (2012). Relationships between changes in sustained fronto-striatal connectivity and positive affect in major depression resulting from antidepressant treatment. Am. J. Psychiatry 170, 197–206. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.1201 0014
- Heller, A. S., Johnstone, T., Shackman, A. S., Light, S. N., Peterson, M., Kolden, G., et al. (2009). Reduced capacity to sustain positive emotion in major depression reflects diminished maintenance of fronto-striatal brain activation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 22445–22450. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0910651106
- Heller, A. S., van Reekum, C. M., Schaefer, S. M., Lapate, R. C., Radler, B. T., Ryff, C. D., et al. (2013). Sustained striatal activity predicts eudaimonic

the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the University of Wisconsin–Madison Institutional Review Board.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

## **FUNDING**

This work was supported by a grant from the John Templeton Foundation.

well-being and cortisol output. Psychol. Sci. 24, 2191-2200. doi: 10.1177/ 0956797613490744

- Ho, N., and Sommers, M. (2013). Anhedonia: a concept analysis. Arch. Psychiatr. Nurs. 27, 121–129. doi: 10.1016/j.apnu.2013.02.001
- Iacoviello, B. M., Alloy, L. B., Abramson, L. Y., and Choi, J. Y. (2010). The early course of depression: a longitudinal investigation of prodromal symptoms and their relation to the symptomatic course of depressive episodes. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 119, 459–467. doi: 10.1037/a0020114
- Klimecki, O. M., Leiberg, S., Ricard, M., and Singer, T. (2013). Differential pattern of functional brain plasticity after compassion and empathy training. *Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci.* 9, 873–879. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst060
- Lawrence, E. J., Shaw, P., Baker, D., Baron-Cohen, S., and David, A. S. (2004). Measuring empathy: reliability and validity of the empathy quotient. *Psychol. Med.* 34, 911–924. doi: 10.1017/S0033291703001624
- Light, S. N., Bieliauskas, L. A., and Zubieta, J.-K. (2017). "Top-down" Mu-opioid system in humans: Mu-opioid receptors in ventrolateral prefrontal cortex mediate the relationship between hedonic tone and executive function in Major Depressive Disorder (MDD). J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci. doi: 10.1176/ appi.neuropsych.16090171
- Light, S. N., Coan, J. A., Zahn-Waxler, C., Frye, C., Goldsmith, H. H., and Davidson, R. J. (2009). Empathy is associated with dynamic change in prefrontal brain electrical activity during positive emotion in children. *Child Dev.* 80, 1210–1231. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01326.x
- Light, S. N., Heller, A. S., Johnstone, T., Kolden, G. G., Peterson, M. J., Kalin, N., et al. (2011). Reduced ventrolateral prefrontal cortex activity while inhibiting positive affect is associated with improvement in hedonic capacity after 8 weeks of antidepressant treatment in major depressive disorder. *Biol. Psychiatry* 70, 962–968. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2011.06.031
- Lyubomirsky, S., King, L., and Diener, E. (2005). The benefits of frequent positive affect: does happiness lead to success? *Psychol. Bull.* 131, 803–855. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.131.6.803
- McCullough, J. P. (2000). Treatment for Chronic Depression: Cognitive Behavioral Analysis System of Psychotherapy. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- McElroy, E., Casey, P., Adamson, G., Filippopoulos, P., and Shevlin, M. (2018). A comprehensive analysis of the factor structure of the Beck Depression Inventory-II in a sample of outpatients with adjustment disorder and depressive episode. *Irish J. Psychol. Med.* 35, 53–61. doi: 10.1017/ipm.2017.52
- McMakin, D. L., Olino, T. M., Porta, G., Dietz, L. J., Emslie, G., Clarke, G., et al. (2013). Anhedonia predicts poorer recovery among youth with selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor treatment-resistant depression. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 51, 404–411. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2012. 01.011
- Mirabito, G., Taiwo, Z., Bezdek, M., and Light, S. N. (2019). Fronto-striatal activity predicts anhedonia and positive empathy subtypes. *Brain Imaging Behav.* doi: 10.1007/s11682-019-00081-z [Epub ahead of print].
- Ochsner, K. N., Silvers, J. A., and Buhle, J. T. (2012). Functional imaging studies of emotion regulation: a synthetic review and evolving model of the cognitive control of emotion. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 125, E1–E24. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632. 2012.06751.x

- Pelizza, L., and Ferrari, A. (2009). Anhedonia in schizophrenia and depression: state or trait? Ann. Gen. Psychiatry 8:22. doi: 10.1186/1744-859X-8-22
- Reise, S. P., Bonifay, W. E., and Haviland, M. G. (2013). Scoring and modelling psychological measures in the presence of multidimensionality. J. Pers. Assess. 95, 129–140. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2012.725437
- Reise, S. P., Moore, T. M., and Haviland, M. G. (2010). Bifactor models and rotations: exploring the extent to which multidimensional data yield univocal scale scores. J. Pers. Assess. 92, 544–559. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2010. 496477
- Rubin, D. H. (2013). Joy returns last: anhedonia and treatment resistance in adolescence. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 51, 353–355. doi: 10.1016/j. jaac.2012.01.012
- Rush, A. J., Trivedi, M. H., Wisniewski, S. R., Nierenberg, A. A., Stewart, J. W., Warden, D., et al. (2006). Acute and longer-term outcomes in depressed outpatients requiring one or several treatment steps: a STAR\*D report. Am. J. Psychiatry 163, 1905–1917. doi: 10.1176/ajp.2006.163.11.1905
- Snaith, R. P., Hamilton, M., Morley, S., Humayan, A., Hargreaves, D., and Trigwell, P. (1995). A scale for the assessment of hedonic tone: the snaithhamilton pleasure scale. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 167, 99–103. doi: 10.1192/bjp. 167.1.99
- Spijker, J., Bijl, R. V., deGraaf, R., and Nolen, W. A. (2001). Determinants of poor 1year outcome of DSM-III-R major depression in the general population: results

of the Netherlands Mental Health Survey and Incidence Study (NEMESIS). *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 103, 122–130. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0447.2001.10300 2122.x

- Steer, R. A., Ball, R., Ranieri, W. F., and Beck, A. T. (1999). Dimensions of the Beck Depression Inventory-II in clinically depressed outpatients. J. Clin. Psychol. 55, 117–128. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4679(199901)55:1<117::AID-JCLP12>3. 0.CO;2-A
- Weng, H., Fox, A. S., Shackman, A. J., Stodola, D. E., Caldwell, J. Z., Olson, M. C., et al. (2013). Compassion training alters altruism and neural responses to suffering. *Psychol. Sci.* 24, 1171–1180. doi: 10.1177/0956797612 469537

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Light, Moran, Zahn-Waxler and Davidson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# APPENDIX A: 15-ITEM POSITIVE EMPATHY SCALE (POST-FACTOR ANALYSIS)

# **Positive Empathy Scale**

Instructions:

- There is a list of statements below.
- Please read each statement *carefully*.
- Rate how strongly you agree or disagree with the statement.
- Check *one* of the boxes [x] to indicate your answer.
- There are no right or wrong answers, or trick questions.
- 1. I very much enjoy and feel uplifted by happy endings.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue
- 2. I like to tell people nice things to make them feel good.
  - [ ] Extremely true
  - [ ] Quite true
  - [ ] Slightly true
  - [ ] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [ ] Extremely untrue
- 3. I can't stop myself from laughing when others are doing so.
  - [ ] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [ ] Slightly true
  - [ ] Neither true nor false
  - [ ] Slightly untrue
  - [ ] Quite untrue
  - [ ] Extremely untrue
- 4. I feel great when I find out that I have made someone else happy.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [ ] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue
- 5. I also feel good when someone I know feels good.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue

Frontiers in Psychology | www.frontiersin.org

- 6. I enjoy hearing about my friends' good days.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true

- [] Slightly true
- [ ] Neither true nor false
- [ ] Slightly untrue
- [] Quite untrue
- [ ] Extremely untrue
- 7. It often makes me feel good to see the people around me smiling.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [ ] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue
- 8. I find that other people's happiness easily "rubs off" on me.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue
- 9. I enjoy helping people to see that they can turn "lemons into lemonade."
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue
- 10. I feel good when I know I have pleased someone.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [ ] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [ ] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue
- 11. I enjoy making others feel good.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [ ] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue
- 12. I enjoy helping a person change their bad mood into a good mood.

April 2019 | Volume 10 | Article 815

[] Extremely true [] Quite true

[] Slightly true

[] Slightly untrue

[ ] Quite untrue[ ] Extremely untrue

107

[] Neither true nor false
#### 13. I enjoy making others laugh.

- [] Extremely true
- [] Quite true
- [ ] Slightly true
- [ ] Neither true nor false
- [] Slightly untrue
- [] Quite untrue
- [ ] Extremely untrue
- 14. I easily get excited when those around me are lively and happy.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [ ] Extremely untrue
- 15. I can't help but smile when my friends smile at me.
  - [] Extremely true
  - [] Quite true
  - [] Slightly true
  - [ ] Neither true nor false
  - [] Slightly untrue
  - [] Quite untrue
  - [] Extremely untrue

# APPENDIX B: PES-15 SCORING INSTRUCTIONS

- 7 Extremely true
- 6 Quite true
- 5 Slightly true
- 4 Neither true nor false
- 3 Slightly untrue
- 2 Quite untrue
- 1 Extremely untrue

"Empathic Happiness" subscale: Sum items 1, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8, 14, and 15. Empathic happiness is a vicarious emotional response that involves happiness (or a similar positive affect) and an other-oriented feeling of goodwill toward the other person (Light et al., 2009).

"Empathic Cheerfulness" subscale: Sum items 2, 4, 9, 10, 11, 12, and 13. Empathic cheerfulness is an emotional response that involves the display of positive affect in response to someone in distress as a means to cheer the victim up, and involves a feeling of goodwill (Light et al., 2009).

Total Score: Sum all items, score range is 15–105. The mean score for healthy women is M = 89.63, SD = 9.74; and the mean score for healthy men is (M = 83.95, SD = 10.68).





# Empathy, Autistic Tendencies, and Systemizing Tendencies – Relationships Between Standard Self-Report Measures

Cornelia Sindermann<sup>1\*</sup>, Andrew Cooper<sup>2</sup> and Christian Montag<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Molecular Psychology, Institute of Psychology and Education, Ulm University, Ulm, Germany, <sup>2</sup> Department of Psychology, Goldsmiths University of London, London, United Kingdom

### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Andreas Jansen, University of Marburg, Germany Jacqueline Ann Rushby, University of New South Wales, Australia

\*Correspondence:

Cornelia Sindermann cornelia.sindermann@uni-ulm.de

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 31 January 2019 Accepted: 17 April 2019 Published: 10 May 2019

#### Citation:

Sindermann C, Cooper A and Montag C (2019) Empathy, Autistic Tendencies and Systemizing Tendencies-Relationships Between Standard Self-Report Measures. Front. Psychiatry 10:307. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00307 used self-report measures assessing empathy (measured as both a unidimensional and multidimensional construct), autistic tendencies, and systemizing tendencies. Participants in this study completed the following self-report measures: The Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI) and the Empathy Quotient (EQ) to measure empathy, and the Autism Spectrum Quotient (AQ) and the Systemizing Quotient-Revised (SQ-R) to assess autistic and systemizing tendencies, respectively. The final sample consisted of N = 1,098participants (304 males) without a diagnosed autism spectrum disorder, most of whom were university students. The IRI scale "Perspective Taking" and the EQ were negatively related to the AQ in male and female participants, while the IRI scale "Empathic Concern" was negatively related to the AQ in females only. Moreover, the AQ was positively related to the SQ-R in females only. Lastly, the SQ-R and a number of the empathy scales were significantly associated: For example and surprisingly, the EQ correlated weakly and positively with the SQ-R in both male and female participants. The results from this study illustrate how standard self-report measures of empathy, autistic tendencies, and systemizing tendencies are associated with each other in a large sample not diagnosed with an autism spectrum disorder. Additionally, some potential gender-specific effects are revealed.

The aim of the present study was to investigate associations between four highly

Keywords: empathy, autism, systemizing, Interpersonal Reactivity Index, Empathy Quotient, Autism Spectrum Quotient, Systemizing Quotient-Revised

# INTRODUCTION

Empathy can be understood as an important concept contributing greatly toward successful human social interaction (1-3). However, despite empathy being a widely used term in science, as well as in everyday life, a consensus definition of the concept remains somewhat elusive [see, for example, the review and discussion of this topic in Refs. (4, 5)]. Nevertheless, there is some agreement that empathy comprises both affective (i.e., feeling similar emotions to another person) and cognitive components (i.e., understanding the feelings of another person) [for a summary covering many definitions of empathy, please see Ref. (4), and for examples, please see Refs. (6, 7)].

In line with the various definitions of empathy, a range of self-report measures assessing individual differences in empathy exist [e.g., Refs. (6-9)]. These questionnaires assess the degree of empathy on a continuum from low to high empathy. Two widely used measures in this area of research are the Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI) and the Empathy Quotient (EQ) (6, 8). The IRI assesses empathy using four distinct scales/dimensions of empathy labeled "Perspective Taking" (PeT), "Empathic Concern" (EmC), "Personal Distress" (PeD), and "Fantasy" (Fan). The PeT scale assesses the ability/tendency to take another's perspective. The EmC scale assesses the extent to which someone feels warmth, but also concern for others. The PeD scale assesses self-oriented feelings of tension and worry in difficult social situations, or when someone else is hurt or in danger. Lastly, the Fan scale asks participants about their tendency to relate to fictional characters (8, 10). In most studies, it is claimed that the PeT and Fan scales measure cognitive aspects of empathy, whereas the EmC and PeD scales assess affective aspects of empathy. However, there is some controversy about this putative structure. For example, not all researchers agree that the Fan scale actually measures a facet of empathy (2, 3, 11–15). Moreover, there has been a suggestion that the PeD scale strongly overlaps with facets of the personality dimension Neuroticism (3). In contrast to the IRI, the EQ was originally developed to measure empathy as a unidimensional construct. The authors justify this decision by arguing that cognitive and affective components of empathy cannot be easily separated (6). Studies across various countries that have examined the associations between the scores of both self-report measures show that the EQ has the strongest and most consistent positive associations with the PeT and EmC scales of the IRI (2, 14, 16, 17).

Different versions of the EQ are often used in studies investigating empathy in the context of the neurodevelopmental condition of an autism spectrum disorder (ASD; see results reported below). ASD is/will be classified (including diagnostic criteria) and divided into various subtypes in the International Classification of Diseases 11th Revision (ICD-11) and the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition (DSM-5). It is-among other things-characterized by deficits in social functioning and communication (18, 19). According to the previous literature, samples of people diagnosed with an ASD show lower scores in empathy, as measured using different versions of the EQ, compared to control samples (20-24). However, autistic tendencies can also be studied on a continuum in the normal population. One instrument that assesses autistic tendencies using a dimensional approach is the Autism Spectrum Quotient (AQ) (21, 25, 26). As such, the AQ has been correlated with the EQ in previous studies (using a range of slightly different versions of the measures). Studies consistently report a negative association between the two measures in both control samples and samples of participants diagnosed with an ASD (6, 20, 21, 24, 27). To the best of our knowledge, however, there is only one study that has previously reported associations between the AQ and IRI scores. In this study, negative correlations between the AQ and the IRI scales PeT and EmC, and to a lesser extent Fan, were found. On the other hand, positive associations between the AQ score and the PeD scale were reported in these largely student samples from Germany and China (28).

Aside from reporting lower levels of empathy, samples of participants diagnosed with an ASD also show higher systemizing tendencies compared to control samples (20, 21, 24). These tendencies describe "the drive to analyze, understand, predict, control and construct rule-based systems" (p. 48) (21). Additionally, these tendencies might explain some of the characteristic symptoms of an ASD, such as repetitive behavioral patterns and problems with change (19, 29). A widely used selfreport measure that assesses individual systemizing tendencies in the general population, as well as in people diagnosed with an ASD, is the systemizing quotient (SQ), and its revised version (SQ-R) (20, 21). Again, using a dimensional approach to measurement of this construct, correlations between autistic and systemizing tendencies have been shown to be positive for both control samples and those diagnosed with an ASD (20, 21, 24). This supports the idea that the key characteristics of an ASD can be observed in mild forms in participants sampled from the general population.

Although higher autistic tendencies are robustly associated with both lower empathy and higher systemizing tendencies, empathy and systemizing tendencies are not robustly correlated with each other. Correlations between scores in different EQ and SQ(-R) versions have been reported to lie between -0.06 and -0.21 in general population samples, and at around -0.29 in a sample of people diagnosed with an ASD (20, 21, 24, 30, 31). No study so far, however, seems to have reported associations between the IRI and the SQ-R.

Taken together, the aim of the present study was to investigate the relationships between empathy, autistic tendencies, and systemizing tendencies. Previous studies investigating these relationships typically used versions of the EQ, AQ, and SQ(-R). The findings previously shown with these scales should be replicated. In addition to this, the present study also sought to examine these relationships using the IRI, which, contrary to the EQ (which assesses empathy as unidimensional construct), assesses empathy as a multidimensional construct. In line with results from previous studies, we expected the following associations:

- 1. Positive correlations between the EQ and the IRI scales PeT and EmC
- 2. Negative correlations between the AQ and both the EQ and the IRI scales PeT and EmC
- 3. Positive correlations between the AQ and the SQ-R
- 4. Positive correlations between the AQ and the IRI PeD scale
- 5. No significant correlations between both the EQ and the IRI scales with the SQ-R<sup>1</sup>

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Registration

This study is registered at https://osf.io/q2arp/. Data will be made available upon reasonable request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>No significant associations were expected, because especially in control samples (not diagnosed with an ASD) the associations found in previous literature were of rather low effect size.

# **Participants**

Participants took part in an online study including various selfreport questionnaire measures presented using the SurveyCoder-Tool (https://www.ckannen.com/). The data collection took place at Ulm University, Ulm, Germany. Therefore, most participants tended to be younger and were students. More specifically, 1,249 participants took part online in the present study, which is part of the Ulm Gene Brain Behavior Project (UGBBP). However, 11 participants were excluded due to missing data. Hence, 1,238 participants (373 males) were retained for subsequent analyses. One participant reported suffering from Asperger syndrome. This participant was excluded from further analyses, as he/she was identified as an outlier in terms of the AQ score.

More specifically, after calculating scores of all scales under investigation (see the paragraphs on Self-Report Measures), 140 participants were excluded due to their categorization as an outlier on at least one of the scales under investigation, or because of their reported age. All participants who scored lower than [25th-Quantil -(1.5x(75th-Quantil - 25th-Quantil))] or higher than [75th-Quantil + (1.5x(75th-Quantil - 25th-Quantil))] on at least one of the scales under investigation, or for age, were treated as outliers and excluded from further analyses (32). This is also the formula used in the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) statistics software of the International Business Machines Corporation (IBM) to detect outliers (unidimensionally) by means of the boxplot method. Results from the total sample, including those participants identified as outliers, are presented in the Supplementary Material. As can be seen there, the results of the analyses are similar whether the participants classified as outliers are included or not.

The mean age of the final sample of N = 1,098 participants (304 males) was 21.94 years (SD = 2.72 years; median = 21 years). The age range was 18–30 years.

All subjects gave electronic informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the local ethics committee of Ulm University, Ulm, Germany.

It should be noted that as all participants are members of the UGBBP, the sample reported in this study partly overlaps with other samples derived from this project. For example, a previous study investigated a smaller subsample in relation to associations between oxytocin receptor genetics and the IRI and the AQ (28). Moreover, the IRI was also investigated in a recent experimental study on music perception in n = 160 participants from the UGBBP (33).

# Self-Report Measures

#### Interpersonal Reactivity Index

A German version of the Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI) was administered to measure empathy multidimensionally (8, 10). It consists of 28 items split into four scales. These are named "Perspective Taking" (PeT), "Empathic Concern" (EmC), "Personal Distress" (PeD), and "Fantasy" (Fan). Each scale consists of seven items. No total score across all items is calculated. All items are answered on a five-point Likert scale from "0" to "4". The internal consistencies (using Cronbach's alpha) of the four scales in the present sample were as follows: PeT: .78, EmC: .82, PeD: .76, Fan: .81.

#### **Empathy Quotient**

A German version of the 60-item Empathy Quotient (EQ) was used in the study to measure empathy unidimensionally (6). The items of this questionnaire are answered on a four-point Likert scale. The answer to each item is transformed into either "0" (for two of the four responses indicating nonempathic tendencies), "1," or "2," with higher values indicating higher empathy. The scores for 40 of the items are then summed to create a total scale score. It should be noted that it is also possible to calculate several subscales from the EQ. However, such subscales were not originally intended by the authors (6). Additionally, details about such subscales remain debatable (16, 17, 34–36). The present study therefore focused on the total scale. Its internal consistency (using Cronbach's alpha) in the present sample was .88.

#### **Autism Spectrum Quotient**

A German version of the Autism Spectrum Quotient (AQ) was used to measure autistic tendencies in the current study (25, 26). It consists of 50 items answered on a four-point Likert scale. The answer to each item is transformed into a "1" for more autistic-type responses, and a "0" for nonautistic-type responses. From this, a total score, as well as scores for several subscales, can be calculated [see Refs. (26, 37) for different approaches to splitting the AQ into subscales]. The current study focused only on the total scale score. Its internal consistency (using Cronbach's alpha) was .73 in the present sample.

#### Systemizing Quotient-Revised

The German version of the Systemizing Quotient–Revised (SQ-R) was used to measure systemizing tendencies (21) (German version available from: http://docs.autismresearchcentre.com/tests/SQ\_German.pdf). It consists of 75 items, which are answered on a four-point Likert scale. The answer to each item is transformed into either "0" (for two of the four answer options indicating nonsystemizing tendencies), "1," or "2," with higher scores indicating stronger systemizing tendencies. From this, a total score is calculated by summing across the items. The internal consistency (using Cronbach's alpha) of this scale was .85 in the present sample.

## **Statistical Analyses**

All analyses were implemented using SPSS statistics version 24.

First, the distributions of the scales under investigation were checked for a normal distribution. The statistical tests (Kolmogorov–Smirnov and Shapiro–Wilk) indicated significant deviations from the normal distribution for all scales. This is most likely due to the large number of participants in the present study. Therefore, the skewness and kurtosis of all distributions were additionally checked. For all of the scales under investigation, as well as age, the skewness and kurtosis were smaller than +/-1. Hence, in line with the rules of thumb suggested by Miles and Shevlin, normality could be assumed (38). Inspecting the histograms of all scales also led to the conclusion that an approximate normal distribution could be assumed.

Following this, the associations between the scales of all of the self-report measures included in the study, along with age, were calculated using Pearson correlations. Next, differences across gender were investigated using *t*-tests (if necessary, Welch's *t*-tests were used and reported).

Finally, associations between the scales were calculated using partial Pearson correlations, controlling for age (see significant associations with age). These analyses were implemented in the total sample (N = 1,098), as well as split by gender. This procedure was chosen given the unequal gender distribution and the differences in the mean scores of the self-report measures across males and females. The correlations were compared across males and females using Fisher's *z*-tests (http://www.markenkunde.de/korrleation tool/markenkunde corrcompare1\_0.xls).

We present correlational analyses between the self-report measures instead of, for example, regression analyses in the main manuscript in order to report "unbiased" associations (i.e., not controlling for potential overlaps between the self-report measures). However, as an additional and exploratory analysis, a regression model to predict the AQ score is also presented in the **Supplementary Material**.

All results were evaluated for significance using two-tailed tests.

### RESULTS

#### Associations With Age and Gender

Age correlated significantly with the IRI scales EmC (r = -0.10, p < 0.001), PeD (r = -0.12, p < 0.001), and Fan (r = -0.17, p < 0.001), and with the EQ (r = -0.11, p < 0.001). The *p*-values for all other correlations with age were >0.247. Age was therefore controlled for in further analyses.

Significant differences across gender were found for all of the scales under investigation. For descriptive statistics and results of the *t*-tests, please see **Table 1**. Females scored higher on all empathy-related scales, whereas males scored higher on the AQ and SQ-R.

## Correlations Between the Self-Report Measures

Correlations between the self-report measures in the total sample are presented in **Table 2** (without any correction for multiple testing). After manually applying a Bonferroni correction for multiple testing (alpha = 0.05/21 = 0.0024; divided by 21 because 21 correlations were calculated), the following results with regard to the hypotheses remained significant: Partly in line with the first hypothesis, the EQ correlated significantly and positively with the IRI scales PeT, EmC, but also Fan. The EQ and the IRI scales PeT and EmC correlated significantly and negatively with the AQ. This is in line with the second hypothesis. The AQ correlated significantly and positively with the SQ-R and with the IRI scale PeD, which supports the third and fourth hypotheses. In relation to the fifth hypothesis, the SQ-R showed (mostly) weak correlations with the empathy measures. Only its negative correlation with PeD remained significant.

The correlations between the self-report measures for males and females separately are presented in **Table 3** (without any correction for multiple testing). After manually applying a Bonferroni correction for multiple testing (alpha = 0.05/21 = 0.0024), the following significant correlations with regard to the hypotheses

		ample 1,098)	Ma ( <i>n</i> =			nales 794)	t-test		Hedge's g
	М	SD	м	SD	м	SD	t(df)	p	
IRI PeT	17.29	4.29	16.55	4.38	17.57	4.23	t(1096) = -3.53	<0.001	-0.238
IRI EmC	19.07	4.51	16.38	4.47	20.09	4.09	t(507.47) = -12.61	< 0.001	-0.886
IRI PeD	13.50	4.29	11.24	3.78	14.37	4.16	t(599.19) = -11.93	< 0.001	-0.772
IRI Fan	18.67	5.04	16.38	5.04	19.55	4.76	t(1096) = -9.74	< 0.001	-0.657
EQ	42.18	10.60	36.34	9.75	44.42	10.06	t(1096) = -12.01	< 0.001	-0.810
AQ	16.47	5.66	18.01	5.54	15.89	5.59	t(1096) = 5.65	< 0.001	0.381
SQ-R	51.20	14.80	56.59	14.64	49.13	14.35	t(1096) = 7.66	< 0.001	0.517

**TABLE 2** | Partial correlations between all scales under investigation in the full sample.

IRI PeT	IRI EmC	IRI PeD	IRI Fan	EQ	AQ	SQ-R
0.40***						
-0.03	0.30***					
0.20***	0.39***	0.22***				
0.47***	0.61***	0.04	0.33***			
-0.23***	-0.22***	0.26***	-0.08**	-0.43***		
0.09**	-0.01	-0.18***	0.09**	0.07*	0.18***	
	0.40*** -0.03 0.20*** 0.47*** -0.23***	0.40*** -0.03 0.30*** 0.20*** 0.39*** 0.47*** 0.61*** -0.23*** -0.22***	0.40*** -0.03 0.30*** 0.20*** 0.39*** 0.22*** 0.47*** 0.61*** 0.04 -0.23*** -0.22*** 0.26***	0.40*** -0.03 0.30*** 0.20*** 0.39*** 0.22*** 0.47*** 0.61*** 0.04 0.33*** -0.23*** -0.22*** 0.26*** -0.08**	0.40*** -0.03 0.30*** 0.20*** 0.39*** 0.22*** 0.47*** 0.61*** 0.04 0.33*** -0.23*** -0.22*** 0.26*** -0.08** -0.43***	0.40*** -0.03 0.30*** 0.20*** 0.39*** 0.22*** 0.47*** 0.61*** 0.04 0.33*** -0.23*** -0.22*** 0.26*** -0.08** -0.43***

N = 1,098. All correlations are corrected for age. \*\*\*p < 0.001, \*\*p < 0.001, \*p < 0.05 (two-tailed). Of the significant (\*p < 0.05) correlations reported in this table, those between IRI PeT and SQ-R (p = 0.003), between IRI Fan and AQ (p = 0.005), between IRI Fan and SQ-R (p = 0.003), and between EQ and SQ-R (p = 0.028) would not remain significant after manually applying a Bonferroni correction for multiple testing (alpha = 0.05/21 = 0.0024).

-		-					
	IRI PeT	IRI EmC	IRI PeD	IRI Fan	EQ	AQ	SQ-R
IRI PeT		0.41***	0.04	0.25***	0.51***	-0.20***	0.15**
IRI EmC	0.39***		0.32***	0.35***	0.55***	-0.07	0.14*
IRI PeD	-0.10**	0.17***		0.22***	-0.03	0.32***	-0.20***
IRI Fan	0.15***	0.32***	0.12***		0.30***	-0.02	0.09
EQ	0.45***	0.57***	-0.09*	0.26***		-0.39***	0.23***
AQ	-0.22***	-0.22***	0.33***	-0.05	-0.41***		0.07
SQ-R	0.10**	0.05	-0.09*	0.19***	0.12***	0.18***	

Results for the male participants (n = 304) are presented above the diagonal. Results for the female participants (n = 794) are presented below the diagonal. All correlations are corrected for age. \*\*\*p < 0.001, \*\*p < 0.001, \*p < 0.05 (two-tailed). Of the significant (\*p < 0.05) correlations, the correlations between IRI PeT and SQ-R (p = 0.008) and between IRI PeT and SQ-R (p = 0.017) for males, and between IRI PeT and SQ-R (p = 0.004), between IRI PeD and SQ-R (p = 0.012), between IRI PeD and EQ (p = 0.013), and between IRI PeT and PeD (p = 0.004) for females would not remain significant after manually applying a Bonferroni correction for multiple testing (alpha = 0.05/21 = 0.0024).

remained significant: Within the male and female sample, the EQ was significantly and positively related to the PeT and the EmC scales of the IRI. This supports the first hypothesis. The EQ was also significantly and positively related to the Fan scale of the IRI in both samples. The AQ was significantly and negatively related to the EQ and the IRI scales PeT and EmC for females, but for males, only the negative relationships between the AQ and both the EQ and the IRI scale PeT were significant. Hence, the second hypothesis is only fully supported for females. Regarding the third hypothesis, the AQ was significantly and positively related to the SQ-R in the female sample only. Moreover, the AQ was significantly and positively related to the IRI scale PeD for both males and females, which supports the fourth hypothesis. Contrary to the fifth hypothesis, in the male and female samples, the SQ-R correlated weakly but significantly with the EQ (positively) and some of the IRI scales (negatively with the IRI scale PeD for males; positively with the IRI scale Fan for females).

Of note, only a few of the correlations between males and females differed significantly. These were the correlations between the AQ and the IRI scale EmC (z = 2.18, sigma = 0.068, p = 0.029; higher negative correlation in the female sample as compared to the male sample), between the IRI scales PeT and PeD (z = 2.07, sigma = 0.068, p = 0.038; negative correlation in the female sample and weakly positive correlation in the male sample), and between the IRI scales EmC and PeD (z = 2.31, sigma = 0.068, p = 0.021; higher positive correlation in the male sample as compared to the female sample as EmC and PeD (z = 2.31, sigma = 0.068, p = 0.021; higher positive correlation in the male sample as compared to the female sample).

Lastly, to further elucidate the correlations between the AQ and the SQ-R, especially the nonsignificant result found for males, the relationships between the AQ subscales and the SQ-R were also examined for males and females separately. These results are presented in the **Supplementary Material** as additional *post hoc* analyses.

### DISCUSSION

The present study sought to investigate the relationships between standard self-report measures assessing empathy, autistic tendencies, and systemizing tendencies in a large sample of participants not diagnosed with an ASD. More specifically, the current study sought to extend the existing literature that has examined these links by considering the relationships between autistic and systemizing tendencies and a unidimensional measure of empathy, the EQ, as well as a multidimensional measure of empathy, the IRI.

Firstly, gender differences typically found in healthy/control samples for empathy (i.e., females > males) and for autistic and systemizing tendencies (i.e., males > females) were also found in the present study [e.g., Refs (6, 8, 20, 21, 24, 26, 30)].

Consistent with most of the literature, the EQ correlated most strongly with the IRI scales PeT and EmC for both males and females (2, 14, 16, 17). With a correlation of around .50, these associations can be considered a large effect size (39). However, it should be noted that the Fan scale of the IRI was also significantly and positively related to the EQ, albeit more weakly, in males and females. This is also in line with earlier studies (2, 16). These effect sizes can be considered medium in magnitude (39), and they might indicate that the Fan scale of the IRI is indeed associated with empathic processes [see also Ref. (2)].

The AQ was significantly and negatively related to the EQ and the IRI scale PeT for both males and females with medium effect sizes (39). Additionally, the AQ was negatively related to the IRI scale EmC in the female sample only. Hence, for the female participants, the results of the present study are similar to the results from the study by Montag and colleagues on which the second hypothesis in the present study was partly based (28). It should be noted, though, that the samples for these studies overlap, as described in the "Participants" section above. The results from the present study also suggest that, for males, lower cognitive empathy (IRI scale PeT), but not affective empathy (IRI scale EmC), might be associated with higher autistic tendencies, and ultimately an ASD. In line with this, results from earlier studies also indicate that specifically cognitive empathy (using the IRI, among other instruments) is lower for those with an ASD. On the other hand, the scores for affective empathy in groups diagnosed with an ASD are typically similar to the scores in the respective control group [e.g., Refs. (40, 41)]. It should be noted that the samples from these studies consisted mostly of males, underlining the idea that these differential associations are relatively specific to males. However, for the females in the present study, no conclusions can be drawn regarding differential associations of autistic tendencies with affective (IRI scales EmC and PeD) and cognitive (IRI scales PeT and Fan) aspects of empathy.

The AQ was significantly and positively related to the SQ-R for females, but not for males; for females, the effect size of the

correlation between these variables (r = 0.18) could only be considered small to medium (39). Investigating the scatterplots of the associations between the AQ and the SQ-R for males revealed that the nonsignificant findings in this sample could not be explained by potential outliers or limited variance. Nonetheless, the nonsignificant, near-zero correlation for males can potentially be explained by the different correlations between the SQ-R and the AQ subscales (see Supplementary Material). More specifically, after implementing a correction for multiple testing, in males, the SQ-R was only significantly and positively related to the AQ subscale "Attention to Detail". When only considering the total AQ score, this effect appears to have been obscured by the nonsignificant, sometimes negative, associations of the SQ-R with other subscales of the AQ in the male participants. It should be noted, however, that the "Attention to Detail" subscale of the AQ and systemizing tendencies, as measured by the SQ-R, overlap in their content (21, 25, 26). Moreover, the applicability of the AQ subscales to neurotypical samples remains questionable (see, for example, low internal consistencies and test-retest reliabilities, as well as the finding that neurotypical participants score higher on "Attention Switching" and "Attention to Detail" compared to the other scales, which is not necessarily the case for patients) (25, 26, 42). In sum, the associations between the AQ and SQ-R in male-only samples not diagnosed with an ASD should be investigated in more detail in future studies.

The AQ was significantly and positively related to the IRI scale PeD in males and females. Hence, higher autistic tendencies seem to be associated with higher feelings of anxiety and tension in interpersonal situations (10). This linear association fits with the social and communicative problems often observed in an ASD according to the diagnostic criteria (18, 19).

Lastly, the SQ-R was significantly and positively related to the EQ in both males and females. In the female sample, the effect size was small; however, in the male sample, the effect size was small to medium (39). Moreover, in the male sample, this correlation was even higher than the correlation between the SQ-R and the AQ, but the difference was not significant (t = 1.80, p = .073). Some of the IRI scales were also significantly related to the SQ-R depending on the sample (males versus females). This is in contrast to previous results and assumptions indicating that empathy and systemizing tendencies are (weakly) negatively related and therefore potentially distinct and independent phenomena (21, 24, 30). Given these previous results, it is difficult to explain the positive correlations found in the current study. It may be possible that the positive correlations reflect a common cognitive component shared by the empathy measures and the SQ-R, as mostly the IRI scales assessing cognitive empathy were more strongly positively correlated with the SQ-R, as compared to the scales assessing affective empathy. Nevertheless, we do not want to overinterpret these findings, as the effect sizes were not particularly high.

Some limitations of the present study should be mentioned. Firstly, the sample consisted of participants not diagnosed with an ASD, limiting the generalizability of the results from the study. Moreover, other demographic variables, and clinical symptom severity for other disorders, such as depression or anxiety, might also be worth considering in relation to ASD. In regard to the latter point, participants also completed the BDI-II (Beck Depression Inventory-II; assessing depression symptoms) and the Affective Neuroscience Personality Scales (ANPS), including its FEAR scale (assessing facets of anxiety using a trait approach) (43–45). The results presented in **Tables 2** and **3** did not, however, change substantially if the BDI-II score or the FEAR scale was included as a control variable alongside age. Further information on these analyses is given in the **Supplementary Material**.

Next, the sole use of self-report questionnaires as measures for the constructs could be criticized. Clearly, this methodology has several disadvantages (46). The specific questionnaires used in the study might be criticized too. For example, the AQ (including all 50 items) was found to show high sensitivity, but low specificity, with clinical ASD diagnosis as a criterion, and overall did not predict clinical ASD diagnosis very well in a sample of participants suspected of a potential ASD diagnosis. Also, the correlations between the AQ score, and current ASD behaviors and reported early-life ASD symptoms, were weak in this sample (47). Moreover, in this paper, it is also hypothesized that the AQ score might be positively influenced by anxiety (hence, not only explicit ASD symptoms), again pointing toward the importance of assessing markers of other psychiatric disorders. In the current study, we can only provide information about the FEAR score, which is assessing trait anxiety, but not anxiety disorder symptoms (as noted above). Another study found that items of the AQ often correlated more strongly with scales assessing constructs such as psychological distress, sleepiness, quality of life, psychoticism, or alcoholism than with their own AQ scale. It was also found that the total AQ score correlated positively with psychological distress and psychoticism in controls and patients (48). However, criticizing the self-report measures was not within the scope of the present study; rather, the aim of the present study was to investigate relationships between these self-report measures. This is clearly important given their widespread use in research and applied contexts. Moreover, self-report measures also have several advantages. They are easy to use and cheap, especially if large sample sizes are required, and the interpretation of the results is straightforward. Most importantly, to assess subjective experiences in relation to latent traits, such as empathy, autistic tendencies, or systemizing tendencies, we need to ask the individuals themselves. Additionally, we aimed to provide further insights into associations between self-reported empathy (using unidimensional and multidimensional measures), autistic tendencies, and systemizing tendencies using a dimensional approach to measurement. Newer measures also exist that assess empathy in relation to specific emotions (49). These measures should also be investigated in relation to the widely used measures covered in the present study.

In conclusion, the results from this study provide insights into the relationship between empathy, autistic tendencies, and systemizing tendencies in a large, mostly student, sample not diagnosed with an ASD. The results generally support the notion that autistic tendencies are negatively related to empathy, but positively related to systemizing tendencies, although in males the association between autistic and systemizing tendencies was weak and nonsignificant. Therefore, the results suggest that future studies should report findings with these measures separately for males and females, and also support the notion that future studies should focus on facets of autistic tendencies and empathy to examine these relations in more fine-grained detail.

# ETHICS STATEMENT

All subjects gave electronic informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the local ethics committee of Ulm University, Ulm, Germany.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

CS and CM planned and implemented the study and collected the data. CS implemented the statistical analyses and wrote the

## REFERENCES

- Ford ME. Social cognition and social competence in adolescence. Dev Psychol (1982) 18(3):323–40. doi: 10.1037//0012-1649.18.3.323
- Melchers M, Montag C, Markett S, Reuter M. Assessment of empathy via self-report and behavioural paradigms: data on convergent and discriminant validity. *Cogn Neuropsychiatry* (2015) 20(2):157–71. doi: 10.1080/13546805.2014.991781
- Melchers MC, Li M, Haas BW, Reuter M, Bischoff L, Montag C. Similar personality patterns are associated with empathy in four different countries. *Front Psychol* (2016) 7:290. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00290
- Cuff BM, Brown SJ, Taylor L, Howat DJ. Empathy: a review of the concept. Emot Rev (2016) 8(2):144–53. doi: 10.1177/1754073914558466
- Batson CD. These things called empathy: eight related but distinct phenomena. In: Decety J, Ickes W, editors. *The social neuroscience of empathy*. MIT Press (2011). p. 3–16. doi: 10.7551/mitpress/9780262012973.003.0002
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S. The empathy quotient: an investigation of adults with Asperger syndrome or high functioning autism, and normal sex differences. J Autism Dev Disord (2004) 34(2):163–75. doi: 10.1023/B:J ADD.0000022607.19833.00
- Vachon DD, Lynam DR. Fixing the problem with empathy: development and validation of the affective and cognitive measure of empathy. *Assessment* (2016) 23(2):135–49. doi: 10.1177/1073191114567941
- 8. Davis MH. A multidimensional approach to individual differences in empathy. JSAS Catalog of Selected Documents in Psychology (1980) 10:85.
- Reniers RL, Corcoran R, Drake R, Shryane NM, Völlm BA. The QCAE: a questionnaire of cognitive and affective empathy. *J Pers Assess* (2011) 93(1):84–95. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2010.528484
- Davis MH. Measuring individual differences in empathy: evidence for a multidimensional approach. J Pers Soc Psychol (1983) 44(1):113–26. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.44.1.113
- Birnie K, Speca M, Carlson LE. Exploring self-compassion and empathy in the context of mindfulness-based stress reduction (MBSR). *Stress Health* (2010) 26(5):359–71. doi: 10.1002/smi.1305
- Chrysikou EG, Thompson WJ. Assessing cognitive and affective empathy through the Interpersonal Reactivity Index: an argument against a two-factor model. Assessment (2016) 23(6):769–77. doi: 10.1177/1073191115599055
- De Corte K, Buysse A, Verhofstadt LL, Roeyers H, Ponnet K, Davis MH. Measuring empathic tendencies: reliability and validity of the Dutch version of the Interpersonal Reactivity Index. *Psychol Belg* (2007) 47(4):235–60. doi: 10.5334/pb-47-4-235
- Gilet A, Mella N, Studer J, Grühn D, Labouvie-Vief G. Assessing dispositional empathy in adults: a French validation of the Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI). *Can J Behav Sci* (2013) 45(1):42–8. doi: 10.1037/a0030425
- Rogers K, Dziobek I, Hassenstab J, Wolf OT, Convit A. Who cares? Revisiting empathy in Asperger syndrome. J Autism Dev Disord (2007) 37(4):709–15. doi: 10.1007/s10803-006-0197-8

manuscript. CM worked over the manuscript to improve it. AC gave helpful advice and also worked over the manuscript to improve it.

# FUNDING

The position of CM is funded by a Heisenberg grant awarded to him by the German Research Foundation (DFG, MO2363/3-2).

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00307/ full#supplementary-material

- Berthoz S, Wessa M, Kedia G, Wicker B, Grèzes J. Cross-cultural validation of the empathy quotient in a French-speaking sample. *Can J Psychiatry* (2008) 53(7):469–77. doi: 10.1177/070674370805300712
- Lawrence EJ, Shaw P, Baker D, Baron-Cohen S, David AS. Measuring empathy: reliability and validity of the Empathy Quotient. *Psychol Med* (2004) 34(5):911–20. doi: 10.1017/S0033291703001624
- American Psychiatric Association editor. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders. 5th ed. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association Publishing (2013). doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- World Health Organization. International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems. 11th ed. (2018). Available from: https://icd. who.int/browse11/l-m/en.
- 20. Baron-Cohen S, Richler J, Bisarya D, Gurunathan N, Wheelwright S. The systemizing quotient: an investigation of adults with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism, and normal sex differences. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* (2003) 358(1430): 361–74. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2002.1206
- 21. Wheelwright S, Baron-Cohen S, Goldenfeld N, Delaney J, Fine D, Smith R, et al. Predicting autism spectrum quotient (AQ) from the systemizing quotient-revised (SQ-R) and empathy quotient (EQ). *Brain Res* (2006) 1079(1):47–56. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.01.012
- Auyeung B, Wheelwright S, Allison C, Atkinson M, Samarawickrema N, Baron-Cohen S. The children's empathy quotient and systemizing quotient: sex differences in typical development and in autism spectrum conditions. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2009) 39(11):1509–21. doi: 10.1007/s10803-009-0772-x
- Sucksmith E, Allison C, Baron-Cohen S, Chakrabarti B, Hoekstra R. Empathy and emotion recognition in people with autism, first-degree relatives, and controls. *Neuropsychologia* (2013) 51(1):98–105. doi: 10.1016/j. neuropsychologia.2012.11.013
- 24. Greenberg DM, Warrier V, Allison C, Baron-Cohen S. Testing the Empathizing-Systemizing theory of sex differences and the Extreme Male Brain theory of autism in half a million people. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2018) 115(48):12152–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1811032115
- Baron-Cohen S, Hoekstra RA, Knickmeyer R, Wheelwright S. The autismspectrum quotient (AQ) - adolescent version. J Autism Dev Disord (2006) 36(3):343–50. doi: 10.1007/s10803-006-0073-6
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Skinner R, Martin J, Clubley E. The autism-spectrum quotient (AQ): evidence from Asperger syndrome/highfunctioning autism, males and females, scientists and mathematicians. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2001) 31(1):5–17. doi: 10.1023/A:1005653411471
- Voracek M, Dressler SG. Lack of correlation between digit ratio (2D: 4D) and Baron-Cohen's "Reading the Mind in the Eyes" test, empathy, systemising, and autism-spectrum quotients in a general population sample. *Pers Individ Dif* (2006) 41(8):1481–91. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.06.009
- Montag C, Sindermann C, Melchers M, Jung S, Luo R, Becker B, et al. A functional polymorphism of the OXTR gene is associated with autistic traits in Caucasian and Asian populations. *Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet* (2017) 174(8):808–16. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.b.32596

- Baron-Cohen S. Autism: the empathizing–systemizing (E-S) theory. Ann N Y Acad Sci (2009) 1156(1):68–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.04467.x
- Wakabayashi A, Baron-Cohen S, Uchiyama T, Yoshida Y, Kuroda M, Wheelwright S. Empathizing and systemizing in adults with and without autism spectrum conditions: cross-cultural stability. J Autism Dev Disord (2007) 37(10):1823–32. doi: 10.1007/s10803-006-0316-6
- Wakabayashi A, Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Goldenfeld N, Delaney J, Fine D, et al. Development of short forms of the Empathy Quotient (EQ-Short) and the Systemizing Quotient (SQ-Short). *Pers Individ Dif* (2006) 41(5):929–40. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.03.017
- Tukey JW. Exploratory data analysis. 1st ed. Reading, Mass: Addison-Wesley (1977).
- 33. Sittler MC, Cooper AJ, Montag C. Is empathy involved in our emotional response to music? The role of the PRL gene, empathy, and arousal in response to happy and sad music. *Psychomusicology: Music, Mind, and Brain* (2019). doi: 10.1037/pmu0000230
- Allison C, Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Stone MH, Muncer SJ. Psychometric analysis of the Empathy Quotient (EQ). *Pers Individ Dif* (2011) 51(7):829–35. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.07.005
- Kim J, Lee SJ. Reliability and validity of the Korean version of the Empathy Quotient Scale. Psychiatry Investig (2010) 7(1):24–30. doi: 10.4306/pi.2010.7.1.24
- Muncer SJ, Ling J. Psychometric analysis of the Empathy Quotient (EQ) scale. Pers Individ Dif (2006) 40(6):1111–9. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.09.020
- Austin EJ. Personality correlates of the broader autism phenotype as assessed by the Autism Spectrum Quotient (AQ). *Pers Individ Dif* (2005) 38(2):451– 60. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.04.022
- 38. Miles J, Shevlin M. Applying regression & correlation—a guide for students and researchers. London: SAGE Publications (2001).
- Cohen J. Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences. 2nd ed. Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates (1988).
- Rueda P, Fernández-Berrocal P, Baron-Cohen S. Dissociation between cognitive and affective empathy in youth with Asperger Syndrome. *Eur J Dev Psychol* (2015) 12(1):85–98. doi: 10.1080/17405629.2014.950221
- Dziobek I, Rogers K, Fleck S, Bahnemann M, Heekeren HR, Wolf OT, et al. Dissociation of cognitive and emotional empathy in adults with Asperger syndrome using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET). J Autism Dev Disord (2008) 38(3):464–73. doi: 10.1007/s10803-007-0486-x

- Stevenson JL, Hart KR. Psychometric properties of the autism-spectrum quotient for assessing low and high levels of autistic traits in college students. J Autism Dev Disord (2017) 47(6):1838–53. doi: 10.1007/ s10803-017-3109-1
- Beck AT, Steer RA, Brown GK. Beck Depression Inventory-II. San Antonio, TX: Psychological Corp (1996). doi: 10.1037/t00742-000
- Davis KL, Panksepp J, Normansell L. The affective neuroscience personality scales: normative data and implications. *Neuropsychoanalysis* (2003) 5(1):57–69. doi: 10.1080/15294145.2003.10773410
- 45. Reuter M, Panksepp J, Davis K, Montag C. *Affective neuroscience personality scales (ANPS)–Deutsche Version.* 1st ed. Göttingen: Hogrefe-Verlag (2017).
- McDonald JD. Measuring personality constructs: the advantages and disadvantages of self-reports, informant reports and behavioural assessments. *Enquire* (2008) 1(1):75–94.
- Ashwood KL, Gillan N, Horder J, Hayward H, Woodhouse E, McEwen FS, et al. Predicting the diagnosis of autism in adults using the Autism-Spectrum Quotient (AQ) questionnaire. *Psychol Med* (2016) 46(12):2595–604. doi: 10.1017/S0033291716001082
- Nishiyama T, Suzuki M, Adachi K, Sumi S, Okada K, Kishino H, et al. Comprehensive comparison of self-administered questionnaires for measuring quantitative autistic traits in adults. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2014) 44(5):993–1007. doi: 10.1007/s10803-013-2020-7
- Olderbak S, Sassenrath C, Keller J, Wilhelm O. An emotion-differentiated perspective on empathy with the emotion specific empathy questionnaire. *Front Psychol* (2014) 5:653. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00653

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Sindermann, Cooper and Montag. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# **Atypical Reward-Driven Modulation** of Mimicry-Related Neural Activity in Autism

Janina Neufeld<sup>1,2</sup>, Chun-Ting Hsu<sup>1,3</sup> and Bhismadev Chakrabarti<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Centre for Autism, School of Psychology and Clinical Language Sciences, University of Reading, Reading, United Kingdom, <sup>2</sup> Karolinska Institutet Center of Neurodevelopmental Disorders (KIND), Centre for Psychiatry Research, Department of Women's and Children's Health, Karolinska Institutet and Stockholm Health Care Services, Stockholm County Council, CAP Research Centre, Stockholm, Sweden, <sup>3</sup> Kokoro Research Center, Kyoto University, Kyoto, Japan

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Stefan Borgwardt, Universität Basel, Switzerland

#### Reviewed by:

Matthew W. Mosconi, University of Kansas, United States Signe Bray, University of Calgary, Canada

#### \*Correspondence:

Bhismadev Chakrabarti b.chakrabarti@reading.ac.uk

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neuroimaging and Stimulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 22 November 2018 Accepted: 26 April 2019 Published: 16 May 2019

#### Citation:

Neufeld J, Hsu C-T and Chakrabarti B (2019) Atypical Reward-Driven Modulation of Mimicry-Related Neural Activity in Autism. Front. Psychiatry 10:327. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00327 Autism spectrum disorder (ASD) is characterized by deficits in social functioning and difficulties in forming social bonds. According to the social motivation theory of ASD, people with ASD fail to attend social stimuli because they do not experience them as rewarding, resulting in deficits in social cognition. In neurotypical (NT) individuals, more rewarding faces have been shown to elicit greater spontaneous facial mimicry. This association between reward and mimicry is reduced in people with high autistic traits, suggesting that altered reward processing might explain the deficits in spontaneous facial mimicry observed in individuals with ASD. In a previous study, we observed that learned reward value of a face modulates mimicry-related neural response to it and that this modulation is reduced in people with high autistic traits. Using an identical evaluative conditioning paradigm where neutral faces were conditioned with high and low rewards, we tested the modulating effect of reward value on mimicry-related brain activity in a group of adults with and without ASD. We focused on the activity in a cluster within the inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) identified through an independent metaanalysis of 139 neuroimaging studies of mimicry, in response to passively viewing videos of the conditioned faces. The blood oxygen level dependent (BOLD) response contrast of high-vs. low-reward faces was reduced in participants with ASD compared to NT controls. The extent of reward-driven modulation was negatively correlated with autistic traits across the whole sample. Our results indicate that the mimicry-related brain response is less modulated by learned reward value in individuals with ASD when compared to NT controls. In previous studies, we found in a similar sample that being mimicked by faces was associated with less reward-related brain response in individuals ASD compared to an NT sample, suggesting that the link between reward and mimicry is affected in both directions in ASD. Together, this reduced bidirectional link between reward and mimicry can point to a potential mechanism underlying some of the social cognitive features of ASD.

Keywords: autism, reward, mimicry, mirror system, fMRI, inferior frontal gyrus, social, conditioning

# INTRODUCTION

Humans mimic each other automatically and unconsciously (1, 2). Mimicry leads to an increased feeling of closeness (1, 3), liking (4, 5) and more trust toward the mimicker (6, 7), as well as increased prosocial behavior (8-10). Hence, mimicry is believed to be crucial for forming social bonds (3, 11). Not only does mimicry increase liking but also vice versa, i.e., we mimic others more if we like them (12-14), suggesting a bidirectional link between mimicry and liking.

Mimicry of facial expressions and gestures can be overt or covert, i.e., characterized by small, invisible muscle contractions that can be measured with electromyography (EMG). The activation of motor-related brain regions while passively viewing others in action is often seen as a neural signature of mimicry (15). Using electroencephalography (EEG), the "mirroring" of others' facial actions leads to an increase in mu suppression (16, 17). Functional neuroimaging techniques including positron emission tomography (PET) and functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) have been used to record mimicry-related neural activity. A meta-analysis of functional neuroimaging studies on action observation and imitation experiments in humans, involving both hand movements and facial expressions, revealed a largely bilateral network of premotor, primary somatosensory, parietal, and temporo-occipital areas (15). Especially, the caudo-dorsal part of brodmann area (BA) within the inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) was consistently activated during both processes, suggesting this region as a core region for the overlap between action and action observation. This region is a key component of the putative "mirror system," and is homologous to the macaque ventral premotor area F5, where mirror neurons were discovered originally (18-20). Mirror neuron response in F5 in monkeys is modulated by the reward value associated with the observed action (21). Similarly, reward value has been shown to modulate mimicry-related brain response in humans as indexed by mu suppression (22).

Lab-based experiments indicate that people who spontaneously mimic more tend to be better in recognizing emotions (23, 24) and that hindering people from mimicking spontaneously can impair their emotion recognition ability (25). Further, explicitly instructing people to mimic can enhance their ability to identify emotional facial expressions, especially among neurotypical (NT) participants who have high autistic traits (26), but can impair the differentiation between true and faked emotions (27).

People with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) typically mimic less spontaneously (28–31), which might contribute to their deficits in social cognition and social interaction. Interestingly, voluntary mimicry or inhibition of mimicry responses seems to be intact in people with ASD (30, 32). The social top–down response modulation (STORM) model proposed that rather than being impaired in mimicry per se, people with ASD, in contrast to controls, fail to modulate their mimicry according to the social context information (33). In line with this view, deficits in gaze-dependent (direct vs. averted gaze of the other) modulation of mimicry have been shown in people with ASD (34) and high autistic traits (35). The mechanism underlying such a reduced use of context is unknown, and it is not clear under which conditions spontaneous facial mimicry is reduced or intact. However, it has been suggested that attention to social input plays a major role (31). Consistent with this view, the social motivation account of ASD proposes that a diminished motivation to attend social stimuli might be causal to the social processing deficits characterizing ASD (36). This reduced social motivation might thereby result from a reduced subjective reward value of social stimuli. Evidence for this view comes from findings that infants from 6 months and young children who later develop ASD show a reduced preference for social over non-social stimuli compared to NT controls (37, 38), and similar alterations were found in adolescence (39). Further, altered brain activation in response to reward has been found in people with ASD, with some studies suggesting these alterations to be specific to (40) or stronger for social rewards (41), while others propose that monetary reward processing is affected as strongly or more strongly than social reward processing (42, 43).

Studies systematically manipulating the reward value of faces have shown that face identities paired with positive rewards are subsequently liked more and looked at longer (44) as well as remembered better (45) than those paired with negative or neural outcomes. Further, pairing faces with electrical shocks leads to conditioned responses in NT participants that are transferred within the dimension of face identity and stronger if the conditioned valence was congruent to the target face's expression during the test phase, e.g., a negatively conditioned face with an angry expression (46). In our lab, we specifically assessed the effect of learned reward value on measures of mimicry. Participants underwent an evaluative conditioning experiment where the presence of certain face identities during a card game was associated with winning (high reward, 'hi'), while other faces were associated with losing money (low reward, 'lo'). When subsequently presented with the same face identities smiling at them, participants spontaneously mimicked high-reward faces more than low-reward faces as indicated by increased mu suppression (22) and facial EMG response (47). This modulating effect was negatively correlated with autistic traits (47). Using an identical paradigm on a different sample of NT participants, autistic traits were found to be negatively correlated with the reward-driven modulation of mimicry-related neural response assessed using fMRI (48). We therefore proposed that a failure to modulate mimicry levels based on reward value of a face might be a crucial piece of the puzzle in understanding atypical spontaneous facial mimicry in people with ASD, which in turn can contribute to difficulties in social bonding (47, 48).

In this study, we used the same reward-conditioning paradigm that successfully demonstrated correlated spontaneous facial mimicry (facial EMG and mu suppression) with conditioned reward values of faces (22, 47–49) to investigate whether reward value modulates mimicry-related brain activity in the IFG (50). For the first time, we compared a group of clinically diagnosed adults with ASD to a group of matched NT controls.

# **METHODS**

## **Participants**

Thirty-six adults with ASD and 35 adults without any selfreported neurological or psychiatric disorder were recruited within and around the University of Reading from a database of research volunteers or advertisements. All ASD participants had a confirmed ASD diagnosis based on *Diagnostic and Statistical*  Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition (DSM-IV) criteria from a registered clinic and were additionally assessed with the Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule (ADOS) Module 4 (consensus of two researchers certified for reliability). All participants had normal or corrected-to-normal vision and completed a nonverbal IQ test (Raven's Matrices). The study conforms to the norms laid out in the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the University Research Ethics Committee of the University of Reading, UK. All participants provided written informed consent and received either a small compensation or credit points for their participation. Ten ASD and nine NT participants were excluded, leading to a total sample of 52 participants (see Supplementary Material for details). Participants were matched for age, gender, handedness, and IQ between the two groups (see Table 1). Prior to participating in the experiment, participants (except one from the NT group) completed an online survey, including the Autism-Spectrum Quotient (51) and the Empathy Quotient (52).

## Procedure

The procedure closely resembled that which was described previously in Sims et al. (48). Prior to scanning, participants underwent a conditioning phase outside the scanner where they completed an evaluative conditioning task (47). In this computerized card guessing game, a target face appeared alongside with one faceup and one facedown standard playing card, and participants guessed whether the second card would be of greater or lesser value than the first card. In the presence of one of the faces, participants won 25p to 25 pence in 90% of the trials (hi), while they lost 20p to 20 pence in 90% of the trials with another face (lo). In order to disguise the underlying structure of the game, half of the trials were paired with two further faces, where participants won and lost 60% of trials, respectively. All remaining trials were "tie" trials, i.e., the participant neither won nor lost money. Immediately after the conditioning phase, participants were positioned in a 3T Siemens Trio MRI scanner, where they completed the test phase. The test phase was designed in an event-related fashion where participants were presented with 4,000 ms video clips of the four conditioned faces making happy facial expressions. Each of the two target faces (hi and lo) was presented 30 times and each of the two additional faces 15 times. The conditioned faces were intermixed with nine unfamiliar ("oddball") faces, and participants were asked to press a button each time an oddball face was presented in order to ensure that they were paying attention to the task. Each clip was preceded by a fixation cross, the duration of which was jittered.

#### TABLE 1 | Sample characteristics

The stimulus order and duration of the jitter were designed to maximize power for estimating the contrast of interest, i.e., **hi** vs. **lo** (https://surfer.nmr.mgh.harvard.edu/optseq/).

During both parts of the experiment, stimuli were presented using E-Prime 2.0 (Psychology Software Tools, PA, USA). Participants took part in a different experiment reported elsewhere (53) before they were debriefed and dismissed.

#### Stimuli

All stimuli were selected from the Mind Reading set (54), available at www.jkp.com/mindreading. During the conditioning phase, stimuli consisted of static images of four faces (two male and two female) with neutral facial expressions. In the test phase, stimuli consisted of four 4,000 ms video clips showing dynamic happy facial expressions made by the same four target identities. The faces were assigned to the four conditions so that they were counterbalanced between participants.

## **Regions of Interest**

Regions of interest (ROIs) within the left and right inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) were identified using coordinates reported in a published meta-analysis of 139 neuroimaging studies of action observation and imitation as peak activations from the conjunction analysis between observation and imitation of face, hand, finger, leg, and foot movements in humans (15). The Wake Forest University (WFU) Pickatlas tool (55) was used to draw spheres with a 10 mm radius around the center coordinates [left IFG (LIFG) = (-56 12 10); right IFG (RIFG) = (58 15 10)] of the selected ROIs (**Figure 1**).

### FMRI Data Acquisition and Preprocessing

Participants were scanned in a 3T Siemens TIM Trio MRI scanner with a 32-channel head coil. 32 slices, 3-mm-thick axial slices were acquired in descending sequential order. A multi-echo sequence with three different echo times [Repetition time (TR) = 2,400 ms; Echo time (TE) (1; 2; 3) = 20; 36; 52 ms] was used in order to increase the signal-to-noise ratio (56–58). Preprocessing and multi-echo independent component analysis (ICA) (58) were performed in analysis of functional neuroImages (AFNI) (59). The first four volumes were discarded to allow for the stabilization of the magnetization. The data were further preprocessed using slice-timing correction, motion correction, and the functionalto-structural coregistration. Subsequently, the multi-echo ICA was performed in order to enable separating blood oxygen level dependent (BOLD) from non-BOLD components. The non-BOLD

Measure	NT ( <i>n</i> =	26)	ASD (n =	= 26)	Statistics	<i>p</i> -value
	Mean (SE)	Range	Mean (SE)	Range		
Age	32.31 (1.90)	18–57	34.35 (2.59)	18–60	<i>t</i> -test	0.63
Gender (M:F)	17:9	-	16:10	-	Chi-square	0.77
Handedness (R:L:Amb)	21:5:0	-	19:6:1	-	Chi-square	0.45
IQ (Raven's percentile)	46.46 (5.41)	6–90	55.96 (5.59)	2–96	t-test	0.23
AQ	16.48 (1.01)	6–25	37.19 (1.57)	22-49	t-test	<.0001

NT, neurotypical; ASD, autism spectrum disorder; SE, standard error of the mean; M, male; F, female; R, right-handed; L, left-handed; Amb, ambidextrous; AQ, autism spectrum quotient.





components were used as nuisance regressors to denoise the functional data, which were then converted to 3-D images with dcm2nii, normalized to Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) space, and spatially smoothed with a Gaussian kernel of full width at half maximum (FWHM) 5 mm using statistical parametric mapping version 8 revision 6313 (SPM8) (www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm).

## **FMRI Data Analysis**

Statistical parametric maps were calculated using SPM8 with multiple regressions of the data onto a model of the hemodynamic response (60). The first-level general linear model analyses contained five regressors of 4,000 ms duration for the five conditions, i.e., **hi**, **lo**, the two distractor faces (60% win and loss, respectively), and the oddball faces. Regressors were convolved with the canonical hemodynamic response function. Mean *t*-statistics of the contrast [**hi** > **lo** faces] for each participant was extracted for the left and right IFG ROIs with MarsBaR (version 0.44) and used as dependent variables for the group-level analysis.

To test both categorical as well as dimensional approaches, two models of ordinary least-squares regression were computed. The first model tested the effect of group, while the second model tested the effect of autistic traits autism spectrum quotient (AQ). Mean  $\pm$  3SD was used as the criterion to filter outliers, and none were identified. Due to the directional nature of the hypothesis (i.e., IFG activation for **hi** vs. **lo** faces would be reduced in participants with ASD as compared to controls), one-tailed *p*-values are reported.

# RESULTS

# **Behavioral Outcomes**

We evaluated the task performance during the test phase to verify that participants attended to the task. None of participants had more than two misses in the test phase, indicating that they attended the stimuli. Two participants from the ASD group and two from the control group had more than two false alarms. These participants were included in the analyses reported below. To guard against the possibility of the data from these participants having an undue influence on the reported results, all analyses were rerun after excluding them, which confirmed that the results remained the same (see **Supplementary Material**). For the remaining participants, the low number of false alarms (accuracy above 97%) indicates that they recognized the conditioned faces.

# **fMRI** Results

There was a significant interaction between group and condition within the LIFG ( $\beta = -.287$ , p = .033), but this interaction fell below the standard threshold of significance for RIFG ( $\beta = -.250$ , p = .069). Planned *post hoc* analyses revealed that the direction of the **hi>lo** contrast was inverse between the ASD and NT groups in the LIFG (see **Figure 2A**). When each group was considered separately, the difference between conditions was not significant (ASD: t = -1.193, df = 25, p = .878; NT: t = 1.312, df = 25, p = .101). In the RIFG (see **Figure 2B**), neural response was significantly stronger for **hi** compared to **lo** faces in NT controls (t = 2.092, df = 25, p = .023), while no significant difference was observed in the ASD group (t = .112, df = 25, p = .456).

Similar to the effect of group within the categorical model, autistic traits (**Figure 3**) were negatively correlated with the **hi**>**lo** contrast within the LIFG (r = -.303, t = -2.224, df = 49, p = .0154) but fell short of the p < 0.05 threshold in the RIFG (r = -.198, t = -1.414, df = 49, p = .082).

There was no difference between the NT and ASD groups in head motion as indicated by the euclidean distance between head position parameters [mean(TD) = 0.078; mean(ASD) = 0.083; t = -0.435, df = 48.466, p(2-sided) = 0.665].

# DISCUSSION

Spontaneous facial mimicry is atypical in people with ASD, but the underlying mechanism is unclear. By using an evaluative conditioning paradigm for associating different reward values with different faces, we found that reward value modulated mimicryrelated brain activity in the IFG (50) differentially in individuals with ASD vs. NTs. Specifically, NT individuals showed greater IFG







response to faces that were associated with high vs. low reward than those with ASD. Additionally, NT but not ASD participants had significantly more RIFG activation for the **hi** faces as compared to the **lo** faces. The results support the notion that the effect of learned reward value on spontaneous facial mimicry is altered in ASD.

# Reward Modulates Mimicry-Related Brain Response in Neurotypicals

The stronger activation of the IFG as a core component of the human mirror system (15) when passively viewing smiling faces associated with high vs. low reward value observed in NT participants is in line with previous findings that more rewarding faces are mimicked more (47). It also corresponds to findings indicating that humans typically mimic whom they like better more (12–14). Similarly, we found in a previous study that NTs had increased functional connectivity between the IFG and the

right ventral striatum, a core region for reward processing, for high- vs. low-reward faces (48).

# Atypical Reward-Dependent Modulation of Mimicry-Related Brain Response in Autism Spectrum Disorder

In our ASD participants, there was no increased IFG response to faces associated with high vs. low reward in either hemisphere, suggesting that reward conditioning did not modulate mimicry-related brain activity in the same way in these individuals. It is unlikely that the lack of a difference between high- and low-reward faces in IFG activation results from a failure to learn to associate the conditioned reward value with the faces in ASD participants. First, participants from both groups rated the high-reward faces as more likeable than the low-reward faces after conditioning, and this effect showed no interaction with group (see **Supplementary Material**). Second, one of our previous studies demonstrated that people learn to implicitly associate reward with faces, irrespective of their autistic traits (49). In accordance with these previous results and the hypothesis of a weaker link between reward and mimicry in ASD (44, 45, 48), we propose that rather than failing to learn to adjust the reward value of faces in the current study, participants with ASD did not use the learned reward value for adjusting their spontaneous facial mimicry to the same extent as NT participants did. Similarly, it has been proposed that people with ASD make less use of social context information (such as direct vs. averted gaze) than controls in order to modulate their mimicry (33). Hence, rather than being impaired in mimicry per se, people with ASD might typically modulate their mimicry response less, due to atypical reward-driven modulation. This observation can provide a parsimonious explanation for the atypical contextual modulation of mimicry effects reported in ASD. It might also explain why some studies report reduced spontaneous mimicry (28-31) in ASD, while studies of deliberate mimicry or those involving inhibition of a preplanned movement (often used as a marker of automatic mimicry) do not observe group differences (30, 32, 61-63). Previous observations of altered social and nonsocial reward processing in ASD (40, 42, 64-67) lead to the question of whether these atypical reward-modulation effects detected here are specific for social stimuli. The current study does not answer this question, since there is no control condition with nonsocial stimuli. However, in a previous study, we have shown that the impact of autistic traits on reward modulation of automatic mimicry was seen for social but not nonsocial stimuli (68). Future studies should explicitly test this possibility using the current paradigm.

In studying adults cross-sectionally, it remains unclear whether the deficient reward-mimicry link is a cause or consequence of altered trajectory in brain development. Future studies should investigate this link longitudinally in young children. Additionally, since only high-functioning ASD individuals were included in the current study, our results do not necessarily generalize to the entire autism spectrum. Future studies should test this question in the more severe end of the spectrum (69). Additionally, the variability of mean beta estimates was higher in our ASD than in our NT sample, as indicated by higher standard errors. This suggests that the modulating effect of reward on mimicry might not be reduced in all ASD participants and correspond to previous findings of more variability in behavioral and neural response outcomes in ASD vs. NT samples (70).

# Categorical vs. Dimensional Accounts of Autism Spectrum Disorder

To account for the view of ASD as the extreme end of a spectrum of continuously distributed traits (71), we further conducted dimensional analyses where we tested the relationship between the IFG response to high- vs. low-reward faces and autistic traits. Similar to the categorical account, we observed a negative association between autistic traits and the high- vs. low-reward contrast within the LIFG. This result corresponds to previous findings from our group in a different sample, indicating that autistic traits predict the extent of reward-driven modulation of spontaneous facial mimicry (47, 48). Together with these previous findings, the results therefore confirm a similar effect of both categorical and dimensional accounts of ASD on the modulating effect of reward on mimicry. While this relationship was significant across the whole sample, it was driven by the greater range of AQ scores in the ASD group.

## A Bidirectional, Weakened Link Between Mimicry and Reward in Autism

Just as reward modulates mimicry, being mimicked by others is also perceived as rewarding (72). NT females show an immediate reward-related brain response while observing others being mimicked (73), and emotional synchrony between primed and presented emotion leads to reward response regardless of the emotional valence (74). We have previously demonstrated that faces that consistently mimic the participant are liked more and looked at longer compared to faces that consistently perform the facial expression opposite to that of the participant (44). In another study in our lab, we used the same mimicry conditioning to demonstrate that mimicking as compared to anti-mimicking faces evoked stronger reward-related activation of the ventral striatum in NT but not ASD participants (53). Together with these previous findings, the current study contributes to the evidence for a weakened link between reward and mimicry people with in ASD in both directions. Given the potential role of mimicry in both social cognition (via embodied cognition) and building rapport, a weakened bidirectional link between reward and mimicry could be a key mechanism underlying difficulties in social interaction in ASD.

# ETHICS STATEMENT

The study conforms to the norms laid out in the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the University Research Ethics Committee of the University of Reading, UK. All participants provided informed consent.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

BC developed the study concept. BC and JN contributed to the study design. Data collection was done by JN. C-TH and JN contributed to the analysis. The draft of manuscript was written by JN, while both other authors contributed to critical editing of the draft. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript for submission.

# FUNDING

This work was supported by grants to BC from the Medical Research Council UK (G110359/1) and Leverhulme Trust (PLP-2015-329).

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00327/ full#supplementary-material

# REFERENCES

- Chartrand TL, Bargh JA. The chameleon effect: the perception-behavior link and social interaction. J Pers Soc Psychol (1999) 76(6):8935. doi: 10.1037//0022-3514.76.6.893
- Niedenthal PM, Barsalou LW, Winkielman P, Krauth-Gruber S, Ric F. Embodiment in attitudes, social perception, and emotion. *Pers Soc Psychol Rev* (2005) 9(3):184–211. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr0903\_1
- Stel M, Vonk R. Mimicry in social interaction: benefits for mimickers, mimickees, and their interaction. Br J Psychol (2010) 101(2):311–23. doi: 10.1348/000712609X465424
- Müller BCN, Maaskant AJ, Van Baaren RB, Dijksterhuis AP. Prosocial consequences of imitation. *Psychol Rep* (2012) 110(3):891–8. doi: 10.2466/07.09.21.PR0.110.3.891-898
- Kulesza WM, Cisłak A, Vallacher RA, Nowak A, Czekiel M, Bedynska S. The face of the chameleon: the experience of facial mimicry for the mimicker and the mimickee. J Soc Psychol (2015) 155(6):590–604. doi: 10.1080/00224545.2015.1032195
- Maddux WW, Mullen E, Galinsky AD. Chameleons bake bigger pies and take bigger pieces: strategic behavioral mimicry facilitates negotiation outcomes. J Exp Soc Psychol (2008) 44(2):461–8. doi: 10.1016/j. jesp.2007.02.003
- Swaab RI, Maddux WW, Sinaceur M. Early words that work: when and how virtual linguistic mimicry facilitates negotiation outcomes. *J Exp Soc Psychol* (2011) 47(3):616–21. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2011.01.005
- Van Baaren RB, Holland RW, Kawakami K, Van Knippenberg A. Mimicry and prosocial behavior. *Psychol Sci* (2004) 15(1):71–4. doi: 10.1111/j.0963-7214.2004.01501012.x
- Fischer-Lokou J, Martin A, Gueguen N, Lamy L. Mimicry and propagation of prosocial behavior in a natural setting. *Psychol Rep* (2011) 108(2):599–605. doi: 10.2466/07.17.21.PR0.108.2.599-605
- Kulesza WM, Dolinski D, Huisman A, Majewski R. The echo effect: the power of verbal mimicry to influence prosocial behavior. *J Lang Soc Psychol* (2013) 33(2):183–201. doi: 10.1177/0261927X13506906
- Meltzoff AN. 'Like me': a foundation for social cognition. Dev Sci (2007) 10(1):126–34. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2007.00574.x
- Likowski KU, Mühlberger A, Seibt B, Pauli P, Weyers P. Modulation of facial mimicry by attitudes. *J Exp Soc Psychol* (2008) 44(4):1065–72. doi: 10.1016/j. jesp.2007.10.007
- McIntosh DN. Spontaneous facial mimicry, liking and emotional contagion. Polish Psychol Bull (2006) 37(1):31–42.
- Stel M, van Baaren RB, Blascovich J, van Dijk E, McCall C, Pollmann MMH, et al. Effects of a priori liking on the elicitation of mimicry. *Exp Psychol* (2010) 57(6):412–8. doi: 10.1027/1618-3169/a000050
- Caspers S, Zilles K, Laird AR, Eickhoff SB. ALE meta-analysis of action observation and imitation in the human brain. *Neuroimage* (2010) 50(3):1148–67. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.12.112
- Moore A, Gorodnitsky I, Pineda J. EEG mu component responses to viewing emotional faces. *Behav Brain Res* (2012) 226(1):309–16. doi: 10.1016/j. bbr.2011.07.048
- Ferrari PF, Vanderwert RE, Paukner A, Bower S, Suomi SJ, Fox NA. Distinct EEG amplitude suppression to facial gestures as evidence for a mirror mechanism in newborn monkeys. *J Cogn Neurosci* (2012) 24(5):1165–72. doi: 10.1162/jocn\_a\_00198
- Rizzolatti G, Fogassi L, Gallese V. Neurophysiological mechanisms underlying the understanding and imitation of action. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2001) 2(9):661. doi: 10.1038/35090060
- Rizzolatti G. The mirror neuron system and its function in humans. Anat Embryol (2005) 210(5–6):419–21. doi: 10.1007/s00429-005-0039-z
- Rizzolatti G, Cattaneo L, Fabbri-Destro M, Rozzi S. Cortical mechanisms underlying the organization of goal-directed actions and mirror neuronbased action understanding. *Physiol Rev* (2014) 94(2):655–706. doi: 10.1152/ physrev.00009.2013
- Caggiano V, Fogassi L, Rizzolatti G, Casile A, Giese MA, Thier P. Mirror neurons encode the subjective value of an observed action. *Proc Nat Acad Sci* (2012) 109(29):11848–53. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1205553109
- 22. Trilla Gros I, Panasiti MS, Chakrabarti B. The plasticity of the mirror system: how reward learning modulates cortical motor simulation

of others. *Neuropsychologia* (2015) 70:255-62. doi: 10.1016/j. neuropsychologia.2015.02.033

- Oberman LM, Winkielman P, Ramachandran VS. Face to face: blocking facial mimicry can selectively impair recognition of emotional expressions. *Soc Neurosci* (2007) 2(3–4):167–78. doi: 10.1080/17470910701391943
- Stel M, van Knippenberg A. The role of facial mimicry in the recognition of affect. *Psychol Sci* (2008) 19(10):984–5. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02188.x
- Schneider KG, Hempel RJ, Lynch TR. That 'poker face' just might lose you the game! The impact of expressive suppression and mimicry on sensitivity to facial expressions of emotion. *Emotion* (2013) 13(5):852. doi: 10.1037/ a0032847
- Lewis MB, Dunn E. Instructions to mimic improve facial emotion recognition in people with sub-clinical autism traits. Q J Exp Psychol (2017) 70(11):2357–70. doi: 10.1080/17470218.2016.1238950
- 27. Stel M, van Dijk E, Olivier E. You want to know the truth? Then don't mimic! *Psychol Sci* (2009) 20(6):693–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2009.02350.x
- Mathersul D, McDonald S, Rushby JA. Automatic facial responses to briefly presented emotional stimuli in autism spectrum disorder. *Biol Psychol* (2013) 94(2):397–407. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2013.08.004
- Yoshimura S, Sato W, Uono S, Toichi M. Impaired overt facial mimicry in response to dynamic facial expressions in high-functioning autism spectrum disorders. J Autism Dev Disord (2015) 45(5):1318–28. doi: 10.1007/ s10803-014-2291-7
- McIntosh DN, Reichmann-Decker A, Winkielman P, Wilbarger JL. When the social mirror breaks: deficits in automatic, but not voluntary, mimicry of emotional facial expressions in autism. *Dev Sci* (2006) 9(3):295–302. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2006.00492.x
- Senju A. Atypical development of spontaneous social cognition in autism spectrum disorders. *Brain Dev* (2013) 35(2):96–101. doi: 10.1016/j. braindev.2012.08.002
- Press C, Richardson D, Bird G. Intact imitation of emotional facial actions in autism spectrum conditions. *Neuropsychologia* (2010) 48(11):3291–7. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.07.012
- Wang Y, Hamilton A. Social top-down response modulation (STORM): a model of the control of mimicry in social interaction. *Front Hum Neurosci* (2012) 6(153):1–10. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2012.00153
- Forbes PAG, Wang Y, Hamilton A. STORMy interactions: gaze and the modulation of mimicry in adults on the autism spectrum. *Psychonomic Bull Rev* (2017) 24(2):529–35. doi: 10.3758/s13423-016-1136-0
- Neufeld J, Ioannou C, Korb S, Schilbach L, Chakrabarti B. Spontaneous facial mimicry is modulated by joint attention and autistic traits. *Autism Res* (2015) 9(7):781–9. doi: 10.1002/aur.1573
- Chevallier C, Kohls G, Troiani V, Brodkin ES, Schultz RT. The social motivation theory of autism. *Trends Cogn Sci* (2012) 16(4):231–9. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2012.02.007
- 37. Ruta L, Famà FI, Bernava GM, Leonardi E, Tartarisco G, Falzone A, et al. Reduced preference for social rewards in a novel tablet based task in young children with autism spectrum disorders. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7(1):33295. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-03615-x
- Ozonoff S, Iosif A-M, Baguio F, Cook IC, Hill MM, Hutman T, et al. A prospective study of the emergence of early behavioral signs of autism. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry* (2010) 49(3):256–66. e2. doi: 10.1016/j. jaac.2009.11.009
- Dubey I, Ropar D, Hamilton A. Brief report: a comparison of the preference for viewing social and non-social movies in typical and autistic adolescents. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2017) 47(2):514–9. doi: 10.1007/s10803-016-2974-3
- Delmonte S, Balsters JH, McGrath J, Fitzgerald J, Brennan S, Fagan AJ, et al. Social and monetary reward processing in autism spectrum disorders. *Mol Autism* (2012) 3(1):7. doi: 10.1186/2040-2392-3-7
- Scott-Van Zeeland AA, Dapretto M, Ghahremani DG, Poldrack RA, Bookheimer SY. Reward processing in autism. *Autism Res* (2010) 3(2):53–67. doi: 10.1002/aur.122
- Kohls G, Schulte-Rüther M, Nehrkorn B, Müller K, Fink GR, Kamp-Becker I, et al. Reward system dysfunction in autism spectrum disorders. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci* (2012) 8(5):565–72. doi: 10.1093/scan/nss033
- Dichter GS, Richey AJ, Rittenberg AM, Sabatino A, Bodfish JW. Reward circuitry function in autism during face anticipation and outcomes. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2012) 42(2):147–60. doi: 10.1007/s10803-011-1221-1

- Neufeld J, Chakrabarti B. Empathy modulates the rewarding effect of mimicry. Sci Rep (2016) 6:27751. doi: 10.1038/srep27751
- Thomas PMJ, FitzGibbon L, Raymond JE. Value conditioning modulates visual working memory processes. J Exp Psychol Hum Percept Perform (2016) 42(1):6. doi: 10.1037/xhp0000144
- Rehbein MA, Pastor MC, Moltó J, Poy R, López-Penadés R, Junghöfer M. Identity and expression processing during classical conditioning with faces. *Psychophysiology* (2018) 55(10):e13203. doi: 10.1111/psyp.13203
- Sims TB, Van Reekum CM, Johnstone T, Chakrabarti B. How reward modulates mimicry: EMG evidence of greater facial mimicry of more rewarding happy faces. *Psychophysiology* (2012) 49(7):998–1004. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.2012.01377.x
- Sims TB, Neufeld J, Johnstone T, Chakrabarti B. Autistic traits modulate frontostriatal connectivity during processing of rewarding faces. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2014) 9(12):2010–16. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsu010
- Panasiti MS, Puzzo I, Chakrabarti B. Autistic traits moderate the impact of reward learning on social behaviour. *Autism Res* (2016) 9(4):471–9. doi: 10.1002/aur.1523
- Carr L, Iacoboni M, Dubeau M-C, Mazziotta JC, Lenzi GL. Neural mechanisms of empathy in humans: a relay from neural systems for imitation to limbic areas. *Proc Nat Acad Sci* (2003) 100(9):5497–502. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0935845100
- 51. Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Skinner R, Martin J, Clubley E. The Autism-Spectrum Quotient (AQ): evidence from Asperger syndrome/ high-functioning autism, males and females, scientists and mathematicians. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2001) 31(1):5–17. doi: 10.1023/A:1005653411471
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S. The Empathy Quotient: an investigation of adults with Asperger syndrome or high functioning autism, and normal sex differences. J Autism Dev Disord (2004) 34(2):163–75. doi: 10.1023/B:J ADD.0000022607.19833.00
- Hsu C, Neufeld J, Chakrabarti B. Reduced reward related neural response to mimicry in individuals with autism. *Eur J Neurosci* (2017) 47(6):610–8. doi: 10.1111/ejn.13620
- 54. Baron-Cohen S, Golan O, Wheelwright S. *Mindreading: the interactive guide to emotion*. London, UK: Jessica Kingsley (2007).
- Maldjian JA, Laurienti PJ, Kraft RA, Burdette JH. An automated method for neuroanatomic and cytoarchitectonic atlas-based interrogation of FMRI data sets. *Neuroimage* (2003) 19(3):1233–9. doi: 10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00169-1
- 56. Lombardo MV, Auyeung B, Holt RJ, Waldman J, Ruigrok ANV, Mooney N, et al. Improving effect size estimation and statistical power with multi-echo FMRI and its impact on understanding the neural systems supporting mentalizing. *Neuroimage* (2016) 142:55–66. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2016.07.022
- Olafsson V, Kundu P, Wong EC, Bandettini PA, Liu TT. Enhanced identification of BOLD-like components with multi-echo simultaneous multi-slice (MESMS) FMRI and multi-echo ICA. *Neuroimage* (2015) 112:43–51. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.02.052
- Kundu P, Brenowitz ND, Voon V, Worbe Y, Vértes PE, Inati SJ, et al. Integrated strategy for improving functional connectivity mapping using multiecho FMRI. *Proc Nat Acad Sci* (2013) 110(40):16187–92. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1301725110
- Cox RW. AFNI: software for analysis and visualization of functional magnetic resonance neuroimages. *Comput Biomed Res* (1996) 29(3):162–73. doi: 10.1006/cbmr.1996.0014
- Friston KJ, Holmes AP, Poline JB, Grasby PJ, Williams SCR, Frackowiak RS. Analysis of FMRI time-series revisited. *Neuroimage* (1995) 2(1):45–53. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1995.1007
- 61. Schulte-Rüther M, Otte E, Adigüzel K, Firk C, Herpertz-Dahlmann B, Koch I, et al. Intact mirror mechanisms for automatic facial emotions in

children and adolescents with autism spectrum disorder. *Autism Res* (2017) 10(2):298–310. doi: 10.1002/aur.1654

- Deschamps PKH, Coppes L, Kenemans JL, Schutter DJLG, Matthys WCHJ. Electromyographic responses to emotional facial expressions in 6–7 year olds with autism spectrum disorders. J Autism Dev Disord (2015) 45(2):354– 62. doi: 10.1007/s10803-013-1890-z
- Bird G, Leighton J, Press C, Heyes C. Intact automatic imitation of human and robot actions in autism spectrum disorders. *Proc R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* (2007) 274(1628):3027–31. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2007.1019
- Lin A, Adolphs R, Rangel A. Impaired learning of social compared to monetary rewards in autism. *Front Neurosci* (2012) 6(143). doi: 10.3389/ fnins.2012.00143
- Stavropoulos KK, Carver LJ. Reward anticipation and processing of social versus nonsocial stimuli in children with and without autism spectrum disorders. J Child Psychol Psychiatry (2014) 55(12):1398–408. doi: 10.1111/ jcpp.12270
- Dichter GS, Felder JN, Green SR, Rittenberg AM, Sasson NJ, Bodfish JW. Reward circuitry function in autism spectrum disorders. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2010) 7(2):160–72. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsq095
- 67. Damiano CR, Aloi J, Treadway M, Bodfish JW, Dichter GS. Adults with autism spectrum disorders exhibit decreased sensitivity to reward parameters when making effort-based decisions. *J Neurodevel Disorders* (2012) 4(1):3. doi: 10.1186/1866-1955-4-13
- Chakrabarti B. Commentary: critical considerations for studying lowfunctioning autism. J Child Psychol Psychiatry (2017) 58(4):436–8. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12720
- 69. Tordjman S, Cohen D, Anderson GM, Botbol M, Canitano R, Coulon N, et al. Reprint of 'Reframing autism as a behavioral syndrome and not a specific mental disorder: implications of genetic and phenotypic heterogeneity.' *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2018) 89:132–50. doi: 10.1016/j. neubiorev.2018.01.014
- Robinson EB, Koenen KC, McCormick MC, Munir K, Hallett V, Happé F, et al. Evidence that autistic traits show the same etiology in the general population and at the quantitative extremes (5%, 2.5%, and 1%). Arch Gen Psychiatry (2011) 68(11):1113–21. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.119
- Duffy KA, Chartrand TL. Mimicry: causes and consequences. Curr Opin Behav Sci (2015) 3:112–6. doi: 10.1016/j.cobeha.2015.03.002
- Kühn S, Müller BCN, van Baaren RB, Wietzker A, Dijksterhuis A, Brass M. Why do I like you when you behave like me? Neural mechanisms mediating positive consequences of observing someone being imitated. *Soc Neurosci* (2010) 5(4):384–92. doi: 10.1080/17470911003633750
- Kühn S, Müller BCN, van der Leij A, Dijksterhuis A, Brass M, van Baaren RB. Neural correlates of emotional synchrony. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2011) 6(3):368–74. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsq044
- Kilner JM, Lemon RN. What we know currently about mirror neurons. *Curr* Biol (2013) 23(23):R1057–R1062. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2013.10.051

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Neufeld, Hsu and Chakrabarti. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Enhanced Processing of Painful Emotions in Patients With Borderline Personality Disorder: A Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging Study

Vera Flasbeck\*†, Björn Enzi† and Martin Brüne

Division of Cognitive Neuropsychiatry and Psychiatric Preventive Medicine, Department of Psychiatry, Psychotherapy and Preventive Medicine, LWL University Hospital Bochum, Ruhr-University, Bochum, Germany

### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Dessa Bergen-Cico, Syracuse University, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Anthony Charles Ruocco, University of Toronto, Canada Raymond Salvador, FIDMAG Hermanas Hospitalarias Research Foundation, Spain

> \*Correspondence: Vera Flasbeck vera.flasbeck@rub.de

<sup>+</sup>These authors share first authorship.

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neuroimaging and Stimulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 17 January 2019 Accepted: 07 May 2019 Published: 27 May 2019

#### Citation:

Flasbeck V, Enzi B and Brüne M (2019) Enhanced Processing of Painful Emotions in Patients With Borderline Personality Disorder: A Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging Study. Front. Psychiatry 10:357. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00357 Previous research has demonstrated that patients with borderline personality disorder (BPD) are more sensitive to negative emotions and often show poor cognitive empathy. yet preserved or even superior emotional empathy. However, little is known about the neural correlates of empathy. Here, we examined empathy for pain in 20 patients with BPD and 19 healthy controls (HC) in a functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) study, which comprised an empathy for pain paradigm showing facial emotions prior to hands exposed to painful stimuli. We found a selectively enhanced activation of the right supramarginal gyrus for painful hand pictures following painful facial expressions in BPD patients, and lower activation to nonpainful pictures following angry expressions. Patients with BPD showed less activation in the left supramarginal gyrus when viewing angry facial expressions compared to HC, independent of the pain condition. Moreover, we found differential activation of the left anterior insula, depending on the preceding facial expression exclusively in patients. The findings suggest that empathy for pain becomes selectively enhanced, depending on the emotional context information in patients with BPD. Another preliminary finding was an attenuated response to emotions in patients receiving psychotropic medication compared to unmedicated patients. These effects need to be replicated in larger samples. Together, increased activation during the observation of painful facial expressions seems to reflect emotional hypersensitivity in BPD.

Keywords: empathy for pain, borderline personality disorder, functional magnetic resonance imaging, anterior insula, supramarginal gyrus

# INTRODUCTION

Borderline personality disorder (BPD) is a severe psychiatric disorder that occurs in 1% to 6% of the general population (1). The disorder is characterized by fragile self-images, poor impulse control, emotional instability, and self-injurious behavior (2–4). Moreover, BPD is often accompanied by comorbid depression, posttraumatic stress disorder, eating disorders, and addiction (5).

With regard to social cognition, a growing body of literature suggests that patients with BPD experience difficulties in "mentalizing" (or "cognitive empathy"), which refers to the ability to reflect upon one's own and others' mental states in terms of intentions, beliefs, desires, or feelings (6, 7). In contrast, emotional empathy describes the representation of own and others' emotions (8, 9)

125

[for reviews, see Refs. (10, 11)]. Studies in BPD have shown that patients are unimpaired or even better than controls in emotional empathy, but perform more poorly in cognitive empathy tasks (12–14). Related to this, other research focusing on emotion recognition reported no general difference between BPD patients and healthy control (HC) participants, whereas other studies reported a hypersensitivity toward negative emotions and a tendency to ascribe negative emotions to even neutral facial expressions (15–20).

As regard the neuronal correlates of these processes in BPD, Dziobek and colleagues examined empathy by using the multifaceted empathy test (MET) in a neuroimaging paradigm. They described decreased activation of the left superior temporal sulcus and gyrus (STS/STG) in BPD associated with cognitive empathy and increased activation of the right middle insular cortex during emotional empathy (21). Moreover, consistent with the above mentioned behavioral studies, other work reported hyperactivation of the amygdala during the processing of social stimuli or emotional facial expressions implying threat (22–24).

A novel approach to the study of empathic processes has introduced tasks in which participants are asked to put themselves into the shoes of another individual who experiences somatic pain. Research has shown that psychologically healthy participants activate a neural network comprising brain regions that strongly overlap with those areas that are involved in firstperson pain processing. The core areas of this "pain matrix" include the bilateral anterior insular cortex and medial/anterior cingulate cortex, and these regions are also activated when observing someone else in a painful situation (25, 26). However, empathy for pain and the activation of the pain matrix depend on several state- and trait-dependent factors that facilitate the strength of empathy, as for example the psychological stress level of the participant, the level of familiarity of the person exposed to the painful stimulus, and the level of habituation or suppression to the presented stimuli. For example, one study showed that clinicians may express attenuated empathic responses to pictures of syringes (10, 27-29). Thus, the magnitude of one's empathy for pain seems to crucially depend on the social and individual context.

In a recent study, our group aimed to investigate whether the presentation of facial emotions prior to the observed bodily pain affected the activation of the pain matrix (30). Since the presentation of a facial expression prior to the pain stimulus creates a particular emotional context in which the pain occurs, the activation of the pain matrix may therefore vary due to the divergent processing of empathy for the contextual painful situation. Aside from an activation of the pain matrix, we found an increased response to pain in the left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex after the presentation of angry facial expressions, a region that is supposedly involved in top-down control of emotional responses to negatively valenced stimuli (30).

In the present study, we sought to examine the neuronal correlates of empathy for pain in patients with BPD. Specifically, we were interested in the question whether the presentation of facial expressions of emotions prior to the painful stimulus would alter the empathic response in participants with BPD. Aside from altered general emotional and empathic processing found in patients with BPD (31), previous research reported elevated thresholds for somatic pain in BPD (32–34). Two other studies reported that firsthand experience of somatic (heat) pain was also shown to be altered in patients with BPD, as shown by decreased activation in the amygdala and the anterior cingulate cortex during painful stimulation and increased response in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (35, 36). Thus, patients with BPD seem to show attenuated responses to the firsthand experience of pain, whereas there are no findings that point toward decreased empathy for pain processing. In our study, we hypothesized that patients with BPD would show a stronger activation of the "pain matrix" compared with controls, particularly when the painful image followed the observation of negative facial emotions. We were also interested in how activation patterns would correlate with subjective empathy ratings.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

## **Participants**

For the present study, 20 female in-patients diagnosed with BPD according to a structured interview [Strukturierte Klinische Interview für DSM-IV (SKID-II) for personality disorders] according to Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition (DSM-IV) criteria [German version by Ref. (37)] were recruited from the LWL University Hospital in Bochum, Germany. Nineteen female HC participants were recruited via advertisement. HC were free of present or past psychiatric disorders as well as their first-degree relatives. Participants in both groups were Caucasians and needed to be free of neurological and severe physical illness (including pain-related illnesses). Patients with BPD were excluded if they suffered from psychotic or bipolar disorder or current substance abuse. Comorbid disorders and medication within the patients group are shown in Table 1. The authors assert that all procedures contributing to this work comply with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008. All participants gave their written informed consent after the nature of the procedures had been fully explained. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Medical Faculty of the Ruhr-University Bochum.

 TABLE 1 | Comorbid disorders and medication of patients with borderline personality

 disorder (BPD) in absolute (N) and relative (%) quantity.

	N	%
Comorbid disorders of BPD patients		
Depressive episode	9	45
Posttraumatic stress disorder	4	20
Phobic disorder	1	5
Eating disorder	1	5
Cannabis misuse	3	15
Alcohol misuse	2	10
Other substance misuse	1	5
Medication		
Without regular medication	10	50
Antidepressant	6	30
Antipsychotic	2	10
Antidepressant and antipsychotic drugs	2	10

# **Questionnaires and Behavioral Data**

The Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI) (8) was used to assess self-reported empathic abilities that are suggested to reflect trait empathy. The questionnaire consist of 28 questions from which four subscales, namely, "perspective taking" (PT), "fantasy" (FS), "empathic concern" (EC), and "personal distress" (PD) are calculated. Here, it is important to note that high PT, FS, and EC reflect high trait empathy, whereas a high PD score indicates a high stress level that impairs empathy behavior. The Mehrfachwahl-Wortschatz-Intelligenztest Test (MWT-A) (38), a task that is similar to the "Spot-the Word-Task" developed by Baddeley (39), was used to examine verbal intelligence. For validation of the emotional pictures used in the functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) paradigm, participants rated each picture regarding its emotional content ("angry," "happy," "neutral," or "painful") on a visual analog scale ranging between 10 and 90. As an additional question, participants were asked to indicate the gender of the depicted face. However, since we did not focus on a gender effect in the present study, the results obtained are not reported. The validation task took place after the fMRI scanning.

# **Empathy for Pain Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging Paradigm**

The paradigm used in the present study was similar to an empathyfor-pain task developed by Lamm and colleagues (40) and was used in a similar way in our previous study (30). Briefly, a picture showing an emotional face (depicting an angry, happy, neutral, or painful facial expression) was presented to the participants for 3 s, followed directly by a hand exposed to a painful (needle penetrating the hand) or a nonpainful stimulus (Q-tip touching hand) for another 3 s. The trial ended with a jittered intertrial interval for 3–6 s and 10 occasional short breaks (4–6 s; Figure 1). The face and hand images were taken from Caucasian males or females (two different faces per gender); as a control condition, a black square was shown instead of faces preceding male hands. Participants were asked to empathize with the presented scenarios. In summary, each combination of facial emotion, gender, and pain condition was presented three times (control conditions six times), resulting in 60 trial presentations per run (30 painful and 30 nonpainful conditions), which together took approximately 11 min, with 4 runs leading to a total sum of 240 trials and 45 min. The inter-run-interval between run 1 and run 2 was in average 77.2 s (SD = 22.5 s; range 55.2–143.7 s), between run 2 and run 3 106.75 s (SD = 1; range 59.8-573.2 s), and between run 3 and run 4 82.7 s (SD = 19.1 s; range 61.9–137.8 s). After each run, participants were asked how well they could empathize by using a visual analog scale. More detailed, participants were asked to rate their success in feeling with the presented character ("empathy character") and with the presented painful situation ("empathy pain"). Finally, they were asked to rate their current subjective well-being ("well-being"). The paradigm was presented using the



Frontiers in Psychiatry | www.frontiersin.org

"Presentation" software (Neurobehavioral Systems Inc., Albany, CA) *via* MRI-compatible liquid crystal display (LCD) goggles (Resonance Technology Inc., Los Angeles, CA).

# Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging Acquisition and Data Analysis

The fMRI data were recorded using a 3-tesla whole-body MRI system (Philips Achieva 3.0T TX) and a 32-channel SENSE head coil. The MRI scan started with a high-resolution T1-weighted anatomical gradient echo scan (3D TFE: matrix  $300 \times 235 \text{ mm}^2$ , reconstructed to 320 × 320 mm<sup>2</sup>, field-of-view 240 × 188.8 × 192 mm<sup>3</sup>, in-plane resolution  $0.8 \times 0.8$  mm<sup>2</sup>, slice thickness 0.8 mm, reconstructed to a final voxel size of  $0.75 \times 0.75 \times 0.8 \text{ mm}^3$ ). In total, 240 slices in transverse orientation were acquired (TR = 10 ms, TE = 4.6 ms, flip angle  $\alpha = 8^\circ$ , SENSE factor RRL = 2.5 and RFH = 2.0). Functional data during the empathy for pain paradigm were collected using T2\*-weighted echo-planar imaging (EPI) sequences. Thirty-two slices were acquired in interleaved order parallel to the bicommissural plane. To obtain blood-oxygen level-dependent (BOLD) contrasts, we used a sensitivity encoded single-shot echo-planar imaging protocol (SENSE-sshEPI: number of slices 32, matrix  $80 \times 80 \text{ mm}^2$ , reconstructed to  $112 \times 112 \text{ mm}^2$ , field-of-view  $220 \times 220 \text{ mm}^2$ , in-plane resolution  $2.75 \times 2.75$  mm<sup>2</sup>, slice thickness 3 mm with 1 mm gap, reconstructed to a final voxel size of 1.96  $\times$  1.96  $\times$ 3 mm<sup>3</sup>, TR = 2,000 ms, TE = 30 ms, flip angle  $\alpha$  = 90°, SENSE factor RAP = 2.0). The EPI sequence started with five scans that were discarded due to saturation effects. Every run contained 335 volumes and takes approximately 11 min. In total, participants completed four scanning runs.

The collected fMRI data were preprocessed and analyzed statistically using SPM12 (Wellcome Trust Center for Neuroimaging, Institute of Neurology, University College London, UK; http://www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk) and MATLAB 7.11 (The MathWorks Inc, Natick, MA). Preprocessing of the data implies slice timing correction, realignment, coregistration, and normalization with a T1 template provided by Statistical Parametric Mapping (SPM). The images were smoothed with an isotropic 8-mm full-width half-maximum Gaussian kernel, and the final voxel size of resampled images was  $2 \times 2 \times 2$  mm<sup>3</sup>. We applied a high-pass filter (cutoff, 100 s) to eliminate low-frequency signal drifts. Based on our previous study (30), we focused the analyses on the phase of pain/no pain perception according to the preceding emotional facial expression [e.g., (angry face+pain), (happy face+no pain), etc]. Thus, at the single subject level, regressors were combinations of pain condition, emotion, and gender. The realignment parameters were entered as regressors of no interest in the design matrix. A statistical model for each participant was calculated by convolving a hemodynamic response function with the abovementioned design (41). Subsequent statistical analysis followed the general model approach (42). As proposed by Poldrack and colleagues (43), and already used in social cognition research (44), we focused our analysis on hypothesis-driven regions of interest (ROIs) known to be involved in empathy for pain. To this end, we designed a mask containing the ROIs by using the WFU PickAtlas (45). All ROIs were chosen in accordance with a recent meta-analysis by Lamm and colleagues (26). The following ROIs were included: the anterior bilateral insula, the left medial cingulate cortex, the bilateral supramarginal gyri, the bilateral pallidum, the bilateral inferior temporal gyri, the bilateral amygdala, the left precentral gyrus, the right frontal inferior gyrus (pars opercularis), and the left thalamus. To visualize the brain areas involved in pain processing, the so-called pain matrix, we examined the T-contrast "effect of pain," that is, [pain > no pain] collapsed over all emotions and gender using the "full factorial" option in SPM. This options shows activations with p[uncorrected] <0.001 for an extent k > 10 voxel. To deal with the still existing multiple testing problem and in accordance with the developers of the WFU PickAtlas software, peak voxel FWE correction was applied and only activation surviving a threshold of p[FWE] < 0.05 was considered significant. All activations were labeled according to the anatomical automatic labeling (AAL) atlas (46) implemented in the WFU PickAtlas (45). Afterward, percent signal changes from the abovementioned ROIs that showed activations were extracted using the "MarsBar" toolbox (http://marsbar.sourceforge.net/) for SPM12 (47). In a more finegrained analysis, percent signal changes were further analyzed regarding the facial expression using SPSS 25.0. By using this localizer-based approach, we aimed to avoid the problem of "double dipping" (48). In the Supplemental Material, we show additional alternative analyses for further confirmation of the findings.

# **Statistical Analysis**

Further statistical analyses were performed using "IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows," version 25 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY). The differences between groups in questionnaires were examined by independent sample *t*-tests. For comparison of the frequency of distribution regarding the participant's handedness, we calculated Fisher's exact test (two-sided). Behavioral data were investigated using mixed-model ANOVA with the factors presented "facial expression" (i.e., angry, happy, neutral, or painful pictures) and identification of the emotion (angry, happy, neutral, or painful), that is, the response of participants and the between subject factor group (BPD, control). One-sample t-tests were used to assess whether category ratings differed significantly from the value 50, which was the center of the visual scale and therefore 50 indicates inconclusiveness in attribution of picture descriptions. To investigate whether habituation occurred, we calculated mixed-model ANOVAs with the within-subject factor "run" (runs 1-4) and the between-subject factor group (BPD, control). The ANOVA was calculated for each question separately ("empathy character," "empathy pain," and "well-being") and for the reaction time, which was defined as the initial reaction on the first question at the end of each block.

The fMRI data were analyzed by mixed-model ANOVAs with the factors, pain condition (pain/no pain), facial emotion (angry, happy, neutral, and painful, no emotion), and group (BPD/ HC), for each region separately. We calculated an additional mixed-model ANOVA including only patients with BPD and the within-subject factors pain condition (pain/no pain) and facial emotion (angry, happy, neutral, and painful, no emotion) and the between-subject factor medication (patients with BPD receiving medication and patients free of medication), for each region separately. Dependent and independent *t*-tests were used for *post hoc* comparisons. All ANOVA results reported were Greenhouse–Geisser corrected. According to the work of Costantini et al., we calculated correlations between IRI scores and brain activity during painful conditions only for the supramarginal gyri (49). In detail, we calculated Pearson correlation coefficients for each IRI subscale and activation during "pain" conditions pooled for emotional faces. We further corrected for multiple testing with results considered significant only if *p* < 0.05/4 = 0.0125.

## RESULTS

## **Participant Characteristics**

We found significant differences between groups for IRI PT and PD scores (see **Table 2**), but not for age and IQ and handedness.

### **Behavioral Data**

The mixed-model ANOVA with the factors "facial expression" and "identification" and group revealed a significant main effect of facial expression (F(2.3, 73.7) = 9.11, p < 0.001) and identification (F(2.6, 88.1) = 15.81, p < 0.001) and the interaction facial expression-identification (F(3.3, 106.3) = 391.40, p <0.001), indicating selective rating depending on facial expression and identification. Importantly, no main effect or interaction with group appeared, showing that both patients and controls recognized the emotional content equally well. In addition, participants recognized the emotions correctly as indicated by significantly higher ratings than the "inconclusive value" of 50 (angry expressions rated as angry: t(33) = 17.49, p < 0.001; happy expressions rated as happy t(33) = 37.65, p < 0.001; neutral facial expressions rated as neutral t(33) = 7.05, p < 0.001; painful facial expressions rated as painful t(33) = 19.78, p < 0.001). All other comparisons (e.g., angry faces described as neutral) reached significance with values lower than 50, which stands for rebuttal of the suggested emotion category. In other words, participants did not mistake any emotion for another. For the behavioral results, ratings of one patient and four controls are missing due to timing/ technical problems (BPD, n = 19; HC, n = 15).

The analyses of behavioral data during the fMRI task aimed to check whether participants habituated to the task over the four

runs and whether a difference in subjective empathy occurred between patients with BPD and controls. First, the mixed-model ANOVA with the factors "run" and "group" did not show any main effects or interactions ("empathy character": main effect "run": F(2.0, 59.2) = 0.22, p = 0.804; interaction run–group F(1.97) = 1.92, p = 0.156; "empathy pain": main effect "run": F(2.2, 67.4) = 0.88, p = 0.432; interaction run–group F(2.25) = 1.73, p = 0.181; and "well-being": main effect "run": F(2.5, 75.0) = 1.52, p = 0.221; interaction run–group F(2.50) = 1.25, p = 0.221; interaction run–group F(2.50) = 1.25, p = 0.295). Thus, rating did not change over time and did not differ between groups.

We further compared the reaction time of the initial reaction on the first response screen to check whether participants attended constantly to the task. Here, the ANOVA did not show any main effects or interactions (main effect "run": F(2.1, 64.3) =1.65, p = 0.199; interaction run–group F(2.14) = 0.15, p = 0.875), which indicates that participants attended constantly to the task with no difference between groups.

### **Functional Imaging Data**

Investigation of the contrast "effect of pain versus no pain" showed activation of the left thalamus, the left anterior insula, and bilateral supramarginal gyri (Table 3). For these regions, statistical analysis by mixed-model ANOVA were performed with the factors condition (pain, no pain), facial emotion (angry, painful, happy, neutral, no emotion) and group (BPD and HC). Accordingly, we found a significant main effect of "condition" for the left insula (F(1, 37) = 5.92, p = 0.020), the left thalamus (F(1, 37) = 5.92, P = 0.020). (37) = 7.53, p = 0.030), left supramarginal gyrus (F(1, 37) = 29.08, p < 0.001), and right supramarginal gyrus (F(1, 37) = 10.84, p =0.002) (Figure 2A-C). Further post hoc comparisons showed that activation during "pain" trials differed in all regions from activation during "no pain" trials (left insula t(38) = 2.08, p =0.045, left thalamus t(38) = 2.909, p = 0.006, left supramarginal gyrus t(38) = 4.86, p < 0.001, and right supramarginal gyrus t(38) = 3.93, p < 0.001).

Moreover, we discovered a "condition–emotion–group" interaction for the left insula (F(3.18) = 3.01, p = 0.030) and the right supramarginal gyrus (F(3.63) = 4.71, p = 0.002). Independent *t*-test showed differences between groups for responses to painful pictures following the presentation of painful faces [painful face+pain] (t(37) = 2.56, p = 0.015) and to nonpainful pictures after angry faces [angry face+no pain]

**TABLE 2** Participant characteristics and results of comparisons of Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI) results (M = mean and range, SD = standard deviation) between patients with BPD and healthy controls (HC). *T*-test statistics (*t*, *p*, and Cohen's *d*) are reported. For the comparison of handedness, Fisher's exact test was calculated and the *p*-value (two-sided exact test value) is reported.

	BPD		HC		Test statistics		
	M (range)	SD	M (range)	SD	t	р	Cohen's d
Age	26.1 (18–39)	6.4	23.4 (18–48)	6.2	1.28	0.207	0.41
IQ	106.6	19.6	108.6	15.5	-0.36	0.722	0.11
Handedness (right/left/ambidextrous)	17/2/1		18/1/0			1.000	
IRI perspective taking	15.2	5.6	18.7	4.5	-2.12	0.041	0.69
IRI fantasy	20.4	5.6	19.1	4.5	0.77	0.446	0.25
IRI empathic concern	20.3	4.1	18.9	4.6	0.92	0.362	0.30
IRI personal distress	21.0	5.4	10.6	3.8	6.80	0.001	2.25

TABLE 3 | Activated brain regions for the contrast [positive effect of pain] collapsed over gender and emotions.

Region name	Hemisphere (left/right)	Coordinates (MNI)	t value	z value	<b>p</b> <sub>FWE-corr</sub>
T Contrast: [pain > no pain] co	llapsed over all emotions and groups	5			
Anterior insula	Left	-34 14 0	3.90	3.78	0.039
Thalamus	Left	-10 -22 8	5.18	5.08	< 0.001
Supramarginal gyrus	Left	-56 -28 36	4.82	4.75	0.001
Supramarginal gyrus	Right	58 -24 34	3.98	3.94	0.034

Initial threshold p[uncorr]. < 0.001 for k > 10 voxel.

FWE correction with p < 0.05 on voxel level.

MNI, Montreal Neuroimaging Institute.



(t(37) = -2.60, p = 0.013) for the right supramarginal gyrus (**Figure 2E**). We further observed differences within groups for painful emotional conditions compared with the same emotional but nonpainful condition (see **Supplemental Table S2**).

In the BPD group, we found differences for [angry face+pain] versus [neutral face+pain] in the left insula t(19) = -2.16, p = 0.044), [painful face+pain] versus [no emotion+pain] (left insula

t(19) = 3.05, p = 0.007; right supramarginal gyrus t(19) = 3.29, p = 0.004), and for [neutral face+pain] versus [no emotion+pain] (left insula t(19) = 4.04, p = 0.001; right supramarginal gyrus t(19) = 2.96, p = 0.008). Further differences were found in the right supramarginal gyrus for [angry face+pain] versus [painful face+pain] (t(19) = -3.22, p = 0.005) and for [painful face+pain] versus [happy face+pain] (t(19) = 2.33, p = 0.031)

**Figure 2E** shows comparisons in the right supramarginal gyrus; comparisons in the anterior insula are not shown.

Significant differences, though to a lesser degree, were also found in the control group, showing differences only within the nonpainful conditions for [neutral face+no pain] versus [no emotion+no pain] (t(18) = 2.18, p = 0.043), [angry face+no pain] versus [happy face+no pain] (t(18) = 2.57, p = 0.019), and [painful face+no pain] versus [no emotion+no pain] (t(18) = 2.38, p = 0.028) in the right supramarginal gyrus.

Finally, the ANOVA revealed a significant interaction of emotion-with group for the left (F(3.24) = 6.07, p < 0.001) and the right supramarginal gyrus (F(2.89) = 3.13, p = 0.030). Here, independent *t*-tests between groups showed a significant difference for angry faces for the left supramarginal gyrus (t(37) = -2.48, p = 0.018; see **Figure 2D**). Further *post hoc* comparisons within groups showed differences in activation between the emotions. These differences were apparent in both groups but showed a tendency toward more significant differences between emotions in patients with BPD (see **Figure 2D** and **Supplemental Table S1**).

An additional explorative mixed-model ANOVA with the within subject factors pain condition (pain/no pain), facial emotion (angry, happy, neutral, and painful, no emotion), and medication (BPD with medication/BPD without medication) revealed a significant interaction of emotion–medication for the right supramarginal gyrus (F(2.13 = 5.90, p = 0.005). Independent *t*-test of medicated vs. unmedicated patients with BPD further revealed a difference in response to angry, happy, and painful faces (angry t(18) = 4.16, p = 0.001; happy t(18) = 2.47, p = 0.024; painful t(18) = 2.63, p = 0.017; **Figure 3**).

These results indicate that patients with BPD showed lower activation regarding angry, painful, and happy facial expressions under medication when compared with unmedicated patients. The other main effects and interactions detected by the ANOVA are listed in **Supplementary Table S3**.

Regarding subjective reports, we found a significant correlation between the IRI subscale "perspective taking" and brain activation during "pain" trials ( $r_s$  (37) = 0.409, p = 0.012).

#### DISCUSSION

The present study aimed to investigate the neural correlates of empathy for pain combined with emotional facial expressions in patients with BPD using fMRI. Behaviorally, patients scored significantly higher on the alexithymia questionnaire and reported higher PD and lower PT on the IRI questionnaire. However, ratings of facial emotions used in the fMRI paradigm did not differ between groups, indicating that both patients and HC recognized the emotional expressions equally well. In our fMRI analysis, we focused on the contrast "effect pain" [pain > no pain] for hypothesis-driven ROIs derived from previous neuroimaging work on empathy for pain (26). Most importantly, we found significant interactions of condition-emotion-group and emotion-group for the left and right supramarginal gyri. Post hoc test revealed that patients showed significantly higher activations to painful pictures following the presentation of painful faces in the right supramarginal gyrus. Lower activation was discovered for nonpainful pictures following angry faces in the right supramarginal gyrus. In addition, patients with BPD generally showed lower activation in the left supramarginal gyrus when viewing angry facial expressions compared to HC.

This finding is consistent with Van der Heiden et al.'s study who found enhanced activation in the left supramarginal gyrus in an empathy-for-pain task in which psychologically healthy participants were asked to adopt the "Self"-perspective compared to the "Other"perspective (35). Moreover, Costantini and colleagues reported activations in the left and right supramarginal gyri during an empathy-for-pain task. They further found significant correlations between these activations and the PT subscale of the IRI (49), which



patients under medication with unmedicated patients. Error bars represent SEM and \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.010, \*\*\*p < 0.001.

was replicated in our present study for the left supramarginal gyrus. Our findings are also in line with those of previous studies in healthy participants, suggesting that increased activation within the insula may correspond to the subjective experience of negative emotions, including disgust, fear, and anger (50-52), and enhanced activity in the same region in patients with BPD (53-55). Consistent with this idea, comparisons between conditions and emotions revealed several significant differences within the patient group in terms of insula activation, but no such differences in the control group. These findings may reflect differences in emotion processing, with more pronounced activations in response to painful faces and an attenuated response to angry faces in BPD relative to controls. Another possible reason for the weaker response to angry faces could be that anger usually does not fit into the context of pain (especially nonpainful conditions) and thus does not lead to activation of the empathy for pain network.

In the present study, we did not observe between-group differences in general processing of empathy for pain. Previous research reported increased thresholds for somatic pain in BPD and altered neuronal processing during painful stimulation (32–34, 36, 53). However, reduced sensitivity to physical pain in BPD does not automatically translate into attenuated empathetic responsivity. Instead, we contend that patients with BPD are overly responsive to another's bodily pain, specifically, when the painful situation is cast in a social cognitive context, such as facial emotions suggestive of how the person experiencing the pain responds to it emotionally. Put another way, we do not conclude from our data that patients with BPD are impaired in their ability to empathize with another person exposed to somatic pain rather, their "smoke detector" is more sensitive to potentially threatening or otherwise aversive situations (56).

Another important result that should be considered as preliminary is the impact of medication in empathy for pain. In the present study, medication seems to decrease the patients' neural response to emotional faces (angry, happy, and painful faces) in the right supramarginal gyrus. Due to the small sample size and the uncontrolled nature of the comparisons regarding medication, we caution that these results need to be replicated in larger samples.

The current study has several limitations. First, since we recruited only female participants, the results are not generalizable for both genders. Second, we did not include a clinical control group, so, it is unclear whether our findings are specific to BPD. Third, patients with BPD were in an inpatient psychotherapy setting, and we were unable to control for potential therapeutic effects. Fourth, the comorbidity pattern, especially the presence of comorbid depression or posttraumatic stress disorder, may have influenced our findings. Fifth, since we performed the

## REFERENCES

- Sansone RA, Sansone LA. Personality disorders: a nation-based perspective on prevalence. *Innov Clin Neurosci* (2011) 8(4):13–8. https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/21637629
- Gunderson JG. Disturbed relationships as a phenotype for borderline personality disorder. Am J Psychiatry (2007) 164(11):1637–40. doi: 10.1176/ appi.ajp.2007.07071125

diagnostic interview only with patients, the control group was less carefully examined for potential psychological problems. Finally, the small and heterogeneous sample (e.g., with regard to eligibility criteria or medication as mentioned above) may have lowered statistical power. In summary, our study suggests that patients with BPD display heightened sensitivity to another's somatic pain, especially when the observed pain stimulus is preceded by a painful facial expression. Future research may utilize these insights including the study of longitudinal effects of psychotherapeutic treatment on empathy for physical pain.

# **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The authors assert that all procedures contributing to this work comply with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008. All participants gave their written informed consent after the nature of the procedures had been fully explained. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Medical Faculty of the Ruhr-University Bochum.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

VF: Study design, fMRI scanning, data analysis, manuscript writing. BE: Study design, fMRI scanning, data analysis, manuscript writing. MB: Study design, manuscript writing, and editing. All authors have approved the final article.

# FUNDING

This research did not receive any specific grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge support by the DFG Open Access Publication Funds of the Ruhr-Universität Bochum. We thank PHILIPS Germany for continuous scientific support.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00357/ full#supplementary-material

- 3. Gunderson JG, Links PS. *Borderline personality disorder: a clinical guide*. Washington DC: American Psychiatric Pub (2009).
- American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders: DSM-5 -5*. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Pub (2013). doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Pagura J, Stein MB, Bolton JM, Cox BJ, Grant B, Sareen J. Comorbidity of borderline personality disorder and posttraumatic stress disorder in the US population. *J Psychiatr Res* (2010) 44(16):1190–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2010.04.016

- Fonagy P. Attachment and borderline personality disorder. J Am Psychoanal Assoc (2000) 48:1129-46 [discussion 1175-1187]. doi: 10.1177/00030651000480040701
- Fonagy P, Luyten PA. A developmental, mentalization-based approach to the understanding and treatment of borderline personality disorder. *Dev Psychopathol* (2009) 21:1355–81. doi: 10.1017/S0954579409990198
- Davis MH. Measuring individual differences in empathy: evidence for a multidimensional approach. J Pers Soc Psychol (1983) 44(1):113–26. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.44.1.113
- Davis MH, Hull JG, Young RD, Warren GG. Emotional reactions to dramatic film stimuli: the influence of cognitive and emotional empathy. J Pers Soc Psychol (1987) 52:126–33. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.52.1.126
- Gonzalez-Liencres C, Shamay-Tsoory SG, Brüne M. Towards a neuroscience of empathy: ontogeny, phylogeny,brain mechanisms, context and psychopathology. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2013) 37:1537–48. doi: 10.1016/j. neubiorev.2013.05.001
- Singer T. The neuronal basis and ontogeny of empathy and mind reading: review of literature and implications for future research. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2006) 30:855–63. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2006.06.011
- Harari H, Shamay-Tsoory SG, Ravid M, Levkovitz Y. Double dissociation between cognitive and affective empathy in borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res* (2010) 175(3):277–9. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2009.03.002
- Preißler S, Dziobek I, Ritter K, Heekeren HR, Roepke S. Social cognition in borderline personality disorder: evidence for disturbed recognition of the emotions, thoughts, and intentions of others. *Front Behav Neurosci* (2010) 4:182. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2010.00182
- Niedtfeld I. Experimental investigation of cognitive and affective empathy in borderline personality disorder: effects of ambiguity in multimodal social information processing. *Psychiatry Res* (2017) 253:58–63. doi: 10.1016/j. psychres.2017.03.037
- Wagner AW, Linehan MM. Facial expression recognition ability among women with borderline personality disorder: implications for emotion regulation? *J Pers Disord* (1999) 13(4):329–44. doi: 10.1521/ pedi.1999.13.4.329
- Domes G, Czieschnek D, Weidler F, Berger C, Fast K, Herpertz SC. Recognition of facial affect in borderline personality disorder. J Pers Disord (2008) 22(2):135–47. doi: 10.1521/pedi.2008.22.2.135
- Domes G, Schulze L, Herpertz SC. Emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder—a review of the literature. *J Pers Disord* (2009) 23(1):6– 19. doi: 10.1521/pedi.2009.23.1.6
- Fertuck EA, Jekal A, Song I, Wyman B, Morris MC, Wilson ST, et al. Enhanced 'Reading the Mind in the Eyes' in borderline personality disorder compared to healthy controls. *Psychol Med* (2009) 39(12):1979–88. doi: 10.1017/S003329170900600X
- Daros AR, Zakzanis KK, Ruocco AC. Facial emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder. *Psychol Med* (2013) 43(09):1953–63. doi: 10.1017/S0033291712002607
- Wingenfeld K, Kuehl LK, Janke K, Hinkelmann K, Dziobek I, Fleischer, et al. Enhanced emotional empathy after mineralocorticoid receptor stimulation in women with borderline personality disorder and healthy women. *Neuropsychopharmacology* (2014) 39(8):1799. doi: 10.1038/npp.2014.36
- Dziobek I, Preißler S, Grozdanovic Z, Heuser I, Heekeren HR, Roepke S. Neuronal correlates of altered empathy and social cognition in borderline personality disorder. *Neuroimage* (2011) 57(2):539–48. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2011.05.005
- Herpertz SC, Dietrich TM, Wenning B, Krings T, Erberich SG, Willmes K, et al. Evidence of abnormal amygdala functioning in borderline personality disorder: a functional MRI study. *Biol Psychiatry* (2001) 50(4):292–8. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(01)01075-7
- Donegan NH, Sanislow CA, Blumberg HP, Fulbright RK, Lacadie C, Skudlarski P, et al. Amygdala hyperreactivity in borderline personality disorder: implications for emotional dysregulation. *Biol Psychiatry* (2003) 54(11):1284–93. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(03)00636-X
- Koenigsberg HW, Siever J, Lee H, Pizzarello S, New AS, Goodman M, et al. Neural correlates of emotion processing in borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging* (2009) 172(3):192–9. doi: 10.1016/j. pscychresns.2008.07.010

- Jackson PL, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. How do we perceive the pain of others? A window into the neural processes involved in empathy. *Neuroimage* (2005) 24(3):771–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.09.006
- Lamm C, Decety J, Singer T. Meta-analytic evidence for common and distinct neural networks associated with directly experienced pain and empathy for pain. *Neuroimage* (2011) 54(3):2492–502. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2010.10.014
- Cheng Y, Lin CP, Liu HL, Hsu YY, Lim KE, Hung, et al. Expertise modulates the perception of pain in others. *Curr Biol* (2007) 17(19):1708–13. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2007.09.020
- Decety J, Yang CY, Cheng Y. Physicians down-regulate their pain empathy response: an event-related brain potential study. *Neuroimage* (2010) 50(4):1676–82. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.01.025
- Tomova L, Majdandžić J, Hummer A, Windischberger C, Heinrichs M, Lamm C. Increased neural responses to empathy for pain might explain how acute stress increases prosociality. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci* (2017) 12(3):401–8. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsw146
- Enzi B, Amirie S, Brüne M. Empathy for pain-related dorsolateral prefrontal activity is modulated by angry face perception. *Exp Brain Res* (2016) 234(11):3335–45. doi: 10.1007/s00221-016-4731-4
- Dinsdale N, Crespi BJ. The borderline empathy paradox: evidence and conceptual models for empathic enhancements in borderline personality disorder. J Pers Disord (2013) 27(2):172–95. doi: 10.1521/pedi\_2012\_26\_071
- Bohus M, Limberger M, Ebner U, Glocker FX, Schwarz B, Wernz M, et al. Pain perception during self-reported distress and calmness in patients with borderline personality disorder and self-mutilating behavior. *Psychiatry Res* (2000) 95(3):251–60. doi: 10.1016/S0165-1781(00)00179-7
- 33. Schmahl C, Greffrath W, Baumgärtner U, Schlereth T, Magerl W, Philipsen A, et al. Differential nociceptive deficits in patients with borderline personality disorder and self-injurious behavior: laser-evoked potentials, spatial discrimination of noxious stimuli, and pain ratings. *Pain* (2004) 110(1):470–9. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2004.04.035
- Ludäscher P, Bohus M, Lieb K, Philipsen A, Jochims A, Schmahl C. Elevated pain thresholds correlate with dissociation and aversive arousal in patients with borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res* (2007) 149(1):291–6. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2005.04.009
- 35. van der Heiden L, Scherpiet S, Konicar L, Birbaumer N, Veit R. Interindividual differences in successful perspective taking during pain perception mediates emotional responsiveness in self and others: an fMRI study. *Neuroimage* (2013) 65:387–94. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.10.003
- Schmahl C, Bohus M, Esposito F, Treede RD, Di Salle F, Greffrath W, et al. Neural correlates of antinociception in borderline personality disorder. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* (2006) 63(6):659–66. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.63.6.659
- Wittchen HU, Zaudig M, Fydrich T. Strukturiertes Klinisches Interview f
  ür DSM-IV. Göttingen: Hogrefe Verlag (1997).
- Lehrl S, Merz J, Burkard G, Fischer B. Manual zum MWT-a [Manual for MWT-a]. Erlangen, Germany: Perimed (1991).
- Baddeley A, Emslie H, Nimmo-Smith I. The Spot-The-Word Test: a robust estimate of verbal intelligence on lexical decision. Br J Clin Psychol (1993) 32:55–65. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8260.1993.tb01027.x
- Lamm C, Nusbaum HC, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. What are you feeling? Using functional magnetic resonance imaging to assess the modulation of sensory and affective responses during empathy for pain. *PLoS One* (2007) 2(12):e1292. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0001292
- Friston KJ, Holmes AP, Worsley KJ, Poline JP, Frith CD, Frackowiak RS. Statistical parametric maps in functional imaging: a general linear approach. *Hum Brain Mapp* (1994) 2(4):189–210. doi: 10.1002/hbm.460020402
- Friston KJ, Fletcher P, Josephs O, Holmes A, Rugg MD, Turner R. Eventrelated fMRI: characterizing differential responses. *Neuroimage* (1998) 7(1):30–40. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1997.0306
- Poldrack RA, Baker CI, Durnez J, Gorgolewski KJ, Matthews PM, Munafò MR, et al. Scanning the horizon: towards transparent and reproducible neuroimaging research. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2017) 18(2):115–26. doi: 10.1038/ nrn.2016.167
- Lissek S, Peters S, Fuchs N, Witthaus H, Nicolas V, Tegenthoff M, et al. Cooperation and deception recruit different subsets of the theory-of-mind network. *PloS One* (2008) 3(4):e2023. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0002023

- Maldjian JA, Laurienti PJ, Kraft RA, Burdette JH. An automated method for neuroanatomic and cytoarchitectonic atlas-based interrogation of fMRI data sets. *Neuroimage* (2003) 19(3):1233–9. doi: 10.1016/S1053-8119 (03)00169-1
- 46. Tzourio-Mazoyer N, Landeau B, Papathanassiou D, Crivello F, Etard O, Delcroix, et al. Automated anatomical labeling of activations in SPM using a macroscopic anatomical parcellation of the MNI MRI single-subject brain. *Neuroimage* (2002) 15(1):273–89. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0978
- Brett M, Anton JL, Valabregue R, Poline JB. Region of interest analysis using an SPM toolbox. In: 8th international conference on functional mapping of the human brain. vol. 16. Sendai, Japan (2002). p. 497.
- Kriegeskorte N, Simmons WK, Bellgowan PS, Baker CI. Circular analysis in systems neuroscience: the dangers of double dipping. *Nat Neurosci* (2009) 12(5):535. doi: 10.1038/nn.2303
- Costantini M, Galati G, Romani GL, Aglioti SM. Empathic neural reactivity to noxious stimuli delivered to body parts and non-corporeal objects. *Eur J Neurosci* (2008) 28(6):1222–30. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06406.x
- Phillips ML, Williams LM, Heining M, Herba CM, Russell T, Andrew C, et al. Differential neural responses to overt and covert presentations of facial expressions of fear and disgust. *Neuroimage* (2004) 21(4):1484–96. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2003.12.013
- 51. Fusar-Poli P, Placentino A, Carletti F, Landi P, Allen P, Surguladze S, et al. Functional atlas of emotional faces processing: a voxel-based meta-analysis of 105 functional magnetic resonance imaging studies. *J Psychiatry Neurosci* (2009) 34(6):418. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/?term=Fusar-Poli ++Functional+atlas+of+emotional+faces+processing%3A+a+voxel-based+ meta-analysis

- Vytal K, Hamann S. Neuroimaging support for discrete neural correlates of basic emotions: a voxel-based meta-analysis. J Cogn Neurosci (2010) 22(12):2864–85. doi: 10.1162/jocn.2009.21366
- Niedtfeld I, Schulze L, Kirsch P, Herpertz SC, Bohus M, Schmahl C. Affect regulation and pain in borderline personality disorder: a possible link to the understanding of self-injury. *Biol Psychiatry* (2010) 68(4):383–91. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.04.015
- Schulze L, Domes G, Krüger A, Berger C, Fleischer M, Prehn K, et al. Neuronal correlates of cognitive reappraisal in borderline patients with affective instability. *Biol Psychiatry* (2011) 69(6):564–73. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.10.025
- Ruocco AC, Amirthavasagam S, Choi-Kain LW, McMain SF. Neural correlates of negative emotionality in borderline personality disorder: an activationlikelihood-estimation meta-analysis. *Biol Psychiatry* (2013) 73(2):153–60. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.07.014
- Brüne M. Borderline Personality DisorderWhy 'fast and furious'? Evol Med Public Health (2016) 1:52–66. doi: 10.1093/emph/eow002

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Flasbeck, Enzi and Brüne. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Do Individuals With Autism Spectrum Disorders Help Other People With Autism Spectrum Disorders? An Investigation of Empathy and Helping Motivation in Adults With Autism Spectrum Disorder

## OPEN ACCESS

## Edited by:

Dessa Bergen-Cico, Syracuse University, United States

# Reviewed by:

Carina Sauer, Central Institute for Mental Health, Germany Vera Zamoscik, Central Institute for Mental Health, Germany

> \*Correspondence: Hidehiko Okazawa

okazawa@u-fukui.ac.jp

<sup>+</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work.

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 20 November 2018 Accepted: 13 May 2019 Published: 04 June 2019

#### Citation:

Komeda H, Kosaka H, Fujioka T, Jung M and Okazawa H (2019) Do Individuals With Autism Spectrum Disorders Help Other People With Autism Spectrum Disorders? An Investigation of Empathy and Helping Motivation in Adults With Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front. Psychiatry 10:376. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00376 Hidetsugu Komeda<sup>1†</sup>, Hirotaka Kosaka<sup>2,3†</sup>, Toru Fujioka<sup>3</sup>, Minyoung Jung<sup>3</sup> and Hidehiko Okazawa<sup>3,4\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Education, College of Education, Psychology and Human Studies, Aoyama Gakuin University, Tokyo, Japan, <sup>2</sup> Department of Neuropsychiatry, Faculty of Medical Sciences, University of Fukui, Fukui, Japan, <sup>3</sup> Research Center for Child Mental Development, University of Fukui, Fukui, Japan, <sup>4</sup> Biomedical Imaging Research Center, Division of Medical Imaging, University of Fukui, Fukui, Japan

Individuals with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) often lack cognitive empathy, so they experience difficulty in empathizing with others. Although deficits in social abilities, such as empathy, have been demonstrated in previous studies, most stimuli used in previous studies were developed for typically developing (TD) individuals. Previous studies have demonstrated that adults with and without ASD display empathetic responses toward similar others. Adults with ASD (n = 22, 7 women and 15 men, mean age = 26.8 years) and intelligence- and age-matched TD adults (n = 20, 8 women and 12 men, mean age = 24.0 years) participated in the study. They were instructed to read 24 stories (12 stories featured protagonists with characteristics of ASD, and the other 12 featured TD protagonists) and respond to the following questions: "How did the protagonist feel?" and "Would you help if the protagonist were in trouble?" After controlling for alexithymia and AQ based on multiple regression analyses, individuals with ASD empathize with other people who have ASD and are motivated to help other people with ASD. Additionally, social skills and attention to detail were associated with decreased helping motivation for story characters with ASD. Social skills among AQ subscales (social skills, attention switching, attention to detail, communication, and imagination) were the most potent predictor of decreased helping motivation. These findings suggest that the reason why individuals with ASD are considered to have limited cognitive empathy and helping motivation could be related to alexithymia and the lack of social skills and attention to detail, which are related to atypical perception.

Keywords: empathy, helping, autism spectrum disorders, social cognition, alexithymia, social skill

# INTRODUCTION

Autism spectrum disorder (ASD) is characterized by difficulties with reciprocal social interaction, atypical communication, repetitive behaviors, and narrow interests (1). Empathy plays a crucial role in communication because it enables individuals to understand another's feelings and to use judgment to assess others' actions (2, 3). It is known that empathy does not always lead to helping behaviors (4, 5). Moreover, empathy can be divided into two types: cognitive empathy, which is to identify the emotions of others, and affective empathy, which is to share or match one's emotions with another's (5). Furthermore, the degree of an empathetic response seemingly depends on different variables, including the similarity between people, and traits such as alexithymia.

Empathy is more likely to occur when there is a similarity between the participant and the target (6). For example, we are often more satisfied with interactions involving individuals similar to ourselves (7). People generally prefer individuals with personalities similar to their own (8, 9). People also show in-group biases toward their in-group and feel more similar to them than to members of out-groups, even when the composition of those groups is based on random assignment (10).

Individuals with ASD often lack cognitive empathy, which is the ability to attribute mental states to oneself and others and to understand that others have beliefs different from their own (11). Although deficits in social abilities, such as empathy, have been demonstrated in previous studies (12, 13), most target stimuli used in previous studies were developed for typically developing (TD) individuals. TD individuals tend to empathize with other people who are similar to themselves (14). Other studies have demonstrated that adults with and without ASD display empathetic responses toward similar others (6, 15). Using functional magnetic resonance imaging, Komeda et al. (15) examined whether individuals with ASD experience empathy toward other people with ASD. The ventromedial prefrontal cortex (vmPFC) was significantly activated in individuals with ASD in response to characters with ASD and in TD individuals in response to characters without ASD. Additionally, higher Autism-Spectrum Quotient (AQ) scores (16) in individuals with ASD were significantly correlated with greater activation in the vmPFC while reading about characters with ASD. Thus, individuals with ASD tend to empathize with others with ASD, at least on an explicit social judgment task (15). Although individuals with ASD have affective empathy toward other individuals with ASD, it is still unclear if they have cognitive empathy toward other individuals with ASD.

If an individual with ASD experiences alexithymia, it is unlikely that helping motivation will occur. This is due to dysfunction in emotional awareness, social attachment, and interpersonal relating (17). Additionally, alterations in perception may play a role in explaining deficits of social interaction in individuals with ASD. For example, higher sensory reactiveness is associated with lower social functioning (18). Alexithymia and certain aspects of sensory alterations are based on atypical interoception (19, 20). The prevalence of alexithymia in the general population is 10% (21, 22), and it is known that alexithymia frequently co-occurs in individuals with ASD (50%; 23). Given the occurrence of alexithymia in individuals with ASD, alexithymia was measured in the current study.

Previous studies that used verbal stimuli and declarative knowledge demonstrated that individuals with ASD have a preference for other individuals with ASD (24, 25). However, it remains unclear whether adults with ASD also show the motivation to help similar others as a consequence of empathetic responses. It is hypothesized that individuals with ASD are more likely to empathize with others with ASD and show a motivation to help other people with ASD, compared to TD individuals. In order to test our hypothesis, we examined cognitive empathy and helping motivation in ASD by considering the alexithymia and autistic traits.

# **METHOD**

## **Participants**

Japanese adults with ASD (n = 22, 7 women and 15 men, mean age = 26.8 years) and intelligence- and age-matched TD adults (n = 20, 8 women and 12 men, mean age = 24.0 years) were recruited at the Department of Neuropsychiatry at the University of Fukui Hospital, Japan. At the time of this study, the second author confirmed that none of the participants had other psychiatric disorders according to *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (*DSM-5*) diagnostic criteria, including depression or anxiety disorder. We followed recommended guidelines (26) and calculated our target sample size using an estimated effect size, d, of 0.45 (27), which would require a sample size of approximately 42 participants for the study to have 80% power. The effect size of a previous study (28) was used in the current study.

The second author diagnosed the participants based on the classifications in the *DSM-5* (1) and standardized criteria using the Diagnostic Interview for Social and Communication Disorders (DISCO) (29). The second author was trained in the diagnosis of ASD and certified to use the DISCO (30). He is a licensed psychiatrist and has over 20 years of clinical and research experience with individuals with ASD. The DISCO has adequate psychometric properties (31). Further, it contains items on early development and a section on activities of daily life, thereby giving the interviewer an idea of the level of functioning in several different areas, besides social functioning and communication (29).

The Autism-Spectrum Quotient (AQ) (16) was used to assess ASD symptoms in all participants (**Table 1**). AQ scores were significantly higher in the ASD (M = 32.8, SD = 6.4) than the TD group (M = 17.8, SD = 7.3). Alexithymia was measured by the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20) (32, 33). The TAS-20 is a 20-item self-report scale that includes statements like "I have feelings that I cannot quite identify" (Difficulty Identifying Feelings), "I find it hard to describe how I feel about people" (Difficulty Describing Feelings), and "I prefer to analyze problems rather than just describe them" (Externally Oriented Thinking). Items are rated on a scale from 1 (does not describe me) to 5 (describes me very well), with scores ranging between 20 and 100, higher scores indicating more alexithymic traits. **TABLE 1** Mean chronological age, full-scale intelligence quotient (IQ), verbal IQ, performance IQ, total TAS-20, Difficulty Identifying Feelings, Difficulty Describing Feelings, Externally Oriented Thinking, total Bermond–Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire (BVAQ), cognitive alexithymia, emotional alexithymia, total Autism-Spectrum Quotient (AQ) scores, social skill, attention switching, attention to detail, communication, and imagination in individuals with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) and typically developing (TD) adults.

	ASD group ( <i>n</i> = 22)	TD group (n = 20)		p	
Gender			Chi square		
Female	7	8	0.3	p > .05	
Male	15	12			
			t		Cohen's d
Age in years	26.8 (7.3)	24.0 (4.2)	1.5	р > .05	0.5
Full-scale IQ	108.0 (12.4)	114.4 (8.8)	-1.9	p > .05	0.6
Verbal IQ	111.1 (14.3)	115.7 (9.5)	-1.2	p > .05	0.4
Performance IQ	105.0 (13.2)	110.0 (11.7)	-1.3	p > .05	0.4
Total TAS-20	50.5 (23.1)	39.3 (12.3)	1.9	p > .05	0.6
Difficulty Identifying Feelings	31.2 (17.9)	23.9 (18.1)	1.4	p > .05	0.4
Difficulty Describing Feelings	19.0 (4.9)	14.4 (3.6)	3.4*	p < .05	1.1
Externally Oriented Thinking	21.4 (3.3)	18.1 (3.1)	3.3*	p < .05	1.0
Total BVAQ	90.6 (45.9)	85.6 (37.1)	0.4	p > .05	0.1
Cognitive alexithymia	73.6 (12.3)	64.8 (8.8)	2.7*	p < .05	0.8
Emotional alexithymia	58.8 (32.0)	63.6 (41.0)	-0.4	p > .05	0.1
Total AQ	32.8 (6.4)	17.8 (7.3)	6.8*	p < .05	2.2
Social skill	8.4 (1.7)	3.5 (2.7)	6.8*	p < .05	2.2
Attention switching	7.1 (1.9)	4.2 (2.2)	4.3*	p < .05	1.4
Attention to detail	5.3 (2.5)	4.3 (2.3)	1.3	p > .05	0.4
Communication	6.5 (2.2)	3.0 (2.2)	5.0*	p < .05	1.6
Imagination	5.6 (1.9)	2.9 (1.6)	4.8*	p < .05	1.5

Means (SDs) are presented.

\*p < .05. Results based on two-sample t-tests.

Cognitive alexithymia consists of identifying, analyzing, and verbalizing, while emotional alexithymia consists of emotionalizing and fantasizing, based on Vorst and Bermond (35).

The Bermond–Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire (BVAQ) was also used to measure the cognitive and emotional components of alexithymia (34, 35). Cognitive alexithymia consists of identifying (e.g., "When I am tense, it remains unclear from which of my feelings this comes"), analyzing (e.g., "I hardly ever consider my feelings"), and verbalizing (e.g., "I find it difficult to express my feelings verbally"), while emotional alexithymia consists of emotionalizing (e.g., "When something unexpected happens, I remain calm and unmoved") and fantasizing (e.g., "I have few daydreams and fantasies") (34).

**Table 1** shows the mean chronological age; full-scale intelligence quotient (IQ); verbal IQ; performance IQ; total TAS-20; means of the TAS-20 Difficulty Identifying Feelings items, TAS-20 Difficulty Describing Feelings items, and TAS-20 Externally Oriented Thinking items; total BVAQ; means of the BVAQ cognitive alexithymia items and BVAQ emotional alexithymia items; total Autism-Spectrum Quotient (AQ) scores; and means of the AQ social skills items, AQ attention switching items, attention to detail items, communication items, and imagination items in adult individuals with ASD and TD.

### Procedure

All participants completed the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale—Third Edition (WAIS-III) (36). Previously developed materials by the authors (14) were revised and used in the study to investigate cognitive empathy and helping motivation in ASD, and the materials were revised to include situations that required help. These materials consisted of 24 stories with 6 sentences in each narrative, such that 12 stories featured protagonists with ASD characteristics and the other 12 featured TD protagonists. Our project team, which included a certified psychiatrist, conducted a thorough analysis of the confirmation of ASD or TD in each context and each outcome. The participants of the study were not instructed to report each story character as ASD or TD, because we were only interested in investigating the implicit similarity between the participants and the story characters. Each story contained five sentences about the context (story setting and the protagonist's characteristics) and a sixth sentence about the story outcome (**Table 2**). To avoid any confusion, we analyzed 1) the ASD context and ASD outcome stories as ASD stories and 2) TD context and TD outcome stories as TD stories<sup>1</sup>.

The stories were presented on PC laptops with the software SuperLab 5.0 (Cedrus Corporation). Participants read two stories to familiarize themselves with the reading procedure before the test session. Then, participants were instructed to read each of the stories (after reading each target sentence), which were presented one sentence at a time on a computer screen, and respond to the following questions: "How did the protagonist feel?" and "Would you help if the protagonist were in trouble?"<sup>2</sup> They responded by using a seven-point scale (1: least empathy, 4: neutral, 7: greater

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> It is often the case in real life that ASD people behave like TD individuals when interacting with TD people (37). We therefore conducted a 2 (ASD participants/TD participants) × 2 (ASD outcomes/TD outcomes) × 2 (ASD contexts/TD contexts) ANOVA (see **Supplementary Results**).

 $<sup>^2\,{\</sup>rm The}$  name of the protagonist was mentioned when rating empathy and helping motivation.

#### TABLE 2 | Sample story involving ASD context.

Mai's best friend deeply trusted Mai, and she was open with Mai about her important secrets.

Mai told her roommate the secrets that her best friend had told Mai. Mai's best friend got angry and asked Mai, "Why did you tell my secrets to everybody?"

Mai replied, "You didn't tell me that it was a secret or not to tell anyone." Mai's best friend cried and said, "Mai betrayed me."

ASD outcome (target sentence)	TD outcome (target sentence)
Mai did not understand why her best	Mai decided to apologize to her best
friend got angry.	friend after she realized how sad
	she was.

empathy, and 1: least motivation for helping, 4: neutral, 7: greater motivation for helping). Each sentence remained on the screen until the participant pressed the space bar, which caused the next sentence to appear. The time it took for the participants to read each sentence was recorded. Participants read 26 stories including 2 practice stories, and 24 stories (experimental stories) were analyzed.

In the hierarchical multiple regression analyses, the ASD group was coded as 1, and the TD group was coded as 2 (Tables 3 and 4). Gender was the dummy variable (female was 0, and male was 1). The regression models included the participants' age in years and verbal and performance IQ scores. While the gender, age, and verbal and performance IQ scores were covariates, the group (ASD or TD), alexithymia scales (TAS-20 subscales Difficulty Identifying Feelings, Difficulty Describing Feelings, and Externally Oriented Thinking, and BVAQ cognitive and emotional alexithymia scores), and AQ subscales (social skills, attention switching, attention to detail, communication, and imagination) were experimental variables. Because alexithymia is based on atypical interoception (20) and lack of emotional recognition (19), these variables were put in the second regression model. The AQ subscales were calculated as a continuous value on a spectrum of typical development to atypical development. Thus, they were put in the third regression models.

## **Data Analysis**

R package anovakun\_480 (anovakun version 4.8.0) (http://riseki. php.xdomain.jp/index.php?ANOVA%E5%90%9B) was used in the analysis of variance (ANOVA). IBM SPSS Statistics version 21 was used in the hierarchical multiple regression analyses.

## RESULTS

Reading times more than 2 standard deviations above the mean of each participant were excluded from the analysis. We conducted a 2 (ASD participants/TD participants) × 2 (ASD stories/TD stories) ANOVA on reading times. Results indicated that the interaction between participants and stories was significant [ $F(1, 40) = 4.39, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .10$ ]. TD participants read TD stories faster (2,356.1 ms) than ASD stories (2619.0 ms), which was significant [ $F(1, 19) = 6.28, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .25$ ]. However, the ASD participants did not read ASD stories (2,516.8 ms) faster than TD

**TABLE 3** | Standardized regression coefficients (*beta* weights) and  $R^2$  from the hierarchical regression analyses based on empathy and helping values for ASD stories.

Individual scores	Empa	ithy	Helping motivation		
First step	Beta	t	Beta	t	
Group (1: ASD, 2:TD)	33	-1.8	05	-0.2	
Gender (0: female, 1: male)	.04	0.2	.10	0.6	
Age in years	06	-0.3	12	-0.6	
Verbal IQ	.08	0.4	.01	0.1	
Performance IQ	26	-1.5	05	-0.2	
F	1.6	2	0.2	0	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	30.	3	1	2	
Second step	Beta	t	Beta	t	
Group (1: ASD, 2:TD)	36	-1.9	27	-1.4	
Gender (0: female, 1: male)	.11	0.7	.16	1.0	
Age in years	02	14	02	-0.1	
Verbal IQ	02	10	09	-0.5	
Performance IQ	37	-2.0	36	-1.8	
Difficulty Identifying Feelings	.02	0.0	38	-0.9	
Difficulty Describing Feelings	10	-0.5	07	-0.3	
Externally Oriented Thinking	54	-2.6*	55	-2.5*	
Cognitive alexithymia	.36	1.9	10	-0.5	
Emotional alexithymia	38	-1.0	.00	0.0	
F	2.2	7*	1.8	4	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.26	6	.19	)	
Third step	Beta	t	Beta	t	
Group (1: ASD, 2:TD)	57	-2.6*	68	-3.0*	
Gender (0: female, 1: male)	.31	2.1	.37	2.4*	
Age in years	.05	0.3	.07	0.4	
Verbal IQ	.06	0.4	07	-0.5	
Performance IQ	35	-2.1*	36	-2.0	
Difficulty Identifying Feelings	21	-0.6	58	-1.5	
Difficulty Describing Feelings	.01	0.1	.11	0.5	
Externally Oriented Thinking	62	-3.3*	73	-3.7*	
Cognitive alexithymia	.51	2.7*	.05	0.2	
Emotional alexithymia	20	-0.6	.15	0.4	
Social skill	65	-2.5*	92	-3.5*	
Attention switching	.28	1.2	.20	0.8	
Attention to detail	33	-2.3*	10	-0.7	
Communication	.31	1.3	.22	0.9	
Imagination	10	-0.5	10	-0.3	
F	2.86	5*	2.53	3*	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.43	3	.38	3	

\*p < .05, two-tailed.

Three individuals with ASD did not answer AQs. Thus, the hierarchical regression analyses were conducted for 19 individuals with ASD and 20 TD individuals.

Because VIFs (variance inflation factors) of all variables were under 9.4, multicollinearity issues were not necessary to consider.

(2,512.9 ms) stories [F(1, 21) = 0.00, p > .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .00$ ]. Moreover, the reading times of TD participants were shorter for similar stories than for dissimilar stories (38).

We also conducted a 2 × 2 ANOVA on empathetic response ratings (**Figure 1**). Results indicated that the interaction between participants and stories was significant [F(1, 40) = 14.57, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .27$ ]. ASD participants showed greater empathetic responses in ASD stories than TD participants [F(1, 40) = 6.17, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 =$ .13], whereas TD participants showed greater empathetic responses in TD stories than ASD participants [F(1, 40) = 12.27, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 =$ .23]. Both ASD and TD participants showed greater empathetic responses in TD stories than ASD stories [F(1, 21) = 9.11, p < .05,

<b>TABLE 4</b>   Standardized regression coefficients (beta weights) and R <sup>2</sup> from the
hierarchical regression analyses based on empathy and helping values for TD stories.

Individual scores	Empathy		Helping motivation	
First step	Beta	t	Beta	t
Group (1: ASD, 2:TD)	.46	2.7*	.46	2.8*
Gender (0: female, 1: male)	06	-0.4	.04	0.3
Age in years	05	-0.3	10	-0.6
Verbal IQ	.18	1.1	.15	1.0
Performance IQ	19	-1.1	03	-0.2
F	2.53*		2.86*	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.17		.20	
Second step	Beta	t	Beta	t
Group (1: ASD, 2:TD)	.47	2.3*	.37	2.0
Gender (0: female, 1: male)	07	-0.4	.01	0.1
Age in years	.00	0.0	04	-0.2
Verbal IQ	.14	0.8	.07	0.5
Performance IQ	30	-1.4	24	-1.2
Difficulty Identifying Feelings	.28	0.6	.38	0.9
Difficulty Describing Feelings	14	-0.6	43	-2.0
Externally Oriented Thinking	21	-0.9	21	-1.0
Cognitive alexithymia	.08	0.4	.03	0.1
Emotional alexithymia	16	-0.4	24	-0.6
F	1.30		2.14	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.07		.24	
Third step	Beta	t	Beta	Т
Group (1: ASD, 2:TD)	.45	1.6	.28	1.0
Gender (0: female, 1: male)	14	-0.7	.00	0.0
Age in years	02	-0.1	.02	0.1
Verbal IQ	.08	0.4	.02	0.1
Performance IQ	32	-1.4	27	-1.3
Difficulty Identifying Feelings	.38	0.7	.52	1.1
Difficulty Describing Feelings	13	-0.5	47	-1.9
Externally Oriented Thinking	24	-1.0	24	-1.0
Cognitive alexithymia	.02	0.1	.03	0.1
Emotional alexithymia	22	-0.5	36	-0.8
Social skill	.05	0.2	.14	0.5
Attention switching	25	-0.8	22	-0.8
Attention to detail	.29	1.5	.16	0.9
Communication	01	-0.0	09	-0.3
Imagination	.06	0.2	15	-0.6
F	1.01		1.41	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.00		.14	

\*p < .05. two-tailed.

Three individuals with ASD did not answer AQs. Thus, the hierarchical regression analyses were conducted for 19 individuals with ASD and 20 TD individuals. Because VIFs of all variables were under 9.4, multicollinearity issues were not necessary to consider.

 $\eta_p^2 = .30$  for ASD group; F(1, 19) = 63.68, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .77$  for TD group].

A 2 × 2 ANOVA on motivation-for-helping ratings was also conducted, which indicated that the interaction between participants and stories was significant [F(1, 40) = 8.40, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .17$ ]. **Figure 2** shows that TD participants had greater motivation for helping in TD stories than ASD participants [F(1, 40) = 15.79, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .28$ ], whereas ASD participants (F(1, 40) = 15.79, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .28$ ], whereas ASD participants did not show increased motivation for helping in ASD stories than TD participants [F(1, 40) = 0.00, p > .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .00$ ]. However, both ASD and TD participants showed increased motivation for helping in TD stories than ASD stories [F(1, 21) = 8.76, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .29$  for ASD group; F(1, 19) = 42.14, p < .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .69$  for TD group].

Hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted for empathetic responses and motivation-for-helping ratings to control for alexithymia characteristics (39) and AQ (16).<sup>3</sup>

The variables included empathic responses and helping motivation responses toward story characters in ASD stories (**Table 3**). The first regression models were not significant (F =1.62 for empathy rating, F = 0.20 for helping rating). Although the empathy rating of the second regression model was significant (F = 2.27), the group variable was not significant (beta = -.36for empathy rating). The third regression model was significant (F = 2.86 for empathy rating, F = 2.53 for helping rating). In the third model, the group (ASD: 1, TD: 2) was negatively correlated with empathy for story characters in ASD stories. Thus, the ASD group was associated with increased empathy for story characters in ASD stories. In motivation for helping, the group (ASD: 1, TD: 2) was negatively correlated with helping motivation for story characters in ASD stories. Thus, the ASD group was associated with increased helping motivation for story characters in ASD stories. In addition, cognitive alexithymia was associated with increased empathy for story characters in ASD stories. The Externally Oriented Thinking, social skills, and attention to detail variables decreased helping motivation for story characters in ASD stories.

We also analyzed the TD stories using the variables of empathic responses and helping motivation responses toward story characters in TD stories (**Table 4**). The first regression model was significant (F = 2.53 for empathy rating, F = 2.86 for helping rating). In summary, the TD group was associated with increased empathy for story characters in TD stories, and the TD group was associated with increased helping motivation for story characters in TD stories. The second and the third regression models were not significant.

### DISCUSSION

ASD participants showed greater empathetic responses in ASD stories than TD participants, whereas TD participants showed greater empathetic responses in TD stories than ASD participants. These results suggested that the empathy for ASD story characters was higher in participants with ASD than in TD participants, whereas the empathy for TD story characters was higher in TD participants than in participants with ASD. TD participants showed greater motivation for helping in TD stories than ASD participants, whereas ASD participants did not show a greater motivation for helping in ASD stories than TD participants. These results suggested that the motivation for helping ASD story characters was similar for participants with ASD and TD participants, whereas the motivation for helping TD story characters was higher in TD than in participants with ASD. A previous study using fMRI has suggested that participants with ASD show affective empathy toward other people with ASD (15). If participants with ASD have cognitive empathy toward other people with ASD, they would

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Three individuals with ASD chose not to complete questions on the AQ scale. Thus, total AQ, social skill, attention switching, attention to detail, communication, and imagination subscales were collected for the remaining 19 individuals with ASD.



FIGURE 1 | The empathic response ratings for autism spectrum disorder (ASD) and typically developing (TD) stories of ASD (left) and TD (right) groups. 1: least empathy; 4: neutral; 7: greatest empathy.



show helping motivation for others with ASD. Cognitive empathy is an ability to intentionally understand other people's emotions, while affective empathy is unintentionally sharing in other people's emotions (40). Based on affective empathy, observing other people's deep sadness and feeling similar sadness disturb observers' minds. Consequently, it becomes difficult to help other people (41). On the other hand, cognitive empathy gives priority to understanding other peoples' situation, and consequently, enables helping other people who are sad.

In the present study, participants with ASD did not show greater helping motivation for others with ASD compared to

others with TD. Thus, participants with ASD did not show greater cognitive empathy even if the targets had ASD characteristics. However, individuals with ASD showed helping motivation when alexithymia and AQs were controlled. These findings suggest the possibility that adults with ASD might not notice the necessity to help people if they are not explicitly asked to assist. There is another possibility that lies in differences between ASD and TD regarding social contacts. The possibility could be that individuals with ASD feel good if people leave them alone when they are sad, while TD individuals feel better when they have social contacts, such as words of encouragement or hugs (42). Of course, there could be individual differences in this effect, such that some individuals with ASD need words of encouragement or want to be hugged and some TD individuals want to be left alone. It is suggested that these issues of individual differences in ASD and TD groups be examined in future research.

Cognitive alexithymia was associated with increased empathy for story characters with ASD. It is possible that individuals with ASD share similar difficulties regarding cognitive alexithymia with story characters with ASD, and as a result, they empathize with others similar to themselves (15, 43). Additionally, it was demonstrated that Externally Oriented Thinking was associated with decreased empathy and helping motivation for story characters with ASD. Externally oriented thinking is a cognitive style that shows preference for external behavioral information instead of internal emotional information (44). Thus, individuals with high Externally Oriented Thinking focused on behavioral information of story characters (story characters did not mention help explicitly), and they did not infer story characters' implicit needs.

Finally, social skills were associated with decreased empathy and helping motivation for story characters with ASD, and attention to detail was associated with decreased empathy for story characters with ASD. Because higher sensory reactiveness is associated with lower social functioning (18), lower social skills due to atypical sensory input would predict limited cognitive empathy and helping motivation in ASD. The characteristic of lack of attention to detail in ASD was also caused by atypical sensory perception in ASD (45). These findings suggest that the reason why individuals with ASD are considered to have limited cognitive empathy and helping motivation could be related to alexithymia and the lack of social skills and attention to detail, which are related to atypical perception.

# **GENERAL DISCUSSION**

ASD and TD groups showed greater empathetic responses and greater motivation for helping in TD stories than ASD stories. These results can be interpreted in the context of in-group/outgroup biases. An in-group is a social group of which a person psychologically identifies as being a member; by contrast, an outgroup is a social group with which an individual does not identify very much (46, 47). Both ASD and TD groups could interact and communicate more easily with in-group members than with out-group members (42). However, both TD individuals and individuals with ASD use the majority, or "non-autistic people," as the implied context (with whom) and the reference group (according to whom) in the assessment of autistic traits (37). Therefore, although individuals with ASD might have an in-group/out-group bias, they use the perspective of TD people when judging empathy and helping motivation in stories. In other words, whereas TD people consider majority rules by TD people (but consider minority rules by people with ASD to a lesser extent), people with ASD try to accept majority rules by TD people, even if the rules are not rules for ASD.

The findings in the present study indicate that adults with ASD empathize with other people who have ASD and show motivation to help other people with ASD if cognitive and

emotional alexithymia and AQ measures (social skill, attention switching, attention to detail, communication, and imagination) are eliminated. High AQ scores are associated with higher functioning, as it is a self-rating questionnaire and a strong sense of self is required. When participants with ASD completed assessments of autistic traits, they used the perspective of TD people (37). If alexithymia and AQ are statistically controlled, individuals with ASD may help other individuals with ASD. However, in reality, many individuals with ASD have high alexithymia and AQ scores. Thus, individuals with ASD do not often show voluntary motivation to help others.

Helping motivation can originate from other motivations besides empathy and shared affect, such as targeted helping (assistance based on a cognitive understanding of the other's specific need) or altruistic helping (5). While altruistic helping by adults with ASD is not demonstrated in this study, they may have in fact demonstrated targeted helping toward others. Future studies should examine what kinds of helping motivation are demonstrated by adults with ASD.

Finally, it is important to consider the limitations of the present study. Firstly, the study could not recruit 21 people of the same gender per group with complete data sets, which resulted in group sizes of at least 39, to reach 78% power. Secondly, we did not ask the participants if the character/context was TD or ASD related after reading the stories. Rating of ASD stories by ASD people would be an important manipulation check, which would enhance the validity of the present study. Thirdly, because we used explicit tasks to ask for cognitive empathy and helping motivation, it is difficult to discuss the effects of social contacts and social desirability. Appropriate implicit tasks should be considered for future projects. Additionally, because participants had to interact with other people during the laboratory testing in our task, testing without further social interaction would be useful for reducing stress in ASD as well as social desirability in both groups.

# SUPPLEMENTARY RESULTS

Reading times more than 2 standard deviations above the mean for each participant were excluded from the analysis. A 2 (ASD participants/TD participants) × 2 (ASD outcomes/TD outcomes) × 2 (ASD contexts/TD contexts) ANOVA on reading times was conducted. Results indicated that the interaction between participants and outcomes was significant [F(1, 40) = 6.45, p < .05, $\eta_p^2 = .14$ ]. TD participants read TD outcomes (2,468.9 ms) faster than ASD (2,852.1 ms) outcomes  $[F(1, 19) = 13.41, p < .05, \eta_p^2 =$ .41]. However, the ASD participants did not read ASD outcomes (2,679.6 ms) faster than TD (2,592.2 ms) outcomes [F(1, 19) =2.31, p > .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .10$ ]. The interaction between the outcomes and the contexts was significant  $[F(1, 40) = 22.57, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .99]$ . These results were consistent with previous studies. Reading times for TD participants were shorter for stories about TD outcomes than stories about ASD outcomes (38). The interaction between participants and contexts was not significant [F(1, 40) = 0.17,p > .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .00$ ], and the participants × outcomes × contexts interaction was not significant [ $F(1, 40) = 0.41, p > .05, \eta_p^2 = .02$ ].

A 2  $\times$  2  $\times$  2 ANOVA on empathetic response ratings (Supplementary Figure 1) was also conducted. Results indicated that the interaction between participants and outcomes was significant [ $F(1, 40) = 8.88, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .18$ ]. ASD participants showed greater empathetic responses toward ASD outcomes than TD participants [ $F(1, 40) = 4.06, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .09$ ], whereas TD participants showed greater empathetic responses toward TD outcomes than ASD participants [ $F(1, 40) = 5.83, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .13$ ]. Moreover, TD participants showed greater empathetic responses toward TD outcomes than ASD outcomes [F(1, 40) = 5.83, p <.05,  $\eta_p^2 = .13$ ]. ASD participants did not show greater empathetic responses toward ASD outcomes than TD outcomes [F(1, 40) =4.06, p > .05,  $\eta_p^2 = .09$ ]. The interaction between participants and context was significant  $[F(1, 40) = 7.18, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .15]$ . TD participants showed greater empathetic responses toward the TD contexts than ASD contexts [ $F(1, 40) = 26.36, p < .001, \eta_p^2 = .58$ ].

A 2  $\times$  2  $\times$  2 ANOVA on motivation for helping ratings was also conducted, which indicated that the interaction between participants and outcomes was significant [F(1, 40) = 7.92, p < .05, $\eta_p^2 = .17$ ]. Supplementary Figure 2 shows that TD participants showed greater motivation for helping toward TD outcomes than ASD participants [ $F(1, 40) = 13.94, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .26$ ], whereas ASD participants did not show greater motivation for helping toward ASD outcomes than TD participants [F(1, 40) = 0.06, p >.05,  $\eta_p^2 = .00$ ]. Additionally, while TD participants showed greater motivation for helping toward TD outcomes than ASD outcomes  $[F(1, 40) = 13.86, p < .05, \eta_p^2 = .26]$ , ASD participants did not show greater motivation for helping toward ASD outcomes than TD outcomes  $[F(1, 40) = 0.06, p > .05, \eta_p^2 = .00]$ . These results indicated that the helping motivation of individuals with ASD was similar for ASD and TD targets, whereas the helping motivation in TD individuals was higher for TD than for ASD targets.

# ETHICS STATEMENT

Our protocol was in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Ethics Committee of the University of

#### REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders*, fifth edition. American Psychiatric Publishing (2013). doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Decety J, Cowell JM. The complex relation between morality and empathy. *Trends Cogn. Sci* (2014) 18:337–9. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2014.04.008
- Patil I, Melsbach J, Hennig-Fast K, Silani G. Divergent roles of autistic and alexithymic traits in utilitarian moral judgments in adults with autism. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:23637. doi: 10.1038/srep23637
- De Waal FBM. Putting the altruism back into altruism: the evolution of empathy. *Annu Rev Psychol* (2008) 59:279–300. doi: 10.1146/annurev. psych.59.103006.093625
- De Waal FBM, Preston SD. Mammalian empathy: behavioural manifestations and neural basis. *Nature Rev Neurosci* (2017) 18(8):498–509. doi: 10.1038/ nrn.2017.72
- Komeda H, Tsunemi K, Inohara K, Kusumi T, Rapp DN. Beyond disposition: the processing consequences of explicit and implicit invocations of empathy. *Acta Psychol* (2013b) 142(3):349–55. doi: 10.1016/j.actpsy. 2013.01.002

Fukui (Japan). Before participation, written informed consent was obtained from each participant. All methods were carried out in accordance with the approved protocol.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

HKom, HKos, and HO developed the concept of the study. All authors contributed to the study design of the study. TF and MJ performed the data analysis and interpretation under the supervision of HKos and HO. HKom and HKos drafted the manuscript. TF, MJ, and HO provided critical revisions. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript for submission.

### FUNDING

This research was funded, in part, by Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research from the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (26118505, 15K13116, 16H01507, 16H02837, 16K17469, 18K03034) and supported by Pfizer Health Research Foundation, Aoyama Gakuin University Research Institute (research unit "Projection Science").

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00376/full#supplementary-material

**SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 1** | The empathic responses ratings for each story of ASD (left) and TD (right) groups. 1: Least empathy - 4: Neutral- 7: Greatest empathy.

**SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 2 |** The helping motivation ratings for each story of ASD (left) and TD (right) groups. 1: Least motivation - 4: Neutral- 7: Greatest motivation.

- Byrne D, Griffitt W. Similarity and awareness of similarity of personality characteristic determinants of attraction. J Exp Res Pers (1969) 3:179–86. https://psycnet.apa.org/record/1969-11226-001
- Griffitt WR. Interpersonal attraction as a function of self-concept and personality similarity-dissimilarity. J. Pers Soc Psychol (1966) 4:581–4. doi: 10.1037/h0023893
- Griffitt WR. Personality similarity and self-concept as determinants of interpersonal attraction. J. Soc Psychol (1969) 78:137–46. doi: 10.1080/00224545.1969.9922348
- Turner JC. Towards a cognitive redefinition of the social group. In: Tajfel H, editor. *Social identity and intergroup relations*. Cambridge University Press (1982).
- Baron-Cohen S. Mindblindness: an essay on autism and theory of mind. Cambridge, MA, US: MIT Press/Bradford (1995). doi: 10.7551/ mitpress/4635.001.0001
- Baron-Cohen S, Leslie AM, Frith U. Does the autistic child have a "theory of mind"? Cognition (1985) 21:37–46. doi: 10.1016/0010-0277(85)90022-8
- Lombardo MV, Barnes JL, Wheelwright SJ, Baron-Cohen S. Self-referential cognition and empathy in autism. *PLoS One* (2007) 2:e883. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0000883

- Komeda H, Kosaka H, Saito DN, Inohara K, Munesue T, Ishitobi M, et al. Episodic memory retrieval for story characters in high-functioning autism. *Mol Autism* (2013a) 4:20. doi: 10.1186/2040-2392-4-20
- Komeda H, Kosaka H, Saito DN, Mano Y, Jung M, Fujii T, et al. Autistic empathy toward autistic others. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2015) 10:145–52. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsu126
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Skinner R, Martin J, Clubley E. The Autism-Spectrum Quotient (AQ): evidence from Asperger syndrome/highfunctioning autism, males and females, scientists and mathematicians. J Autism Dev Disord (2001) 31:5–17. doi: 10.1023/A:1005653411471
- Monti JD, Rudolph KD. Emotional awareness as a pathway linking adult attachment to subsequent depression. J Couns. Psychol (2014) 61:374–82. doi: 10.1037/cou0000016
- Hilton CL, Harper JD, Kueker RH, Lang AR, Abbacchi AM, Todorov A, et al. Sensory responsiveness as a predictor of social severity in children with high functioning autism spectrum disorders. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2010) 40:937– 45. doi: 10.1007/s10803-010-0944-8
- Critchley H, Garfinkel S. Interoception and emotion. Curr Opin Psychol (2017) 17:7–14. doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2017.04.020
- Milosavljevic B, Carter Leno V, Simonoff E, Baird G, Pickles A, Jones CR, et al. Alexithymia in adolescents with autism spectrum disorder: its relationship to internalising difficulties, sensory modulation and social cognition. J Autism Dev Disord (2016) 46:1354–67. doi: 10.1007/s10803-015-2670-8
- Salminen JK, Saarijärvi S, Aärelä E, Toikka T, Kauhanen J. Prevalence of alexithymia and its association with sociodemographic variables in the general population of Finland. *J. Psychosom. Res* (1999) 46:75–82. doi: 10. 1016/S0022-3999(98)00053-1
- Shah P, Hall R, Catmur C, Bird G. Alexithymia, not autism: is associated with impaired interoception. *Cortex* (2016) 81:215–22. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2016. 03.021
- Hill E, Berthoz S, Frith U. Brief report: cognitive processing of own emotions in individuals with autistic spectrum disorder and in their relatives. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2004) 34:229–35. doi: 10.1023/B:JADD.0000022613. 41399.14
- Gillespie-Lynch K, Kapp SK, Brooks PJ, Pickens J, Schwartzman B. Whose expertise is it? Evidence for autistic adults as critical autism experts. *Front Psychol* (2017) 8:438. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00438
- Spikins P, Wright B, Scott C. Autism spectrum conditions affect preferences in valued personal possessions. *Evol Behav Sci* (2017) 1:10. doi: 10.1037/ ebs0000105
- Richard FD, Bond CF, Jr., Stokes-Zoota JJ. One hundred years of social psychology quantitatively described. *Rev Gen Psychol* (2003) 7:331–63. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.7.4.331
- 27. Westfall J. PANGEA: PANGEA: Power ANalysis for GEneral Anova designs. Retrieved from http://jakewestfall.org/publications/pangea.pdf. (2015).
- Komeda H, Osanai H, Yanaoka K, Okamoto Y, Fujioka T, Arai S, et al. Decision making processes based on social conventional rules in early adolescents with and without autism spectrum disorders. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:37875. doi: 10.1038/srep37875
- Wing L, Leekam SR, Libby SJ, Gould J, Larcombe M. The Diagnostic Interview for Social and Communication Disorders: background, inter-rater reliability and clinical use. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry* (2002) 43:307–25. doi: 10.1111/1469-7610.00023
- Wing L. (2003). DISCO manual (Eleventh revision). The National Autistic Society. (The Japanese language edition published by Uchiyamama T, Yoshida Y, Fujioka H, Iizuka N, Muramatsu Y, and Kado S. under the permission by Dr Lorna Wing. (2007)).
- 31. Nygren G, Hagberg B, Billstedt E, Skoglund A, Gillberg C, Johansson M. The Swedish version of the Diagnostic Interview for Social and Communication

Disorders (DISCO-10). Psychometric properties. J Autism Dev Disord (2009) 39:730–41. doi: 10.1007/s10803-008-0678-z

- Bagby RM, Parker JD, Taylor GJ. The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale—I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res* (1994) 38:23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- 33. Komaki G, Maeda M, Arimura T, Nakata AN, Shinoda H, Ogata I, et al. The reliability and factorial validity of the Japanese version of the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20). Jpn J Psychosom Med (2003) 42:839– 46. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(03)00360-X
- Kashimura M, Ogawa T, Vorst HM, Bermond B. Psychometric properties of the Bermond–Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire in Japanese. *Jpn Psychol. Res* (2011) 53(3):302–11. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-5884.2011.00472.x
- Vorst HCM, Bermond B. Validity and reliability of the Bermond–Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire. Pers Individ Differ (2001) 30:413–34. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00033-7
- Wechsler D. The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale—3rd edition. San Antonio: Psychological Corporation (1997). doi: 10.1037/t49755-000
- Gernsbacher MA, Stevenson JL, Dern S. Specificity, contexts, and reference groups matter when assessing autistic traits. *PLoS One* (2017) 12:e0171931. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0171931
- Komeda H, Kawasaki M, Tsunemi K, Kusumi T. Differences between estimating protagonists' emotions and evaluating readers' emotions in narrative comprehension. *Cogn Emot* (2009) 23:135–51. doi: 10.1080/026999 30801949116
- Oakley BF, Brewer R, Bird G, Catmur C. Theory of mind is not theory of emotion: a cautionary note on the Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test. *J Abnorm. Psychol* (2016) 125(6):818–23. doi: 10.1037/abn0000182
- Preston SD, de Waal F. Empathy: its ultimate and proximate bases. *Behav Brain Sci* (2002) 25:1–20. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X02000018
- Bloom P. Against empathy: the case for rational compassion. New York: Ecco (2016).
- Fletcher-Watson S, Happé F. Autism: a new introduction to psychological theory and current debate. Routledge, London (2019). doi: 10.4324/9781315101699
- Komeda H. Similarity hypothesis. Front. Hum. Neurosci. (2015) 10:145–52. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2015.00124
- Nemiah J, Freyberger H, Sifneos P. Alexithymia: a view of the psychosomatic process. In: Hill OW, editor. *Modern trends in psychosomatic medicine*. London, England: Butterworths (1976). p. 430–9.
- 45. Stevenson RA, Toulmin JK, Youm A, Besney RM, Schulz SE, Barense MD, et al. Increases in the autistic trait of attention to detail are associated with decreased multisensory temporal adaptation. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:14354. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-14632-1
- Hein G, Silani G, Preuschoff K, Batson CD, Singer T. Neural responses to ingroup and outgroup members' suffering predict individual differences in costly helping. *Neuron* (2010) 68:149–60. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.09.003
- Tajfel H, Turner JC. The social identity theory of intergroup behavior. In: Worchel S, Austin WG, editors. *Psychology of intergroup relations*. 2nd ed. Chicago: Nelson-Hall (1985). p. 7–24.

**Conflicts of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Komeda, Kosaka, Fujioka, Jung and Okazawa. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




## Impact of Aging on Empathy: Review of Psychological and Neural Mechanisms

Janelle N. Beadle\* and Christine E. de la Vega

Department of Gerontology, University of Nebraska at Omaha, Omaha, NE, United States

Empathy in aging is a key capacity because it affects the quality of older adults' relationships and reduced levels are associated with greater loneliness. Many older adults also find themselves in the role of a caregiver to a loved one, and thus empathy is critical for the success of the caregiver-patient relationship. Furthermore, older adults are motivated to make strong emotional connections with others, as highlighted in the socioemotional selectivity theory. Consequently, reductions in empathy could negatively impact their goals. However, there is growing evidence that older adults experience at least some changes in empathy, depending on the domain. Specifically, the state of the research is that older adults have lower cognitive empathy (i.e., the ability to understand others' thoughts and feelings) than younger adults, but similar and in some cases even higher levels of emotional empathy (i.e., the ability to feel emotions that are similar to others' or feel compassion for them). A small number of studies have examined the neural mechanisms for age-related differences in empathy and have found reduced activity in a key brain area associated with cognitive empathy. However, more research is needed to further characterize how brain changes impact empathy with age, especially in the emotional domain of empathy. In this review, we discuss the current state of the research on age-related differences in the psychological and neural bases of empathy, with a specific comparison of the cognitive versus emotional components. Finally, we highlight new directions for research in this area and examine the implications of age-related differences in empathy for older adults.

Edited by:

**OPEN ACCESS** 

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Jennifer Streiffer Mascaro, Emory University, United States Sina Radke, RWTH Aachen Universität, Germany

> \*Correspondence: Janelle N. Beadle jbeadle@unomaha.edu

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 30 January 2019 Accepted: 29 April 2019 Published: 11 June 2019

#### Citation:

Beadle JN and de la Vega CE (2019) Impact of Aging on Empathy: Review of Psychological and Neural Mechanisms. Front. Psychiatry 10:331. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00331 Keywords: empathy, aging, neuroimaging, theory of mind, prosocial behavior

## **DEFINING EMPATHY**

Empathy is thought to be made up of two primary components, which include 1) emotional empathy—the capacity to feel either compassion or similar emotions to what another person is experiencing—and 2) cognitive empathy—the capacity to take the mental perspective of others and understand their thoughts and feelings (1, 2). Within each component of empathy, there are subdomains that are purported to have different influences on emotion, well-being, and prosocial behaviors towards others, such as donation and volunteerism (1, 3-5). Empathy can be measured as a general tendency (i.e., trait), a momentary emotional response (i.e., state), or as a behavioral response (1, 2, 4).

Empathy tends to occur when we observe others' physical and/or emotional suffering (1). Emotional empathy is the affective reaction to others' pain that entails feeling emotions that are the same or similar to that of the person who is suffering, feeling sympathy, or experiencing feelings of

distress (4). An individual may experience compassion or sympathy in response to another person's suffering, which is a subdomain of emotional empathy called "empathic concern" (1, 2). This is thought to be the result of engaging one's emotion regulation capacities in order to reduce the levels of negative emotions one might experience when viewing another's pain. In contrast, if an individual is not able to regulate their negative vicarious emotions due to observing others' pain, they may experience the subdomain of empathic, or personal distress, which is a feeling of being overwhelmed with anxiety, distress, and negative emotions due to experiencing others' pain (1, 2). In addition to emotion regulation, other psychological interventions may be useful in increasing levels of empathic concern and reducing personal distress, such as engaging in loving kindness meditation (4).

The cognitive component of empathy includes one's capacity to understand the thoughts and feelings of others who are suffering (6, 7). One subdomain of cognitive empathy is perspective taking, which involves mentally putting oneself in another person's shoes in order to understand their thoughts and feelings. Perspective taking may engage such processes as imagination, autobiographical memory, and future thinking as an individual attempts to determine another person's thoughts and feelings. There is also evidence that actively attempting to engage in perspective taking can result in an increase in momentary levels of emotional empathy (1). Another subdomain of cognitive empathy is theory of mind, which involves accurately detecting others' mental states and allows us to understand that others may have different perspectives from our own. Empathic accuracy is the capacity to detect fine-grained changes in the thoughts and emotions of others that may rely on capacities such as emotion recognition and social knowledge. These subdomains may interact so that individuals can accurately detect the thoughts, emotions, and intentions of others. In the following sections, we will discuss age-related differences in the psychological and neural mechanisms of emotional and cognitive empathy.

## **IMPORTANCE OF EMPATHY IN AGING**

Currently, adults 65 years and older make up 15% of the United States population, and by 2060, this percentage is expected to nearly double to 24% (8). Therefore, an understanding of how healthy aging affects the brain and cognitive and emotional processing is critical for older adults' well-being. Of particular importance, there is growing evidence that older adults experience at least some adverse changes in empathy (3, 9, 10), although the nature of the effect appears to differ based on the subtype of empathy. Briefly, in the field of empathy research, an important distinction has been made between the cognitive subtype (i.e., the capacity to understand others' feelings) and the emotional subtype (i.e., the capacity to experience similar emotions to others or to feel compassion), as these components have been shown to involve distinct neural and psychological processes (1, 11–14).

Clarifying how aging affects the biological and psychological processes underlying the subtypes of empathy is a serious public health concern, as reduced empathy in general has been associated with greater risk for loneliness and depression, and poorer personal life satisfaction (15–17), which are all major concerns that have been tied to increased morbidity in older adults (18). Furthermore, loss of emotional and/or cognitive empathy has emerged as a key symptom in patients with Alzheimer's disease and frontotemporal dementia, and some have suggested that these measures may even help to distinguish between the two conditions (19–24). There is evidence that as individuals age, they may experience higher levels of well-being (25), and that lower well-being is closely tied with increased mortality risk. In particular, a Gallup World Poll showed that the relationship between evaluative well-being (or life satisfaction) can be described as a U-shaped curve, reflecting greater life satisfaction with age; however, there are geographical differences (25).

Changes in empathy with age could have significant ramifications for older adults involved in helping roles, such as physicians or family caregivers. Many older adults find themselves to be in the role of a family caregiver to a spouse or parent with dementia, or another chronic disease (26). Both physician and caregiver burnout and compassion fatigue are already significant and pervasive issues (27, 28), and thus empathy changes as a function of aging could critically affect these professions, in addition to reducing quality care for patients. Taken together, it is clear that developing a greater understanding of how aging affects the neural and psychological factors subserving each subtype of empathy is a critical step in moving the field forward, especially with our increasing older population.

# AGING AND EMPATHY: PSYCHOLOGICAL MECHANISMS

## Aging and Emotional Empathy

There is growing evidence that the emotional domain of empathy is not lower in older than in younger adults (3, 5, 9, 10) (see Table 1). However, there is mixed evidence about whether older adults have similar levels of emotional empathy to younger adults (i.e., preservation) or experience higher levels (3, 5, 10). In the next section, we will review studies examining the degree to which there are age-related differences in emotional empathy between older adults and younger adults. In particular, we will clarify whether there are age-related differences in older adults' emotional empathy among the various subdomains, including the capacity to experience the same or similar emotions to others who are suffering (emotional resonance), feelings of compassion for others (empathic concern), and distressing feelings (personal distress). We will also compare the results of studies that have assessed emotional empathy as a general tendency (or trait) versus those that have measured it as a momentary response (state) to environmental stimuli that are likely to evoke an empathic state. Finally, we will also discuss the effects of demographic factors (e.g., gender, culture) and contextual factors (e.g., age relevance of stimuli).

## Emotional Empathy-Trait

Trait emotional empathy can be measured through self-report questionnaires in which an individual is asked to rate the degree to which they agree with a series of statements reflecting actions and

TABLE 1 | Emotional empathy and aging: Review of findings.

Authors	A	Magaurant	Difference	Findings
Authors	Age group	Measurement	Difference	Findings
Bailey et al. (9)	YA, OA	EQ emotional empathy	OA vs YA: n.d.	OA vs YA: n.d. on self-report emotional empathy
Bailey et al. (29)	YA, OA	IRI PD, EC, ERS	OA vs YA: n.d.	OA vs YA: n.d. on emotional empathy; state PD: OA > YA; helping effort: OA > YA
Beadle et al. (10)	YA, OA	IRI EC	OA vs YA: n.d.	IRI-OA vs YA: n.d. on self-report empathic concern
Beadle et al. (3)	YA, OA	IRI EC, ERS, DG	OA vs YA IRI EC: n.d., OA vs YA ERS:	OA vs YA self report empathic concern: n.d., OA vs
			n.d., $OA > YA DG$ – empathy condition	YA state empathy: n.d., OA > YA prosocial behavior – empathy condition
Chen et al. (30)	YA, MA, OA	IRI, fMRI	OA < YA IRI EC and PD; OA < MA/YA brain activity in right insula to empathy condition	IRI-OA ↓ self-report on emotional empathy (EC and PD); OA ↓ brain activity in right insula to empathy for physical pain
Khanjani et al. (31)	AD, YA, MA, OA	EQ emotional empathy	OA > AD	OA > AD on EQ emotional empathy
Sze et al. (5)	YA, MA, OA	ERS, donation	OA > MA > YA ERS OA > MA > YA donation	ERS-OA ↑ than MA and YA on state empathy, OA ↑ on donation behavior
Moore et al. (32)	OA	MET, AFM, GNG, N-back, fMRI	OA with higher emotional empathy < bilateral amygdala and R insula during N-back	OA with higher emotional empathy outside scanner < bilateral amygdala and R insula during N-back task
Riva et al. (33)	AD, YA, OA		OA < YA R insula in empathy conditions	OA < YA R insula in pleasant and unpleasant touch empathy conditions

Age groups: AD, adolescents; YA, young adults; MA, middle age adults, OA, older adults; EQ, Empathy Quotient; IRI, Interpersonal Reactivity Index; EC, empathic concern; PD, personal distress; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; fMRI, functional magnetic resonance imaging; ERS, emotional response scale (measures state emotional empathy); DG, dictator game (measure of prosocial behavior); MET, Multifaceted Empathy Test; AFM, Affective Facial Matching Test; GNG, Go/no-go Test; N-back, N-back test; R, right side; n.d., groups were not statistically different.

thoughts about individuals who are suffering or in need (2). One of the mostly widely used assessments of trait emotional empathy in aging is the well-validated and reliable Interpersonal Reactivity Index (IRI) (2), which has sufficient test/retest reliability (range: r = .61 to .81) and internal consistency (range Cronbach's alpha: .68 to .79). Although the IRI measures multiple components of empathy, here we focus on the subscales most relevant to emotional empathy, which include the Empathic Concern subscale, and the Personal Distress subscale. Each subscale ranges from 0 to 28 points, with higher scores indicating greater empathy. Another frequently used measure of trait empathy is the Empathy Quotient, which is a self-report measure that assesses cognitive and emotional empathy, in addition to social skills (34). Most relevant to this section is the affective empathy subscale. An example item from this subscale is, "Seeing people cry doesn't really upset me," which would be reversed scored. Higher scores on this measure indicate greater affective empathy.

Overall, most studies have not found lower trait emotional empathy in older adults than younger adults, and the majority of studies have found no age-related differences. Across two studies, Bailey and colleagues found no age-related differences in trait emotional empathy, which included two samples of participants from Australia (9, 29). In the first study by Bailey and colleagues (35), trait emotional empathy was measured by the affective empathy subscale of the Empathy Quotient and assessed age-related differences between younger (N = 80; 19–25 years; 29% male) and older adults (N = 49; 65–87 years; 33% male). They found no significant age-related differences on this measure (9). The second study by Bailey and colleagues used the IRI to measure age-related differences between younger (*N* = 40; 17–29 years; 30% male) and older adults (*N* = 39; 61–82 years; 36% male) in trait empathic concern and personal distress (29); no age-related differences in trait emotional empathy were found. Consistent with the Bailey and colleagues studies, our

group found no age-related differences in trait empathic concern across two different studies with participant samples from the United States (3, 10). We used the IRI Empathic Concern subscale to assess empathic concern, and in both samples approximately 60% were women (3, 10).

A study by Chen and colleagues examined trait empathic concern and personal distress in a sample of ethnic Chinese participants including three groups: younger (N = 22; 20–35 years; 50% male), middle-aged (N = 22; 40–55 years; 50% male), and older participants (N = 21; 65–80 years; 52% male). In contrast to the other studies, Chen and colleagues found that older adults reported lower trait empathic concern and personal distress than the younger group (30). There are several possibilites as to why the Chen and colleagues study is not consistent with the other studies. For instance, the Chen and colleagues study included a sample of ethnic Chinese participants, whereas the other studies on this topic had samples based in Australia or the United States. Thus, there is a possibility that cultural differences in perceptions about empathy may interact with age-related differences. Another possibility is that differences in sample size across the studies could have impacted the results. The Chen and colleagues study included a smaller sample in each group (~22 participants) than most previous studies. Consequently, this smaller sample size may have impacted the results. More research is needed to clarify the effects of these methodological differences on the measurement of age-related differences in empathy.

In summary, the studies on trait emotional empathy in general show no age-related differences between younger and older adults, with the exception of the Chen and colleagues study. Most studies focus on trait empathic concern using the IRI and show no agerelated differences. However, one study also reported the results of the Personal Distress subscale of the IRI and found no age-related differences (29). Typically, sample sizes range from 40 to 80 per age group. In order to further characterize age-related differences in trait emotional empathy, more consistency is needed in terms of the sample size per age group, equivalent numbers of males and females, questionnaire type, and reporting of both empathic concern and personal distress. Furthermore, future research is needed to examine the role of culture for age-related differences in trait emotional empathy, as there is a paucity of research in this area.

#### Emotional Empathy-State

Emotional empathy can also be assessed as a state, or a momentary emotional reaction to observing the suffering of others (1). Experimentally, state emotional empathy is measured in response to an empathy induction designed to elicit a temporary state of emotional empathy. Two subdomains of emotional empathy are typically measured, which include empathic concern, often measured through items, such as "compassion and sympathy," and personal distress, assessed through items, such as "distressed or upset." Some studies also assess emotional empathy at baseline prior to the induction because of significant individual variability in emotional empathy reported at baseline. By assessing baseline emotional empathy, researchers can examine the specificity of the emotional empathy response to the empathy induction. It is also common practice to compare the results of the empathy induction to some form of control condition, for example, a video of an individual engaging in neutral, unemotional activities, in order to account for social context.

Overall, researchers have found that older adults do not have lower state emotional empathy than younger adults (3, 5, 29, 36). However, the evidence is mixed in terms of whether older adults experience similar or higher state emotional empathy than younger adults in response to empathy inductions (3, 5, 29, 36). To further elucidate why the results have been mixed, key methodological differences will be highlighted.

In a study by Sze and colleagues (5), state emotional empathy was measured in response to a series of empathy inductions in three different age groups: 71 younger (age: M = 23.07), 72 middle-aged (age: M = 44.58), and 70 older (age: M = 66.43). Approximately 67% of participants were female and 33% were male, and these proportions were evenly distributed across the three groups. Emotional empathy was elicited using a series of two videos. One condition included an "Uplifting Film," which included photos of children with autism enjoying their time participating in a surf camp, and the second condition included a "Distressing Film," which showed depictions of the Darfur crisis through photos of children, women, and men experiencing inhumane conditions and suffering. Participants rated their state emotional empathy at baseline (at the beginning of the study), and then again immediately after they watched each video. The items used to assess empathic concern were "sympathetic, moved, and compassionate." Participants also rated their personal distress, and some basic emotions (e.g., anger, fear, and disgust). The scale ranged from, "1 = not at all; 5 = extremely." For their analyses of empathic concern, baseline ratings of empathic concern were used as a covariate in the model. Researchers also assessed participants' autonomic nervous system reactivity through measures of heart rate reactivity (interbeat interval), finger pulse amplitude, pulse transmission time to the finger, pulse transmission time to the ear, systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, and skin conductance.

In response to the videos designed to induce empathy, they found that older adults reported higher state empathic concern than middle-aged or younger adults, with the distressing video evoking higher empathic concern ratings than the uplifting video. Furthermore, they found that older adults reported higher personal distress in response to the distressing video than middleaged and younger adults. There was a linear increase as a function of age in terms of autonomic activation. In particular, heart rate reactivity in the interbeat interval increased as a function of age, with older adults showing higher levels than younger adults. They also found that older adults showed the greatest prosocial behavior in the form of donating to charities associated with each video, with the greatest donations in response to the distressing film. Using a regression model, the authors determined that empathic concern ratings to the distressing film, interbeat interval reactivity to the uplifting film, and age were significant predictors of prosocial behavior, even when controlling for trait empathic concern and past donation behavior.

Our group compared state emotional empathy in 24 younger (age: M = 19.8 years) and 24 older adults (age: M = 77.9 years), and 63% of the sample was female. The premise of this study was that participants would be playing an economic game against two real participants, each of whom were in separate testing rooms. During the course of the study, the participants played the Dictator Game against the two "real" participants, which involved deciding how to split \$10 with each participant (and the participant had to accept any offer they gave them). The Dictator Game offers served as the measure of prosocial behavior in this study. Participants were told that some of the study participants would be asked to write a note about an event that occurred during their weekend. The participants were asked to pick out of a hat to determine who would be a "Receiver" (i.e., person who reads the note) or a "Sender" (i.e., person who writes the note). Unknown to the participants, this was actually rigged, such that participants were always in the role of the "Receiver." These notes were created and piloted beforehand in the lab. One note was designed to evoke an empathic state, whereas the other note served as the control (neutral) condition and was designed to elicit an unemotional state. Specifically, the empathy note described the participant's experience finding out that they have a serious form of skin cancer. In the neutral note, the participant discussed their mundane errands and was unemotional in content. Participants read one note before each round of the Dictator Game; the order of the emotion inductions was counterbalanced across participants.

Similar to the Sze and colleagues study (5), participants rated their empathic concern, personal distress, and other basic emotions before and after each induction. Participants responded to the prompt, "Indicate to what extent you feel this way right now, that is, at the present moment," which was adapted from the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) questionnaire (37). State emotional empathy was measured through the items ("sympathetic"; "compassionate") and personal distress was measured through the items ("upset"; "distressed") that were drawn from the Emotional Response Scale, a well-validated measure of state emotional empathy and personal distress (1, 38). The rating scale ranged from "1 (very slightly or not at all) to 5 (extremely)." We examined age-related differences in empathic concern ratings. For this analysis, we used a ratio score such that, "participants' average rating after the empathy induction was divided by their average rating immediately prior to the empathy induction" (empathic concern ratio score: empathy induction/ baseline score). We compared age-related differences in multiple emotions in the model: empathic concern, personal distress, sadness, hostility, and joviality.

We found no age-related differences for empathic concern, personal distress, or any other state emotion in response to the empathy induction. However, we did find that older adults showed greater prosocial behavior than younger adults in response to the empathy induction, but not the neutral induction. Specifically, older adults gave more money to their opponent who they thought had cancer than younger adults did. Furthermore, in the older group state, ratings of empathic concern were positively correlated with prosocial behavior. In summary, we found no age-related differences in state emotional empathy, but did find greater prosocial behavior in an empathic context in older versus younger adults.

A study by Bailey and colleagues examined age-related differences in emotional empathy for the physical pain of others in a sample of 40 younger and 40 older adults (29). Participants viewed video clips of arms engaged in painful versus nonpainful movements while undergoing electromyography and rating their emotions. State emotional empathy was measured in the same way as the Beadle and colleagues (3) study, by having individuals perform ratings before and after each video, which measured state empathic concern and personal distress, in addition to other basic emotions. Furthermore, they also calculated ratio scores of state emotion in a similar manner to Beadle and colleagues (3), by calculating the average ratings in each category divided by the prestimulus baseline for that category. In addition, they measured prosocial behavior by giving the participants the option to help the people in the videos by volunteering to prepare packets for mailing that would go out to the group "Pain Australia." Helping effort was measured as the number of pamphlets participants were able to compile divided by the digit symbol substitution test score, in order to control for age-related differences in processing speed. In terms of state emotional empathy, older adults reported greater personal distress than younger adults. However, they did not find any age-related difference in state empathic concern. Other age-related differences in ratings of state emotion included older adults reporting greater happiness, hostility, and sadness. In terms of physiological responses, older adults showed greater corrugator activity than younger adults in response to the pain videos, and older adults showed greater corrugator activity to pain versus non-pain videos. The authors did not find significant age-related differences in prosocial behavior.

A study by Wieck and Kunzmann (36), compared state empathic concern in a sample of women consisting of 101 younger (age: M = 24 years) and 101 older (age: M = 69 years) participants. The rationale for the authors' focus on women in this paper is that there is evidence for gender differences in selfreported empathy (women > men; 2), and by focusing on women, some variability in empathy would be reduced. Participants watched a neutral video and six different empathy induction videos. The neutral video depicted a woman sharing her thoughts on her way to work, whereas the empathy videos depicted a variety of different emotions (e.g., anger, sadness, or happiness). The videos included protagonists from the community reliving specific emotional experiences. They were asked to select agerelevant experiences, such as the "death of a long-term friend" for older adults and the "end of one's first love" for younger adults. After viewing each clip, participants were asked to rate their current emotions based on a list of emotion adjectives on a scale ranging from "0 (not at all) to 6 (extremely)" (36). For the emotion adjectives, participants rated their empathic concern through the item "sympathetic," in addition to rating other basic emotions related to happiness, sadness, and anger. Of note, they did not assess state emotions at baseline in this study, but emotions were assessed in response to the neutral video, which served as the control condition.

Across the various types of empathy inductions, older women reported greater empathic concern (or sympathy) than younger women. However, there were slight differences in the magnitude of the response, with older women showing higher ratings of sympathy for the happiness videos versus the sadness and anger. The age relevance of the videos did not significantly impact ratings of sympathy. In terms of emotion congruence, there were few age differences. Overall, participants rated higher emotion congruence for videos depicting older topics and for happiness and anger videos. For sadness films, both younger and older participants reported greater emotional congruence with those that depicted older protagonists. In the domain of anger, older women reported greater emotion congruence with videos depicting older topics. In summary, whereas older females reported greater sympathy, there were fewer differences in emotion congruence.

Overall, no studies have reported lower state emotional empathy in older adults than younger adults in response to an empathy induction. Yet, there is still little consensus on whether older adults' state emotional empathy is higher than or similar to that of younger adults. We have reviewed two studies that have shown no age-related differences in state empathic concern in older than in younger adults (3, 29) and two that have shown higher levels in older adults (5, 36). In terms of state personal distress, two out of three studies showed increased levels of personal distress in older adults in response to empathy inductions (5, 29), whereas the third study found no difference (3). Some researchers have measured older adults' physiological and facial mimicry responses to empathy induction and found that older adults show greater heart rate reactivity (5) and facial corrugator activity (29). In the domain of prosocial behavior, two out of three studies found greater prosocial behavior in response to empathy inductions in the older group than the younger group (3, 5, 29). However, the study that did not show age-related differences in prosocial behavior (29) measured behavior in terms of time spent helping rather than monetary donation, which was the method used in previous studies. Previous studies vary in terms of the type of empathy induction used (e.g., note versus video induction) and the content within the induction (e.g., uplifting versus distressing; emotional versus physical pain). Furthermore, only some studies include an equal number of males and females in their sample. While prosocial behavior is most often

measured through monetary donation, more research is needed to assess whether age-related differences in empathy also affect other types of helping behavior. In conclusion, future research is needed to characterize the degree to which state emotional empathy is increased in older adults, whether there are gender differences, and the degree to which increased emotional empathy affects different types of helping behavior (e.g., monetary donation versus spending time helping others).

#### Conclusions about Aging and Emotional Empathy

Across studies, there is little evidence that emotional empathy is lower in older than younger adults. However, it is still not clear whether emotional empathy is similar to or higher than in younger adults, in particular in the empathic concern domain. There is growing evidence that in the personal distress domain, older adults may experience higher levels than in younger adults. Yet, this area is still in its infancy and more research is needed to assess all subdomains of emotional empathy, including empathic concern, personal distress, and emotional resonance through both trait and state measures. For future studies that measure agerelated differences in trait empathy, more consistency is needed in the questionnaires used to measure empathy, as different questionnaires may assess empathy differently. In studies that focus on state emotional empathy, in order to reach a consensus, more research is needed that characterizes empathy through the use of multiple different types of induction techniques (e.g., video, photos, and notes) and that uses both negative and positive content, as well as emotional and physical pain. In order to assess the relationship between age-related differences in empathy and prosocial behavior, more research is needed to measure different types of prosocial behavior (e.g., donation, and volunteerism). Overall, there is a need to assess the role of gender and culture for age-related differences in empathy and prosocial behavior.

Much of the research on age-related differences in emotional empathy has focused on self-report measures. Yet, self-report measures of empathy are not without their limitations. For instance, these measures may be influenced by demand characteristics, as individuals may want to appear empathetic because it is thought to be a desirable trait. Furthermore, socioemotional selectivity theory suggests that older adults may be motivated by activities that enhance emotional meaning, such as spending time with close friends and family (39). Thus, for older adults, perceiving themselves to be compassionate may be particularly relevant to their personal goals. Studies that use more objective physiological measures provide some support for increased emotional empathy in aging. In particular, older adults show greater heart rate reactivity (5) and facial corrugator activity (29) in response to empathy inductions, which is consistent with higher levels of personal distress ratings. Moving forward, it is important that studies use converging methods to assess agerelated differences in empathy, such as self-report, behavioral, physiological, and neuroimaging measures.

#### Aging and Cognitive Empathy

The cognitive component of empathy is thought to be made up of multiple subdomains that include theory of mind, empathic accuracy, and perspective taking (6, 7). Theory of mind is our capacity to detect the mental states and intentions of others (40–42), whereas perspective taking is the capacity to adopt the mental states of others, typically through imagining their point of view (30, 43, 44). A related construct, empathic accuracy, is our capacity to accurately discern the emotions, thoughts, and feelings of another person (30, 45–47). These three subdomains interact to enable individuals to understand the thoughts, feelings, and intentions of others. Below, we will describe age-related differences in cognitive empathy across the various subdomains of theory of mind, perspective taking, and empathic accuracy (see **Table 2**).

#### Theory of Mind

Theory of mind is described as a person's capacity to understand the mental states of others and can include both cognitive and affective content (53–55). People may use relevant personal experiences in order to comprehend others' cognitive and emotional states and predict social behavior (41). Theory of mind is important for social relationships and interactions because it can help us to connect with others in meaningful ways (42, 53, 56). Research on theory of mind has generally shown that older adults perform more poorly than younger adults (33, 48–53). One way to measure theory of mind is through the Faux Pas Test (57). In this task, participants are presented with short stories in which they answer questions about whether someone behaved inappropriately (i.e., committed a social faux pas) (57). Studies using this task have typically shown poorer performance in older than younger adults (48, 58).

Another way to assess theory of mind is through the False Belief Task, which is a widely used and well-validated task that involves mental state detection (59). In this task, participants read stories during two different conditions: 1) mental trials—stories about an individual who has a mistaken (or false) belief, and 2) physical trials—a physical image that is no longer accurate. The first condition will require theory of mind in order to infer the character's mental state, whereas the physical trial will serve as the control condition. Studies using this task have shown poorer performance in older than younger adults (53, 60).

Age-related differences in theory of mind have also been assessed through the Revised Reading the Mind in the Eyes Test (54). In this task, participants are shown a series of 36 pictures, including the eye region of the face only, and each photo depicts a different social emotion. Participants determine the emotion expressed in each photo by selecting from four different emotion response options, such as "jealous" or "embarrassed" (54). In general, studies have found that older adults perform more poorly than younger adults on this task (9, 31, 61). There is some evidence that individuals with better performance on the Reading the Mind in the Eyes task have higher levels of verbal intelligence and comprehension (62). Furthermore, individual differences in verbal comprehension have been shown to mediate performance on the Eyes Task (63), and this could potentially interact with age-related differences.

In summary, across multiple different theory of mind tasks, older adults typically show poorer performance than younger adults. While there is some evidence that their decreased performance may be due to declines in certain cognitive domains (e.g., working memory or executive function), studies

TABLE 2	Cognitive	empathy	and aging:	Review	of findings.

Authors	Age group	Measurement	Difference	Findings
Bailey et al. (9)	YA, OA	EQ, RET	OA < YA	EQ-OA ↓ self-report on cognitive empathy, RET-OA ↓ on RET
Beadle et al. (10)	YA, OA	IRI	OA < YA	IRI-OA ↓self-report on cognitive empathy
Bottiroli et al. (48)	YA, OA (O-O, Y-O)	FPT, WMU	OA < YA	FPT-OA 1 on cognitive ToM but not affective ToM; working memory updating mediated effect of age or cognitive ToM
Chen et al. (30) Duval et al. (49)	YA, MA, OA YA, MA, OA	IRI, fMRI, FPS, CASI RET, ToMS	OA vs YA/MA IRI PT: n.d.	No difference on IRI PT between OA/MA/YA ToMS - OA ↓, RET-OA ↓ on complex emotions
German & Hehman (50)	YA, OA	ToMS	OA < YA	OA with $\downarrow$ cognitive performance $\downarrow$ on ToMS with more executive functioning demands
Jarvis & Miller (51)	YA, OA	ToMS	OA < YA	OA ↓ on ToMS, episodic memory, and prospection; lowest score on cognitive ToMS
Khanjani et al. (31)	AD, YA, MA, OA	EQ, RET	OA > AD EQ cognitive empathy; OA < AD/YA/ MA RET	OA > AD on self-report cognitive empathy; OA < AD/YA/MA on theory of mind task
Maylor et al. (52)	YA, OA (Y-O, O-O)	ToMS, WCST	0-0 < YA/Y-0	ToMs-O-O/Y-O $\downarrow$ YA with memory load; O-O $\downarrow$ YA/Y-O without memory load
Moran et al. (53)	YA, OA	fMRI, FBT, MJT	OA < YA	OA $\downarrow$ on all tasks; OA $\downarrow$ dmPFC activity
Richter & Kunzmann (47)	YA, OA	EF	OA n.d. or < YA depending on context	OA ↓ on EA unless the task was motivationally relevant
Rosi et al. (41)	OA (Y-O, O-O)	ToMS (pre-test, training, post-test)	O-O < Y-O pre-tests	ToMS-O-O↓ pre-test, both groups performed simila following training
Moore et al. (32)	OA	MET, AFM, GNG, N-back, fMRI	OA with higher cognitive empathy > insula during GNG task	OA with higher cognitive empathy > insula during GNG response inhibition task

Age groups: AD, adolescents; YA, young adults; MA, middle-aged adults; OA, older adults; Indicates older group split into a young–old and an old–old group; Y-O, young–old group; O-O, old–old group; EQ, Empathy Quotient; RET, Revised Eyes test; IRI, Interpersonal Reactivity Index; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; fMRI, functional magnetic resonance imaging; FPT, Faux Pas test; PANAS, Positive and Negative Affect Schedule; CASI, cognitive abilities screening instrument; FPS, Facial Pain Scale; PT, perspective-taking; EA, empathic accuracy; GMV, gray matter volume; ToMS, theory of mind stories; FBT, false belief task; MJT, moral judgment task; EF, empathy films; WMU, Working Memory Updating Task; WCST, Wisconsin Card Sorting Task; MET, Multifaceted Empathy Test; AFM, Affective Facial Matching Test; GNG, Go/no-go Test; N-back, N-back test; R, right side; n.d., groups were not statistically different; ToM, theory of mind.

have shown that theory of mind is distinct from other measures of cognition. More research is needed to clarify the exact contribution of age-related changes in cognition to theory of mind performance in aging.

#### Perspective Taking

In general, older adults report lower perspective taking than younger adults, but there is still a lack of consensus in this area (3, 30, 31). Perspective taking is typically measured through the IRI (2) or the EQ (32), which are two self-report questionnaire measures of trait empathy that we have discussed in the sections on emotional empathy. The IRI has a perspective taking subscale and the EQ has a cognitive empathy subscale that measure an individual's general tendency to adopt the thoughts and feelings of others, in order to understand their emotions.

Four studies using the IRI, EQ, or other similar measures of trait empathy have shown that older adults report lower cognitive empathy than younger adults (3, 9, 10, 64), whereas one study found no difference (30), and another study showed higher levels in older adults (65). A task-based study measuring cognitive empathy through perspective taking in the context of stories included 20 younger adults (18–29 years) and 20 older adults (64–88 years; 66). The authors found that the older adult group used more positive words for perspective-taking than the younger adult group (66). In summary, there is growing evidence that older adults have lower cognitive empathy than younger adults, but not all studies show consistent results. Thus, more research is needed to assess cognitive empathy using both selfreport and task-based measures. Furthermore, there is a need to conduct longitudinal studies examining cognitive empathy to disentangle generational from age-related effects.

#### **Empathic Accuracy**

Several studies have examined age-related differences in empathic accuracy (30, 46, 47, 67). One study utilized the FACES task (68) which included photos depicting facial expressions from which participants (younger and older couples) were asked to identify the emotion in the photo (46). On the FACES task, older adults performed more poorly than younger adults. They were also asked to identify the emotions of their partner (in addition to their own emotions) (46) and were asked to indicate whether their partner was in view (visible to them) when they were making their emotional judgments. The visibility of their partner did not impact the older adults' results, but for younger adults, they showed greater accuracy in predicting their partners' emotions when they were in view of them (46).

In another study of age-related differences in empathic accuracy, older adults showed greater performance on tasks that were relevant to them (47). This finding is supported by the socioemotional selectivity theory (39), which suggests that older

adults prioritize situations that are emotionally meaningful to them. The authors concluded that the older adults' empathic accuracy performance in this situation may have less to do with their emotion recognition capacities, but instead relate to their prioritization of emotionally meaningful situations (47). In sum, this research suggests that, in general, older adults perform more poorly than younger adults on tests of empathic accuracy, except in cases where the information is emotionally relevant to them.

#### Conclusions about Aging and Cognitive Empathy

Overall, older adults tend to show reduced performance and report lower levels of cognitive empathy. In the theory of mind domain, older adults consistently show lower performance on most tasks assessing theory of mind across verbal and nonverbal measures. In terms of self-reported cognitive empathy, most studies show that older adults report lower levels than younger adults, but there a few exceptions. In the domain of empathic accuracy, there is evidence that older adults perform more poorly, except in cases where the information is highly age-relevant. In summary, the current consensus is that older adults have lower cognitive empathy than younger adults. However, future research is needed to clarify the role of other cognitive factors such as memory, attention, executive function, and verbal comprehension in agerelated differences in cognitive empathy. Finally, more research is needed to elucidate the degree to which age-related differences in cognitive empathy can be consistently measured in the same individuals through behavioral versus self-report measures.

# AGING AND EMPATHY: NEURAL MECHANISMS

## Overview of Brain Networks Involved in Empathy

The emotional and cognitive components of empathy are thought to recruit largely distinct brain networks in younger adults (11– 14). Studies examining the neural bases of empathy have used methods such as neuroimaging and lesion studies of patients with brain damage (13, 53, 69, 70). Key brain regions thought to be involved in emotional empathy include the anterior cingulate and insula, ventromedial prefrontal cortex, and amygdala (13, 69, 70). In contrast, cognitive empathy involves neural systems supporting self-projection into another person's mind, future thinking, and episodic memory. The key brain structures involved in cognitive empathy are thought to include medial prefrontal cortex, temporal pole, posterior superior temporal sulcus, and hippocampus (53).

## Aging and Neural Correlates of Emotional Empathy

Little is known about the neural mechanisms supporting emotional empathy in aging. Three studies have investigated this question using fMRI (30, 32, 33). Moore and colleagues (33) conducted an exploratory study on the neural bases of empathy in 30 older adults (age: M = 79 years), but did not include a younger group comparison. For the purposes of this section, we focus on their investigation of emotional empathy, but they also

assessed cognitive empathy in this study. In order to compare individuals with very high and very low empathy, they recruited from a previous registry based on empathy scores in the top decile and bottom decile of a self-report empathy questionnaire. Participants completed three tasks measuring cognitive and emotional processing including 1) affective facial matching task, 2) the Go/No-go task, and 3) the N-back Working Memory Task.

The empathy task was completed outside of the scanner and included the Multifaceted Empathy Test (71). In this empathy task, participants viewed photographs of people containing emotional content. Emotional empathy in response to these photos was measured by having participants rate their emotional response to each of the photos. Specifically, they responded to two questions: "How calm/aroused does this picture make you feel?" and "How concerned are you for this person?" and completed a rating scale that included "1 = calm/no concern to 9 = highly aroused/highly concerned." The first prompt was thought to assess arousal level, whereas the second prompt was thought to measure empathic concern. For the purposes of analysis, the authors chose to combine the arousal variable and the empathic concern variable in order to form a composite variable thought to be representative of emotional empathy (average of the *z*-scores).

The researchers had an *a priori* hypothesis that there would be involvement of the amygdala and insula for empathy. Thus, they used a region of interest (ROI) analysis for the bilateral amygdala and insula. The authors found that older adults with higher levels of emotional empathy outside the scanner on the Multifaceted Empathy Test showed greater deactivation in both the bilateral amygdala and the right insula while completing the N-back task (the measure of working memory). This suggests that older adults with higher emotional empathy in response to others may show decreased activation in regions relevant to emotional empathy (amygdala and insula) when experiencing greater working memory load. The authors suggest that, in this case, the amygdala may be playing a role in working memory and cognitive control and that individuals who experience high empathy may potentially experience more efficient emotion regulation in the same brain regions as those that are important for working memory.

There are some key methodological differences between the Moore and colleagues study (32) and other studies examining the neural bases of emotional empathy in aging. Specifically, because the empathy task was not conducted in the scanner, direct conclusions about the relationship between neural activations and empathic processes cannot be made. Furthermore, this study only includes an older group, and thus conclusions about age-related differences cannot be determined. In addition, this study employs a region of interest approach, and therefore the specificity of these brain regions for empathy cannot be determined. Finally, the completion of different cognitive and emotional tasks in the scanner adds further complexity to the interpretation of the findings. In this context, the finding is that older adults with higher emotional empathy on the task outside the scanner show decreased activation in empathy areas when experiencing greater working memory load. This would suggest that during a cognitive task targeted to engage brain networks associated with working memory, individuals who have higher empathy may be less likely to recruit brain regions typically implicated in emotion and empathy, such as the amygdala and insula. However, because the empathy task did not occur in the scanner, we cannot make specific conclusions about the role of these regions for empathy or comment on age-related differences.

In another study by Riva and colleagues, the researchers investigated female participants of three different age groups. The age groups included 28 adolescents (age: M = 15.7), 32 young adults (age: M = 24.5), and 28 older adults (age: M = 63). The study focused on the neural bases of age-related differences for empathy for physical touch. There were two main conditions in the fMRI task: 1) self: individual experienced stroking by an object that felt either unpleasant, pleasant, or neutral; and 2) other: this process occurred to another individual (actually a confederate), rather than to them. They were instructed to "empathize with the other participant by vividly imagining her feelings" (33). After each condition, the participants rated their own feelings (self condition) and that of the other person (other condition) on a scale ranging from "-10 (very unpleasant) to +10 (very pleasant)." They also assessed theory of mind using the Frith-Happé animation task (72).

For the fMRI results, they found differences in the empathy condition between older and younger adults. They conducted a categorical analysis using ANOVAs that compared the three groups and the brain activity in response to unpleasant touch versus neutral (self), unpleasant touch versus neutral (other), pleasant touch versus neutral (self), and pleasant touch versus neutral (other). Specifically, they found that older adults showed lower activity in the right anterior insula (AI) than younger adults for the empathy for unpleasant and pleasant touch. The researchers then investigated the degree to which performance on the theory of mind task explained variance in the neuroimaging results. To assess this, they included theory of mind performance as a covariate in their ANOVA analyses and found that the results did not significantly change. It could be that theory of mind is not required for processing less complex levels of emotional empathy related to touch, but may be required for more complex interpretations of others' emotional pain as found using empathy inductions that involve stories.

Only one neuroimaging study has used a standard empathy neuroimaging task to compare older to younger adults and has included both males and females (30). This study included three participant groups: 1) 22 younger (age: M = 23.4), 2) 22 middle-aged (age: M = 43.7), and 3) 21 older adults (age: M =69.4). Participants were asked to passively view images of hands and feet either in pain or not in pain, but the rest of the body, including the face, was not shown). There were four conditions: 1) Solo pain (SP): one person is present in the image and the pain is caused by accident (e.g., slamming one's finger in a car door), 2) Solo no pain (SN): one person is present in a situation that does not cause pain (e.g., opening a door); 3) Dyad pain (DP): one person is in pain that was caused by another person (e.g., one person slamming the door on another person's finger); 4) Dyad no pain (DN): two individuals interact but neither individual experiences pain (e.g., opening a door near another person's arm). Emotional empathy was computed by comparing "[(SP + DP) - (SN + DN)]." This task is a well-established measure to assess emotional empathy for pain, and the stimuli have been used in previous studies (73-75).

Consistent with the Riva and colleagues study (33), Chen and colleagues found that older adults showed less activity than younger adults in the right AI in response to empathizing with others' physical pain and that greater averseness to others' pain was positively associated with activity in the anterior midcingulate cortex. These findings are consistent with two brain regions that have been implicated in the experience of empathy towards the pain of others in studies of younger adults, the AI and anterior cingulate (12, 76–79).

Overall, these studies have shown that in response to emotional empathy, older adults show reduced activity in regions typically associated with emotional empathy in younger adults (e.g., anterior cingulate and insula), despite behavioral reports of either intact or higher emotional empathy in older adults. More research is needed to characterize the mechanisms by which intact or greater emotional empathy in older than younger adults is linked to reduced activity in key emotional empathy regions. Furthermore, the methods used to assess the neural bases of emotional empathy in aging vary widely between the three studies. For instance, one study focused on older adults (with no younger group comparison), and one study included only females. Recommendations for future research include assessment of the neural bases of emotional empathy in aging through multiple, standard tests of emotional empathy, a larger sample of both women and men, and a comparison to a younger sample.

## Aging and Neural Correlates of Cognitive Empathy

There are a growing number of studies on the neural bases of agerelated differences in cognitive empathy, and in general, these studies find reduced brain activity in older adults versus younger adults in key regions implicated in cognitive empathy processes in younger adults (53); however, there are some exceptions. A study by Moran and colleagues examined age-related neural differences in cognitive empathy across three tasks in younger and older adults (53). These tasks fall under the theory of mind subdomain of cognitive empathy and included an "animate movement" task, a "moral judgment" task, and a "false belief task" (53). In the animate movement task, individuals were asked to infer mental states by viewing shapes interacting in either a social or nonsocial manner (80). In the second task (the moral judgment task), participants inferred the thoughts and feelings of others in stories where the target individual behaved in ways that could be considered moral or immoral (81). Finally, the third task was the false belief task (59) that we described in the psychological mechanisms of cognitive empathy section. Briefly, in the false belief task, participants read stories about others who have a false mental belief (false belief condition) or read about a physical image that is no longer accurate (physical condition). The primary findings of this study were that across the three tasks, older adults had reduced brain activity compared to younger adults in the dorsomedial prefrontal cortex (dmPFC), which is thought to be a key region in the cognitive empathy network in younger adults (53).

Moore and colleagues (32) also measured the neural bases of cognitive empathy in aging. (This study was described in detail in the neural bases of aging-related changes in the emotional

empathy section). As a reminder, participants completed a response inhibition task (Go/No-go task) while undergoing fMRI, in addition to other tasks measuring cognitive and emotional function. Cognitive empathy was assessed outside the scanner using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (71), and measures were correlated with brain activity in response to the cognitive/ emotional tasks conducted in the scanner. Specifically, cognitive empathy was measured by having participants make mental state judgements about each individual they viewed in the photos. They chose between four different emotions for each photo and they were provided with feedback as to the accuracy of their response immediately after they selected their response. The authors found a relationship between brain activity in response to the Go/ No-go task and levels of cognitive empathy measured outside the scanner. Specifically, older adults with higher cognitive empathy (as measured by the Multifaceted Empathy Test) had greater insula activation than older adults with lower cognitive empathy. The findings from this study suggest that within the older adult group, there may be variation in levels of cognitive empathy and those with higher cognitive empathy may show greater activity in brain regions associated with empathy. However, further research may investigate whether a similar response will be found if the empathy task is conducted inside the scanner.

In summary, a small number of studies have investigated agerelated differences in the neural bases of cognitive empathy (32, 53). The study by Moran and colleagues demonstrated reduced brain activity in the dorsomedial prefrontal cortex in older than in younger adults across three tasks measuring theory of mind. The Moore and colleagues study found that higher cognitive empathy performance outside the scanner was associated with greater activity in the insula than younger adults in response to a Go/No-go task. Because cognitive empathy also involves the domains of perspective taking and empathic accuracy, more research is needed to determine whether age-related differences in neural activity extend to these domains. Furthermore, more studies are needed to confirm these findings in larger samples and with a variety of cognitive empathy measures. Finally, additional research is needed on both task-based studies of the neural bases of empathy, in addition to studies assessing resting state functional connectivity and structural differences.

## Summary of Imaging Findings and Future Research

The study of the neural bases of empathy in aging is still in its infancy. While there are a growing number of studies on this topic, more research is needed before there is conclusive evidence for age-related neural differences in the cognitive or emotional components of empathy. For the emotional component of empathy, the small number of studies on this topic point to a decrease in brain activity in older adults in key regions typically involved in emotional empathy. This is surprising given that behaviorally older adults consistently show similar or higher levels of emotional empathy than younger adults. Furthermore, more research is needed that uses gold standard tasks designed to specifically assess empathy that have also been measured in younger adults. Brain imaging studies examining cognitive empathy point to decreased activity in the dorsomedial prefrontal cortex in older adults versus younger adults during theory of mind tasks. Yet, little is known about whether this extends to other domains of cognitive empathy, such as perspective taking or empathic accuracy. Across both cognitive and emotional empathy, studies using standard empathy tasks are needed that assess the multiple subdomains of empathy. Finally, to further elucidate both functional and structural age-related differences in empathy, more research is needed using multi-modal imaging techniques, with larger, more generalizable samples including men and women, and younger and older adults.

# PRELIMINARY CONCLUSIONS: STATE OF THE RESEARCH ON EMPATHY IN AGING

The question of how aging impacts empathy has important implications for public health because reduced empathy has been associated with greater loneliness, depression, and poorer relationship satisfaction. Socioemotional selectivity theory (39) highlights the importance of emotional meaning for older adults, and this typically takes the form of spending time with close others. Thus, if older adults experience decreases in empathy, this could have a significant, negative impact on their well-being.

Research studies focused on age-related psychological differences in empathy suggest that older adults have lower cognitive empathy and preserved or increased emotional empathy; however, there are exceptions. There is growing evidence that older adults show increased prosocial behavior towards others in the form of monetary donation in response to an empathic context. Overall, the lack of consistent results in the behavioral literature may be due to the large variation in methods used to measure empathy, inconsistent sample sizes, unequal numbers of men and women, and reduced capacity to generalize across cultures.

Only a small number of studies have examined the neural bases of empathy in aging. Across both the cognitive and emotional components of empathy, older adults show decreases in key regions thought to be involved in empathy relative to younger adults. In the cognitive component, older adults show reduced activity in the dmPFC relative to younger adults. For emotional empathy, older adults show reduced activity in the anterior cingulate and insula. The findings for emotional empathy are counterintuitive because, behaviorally, older adults show similar or higher levels of emotional empathy to younger adults. More research is needed with standard empathy tasks to further characterize the neural bases of empathy in aging.

The mixed findings in the literature on empathy and aging may be partially explained by the large variation in behavioral and neuroimaging methods used to study empathy. There are a few key areas where more research is needed. One, greater consistency is needed across studies to employ gold standard tasks assessing cognitive and emotional empathy to allow for direct comparisons across studies. Two, there is significant variability in how the age groups are defined, and thus consistent age ranges across studies are needed. Three, studies should be powered to compare sex differences in addition to age differences, as key sex differences in empathy have been reported in studies of younger adults. Four, both structural and functional neuroimaging techniques are needed to further characterize the neural bases of empathy. Five, more research is needed to better understand how culture may impact age-related differences in empathy. Finally, more research is needed to investigate this question longitudinally, in particular in task-based studies of empathy to tease apart cohort effects versus actual age-related differences. Taken together, the study of agerelated differences in empathy is a growing area of research that has important implications for older adult well-being and health.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

JB contributed to the conceptualization and theoretical discussion within the paper and wrote and edited the paper. CV provided feedback on the conceptualization of the paper and wrote and edited the paper.

## REFERENCES

- 1. Batson CD. *The altruism question: toward a social-psychological answer*. Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum (1991).
- Davis MH. Individual Differences in Empathy: A Multidimensional Approach [Dissertation/Ph.D. thesis]. Austin, TX: University of Texas at Austin (1980).
- Beadle JN, Sheehan AH, Dahlben B, Gutchess AH. Aging, empathy, and prosociality. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci (2013) 70(2):215–24. doi: 10.1093/geronb/gbt091
- Singer T, Klimecki OM. Empathy and compassion. Curr Biol (2014) 24(18):R875–R878. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2014.06.054
- Sze JA, Gyurak A, Goodkind MS, Levenson RW. Greater emotional empathy and prosocial behavior in late life. *Emotion* (2012) 12(5):1129–40. doi: 10.1037/a0025011
- Decety J, Hodges SD. A social cognitive neuroscience model of human empathy. In: van Lange PAM, editor. *Bridging social psychology: benefits* of transdisciplinary approaches. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates (2006). p. 103–9.
- Rankin KP, Kramer JH, Miller BL. Patterns of cognitive and emotional empathy in Frontotemporal lobar degeneration. *Cogn Behav Neurol* (2005) 18:28–36. doi: 10.1097/01.wnn.0000152225.05377.ab
- Population Reference Bureau (2016). Report, "Aging in the United States." http://www.prb.org/Publications/Media-Guides/2016/aging-unitedstatesfact-sheet.aspx
- Bailey PE, Henry JD, Von Hippel W. Empathy and social functioning in late adulthood. *Aging Ment Health* (2008) 12(4):499–503. doi: 10.1080/13607860802224243
- Beadle JN, Paradiso S, Kovach C, Polgreen L, Denburg NL, Tranel D. Effects of age-related differences in empathy on social economic decision-making. *Int Psychogeriatr* (2012a) 24(5):822–33. doi: 10.1017/S1041610211002547
- Davis MH. Measuring individual differences in empathy: evidence for a multidimensional approach. J Pers Soc Psychol (1983) 44:113–26. doi: 10.1037//0022-3514.44.1.113
- Kanske P, Böckler A, Trautwein FM, Lesemann FHP, Singer T. Are strong empathizers better mentalizers? Evidence for independence and interaction between the routes of social cognition. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2016) 11(9):1383–92. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsw052
- Singer T, Seymour B, O'Doherty J, Kaube H, Dolan RJ, Frith CD. Empathy for pain involves the affective but not sensory components of pain. *Science* (2004) 303:1157–62. doi: 10.1126/science.1093535
- Xin F, Lei X. Competition between frontoparietal control and default networks supports social working memory and empathy. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2015) 10(8):1144–52. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsu160

## FUNDING

JB's research is funded by start-up funds from the University of Nebraska Program of Excellence Funds, the Vada Kinman Oldfield Award for Alzheimer's Disease research, the National Science Foundation award (Co-Investigator; NSF #1539067), and NASA Nebraska EPSCoR Mini-Grant (Federal Award #NNX15AK50A). This project was also supported by the National Institute of General Medical Sciences, 1U54GM115458-01.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge Hayley Fouche, Jamie Bish, and Rachel Brodsky for their help in locating articles on this topic.

- Beadle JN, Brown V, Keady B, Tranel D, Paradiso S. Trait empathy as a predictor of individual differences in perceived loneliness. *Psychol Rep* (2012b) 110(1):3–15. doi: 10.2466/07.09.20.PR0.110.1.3-15
- Davis MH, Oathout HA. Maintenance of satisfaction in romantic relationships: empathy and relational competence. J Pers Soc Psychol (1987) 53:397–410. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.53.2.397
- Tully EC, Ames AM, Garcia SE, Donohue MR. Quadratic associations between empathy and depression as moderated by emotion dysregulation. *J Psychol* (2016) 150(1):15–35. doi: 10.1080/00223980.2014.992382
- Cacioppo S, Capitanio JP, Cacioppo JT. Toward a neurology of loneliness. Psychol Bull (2014) 140(6):1464–504. doi: 10.1037/a0037618
- Caminiti SP, Canessa N, Cerami C, Dodich A, Crespi C, Iannaccone S, et al. Affective mentalizing and brain activity at rest in the behavioral variant of frontotemporal dementia. *Neuroimage Clin* (2015) 9:484–97. doi: 10.1016/j. nicl.2015.08.012
- Cerami C, Dodich A, Canessa N, Crespi C, Marcone A, Cortese F, et al. Neural correlates of empathic impairment in the behavioral variant of frontotemporal dementia. *Alzheimers Dement* (2014) 10(6):827–34. doi: 10.1016/j.jalz.2014.01.005
- Dermody N, Wong S, Ahmed R, Piguet O, Hodges JR, Irish M. Uncovering the neural bases of cognitive and affective empathy deficits in Alzheimer's disease and the behavioral-variant of frontotemporal dementia. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2016) 53(3):801–16. doi: 10.3233/JAD-160175
- Eslinger PJ, Moore P, Anderson C, Grossman M. Social cognition, executive functioning, and neuroimaging correlates of empathic deficits in frontotemporal dementia. *Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2011) 23(1):74– 82. doi: 10.1176/appi.neuropsych.23.1.74
- 23. Lee GJ, Lu PH, Mather MJ, Shapira J, Jimenez E, Leow AD, et al. Neuroanatomical correlates of emotional blunting in behavioral variant frontotemporal dementia and early-onset Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis (2014) 41(3):793–800. doi: 10.3233/JAD-132219
- Oliver LD, Mitchell DG, Dziobek I, MacKinley J, Coleman K, Rankin KP, et al. Parsing cognitive and emotional empathy deficits for negative and positive stimuli in frontotemporal dementia. *Neuropsychologia* (2015) 67:14–26. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2014.11.022
- Steptoe A, Deaton A, Stone AA. Subjective wellbeing, health, and ageing. Lancet (2015) 385(9968):640–8. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61489-0
- Musich S, Wang SS, Kraemer S, Hawkins K, Wicker E. Caregivers for older adults: prevalence, characteristics, and health care utilization and expenditures. *Geriatric Nursing* (2017) 38(1):9–16. doi: 10.1016/j.gerinurse. 2016.06.017
- Day JR, Anderson RA, Davis LL. Compassion fatigue in adult daughter caregivers of a parent with dementia. *Issues Ment Health Nurs* (2014) 35(10):796-804. doi: 10.3109/01612840.2014.917133

- Weintraub AS, Geithner EM, Stroustrup A, Waldman ED. Compassion fatigue, burnout and compassion satisfaction in neonatologists in the US. *J Perinatol* (2016) 36(11):1021–6. doi: 10.1038/jp.2016.121
- Bailey PE, Brady B, Ebner NC, Ruffman T. Effects of age on emotion regulation, emotional empathy, and prosocial behavior. J Gerontol Psychol Sci (2018) 1–9. doi: 10.1093/geronb/gby084
- Chen YC, Chen CC, Decety J, Cheng Y. Aging is associated with changes in the neural circuits underlying empathy. *Neurobiol Aging* (2014) 35(4):827– 36. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2013.10.080
- Khanjani Z, Jeddi EM, Hekmati I, Khalilzade S, Etemadi NM, Andalib M, et al. Comparison of cognitive empathy, emotional empathy, and social functioning in different age groups. *Aust Psychol* (2015) 50(1):80–5. doi: 10.1111/ap.12099
- Moore RC, Dev SI, Jeste DV, Dziobek I, Eyler LT. Distinct neural correlates of emotional and cognitive empathy in older adults. *Psychiatr Res* (2015) 232(1):42–50. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2014.10.016
- Riva F, Tschernegg M, Chiesa PA, Wagner IC, Kronbichler M, Lamm C, et al. Age-related differences in the neural correlates of empathy for pleasant and unpleasant touch in a female sample. *Neurobiol Aging* (2018) 65:7–17. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2017.12.028
- Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S. The Empathy Quotient: an investigation of adults with Asperger syndrome or high functioning autism, and normal sex differences. J Autism Dev Disord (2004) 34:163–75. doi: 10.1023/B:J ADD.0000022607.19833.00
- Bailey PE, Henry JD. Growing less empathic with age: disinhibition of the self perspective. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci (2008) 63(4):219–26. doi: 10.1093/geronb/63.4.P219
- Wieck C, Kunzmann U. Age differences in empathy: multidirectional and context-dependent. *Psychol Aging* (2015) 30(2):407–19. doi: 10.1037/a0039001
- Watson D, Clark LA. The PANAS-X: manual for the positive and negative affect schedule-expanded form. Iowa City, IA: University of Iowa (1994).
- Batson CD, Moran T. Empathy-induced altruism in a prisoner's dilemma. *Eur J Soc Psychol* (1999) 29:909–24. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1099-0992(199911)29:7 <909::AID-EJSP965>3.0.CO;2-L
- Carstensen LL, Isaacowitz DM, Charles ST. Taking time seriously: a theory of socioemotional selectivity. *Am Psychol* (1999) 54(3):165–81. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.54.3.165
- Premack D, Woodruff G. Does the chimpanzee have a theory of mind? *Behav* Brain Sci (1978) 1(4):515–26. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X00076512
- Rosi A, Cavallini E, Bottiroli S, Bianco F, Lecce S. Promoting theory of mind in older adults: does age play a role? *Aging Ment Health* (2016) 20(1):22–8. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2015.1049118
- 42. Sandoz M, Demonet JF, Fossard M. Theory of mind and cognitive processes in aging and Alzheimer type dementia: a systematic review. *Aging Ment Health* (2014) 18(7):815–27. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2014.899974
- Decety J, Svetlova M. Putting together phylogenetic and ontogenetic perspectives on empathy. *Dev Cogn Neurosci* (2012) 2:1–24. doi: 10.1016/j. dcn.2011.05.003
- Healey ML, Grossman M. Social coordination in older adulthood: a dual-process model. *Exp Aging Res* (2016) 42(1):145–64. doi: 10.1080/ 0361073X.2015.1108691
- Ickes W, Tooke W. The observational method: studying the interaction of minds and bodies. In: Duck S, editor. *The handbook of personal relationships: theory, research, and interventions.* Chichester: Wiley (1988). p. 79–97.
- Rauers A, Blanke E, Riediger M. Everyday empathic accuracy in younger and older couples: do you need to see your partner to know his or her feelings? *Psychol Sci* (2013) 24(11):2210–7. doi: 10.1177/0956797613490747
- Richter D, Kunzmann U. Age differences in three facets of empathy: performance-based evidence. *Psychol Aging* (2011) 26(1):60–70. doi: 10.1037/a0021138
- Bottiroli S, Cavallini E, Ceccato I, Vecchi T, Lecce S. Theory of mind in aging: comparing cognitive and affective components in the faux pas test. *Arch Gerontol Geriatr* (2016) 62:152–62. doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2015.09.009
- Duval C, Piolino P, Bejanin A, Eustache F, Desgranges B. Age effects on different components of theory of mind. *Conscious Cogn* (2011) 20(3):627– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2010.10.025
- German TP, Hehman JA. Representational and executive selection resources in 'theory of mind': evidence from compromised belief-desire reasoning in old age. *Cognition* (2006) 101:129–52. doi: 10.1016/j.cognition.2005.05.007

- Jarvis SN, Miller JK. Self-projection in younger and older adults: a study of episodic memory, prospection, and theory of mind. *Neuropsychol Dev Cogn B Aging Neuropsychol Cogn* (2017) 24(4):387–407. doi: 10.1080/ 13825585.2016.1219314
- Maylor EA, Moulson JM, Muncer A, Taylor LA. Does performance on theory of mind tasks decline in old age. Br J Psychol (2002) 93(4):465–85. doi: 10.1348/000712602761381358
- Moran JM, Jolly E, Mitchell JP. Social-cognitive deficits in normal aging. J Neurosci (2012) 32(16):5553–61. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5511-11.2012
- 54. Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Hill J, Raste Y, Plumb I. The "Reading the mind in the eyes" test revised version: a study with normal adults, and adults with Asperger syndrome and high functioning autism. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry* (2001) 42:241–51. doi: 10.1017/S0021963001006643
- Happé FGE, Winner E, Brownell HV. The getting of wisdom: theory of mind in old age. *Dev Psychol* (1998) 34(2):358–62. doi: 10.1037/ 0012-1649.34.2.358
- Lecce S, Ceccato I, Bianco F, Rosi A, Bottiroli S, Cavallini E. Theory of mind and social relationships in older adults: the role of social motivation. *Aging Ment Health* (2017) 21(3):253–8. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2015.1114586
- 57. Stone VE, Baron-Cohen S, Knight RT. Frontal lobe contributions to theory of mind. *J Cogn Neurosci* (1998) 10:640–56. doi: 10.1162/089892998562942
- Lecce S, Ceccato I, Cavallini E. Theory of mind, mental state talk and social relationships in aging: the case of friendship. *Aging Ment Health* (2018) 27:1–8. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2018.1479832
- Saxe R, Kanwisher N. People thinking about thinking people—the role of the temporo-parietal junction in "theory of mind". *Neuroimage* (2003) 19(4):1835-42. doi: 10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00230-1
- Bernstein DM, Thornton WL, Sommerville JA. Theory of mind through the ages: older and middle-aged adults exhibit more errors than do younger adults on a continuous false belief task. *Exp Aging Res* (2011) 37(5):481–502. doi: 10.1080/0361073X.2011.619466
- Phillips LH, MacLean RDJ, Allen R. Age and the understanding of emotions: neuropsychological and sociocognitive perspectives. *J Gerontol Psychol Sci* (2002) 57:526–30. doi: 10.1093/geronb/57.6.P526
- 62. Baksh RA, Abrahams S, Auyeung B, MacPherson SE. The Edinburgh Social Cognition Test (ESCoT): examining the effects of age on a new measure of theory of mind and social norm understanding. *PloS One* (2018) 13(4):e0195818. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0195818
- Lawrence EJ, Shaw P, Baker D, Baron-Cohen S, David AS. Measuring empathy: reliability and validity of the Empathy Quotient. *Psychol Med* (2004) 34(05):911–20. doi: 10.1017/S0033291703001624
- Schieman S, Van Gundy K. The personal and social links between age and self-reported empathy. Soc Psychol Q (2000) 63(2):152–74. doi: 10.2307/2695889
- 65. O'Brien E, Konrath SH, Grühn D, Hagen AL. Empathic concern and perspective taking: linear and quadratic effects of age across the adult life span. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci (2013) 68(2):168–75. doi: 10.1093/ geronb/gbs055
- Sullivan SJ, Mikels JA, Carstensen LL. You never lose the ages you've been: affective perspective taking in older adults. *Psychol Aging* (2010) 25(1):229– 34. doi: 10.1037/a0018383
- Blanke ES, Rauers A, Riediger M. Nice to meet you—adult age differences in empathic accuracy for strangers. *Psychol Aging* (2015) 30(1):149–59. doi: 10.1037/a0038459
- Ebner NC, Riediger M, Lindenberger U. FACES—a database of facial expressions in young, middle-aged, and older women and men: development and validation. *Behav Res Methods* (2010) 42(1):351–62. doi: 10.3758/ BRM.42.1.351
- Beadle JN, Paradiso S, Tranel D. Ventromedial prefrontal cortex is critical for helping others who are suffering. *Front Neurol* (2018) 9(288):1–13. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00288
- Singer T, Seymour B, O'Doherty JP, Dolan RJ, Frith CD. Empathic neural responses are modulated by the perceived fairness of others. *Nature* (2006) 26:466–9. doi: 10.1038/nature04271
- Dziobek I, Rogers K, Fleck S, Bahnemann M, Heekeren HR, Wolf OT, et al. Dissociation of cognitive and emotional empathy in adults with Asperger syndrome using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET). J Autism Dev Disord (2008) 38:464–73. doi: 10.1007/s10803-007-0486-x

- Abell F, Happe F, Frith U. Do triangles play tricks? Attribution of mental states to animated shapes in normal and abnormal development. *Cogn Dev* (2000) 15:1–16. doi: 10.1016/S0885-2014(00)00014-9
- Akitsuki Y, Decety J. Social context and perceived agency affects empathy for pain: an event-related fMRI investigation. *Neuroimage* (2009) 47:722–34. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.04.091
- Decety J, Michalska KJ. Neurodevelopmental changes in the circuits underlying empathy and sympathy from childhood to adulthood. *Dev Sci* (2010) 13:886–99. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2009.00940.x
- Decety J, Michalska KJ, Akitsuki Y. Who caused the pain? An fMRI investigation of empathy and intentionality in children. *Neuropsychologia* (2008) 46:2607–14. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2008.05.026
- Jackson PL, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. How do we perceive the pain of others? A window into the neural processes involved in empathy. *Neuroimage* (2005) 24:771e779. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.09.006
- Jackson PL, Brunet E, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. Empathy examined through the neural mechanisms involved in imagining how I feel versus how you feel pain. *Neuropsychologia* (2006) 44:752e761. doi: 10.1016/j. neuropsychologia.2005.07.015
- Keysers C, Kaas JH, Gazzola V. Somatosensation in social perception. Nat Rev Neurosci (2010) 11(6):417–28. doi: 10.1038/nrn2833

- Lamm C, Decety J, Singer T. Meta-analytic evidence for common and distinct neural networks associated with directly experienced pain and empathy for pain. *Neuroimage* (2011) 54(3):2492–502. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2010.10.014
- Heider F, Simmel M. An experimental study of apparent behavior. Am J Psych (1944) 57:243–59. doi: 10.2307/1416950
- Young L, Cushman F, Hauser M, Saxe R. The neural basis of the interaction between theory of mind and moral judgment. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) 104(20):8235–40. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0701408104

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Beadle and de la Vega. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## **Empathy in Females With Autism Spectrum Disorder**

Sanna Stroth<sup>1†</sup>, Lena Paye<sup>1†</sup>, Inge Kamp-Becker<sup>1,2</sup>, Anne-Kathrin Wermter<sup>1</sup>, Sören Krach<sup>1,3</sup>, Frieder M. Paulus<sup>1,3</sup> and Laura Müller-Pinzler<sup>1,3\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Psychosomatics and Psychotherapy, Faculty of Medicine, Philipps-University Marburg, Marburg, Germany, <sup>2</sup> Marburg Center for Mind, Brain and Behavior (MCMBB), Philipps-University Marburg, Marburg, Germany, <sup>3</sup> Social Neuroscience Lab, Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

**Objective:** Despite the fact that autism spectrum disorder (ASD) is a common psychiatric diagnosis, knowledge about the special behavioral and neurobiological female phenotype is still scarce. The present study aimed to investigate neural correlates of empathy for physical and social pain and to assess the impact of egocentric perspective taking on social pain empathy in complex social situations in women and girls with ASD.

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

## Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Veronica Guadagni, University of Calgary, Canada Cade McCall, University of York, United Kingdom

\*Correspondence:

Laura Müller-Pinzler mueller-pinzler@snl.uni-luebeck.de

<sup>†</sup>These authors share first authorship.

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 17 December 2018 Accepted: 31 May 2019 Published: 18 June 2019

#### Citation:

Stroth S, Paye L, Kamp-Becker I, Wermter A-K, Krach S, Paulus FM and Müller-Pinzler L (2019) Empathy in Females With Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front. Psychiatry 10:428. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00428 **Methods:** Nine female individuals with high functioning ASD were compared to nine matched peers without ASD during two functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) experiments, examining empathy for physical and social pain using well-established paradigms. Participants viewed multiple pictorial stimuli depicting a social target in either physically painful or socially unpleasant situations. In the social situations, the participant either shared the social target's knowledge about the inappropriateness of the situation (observed social target is aware about the embarrassment of the situation; e.g., tripping in public) or not (observed social target is unaware about the embarrassment of the situation; e.g., open zipper).

**Results:** Females with ASD did not rate the physical pain stimuli differently from nonclinical controls. Social pain situations, however, posed a greater challenge to females with ASD: For non-shared knowledge situations, females with ASD rated the social target's embarrassment as more intense. Thus, compared to non-clinical controls, females with ASD had a stronger egocentric perspective of the situation rather than sharing the social target's perspective. On the neural systems level, both groups showed activation of areas of the so-called empathy network that was attenuated in females with ASD during empathy for physical and social pain with a particular reduction in insula activation.

**Conclusion:** Females with high functioning ASD are able to share another person's physical or social pain on the neural systems level. However, hypoactivation of the anterior insula in contrast to individuals without ASD suggests that they are less able to rely on their shared representations of emotions along with difficulties to take over a person's perspective and to make a clear distinction between their own and someone else's experience of embarrassment.

Keywords: female ASD, empathy, social pain, vicarious embarrassment, fMRI

## INTRODUCTION

Autism spectrum disorder (ASD) is a pervasive neurodevelopmental disorder involving impairments in two core domains: social interaction, including verbal as well as non-verbal communication, and stereotyped, repetitive behaviors and interests (1). Despite the fact that ASD is a common psychiatric diagnosis, with an onset within the first years of life and very early impairments of social attention and reciprocity (2), knowledge about the special behavioral and neurobiological female phenotype of ASD is still scarce. One of the reasons for this imbalance in the literature is the predominance of male ASD cases which is a consistent epidemiological finding. The male-to-female ratio averages at 4-5:1 but increases to about 10:1 in cases of high functioning ASD and decreases to 2:1 in affected individuals with moderate-to-severe intellectual disability (3, 4). Current estimates range from 3:1 to 4:1 across the autism spectrum, but the reason for the consistently observed discrepancy in the sex ratio remains unclear (5). Although neuroanatomical and neurofunctional differences between sexes/genders have been described (6), research on the female peculiarities is still insufficient and results are often inconsistent. One reason for this lack of knowledge about the female ASD phenotype is the striking underrepresentation of females with ASD in neuroimaging research in general with an overall sex ratio of 8:1 (male:female). A recent meta-analysis of 329 articles revealed that only 1 out of 15 functional MRI studies actually included females with ASD (7). Knowledge about relations between biological as well as anatomical factors and the psychosocial impairments in ASD is therefore mainly based on the high functioning male phenotype of ASD. It has been hypothesized that specific aspects of the neuroanatomy underlying ASD may represent phenotypic diversity in brain structure that is specific for males, which could make females more resilient to autism-related social deficits (8). A recent study, however, could not find support for this claim (9), and at present, there might just not be sufficient data available to obtain robust evidence in support of this model. Further, research in mouse models for neurodevelopmental disorders suggests specific impairments in reward-directed learning only in male mice but not in females (10). The relevance of such efforts and generalizability to human social cognition and the ASD phenotype, however, remains unclear. We believe that further research is definitely needed to specify sex/gender differences related to ASD and social cognition. The lack of research on the female phenotype challenges the generalizability of the notion that alterations of processes in the domain of social cognition, such as emotion recognition, empathy, and theory of mind, could explain the observed peculiarities in social interactions in ASD. Here, we take a closer look at the empathic response of girls and young women with ASD to physically (painful) and socially (embarrassing) threatening situations of others. Thereby, we aim to broaden our perspective on the ASD phenotypes and to test specific assumptions about how the complexity of the social situation modulates the empathic response in females with ASD.

One core domain of difficulties in individuals affected by ASD is the domain of social cognition. Processes such as emotion

recognition, empathy, and theory of mind (ToM) have been found to be severely disturbed (7). Impairments in these domains impede individuals with ASD to engage in social interaction (11). Many behavioral and neurofunctional studies (with mostly male participants) have demonstrated deviant patterns of empathyrelated information processing in individuals with ASD along with diminished activation of brain areas involved in ToM and empathy, namely, inferior frontal gyrus, medial prefrontal cortex, and anterior insula (12–14). It has been argued that individuals with ASD show deficits in sharing another person's affective state (15, 16). However, such deficits might primarily surface in more complex social situations, in which contextual demands such as knowledge about social norms, expectations of the social environment, and appraisals of the social target need to be dynamically integrated (13, 17, 18).

Sharing another person's physical pain or empathizing with another person in a socially unpleasant situation (e.g., social exclusion or embarrassment; experiences also referred to as social pain<sup>1</sup>) increases activations in brain regions that are also recruited during the first-hand experience of the same affective state (19, 23, 24). This observation leads to the assumption that we are able to understand others' emotions based on our own shared affective experiences. For example, when making sense of rather complex social faux pas situations that typically elicit a shared experience of embarrassment with another person, brain areas of the so-called mentalizing network ([medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) temporal pole, and superior temporal sulcus (STS)]) as well as the anterior insula (AI) and the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) are recruited (17, 23). A previous study of ours contrasting male participants with ASD to non-clinical controls found the AI, a part of the so-called empathy network typically recruited when sharing another's physical or social pain (17, 19, 24, 25), to be hypoactivated when experiencing embarrassment on behalf of others (13). However, when sharing another person's physical pain, male participants with ASD did not reveal diminished neural activation of the empathy network (13). One explanation for these findings is that faux pas tasks are more demanding and require the observer to integrate contextual information, as well as to take into account the social target's perspective. Specifically, when one's own knowledge about a situation fundamentally deviates from the social target's knowledge, adjusting the own view in order to make sense of the other person's thoughts and feelings is inherently challenging. Since people tend to use their own subjective perspective as an anchor, perspective taking is described as a time consuming and effortful process of adjusting one's initial view that often results in subjectively biased assumptions and subjectively imbued representations on the neural systems level (26, 27). The more complex a situation gets, the more likely the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Negative affective experiences in response to socially unpleasant situations like social exclusion or embarrassment are considered a form of social pain (17, 19–22). The term of social pain has been established to emphasize the conceptual overlap of the distress and affective arousal of social rejection or embarrassment with physical pain. While physical pain is thought to signal a threat for the bodily integrity of the individual, the affective experiences in the domain of social pain are thought to serve a similar function, signaling threats to the social integrity of individuals that are being excluded from or judged negatively by their social group (17, 20).

own perspective remains egocentrically biased. While egocentric anchoring is thought to be a typical process when making sense of another person's thoughts and feelings, individuals with ASD have been described to show a particular and exaggerated form of egocentrism with clear difficulties to make use of embodied simulation strategies (28) and to overcome their egocentric perspective (29, 30). These difficulties are of specific relevance when people navigate complex social situations and make sense of others' mental and affective states—that might be distinct from the own experience—in order to adequately engage in social interactions. However, to date there is little knowledge on how females with ASD can adopt another person's perspective in socially complex situations eliciting empathy for social and physical pain.

With the current work, we therefore aimed to shed light on the peculiarities in empathy-related processes in females with ASD. In line with our previous findings in male adolescents with ASD, we hypothesized that females diagnosed with ASD would also show hypoactivations in brain areas involved in empathic processes in response to complex social situations associated with embarrassment on behalf of others (AI, ACC). Similarly, we did not expect females with ASD to differ from non-clinical controls when empathizing with another person's physical pain (13). Specifically, when the task requires inferring another person's affective state, whose knowledge about the situation is different from one's own knowledge, we expected to see pronounced egocentric biases in females diagnosed with ASD.

## METHODS

#### **Participants**

The study was conducted in the specialized outpatient clinic for ASD at the University Hospital for Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Psychotherapy and Psychosomatic Medicine in Marburg, Germany. The study was approved by the local ethics committee (Az 197/12). Written informed consent was obtained from all participants and parents in case the participants were

TABLE 1 | Sample characteristics.

underage. Female participants with ASD (F-ASD; N = 9) were recruited from our outpatient clinic as well as other clinics, and the age span within the F-ASD group ranged from 12.5 to 24.5 years (mean age of 18.7 years). All patients matched the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition (DSM IV) criteria for ASD, had a confirmed International Classification of Diseases, 10th Revision (ICD-10)diagnosis of Asperger syndrome (n = 5; F84.5, ICD-10) and/or atypical autism (n = 4; F84.1, ICD-10), and had undergone standardized diagnostic procedures with either Module 3 or Module 4 of the Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule (ADOS) (31). If parental informants were available, the Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised (ADI-R) (32) was administered. The mean verbal IQ was 112 as confirmed with the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for either adults (WAIS-IV) (33) or children (WISC-IV) (34). The age- and IQ-matched non-clinical control group (F-CG; N = 9) had a mean age of 19.9 (range, 13.9-25 years) and a mean verbal IQ of 113 (for additional information, see Table 1). Due to technical problems with the response box, behavioral ratings of one control participant had to be excluded from further analyses. All participants had normal or corrected-to-normal vision. F-CG and F-ASD differed significantly (p = .015) concerning the selfreport evaluation of autistic symptoms as conducted with the Autism Spectrum-Quotient questionnaire (AQ) (35).

#### fMRI Paradigm and Stimuli

In two consecutive functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) experiments, we induced empathy for physical pain (EPP) and empathy for social pain (ESP) with stimuli and paradigms that have been previously described and similarly implemented in a study with male participants with a confirmed ASD diagnosis (13, 17). To investigate the neural correlates of EPP, participants viewed 28 color photographs depicting another person's left or right hand or foot from a first-person perspective in either painful [e.g., foot on a log with an axe landing on top of the big toe; physical pain (PP); 14 stimuli] or non-painful, neutral control situations [e.g., foot on a log with the axe hitting

	F-ASD ( <i>N</i> = 9)		F-CG	p z		
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	(Mann-Whi	tney <i>U</i> test)
Age	18;7	4;9	19;9	3;6	.667	0.486
Verbal-IQ	112.0	15.0	113.0	9.0	.797	0.265
AQ	22.6	10.1	9.8	2.5	.015	2.368
EQ	111.7	14.8	118.4	6.5	.277	1.157
ADOS-SA	7.7	3.1				
ADOS-RRB	1.0	0.9				
ADOS Comparison Score	4.9	2.1				
ADI-R Com	6.5	2.7				
ADI-R Soc	7.3	4.5				
ADI-R Stereo	2.7	2.0				

AQ, Autism Spectrum Quotient; EQ, Empathy Quotient; ADOS, Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule; ADOS-SA, ADOS Social Affect Score; ADOS-RRB, ADOS Repetitive and Restricted Behavior Score; ADOS Comparison, ADOS Comparison Score; ADI-R, Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised; ADI-R Com, ADI-R Communication Score; ADI-R Soc, ADI-R Social Interaction Score; ADI-R Stereo, ADI-R Stereotyped Behavior Score. F-ASD, female autism spectrum disorder group; F-CG, female nonclinical control group; SD, standard deviation; p-values and z-values refer to the Mann-Whitney U test comparing the two groups against each other. next to it in the wood; no pain (NP); 14 stimuli; see **Figure 1**]. The photographs were chosen from a pool of 56 validated stimuli (13, 36). Stimuli were presented for 4.5 s. Subsequently, a fixation cross on a blank screen was presented for 1.5 s. Participants were then asked to respond within 3 s to the question "How strong is the pain of the observed person in this moment?" and rate the intensity of the depicted person's pain experience (from 1 "not at all" to 5 "very strong") on a five-point scale. Following the rating phase, a fixation cross was presented for an average of 6.1 s. Stimuli were presented in a fix pseudo-randomized order with no more than two stimuli from the same condition following each other. In total, the experiment lasted approximately 7 min.

To induce ESP, participants were confronted with 30 validated hand-drawn sketches of social situations displaying a protagonist in either socially undesirable (20 sketches) or neutral public scenarios (10 sketches). Each sketch was explained with a written caption, which introduced the context (e.g., "You are at the theatre") and the state of the person serving as the social target (e.g., "The actor forgets his lines during the play..."). Ten of the 20 social pain sketches illustrated scenarios in which the social target was aware of the predicament and thus could be perceived to be emotionally engaged and embarrassed in the situation. Here, participants shared the knowledge of the faux pas and the experience of embarrassment with the social target



knowledge about the inappropriateness of the situation (SKS) eliciting shared affect with the social target, e.g., sharing embarrassment with a person who's pants rip while she bends down to lift a package, and 10 situations depicted a social target unaware about the faux pas, thus not sharing the same knowledge with the observer [non-shared knowledge situation (NKS)], e.g., a person whose pants unknowingly slipped down while she is sitting on a chair. Ten sketches displayed nonnorm-violating control situations [neutral control situations (NS)]. Stimuli were presented together with two sentences describing the situation below the sketches (e.g., You are at a library: you observe a women giving back a book she borrowed). [shared knowledge situation (SKS); e.g., "You are at the grocery store. A person at the cashier realizes that she cannot pay for her purchase"]. The other 10 social pain sketches depicted situations in which the social target was unaware of the social norm violation and therefore would not notice that his or her social integrity was at stake. However, participants would notice the faux pas from an observer's perspective [non-shared knowledge situation (NKS); e.g., "You are on a train. A passenger walks by with an open pants zipper"]. Thus, the observer would be aware that the social target him- or herself does not experience the unpleasantness of the situation, but could nevertheless experience strong states of embarrassment on behalf of the social target (23). Importantly, these two conditions differently vary the impact of egocentricity in the judgement of the situation; when sharing the knowledge in the SKS condition, there is no need to distinguish the other's perspective from one's own, while in the NKS condition, the observer's knowledge could impact the evaluation of the affective experience in the other, if it is egocentrically biased. This notion originates from classic developmental psychological research claiming that young children are egocentric to the degree that they are only capable of contemplating the world from their egocentric perspective (37-39). It is the NKS condition which requires participants to abstract from their egocentric viewpoint (i.e., an open zipper is always embarrassing) but take the perspective of the target person (i.e., being unaware of the open zipper and thus not feeling embarrassed). Finally, 10 neutral control situations depicted comparable social scenarios lacking the faux pas component [neutral control situations (NS); e.g., "You are at a post office. At the neighboring counter you observe a man who is posting a package"]. The social targets were described as male (i.e., a man) in half of the situations or female (i.e., a woman) in the other half in the sentences below the picture. Participants were instructed to attend to each sketch for 12 s. Stimulus presentation was followed by a blank screen for 1 s and a 3-s rating period during which participants were asked to indicate the social target's embarrassment on a five-point scale (from 1 "not at all" to 5 "very strong") in response to the question: "How embarrassing is the situation for the observed person in this moment?". The stimuli were presented with an inter-trial interval of 8 s in a pseudorandomized order, which was the same for every participant, with no more than two stimuli from the same condition in a row. The total duration of the experiment was approximately 12 min.

Before entering the MRI, participants received careful instructions about the experimental procedure using two example situations that were not displayed again during the MRI session. In the scanner, a response box was attached to the right leg and the participants' fingers were placed in the correct position. Stimuli were presented on an LCD screen with Presentation 12.1 software package (Neurobehavioral Systems, Albany, CA, USA).

#### **Data Acquisition and Analysis**

All participants were scanned at 3T (Siemens Trio, Erlangen, Germany) with 36 near-axial slices and a distance factor of 10% providing whole-brain coverage. An echo planar imaging (EPI) sequence was used for acquisition of functional volumes [repetition time (TR) = 2.2s, echo time (TE) = 30 ms, flip angle = 90°, slice thickness = 3 mm,

field of view (FoV) = 192, matrix  $64 \times 64$  voxels, voxel size  $3 \times 3 \times 3$  mm]. Overall, we obtained 204 volumes for EPP and 340 volumes for ESP. The first seven (EPP) and four (ESP) volumes of each session were discarded from further analyses. To rule out potential anatomical abnormalities, we acquired high-resolution images with a T1-weighed scan comprising the whole brain, employing a magnetization-prepared rapid gradient-echo sequence (3d MP-RAGE) in sagittal plane (176 slices, TR = 1.9 s, TE = 2.52 ms, flip angle = 9°, ascending slices, slice thickness = 1 mm, FoV = 256 mm, 50% gap, matrix 256 × 256 voxels, voxel size  $1 \times 1 \times 1$  mm).

Data were analyzed using SPM8 (www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm). For each session, brain volumes were corrected for slice timing and head motion and spatially normalized to the standard EPI template of the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) using linear and nonlinear transformations of the mean EPI images of each time session. The normalized volumes were resliced with a voxel size of  $2 \times 2 \times 2$  mm, smoothed with an 8-mm full-width half-maximum isotropic Gaussian kernel, and high-pass filtered at 1/192 Hz for the EPP and 1/256 for the ESP task.

#### Analysis of Empathy for Physical Pain Data

All behavioral data were analyzed with PASW Statistics for Windows, Version 18.0 (SPSS Inc. Released 2009). Ratings of the social targets' pain in the EPP paradigm were analyzed using repeated-measures analyses of variance (ANOVAs). For the analysis of pain ratings, a  $2 \times 2$  ANOVA was implemented with Condition (PP, NP) as within-subject factor and Group (F-CG and F-ASD) as between-subject factor.

On the neural systems level a fixed-effects general linear model (GLM) was calculated at the within-subject level for EPP in order to test for activation differences. The model for EPP included three regressors modeling the hemodynamic responses to the PP, the NP condition, and the rating period with the aforementioned stimulus durations. The PP events were additionally weighted with the corresponding rating response to align our analyses to previous experiments (13, 17). Six regressors modeling head movement parameters were introduced to account for noise. At the group level a flexible factorial design was implemented with condition as a repeated-measures factor (included  $\beta$ -maps for the PP and NP condition) and group as a between-subject factor (F-CG and F-ASD group). Previous results specifically stress areas of the so-called empathy network, the AI and the ACC, as key regions in processing EPP and ESP. Functional regions of interest (ROIs) were defined by deriving activation maps from previous studies using the same stimuli in samples of non-clinical control subjects. The physical pain ROIs were defined according to a previous study of our group assessing EPP contrasting PP-NP (13): ACC, left AI, right AI, and the somatosensory cortex. All ROI analyses were conducted using the small-volume correction as implemented in SPM8, applying voxel based family-wiseerror (FWE) correction. Additionally, whole-brain analyses were conducted to assess activations outside of our ROIs, FWE corrected for the whole brain.

#### Analysis of Empathy for Social Pain Data

On the behavioral level, ratings of the social targets' embarrassment in the ESP paradigms were analyzed using

Empathy in Females With ASD

a repeated 2  $\times$  3 ANOVA the Condition (SKS, NKS, NS) as within-subject factor and Group (F-CG, F-ASD) as between-subject factor.

On the neural systems level, as for the EPP task, a fixed-effects GLM was calculated at the within-subject level. For the ESP, the first-level model included one regressor for the SKS, one for the NKS, one for the NS, and another regressor for the rating period. The trials in the SKS and NKS condition were additionally weighted with the corresponding rating response similar to previous approaches (see above), and six additional regressors modeling head movement parameters were included to account for noise. Beta-maps for the SKS, NKS, and NS condition for the F-CG and F-ASD group were analyzed at the group level using a flexible factorial design with condition as a repeated-measures factor and group as a between-subject factor. Functional ROIs for ESP were also defined according to activation maps of a previous study of our group assessing embarrassment on behalf of others with the respective contrast social pain vs. NS in a sample of subjects without ASD (23): ACC, left AI, and thalamus. Corrections for multiple comparisons and whole-brain analyses were conducted as described above for the EPP task. All anatomical coordinates are reported in MNI standard space.

## RESULTS

#### **Empathy for Physical Pain**

On the behavioral level, participants in both groups rated that the social target experienced more pain in the PP situations as compared the NP situations as indicated by the main effect of Condition ( $F_{(1,16)}$ = 513.08, p < .001). F-CG and F-ASD both rated the protagonist's physical pain as more intense for PP compared to NP (see **Table 2** for comparisons), and the general intensity level of pain ratings as well as the responsiveness to PP vs. NP did not differ between groups (main effect of Group:  $F_{(1,16)}$ = 0.18, p = .679; Group × Condition interaction:  $F_{(1,16)}$ = 1.43, p = .249).

On the neural systems level, participants of both groups showed increased activations of the ACC during PP compared to NP (F-CG at -2, 26, 46,  $t_{(32)} = 6.44$ , p < .001, k = 587; F-ASD at -6, 18, 36,  $t_{(32)} = 5.12$ , p = .002, k = 407; see **Figure 2A** and **Table 3**). The F-CG group additionally showed increased activations in the

left AI (-36, 18, 0,  $t_{(32)} = 5.91$ , p < .001, k = 156), right AI (42, 18, -4,  $t_{(32)} = 4.59$ , p = .001, k = 110), and left somatosensory cortex (-58, -28, 36,  $t_{(32)} = 3.77$ , p = .013, k = 42). Whole-brain analysis revealed an additional activation of the middle frontal gyrus in response to PP vs. NP of the F-CG group (see **Supplementary Table S1**). Comparing the F-ASD group to the F-CG group, the F-ASD showed significantly lower activation of the left AI (-34, 20, 4,  $t_{(32)} = 3.28$ , p = .024, k = 16) and right AI (34, 24, 0,  $t_{(32)} = 3.12$ , p = .033, k = 1) during PP vs. NP (see **Figure 2B**).

#### **Empathy for Social Pain**

Behavioral results showed a significant main effect of Condition for the ratings of the social targets' embarrassment ( $F_{(2,30)} = 128.36$ , p < .001). The social targets' embarrassment was rated stronger during SKS and NKS compared to NS (see Figure 3A and Table 2 for detailed comparisons). However, as expected, ratings of the social targets' experience of embarrassment were decreased for NKS, during which the social target was unaware of the ongoing norm violation, and thus not experiencing embarrassment as compared to SKS. Separate *t*-tests for both groups showed that F-CG and F-ASD rated the social target's embarrassment lower in NKS vs. SKS situations indicating an adjustment of their egocentric perspective towards the social target's affective state. There was a main effect of Group ( $F_{(1,15)} = 21.32, p < .001$ ) and a significant interaction of Group and Condition ( $F_{(1,15)} = 9.32$ , p = .001). This indicates that F-ASD rated the social target's embarrassment higher than F-CG, particularly in the NKS compared to the SKS condition ( $F_{(1,15)} = 7.41$ , p = .016; F-ASD (SKS vs. NKS) vs. F-CG (SKS vs. NKS); significant for Bonferroni corrected *p*-level: p = .05/3 = .017) pointing towards a stronger egocentric bias in F-ASD as compared to F-CG.

On the neural level, embarrassment situations compared to NS were associated with increased activations within the ACC and AI network. Contrasting SKS and NKS vs. NS [(SKS – NS) + (NKS – NS)] resulted in increased activations of the left ACC in both groups (F-CG at –6, 28, 42,  $t_{(48)} = 5.76$ , p < .001, k = 222; F-ASD at –8, 18, 40,  $t_{(48)} = 4.11$ , p = .005, k = 25; see also **Table 3**). The left AI (–28, 24, 0,  $t_{(48)} = 5.49$ , p < .001, k = 33) and thalamus (–2, –6, 8,  $t_{(48)} = 4.32$ , p < .001, k = 18) showed increased activation in the F-CG group (see **Figure 2C**). For the same

Contrast	Overall ( <i>N</i> = 17)		F-CG	(N = 8)	F-ASD ( <i>N</i> = 9)	
	F	p	t(7)	p	t(8)	p
Empathy for physical pain						
PP vs. NP	513.08	<.001	23.07	<.001	12.53	<.001
Empathy for social pain						
NS vs. SKS	648.30	<.001	20.17	<.001	17.08	<.001
NS vs. NKS	44.83	<.001	2.59	.036	5.63	<.001
SKS vs. NKS	53.33	<.001	7.93	<.001	3.03	.016

Results of the contrasts between conditions following the overall ANOVAs across groups and separate t-tests within each of the experimental groups for the empathy for physical pain task and empathy for social pain task. F-CG, non-clinical control group; F-ASD, autism spectrum disorder group; PP, physical pain situations; NP, no-pain, neutral control stimuli; NS, neutral control situations; SKS, shared knowledge situations (see Methods for description); NKS, non-shared knowledge situations; EPP degrees of freedom:  $F_{(1,16)}$ , ESP degrees of freedom:  $F_{(1,16)}$ .



statistics are FWE-corrected within ROIs as described in the Methods section; results are presented uncorrected (p < .05; T > 1.69 for EPP and T > 1.69 for ESP) for displaying purposes within ROIs.

contrast, whole-brain analysis revealed additional activation of the left posterior medial frontal cortex in the F-CG group (see **Supplementary Table S1**). For both groups, the activation of the AI was decreased during NKS compared to SKS (F-CG at  $-28, 24, 2, t_{(48)} = 2.83, p = .030, k = 3$ ; F-ASD at  $-40, 24, 4, t_{(48)} = 2.72, p = .039, k = 2$ ; see **Figure 3B**), as well as activation of the thalamus (F-CG at  $-4, -6, 6, t_{(48)} = 3.76, p = .002, k = 23$ ; F-ASD at  $-6, -8, 8, t_{(48)} = 3.25, p = .006, k = 16$ ). Whole-brain analysis also revealed decreased activation of the ACC during NKS compared to SKS in the F-ASD group (see **Supplementary Table S1**).

When comparing the F-ASD group to the F-CG group, activation of the left AI was significantly lower when contrasting SKS and NKS vs. NS (-28, 24, 0,  $t_{(48)} = 3.73$ , p = .003, k = 22; see **Figure 2D**). This effect was present for SKS vs. NS (-28, 24, 0,  $t_{(48)} = 3.23$ , p = .012, k = 9) and also NKS vs. NS (-28, 24, 0,  $t_{(48)} = 3.30$ , p = .010, k = 23), replicating previous findings of decreased responses during embarrassment on behalf of others in ASD. Unlike the behavioural data, fMRI data showed no significant difference between groups when contrasting SKS vs. NKS within

the regions of interest or in the whole-brain analysis (even with more lenient threshold of p = .001, uncorrected).

## DISCUSSION

The current study targeted the female variant of ASD: by using ecologically valid and emotionally complex social scenes, we aimed to characterize behavioral and neurobiological markers of empathy for physical and social pain in nine females with ASD compared to a carefully matched control group. To our knowledge, this is the first study investigating empathy for physical and social pain in this way in a group of female participants affected by ASD. A general lack of research on the female phenotype poses a challenge to the generalizability of the notion that alterations of processes in the domain of social cognition, such as emotion recognition, empathy, and theory of mind, could explain the observed peculiarities in social interactions in ASD. With the current study, we aimed to broaden our perspective on the ASD

#### TABLE 3 | Regions of interest (ROIs) analyses.

Brain region		Side	Cluster size	I	MNI coordinate	s	т	p	pFWE
				x	У	z			
	physical pain								
PP > NP									
F-CG									
	Anterior cingulate		587	-2	26	46	6.44	<.001	<.001
	Anterior insula	L	156	-36	18	0	5.91	<.001	<.001
	Anterior insula	R	110	42	18	-4	4.59	<.001	.001
	Somatosensory	L	42	-58	-28	36	3.77	<.001	.013
	cortex								
F-ASD									
	Anterior cingulate		407	-6	18	36	5.12	<.001	.002
F-CG (PP > N	P) > F-ASD (PP > NP)								
	Anterior insula	L	16	-34	20	4	3.28	<.001	.024
	Anterior insula	R	1	34	24	0	3.12	<.001	.033
Empathy for	social pain								
(SKS+NKS) > F-CG	NS								
	Anterior cingulate		222	-6	28	42	5.76	<.001	<.001
	Anterior insula	L	33	-28	24	0	5.49	<.001	<.001
	Thalamus		18	-2	-6	8	4.32	<.001	<.001
F-ASD									
	Anterior cingulate		25	-8	18	40	4.11	<.001	.005
SKS > NKS									
F-CG									
	Anterior insula	L	3	-28	24	2	2.83	<.001	.030
	Thalamus		23	-4	-6	6	3.76	<.001	.002
F-ASD									
	Anterior insula	L	2	-40	24	4	2.72	<.001	.039
	Thalamus		16	-6	-8	8	3.25	<.001	.006
F-CG [(SKS+N	IKS) > NS] > F-ASD [(SKS	+NKS) > NS]							
	Anterior insula	L	22	-28	24	0	3.73	<.001	.003

All statistics for the contrasts reported in the table are thresholded at p < .05, family-wise-error corrected (FWE), within regions of interest (ROIs). PP, physical pain condition; NP, no pain condition; SKS, shared knowledge social pain situations; NKS, non-shared knowledge social pain situations; NS, neutral social control situations; F-CG, non-clinical control group; F-ASD, autism spectrum disorder group.

phenotype by testing deficits in empathic responding as well as egocentric biases in a female sample in correspondence to what has already been discussed for males with ASD. We found that females with ASD were able to correctly detect another person's physical pain but were significantly less likely to accurately consider the protagonist's perspective in case of social pain. In contrast to non-clinical control participants, they attributed relatively strong embarrassment to the social target even in a situation the person was unaware about the ongoing threat to his or her social integrity. In addition, fMRI results indicated an attenuated activation of areas of the empathy network, specifically the AI, in females with ASD, which persisted regardless of the complexity of the social situation. In both the empathy for physical pain and the more complex empathy for social pain condition, the AI did not show elevated activity in response to the depicted integrity threat.

The anterior insula cortex is typically associated with socialemotional processing, such as interoceptive processes (40-42), and empathizing with others conditions (43-46). In light of this popular notion of the AI's functioning in social-affective processes, attenuated activity in the AI in females with ASD in response to another person's physical and social pain might reflect deficits in sharing another's perspective. Here, individuals with ASD might lack the intuitive access to another person's mind through automatically sharing their affective states on the neural systems level. Thus, they might be less able to rely on their "gut feelings" in situations involving empathic abilities. Nevertheless, the females with ASD did actively try to "walk in the protagonists shoes" and were able to cognitively grasp and understand the other person's situation (if they shared the same knowledge about the situation) as indicated by the ratings that were in a similar range as the non-clinical controls'. This notion



is in line with previous studies suggesting that male patients with ASD might be able to make up for their lack of intuitive access to the shared representation of affect by adhering to learned social rules and conventions—however, often in an inflexible or stereotyped manner (13, 47).

This seemingly straightforward interpretation of altered AI responses in females with ASD, however, needs to be carefully considered, since the AI is well established in various other processes that are relevant for social behavior, most prominently salience (48). Reduced AI activation could refer to a qualitatively different level of social processes such as a reduced distribution of attention to social events in the environment in females with ASD. Reduced salience of social norm violations in the environment or threats to the physical integrity of another's body could very well explain different behavioral responses in the absence of any alterations in shared representation of affect (49). Females with ASD, however, did notice the violation of social norms in the observed situation and rated the protagonist's embarrassment just as high as the control participants-even higher in the non-shared knowledge condition-which points to the idea that the depicted norm violations are comparably salient to the females with ASD in this study. This is also supported by clinical observations and the importance of behavioral rules (47) and capabilities in understanding and realizing social norm transgressions in the high-functioning phenotype (50), particularly when these are very simple and do not rely on understanding another's intentions (18). The activation differences in the AI as observed here might therefore rather unlikely reflect alterations in the ascription of saliency to the social scenarios.

In contrast to our expectations derived from previous findings in male subjects, in the current female sample, deficits in sharing another person's state have surfaced even when participants were confronted with rather simple physical pain scenarios that did not require complex integrations of social context information with different social perspectives. Rather than indicating specific deficits in the female ASD phenotype, these more pronounced deficits in shared representation might be due to the younger age and thus earlier stage of maturation of the females in our sample compared to previous male samples (13). A previous study even pointed towards female superiority with respect to developmental aspects in younger individuals (non-clinical controls and individuals with ASD) when detecting faux pas in a theory of mind task (51). In this study, boys and girls aged 4-6 and 7-11 years were asked to detect a faux pas from a story. Besides a general effect of age (older children detected a faux pas better than younger children), girls outperformed boys in both age groups. The authors find faux pas detection performance to be at a lower level in children with high functioning autism compared to non-clinical controls. However, the group of female participants with autism was too small (N =2) to statistically test for sex effects (51). Since the present study included only female participants with ASD precluding direct comparison to males, future research needs to include both male and female individuals with ASD and directly assess behavioral and neural aberrations associated with the disorder.

While females with ASD did not show any different behavior in the physical pain condition, complex social scenarios posed a greater challenge. Specifically, when the situations required to leave the own perspective and to accurately consider the social target's perspective, females with ASD exhibited increased egocentric biases. Interestingly, both groups of participants showed enhanced activation of brain regions of the empathy network when viewing situations depicting a social target being unaware of the faux pas in contrast to neutral situations and females with ASD also showed the same increase in activation in the ACC when the knowledge on the norm-transgression and affective experience was shared compared to when it was not. This might reflect the vicarious embarrassment that participants experienced on behalf of the observed person as indicated by previous studies and might not be fundamentally different also in females with ASD (17, 23). However, the activation in the non-shared condition was particularly diminished in both groups in contrast to shared knowledge situations in which participants could feel the same affect as the social target. This indicates that the representation of non-shared, vicariously experienced embarrassment is less prominent when participants are explicitly asked to focus on the other's mental states rather than their own affect on behalf of the other person. In this context, activations of the anterior insula might in part also reflect one's own experience of distress when observing another person in an uncomfortable social situation (52). Such vicarious and subjectively imbued neural representations have been found in previous studies confronting individuals with a person that was "not like them" (27), supporting the view that perspective taking requires the effortful regulation of one's egocentrically anchored experiences when another person feels different than oneself (26). While subjectively biased representations of another person's state are thought be a typical phenomenon (30, 53), in the current study, individuals without ASD were fully able to cognitively understand the social target's situation and make a clear distinction between the self and the other. Even though on the neural systems level participants without ASD represented the social pain on behalf of another to a stronger degree than females with ASD, they were also able to withdraw from this experience and to distinguish their own from the social target's feeling state. Thus, non-clinical control participants did not confuse self- and other-related emotional responses. In contrast, when confronted with such complex social scenarios, it seemed to be difficult for subjects with ASD to take a step back from their own judgment of a situation and create a valid evaluation of someone else's internal affective state. This finding is in line with clinical observations describing individuals with ASD as constantly observing themselves, directing their attention towards the own person, which results in an extreme form of egocentrism (29, 30). Naturally, such deficits in perspective taking in a social context may make it harder for individuals with ASD to react in a socially acceptable or culturally expected manner.

However, females with high functioning ASD did show activation of the same empathy networks as typically developed individuals, indicating that their ability to share another's affect is not fundamentally compromised (54, 55). Behavioral deficits in understanding another person's affective state only surfaced in more complex social settings that require disentangling different social perspectives. Thus, training of cognitive strategies, such as consultation of learned and memorized social relations, with an emphasis on perspective taking skills, might enable individuals with ASD to compensate some of these disadvantages and help them to get along in a social environment, even though they might not be able to intuitively feel it or "naturally" fit in.

#### Limitations

In the present study, we did not assess alexithymia, i.e., the inability to describe one's own affective states. In recent years, it has been observed that many individuals with ASD also suffer from alexithymia, leading to the assumption that emotional problems in ASD may rather be a symptom of (co-occurring) alexithymia than a core feature of the disorder itself (56). For example, it was suggested that processing of physical pain, sensitivity to subjective experiences of physical pain, or the report thereof may be affected in ASD (57). According to this reasoning, the attenuated AI activation in ASD in the present study may emerge because of deficits in processing pain per se, but not attributed to deficits in perspective-taking (58). This is in line with other studies in ASD demonstrating that insular activity varied over time during pain stimulation, with unobtrusive early but diminished late responses to physical pain (57). In sum, although there are studies showing no contribution of alexithymia to impairment in emotion processing (59), others highlight a mediating role of alexithymia on empathic processes in ASD (60). These conflicting findings call for more careful investigations of specific subgroups of individuals with co-occurring ASD and alexithymia. Regarding the interpretation of our results, the lack of information on alexithymia in the present sample thus needs to be considered.

Future research should take into account potential influences of age, sex/gender, and hormone status, e.g., female cycle, intake of oral contraceptives, oxytocin and vasopressin levels, and stress hormone levels, as studies show connections between these factors and social behavior, including empathic abilities, in humans (61, 62). Within this line, particularly the large age range within this study (12–24 years) needs to be discussed, as particularly within this period of development, substantial changes in biology and cognition may take place. Interpretation of the present results is further limited by the small sample size.

## CONCLUSION

Our findings point towards a tendency of reduced shared representations of affect in empathic situations in females with high functioning ASD. While females with ASD do experience shared affect, they tend to differentiate less between the own and another person's perspective. The overreliance on their own perspective confirms the notion that deficits in understanding another's feelings might only surface in more complex social settings that require disentangling the own from another person's view of the situation. These findings fit very well into previous literature on the male ASD phenotype and suggest that the peculiarities in the domain of social cognition also generalize to the female phenotype (13). The here presented evidence yet relies on a small sample of high functioning females with ASD and should thus be treated with caution. Considering the strong asymmetry of males and females in high functioning ASD, however, we strongly believe that these efforts are inevitable and a valuable addition to the literature to obtain a more comprehensive understanding of the generalizability of altered social cognition in the heterogeneous ASD phenotype.

## **ETHICS STATEMENT**

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the ethics committee of the Medical

Department of the University of Marburg with written informed consent from all subjects. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the ethics committee of the Medical Department of the University of Marburg (Az 197/12).

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

LP, IK-B, FMP, SK, and LM-P acquired the data. SS, LP, and LM-P analyzed the data. SS, LP, IK-B, A-KW, FMP, SK, and LM-P prepared, reviewed, and edited the manuscript.

#### REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th edn. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Publishing (2013).
- Jones W, Klin A. Attention to eyes is present but in decline in 2-6-month-old infants later diagnosed with autism. *Nature* (2013) 504:427–31. doi: 10.1038/ nature12715
- Cheslack-Postava K, Jordan-Young RM. Autism spectrum disorders: toward a gendered embodiment model. Soc Sci Med (2012) 74:1667–74. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.06.013
- Dworzynski K, Ronald A, Bolton P, Happé F. How different are girls and boys above and below the diagnostic threshold for autism spectrum disorders? J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry (2012) 51:788–97. doi: 10.1016/j. jaac.2012.05.018
- Loomes R, Hull L, Mandy WPL. What Is the male-to-female ratio in autism spectrum disorder? A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry (2017) 56:466–74. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2017.03.013
- Retico A, Giuliano A, Tancredi R, Cosenza A, Apicella F, Narzisi A, et al. The effect of gender on the neuroanatomy of children with autism spectrum disorders: a support vector machine case-control study. *Mol Autism* (2016) 7:1–20. doi: 10.1186/s13229-015-0067-3
- Lai M-C, Lombardo MV, Baron-Cohen S. Autism. Lancet (2014) 383:896– 910. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61539-1
- Baron-Cohen S, Knickmeyer RC, Belmonte MK. Sex differences in the brain: implications for explaining autism. *Science (80)* (2005) 310:819–23. doi: 10.1126/science.1115455
- Ecker C, Andrews DS, Gudbrandsen CM, Marquand AF, Ginestet CE, Daly EM, et al. Association between the probability of autism spectrum disorder and normative sex-related phenotypic diversity in brain structure. *JAMA Psychiatry* (2017) 74:329. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.3990
- Grissom NM, McKee SE, Schoch H, Bowman N, Havekes R, O'Brien WT, et al. Male-specific deficits in natural reward learning in a mouse model of neurodevelopmental disorders. *Mol Psychiatry* (2018) 23:544–55. doi: 10.1038/mp.2017.184
- Berenguer C, Miranda A, Colomer C, Baixauli I, Roselló B. Contribution of theory of mind, executive functioning, and pragmatics to socialization behaviors of children with high-functioning autism. J Autism Dev Disord (2018) 48:430–41. doi: 10.1007/s10803-017-3349-0
- Greimel E, Schulte-Rüther M, Kircher T, Kamp-Becker I, Remschmidt H, Fink GR, et al. Neural mechanisms of empathy in adolescents with autism spectrum disorder and their fathers. *Neuroimage* (2010) 49:1055–65. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.07.057
- Krach S, Kamp-Becker I, Einhäuser W, Sommer J, Frässle S, Jansen A, et al. Evidence from pupillometry and fMRI indicates reduced neural response during vicarious social pain but not physical pain in autism. *Hum Brain Mapp* (2015) 36:4730–44. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22949
- Schneider K, Regenbogen C, Pauly KD, Gossen A, Schneider DA, Mevissen L, et al. Evidence for gender-specific endophenotypes in high-functioning autism spectrum disorder during empathy. *Autism Res* (2013) 6:506–21. doi: 10.1002/aur.1310

## FUNDING

Research leading to this publication was funded by the German Research Foundation (KR3803/2-1, KR3803/7-1, MU 4373/1-1), the Research Foundation of the Philipps-University Marburg, the von Behring-Roentgen-Stiftung (KR 60-0023).

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00428/full#supplementary-material

- Gallese V, Rochat MJ, Berchio C. The mirror mechanism and its potential role in autism spectrum disorder. *Dev Med Child Neurol* (2013) 55:15–22. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2012.04398.x
- Hill E, Berthoz S, Frith U. Brief report: cognitive processing of own emotions in individuals with autistic spectrum disorder and in their relatives. *J Autism Dev Disord* (2004) 34:229–35. doi: 10.1023/B:JADD.0000022613.41399.14
- Paulus FM, Müller-Pinzler L, Jansen A, Gazzola V, Krach S. Mentalizing and the role of the posterior superior temporal sulcus in sharing others' embarrassment. *Cereb Cortex* (2015) 25:2065–75. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ bhu011
- Paulus FM, Kamp-Becker I, Krach S. Demands in reflecting about another's motives and intentions modulate vicarious embarrassment in autism spectrum disorders. *Res Dev Disabil* (2013) 34:1312–21. doi: 10.1016/j. ridd.2013.01.009
- Eisenberger NI, Lieberman MD, Williams KD. Does rejection hurt? An fMRI study of social exclusion. *Science (80)* (2003) 302:290–2. doi: 10.1126/ science.1089134
- MacDonald G, Leary MR. Why does social exclusion hurt? The relationship between social and physical pain. *Psychol Bull* (2005) 131:202–23. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.131.2.202
- Keltner D. Signs of appeasement: evidence for the distinct displays of embarrassment, amusement, and shame. J Pers Soc Psychol (1995) 68:441– 54. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.68.3.441
- Müller-Pinzler L, Gazzola V, Keysers C, Sommer J, Jansen A, Frässle S, et al. Neural pathways of embarrassment and their modulation by social anxiety. *Neuroimage* (2015) 119:252–61. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.06.036
- Krach S, Cohrs JC, de Echeverría Loebell NC, Kircher T, Sommer J, Jansen A, et al. Your flaws are my pain: linking empathy to vicarious embarrassment. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e18675. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0018675
- 24. Singer T, Seymour B, O'Doherty J, Kaube H, Dolan RJ, Frith CD. Empathy for pain involves the affective but not sensory components of pain. *Science* (80) (2004) 303:1157–62. doi: 10.1126/science.1093535
- Keysers C, Gazzola V. Expanding the mirror: vicarious activity for actions, emotions, and sensations. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* (2009) 19:666–71. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2009.10.006
- Epley N, Keysar B, Van Boven L, Gilovich T. Perspective taking as egocentric anchoring and adjustment. J Pers Soc Psychol (2004) 87:327–39. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.87.3.327
- Lamm C, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. How do we empathize with someone who is not like us? A functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *J Cogn Neurosci* (2010) 22:362–76. doi: 10.1162/jocn.2009.21186
- Conson M, Mazzarella E, Esposito D, Grossi D, Marino N, Massagli A, et al. "Put myself into your place": embodied simulation and perspective taking in autism spectrum disorders. *Autism Res* (2015) 8:454–66. doi: 10.1002/ aur.1460
- Frith U, De Vignemont F. Egocentrism, allocentrism, and Asperger syndrome. Conscious Cogn (2005) 14:719–38. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2005.04.006
- Lombardo MV, Chakrabarti B, Bullmore ET, Sadek SA, Pasco G, Wheelwright SJ, et al. Atypical neural self-representation in autism. *Brain* (2010) 133:611– 24. doi: 10.1093/brain/awp306

- Lord C, Rutter M, Dilavore PC, Risi S, Gotham K, Bishop SL. Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule, Second Edition (ADOS-2) Manual (Part 1) Modules 1-4. Torrance, CA: Western Psychological Services (2012).
- Rutter M, Le Couteur A, Lord C. Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised (ADI-R). Los Angeles: Western Psychological Services (2003).
- Wechsler D. Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale Fourth Edition (WAIS-IV). Frankfurt: Pearson (2012).
- 34. Wechsler D. Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children Fourth Edition (WISC-IV). Frankfurt: Pearson (2011).
- Freitag CM, Retz-Juninger P, Retz W, Seitz C, Palmason H, Meyer J, et al. Evaluation der deutschen Version des Autismus-Spektrum-Quotienten (AQ) - die Kurzversion AQ-k. Z Kinder Jugendpsychiatr Psychother (2007) 36:280–9 doi: 10.1026/1616-3443.36.4.280
- Jackson PL, Meltzoff AN, Decety J. How do we perceive the pain of others? A window into the neural processes involved in empathy. *Neuroimage* (2005) 24:771–9. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.09.006
- Fishbein HD, Lewis S, Keiffer K. Children's understanding of spatial relations: coordination of perspectives. *Dev Psychol* (1972) 7:21–33. doi: 10.1037/h0032858
- Liben LS. Perspective-taking skills in young children: seeing the world through rose-colored glasses. *Dev Psychol* (1978) 14:87–92. doi: 10.1037/ 0012-1649.14.1.87
- Flavell JH, Everett BA, Croft K, Flavell ER. Young children's knowledge about visual perception: further evidence for the Level 1-Level 2 distinction. *Dev Psychol* (1981) 17:99–103. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.17.1.99
- Cox CL, Uddin LQ, Di martino A, Castellanos FX, Milham MP, Kelly C. The balance between feeling and knowing: affective and cognitive empathy are reflected in the brain's intrinsic functional dynamics. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2012) 7:727–37. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsr051
- Craig ADB. Interoception: the sense of the physiological condition of the body. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* (2003) 13:500–5. doi: 10.1016/S0959-4388(03)00090-4
- Critchley HD, Wiens S, Rotshtein P, Öhman A, Dolan RJ. Neural systems supporting interoceptive awareness. *Nat Neurosci* (2004) 7:189–95. doi: 10.1038/nn1176
- Akitsuki Y, Decety J. Social context and perceived agency affects empathy for pain: an event-related fMRI investigation. *Neuroimage* (2009) 47:722–34. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.04.091
- Bernhardt BC, Singer T. The neural basis of empathy. Annu Rev Neurosci (2012) 35:1–23. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-062111-150536
- 45. Fan Y, Duncan NW, de Greck M, Northoff G. Is there a core neural network in empathy? An fMRI based quantitative meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2011) 35:903–11. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.10.009
- Saarela MV, Hlushchuk Y, Williams ACDC, Schürmann M, Kalso E, Hari R. The compassionate brain: humans detect intensity of pain from another's face. *Cereb Cortex* (2007) 17:230–7. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhj141
- Klin A, Jones W, Schultz R, Volkmar F. The enactive mind, or from actions to cognition: lessons from autism. *Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci* (2003) 358:345– 60. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2002.1202
- Seeley WW, Menon V, Schatzberg AF, Keller J, Glover GH, Kenna H, et al. Dissociable intrinsic connectivity networks for salience processing and executive control. J Neurosci (2007) 27:2349–56. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 5587-06.2007

- Uddin LQ, Menon V. The anterior insula in autism: under-connected and under-examined. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2009) 33:1198–203. doi: 10.1016/j. neubiorev.2009.06.002
- Hillier A, Allinson L. Beyond expectations: autism, understanding embarrassment, and the relationship with theory of mind. *Autism* (2002) 6:299–314. doi: 10.1177/1362361302006003007
- Baron-Cohen S, O'Riordan M, Stone V, Jones R, Plaisted K. Recognition of faux pas by normally developing children and children with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. J Autism Dev Disord (1999) 29:407– 18. doi: 10.1023/A:1023035012436
- Batson CD. These things called empathy: eight related but distinct phenomena. In: Decety J, Ickes W, editors. *The Social Neuroscience of Empathy*. MIT press. (2009) p. 3–15. doi: 10.7551/mitpress/9780262012973.003.0002
- Epley N. Solving the (real) other minds problem. Soc Personal Psychol Compass (2008) 2:1455–74. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-9004.2008.00115.x
- Hadjikhani N, Zürcher NR, Rogier O, Hippolyte L, Lemonnier E, Ruest T, et al. Emotional contagion for pain is intact in autism spectrum disorders. *Transl Psychiatry* (2014) 4:e343. doi: 10.1038/tp.2013.113
- 55. Keysers C, Gazzola V. Dissociating the ability and propensity for empathy. *Trends Cogn Sci* (2014) 18:163–6. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2013.12.011
- Bird G, Cook R. Mixed emotions: the contribution of alexithymia to the emotional symptoms of autism. *Transl Psychiatry* (2013) 3:e285. doi: 10.1038/tp.2013.61
- Failla MD, Moana-Filho EJ, Essick GK, Baranek GT, Rogers BP, Cascio CJ. Initially intact neural responses to pain in autism are diminished during sustained pain. *Autism* (2018) 22:669–83. doi: 10.1177/1362361317696043
- Moore DJ. Acute pain experience in individuals with autism spectrum disorders: a review. Autism (2015) 19:387–99. doi: 10.1177/1362361314527839
- Stephenson KG, Luke SG, South M. Separate contributions of autistic traits and anxious apprehension, but not alexithymia, to emotion processing in faces. *Autism* (2019) 2019 epub ahead of print. doi: 10.1177/1362361319830090
- Mul C, Stagg SD, Herbelin B, Aspell JE. The feeling of me feeling for you: interoception, alexithymia and empathy in autism. J Autism Dev Disord (2018) 48:2953–67. doi: 10.1007/s10803-018-3564-3
- Heinrichs M, von Dawans B, Domes G. Oxytocin, vasopressin, and human social behavior. *Front Neuroendocrinol* (2009) 30:548–57. doi: 10.1016/j. yfrne.2009.05.005
- 62. Radke S, Derntl B. Affective responsiveness is influenced by intake of oral contraceptives. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol* (2016) 26:1014–9. doi: 10.1016/j. euroneuro.2016.03.004

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Stroth, Paye, Kamp-Becker, Wermter, Krach, Paulus and Müller-Pinzler. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## The Neural Basis of Empathy and Empathic Behavior in the Context of Chronic Trauma

#### Jonathan Levy<sup>1\*</sup>, Karen Yirmiya<sup>1,2</sup>, Abraham Goldstein<sup>2</sup> and Ruth Feldman<sup>1,3\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Baruch lvcher School of Psychology, Interdisciplinary Center Herzliya, Herzliya, Israel, <sup>2</sup> Department of Psychology and the Gonda Brain Center, Bar-Ilan University, Ramat Gan, Israel, <sup>3</sup> Child Study Center, School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, CT, United States

**Background:** Accumulating evidence in social neuroscience suggests that mature human empathy relies on the integration of two types of processes: a lower-order process mainly tapping into automatic and sensory mechanisms and a higher-order process involving affect and cognition and modulated by top-down control. Studies have also indicated that neural measures of empathy often correlate with behavioral measures of empathy. Yet, little is known on the effects of chronic trauma on the neural and behavioral indices of empathy and the associations among them.

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Dessa Bergen-Cico, Syracuse University, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Gianluca Serafini, San Martino Hospital (IRCCS), Italy Sarah Dyanne Stanton, Syracuse University, United States

#### \*Correspondence:

Ruth Feldman feldman.ruth@gmail.com Jonathan Levy yoniilevy@gmail.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neuroimaging and Stimulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 18 December 2018 Accepted: 17 July 2019 Published: 16 August 2019

#### Citation:

Levy J, Yirmiya K, Goldstein A and Feldman R (2019) The Neural Basis of Empathy and Empathic Behavior in the Context of Chronic Trauma. Front. Psychiatry 10:562. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00562 **Methods:** Mothers exposed to chronic war-related trauma and nonexposed controls (N = 88, N = 41 war-exposed) underwent magnetoencephalography (MEG) while watching stimuli depicting vicarious emotional distress. Maternal empathic behavior was assessed during mother–child interaction involving a joint task.

**Results:** Empathy-evoking vignettes elicited response in alpha rhythms in a network involving both sensorimotor and viceromotor (anterior insula) regions, suggesting integration of the sensory and affective components of empathy. Whereas exposure to chronic stress did not affect the level of neural activations in this network, it reduced maternal empathic behavior. Furthermore, trauma exposure impaired the coherence of brain and behavior; only among controls, but not among trauma-exposed mothers, the neural basis of empathy was predicted by maternal empathic behavior.

**Conclusions:** Chronic stress takes a toll on the mother's empathic ability and indirectly impacts the neural basis of empathy by disrupting the coherence of brain and behavior.

Keywords: social brain, parent-child relationship, early trauma, magnetoencephalography, empathy

## INTRODUCTION

Empathy is a multifaceted psychological construct that plays a key role in social life and enables humans to feel and understand each other and form social groups and cultural communities. The neuroscience of empathy, an emerging field of research, has been informative in defining the multiple facets of empathy and the associations between its neural and behavioral manifestations (1). One aspect which has been repeatedly observed in various neuroimaging studies is that human empathy relies on the integration of two types of processes; a lower-order process mainly tapping into automatic and sensory mechanisms and a higher-order process involving affect and cognition and top-down control.

169

Importantly, both the automatic and higher-order mechanisms are needed for the expression of mature, full-blown empathy (2, 3). Functional neuroimaging studies have shown that mature human empathy integrates these two neural components and relies on the involvement of both sensorimotor (SM) and frontal viceromotor regions, mainly the anterior insula (AI). Such dual-system activations have been interpreted to reflect the integration of the lower-order, automatic, and sensory aspect of empathy with the higher-order, cognitive, and top-down aspect (2, 4-6). In parallel, EEG and magnetoencephalography (MEG) studies showed that the alpha, or *Mu* rhythm (alpha rhythms in sensory–motor areas) conveys a reliable marker of empathy (7-11). Consistent with these findings, we have shown in a large-scale MEG study of children, adolescents, and adults that whereas children and adolescents' response to others' pain implicated alpha rhythms in sensorymotor regions, only in adulthood did participants exhibit both sensory-motor and higher-order activations in viceromotor areas that support interoceptive sensitivity of one's own bodily milieu in the service of other-focused empathy (12). Taken together, these findings suggest that mature human empathy is underpinned by the SM-AI network that sustains full-blown adult empathy via the alpha rhythm.

Studies on the brain basis of empathy typically examine associations between neural activations in paradigms that call for empathic response and behavioral or self-reported indices of empathy (2, 13-16). Several studies revealed a robust link between measures of empathy in the brain and measures of observed social behavior, including empathy and synchrony or negative correlations between the neural empathic response and hostile behavior (11, 17). Yet, other studies failed to report such links and found no associations between the neural basis of empathy and empathic behavior. One explanation for such lack of correlations may relate to the heterogeneity of participants: it is possible that brain-behavior links exist only for certain groups of individuals but not for others. While this hypothesis has not been studied in depth, prior evidence lends support to this assumption. For instance, in a study on the neural basis of attachment, we found that among synchronous mothers, associations emerged between neural activations in key nodes of the maternal brain, oxytocin levels, and the mother's attuned parenting behavior; however, such links were not found for intrusive mothers, indicating that coherence among the neural and behavioral indices of social functions may index greater maturity and more optimal functioning (18). Similarly, children who experienced more empathic and synchronous parenting showed a greater coherence of theta, alpha, beta, and gamma rhythms across the social brain, including the superior temporal sulcus (STS)/superior temporal gyrus (STG) and AI and greater correlations of brain and behavior (19).

These findings raise the interesting assumption that coherence between activations in the social brain and observed social behavior may serve as a marker of greater maturity and functionality (20). This novel assumption is supported by several lines of evidence from various methods and samples. First, a previous functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) study suggested that mothers tune their child's brain *via* behavior-based processes (21), while another fMRI study demonstrated that the integrity of empathic networks in the parental brain shape children's longterm behavior (22). A MEG study found that when mothers and children engaged in synchronous interactions, they also exhibited brain-to-brain synchrony which was tightly connected to their behavior, particularly to mothers' empathic behavior (23). A recent transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) study demonstrated a causal relationship between empathic neural response and prosocial behavior (24). Finally, animal studies also conveyed a clear coordination of mother and offspring's physiological systems with bottom-up behavioral processes (25, 26). Among the conditions that may disrupt the expression of brain-behavior correlations, particularly in the social brain, are chronic stress and prolonged trauma. Prolonged exposure to trauma has long been known to increase psychopathology and suicidal behavior (27), reduce social adaptation, and impair brain functioning (28). Prolonged exposure to trauma, particularly during early development, has long been known to increase psychopathology, and early life stress was found to explain nearly 32% of psychiatric disorders (29). In an earlier study of the current research cohort, over 80% of children exposed to early and chronic trauma displayed a full-blown Axis I disorder at some point in their childhood (30), and exposed mothers were found to have higher depression, anxiety, and posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) symptoms compared with controls (31). In addition to such deficits, studies have repeatedly shown that individuals exposed to early trauma exhibit impaired empathy (32-34) and abnormal neural functioning of social functions including response to negative emotional stimuli (35, 36). Chronic stress and trauma also impair the neural basis of empathy. For instance, a MEG study showed that veterans exposed to wartime trauma exhibited disrupted neural empathic response to others' pain as expressed by the alpha rhythm (37). In the context of parenting, another MEG study similarly showed disruptions in the neural basis of empathy among adolescents exposed to maternal depression throughout their first years of life and these disruptions were again found in the alpha rhythm (17). Thus, while no prior study examined the effects of chronic trauma on brain-behavior coherence in relation to the empathic brain, the aforementioned standard error (SEM) studies suggest that diminished coherence may be one result of chronic trauma exposure.

In light of the above, the current study examined whether prolonged exposure to trauma may either directly impact the empathic brain, or alternatively, indirectly affect the associations between the neural and behavioral markers of empathy. Previous research has shown that exposure to chronic stress impairs the neural foundation of empathy and its behavioral manifestations (35, 36, 38-40), but the association between the two has not been tested thus far. Further, we were interested to test whether empathic behavior in the context of parenting could predict neural empathic response based on our previous studies which indicated that empathic parenting, particularly affectively synchronized behavior that is tuned to the child's state and communications, is an individually stable maternal orientation when measured repeatedly from infancy and through adolescence and, moreover, such synchronized maternal behavior predicts the neural empathic response (17, 23, 41, 42). To probe the impact of chronic stress on the neural basis of empathy, we used an empathy paradigm which simulates



empathy to vicarious affective stress (**Figure 1**). This paradigm has shown to yield activations containing both the SM and AI components of empathy (13).

We utilized a sample of mothers who were exposed to chronic war-related trauma as representing a condition of mass trauma. Such trauma is defined by the exposure of large populations to the same natural disaster or war/violence condition at the same time point (43). One of the main characteristic of such trauma is that typically the whole family is exposed to the trauma together. As a result, mothers experience both the stress of being exposed to chronic war themselves, as well as raising their children in an atmosphere of constant fear and handing their children's worries and stress responses. Children depend on their cargivers to supply protection, security, and emotional regulation, especialy following trauma exposure (44). It is thus of imprtance to investigate the foundations of maternal sensitivity, support, and empathic behavior in the context of chronic stress. Three hypotheses were proposed. First, we expected trauma-exposed mothers to show lower behavioral empathy during interaction with their children. Second, we expected to see alterations in the neural basis of empathy in mothers living in a context of chronic trauma. Finally, we expected to see group differences in the connection of brain and behavior, such that only among the nonexposed mothers there will be correlations between greater neural activations

to others' emotional distress and more empathic parenting, whereas in mothers exposed to chronic stress there will be a disconnect between brain and behavior.

## METHODS AND MATERIALS

## **Participants**

Participants were mothers of children who were part of a longitudinal study on the effects of war exposure on mothers and children. Between the years 2004 and 2005, we recruited 232 mothers (M  $\pm$  SD 31.27  $\pm$  5.55 years) and young children  $(M \pm SD 2.76 \pm 0.91)$  in two groups; trauma exposed and controls. The trauma-exposed group included 148 families (148 mothers and 148 infants) from Sderot, a town in the south of Israel located 10 km from the Gaza border. This area has suffered for the past 20 years from chronic rockets and missiles attacks, a few wars, and military operations. The second group included 84 nonexposed control families from other areas in the center of Israel. The two groups were matched demographically in terms of age, gender, birth order, parental age and education, maternal employment, and marital status and screened for other trauma, and we included participants who were not physically or mentally handicapped (e.g., severe autism, mental retardation) [for more details, see (45)].

The current study presents data from the fourth stage of this longitudinal study, when children were at preadolescence (11–13 years). At that longitudinal stage, compatibility with MEG scanning was added to the inclusion criteria: this mainly required that participants were metal free (e.g., free of toothbracelets, metallic implants) and were not pregnant. Eighty-eight mothers<sup>1</sup> participated in MEG scanning (M ± SD 40.37 ± 5.26 years) and their children were now in preadolescence (M ± SD 11.65 ± 1.25); 41 of mothers were war exposed. Of 107 mothers participating in T4, 19 did not complete the MEG experiment: 8 were MEG incompatible, 5 declined the MEG part, 4 had poor MEG signal, and 2 were pregnant. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee at Bar Ilan University. Written informed consent was obtained from all participants. Experiments were performed in accordance with ethical guidelines.

#### **Procedure and Measures**

MEG Paradigm. During MEG scanning, we employed an empathy task contrasting situations where same-age targets were in distress (DS) versus non-distress(no-DS) and mothers were asked to take the targets' perspective and put themselves in "the other person's shoes" (13). This experimental contrast involves sensitivity to vicarious DS and activates both sensory and affective components of empathy (13). We created pool of 128 stimuli (photos in uniform size: 300 × 225 pixels) half depicting DS/anxiety situations and half neutral. Distress situations described typical anxiety-promoting (social exclusion, exam stress) versus nondistressing (shoe-lacing, reading) events in preadolescents' lives. Stimuli were piloted until the final 128 stimuli were each validated by independent raters (n = 21). Stimuli's affective valence (1-very negative, 2-negative, 3-neutral, 4-positive, 5-very positive) was rated as neutral (M  $\pm$  SD  $3.04 \pm 0.25$ ) and negative (M  $\pm$  SD  $1.95 \pm .28$ ) for the no-DS and DS stimuli, respectively, with a statistically significant difference (P =6.21 \* 10<sup>-47</sup>) between categories. Stimuli's affective arousal (1-very low to 5-very high) was rated as low (M  $\pm$  SD 2.05  $\pm$  0.33) and high  $(M \pm SD 3.83 \pm .42)$  for the no-DS and DS stimuli, respectively, with a statistically significant difference ( $P = 2.37 \times 10^{-53}$ ) between categories. Finally, stimuli were matched for physical parameters, including complexity, contrast, and luminance, resulting in no statistically significant difference (P > .35) on any of these parameters. Photos were presented in blocks preceded by a contextual sentence, generically describing the situation in the ensuing photo (e.g., "this person heard that his friends plan to exclude him", "this person reads about the history of Sweden"). Sentences were designed to consist of M  $\pm$  SD 9.07  $\pm$  1.14 words and M  $\pm$  SD 43.64  $\pm$  5.10 characters long, with no statistically significant difference (P > .3) in length between categories. Paradigm was programmed and operated using E-Prime® 2 software (Psychology Software Tools Incorporated).

**Imaging Session.** Participants laid in supine position inside the MEG system while facing a screen projecting the stimuli in the center of gray background of 20-inch monitor at distance of 50 cm. Participants were told to take the targets' perspective and to imagine how he/she felt in that situation. Fourteen blocks consisted each of a contextual sentence describing the situation followed by 8–10 photos

depicting different individuals in that situation. Sentences and photos were presented for 10 s and 2 s respectively. The interstimulus interval was jittered for 1.170-2.004 s and the interblock interval was jittered for 4.170 s-5.004 s. Participants were trained by watching two exemplar blocks and instructed to remain relaxed and not move their head or body and to pay attention to the events depicted in the photos. Movements were visually monitored by the experimenter *via* a camera, and by five coils attached to the participants' scalp to record head position relative to the sensor array.

**MEG Recordings and Data Preprocessing.** We recorded ongoing brain activity (sampling rate, 1,017 Hz, online 1–400 Hz band-pass filter) using a whole-head 248-channel magnetometer array (4-D Neuroimaging, Magnes<sup>®</sup> 3600 WH) inside magnetically shielded room. Reference coils located approximately 30 cm above the head, oriented by *x*, *y*, and *z* axes enabled removal of environmental noise. Head shape underwent manual digitization (Polhemus FASTRAK<sup>®</sup> digitizer). External noise (e.g., power-line, mechanical vibrations) and heartbeat artifacts were removed from the data using a predesigned algorithm for that purpose (46) and trials containing muscle artifacts and signal jumps were rejected from further analysis by visual inspection. We analyzed data of 2,000 ms epochs including baseline period of 700 ms filtered in the 1–200 Hz range with 10 sec padding and then resampled to 400 Hz.

Maternal Behavior. Maternal empathic behavior was observed during a mother-child interaction, which took place about 20 min prior to the MEG paradigm, and included a joint task. The interaction was videotaped and coded offline using the Coding Interactive Behavior Manual (CIB) (47). The CIB is a well-validated system for coding social behavior, extensively used across cultures and psychiatric conditions from infancy to adulthood (48). The CIB includes multiple scales coded from 1 (low) to 5 (high), which are averaged into theoretically determined constructs. Coding was conducted by trained coders who were blind to any other information, and reliability on 20% of the interactions exceeded 90% on all codes (k = 0.82, range = 0.78-0.95). The maternal empathic behavior construct included the following scales: emotional empathy, cognitive empathy, behavioral empathy, acknowledgement/recognition of the child affect and communication, expansion of the child's statements, and containment of the child's DS and high arousal (Cronbach's  $\alpha$  = .92). From the 88 mothers who participated in the current study, eight dyads did not have a filmed interaction due to technical issues.

**MEG** Analyses. We analyzed data in alignment to stimulus onset and then averaged the power estimates across tapers. We performed analyses using MATLAB 11 (MathWorks<sup>®</sup>, Natick, MA, USA) and the FieldTrip software toolbox (49). To calculate induced oscillatory activity in the alpha band, a Hanning taper, applied to each epoch of the 248-sensor data yielded the FFT for short sliding time windows of 0.5 sec in the 6–15 Hz frequency range, resulting in spectral resolution of 2 Hz. For source localization, we built a single shell brain model based on MNI post-puberty template brain (50), modified to fit each subject's digitized head shape using SPM8 (51). The subject's brain volume was then divided into a regular grid. The grid positions were obtained by a linear transformation of the grid positions in a canonical 1-cm grid. This procedure facilitates the group analysis because no spatial interpolation of the volumes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Children's brain was also imaged and results will be presented elsewhere.

of reconstructed activity is required. For each grid position, spatial filters were reconstructed in the aim of optimally passing activity from the location of interest, while suppressing activity which was not of interest. The spatial filter which we applied relies on partial canonical correlations (49, 52) and its cross-spectral density (CSD) matrix was computed between all MEG sensor pairs from the Fourier transforms of the tapered data epochs at the statistically significant time–frequency sensor pattern (**Figure 3**, left upper panel).

Behavioral Analyses. T-tests were used to compare brain and behavior variables between exposed and controls. Next, Pearson correlations assessed relationships between maternal brain and behavioral variables. In order to test our hypothesis regarding the different association between behavior and brain in the two groups, contemporary practices of simple linear moderation model by Hayes (53) was adopted. To estimate the conditional effect of the independent variable maternal behavior (X), on the outcome variable SM-AI (Y), with chronic stress exposure included as a moderator (M), the PROCESS macro for SPSS (v. 2.1.3.2) Model 1 was used (54). Exposure was dummy coded, with the control group given a value of "0" and the exposed group a value of "1". Maternal behavior and exposure were mean centered to facilitate the interpretation of the simple and interaction effects (54, 55). Following, the maternal behavior, exposure, and maternal brain activity variables were standardized in order to compute the standardized effects. The product term between mean centered maternal behavior scores and the exposure group was computed to test for the maternal behavior-by-group interaction. The group, maternal behavior, and group-by-maternal behavior interaction, were entered in the analyses described below.

## RESULTS

**Neuroimaging Results.** We first contrasted stimuli involving DS versus no-DS. The statistical time–frequency contrast (0–2 sec; 6–14 Hz) of all MEG sensor-array yielded alpha suppression peaking between 7–11–Hz and 300–850–ms ( $P_{\text{cluster-corrected}} < 0.001$ ). Source localization revealed that this activation pattern

peaked in the SM-AI, that is, the bilateral SM and the right AI ( $P_{\text{cluster-corrected}} < 0.001$ ); the network is simulated in **Figure 2**. This confirms with our expectation that the paradigm used here will trigger both sensory and affective components of empathy. One mother scored more than 3SD above the SM-IA mean, and was considered an outlier and therefore was removed from the ensuing analyses. To explore whether trauma may directly impact this neural response, we compared between the two groups; however, no statistically significant difference emerged ( $t_{(s5)} = 1.37$ , P = .17).

Behavioral Results. Maternal behavioral empathy showed a significant group effect ( $t_{(77)} = 2.09$ , P = .04), with war-exposed mothers displaying less empathy toward their child during the joint task compared to controls (Figure 3). There was no significant correlation between maternal empathic behavior and maternal brain activity (r = -.05, P = .66). Results from the PROCESS moderation analyses are displayed in Table 1 and goodness of fit measures indicated 11% explained variance  $(R^2 = .11, F_{(3.75)} = 3.03, P = .02)$ . Furthermore, the interaction term added unique explained variance in the model: the change between the model without the interaction effect to the model with the interaction effect was significant ( $\Delta R^2 = .09$ ,  $F_{(1.75)} = 8.22$ , P < .01). No significant main effect of group or maternal behavior emerged for SM-AI. There was, however, a significant group-bymaternal behavior interaction predicting SM-AI brain activity (Table 1). For a significant interaction, PROCESS provides the conditional effects of the independent variable at each value of the moderator (i.e., "simple slopes"). As displayed in Table 1, tests of simple slopes (54, 55) showed that for control mothers the relationship between maternal empathic behavior and neural empathy (SM-AI) was significant, indicating a negative association between empathic behavior and brain activity (b =-.03, se = .01, P = .03,  $\beta$  = -.32, 95% CI: (-.05, -.002)). Taking into consideration that alpha suppression indexes the degree of neural activity, the findings point to a positive association between greater maternal empathic behavior and increased neural activations. In contrast, no significant brain-behavior associations emerged for the trauma-exposed group [b = .03, se = .01,





 
 TABLE 1 | The moderation effect of exposure and maternal empathic behavior on maternal SM-AI.

Predictor	b(se)	β	t	Р	95%CI
Exposure	02(.02)	11	93	.36	(06,.02)
Maternal behavior	003(.009)	02	28	.78	(02,.02)
Exposure maternal behavior	.05(.02)**	.32	2.87	.005	(.02,.09)
Constant	.000(.01)		.04	.97	(02,.02)
** P < 0.05.					

 $\beta$  = .31, P = .06, *95%CI* (-.001,.05)]. This finding suggests that chronic trauma decouples the links between the neural basis of empathy and empathic parenting behavior in mothers who are raising their children in the context of chronic stress and trauma.

## DISCUSSION

Previous studies showed that chronic adversity carries dire consequences for the individual's mental and physical health (27). In the present study, we examined the effects of repeated trauma on the neural and behavioral aspects of empathic abilities. Several important findings emerged from our study, which targeted mothers who are raising their children in the context of chronic trauma exposure. As expected, we found that the neural basis of empathy to the emotional DS of others integrates both sensory and affective processes, as can be inferred by the robust recruitment of both the SM and AI substrates. We have previously shown that the integration of this network is a sign of developmental maturity and is only observed in adulthood, not during childhood or adolescence (12). Yet, contrary to our expectation, we found that chronic trauma did not impair the mothers' neural empathic response or dampened the integration of the sensorimotor with the interoceptive networks in the maternal brain. However, consistent with our hypotheses, results indicate that exposure to chronic war-related stress decreased the mother's empathic behavior during interaction with her child and decoupled the empathic brain from the mother's empathic behavior. Whereas among controls, the mother's neural empathic response to others' affective DS was linked to her cognitive, affective, and behavioral empathic response to her child, no such brain-behavior link was found for the trauma-exposed group. As millions of mothers must raise children in conditions of war, terror, and violence, while many others live in dangerous neighborhoods, poverty, and food insecurity, our findings highlight the effects of such contexts on mothers, including the dampening of the mother's empathic parenting and the diminished coherence between the mother's social brain and expressed social behavior.

The network of activation found here in response to the emotional DS of others, which includes the SM and AI, was similar to the network of activation we found in a previous study in response to others' physical pain (12). This implies that empathic neural response to salient bottom-up stimuli describing physical pain is similar to the empathic activations to cognitive and affective top-down stimuli that index emotional pain. An fMRI study that addressed the comparison in the brain response to physical and emotional pain showed similar activations; yet whereas pain empathy activated more sensory and embodied simulation regions including mainly the somatosensory and motor cortices, affective empathy additionally activated higherorder regions, particularly the viceromotor cortex (13). Previous studies provided sound evidence for the role that experimental paradigms of empathy have in the neural activations that they induce. For instance, empathy for pain relies on SM cortices when it is probed by provoking visual stimuli, whereas it relies on higher-order cortices when it is probed by abstract stimuli

(5, 6). The present study is in line with this view as it provides empathy which relies on both SM and AI and is probed by both visual and abstract cues.

We used MEG to assess the neural basis of empathy to others' emotional DS, which uniquely taps the complexity of rhythmic neural activity involved in social and affective experiences in combination with its underlying cortical generators (56) and can therefore provide a different look on the empathic brain as compared to the BOLD (blood-oxygen-level-dependent) signal. Much research has shown that the mu rhythm, the suppression of alpha oscillations above central sensors, provides a good index of the brain's empathic response (7, 10). Consistent with these studies, the current study, alongside our previous study (12), demonstrate in a combined large sample, perhaps the largest sample in MEG research on the neural basis of empathy, that alpha rhythms are implicated in the two types of empathy; the more automatic empathy to the physical pain of others and the more cognitive and affective empathy to the emotional DS of others. Thus, alpha over central areas participates in the two aspects of empathy, namely, the bottom-up sensory and top-down cognitive/viceromotor processes. Much further research is needed to determine whether the difference between those two components of empathy is expressed by other aspects of neural activity, for instance, neural communication or other neural rhythms in addition to the alpha rhythm.

Viceromotor regions, including the AI, anterior cingulate cortex, and orbitofrontal cortex, are crucial for the perception and understanding of vicarious affect and higher-order empathic representations (2). The mechanisms which are proposed to sustain the viceromotor recruitment suggests that interoception of one's own body milieu is crucial for empathizing with others (57). We previously showed that viceromotor recruitment is a sign of neural developmental maturity of empathy (12). Likewise, interoception is disrupted in various psychiatric conditions (58); for instance, interoceptive failure is associated with autism spectrum disorder (59) and heightened interoception may be related to anxiety disorders (60), which often result from exposure to trauma (61). These lines of research may be taken as an indication that empathic viceromotor function is a sign of healthy empathic behavior. In the present study we found that exposure to chronic stress does not directly affect the extent of viceromotor activations, but instead, indirectly impairs the correspondence between the empathic expressions of brain and behavior. This is an interesting and innovative finding which deserves further investigation in future research that addresses the links of brain to behavior in health and in cases of various psychopathologies.

The present study replicates prior studies on the neuroscience of empathy but at the same time adds to the emerging literature on the effects of trauma on empathy. One important aspect that the present study raises is the correspondence between the neural and behavioral manifestations of empathy, and the findings that chronic trauma and stress may impair this association. Yet, we recognize one limitation of the present study—it does not provide empirical evidence which could attempt to explain what exactly impairs the correspondence between brain and behavior. One possible explanation pertains to the impairment in emotion regulation which occurs at the neural circuitry and behavioral levels following trauma (28). Given that emotion regulation bridges between targeted neural activity (i.e., sustaining emotions) and its downstream implications (i.e., behavior) (62), it could be that the effects observed here stem from impaired emotion regulation. It would be informative in the future to explore this or other hypotheses to potentially reveal convincing mechanisms responsible for the impaired association observed here. Another shortcoming regards the heterogeneous exposure to trauma across participants, a limitation which is a downside of studying adversity under natural and ecological settings. Although all exposed participants lived in the same frontline neighbourhoods, it is impossible to rule out subtle differences in exposure (e.g., proximity to disaster), which may have resulted in altered neural impact, as previously reported (63).

Although the present study did not directly test for clinical interventions, we propose that the current study can be channeled toward translational venues in future research. The results of the present study demonstrate that stress-exposed mothers do not display the normal association between empathic brain activity and behavior, although their brain activity in of itself does not differ from that of controls, suggesting that exposure to chronic stress impairs empathic abilities mainly in the context of parenting. Based on these findings we suggest that in order to strengthen parenting-related emphatic abilities, a mother-youth brief intervention would be beneficial, and that the effects of such intervention can be measured by the restoration of the association between the mother's empathic brain activity and her behavior. Previous research assessed the ability of a short-term caregiverchild intervention to prevent the development of PTSD following exposure to a potentially traumatic event (64). However, the effects of such an intervention were studied in a relatively short period following the discrete traumatic event and focused only on the risk of PTSD in the child. We suggest that in situations of chronic exposure to stressful environments, an intervention comprising several sessions which highlight the importance of the maternal acknowledgement of the child's expressions and needs and DS and sensitive responsivity may improve the mother's emphatic behavior toward her child. The intervention may involve the mother-child dyad, only the mother, or a combination of these settings, while emphasizing the importance of the mother-child relationship and the well-being of the family in stressful situations. Furthermore, an interesting follow-up study would be to evaluate the brain response and behavior before and after such intervention, assessing whether the association between the mother's brain activity and empathic behavior increases following the interventions. We recently showed that targeted psychological interventions have the potential to impact empathy at the biological and behavioral levels (65). Thus, a possible take-home recommendation from the present study is that interventions targeting chronic exposure to trauma directly probe the various aspects of empathy: affect, cognition, and behavior.

Finally, our findings are not only relevant to the literature on stress, trauma, and empathy, but tap a more global question: Do brain and behavior always correspond with each other? The brainbehavior correspondence problem stems from the fact that the two operate in different dimensions and are not perfectly matched (66). To the best of our knowledge, this question has rarely been raised before in a systematic empirical program, yet it is important to test whether under certain contexts, including psychopathy or trauma, a dissociation between brain and behavior are more likely to occur. As such, the associations among trauma, brain, and behavior are not only important and uninvestigated topics for future research, but may open new directions to understand the effects of psychiatric conditions on the human social brain.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

JL, AG and RF designed the study, JL conducted MEG research and analyzed the neural data. KY conducted behavioral assessment and coding and analyzed the data. RF, JL, and KY wrote the manuscript.

## FUNDING

The work was supported by a NARSAD Young Investigator Grant from the Brain & Behavior Research Foundation to JL, by the

## REFERENCES

- Zaki J, Ochsner K. The neuroscience of empathy: progress, pitfalls and promise. Nat Neurosci (2012) 15:675–80. doi: 10.1038/nn.3085
- Singer T, Seymour B, Doherty JO, Kaube H, Dolan RJ, Frith CD. Empathy for pain involves the affective but not sensory components of pain. *Science (80- )* (2004) 303:1157–63. doi: 10.1126/science.1093535
- Keysers C, Gazzola V. Integrating simulation and theory of mind: from self to social cognition. *Trends Cogn Sci* (2007) 11:194–6. doi: 10.1016/j. tics.2007.02.002
- Avenanti A, Bueti D, Galati G, Aglioti SSM. Transcranial magnetic stimulation highlights the sensorimotor side of empathy for pain. *Nat Neurosci* (2005) 8:955–60. doi: 10.1038/nn1481
- Lamm C, Decety J, Singer T. Meta-analytic evidence for common and distinct neural networks associated with directly experienced pain and empathy for pain. *Neuroimage* (2011) 54:2492–502. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2010.10.014
- Fan Y, Duncan NW, de Greck M, Northoff G. Is there a core neural network in empathy? An fMRI based quantitative meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2011) 35:903–11. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.10.009
- Cheng Y, Yang CY, Lin CP, Lee PL, Decety J. The perception of pain in others suppresses somatosensory oscillations: a magnetoencephalography study. *Neuroimage* (2008) 40:1833–40. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.01.064
- Perry A, Bentin S, Bartal IB-A, Lamm C, Decety J. "Feeling" the pain of those who are different from us: modulation of EEG in the mu/alpha range. *Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci* (2010) 10:493–504. doi: 10.3758/CABN.10.4.493
- Mu Y, Fan Y, Mao L, Han S. Event-related theta and alpha oscillations mediate empathy for pain. *Brain Res* (2008) 1234:128–36. doi: 10.1016/j. brainres.2008.07.113
- Whitmarsh S, Nieuwenhuis ILC, Barendregt HP, Jensen O. Sensorimotor alpha activity is modulated in response to the observation of pain in others. *Front Hum Neurosci* (2011) 5:91. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2011.00091
- Levy J, Goldstein A, Influs M, Masalha S, Zagoory-Sharon O, Feldman R. Adolescents growing up amidst intractable conflict attenuate brain response to pain of outgroup. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2016) 113:13696–701. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1612903113
- Levy J, Goldstein A, Pratt M, Feldman R. Maturation of pain empathy from child to adult shifts from single to multiple neural rhythms to support interoceptive representations. *Sci Rep* (2018) 8:1810. doi: 10.1038/ s41598-018-19810-3
- Morelli SA, Rameson LT, Lieberman MD. The neural components of empathy: predicting daily prosocial behavior. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2014) 9:39–47. doi: 10.1093/scan/nss088

award of an Azrieli Fellowship from the Azrieli Foundation to KY, and by grants to RF from the Irving B. Harris Foundation, the Simms/Mann Foundations, and the NARSAD independent investigator award, and by the I-CORE Program of the Planning and Budgeting Committee and the Israel Science Foundation (grant no. 51/11).

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Sylvia A. Morelli for sharing stimuli material and for advising us on the experimental design. We would also like to thank Galit Schneider and Shahar Aberbach for invaluable help in MEG acquisition as well as Shai Motsan for assistance in coordinating the experiments. In **Figure 1**, the "reading" picture was obtained by Ryan Day from FreeImages. The "bad news" photo was purchased from 123RF.com under standard license.

- Fan Y, Han S. Temporal dynamic of neural mechanisms involved in empathy for pain: an event-related brain potential study. *Neuropsychologia* (2008) 46:160–73. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2007.07.023
- Azevedo RT, Macaluso E, Avenanti A, Santangelo V, Cazzato V, Aglioti SM. Their pain is not our pain: brain and autonomic correlates of empathic resonance with the pain of same and different race individuals. *Hum Brain Mapp* (2013) 34:3168–81. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22133
- Kanske P, Böckler A, Trautwein FM, Singer T. Dissecting the social brain: introducing the EmpaToM to reveal distinct neural networks and brainbehavior relations for empathy and theory of mind. *Neuroimage* (2015) 122:6–19. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.07.082
- Pratt M, Goldstein A, Levy J, Feldman R. Maternal depression across the first years of life impacts the neural basis of empathy in preadolescence. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry* (2016) 56:20–29.e3. doi: 10.1016/j. jaac.2016.10.012
- Atzil S, Hendler T, Feldman R. Specifying the neurobiological basis of human attachment: brain, hormones, and behavior in synchronous and intrusive mothers. *Neuropsychopharmacology* (2011) 36:2603–15. doi: 10.1038/npp.2011.172
- Pratt M, Goldstein A, Feldman R. Child brain exhibits a multi-rhythmic response to attachment cues. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci* (2018) 13(9):957–66. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsy062
- 20. Feldman R. The neurobiology of human attachments. *Trends Cogn Sci* (2017) 21:80–99. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2016.11.007
- Abraham E, Hendler T, Zagoory-Sharon O, Feldman R. Network integrity of the parental brain in infancy supports the development of children's social competencies. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2016) 11:1707–18. doi: 10.1093/ scan/nsw090
- 22. Abraham E, Raz G, Zagoory-Sharon O, Feldman R. Empathy networks in the parental brain and their long-term effects on children's stress reactivity and behavior adaptation. *Neuropsychologia* (2017) 116(Pt A):75–85. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2017.04.015
- Levy J, Goldstein A, Feldman R. Perception of social synchrony induces mother-child gamma coupling in the social brain. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2017) 12(7):1036–46. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsx032
- Gallo S, Paracampo R, Müller-Pinzler L, Severo MC, Blömer L, Fernandes-Henriques C, et al. The causal role of the somatosensory cortex in prosocial behaviour. *Elife* (2018) 7:e32740. doi: 10.7554/eLife.32740
- Shahrokh DK, Zhang TY, Diorio J, Gratton A, Meaney MJ. Oxytocindopamine interactions mediate variations in maternal behavior in the rat. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151:2276–86. doi: 10.1210/en.2009-1271
- 26. Champagne F, Diorio J, Sharma S, Meaney MJ. Naturally occurring variations in maternal behavior in the rat are associated with differences

in estrogen-inducible central oxytocin receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2001) 98:12736-41. doi: 10.1073/pnas.221224598

- Serafini G, Muzio C, Piccinini G, Flouri E, Ferrigno G, Pompili M, et al. Life adversities and suicidal behavior in young individuals: a systematic review. *Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry* (2015) 24(12):1423–46. doi: 10.1007/s00787-015-0760-y
- Pitman RK, Rasmusson AM, Koenen KC, Shin LM, Orr SP, Gilbertson MW, et al. Biological studies of post-traumatic stress disorder. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2012) 13:769–87. doi: 10.1038/nrn3339
- Kessler RC, Davis CG, Kendler KS. Childhood adversity and adult psychiatric disorder in the US National Comorbidity Survey. *Psychol Med* (1997) 27(5):1101–19. doi: 10.1017/S0033291797005588
- Halevi G, Djalovski A, Vengrober A, Feldman R. Risk and resilience trajectories in war-exposed children across the first decade of life. J Child Psychol Psychiatry Allied Discip (2016) 57:1183–93. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12622
- Halevi G, Djalovski A, Kanat-Maymon Y, Yirmiya K, Zagoory-Sharon O, Koren L, et al. The social transmission of risk: maternal stress physiology, synchronous parenting, and well-being mediate the effects of war exposure on child psychopathology. J Abnorm Psychol (2017) 126:1087–103. doi: 10.1037/abn0000307
- Driscoll DM, Dal Monte O, Solomon J, Krueger F, Grafman J. Empathic deficits in combat veterans with traumatic brain injury: a voxel-based lesionsymptom mapping study. *Cogn Behav Neurol* (2012) 25:160–6. doi: 10.1097/ WNN.0b013e318280cf4e
- Mazza M, Tempesta D, Pino MC, Nigri A, Catalucci A, Guadagni V, et al. Neural activity related to cognitive and emotional empathy in post-traumatic stress disorder. *Behav Brain Res* (2015) 282:37–45. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2014.12.049
- 34. Apter-Levy Y, Feldman M, Vakart A, Ebstein RP, Feldman R. Impact of maternal depression across the first 6 years of life on the child's mental health, social engagement, and empathy: the moderating role of oxytocin. *Am J Psychiatry* (2013) 170:1161–8. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2013.12121597
- Marusak HA, Martin KR, Etkin A, Thomason ME. Childhood trauma exposure disrupts the automatic regulation of emotional processing. *Neuropsychopharmacology* (2015) 40:1250–8. doi: 10.1038/npp.2014.311
- Gee DG, Gabard-Durnam LJ, Flannery J, Goff B, Humphreys KL, Telzer EH. Early developmental emergence of human amygdala—prefrontal connectivity after maternal deprivation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:15638–43. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1307893110
- Eidelman-Rothman M, Goldstein A, Weisman O, Schneiderman I, Zagoory-Sharon O, Decety J, et al. Prior exposure to extreme pain alters neural response to pain in others. *Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci* (2016) 16:662–71. doi: 10.3758/s13415-016-0422-7
- Feldman R. Mother-infant synchrony and the development of moral orientation in childhood and adolescence: direct and indirect mechanisms of developmental continuity. *Am J Orthopsychiatry* (2007) 77:582–97. doi: 10.1037/0002-9432.77.4.582
- Feldman R, Greenbaum CW, Mayes LC, Erlich SH. Change in motherinfant interactive behavior: relations to change in the mother, the infant, and the social context. *Infant Behav Dev* (1997) 20:151–63. doi: 10.1016/ S0163-6383(97)90018-7
- Feldman R, Greenbaum CW, Yirmiya N, Mayes LC. Relations between cyclicity and regulation in mother–infant interaction at 3 and 9 months and cognition at 2 years. J Appl Dev Psychol (1996) 17:347–65. doi: 10.1016/S0193-3973(96)90031-3
- Levy J, Goldstein A, Ruth F. The neural development of empathy is sensitive to caregiving and early trauma. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10(1):1905. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-09927-y
- Levy J, Yirmiya K, Goldstein A, Feldman R. Chronic trauma impairs the neural basis of empathy in mothers: relations to parenting and children's empathic abilities. *Dev Cogn Neurosci* (2019) 38:100658. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2019.100658
- Masten AS, Narayan AJ. Child development in the context of disaster, war, and terrorism: pathways of risk and resilience. *Annu Rev Psychol* (2012) 63:227–57. doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-120710-100356
- Scheeringa MS, Zeanah CH, Cohen JA. PTSD in children and adolescents: toward an empirically based algorithm a. *Depress Anxiety* (2011) 28(9):770– 82. doi: 10.1002/da.20736
- Feldman R, Vengrober A. Posttraumatic stress disorder in infants and young children exposed to war-related trauma. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry (2011) 50:645–58. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2011.03.001
- Tal I, Abeles M. Cleaning MEG artifacts using external cues. J Neurosci Methods (2013) 217:31–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2013.04.002

- Feldman R. Coding interactive behavior (CIB) manual. Unpublished manuscript. Ramat-Gan, Israel: Bar-Ilan University. (1998)
- Feldman R. "Parenting behavior as the environment where children grow," In: *The Cambridge Handbook of Environment in Human Development*. Cambridge, MA: Cambridge University Press. p. 533–67. doi: 10.1017/CBO9781139016827.031
- Oostenveld R, Fries P, Maris E, Schoffelen JM. FieldTrip: open source software for advanced analysis of MEG, EEG, and invasive electrophysiological data. *Comput Intell Neurosci* (2011) 2011:156869. doi: 10.1155/2011/156869
- Fonov V, Evans AC, Botteron K, Almli CR, McKinstry RC, Collins DL, et al. Unbiased average age-appropriate atlases for pediatric studies. *Neuroimage* (2011) 54:313–27. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.07.033
- 51. A A. Wellcome Department of Imaging Neuroscience, University College London. Available at: www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk.
- Gross J, Kujala J, Hamalainen M, Timmermann L, Schnitzler A, Salmelin R. Dynamic imaging of coherent sources: studying neural interactions in the human brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2001) 98:694–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.98.2.694
- 53. Hayes, A. F. (2017). Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: a regression-based approach. Guilford Publications
- Hayes AF (2013). Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditonal process analysis: a regression-based approach. New York, NY, US: Guilford Press. doi: 10.5539/ass.v11n9p207
- Aiken LS, West SG. The effects of predictor scaling on coefficients of regression equations. *Mult Regres Test Interpret Interact* Thounsand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications. (1991).
- Baillet S. Magnetoencephalography for brain electrophysiology and imaging. Nat Neurosci (2017) 20:327–39. doi: 10.1038/nn.4504
- Feldman Barrett L, Simmons WK. Interoceptive predictions in the brain. Nat Rev Neurosci (2015) 16:419–29. doi: 10.1038/nrn3950
- Murphy J, Brewer R, Catmur C, Bird G. Developmental cognitive neuroscience interoception and psychopathology: a developmental neuroscience perspective. *Dev Cogn Neurosci* (2017) 23:45–56. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2016.12.006
- Quattrocki E, Friston K. Autism, oxytocin and interoception. Neurosci Biobehav Rev (2014) 47:410–30. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.09.012
- Domschke K, Stevens S, Pfleiderer B, Gerlach AL. Interoceptive sensitivity in anxiety and anxiety disorders: an overview and integration of neurobiological findings. *Clin Psychol Rev* (2010) 30(1):1–11. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2009.08.008
- Yirmiya K, Djalovski A, Motsan S, Zagoory-Sharon O, Feldman R. Stress and immune biomarkers interact with parenting behavior to shape anxiety symptoms in trauma-exposed youth. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* (2018) 98:153-60. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2018.08.016
- Langner R, Leiberg S, Hoffstaedter F, Eickhoff SB. Towards a human selfregulation system: common and distinct neural signatures of emotional and behavioural control. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2018) 90:400–10. doi: 10.1016/j. neubiorev.2018.04.022
- Ganzel BL, Kim P, Glover GH, Temple E. Resilience after 9/11: multimodal neuroimaging evidence for stress-related change in the healthy adult brain. *Neuroimage* (2008) 40(2):788–95. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.12.010
- Berkowitz SJ, Stover CS, Marans SR. The child and family traumatic stress intervention: secondary prevention for youth at risk of developing PTSD. J Child Psychol Psychiatry Allied Discip (2011) 52(6):676–85. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2010.02321.x
- Influs M, Pratt M, Masalha S, Zagoory-Sharon O, Feldman R. A social neuroscience approach to conflict resolution: dialogue intervention to Israeli and Palestinian youth impacts oxytocin and empathy. *Soc Neurosci* (2018) 00:1–12. doi: 10.1080/17470919.2018.1479983
- 66. Barrett LF. The future of psychology: connecting mind to brain. *Perspect Psychol Sci* (2009) 4(4):326–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-6924.2009.01134.x

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Levy, Yirmiya, Goldstein and Feldman. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## The Feasibility and Efficacy of Social Cognition and Interaction Training for Outpatients With Schizophrenia in Japan: A Multicenter Randomized Clinical Trial

Ayako Kanie<sup>1</sup>, Akiko Kikuchi<sup>2</sup>, Daisuke Haga<sup>3</sup>, Yuki Tanaka<sup>4</sup>, Akina Ishida<sup>4</sup>, Yuko Yorozuya<sup>4</sup>, Yasuhiro Matsuda<sup>5</sup>, Tsubasa Morimoto<sup>5</sup>, Tomoharu Fukuoka<sup>6</sup>, Satoru Takazawa<sup>6</sup>, Kumiko Hagiya<sup>7</sup>, Sachiyo Ozawa<sup>7</sup>, Kazuhiko Iwata<sup>8</sup>, Emi Ikebuchi<sup>9</sup>, Takahiro Nemoto<sup>4</sup>, David L. Roberts<sup>10</sup> and Kazuyuki Nakagome<sup>7</sup>\*

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Hernando Santamaría-García, Pontifical Javeriana University, Colombia Petr Bob, Charles University, Czechia

> \*Correspondence: Kazuyuki Nakagome nakagome@ncnp.go.jp

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 28 November 2018 Accepted: 25 July 2019 Published: 23 August 2019

#### Citation:

Kanie A, Kikuchi A, Haga D, Tanaka Y, Ishida A, Yorozuya Y, Matsuda Y, Morimoto T, Fukuoka T, Takazawa S, Hagiya K, Ozawa S, Iwata K, Ikebuchi E, Nemoto T, Roberts DL and Nakagome K (2019) The Feasibility and Efficacy of Social Cognition and Interaction Training for Outpatients With Schizophrenia in Japan: A Multicenter Randomized Clinical Trial. Front. Psychiatry 10:589. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00589 <sup>1</sup> Department of Cognitive Behavior Therapy, National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry, Kodaira, Japan, <sup>2</sup> Department of Community Mental Health & Law, National Institute of Mental Health, National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry, Kodaira, Japan, <sup>3</sup> One More Toyonaka, Toyonaka, Japan, <sup>4</sup> Department of Neuropsychiatry, Toho University School of Medicine, Ota-ku, Japan, <sup>5</sup> Department of Psychiatry, Nara Medical University School of Medicine, Kashihara, Japan, <sup>6</sup> Department of Psychiatry, Inuyama Hospital, Inuyama, Japan, <sup>7</sup> National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry Hospital, Kodaira, Japan, <sup>8</sup> Osaka Psychiatric Medical Center, Hirakata, Japan, <sup>9</sup> Department of Psychiatry, Teikyo University School of Medicine, Itabashi-ku, Japan, <sup>10</sup> Department of Psychiatry, University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio, San Antonio, TX, United States

**Background:** Schizophrenia is a disabling illness. Social cognition and interaction training (SCIT) seeks to improve patients' social functioning by alleviating deficits in social cognition. SCIT has shown promise in improving social cognition in patients with schizophrenia, but has not yet been studied in Japan.

**Design:** An assessor-masked, randomized, parallel-group clinical trial was conducted to compare the feasibility and efficacy of SCIT with treatment as usual (TAU).

**Setting:** Participants were recruited from outpatient clinics at the National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry and four other hospitals in Japan.

**Participants:** Seventy-two patients diagnosed with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder consented to participate in the trial.

**Procedure:** Participants were randomly allocated to either a SCIT subgroup or a TAU subgroup. SCIT is a manual-based group intervention that is delivered in 20–24-h-long weekly sessions. Groups include two to three clinicians and four to eight patients.

**Hypotheses:** We hypothesized that SCIT would be found to be feasible and that patients who were randomized to receive SCIT would exhibit improvements in social cognition.

**Results:** Data from 32 participants in each subgroup were entered into analyses. The persistence rate in the SCIT subgroup was 88.9%, and the average attendance rate was 87.0%. Intrinsic motivation was significantly higher in the SCIT subgroup than the TAU group during the first half of the program. Mixed effects modeling of various outcome measures revealed no significant interaction between measurement timepoint and group

178

in any measures, including social cognition, neurocognition, symptom severity, and social functioning. In the case of the social cognition measure, significant change was observed only in the SCIT subgroup; however, the interaction between timepoint and group failed to reach significance. In an exploratory subgroup analysis, a shorter duration of illness was found to be associated with significantly better improvement on the social cognition measure in the SCIT subgroup compared with the TAU subgroup.

**Conclusions:** In terms of the primary objective, the relatively low dropout rate observed in the present study suggests that SCIT is feasible and well tolerated by patients with schizophrenia in Japan. This view is also supported by participants' relatively high attendance and intrinsic motivation.

Keywords: social cognition and interaction training, social cognition, schizophrenia, theory of mind, randomized clinical trial

## INTRODUCTION

Schizophrenia is a chronic, severe, and disabling illness that affects approximately 1% of individuals in the population, with onset usually during late adolescence or early adulthood (1). It is characterized by a combination of positive, negative, and affective symptoms, but cognitive deficits, including impairment of neuro- and social cognitions, are the core symptoms that affect patients' everyday lives. It has been pointed out that the variance in patients' social and community functional outcomes can be explained by composite measures of neurocognition (2). Pharmacological interventions have shown some ability to improve neurocognition, but their capacity to improve patients' social and community functional outcomes is extremely limited (3).

It has been reported that at most 20% to 40% of the variance in functional outcomes can be explained by composite measures of neurocognition (4). More recently, there is a growing body of evidence that social cognition may serve as a mediator between neurocognition and functional outcome (5–9). *Social cognition* refers to the cognitive and emotional functions required to understand and predict other people's mental states and behaviors (10). Patients with schizophrenia experience substantial deficits in social cognition across multiple domains. The most commonly studied domains include emotion perception, social perception, attributional bias, jumping to conclusions, metacognition, and theory of mind (ToM) (11). Therefore, improving social cognition may well lead to improvement in social functioning.

Social cognition and interaction training (SCIT), which was developed by Penn and colleagues, is a program for social cognitive rehabilitation in schizophrenia (12). Compared to other psychosocial interventions that have been designed to target specific social cognitive impairments to the exclusion of other domains (13, 14), SCIT targets a broader range of social cognition. SCIT includes training sessions focusing on emotion perception, distinguishing facts from guesses, generating alternative interpretations of social situations, and avoiding jumping to conclusions, which are designed to increase flexibility in attributional style and improve metacognition. SCIT is theorized to improve social cognition through a combination of rehearsal-based "bottom-up" learning and acquisition of social cognitive strategies that are consciously deployed by patients in social situations.

SCIT has shown promise in improving social cognition in patients with schizophrenia in various regions of the world. However, this research has consisted largely of studies with small samples, and no study has yet been carried out in Japan. Across a series of small trials conducted by its developers, SCIT has shown evidence of feasibility and tolerability in community settings (15), efficacy in improving social cognition and social functioning (16, 17), and some evidence that treatment gains persist over a 6-month follow-up period (18). SCIT has also yielded promising findings when implemented by independent research groups in Australia, Hong Kong, mainland China, Turkey, Spain, Israel, and Finland (19–25).

The main aims of the present study were to examine the feasibility of SCIT, whether patients would exhibit intrinsic motivation for the program, its efficacy in improving social cognition deficits, and possible predictors of improvements in social cognition in Japanese patients in a real-world outpatient setting. Specifically, we hypothesized that the social cognition measures, including facial emotion identification, theory of mind, attributional style, including hostile bias, and metacognition, would be improved since these domains are targeted in SCIT. We also explored the effects of SCIT on social functioning, positive and negative symptoms, and neurocognition. As already noted, since impairment in social cognition has been shown to have a significant impact on functional outcome in patients with schizophrenia, (4) we expected that social functioning may be improved along with improvement in social cognition. Moreover, theoretically, patients with enhanced social cognitive skills may show better coping strategies and be better able to gain social support to decrease their level of stress, and consequently, may be less likely to show positive and negative symptoms. Finally, as SCIT requires the patients to focus attention on facial expression and the social interaction vignettes, and also to remember what they learned in each session, treatment effects may well generalize
from social cognitive to neurocognitive domains. However, we would expect this effect to be small because the program was not any more specific to neurocognition than other treatment programs. Although improvements in social functioning, positive and negative symptoms and neurocognition would be consistent with the SCIT intervention approach; these are not the primary treatment targets of SCIT, and so, we did not formally hypothesize change in these domains in this initial trial.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Participants**

Participants were 73 patients treated between August 2013 and July 2017. Sample characteristics are presented in **Table 1**. Inclusion in the trial required that the patient be at least 20 years old and no more than 65 years old, and that they meet the diagnostic criteria for schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder specified in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, fourth edition, text revised (26). Participants were recruited from outpatient clinics at the National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry (NCNP), Sawa Hospital, Toho University Hospital,

**TABLE 1** Participants' sociodemographic and clinical profiles. Continuous variables are presented in the form  $M \pm SD$ .

Variables	SCIT subgroup (n = 32)	TAU subgroup (n = 32)
Sex (n male)	20	17
Age (years)	35.5 ± 10.1.5	$37.5 \pm 9.6$
Duration of illness (months)	174.7 ± 118.4	161.4 ± 124.2
Daily dosage level (CPZ equiv.)	$705.9 \pm 506.3$	559.0 ± 450.4
Years of education	13.1 ± 1.7	$13.9 \pm 2.1$
Daily activities (n)		
Competitive work	17	14
Non-competitive work	4	5
Homemaker	1	2
Student	2	2
Community workshop	1	1
Day care center	2	2
Social withdrawal	5	2
Other	0	4
PANSS score		
Total	64.8 ± 18.2	63.8 ± 19.0
Positive	$15.4 \pm 5.1$	$15.4 \pm 5.9$
Negative	$16.2 \pm 5.4$	$16.7 \pm 5.9$
General	$33.2 \pm 9.8$	$31.7 \pm 9.7$
GAF score	$51.6 \pm 8.8$	$53.4 \pm 9.5$
JART score	$100.5 \pm 10.9$	$102.3 \pm 12.2$
IMI score		
BL–3M	104.7 ± 21.6**	89.3 ± 23.1
3M-6M	100.1 ± 24.3	91.2 ± 20.0
Attendance rate (%)		
BL-3M	87.4 ± 15.9	N/A
3M-6M	86.4 ± 18.7	N/A
BL-6M	87.0 ± 14.8	N/A

\*\*P < 0.01 in student's t-test, SCIT subgroup vs. TAU subgroup, P < 0.01.PANSS, Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale; GAF, Global Assessment of Function; JART, Japanese Adult Reading Test; IMI, Intrinsic Motivation Inventory; BL, baseline; 3M, 3-month timepoint; 6M, 6-month timepoint; SCIT, Social Cognition and Interaction Training; TAU, treatment as usual. Inuyama Hospital, and Nara Medical University Hospital in Japan. All patients were attending psychosocial treatment at least once a week at the time of the study and had the capacity to give written informed consent.

Patients were excluded from participation in the study if they presented at screening with serious suicidal ideation or lifethreatening, severe, or unstable physical disorders; had a history of substance or alcohol use disorder within 3 months prior to screening; or had an estimated IQ lower than 70, as assessed by the Japanese Adult Reading Test (JART) (27). Patients for whom participation in the study was deemed to be inappropriate by the doctor in charge and/or the investigator for any other reason were also excluded.

### **Study Setting**

The SCIT-J study was conducted at multiple sites: the NCNP, a general hospital specializing in psychiatry and neurology located in the suburbs of Tokyo; Sawa Hospital, a psychiatry hospital located in Osaka; Toho University School of Medicine, a university hospital located in Tokyo; Inuyama Hospital, a psychiatry hospital located in Aichi; and Nara Medical University, a university hospital located in Nara.

#### Procedure

Seventy-three potential participants were referred to the SCIT-J trial. Seventy-two patients consented to participate in the trial and met the enrolment criteria. Participants were randomly allocated to either a SCIT subgroup or a treatment as usual (TAU) subgroup in a 1:1 ratio using a computer-generated sequence obtained online. Restricted and adapted randomization (i.e., minimization) was used to minimize imbalances in age (30 or older *vs.* under 30). Throughout the whole process, no rater was able to access information that could possibly reveal a participant's subgroup allocation.

In order to adapt the SCIT program to the Japanese culture and people, the SCIT manual was translated into Japanese with the help of one of the authors (DR), who is one of the developers of SCIT (28). Additionally, social interaction scenarios used in the program were recreated using Japanese actors, following the original scripts. Although we did not follow the translation-back translation methodology, we received a training and were given supervision from the developers of SCIT and also had multiple sessions of interactive discussion in adapting the program to Japanese culture.

SCIT is a manual-based group intervention that is delivered in 20–24 h-long weekly sessions. Groups consist of two to three clinicians (psychiatrists, clinical psychologists, and/ or occupational therapists) and four to eight patients. In the present study, treatment sessions were conducted by clinicians (psychiatrists, clinical psychologists, and/or occupational therapists) who were all trained extensively in a two-day hands-on training session and received ongoing supervision. Treatment fidelity was monitored using the Therapist Adherence Rating Scale for SCIT (28). SCIT is made up of three modules, targeting 1) emotion perception training, which consists of defining emotions, emotion mimicry training, and understanding paranoia (seven sessions); 2) figuring out situations, which consists of distinguishing facts from guesses and avoiding jumping to conclusions (eight sessions); and 3) integration (five to nine sessions).

During the study period, the TAU subgroup attended other psychosocial treatment programs other than SCIT and cognitive remediation therapy at least once a week. For all participants, the use of psychotropic medication was not necessarily fixed; rather, it was flexible according to their clinical state. Participants' antipsychotic medications at baseline are presented in **Table 2**; mean daily dosage levels (CPZ equiv.) did not differ significantly between the two subgroups. We compensated each participant for their time with a payment of 5,000 JPY (approximately 38.8 EUR) at each assessment.

## **Trial Design**

The study consisted of an assessor-masked, randomized, parallel-group clinical trial that compared the feasibility and efficacy of SCIT in conjunction with TAU to TAU alone. Assessment measures were administered to all patients at baseline (between 4 and 1 weeks prior to the start of the SCIT treatment program), at a 3-month interim assessment (after  $12 \pm 2$  weeks), and at a 6-month endpoint assessment (after  $24 \pm 2$  weeks; **Table 3**).

Ethical approval was obtained for the study (Ethical Committee of the National Centre of Neurology and Psychiatry), and the trial was registered with the University Hospital Medical Information Network (UMIN000011240; URL: https://upload.umin.ac.jp/cgi-open-bin/ctr/ctr\_view.cgi? recptno=R000013171)

## Measures

#### Feasibility

One of the primary outcome measures was feasibility, which was estimated by a) persistence rate at the 6-month endpoint, b) treatment adherence rate (attendance rate), and c) intrinsic

 TABLE 2 | Number of patients prescribed each antipsychotic medication at baseline.

Antipsychotic drug	SCIT subgroup (n = 32)	TAU subgroup (n = 32)
Olanzapine	11	10
Aripiprazole	10	12
Risperidone	7	8
Blonanserin	5	1
Paliperidone	4	4
Levomepromazine	4	2
Quetiapine	3	2
Risperidone LAI	3	0
Zotepine	2	3
Perospirone	2	1
Haloperidol	1	0
Chlorpromazine	1	2
Bromperidol	0	1
Sultopride	0	1
Mean daily dosage (CPZ equiv.)	$705.9 \pm 506.3$	$559.0 \pm 450.4$

TABLE 3 | Trial design, showing when each measure was administered.

Measure	Screening	Baseline	3-month interim timepoint	6-month endpoint
Sociodemographic	•			
and clinical profile				
Diagnosis	•			
(DSM-IV-TR)				
Japanese Adult	•			
Reading Test				
Positive and Negative		•	•	•
Syndrome Scale				
Brief Assessment		•	•	•
of Cognition				
Schizophrenia				
Face Emotion		•	•	•
Selection Test				
Hinting Task		•	•	•
Social Cognition		•	•	•
Screening				
Questionnaire				
Social Functioning		•	•	•
Scale				
Global Assessment		•	•	•
of Functioning				
Intrinsic Motivation			•	•
Inventory				

motivation for SCIT (at the interim timepoint and endpoint), as assessed by the intrinsic motivation inventory (IMI) (29). The IMI (29) is a 21-item self-report measure assessing participants' subjective experiences in relation to a target program that they are engaging with. Subscales are interest/enjoyment, choice, and value/usefulness (range: 21–144, higher scores indicate stronger intrinsic motivation level).

#### Social Cognition

#### The Social Cognition Screening Questionnaire

Another primary outcome measure was change in social cognition, as assessed by total scores on the Social Cognition Screening Questionnaire (SCSQ) (30). The SCSQ is a measure consisting of five subscales assessing verbal memory, schematic inference, ToM, metacognition, and hostility bias. The task comprises 10 short vignettes presenting an interaction between a fictional character and the study participant. Each vignette was read aloud by the tester. The tester then asked the participant to answer "yes" or "no" to three questions about the vignette, addressing verbal memory, schematic inference, and ToM. ToM items were designed to assess both ToM and hostile attributional bias. Scores for the verbal memory, schematic inference, and ToM subscales were computed by counting the number of correct answers to corresponding items (range: 0-10; higher scores indicate better performance). Scores on the hostility bias subscale were calculated by counting the number of instances in which the participant erroneously inferred that the character in the vignette had negative thoughts or feelings towards the participant (range: 0-5; higher scores indicate stronger bias). With regard to metacognition scores, if the subject answered correctly on the corresponding "yes" or "no" question, a score of 1 was given. If the subject answered incorrectly on the question, a score of 0 was given if he/she answered that he/she was "very sure," 0.33 for "pretty sure," 0.66 for "a little unsure," and 1 for "not sure at all." The total metacognition score was obtained by summing the scores for the 10 vignettes (range 0–10; higher scores indicate better metacognitive ability). The total SCSQ score was calculated by summing all subscale scores, except the hostility bias subscale, because the items used for calculating this score overlapped with those used to calculate ToM score (range 0–40; higher scores indicate better social cognition). We used the Japanese version of SCSQ, which was translated and adapted to Japanese language and culture and validated in our previous study (31).

The SCSQ addresses multiple subdomains of social cognition including theory of mind, hostile attributional bias, and metacognition within a reasonable time period of about 15 min. In our previous validation study (31), it was demonstrated that the SCSQ showed more robust discrimination between patients with schizophrenia and healthy controls than other measures of social cognition. Moreover, the SCSQ subscales showed both fair convergent and discriminant validity as indicated by its significant relationship with measures which are thought to address the same subdomains of social cognition and not with those that are thought to measure other domains. Finally, the SCSQ theory of mind subscale scores in particular was significantly correlated with the scores of four domains of the Social Functioning Scale (SFS) (32), which supports the ecological validity of the SCSQ. Based on these findings, we decided to use the SCSQ as a primary measure but also to use the conventional Hinting task (33) as a secondary measure.

#### The Face Emotion Selection Test

The Face Emotion Selection Test (FEST) (34) is a measure used to assess emotion perception, consisting of 21 photographs of human faces depicting seven different emotions (happiness, sadness, anger, disgust, surprise, fear, and a neutral expression), with three images for each emotion. The photographs of Japanese actors were presented in a random order to the participant, and in each case, the participant selected one of the seven emotions; these were listed below the stimulus photograph and printed in Japanese. The score for each emotion was the number of correct responses (range: 0–3) to faces depicting that emotion. The total score was the sum of all scores for individual emotions (range: 0–21, higher scores indicate better face emotion perception).

In our previous study (34), it was demonstrated that the patients with schizophrenia performed significantly worse on the FEST compared to healthy control subjects. The FEST total score was significantly positively correlated with scores of the Brief Assessment of Cognition in Schizophrenia (35) attention subscale, Hinting Task, SCSQ verbal memory, and metacognition subscales.

#### The Hinting Task

The Hinting Task (33) is a measure assessing ToM and requires participants to infer the real intentions behind indirect speech. The task comprised 10 short passages presenting an interaction between two characters in which dialogue produced by one of the characters provided a hint at an underlying message. The participant was then asked what the character really meant when s/he uttered the hint. If the participant failed to give the correct response, an additional hint was given, and the question was asked again. Therefore, a correct response scored either 2 or 1, depending on whether the extra hint was given. The total score was obtained by summing the participant's scores for each passage (range: 0–20, higher scores indicate better theory of mind capacity).

We used the Japanese version of the Hinting task, which was translated and adapted to Japanese language and culture, and its psychometric properties were verified by showing a significant relationship with the SCSQ ToM subscale and also a significant difference between the patients with schizophrenia and healthy controls in our previous study (31).

#### The Brief Assessment of Cognition in Schizophrenia

The BACS (35) is a measure assessing neurocognitive function in six cognitive domains: verbal memory, working memory, motor speed, verbal fluency, attention, and executive function. We used the Japanese version of the BACS (36). The primary BACS measure, namely, the total score, was standardized by computing z-scores with reference to a distribution in which the mean score of Japanese healthy controls was set at 0 and the standard deviation set at 1.

In a validation study of the Japanese version of the BACS, internal consistency was acceptable with Cronbach's alpha of 0.77 and showed a good construct validity with the composite score being significantly correlated with standard neurocognitive tests in general (36). Accordingly, the Japanese version of the BACS is widely accepted in Japan as a practical scale to evaluate cognitive function.

#### The Social Functioning Scale

The SFS (32) is a measure assessing social functioning across seven domains: social engagement, interpersonal communication, independence-performance, recreation, social activities, independence-competence, and occupation (with higher scores indicating a higher level of functioning); each domain is assessed either by the participant themselves or by an informant. In the present study, we used self-report rather than informant interview. The score for each domain was computed by summing the item scores in the corresponding domain; the total score was the sum of all seven domain scores (range: 0-222, higher scores indicate better social functioning level). We used the Japanese version of SFS, which was validated in a previous study (37).

In addition to the above measures, the PANSS (38) was used to assess symptom severity and the GAF to assess functioning (39).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

We used linear mixed effects modeling (conducted using SAS 9.4; SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA) to compare the SCIT and TAU subgroups over time on outcome variables reflecting their social cognition, neurocognitive functioning, symptom levels, and social functioning. The model included fixed main effects

of treatment subgroup (TAU *vs.* SCIT) and timepoint (baseline *vs.* 3-month interim timepoint *vs.* 6-month endpoint), and a treatment subgroup × timepoint interaction. In addition, random effects for participants were included. A significant interaction term in such a model would imply a difference in the effect of the intervention between timepoints. It was hypothesized that the SCIT subgroup would show significant improvements over time on the SCSQ subscales relative to the TAU subgroup. Effect sizes are reported to supplement statistical tests, calculated using the following formula.

$$\frac{(SCIT_{6 \text{ months}} - SCIT_{\text{baseline}}) - (TAU_{6 \text{ months}} - TAU_{\text{baseline}})}{\text{pooled SD of baseline scores}}$$

Next, in order to explore predictors of the effect of SCIT on SCSQ total scores, a stepwise multiple regression analysis was conducted. Improvement in total SCSQ score observed in the SCIT subgroup between the baseline, and 6-month endpoint assessments was entered into the analysis as a dependent variable, and sex, age, duration of illness, BACS score (baseline), SCSQ score (baseline), and IMI score (mean) were included as independent variables. When significant variables were identified in this analysis, the total sample was subdivided according to the median value of these variables, and a secondary analysis using linear mixed effects modeling was conducted for the subgroup that was likely to benefit from SCIT treatment.

The full analysis data set, including data from all participants who were assessed at least once after any kind of intervention, was submitted to data analyses.

#### RESULTS

#### Sociodemographic and Clinical Profiles of Participants

Seventy-three patients were referred as potential participants and 72 consented to participate in the trial. Thirty-six patients were allocated to the SCIT subgroup and 36 to the TAU subgroup. During the study, four patients in the SCIT subgroup dropped out before the 3-month interim assessment: one started a job after session 1, one shifted to a community workshop after session 5, one withdrew from participation after session 1, and one showed exacerbation of their symptoms after session 3. Four patients in the TAU subgroup also dropped out before the 3-month interim assessment: one started a job after the baseline test, one suddenly died, one withdrew from participation before the baseline test, and one withdrew from participation after the baseline test. In addition, three further patients in the TAU subgroup dropped out before the 6-month endpoint assessment: one began a university course, one showed exacerbation of their symptoms, and one withdrew from participation. Data from the eight patients who dropped out after randomization but before the 3-month interim assessment were omitted from the full analysis data set because they were not assessed after any intervention. Thus, the data from 32 SCIT subgroup and 32 TAU subgroup participants were submitted to statistical analyses (Figure 1).

The SCIT and the TAU subgroups did not differ significantly on any sociodemographic or clinical variables, such as sex, age, duration of illness, daily antipsychotic dosage level, years of education, daily activities, baseline level of symptoms, level of functioning, or IQ as estimated by the JART (**Table 1**). Average total PANSS scores showed that the patients were generally at a moderate level of symptom severity (40), and nearly half the patients were engaged in competitive work, suggesting that the participants in the present study were relatively high-functioning.

#### **Feasibility of SCIT**

We estimated the feasibility of SCIT by using a) persistence rate at the 6-month endpoint, b) attendance rate, and c) IMI at the interim timepoint and endpoint.

The persistence rate in the SCIT subgroup was 88.9% (32/36), as only four out of 36 participants dropped out, all during the first half of the program, i.e., before the 3-month interim timepoint.

The average attendance rate at SCIT was 87.4% (SD = 15.9) between the baseline assessment and the 3-month interim assessment, 86.4% (SD = 18.7) between the 3-month interim assessment and the 6-month endpoint assessment, and 87.0% (SD = 14.8) over the entire period.

In addition, IMI scores for the first half of the program (between the baseline and 3-month interim timepoints) were significantly higher in the SCIT subgroup than in the TAU subgroup (P < 0.01). However, the groups did not differ significantly at end-point analysis.

### Change in the Total SCSQ Score

The results of the mixed effects modeling revealed no significant interaction between timepoint and group in the total SCSQ score (**Table 4**). However, significant change was observed between the baseline and 3-month interim assessments, and also between the baseline and 6-month endpoint assessments, only in the SCIT subgroup (**Figure 2**).

#### Change in Other Measures of Social Cognition, Symptom Severity, Neurocognition, and Social Functioning

The results of the mixed effects modeling revealed no significant interaction between timepoint and group in any of the outcome measures, including social cognition, symptom severity, neurocognition, and social functioning (**Table 4**).

# Possible Predictors of Efficacy of SCIT for Social Cognition

Stepwise multiple regression analysis of the improvement in SCSQ total scores over the 6 months of treatment with SCIT, with sex, age, duration of illness, BACS score (baseline), SCSQ score (baseline), and IMI score (mean) as independent variables revealed that a low SCSQ (baseline) score and a short duration of illness significantly contributed to improvement in SCSQ total score (**Table 5**). Therefore, the full sample was subdivided according to the median value of the variables identified as



predictors (median baseline SCSQ score: 32; median duration of illness: 149 months), and participants with total baseline SCSQ scores lower than or equal to 32 and those whose illness had a duration shorter than or equal to 149 months were submitted to secondary analyses using linear mixed effects modeling. Although there was no significant interaction between timepoint and group in the subgroup with low baseline SCSQ scores, a significant interaction was observed in the subgroup with a short duration of illness (**Table 6**). Specifically, this indicated that the change in total SCSQ scores between the baseline assessment and both the 3- and 6-month assessments was larger in the SCIT subgroup than in the TAU subgroup among participants with a relatively short duration of illness.

## DISCUSSION

In this study, we translated, adapted, and evaluated SCIT for use with Japanese-speaking outpatients with schizophrenia. The persistence rate in the SCIT subgroup was relatively high, as only 4 out of 36 participants dropped out over the course of the whole program (persistence: 88.9%), and the average attendance rate for SCIT between the baseline and endpoint assessments was also high (87.0%, SD = 14.8). Both the persistence rate and the attendance rate in the present study were higher than those observed in previous community-based studies of SCIT (15, 41, 42). The relatively high IMI score in the SCIT subgroup compared with the TAU subgroup, especially in the first half of the program, indicates that the patients were well motivated. In fact, the IMI score observed in the SCIT subgroup (first half; 104.7  $\pm$  21.6, second half; 100.1  $\pm$  24.3) was much higher than that in Choi *et al.* (29), which presented a score of 61.14  $\pm$  16.83 in the schizophrenia remediation sample. All in all, we found that SCIT appears to be feasible and well tolerated by patients with schizophrenia in Japan, as it has been when used with patients from other countries.

Regarding the social cognitive outcome measure (total SCSQ score), a significant change was observed between the baseline and 3-month interim assessments, and also between the baseline and 6-month endpoint assessments, only in the SCIT subgroup; however, the interaction between timepoint and group failed to reach significance, which suggests that the effect of SCIT was no different from that of TAU. These effectiveness results are not conclusive since the sample size may be too small, based on the meta-analytic study by Kurtz and Richardson (43). In their review of social cognitive interventions for schizophrenia, effect sizes varied from 0.07 to 1.01 across various subdomains of social cognition with a mean level of 0.40. If we used the effect size of 0.4, alpha set at 0.05, and power set at 0.8, the required sample size would be calculated to be 200. Again, as a first study in Japan, we decided the present study should be focused on feasibility and to generate effect size estimates for a future, more definitive study.

There was also no significant interaction between timepoint and group in their associations with any other measures of social

TABLE 4	Results	of mixed	effects	modelina	of	various	outcomes.

Measure	Subgroup	BL	ЗМ	6M	Main effect of time	Time × group interaction	Effect size (6M–BL)
SCSQ total	SCIT	31.04 (3.58)	32.94 (3.20)	32.79 (3.17)	F(2,123) = 6.94 P = 0.0014	<i>F</i> (2,123) = 1.74 <i>P</i> = 0.18	0.33
	TAU	32.83 (3.47)	33.45 (2.63)	33.40 (2.63)			
SCSQ ToM	SCIT	6.91 (1.20)	7.41 (1.54)	7.09 (1.38)	F(2,123) = 2.22 P = 0.11	F(2,123) = 0.32 P = 0.73	0.07
	TAU	7.22 (1.39)	7.47 (1.19)	7.31 (1.45)			
SCSQ HB	SCIT	1.66 (0.94)	1.28 (0.99)	1.08 (1.08)	F(2,123) = 1.79 P = 0.17	F(2,123) = 0.80 P = 0.45	-0.35
	TAU	1.59 (0.87)	1.50 (0.95)	1.75 (1.11)			
SCSQ MC	SCIT	9.04 (0.91)	9.41 (0.61)	9.35 (0.71)	F(2,123) = 2.14 P = 0.12	F(2,123) = 1.31 P = 0.27	0.33
	TAU	9.35 (0.70)	9.39 (0.64)	9.40 (0.61)			
Hinting Task	SCIT	12.69 (3.41)	14.09 (4.28)	14.88 (3.68)	F(2,124) = 401.13 P < 0.0001	F(2,124) = 1.76 P = 0.18	0.23
	TAU	14.28 (4.58)	15.16 (3.66)	15.53 (3.89)			
FEST	SCIT	66.01 (12.26)	73.15 (15.26)	68.73 (16.67)	F(2,124) = 6.07 P = 0.0031	F(2,124) = 1.41 P = 0.25	-0.05
	TAU	64.35 (13.50)	67.51 (12.97)	67.69 (15.33)			
BACS	SCIT	-1.64 (1.01)	-1.37 (1.09)	-1.13 (1.22)	F(2,124) = 25.31 P < 0.0001	F(2,124) = 0.57 P = 0.57	-0.05
	TAU	-1.33 (1.42)	-1.16 (1.36)	-0.77 (1.35)			
PANSS total	SCIT	64.78 (18.18)	61.34 (19.15)	60.03 (18.68)	F(2,124) = 5.86 P = 0.0037	F(2,124) = 0.10 P = 0.91	-0.04
	TAU	63.78 (18.98)	59.94 (18.02)	59.81 (17.32)			
PANSS P	SCIT	15.38 (5.13)	14.59 (5.58)	14.28 (4.79)	F(2,124) = 6.99 P = 0.0013	F(2,124) = 0.71 P = 0.49	0.18
	TAU	15.41 (5.87)	13.78 (5.19)	13.34 (5.00)			
PANSS N	SCIT	16.22 (5.38)	15.56 (5.09)	14.75 (5.27)	F(2,124) = 3.06 P = 0.05	F(2,124) = 0.55 P = 0.58	-0.10
	TAU	16.72 (5.86)	15.53 (6.21)	15.78 (5.36)			
PANSS G	SCIT	33.19 (9.82)	31.19 (10.07)	31.00 (10.18)	F(2,124) = 2.87 P = 0.06	F(2,124) = 0.37 P = 0.69	-0.13
	TAU	31.66 (9.70)	30.63 (9.03)	30.69 (8.83)			
GAF	SCIT	51.59 (8.81)	52.25 (13.63)	56.09 (15.33)	F(2,124) = 2.71 P = 0.07	F(2,124) = 2.23 P = 0.11	0.26
	TAU	53.44 (9.49)	58.06 (13.47)	55.59 (14.50)			
SFS	SCIT	116.06 (23.95)	118.44 (25.31)	117.45 (25.42)	F(2,121) = 0.63 P = 0.53	F(2,121) = 0.30 P = 0.74	-0.04
	TAU	106.53 (23.47)	107.41 (28.03)	108.91 (26.60)			
IMI	SCIT	N/A	104.68 (21.57)	100.10 (24.28)	F(1,57) = 0.63 P = 0.53	F(1,57) = 0.30 P = 0.74	-0.39
	TAU	N/A	89.30 (23.13)	93.97 (21.55)			

SCSQ, Social Cognition Screening Questionnaire; ToM, theory of mind; HB, hostility bias; MC, metacognition; FEST, Face Emotion Selection Test; BACS, Brief Assessment of Cognition in Schizophrenia; PANSS, Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale; GAF, Global Assessment of Functioning; SFS, Social Functioning Scale; IMI, Intrinsic Motivation Inventory; BL, baseline; 3M, 3-month timepoint; 6M, 6-month timepoint; SCIT, Social Cognition and Interaction Training; TAU, treatment as usual.

cognition. Interestingly, most variables showed improvement between the baseline and 3-month interim timepoint, while changes between the 3-month interim timepoint and 6-month endpoint were small or absent. One possible explanation for this may be that a practice effect was more strongly in operation between the first two timepoints (baseline to 3-month interim timepoint) than between the second two timepoints (3-month interim timepoint to 6-month endpoint). A similar trend was observed in the TAU subgroup, which supports this view. Another possible explanation is that the treatment sessions in the latter half of the program were not as effective as expected, possibly because the tasks were too complex for some patients. In participants' subjective reports, they rather often complained of difficulty in generating alternative views and differentiating between inferences and facts, activities that are included in the sessions that form the second half of the program. The decrease in IMI scores in the SCIT subgroup in the latter half of the program compared to the former may support this view



TAU: treatment as usual, SCIT: Social Cognition and Interaction Treatment BL: baseline, 3M: 3-month interim timepoint, 6M: 6-month endpoint

**FIGURE 2** | Comparison of changes in total SCSQ score from baseline to the 3-month interim timepoint and the 6-month endpoint. Significant change in total SCSQ scores was observed between the baseline and 3-month interim assessments, and also between the baseline and 6-month endpoint assessments only in the SCIT subgroup. However, the interaction between timepoint and group failed to reach significance. \*\* P<0.01, \*\*\* P<0.001.

**TABLE 5** | Summary of stepwise multiple regression analysis on improvement in SCSQ total scores during 6 months of treatment with SCIT (dependent variable: change in SCSQ score over this period). Sex, age, duration of illness, BACS (baseline), SCSQ (baseline), and IMI (mean) were entered into the analysis as independent variables.

Variable	Standardized beta	R <sup>2</sup>	Р
SCSQ (baseline)	-0.52	0.34	0.001
Duration of illness	-0.01	0.16	0.011

SCSQ, Social Cognition Screening Questionnaire; SCIT, Social Cognition and Interaction Training; TAU, treatment as usual; BACS, Brief Assessment of Cognition in Schizophrenia; IMI, Intrinsic Motivation Inventory.

at least in part. In addition, another possibility is that there was a ceiling effect on the SCSQ score. In fact, the mean level of the baseline SCSQ total score was 31.9 (SD = 3.6), which was slightly higher than the mean score obtained in our previous psychometric study (31.2, SD = 3.47) (31), and the distribution of the data was significantly skewed to the left (Shapiro-Wilk test, W = 0.96, P = 0.024).

The lack of effect on emotion perception, as measured by the FEST task, is inconsistent with previous research on SCIT (16, 17). Like the other measures of social cognition, participants' FEST scores increased steeply at the 3-month interim assessment, but decreased substantially thereafter. Perceiving and understanding emotions are the primary focus of the first half of the sessions, and although the skill is revisited throughout the program in the form of "checking in," the treatment is less intensive on this topic in the second half than in the first half. Thus, it may be beneficial to increase emotion perception training throughout the second half of the SCIT intervention program. In response to feedback and outcome data from previous studies, the developers of SCIT have revised several points in the treatment protocol manual (44). They have added partner exercises for practice and have also revised the SCIT content to make it easier for clients to digest and more flexible for clinicians to implement across a wide range of clinical settings in the current manual. These revisions were not present in the earlier version of the manual (28), which we followed in the present study. Further studies incorporating these new techniques are warranted in the future.

There was a significant interaction between timepoint and group when only patients with a relatively recent onset of illness were entered into the analysis, suggesting that SCIT may be more effective in patients with a shorter duration of illness. This finding needs to be interpreted with caution, since Kurtz and Richardson reported in a 2012 meta-analysis of interventions for social cognition that a longer duration of illness is associated with greater improvements in emotion perception and ToM (44). In the meta-analysis, participant samples were heterogeneous and included both inpatients and outpatients, which may explain this difference from the findings of the present study, in which only outpatients were recruited. A more recent systematic review suggests that studies highlighting the role of possible moderating factors, including areas such as illness chronicity, initial levels of functional or cognitive impairment, diagnosis, gender, and inpatient/outpatient status, would be important in developing a new generation of social cognition treatment programs (45). As some studies suggest that SCIT shows efficacy in patients with schizotypal personality and first-episode psychosis, early intervention for social cognition may well be effective in securing

TABLE 6 | Exploratory analysis in subgroups with low total SCSQ scores at baseline (<32) and a short duration of illness (<149 months). Both values represent the median in the full sample.

Median split subgroup	Subgroup	BL	3M	6M	Main effect of time	Time × group interaction	Effect size (6M–BL)
SCSQ total score $\leq 32$ ( $n = 32$ )	SCIT (n = 19)	28.60 (2.29)	31.86 (3.10)	32.19 (3.35)	F(2,60) = 21.32 P < 0.0001	F(2,60) = 1.16 P = 0.32	0.57
	TAU ( <i>n</i> = 13)	29.79 (3.24)	32.56 (2.56)	31.85 (4.43)			
Duration of illness $\leq 149$ months ( $n = 32$ )	SCIT $(n = 15)$	31.20 (3.45)	33.56 (3.16)	34.04 (2.72)	F(2,59) = 8.31 P = 0.0007	F(2,59) = 3.17 P = 0.049	0.66
	TAU (n = 17)	33.02 (2.99)	33.53 (2.59)	33.71 (2.94)			

SCSQ, Social Cognition Screening Questionnaire; SCIT, Social Cognition and Interaction Training; TAU, treatment as usual; BL, baseline; 3M, 3-month timepoint; 6M, 6-month timepoint.

better outcomes in the future (19, 20). The period after recovery from a first episode of schizophrenia, extending over up to the subsequent 5 years, is known as the early course. If patients experience deterioration in symptoms and/or function, it is most likely to occur during this time, because by 5–10 years after onset, most patients experience a plateau in their level of illness and function, which is a so-called critical period (46, 47). It would be worthwhile to attempt to replicate our exploratory finding that patients with an onset of illness within the last 12 years, which overlaps with the critical period, may benefit from SCIT, because if this is the case, the program may well have the capacity to prevent functional deterioration.

The current study has a number of limitations. As noted above, the small sample size may have led to insufficient power to detect differences between the groups on outcome measures. Moreover, although as the first study to test the feasibility of SCIT in Japan we attempted to recruit the patients from a wide population, the patients who consented to participate in the study were relatively high functioning despite the moderate level of PANSS scores. Therefore, we could not conclude whether the program could be applied to lower functioning patients. Second, we did not account for changes to pharmacotherapy during the treatment period of this study. However, the potential effects of changes in pharmacotherapy on the efficacy assessment cannot be denied. Third, subjects' participation in psychosocial treatments other than SCIT was not controlled, which may have caused confounding effects. Finally, the therapeutic durability of training effects was not assessed. All these limitations should be taken into consideration in interpreting the efficacy analyses; however, none impacts conclusions regarding the feasibility and acceptability of SCIT.

In summary, although this study showed limited benefits for social cognition outcome measures associated with SCIT compared with TAU, SCIT is feasible for use with and well tolerated by Japanese patients with schizophrenia in real-world outpatient settings.

#### REFERENCES

- Kendler KS, Gallagher TJ, Abelson JM, Kessler RC. Lifetime prevalence, demographic risk factors, and diagnostic validity of nonaffective psychosis as assessed in a US community sample. The National Comorbidity Survey. Arch Gen Psychiatry (1996) 53:1022–31. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1996.01830110060007
- Green MF, Hellemann G, Horan WP, Lee J, Wynn JK. From perception to functional outcome in schizophrenia: modeling the role of ability and motivation. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* (2012) 69:1216–24. doi: 10.1001/ archgenpsychiatry.2012.652
- Corrigan PW, Reinke RR, Landsberger SA, Charate A, Toombs GA. The effects of atypical antipsychotic medications on psychosocial outcomes. *Schizophr Res* (2003) 63:97–101. doi: 10.1016/S0920-9964(02)00379-1
- Couture SM, Penn DL, Roberts DL. The functional significance of social cognition in schizophrenia: a review. *Schizophr Bull* (2006) 32(Suppl 1):S44– 63. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbl029
- Brekke J, Kay DD, Lee KS, Green MF. Biosocial pathways to functional outcome in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* (2005) 80:213–25. doi: 10.1016/j. schres.2005.07.008
- Addington J, Saeedi H, Addington D. Facial affect recognition: a mediator between cognitive and social functioning in psychosis. *Schizophr Res* (2006) 85:142–50. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2006.03.028

### **ETHICS STATEMENT**

Ethical approval was obtained for the study (Ethical Committee of the National Centre of Neurology and Psychiatry) and the trial was registered with the University Hospital Medical Information Network (UMIN000011240; URL: https://upload.umin.ac.jp/cgi-open-bin/ctr/ctr\_view.cgi?recptno=R000013171)

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AKa, KI, EI, TN, KN, and DR were involved in the conceptualization and planning of the study. AKi, DH, YT, YY, AI, YM, TM, TF, ST, KH, and SO were involved in the implementation of the trial. AKa, AKi, KH, SO, and KN developed the Japanese version of the treatment intervention. AKa was responsible for management of the trial, including implementation of randomization procedures, data management, and drafting the manuscript. KN was responsible for the statistical analyses. All authors critically reviewed the manuscript and approved the final version.

### FUNDING

This study was supported by a National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry Intramural Research Grant (24–1, 27–1) for Neurological and Psychiatric Disorders.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge the assistance of all the staff members in running the SCIT trial at the NCNP, Sawa Hospital, Toho University School of Medicine, Inuyama Hospital, and Nara Medical University. We would also like to thank Dr. Koichi Kaneko and Dr. Tamiko Mogami for translating the SCIT manual. Finally, we would like to thank Editage (www.editage.jp) for English language editing.

- Addington J, Saeedi H, Addington D. Influence of social perception and social knowledge on cognitive and social functioning in early psychosis. Br J Psychiatry (2006) 189:373–8. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.105.021022
- Schmidt SJ, Mueller DR, Roder V. Social cognition as a mediator variable between neurocognition and functional outcome in schizophrenia: empirical review and new results by structural equation modeling. *Schizophr Bull* (2011) 37(Suppl 2):S41–54. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbr079
- Adolphs R. The social brain: neural basis of social knowledge. Annu Rev Psychol (2009) 60:693–716. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.60.110707. 163514
- Ochsner KN. The social-emotional processing stream: five core constructs and their translational potential for schizophrenia and beyond. *Biol Psychiatry* (2008) 64:48–61. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.04.024
- Green MF, Olivier B, Crawley JN, Penn DL, Silverstein S. Social cognition in schizophrenia: recommendations from the measurement and treatment research to improve cognition in schizophrenia new approaches conference. *Schizophr Bull* (2005) 31:882–7. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbi049
- Penn DL, Roberts DL, Combs D, Sterne A. The development of the social cognition and interaction training program for schizophrenia spectrum disorders. *Psychiatry Serv* (2007) 58:449–51. doi: 10.1176/ps.2007.58.4.449
- 13. Kayser N, Sarfati Y, Besche C, Hardy-Bayle MC. Elaboration of a rehabilitation method based on a pathogenetic hypothesis of "theory of

mind" impairment in schizophrenia. *Neuropsychol Rehabil* (2006) 16(1):83– 95. doi: 10.1080/09602010443000236

- Wölwer W, Frommann N, Halfmann S, Piaszek A, Streit M, Gaebel W. Remediation of impairments in facial affect recognition in schizophrenia: efficacy and specificity of a new training program. *Schizophr Res* (2005) 80:295–303. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2005.07.018
- Roberts DL, Penn DL, Labate D, Margolis SA, Sterne A. Transportability and feasibility of Social Cognition and Interaction Training (SCIT) in community settings. *Behav Cogn Psychother* (2010) 38:35–47. doi: 10.1017/ S1352465809990464
- Combs DR, Adams SD, Penn DL, Roberts D, Tiegreen J, Stem P. Social Cognition and Interaction Training (SCIT) for inpatients with schizophrenia spectrum disorders: preliminary findings. *Schizophr Res* (2007) 91:112–6. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2006.12.010
- Roberts DL, Penn DL. Social Cognition and Interaction Training (SCIT) for outpatients with schizophrenia: a preliminary study. *Psychiatry Res* (2009) 166:141–7. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2008.02.007
- Combs DR, Elerson K, Penn DL, Tiegreen JA, Nelson A, Ledet SN, et al. Stability and generalization of Social Cognition and Interaction Training (SCIT) for schizophrenia: six-month follow-up results. *Schizophr Res* (2009) 112:196–7. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2009.04.010
- Bartholomeusz CF, Allott K, Killackey E, Liu P, Wood SJ, Thompson A. Social cognition training as an intervention for improving functional outcome in first-episode psychosis: a feasibility study. *Early Interv Psychiatry* (2013) 7:421–6. doi: 10.1111/eip.12036
- Chan RCK, Gao X-J, Li X-Y, Li H-H, Cui J-F, Deng Y-Y, et al. The Social Cognition and Interaction Training (SCIT): an extension to individuals with schizotypal personality features. *Psychiatry Res* (2010) 178:208–10. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2010.03.017
- Tas C, Danaci AE, Cubukcuoglu Z, Brüne M. Impact of family involvement on social cognition training in clinically stable outpatients with schizophrenia—a randomized pilot study. *Psychiatry Res* (2012) 195:32–8. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2011.07.031
- Wang Y, Roberts DL, Xu B, Cao R, Yan M, Jiang Q. Social cognition and interaction training for patients with stable schizophrenia in Chinese community settings. *Psychiatry Res* (2013) 210:751–5. doi: 10.1016/j. psychres.2013.08.038
- Lahera G, Benito A, Montes JM, Fernández-Liria A, Olbert CM, Penn DL. Social cognition and interaction training (SCIT) for outpatients with bipolar disorder. J Affect Disord (2013) 146:132–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2012.06.032
- Hasson-Ohayon I, Mashiach-Eizenberg M, Avidan M, Roberts DL, Roe D. Social cognition and interaction training: preliminary results of an RCT in a community setting in Israel. *Psychiatr Serv* (2014) 65:555–8. doi: 10.1176/ appi.ps.201300146
- Voutilainen G, Kouhia T, Roberts DL, Oksanen J. Social cognition and interaction training (SCIT) for adults with psychotic disorders: a feasibility study in Finland. *Behav Cogn Psychother* (2016) 44:711–6. doi: 10.1017/ \$1352465816000151
- American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders*. 4th. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association (2000).
- 27. Matsuoka K, Uno M, Kasai K, Koyama K, Kim Y. Estimation of premorbid IQ in individuals with Alzheimer's disease using Japanese Ideographic script (kanji) compound words: Japanese version of National Adult Reading Test. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2006) 60:332–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2006.01510.x
- Roberts DL, Penn DL, Combs DR (Translation supervised by Nakagome K, Kaneko K, Mogami T). SCIT: Social Cognition and Interaction Training. Tokyo: Seiwa Shoten Publisher (2011) p. 148-154. (in Japanese).
- Choi J, Mogami T, Medalia A. Intrinsic Motivation Inventory: an adapted measure for schizophrenia research. *Schizoph Bull* (2010) 36:966–76. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbp030
- Roberts DL, Fiszdon J, Tek C. Ecological validity of the Social Cognition Screening Questionnaire (SCSQ). In: Abstracts for the 13th International Congress on Schizophrenia Research. *Schizophr Bull* (2011) 37(Suppl. 1): 280. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbq173
- 31. Kanie A, Hagiya K, Ashida S, Pu S, Kaneko K, Mogami T, et al. New instrument for measuring multiple domains of social cognition: construct validity of the Social Cognition Screening Questionnaire (Japanese version). *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2014) 68:701–11. doi: 10.1111/pcn.12181

- 32. Birchwood M, Smith J, Cochrane R, Wetton S, Copestake S. The Social Functioning Scale. The development and validation of a new scale of social adjustment for use in family intervention programmes with schizophrenic patients. *Br J Psychiatry* (1990) 157:853–9. doi: 10.1192/bjp.157.6.853
- Corcoran R, Mercer G, Frith CD. Schizophrenia, symptomatology and social inference: investigating "theory of mind" in people with schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* (1995) 17:5–13. doi: 10.1016/0920-9964(95)00024-G
- Hagiya K, Sumiyoshi T, Kanie A, Pu S, Kaneko K, Mogami T, et al. Facial expression perception correlates with verbal working memory function in schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2015) 69:773–81. doi: 10.1111/pcn.12329
- Keefe RS, Goldberg TE, Harvey PD, Gold JM, Poe MP, Coughenour L. The Brief Assessment of Cognition in Schizophrenia: reliability, sensitivity, and comparison with a standard neurocognitive battery. *Schizophr Res* (2004) 68:283–97. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2003.09.011
- Kaneda Y, Sumiyoshi T, Keefe R, Ishimoto Y, Numata S, Ohmori T. Brief assessment of cognition in schizophrenia: validation of the Japanese version. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2007) 61(6):602–9. doi: 10.1111/j. 1440-1819.2007.01725.x
- Nemoto T, Fujii C, Miura Y, Chino B, Kobayashi H, Yamazawa R, et al. Reliability and validity of the Social Functioning Scale Japanese version (SFS-J). *Jpn Bull Soc Psychiat* (2008) 17:188–96.
- Kay SR, Fiszbein A, Opler LA. The Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale (PANSS) for schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull* (1987) 13:261–76. doi: 10.1093/ schbul/13.2.261
- Jones SH, Thornicroft G, Coffey M, Dunn G. A brief mental health outcome scale: reliability and validity of the Global Assessment of Functioning (GAF). *Br J Psychiatry* (1995) 166:654–9. doi: 10.1192/bjp.166.5.654
- Leucht S, Kane JM, Kissling W, Hamann J, Etschel E, Engel RR. What does the PANSS mean? Schizophr Res (2005) 79:231–8. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2005.04.008
- Dark F, Harris M, Gore-Jones V, Newman E, Whiteford H. Implementing cognitive remediation and social cognitive interaction training into standard psychosis care. *BMC Health Serv Res* (2018) 18:458. doi: 10.1186/ s12913-018-3240-5
- Parker S, Foley S, Walker P, Dark F. Improving the social cognitive deficits of schizophrenia: a community trial of Social Cognition and Interaction Training (SCIT). *Australas Psychiatry* (2013) 21:346–51. doi: 10.1177/1039856213486305
- Kurtz MM, Richardson CL. Social cognitive training for schizophrenia: a meta-analytic investigation of controlled research. *Schizophr Bull* (2012) 38:1092–104. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbr036
- Roberts DL, Penn DL, Combs DR. Social Cognition and Interaction Training (SCIT): group psychotherapy for schizophrenia and other psychotic disorders, clinician guide. New York: Oxford University Press (2016). p. 256. doi: 10.1093/med:psych/9780199346622.001.0001
- Grant N, Lawrence M, Preti A, Wykes T, Cella M. Social cognition interventions for people with schizophrenia: a systematic review focusing on methodological quality and intervention modality. *Clin Psychol Rev* (2017) 56:55–64. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2017.06.001
- Lieberman JA, Perkins D, Belger A, Chakos M, Jarskog F, Boteva K, et al. The early stages of schizophrenia: speculations on pathogenesis, pathophysiology, and therapeutic approaches. *Biol Psychiatry* (2001) 50:884– 97. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(01)01303-8
- McGlashan TH. A selective review of recent North American long-term follow-up studies of schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull* (1988) 14:515–42. doi: 10.1093/schbul/14.4.515

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors declare that this research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Kanie, Kikuchi, Haga, Tanaka, Ishida, Yorozuya, Matsuda, Morimoto, Fukuoka, Takazawa, Hagiya, Ozawa, Iwata, Ikebuchi, Nemoto, Roberts and Nakagome. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# The Relation Between Empathy and Insight in Psychiatric Disorders: Phenomenological, Etiological, and Neuro-Functional Mechanisms

Bérangère Thirioux<sup>1\*</sup>, Ghina Harika-Germaneau<sup>1</sup>, Nicolas Langbour<sup>1</sup> and Nematollah Jaafari<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Unité de Recherche Clinique Intersectorielle en Psychiatrie à vocation régionale Pierre Deniker, Centre Hospitalier Henri Laborit, Poitiers, France, <sup>2</sup> Université de Poitiers, CHU de Poitiers, INSERM U 1084, Experimental and Clinical Neuroscience Laboratory, Groupement de Recherche CNRS 3557, Poitiers, France

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Clare Margaret Eddy, Birmingham and Solihull Mental Health NHS Foundation Trust, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Eva Venturini, University of Siena, Italy Peter Christopher Hansen, University of Birmingham, United Kingdom

#### \*Correspondence:

Bérangère Thirioux berangerethirioux@hotmail.com; berangere.thirioux@ch-poitiers.fr

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Social Cognition, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 10 January 2019 Accepted: 06 December 2019 Published: 06 February 2020

#### Citation:

Thirioux B, Harika-Germaneau G, Langbour N and Jaafari N (2020) The Relation Between Empathy and Insight in Psychiatric Disorders: Phenomenological, Etiological, and Neuro-Functional Mechanisms. Front. Psychiatry 10:966. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00966 Lack of insight, i.e., unawareness of one's mental illness, is frequently encountered in psychiatric conditions. Insight is the capacity to recognize (psychical insight) and accept one's mental illness (emotional insight). Insight growth necessitates developing an objective perspective on one's subjective pathological experiences. Therefore, insight has been posited to require undamaged self-reflexion and cognitive perspective-taking capacities. These enable patients to look objectively at themselves from the imagined perspective of someone else. Preserved theory-of-mind performances have been reported to positively impact insight in psychosis. However, some patients with schizophrenia or obsessivecompulsive disorders, although recognizing their mental disease, are still not convinced of this and do not accept it. Hence, perspective-taking explains psychical insight (recognition) but not emotional insight (acceptance). Here, we propose a new conceptual model. We hypothesize that insight growth relies upon the association of intact self-reflexion and empathic capacities. Empathy (feeling into someone else) integrates heterocentered visuospatial perspective (feeling into), embodiment, affective (feeling into) and cognitive processes, leading to internally experience the other's thought. We posit that this subjective experience enables to better understand the other's thought about oneself and to affectively adhere to this. We propose that the process of objectification, resulting from empathic heterocentered, embodiment, and cognitive processes, generates an objective viewpoint on oneself. It enables to recognize one's mental illness and positively impacts psychical insight. The process of subjectification, resulting from empathic affective processes, enables to accept one's illness and positively impacts emotional insight. That is, affectively experiencing the thought of another person about oneself reinforces the adhesion of the emotional system to the objective recognition of the disease. Applying our model to different psychiatric disorders, we predict that the negative effect of impaired self-reflexion and empathic capacities on insight is a transnosographic state and that endophenotypical differences modulate this common state, determining a psychiatric disease as specific.

Keywords: insight, empathy, perspective-taking, self-reflexion, psychiatric disorders, process of objectification, process of subjectification

## INTRODUCTION

Unawareness of illness is frequently encountered in neurological [e.g., stroke (1, 2), traumatic brain injury (3), fronto-temporal dementia, Alzheimer disease (4)] and psychiatric conditions [schizophrenia (5), bipolar disorder (BD) (6–8), obsessive-compulsive disorders (OCD) (9), substance use disorders (SUD), behavioral addiction (10, 11)].

It significantly correlates with poor recovery over time and moderate to low outcomes from therapies and rehabilitation programs (12–15). Conversely, awareness of illness is associated with a better compliance to treatment, a greater efficiency of the therapeutic strategies, positive effects on prognosis, and a global amelioration of the patient's quality of life (15–17).

The present contribution focuses on the psychiatric form of awareness of illness, which is termed "insight", and on its deficits (18–23) (**Box 1**). Lack of insight is defined as the incapability of psychiatric patients to recognize and accept that they are suffering from a mental illness. Patients are unable to relabel their own mental events as abnormal, to identify the consequences of the illness (at physical, cognitive, and social levels), and to consent to treatment and hospitalization (19, 23–25).

Firstly, this definition indicates that there are two main stages in insight: recognition (psychical insight) and acceptance of the mental illness (emotional insight). Secondly, it suggests that insight growth necessitates the patients' capability to develop an *objective* perspective on their *subjective* pathological experiences (**Box 1**). Insight has been, thus, posited to rely upon a combination of intact self-reflection and cognitive perspective-taking capacities (18–21, 26). These enable respectively to focus on oneself and to shift perspective. In other words, insight requires "the cognitive capacity to adopt the other's perspective which, if intact, contributes to the metacognitive capacity to reflect upon "one's own" mental health from the other's perspective" (26).

Empirical studies using theory-of-mind (ToM) tasks tend to validate this assumption (27-29) (**Box 2**). It has been shown that difficulties in first-person perspective (1PP-PT) ToM tasks (with instructions neither directly evoking mental state inferences nor prompting to recruit inferential processing) in patients with schizophrenia have a more negative impact on insight, in comparison to difficulties in third-person perspective (3PP-PT) ToM tasks (with instructions directly asking what *X* thinks) (26). Hence, insight is better predicted by performances to tasks in which a more spontaneous processing is calculated. Langdon and Ward (26) concluded that theoretically reasoning about the other's thought without simulating his/her perspective is not sufficient for insight growth.

However, it has been reported that certain patients with schizophrenia (30) or OCD (31) recognize their mental illness but are not convinced of this. These data suggest that 1PP-PT ToM capacities, even in association with undamaged self-reflexion abilities, are not sufficient for the acceptance of the mental illness. Accordingly, perspective-taking only partly explains insight: that is, psychical insight (recognition) but not emotional insight (30) (acceptance) (**Box 1**).

To overcome these limitations, we propose a new conceptual model. It aims to explain the dysfunctional mechanisms underpinning lack of insight in psychiatric disorders. On the basis of empirical data showing that empathizing with someone else at both the affective and cognitive levels increases insight in schizophrenic patients (32), we hypothesize that insight growth (**Box 1**) relies upon the relationship between intact self-reflexion and empathic capacities.

BOX 1 | Insight and related concepts.

**Insight:** Psychiatric form of awareness of illness. It refers to the capability of psychiatric patients to recognize and accept that they are suffering from a mental illness. Insight is composed of three main dimensions, i.e., psychical, somaesthetic, and emotional.

Psychical Insight: One of the three main dimensions of insight. The psychical insight is further composed of three sub-dimensions, i.e., clinical, cognitive, and metacognitive. The psychical insight is necessary for the recognition of the mental illness.

**Clinical Insight:** One of the three sub-dimensions of the psychical insight. It refers to the awareness of symptoms and their consequences, the capacity to relabel mental events as pathological, to attribute a cause to the symptoms, and to agree with others (physicians, family, or friends) on the reality of the disease.

Cognitive Insight: One of the three sub-dimensions of the psychical insight. It refers to the patient's capacity to recognize that his/her experienced cognitive deficits (e.g., attentional disorders in unipolar depression) are induced by the mental illness.

Metacognitive Insight: One of the three sub-dimensions of the psychical insight. It refers to the reflexive awareness of oneself as a "diseased subject". It relies upon the capacity to make "the self as a diseased subject" a consistent object of thought.

**Somaesthetic Insight:** One of the three main dimensions of insight. Based on the awareness and representation of the bodily state, it refers to the patient's capacity to understand that his/her physical deficits (motor, sensory, somatosensory, etc.) are an effect of the mental illness (e.g., motor slowdown in unipolar depression).

Emotional Insight: One of the three main dimensions of insight. It refers to the patient's capacity of being convinced that he/she is suffering from a mental illness. The emotional insight is necessary for the acceptance of the mental illness.

Insight growth: Refers to the development of insight. Insight growth is specifically needed when psychiatric patients lack insight. It necessitates intact self-reflexion and empathic capacities.

Self: Entity which immediately and indubitably feels and knows to be the same person (ipseity) across time (temporality) and space (spatiality), to be the author of one's own thoughts and actions (agency), and to be localized within one's bodily borders at a given position in space (self-location).

Self-reflexion: Cognitive process by which an individual reasons about him/herself and evaluates whether a given attribution pertains or not to the self. It results in representations of one's own traits, abilities, and attitudes.

#### BOX 2 | Empathy and related concepts.

**Empathy:** Critical social skill. It refers to the capacity to feel and understand the lived experiences of someone else while mentally adopting his/her visuo-spatial and psychological perspective and maintaining self-other distinction. It recruits embodiment, heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective-taking, emotional/affective, higher-order cognitive, and self-regulatory processes. Under specific conditions, empathy further motivates concern and helping behavior.

Embodiment: One of the core processes of empathy. This automatic process enables individuals to directly and internally reproduce what another person is currently experiencing, regardless of the experiential content (motor, somatosensory, emotional, intentional, etc.).

Spatial and temporal decentering: Mental process enabling individuals to disengage themselves from here and now, i.e. from their own lived experience. It is required for visuo-spatial perspective-taking in empathy.

Perspective-taking: General term referring to a process by which individuals mentally adopt the perspective of someone else. There are different levels of perspective-taking: visual, visuo-spatial, or cognitive.

Visual perspective-taking enables to understand what people can see from their visual perspective (simple visual perspective-taking) and how people can see things differently (complex visual perspective-taking).

Heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective-taking enables individuals to mentally locate themselves into the body of someone else and to experience the world from his/her body position in space (heterocentered). It relies upon specific body-related mental imagery and transformation. Heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective-taking is one of the core processes of empathy and is specific to empathy

Cognitive perspective-taking is used in ToM and enables to understand the psychological perspective and mental state of someone else. According to the theory-theory, complex and higher-order cognitive perspective-taking uses logical inferences and contextual information to understand the other's mental state, i.e., "from the outside looking in". It is termed "third-person perspective-taking" (3PP-PT) (26). According to the simulation theory, individuals mentally put themselves in the other's shoes and use simulation processes to understand the other's mental state, i.e., "from the inside looking out" (26). It is termed "first-person perspective-taking" (1PP-PT).

Theory-of-mind (ToM): Cognitive ability enabling to represent and understand the mental states of others, including their emotions. According to the *theory-theory* account of ToM, individuals develop already in their childhood a theory about the mind of others. It enables them to reason about the thoughts and mental states of someone else with the help of logical inferences and contextual information.

According to the simulation theory account of ToM, individuals adopt the psychological perspective of another person while mentally putting themselves in the other's shoes and using simulation processes.

Cognitive ToM-like processes are core processes of empathy. They enable individuals to understand the other's current mental state and representations and how these may be similar to or different from their own representations.

Self-regulation: One of the core processes of empathy. This inhibitory process plays an important role for self-other distinction. At the emotional level, it enables to inhibit negative emotions that are spontaneously triggered when individuals are confronted with the other's distress. At the visuo-spatial level, it enables to partially inhibit one's egocentered visuo-spatial perspective. It is central for a balanced ego-heterocentered referential coding. At the *cognitive level*, it enables to decouple representational mechanisms associated with one's and other's mental state. Self-regulation also monitors the tendency to project onto someone else what individuals have already felt in similar past situations or would have potentially felt.

Metacognition: Cognitive ability that refers to the knowledge that individuals have about (1) their own cognitive processes, constructs, and productions (the content of the mental act), (2) their own mental states, intentions, beliefs, emotions, etc. (the form of the mental act), and (3) their capacity to analyze, understand, and think about their thoughts.

Simulation: Automatic process based on imagination that enables to mentally experience the others' mental states, including their emotions. It is specifically used in firstperson perspective-taking (1PP-PT). When simulating, individuals mentally use and project onto someone else their own perceptive, emotional, and cognitive schemas and patterns. It potentially leads to egocentric biases.

**Emotional contagion:** Automatic process by which an individual (*A*) attributes to himself/herself the emotion of another individual (*B*). It leads to a self-other confusion in which *A* is experiencing the same emotional state as *B* although this emotion originally stems from *B* and does not directly concern *A*. Emotional contagion is the hallmark of sympathy in contrast to empathy.

Empathy (feeling into someone else) integrates heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective-taking (feeling *into*), embodiment, emotional/affective processes (*feeling* into), and higher-order cognitive representations (33-36) (**Box 2**). It enables to internally and more efficiently experience the other's thoughts, beliefs, emotions, etc. We posit that this subjective experience (based on feelings) enables to better understand the other's thought about oneself and facilitates the affective adherence to this thought.

Firstly, we hypothesize that empathic heterocentered, embodiment and cognitive processes, in association with selfreflexion capacities, result in the "process of objectification" (37). Generating an objective viewpoint on oneself, it enables to recognize one's own illness. The process of objectification positively impacts psychical insight. Secondly, we hypothesize that empathic affective processes, in association with self-reflexion capacities, result in the "process of subjectification". That is, affectively experiencing the thought of another person about oneself reinforces the adherence of the emotional system to the objective evaluation and recognition of the illness. The process of subjectification enables to accept one's mental illness and positively impacts emotional insight.

We further apply our conceptual model to different psychiatric disorders: schizophrenia, unipolar, and bipolar mood disorders and OCD. (1) We propose that the negative effect of impaired self-reflexion and empathic capacities on insight is a transnosographic state. (2) We predict how endophenotypical differences modulate this common state, determining a psychiatric disease as specific.

## PHENOMENOLOGY OF INSIGHT

Assessment of insight is consensually admitted as standard to the examination of the patients' general mental state and fundamental for diagnosis in psychiatry (23). However, there are still important debated issues. What etiopathogenic model does at best explain lack of insight? What is the phenomenal nature of insight?

# Different Etiopathogenic Models of Lack of Insight

Five etiopathogenic models may be distinguished [for a review, see (15); see also (22, 26, 27)]. Because our working hypotheses are based upon the continuous model, this one is described in more details in a separate subdivision.

# The Clinical, Psychological, Neuropsychological, and Neuro-Anatomical Models

#### The Clinical Model

The clinical or categorical model assumes that lack of insight is an isolated and constitutive symptom of the disease [(38); see (27)]. Lack of insight is defined as a stable trait, i.e., as a symptom being either present or absent ["all-or-none approaches"; for a criticism, see (22)]. This model specifically aims to account for lack of insight in psychoses. It posits that psychotic patients are not able to recognize their own illness. Here, the process of recognition is first impaired and impacts, as a consequence, the process of acceptance. In clinical studies using categorical methodologies, 70% of patients with schizophrenia were found to have a low insight [for a criticism, see (39, 40)] whereas OCD, as an example, was associated with a good insight [for a criticism, see (41)]. However, experimental data only little endorse the clinical model. It is probably due to that this model hardly produces testable hypotheses (15).

#### The Psychological Model

According to the psychological model, lack of insight is caused by a psychological defense mechanism. This form of denial is a copying strategy enabling to face up to the experienced stressful events [i.e., the illness itself; (15)] and to avoid distress and the negative consequences of a diminished self-esteem [(42, 43); see (15, 26, 27)]. Here, patients recognize their own illness but do not accept it. For instance, in first-episode schizophrenia, nonstabilized compared to stabilized patients exhibited defense mechanism in a more pronounced way (N = 52). This defensive attitude was further associated with a more severe lack of insight (43) [see also (28, 44, 45)]. Although interesting, this model does not disentangle whether defense mechanism is the primary cause of lack of insight or a secondary effect of the stigmatization that is often associated with psychiatric diseases (26).

#### The Neuropsychological Model

The neuropsychological model assumes that lack of insight originates in neuro-functional abnormalities and associated impairments of neuropsychological functions (e.g., memory, executive functions, etc.). Experimental results are still contradictory. Some studies report that better insight positively correlates with higher levels of intelligence [e.g., (12, 46)], greater executive functions, and augmented frontal activity in schizophrenia [e.g., (43, 47–49) (meta-analysis on 35 studies)]. Other studies failed to find this association [(50, 51) (N = 75)]. According to Langdon and Ward (26), it means that the deficits measured by standardized neuropsychological tests are not sufficient to account for lack of insight in most of its phenomenal and clinical manifestations. Another possible explanation is that the findings are dependent upon the evaluation timing. Firstepisode onset, decompensation, stabilization, or remission phases may have an important impact on the association between insight and neuropsychological functions (15). This further tends to validate the continuous model.

#### The Neuro-Anatomical Model

According to the neuro-anatomical model, insight deficits correlate with reduced cerebral volume in the dorso-lateral prefontal cortex (dlPFC), medial PFC (mPFC), anterior and posterior cingulate cortex (ACC/PCC), insula, temporo-parietal junction (TPJ), and hippocampus [(52) (N = 15); (53, 54) (N = 35); (55) (N = 14); (56-60)]. Neuroimaging data do not reach consensus. Again, this is probably due to that sample sizes are often small, leading to biased statistical analyses (15).

Although importantly contributing to the exploration of lack of insight, these four models have not been validated by consistent empirical data so far. In addition to methodological shortcomings (sample size, statistical methods, standardized test batteries, testable hypotheses, etc.), these contradictory results could be further due to the timing of evaluation (acute episode, remission phase, etc.). If correct, it suggests that insight may be variable over time and in intensity, depending upon multiple factors. This observation is the starting point of the continuous model.

#### The Continuous Model

The continuous model evidenced the complexity of insight. It does not define insight as a stable symptom of the disease but "a continuum of thinking and feeling, affected by numerous internal and external variables" (22), in contrast to the clinical/ categorical model. Hence, insight is here considered a dynamic mental state that varies over time and in intensity, depending upon internal [in the self (61)] and external (in the environment) changes (22, 40, 62). Accordingly, insight corresponds to the patient's awareness of changes in the self that relate to his/her own pathological state and how these changes affect his/her perceptions and interactions with the world (40). Consequently, the phenomenon of insight, observed for a patient p at time t of the clinical evaluation, only reflects a given aspect of the concept of insight (37, 62).

According to the continuous model, insight is composed of three main dimensions: (1) psychical insight, which entails three sub-dimensions, i.e., clinical, cognitive and metacognitive; (2) somaesthetic insight; and (3) emotional insight (24, 30, 37, 40, 62–65) (for definitions, see **Box 1**).

Each dimension can be specifically altered. It depends upon the clinical features intrinsic to each mental illness and upon the variations of the clinical state over the illness time course. For a good insight, all these dimensions need to be preserved. This positively impacts prognosis, adherence to treatment, acceptance of hospitalization, and risks of relapse.

# Lack of Insight Relates to the Clinical State and Is Not Specific to Psychoses

The clinical model has prevailed in last decades. Consequently, lack of insight has long been considered a clinical marker distinguishing psychotic from neurotic disorders, namely, a stable and specific symptom of schizophrenia. However, the use of multidimensional evaluation scales based upon continuous methodologies has led to reconsider the clinical model. Three main observations may be retained. Firstly, insight is impaired in psychiatric disorders other than psychoses. Secondly, the dimensions of insight are differentially altered according to the diseases. Thirdly, insight varies over time and in intensity depending upon the clinical state. This is also observed in schizophrenia.

#### Deficits in Insight in Different Psychiatric Disorders

As an example, in a sample of 421 schizophrenic patients, 32.1% were found to have a low insight, 25.3% a fair insight, and 40.7% a good insight [(5); see also (66)]. In a sample of 431 patients with OCD, 25% had a low insight and 5% were unaware of the absurdity of their obsessions (9). These data invalidated the hypotheses of the clinical model that insight is constitutively impaired in schizophrenia but preserved in other psychiatric disorders. Lack of insight was also reported in patients with alcohol use disorders (AUD). In a sample of 452 AUD patients, nearly 75% had poor insight into their alcohol-related problems (67). This lack of cognitive insight was reflected in a significant contrast between the patients' evaluation of their own cognitive performance, which was under-estimated, and the standardized neuropsychological evaluation by clinicians [(68) (N = 86); (69) (N = 91); see also (70, 71)]. Similarly, AUD patients evaluated their apathy and executive functions deficits as significantly less severe (N = 38), compared to their family members' ratings (N =38) (72). Yen et al. (67) further reported that a greater metacognitive insight is associated with a more accurate selfestimation of the addictive symptomatology, i.e., with a greater clinical insight (N = 425).

Collectively, these studies heightened the hypothesis by Lewis (18) that insight is not useful to distinguish psychosis from neurosis insofar as lack of insight and good insight may be equally observed in both kinds of disorders [see also (22)]. According to Marková and Berrios's criticism (23), the empirical investigation of insight has been mostly limited to psychosis for two main reasons. Firstly, it is due to that "loss [of insight] is so dramatically apparent" (23) in psychoses, compared to neuroses. Secondly, it is due to an insufficient analysis of the concept of insight. It has led to ignore the multidimensional nature of insight and its variations over the illness time course. In general, this suggested that the quantitative analysis.

#### Insight Correlates With the Clinical State

In addition, insight has been reported to correlate with the clinical state. It is worth noting that this correlation size is

often small [see (73)]. As an example, a meta-analysis on 30 studies showed that insight negatively correlates with the severity of symptoms (global, positive, negative) in schizophrenia (74). Lack of insight was found to predict rehospitalization after 18 months following schizophrenic decompensation [(75); (N = 33); see (73)]. The severity of insight deficits at admission is also a significant predictive marker of symptoms worsening after 12 months [(76); (N = 278); see (73)].

Importantly, insight changes over the illness time course. This is the case in OCD [(9); (N = 431)]. But also in AUD, in which insight depends upon abstinence span, probably reflecting a decrease of the neurotoxic effects of alcohol on the activity of the frontal and temporo-parietal cortices [(77); (N = 117)]. This was also reported in first-episode schizophrenia: the worsening of insight deficits over the first 6 months after the disease onset predicts later functional impairments or relapse [(78); (N = 131)]. Early improvement of insight is, thus, considered an important marker for positive clinical outcome. In a sample of 670 stabilized patients with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorders, the improvement of insight over 1 year was associated with an amelioration of the symptoms severity (79). This was also observed in a cohort of 614 schizophrenic patients with long-acting risperidone (80).

To sum up, the status of insight, in psychiatric disorders including schizophrenia, is generally associated with the patient's clinical and symptoms-related state and varies over time and in intensity. Accordingly, insight resembles more a variable state than a stable trait.

# The Contribution of the Default Mode Network to Insight

Lack of insight is likely associated with functional abnormalities in the default mode network (DMN) (81, 82). The DMN, which is a largely distributed brain network (**Box 3**), sustains thoughts, imagination, memory and cognitive processes that relate to the Self (81, 82). Accordingly, it is considered a system underpinning internal, self-referential, affective, and introspective processes. The DMN neuro-functional feature is that its activity increases during state of unconstrained cognition (at rest).

The DMN together works with the fronto-parietal network (FPN) (**Box 3**). In contrast to the DMN, the FPN is "task-positive". Its activity increases during externally-focused attention and cognition (94). At rest, the DMN activity increases whereas the FPN activity decreases. Conversely, during externally-focused cognition, the FPN top-down modulates the DMN activity, enabling to disengage from internal and self-referential processing (95, 96).

In addition to neurological diseases (e.g., epilepsy and dementia), DMN dysfunctions have been observed in psychiatric disorders, such as schizophrenia (83, 87, 90), autism (91, 92), deficit/hyperactivity disorder (84, 88), OCD (93, 94), anxiety (86), and depression (85). For instance, the DMN activity and DMN-FPN functional connectivity during external stimulibased tasks and at rest are abnormal in OCD patients [(93); (N = 18)]. These brain data are coherent with the phenomenology of the disease. The disruption between the processing of ongoing

**BOX 3** | Brain systems involved in insight and empathy.

Default Mode Network (DMN): The DMN is thought to sustain insight. It encompasses the posterior cingulate cortex, restrosplenial cortex, ventro- and dorsomedian prefrontal cortex, precuneus, inferior parietal lobule expanding to the temporo-parietal junction, and hippocampal formation. References: (81, 83-94)

Fronto-Parietal Network (FPN): The FPN is anti-correlated with the DMN. It encompasses the lateral frontal and parietal regions, anterior insula, and medial frontal cortex

References: (94-96)

#### Mirror Neuron System (MNS): The MNS is thought to sustain automatic embodiment.

Isomorphic activations have been found in the motor system—i.e., in the inferior frontal gyrus, inferior parietal lobule, premotor cortex and superior temporal sulcus when individuals empathize with the other's motor action. Similar functional isomorphism has been also reported in the anterior part of the bilateral insula, rostral part of the anterior cingulate cortex, cerebellum, and brainstem in emotional empathy. This holds also true for the secondary somatosensory cortex when people empathize with the somatosensory experience of someone else. References: (36, 97-106)

Vestibular System: It plays an important role in balance, perceptions of one's own-body and motion, location of one's own-body in space, and, spatial navigation. It is

also involved in empathy, enabling individuals to mentally locate themselves in the other's body position in space. It encompasses the temporo-parietal junction, superior temporal gyrus, inferior parietal lobule (angular/supramarginal gyrus), posterior insular cortex, hippocampal formation, somatosensory cortex, precuneus, cingulate gyrus, and frontal cortex (motor cortex and frontal eye fields). References: (35, 36, 107-109)

Theory-of-Mind Network (ToM-Network): The higher-order cognitive processes of empathy generate activations in the ToM-Network. That is, in the ventrodorsomedian prefrontal cortex, temporo-parietal junction, anterior part of the superior temporal sulcus, precuneus, and temporal poles. Especially, the ventromedian prefrontal cortex and left temporo-parietal junction respectively code for the other's psychological perspective and perspective ownership. References: (36, 110-114)

Executive System: The right dorsolateral prefrontal cortex within the executive system sustains self-regulatory and inhibitory processes. These enable to decouple between self- and other-centered computational mechanisms in empathy... References: (33, 36, 112, 113, 115, 116)

Limbic System: It plays an important role in emotional/affective and mnemonic processing when individuals are empathizing. It encompasses the thalamus, hypothalamus, basal ganglia, hippocampus and amygdala. The hippocampus and amygdala are specifically involved in empathy, respectively sustaining reactivations of information from one's own past and embodiment and affective processing.

References: (117-122)

internal thoughts and external information is considered to reflect a lack of clinical and cognitive insight in OCD [(94); N = 30]. In schizophrenia, ACC activations within the DMN negatively correlate with the severity of symptoms while lower metabolism in the PCC tends to negatively correlate with the severity of insight deficits [(123); (N = 20)].

#### The Complexity of Insight Growth: Developing an Objective Perspective on One's Subjective Pathological Experiences

The complexity of insight is observable at three levels. Firstly, insight is multidimensional. Secondly, it varies over time and correlates with the patients' clinical state. Thirdly, insight growth necessitates the patients' capacity to develop an *objective* perspective on their subjective pathological experiences (18, 124). That is, a process in which the Self is an object of reflexion (26)-or a "self-as-object" processing (125). David designated it as the ability "to see ourselves as the others see us" [(21); see also (19, 20)]. It refers to the ability "to reflect upon the self's inner world from the imagined perspective of the other" (26).

For that, insight growth (Box 1) has been posited to involve both self-reflexion (126) (i.e., metacognition) (127) and cognitive perspective-taking capacities (i.e., social cognition) (18-21, 26). These respectively enable to focus on oneself and to shift perspective (18-21, 26).

# Insight Growth Combines Intact Self-Reflection and **Cognitive Perspective-Taking Capacities**

Self-Reflexion and Metacognition

Self-reflexion is considered a core feature of metacognition which is broadly defined as "cognition about cognition" (127) or "thinking about thinking" (128). Self-reflexion enables to reflect on thoughts, intentions, emotions, beliefs, etc. as these specifically depend upon oneself, i.e., as one's owns (129) [see also (45)]. It further enables to adopt a critical viewpoint on one's own opinions and interpretations and to reconsider them according to different potential perspectives on the same situation and event [(130); see (126)] (Box 2).

At the clinical level, self-reflexion reinforces "the patients' capacity and willingness to observe their mental productions and to consider alternative explanations" (30). Accordingly, selfreflexion capacities are thought to facilitate insight. Conversely, lack of insight is considered being partially due to impaired selfreflexion capacities (21, 130–132).

#### Cognitive Perspective-Taking and Social Cognition

Cognitive perspective-taking as used in ToM is a core feature of social cognition (133, 134). Enabling to shift perspective and understand the psychological perspective of other people (135-137), it is considered necessary for insight growth in addition to self-reflexion (18-21, 26) (Box 2). In 1PP perspectivetaking, individuals understand the other's mental state on the basis of simulation processes (138) (**Box 2**) and "from the inside looking out" (26). In 3PP perspective-taking, individuals understand the other's mental state on the basis of logical inferences (135) and "from the outside looking in" (26). 1PP- and 3PP-PT are fundamental for appropriate social cognition and successful self-other interaction.

Only a few studies investigated the association between lack of insight and impaired cognitive perspective-taking. Moreover, these focused on schizophrenia. Drake and Lewis (47) failed to report a relationship between difficulties in 3PP-PT ToM tasks and lower insight (N = 33). In contrast, other studies showed that 3PP-PT ToM deficits negatively impact insight [(27) (N = 58);(26) (N = 30); (29) (N = 58)]. This effect was independent of neurocognitive impairments and symptoms severity (26, 29). In the study by Bora et al. (27), ~30% of the variance in patients' insight scores was explained by their performance to secondorder ToM tests (assessing the capacity to understand what the protagonist of a story thinks about the thoughts of a second character) (26). Langdon and Ward (26) found that only deficits in ToM tasks with indirect instructions (neither directly evoking mental state inferences nor directly prompting to recruit inferential processing) correlated with lower insight. This was not the case in ToM tasks with direct instructions [directly asking what X thinks about (...)].

#### Summary and Questions

To sum up, theoretical hypotheses and empirical data (18–21, 26, 30, 37, 124, 130, 132) suggest that insight growth relies upon the relationship between intact self-reflexion and cognitive perspective-taking capacities.

As pointed out by Langdon and Ward (26), it is worth noting that there is lack of insight (1) when the patient's perspective on his/her subjective pathological experiences is inaccurate and not conformed to the reality and (2) when the patient is at the same time unable to adopt the objective perspective that other individuals have on him/herself. However, the patient does not need to adopt the perspective of others on him/herself when his/ her own perspective on his/her pathological experiences is already accurate. It means that self-reflexion and cognitive perspective-taking capacities are needed to improve insight when it is altered, i.e., for insight growth. In this case, it is only the combination of these two capacities that enables the patients to objectively look at themselves and their pathology from the outside, as if from the others' viewpoint. It results in what we have lately termed the "process of objectification of oneself" (37). That is, a process in which the self and its pathological experiences-or "the self as a diseased subject"-is a consistent object of thought. That is, a process in which the patient is objectively observing himself/herself from the perspective of someone else.

However, there are still important issues that need to be overcome. Firstly, how can it be explained that indirect ToM tasks better predict insight in patients with schizophrenia, compared to direct ToM tasks (26)? Secondly, how can it be explained that certain psychiatric patients (including schizophrenics) recognize the symptoms of their disease in others (46), have ToM task performances than fall within the normal range, but are, at the very same time, unaware of their own symptoms (see 26)? Thirdly, how can be it explained that schizophrenic (30) and OCD patients (31) recognize their mental illness but do not accept it?

We here argue that the relationship between self-reflexion and cognitive perspective-taking capacities are not sufficient for insight growth. These are sufficient for the recognition of the illness but not for its acceptance. We hypothesize that insight growth rather relies upon the association of undamaged selfreflexion and empathic capacities.

Before describing our conceptual model in more details in the third section (see, *The Contribution of Self-Reflexion and Empathy to Insight Growth in Psychiatric Disorders: Proposal for a New Conceptual Framework*), we come back below to the phenomenological and neuro-functional features of empathy.

## PHENOMENOLOGY OF EMPATHY

Empathy is the capacity to feel and understand the lived experiences of someone else while mentally adopting his/her visuo-spatial and psychological perspective and maintaining self-other distinction (34, 36, 116, 139, 140). Phenomenological analyses [e.g., (141–146)] and neuroimaging research [(e.g., 33, 34, 36, 120, 137, 147, 148)] importantly contributed to understand the complex and multifaceted nature of empathy.

## The Multidimensional Approach of Empathy

Over the two last decades, behavioral and brain data evidenced that the association of perspective-taking and feeling is the hallmark of empathy. These have also shown that the empathic perspective-taking has specific features that are not encountered in other closely related but nevertheless distinct socio-cognitive functions, such as first- and third-person perspective-taking ToM (34–36, 149, 150). Indeed, empathy specifically relies upon body-related mental imagery and transformation.

# Spatial Decentering in Empathy: The Role of Mental Body Transformations

The English neologism "empathy" has been coined by E. B. Titchener in 1909 as a translation of the German term "Einfühlung" that was introduced by R. Vischer in  $1872^{1}$ . "Einfühlung" means literally "to feel [*fühlen*] into [*ein*]"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> R.Vischer firstly introduced the term "Einfühlung" in his thesis manuscript *Über das optische Formgefühl* in 1872 and further developed the concept of "Einfühlung" in two later articles (*Der ästhetische Akt und die reine Form* in 1874 and *Über ästhetische Naturbetrachtung* in 1890 (151)). He used this term to refer to the human capacity to "feel [fühlen] into [ein]" in the field of aesthetics (arts and nature). In 1913, T.Lipps applied the term "Einfühlung" to the field of psy-chology (152). E.B. Titchener coined the english neologism "empathy" as a translation of "Einfühlung", on the basis of the Greek term "empatheia". The question whether "empathy" appropriately reflects the original meaning of "Einfühlung" is still a debated issue [see, (153, 154); for a detailed etymological analysis, see 145; see also (155)]. We here refer to empathy as "to feel into" on the basis of the German term as in 36, 116, 150 [for a comparable approach, see as (34, 156–158)].

someone else (36, 145, 156, 157). This "feeling" enables to accede to the embodied mind of others "in their bodily and behavioral expressions" (146). It corresponds to the experience of one's physiological, bodily, and affective states and changes (159) that are internally generated by the perception of another individual's lived experience (motor, somatosensory, emotional, intentional etc.). the prefix "ein" refers to a process of mental decentering of oneself into the other.

# Heterocentered Visuo-Spatial Perspective-Taking in Empathy

The prerequisite for empathy is to be "[...] aware that you are outside and have to reach inside the other one" (156). Spatial decentering (**Box 2**) (160) is first required to mentally locate oneself into someone else (161). This mental location into the other corresponds to a visuo-spatial perspective-taking process (**Box 2**). It relies upon specific body-related mental imagery and transformations.

That is, individuals imagine their own-body to be located in the other's body position. They mentally experience the world from this heterocentered [centered on the other's body; (162)] reference frame (34, 116, 149). Hence, empathy modulates two key phenomenological components of socalled bodily self-consciousness (163): self-location [the experience of where I am in space; (164)], and egocentered perspective [the experience from where I perceive the world; (164)] (149).

#### Preservation of the Self-Other Distinction

However, self-other distinction needs to be maintained simultaneously when empathizing. It enables individuals to appropriately feel and understand that the observed experiences are originally not their own lived experiences but those of someone else. For that, the awareness of being located at a specific position in space within one's bodily borders (egocentered reference frame) is concurrently required although it is partially top-down controlled (33, 36). Accordingly, empathy relies upon a dynamic interplay between egocentered and heterocentered visuo-spatial mechanisms. That is: (1) a mental shift from an egocentered to a heterocentered reference frame, enabling to imagine oneself in the other's body position. And (2) a parallel although top-down regulated coding of one's body position in space, maintaining self-other distinction at a minimal level and ensuring a balanced selfother relation (36, 116). This dynamic interplay enables to feel what the other "as other" is feeling, i.e., as the other is precisely not me.

#### The Automatic Embodiment, Heterocentered Visuo-Spatial Perspective-Taking, Emotional/ Affective, Cognitive, and Self-Regulatory Processes of Empathy

In addition to heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective-taking, empathy encompasses automatic embodiment processes (enabling to internally reproduce what another person is experiencing) [e.g., (105, 159, 165)], emotional/affective processes (103), cognitive ToM-like processes (enabling to represent the other's mental state) [e.g., (113, 136, 137, 166, 167)], and self-regulation processes (maintaining self-other distinction at the emotional, visuo-spatial, and cognitive level) (33, 36, 112, 113, 115, 116, 168) (see **Box 2**).

The embodiment and emotional/affective processes correspond to the "feeling" features of empathy. The heterocentered coding and ToM-like processes correspond respectively to its spatial and cognitive components.

# The Neuro-Functional Networks of Empathy

The complex and multifaceted nature of empathy is reflected at the neuro-functional level. This is observed in the integration of parallel but also competing activations in the Mirror Neuron System (MNS), Theory-of-Mind Network (ToM-Network), Executive, Limbic, and Vestibular Systems (**Box 3**).

#### Functional Integration of the Mirror Neuron System, Theory-of-Mind Network, Executive System, and Limbic System in Empathy

MNS and ToM-Network have long been considered mutually exclusive (169). However, functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) studies lately demonstrated parallel activations and functional integration in the MNS, ToM-Network, executive system, and limbic system when empathizing (117–121). As an example, judging changes in the affective states of a cartoon protagonist who is suffering from ostracism triggers in the observers co-activations in the anterior part of the ToM-network (superior temporal sulcus (STS) and ventromedian prefrontal cortex (vmPFC)) and in the limbic regions (amygdala and hippocampus).

This co-recruitment of top-down neocortical and bottom-up limbic components suggests that empathizing with the affective states of someone else relies upon the use of cognitive representations related to the other's mental state (vmPFC), embodiment and affective processing (amygdala), and reactivation of information from one's own past experiences (hippocampus) (120). Moreover, empathizing with fictional characters who experience moral dilemma and difficult emotional decision-making generates a bidirectional functional connectivity between areas in the MNS, ToM-Network, and limbic system (122).

#### Contribution of the Vestibular System to Visuo-Spatial Perspective-Taking in Empathy Recruitment of the Insula, Right, and Left Temporo-Parietal Junction in Empathy

Using electrical neuroimaging (EEG), we showed that the brain vestibular system (**Box 3**) significantly contributes to empathy (35). It was found to sustain the shift from the egocentered to heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective. This was reflected in activations in the left insula and right TPJ at ~60-330 ms post-

stimulus onset (PSO) and in the bilateral TPJ but predominantly in the left hemisphere at ~520–630 ms PSO (35, 36).

# The Temporo-Parietal Cortex and the Bodily Self-Consciousness

The right TPJ encodes self-location, egocentered perspective and bodily self-consciousness under normal conditions (170, 171). This is in line with data from neurological or psychiatric patients with anatomical lesions or dysfunctions in the TPJ and experiencing pathological forms of self-location (107, 108, 172-178). In out-body experience (OBE), patients experience to be located outside their own-body borders at an elevated position in space and see their physical body from this perspective (179). In heautoscopy (HAS), patients see a reduplication of their own-body in extracorporeal space, facing them, with a "preservation of the lateral asymmetries" (180). They have further difficulties in deciding whether they are located within their own-body borders (egocentered reference frame) or within the autoscopic body (heterocentered reference frame) (179). HAS is considered the pathological pendant of the interplay between egocentered and heterocentered visuo-spatial mechanisms in empathy (155, 180). Most often, OBE and HAS are respectively associated with abnormalities in the right and left TPJ (164, 181).

Accordingly, this sequence of activations in our data, i.e., firstly in the left insula and right TPJ and, secondly, in the bilateral TPJ, confirmed that individuals, when empathizing, shift from the egocentered to heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective. This supports the hypothesis that visuo-spatial perspective-taking based upon mental own-body transformations is a key empathic process. Moreover, the later co-activation of the right and left TPJ suggests that individuals computed *at minima* their own egocentered perspective. This co-activation enables to maintain a basal reference to oneself and, thus, self-other distinction (35).

#### Differential Modulation of the Mirror Neuron System, Vestibular System, Executive System, and Tom-Network in Empathy

Using cortical dynamics and neural generators analyses, we reported that empathy, in addition to the vestibular system, also generates parallel activations in the MNS, ToM-Network, and executive system. Moreover, these parallel activations were differentially modulated, depending upon the time course of mental processes, i.e., embodiment, visuo-spatial perspectivetaking, self-regulation, and cognitive processing (36). Activations in the MNS progressed from the right STS to the right inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) via the middle temporal gyrus (MTG) and inferior parietal lobule (IPL) between ~60 and ~420 ms poststimulus onset (PSO). The vestibular system was recruited at ~60-630 ms PSO. Here, activations progressed from the insula and right TPJ (~60-330 ms) to the bilateral TPJ (~520-630 ms). The right dlPFC was specifically activated at ~330-420 ms. Finally, activations within the ToM-Network were found in the STS, right TPJ, temporal poles (~60-330 ms), left TPJ, and precuneus (~520-630 ms) between ~60 and ~630 ms.

Hence, our data confirm that empathy relies upon the integration of parallel activations in cooperating and/or competing brain networks, reflecting the recruitment of distinct but related mental processes. These further suggest that embodiment processes (STS, MTG, IPL, IFG), occur in parallel with (1) shifting from the egocentered (insula, right TPJ) to heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective (left TPJ), (2) decoupling computational mechanisms between self- and other-centered processes (right dlPFC), and (3) higher-order cognitive representations (temporal poles, left TPJ, precuneus). We did not report activations in the vmPFC. This is probably due to that our experimental paradigm and tasks did not involve complex judgments about the others' mental states. Another possible explanation is that vmPFC activations occur later in the neural time course. We focused on a time window from 0 to 700 ms PSO as the quality of the EEG signal was poorer after this time period (due to stimulus-locked analyses). Thus, it is probable that vmPFC occurred after 700 ms. The precise time window of the vmPFC activation in empathy needs to be tested in future EEG study.

# Concluding Remarks: The Subjective and Objective Dimensions of Empathy

Collectively, neuroimaging studies converge on the contribution of cooperating and/or competing parallel brain networks to empathy, confirming its multifaceted and complex nature. EEG studies further shed light on the activations time course within these brain networks. Importantly, this neural time course informs on how visuo-spatial perspective-taking operates in empathy. Indeed, it enables to disengage oneself from one's own present experience, thoughts, beliefs, feelings, and emotions, etc. that are early encoded in the egocentered reference frame (insula/right TPJ). It is done in order to mentally locate one's own-body into the body position of another individual and to internally experience his/her experiences, thoughts, beliefs, feelings, and emotions from his/ her body position (heterocentered) (bilateral/left TPJ) (to feel *into*).

Embodiment (MNS) and emotional/affective processes (anterior part of the ACC, brainstem/dorsal pons, cerebellum) also occur simultaneously. These correspond to the physiological, bodily, and affective states and changes (159) that are triggered in individuals when they are internally experiencing the others' experience (*to feel* into). This feeling results from sharing and embodying the other's mental state. It corresponds to the subjective dimension of empathy.

Moreover, visuo-spatial perspective-taking with the help of cognitive ToM-like (temporal pole, precuneus, vmPFC) and self-regulatory (dlPFC) processes enables to comprehend as objectively as possible the others' experience. That is, what the other *as other* is experiencing. This corresponds to the objective dimension of empathy.

Finally, the parallel reference to oneself that is encoded in the right TPJ and insula enables to compare what the other is experiencing with one's own current experience. It enables to adapt one's own behaviors toward the other and to correct one's

first assessments and predictions concerning the other's mental state. It further maintains self-other distinction<sup> $^{2}$ </sup>.

## THE CONTRIBUTION OF SELF-REFLEXION AND EMPATHY TO INSIGHT GROWTH IN PSYCHIATRIC DISORDERS: PROPOSAL FOR A NEW CONCEPTUAL MODEL

There are empirical and clinical arguments in favor of the contribution of self-reflexion and cognitive perspective-taking capacities to insight growth. However, two important issues need to be addressed.

## Limitations and Theoretical Hypotheses Two Related Issues

Firstly, as pointed out by Langdon and Ward (26), difficulties in indirect ToM tasks in patients with schizophrenia have a more negative impact on insight, compared to difficulties in direct ToM tasks. It suggests that performances to tasks in which patients compute more spontaneous, implicit, or automatic processing better predict insight than tasks in which a more explicit and controlled processing is calculated [for comparable results, see (150); for a criticism, see (182)]. These data are in line with the simulation theory account of ToM, positing that ToM relies upon 1PP-PT capacities. Therefore, Langdon and Ward (26) concluded that theoretically reasoning about the other's thought (3PP-PT) (which is tapped by direct ToM-tasks) without simulating his/her perspective (1PP-PT) (which is tapped by indirect ToM-tasks) would not be sufficient for insight growth.

Secondly, as above-mentioned, clinical studies reported that certain psychiatric patients with schizophrenia (30) and OCD (31) are able to recognize their mental illness but are not convinced of this. That is, patients do not accept their disease.

Is this latter observation inconsistent with the hypothesis that impaired 1PP-PT ToM capacities negatively impact insight? Does it suggest that these are only sufficient for the recognition of the mental illness but not for its acceptance? Accordingly, 1PP-PT ToM capacities would explain psychical insight (recognition) but not emotional insight (acceptance).

#### Hypotheses

To overcome these limitations, we propose a new conceptual model. It aims to explain the dysfunctional mechanisms underpinning lack of insight in psychiatric disorders. We here further deepen our first theoretical approach published elsewhere (37).

#### Main Working Hypothesis

Our main working hypothesis is that insight growth relies upon the relationship between intact self-reflexion and empathic capacities. Accordingly, we suggest that 1PP-PT ToM capacities, even associated with intact self-reflexion, are not sufficient for the development of insight. The starting point of our working hypothesis is the assumption by Langdon and Ward (26) that deficits in 1PP-PT but not 3PP-PT ToM have a negative impact on insight. This is a very important and suitable hypothesis. However, we here aim to partially modulate this approach and bring further precisions.

There is no doubt that 1PP simulation ToM and empathy are two close phenomena. However, they distinguish for two related reasons. Firstly, empathy entails embodiment and affective processes (*to feel* into) whereas 1PP simulation ToM does not. It means that empathy is not only a cognitive and mental simulation of the other's mental state. It is also a way to embody and to affectively process this mental state. In empathy, the feeling stems from both these embodiment and affective processing (159). Thus, empathy does not only consist in "imagining what it would be like to be in the "mental shoes" of another person" (26) as in 1PP simulation ToM but also in internally experiencing what he/she is experiencing.

Secondly, according to simulation theoreticians, individuals, when simulating, use and mentally project onto someone else their own perceptive, emotional, and cognitive schemas and patterns (183–185). This potentially leads to egocentric biases (186). In contrast, individuals, when empathizing, inhibit the tendency to project their own schemas and patterns onto the other. It enables to feel and to understand what the other *as other* is experiencing. That is, precisely as the other *is not me*. For instance, this inhibition of projective processes in association with a basal self-other distinction (see second section *Phenomenology of Empathy*) is fundamental to helping behaviors and medical care (116, 157, 158).

Thus, we argue that feeling into another individual enables to internally and more efficiently experience his/her mental state than do 1PP simulation ToM processes. As a consequence, this subjective experience (i.e., based on feelings), in association with basal self-other distinction and inhibition of projective processes, would enable to understand more objectively the other's mental state and to facilitate the affective adherence to the other's thoughts.

But how feeling into someone else may positively impact insight and its two stages, i.e., the recognition and the acceptance of the mental illness? Our main working hypothesis further divides into two sub-hypotheses.

#### First Sub-Hypothesis: The Process of Objectification

Firstly, we hypothesize that intact heterocentered perspectivetaking, embodiment, and cognitive processes, in association with self-reflexion, are necessary and sufficient for the recognition of the mental illness. It is not the case for its acceptance. That is, (a) looking at oneself and one's pathological mental experiences from the visuo-spatial perspective of another individual (heterocentered), (b) embodying his/her current thought about oneself, and (c) understanding this thought as being specifically related to oneself result in what we have previously termed a "process of objectification of oneself" (37).

This process of objectification enables to recognize one's own illness ("I am suffering from *this* mental illness"). It generates an

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  We here note that empathy distinguishes from sympathy in that it maintains self-other distinction whereas sympathy does not [see (36, 144)].

objective viewpoint on the self. This would, thus, selectively impact psychical insight, particularly metacognitive insight and clinical insight (**Box 1**).

#### Second Sub-Hypothesis: The Process of Subjectification

Secondly, individuals need to have recognized their mental illness before being able to accept it. However, if the process of objectification enables to recognize one's own mental illness, it is not sufficient to accept it. Additional mechanisms probably occur.

Indeed, "to have the capacity to adopt another's point of view as so to imagine what it would be like to think something different than one actually believes about self" is completely different from "to be able to accept that the other person's point of view provides the more accurate representation of the true state of affairs" (26). Accordingly, the other's point of view needs not only to be objectively understood but also incorporated into the subjective representation of the self. We hypothesize that, if the mental illness has been already recognized (process of objectification), then, the association of both intact self-reflexion and empathic affective capacities contribute to accept the illness ("This mental illness is *mine*"). It means that the affective experience of the other's thought about oneself enables to subjectively adhere to this thought. Hence, it facilitates acceptance.

It has been well-documented that higher-order cognitive processes, such as acceptance or decision-making for example, require computational processing by the cognitive system but also the adhesion of the emotional system to the cognitive evaluation (187). "Any behaviour is by definition both cognitive and affective" (188). Brain data confirmed that emotion and cognition are "non-modular" (188) as these are integrated in specific areas, such as the lateral PFC (189, 190), orbito-frontal cortex, vmPFC and ACC (188).

We argue that affectively experiencing the thought of another person about oneself reinforces the adherence of the emotional system to the objective evaluation and recognition of oneself "as a diseased subject" (process of objectification). It refers to what we here propose to label a "process of subjectification". This would, thus, selectively impact emotional insight (**Box 1**).

#### Summary

To sum up, we posit that the process of objectification positively impacts psychical insight, leading to recognize one's mental illness. The process of subjectification positively impacts emotional insight, leading to accept one's mental illness. The process of subjectification needs to be intact in order that the process of subjectification occurs. That is, there is no emotional insight if the psychical insight is impaired. In other words, the mental illness must have been already recognized to be, then, accepted. Insight as a whole process is still impaired—although less severely—if the recognition of the illness is intact (psychical insight) but its acceptance is altered (emotional insight).

## **Applications and Predictions**

What are the applications and predictions of our conceptual model? We insist on that our model does not only focus on

schizophrenia but aims to apply to psychiatric diseases in general. Firstly, as evidenced by the continuous model and clinical data, insight is not a symptom of the disease but a mental state that varies over the illness time course and in intensity. Secondly, lack of insight has been reported in different psychiatric conditions. Hence, lack of insight is not specific to schizophrenia. Thirdly, deficits in empathic capacities are also observed in most psychiatric diseases [for a review, see (115)].

Therefore, there are solid clinical and empirical arguments to examine the relationship between lack of insight and deficits in empathy in psychiatric disorders. Moreover, and in accordance with our hypothesis, cognitive and affective empathy has been shown to enhance insight in schizophrenia (32). We posit that the negative effect of the association of impaired self-reflexion and empathic capacities on insight is a transnosographic state in psychiatric diseases. We further argue that endophenotypical differences modulate the expression of this common state, determining a given disease as specific.

Below, we focus on schizophrenia, OCD, and BD.

# Transnosographic State and Endophenotypical Modulations

We here note that, on the basis of prior studies, the data from at least 100 patients for each clinical group are needed to verify our conceptual model (i.e., to get a sufficient statistical power).

#### Schizophrenia

Firstly, in accordance with prior studies (78, 79), we predict that during acute and decompensation episodes, there is a complete breakdown of both self-reflexion and empathic capacities, with a deleterious effect on insight. In stabilized patients, self-reflexion and empathic capacities may be differentially altered and, thus, the dimensions of insight differentially impaired. This would depend upon symptoms features.

#### Schizophrenic Patients With Preeminent Negative Symptoms.

Patients with a prevailing negative symptomatology are more impaired in emotions recognition, general social abilities, ToM performance, and empathy (150, 191–193), especially when their symptoms resemble those of autism (194, 195), in comparison to patients with a prevailing positive symptomatology. In a previous work (150), we showed that patients with negative symptoms were unable to spontaneously empathize with others. That is, they were impaired in inhibiting their egocentered visuo-spatial perspective and disengaging from themselves. We here predict that patients with a predominant negative symptomatology lack psychical insight because of deficits in heterocentered visuospatial perspective-taking capacities (hypo-functionality). Thus, the process of objectification is here impaired. Consequently, patients do not recognize their own illness.

Schizophrenic Patients With Preeminent Positive Symptoms. In contrast, we found that patients with prevailing positive symptoms have augmented facilities in using heterocentered visuo-spatial coding and imagining themselves in the body position of others (150). This is line with a study by Thakkar and Park (196), reporting that facilities in inhibiting one's

egocentered perspective positively correlate with increased positive syndrome schizoptypy. This is further concordant with the hypothesis by Abu-Akel (197, 198) that patients with a predominant positive symptomatology have exaggerated ToM competences. These aberrant capacities would be responsible for the patients' tendency to overrate and over-attribute intentions, thoughts, emotions, etc. to other individuals, as in delusions (191, 197, 199).

We predict that patients with positive symptoms have normal empathic heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective-taking capacities. They are able to imagine themselves in the others' body position. However, they fail to appropriately feel, i.e., embody, what others are feeling. This yields to misinterpretations and misattributions at a higher-order cognitive level. Accordingly, we anticipate that deficits in empathic embodiment processes (hypo-functionality) trigger compensatory exaggerated empathic higher-order cognitive processes (hyper-functionality). The process of objectification is altered, negatively impacting psychical insight. There is no recognition of the mental illness.

In both clinical groups, lack of insight and associated alteration of empathic processes would vary over the illness time course and in intensity, depending upon the severity of symptoms and clinical state.

Intact Recognition but Altered Acceptance of the Mental Illness in Schizophrenic Patients With Either Negative or Positive Symptoms. Certain schizophrenic patients with a relative good insight recognize "the logical assertion that they are suffering from a mental illness" (15) but they are still not convinced of this (30). We posit that the process of recognition is here intact due to the preservation of the heterocentered, embodiment, and cognitive processes of empathy. This positively impacts the psychical insight. In contrast, the affective process of empathy is altered. It means that patients are unable to affectively experience the other's thought about themselves and, thus, to subjectively adhere to this thought. This negatively impacts emotional insight. We predict that this insight status is observed in patients with either positive or negative preeminent symptoms when the clinical state is significantly improved.

#### Bipolar Disorder

Manic episodes are well-documented to be associated with lower insight (200, 201). Recent data demonstrated that depressive episodes also correlate with deficits in insight, although the correlation size was smaller than for manic episodes (202). Deficits in insight during depressive episodes were especially associated with higher rates of suicide ideation. Moreover, empirical studies using the Interpersonal Reactive Index [IRI; (139)], i.e., a self-report questionnaire evaluating empathy, or the Multifaceted Empathy Test [MET; (203)] reported that manic and depressive episodes are associated with deficits in the cognitive processes of empathy (204–206). In contrast, manic BD patients had higher affective empathy than depressives and controls (204–206). This effect was interpreted as reflecting excessive affective empathic reactions due to disturbances in emotion inhibition and persistence of positive emotions (207). This way of perceiving social stimuli as more positive than these really are leads patients to the conviction to fully understand other individuals (206).

*BD Patients in Manic Episodes.* We predict that BD patients in manic episodes have intact empathic heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective-taking and are, thus, able to imagine themselves in the body position of others. However, they have altered empathic cognitive processes (hypo-functionality) and exaggerated embodiment and affective processes (hyperfunctionality). There is a parallel alteration of the process of objectification and process of subjectification, negatively impacting psychical and emotional insight. That is, patients feel positively the negative content of the other's thought about themselves (e.g., the clinical evaluation of their physician), leading to misinterpretations.

*BD Patients in Depressive Episode.* In contrast, we predict that BD patients in depressive episodes have difficulties in inhibiting their own egocentered visuo-spatial perspective and using a heterocentered visuo-spatial coding (hypo-functionality). They are, thus, unable to disengage from themselves. In this case, the process of objectification is altered, leading to deficits in metacognitive and clinical insight. This triggers an augmentation of negative thoughts related to oneself and ruminations, potentially leading to suicide. We hypothesize that a comparable process may be also observed in unipolar depression.

#### Obsessive-Compulsive Disorders

Foa et al. (9) reported that, 70% of a sample of 431 OCD patients had a good insight, 25% a low insight, and 5% were unaware of the absurdity of their obsessions (see section *Phenomenology of Insight*).

OCD Patients With No Insight. We here predict that OCD patients with no insight have high difficulties in disengaging from themselves and using a heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective (hypo-functionality). This negatively impacts psychical insight, and, thus, the recognition of the mental illness. This would be more associated with egocentered OCD, i.e., a sub-clinical group in which patients suffer from obsessional fears concerning themselves (e.g., "I will contract a fatal illness, if I do not clean the house"), or OCD with impulsion phobia.

OCD Patients With Low Insight. In contrast, we predict that OCD patients with a low insight have preserved empathic heterocentered, embodiment, and cognitive processes (208). The process of objectification is here intact. However, the affective process of empathy is altered (hypo-functionality). Patients are unable to affectively experience the other's thought about themselves and, as a consequence, to subjectively adhere to this thought. This would lead to an alteration of the process of subjectification, impacting emotional insight and acceptance of the illness. That is, patients recognize the absurdity of their obsessions but are not convinced of this. Here, this would be encountered in patients whose "(...) affective states thus seem to take precedence over their rational thoughts" (31).

# Model Limitations and Future Research Protocols *Limitations*

There are potential limitations to our conceptual model. Clinical and neuro-functional hypotheses posit that psychiatric disorders may be explained by dysfunctional cognitive flexibility, associated with functional abnormalities in the prefrontal and frontal cortices (209-211). If correct, this would suggest that difficulties in developing an objective viewpoint on one's subjective pathological experiences are not triggered by impaired self-reflexion and empathic capacities but by control and executive dysfunctions. A recent meta-analysis based on brain data from 5,728 controls and 5,493 psychiatric patients with schizophrenia, bipolar or unipolar depression, anxiety and SUDs reported transdiagnostically abnormal activations in the left PFC, anterior insula, left vmPFC, right intraparietal sulcus, and mid-cingulate/pre-supplementary motor area (212). This suggests that psychiatric disorders rely upon a common pattern of cognitive disruption. These brain areas further overlap with the DMN, likely sustaining insight, and empathic brain networks. Hence, the precise contribution of cognitive flexibility to insight needs to be further examined.

As described in the first section, the clinical model considers insight a symptom of the disease whereas the continuous model considers insight a variable mental state. Clinical and empirical data seem to validate the continuous model. The same question needs to be addressed to lack of empathy. As an example, diminished empathic capacities seem to pertain to the symptom structure in OCD with impulsion phobia. Conversely, exaggerated empathic capacities seem to be a symptom of hetero-centered OCD, i.e., which is characterized by obsessional and inappropriate fears concerning other individuals and associated rituals and compulsions. Hence, our model should disentangle whether deficits in empathy are a symptom of the disease or a variable mental state, depending upon the symptoms severity and clinical state.

Our model also needs to take into account the negative effect of insight on depressive comorbidity. For instance, it is welldocumented that insight improves in schizophrenic patients when these are stabilized. However, this improvement of insight is associated with an increase of the comorbid depressive symptoms. It is probably due to that patients become aware of the gravity of their disease. Hence, the effect of a good—or better—insight on depressive comorbid symptoms must be explored. Another issue is also to understand how depressive comorbidity may negatively impact, in turn, empathic capacities.

#### **Research Protocols**

Only a very few studies investigated the relationship between lack of insight and deficits in empathy. It means that our model is rather speculative and needs to be further tested in clinical, empirical, and neuroimaging studies. For that, it is necessary to develop extensive research protocols with different psychiatric groups and at different phases of the clinical state (first-episode onset, decompensation, stabilization, or remission). These protocols should entail: (1) clinical evaluation targeting symptoms severity [as an example in case of OCD: The Yale-Brown Obsessive-Compulsive Scale (Y-BOC); (213)] and insight status [Brow Assessment of Beliefs Scale (BABS); (214)]; (2) selfevaluation of symptoms severity [Obsessive Compulsive Inventory (OCIR), (215)], insight [Birchwood Insight Scale (IS); (216)], and empathy (IRI); (3) standardized neuropsychological test batteries; (4) measure of brain activity at rest (using fMRI or EEG); and (5) batteries of behavioral paradigms that evaluate insight [e.g., adaptation of the Insight Task by (217)] and empathic processes (hetero-centered visuospatial perspective-taking capacities (E.S.T; 149); ToM-processes ["Joke Appreciation Task"; (218)]; emotional processing ["Reading the Mind in the Eves Test; (219); MET] using fMRI or EEG. Clinical, behavioral, and neuroimaging studies based on extensive research protocols with different psychiatric populations (schizophrenia, OCD, and AU) are in progress in our laboratory.

## CONCLUSION

In the present contribution, we proposed a new conceptual model aiming to explain the dysfunctional mechanisms underpinning lack of insight in psychiatric disorders. We posited that the association between impaired self-reflexion and empathic capacities negatively impact insight. Moreover, we distinguished between two new concepts: the process of objectification and the process of subjectification. We showed that the process of objectification results from empathic heterocentered, embodiment, and cognitive processes. Generating an objective viewpoint on oneself, it enables to recognize one's own mental illness and, thus, positively impacts psychical insight. We further showed that the process of subjectification results from empathic affective processes. We argued that affectively experiencing the thought of another person about oneself reinforces the adhesion of the emotional system to the objective evaluation and recognition of the illness. Hence, the process of subjectification enables to accept one's mental illness and positively impacts emotional insight.

Furthermore, applying our conceptual model to different psychiatric conditions, we predicted that the negative effect of impaired self-reflexion and empathic capacities on insight is a transnosographic state. Moreover, we predicted that endophenotypical differences modulate this common state. Hyper vs. hypo-functional empathic processes (heterocentered visuo-spatial perspective, embodiment process, or affective processing, etc.) would impact differently psychical or emotional insight depending upon symptoms features and clinical state in each psychiatric disease.

Although based upon prior clinical, behavioral, and neuroimaging studies, our model is rather speculative. If validated by empirical data, our model would be helpful to develop new cognitive-behavioral therapies and neurostimulation protocols adapted to each psychiatric disease in each clinical phase (first onset, acute episode, stabilization, remission). This would be fundamental to ameliorate the quality of care.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

BT and NJ theorized the link between lack of insight and deficits in empathy in psychiatric disorders. BT theorized the process of objectification, process of subjectification and predictions of the conceptual model. GH-G and NL respectively helped with the

### REFERENCES

- Jehkonen M, Laihosalo M, Kettunen J. Anosognosia after stroke : assessment, occurrence and impact on functional outcome reviewed. *Acta Neurol Scand* (2006) 114:293–306. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2006.0073.x
- Orfei MD, Robinson RG, Prigatano GP, Starkstein S, Rüsch N, Bria P, et al. Anosognosia for hemiplegia after stroke is a multifaceted phenomenon: a systematic review of literature. *Brain* (2007) 130:3075–90.
- Prigatano G, Borgaro S, Baker J, Wethe J. Awareness and distress after traumatic brain injury: a relative's perspective. *J Head Trauma Rehabil* (2005) 20:359–67.
- Antoine C, Antoine P, Guermonprez P, Frigard B. Awareness of deficits and anosognosia in Alzheimer's disease. *Encephale* (2004) 30:570–7.
- Medalia A, Thysen J. Insight into neurocognitive dysfunction in schizophrenia. Schizophr Bull (2008) 34:1221–30.
- 6. Peralta V, Cuesta MJ. Lack of insight in mood disorders. *J Affect Disord* (1998) 49:55–8.
- Ghaemi S, Rosenquist K. Is insight in mania state-dependent? A metaanalysis. J Nerv Ment Dis (2004) 192:771–5.
- Yen CF, Chen CS, Ko CH, Yen JY, Huang CF. Changes in insight among patients with bipolar I disorder in remission. J Affect Disord (2007a) 78:57–60.
- Foa EB, Kozak MJ, Goodman WK, Hollander E, Jenike MA, Rasmussen SA. DSM-IV field trial: obsessive-compulsive disorder. *Am J Psychiatry* (1995) 152:90–6.
- Goldstein RZ, Craig AD, Bechara A, Garavan H, Childress AR, Paulus MR, et al. The Neurocircuitry of Impaired Insight in Drug Addiction. *Trend Cogn Sci* (2009) 13:372–80.
- 11. Moeller SJ, Goldstein R. Impaired self-awareness in human addiction: deficient attribution of personal relevance. *Trend Cogn Sci* (2014) 18:635–41.
- 12. David A, van Os J, Jones P, Harvey I, Foerster A, Fahy T. Insight and psychosis. J Psychiatry (1995) 156:798-808.
- Sherer M, Bergloff P, Levin E, High WMJr., Oden KE, Nick TG. Impaired awareness and employment outcome after traumatic brain injury. J Head Trauma Rehabil (1998) 13:52–61.
- Flashman LA, McAllister TW. Lack of awareness and its impact in traumatic brain injury. *NeuroRehabilitation* (2002) 17:285–96.
- Orfei MD, Robinson RG, Bria P, Caltagirone C, Spalletta G. Unawareness of illness in neuropsychiatric disorders: phenomenological certainty versus etiopathogenic vagueness. *Neuroscientist* (2008) 14:203–22.
- Fleming JM, Ownsworth T. A review of awareness interventions in brain injury rehabilitation. *Neuropsychol Rehabil* (2006) 16:474–500.
- Mateer C, Sira C. Cognition and emotional consequences of TBI: intervention strategies for vocational rehabilitation. *NeuroRehabilitation* (2006) 21:315–26.
- 18. Lewis A. The psychopathology of insight. Br J Med Psychol (1934) 14:332-48.
- David AS. On insight and psychosis: discussion paper. *Journal Royal Society* Medicine (1990a) 83:325–9.
- 20. David AS. Insight and psychosis. Br J Psychiatry (1990b) 156:798-808.
- David AS. "To see oursels as others see us": Aubrey Lewis's insight. Br J Psychiatry (1999) 175:210–6.

elaboration of the clinical and neuro-functional hypotheses. BT wrote the manuscript.

## **FUNDING**

This work was promoted by the "Unité de Recherche Clinique intersectorielle en psychiatrie à vocation régionale du Centre Hospitaliser Henri Laborit (Poitiers, France)" which received a financial support from the "Agence de Santé Régionale en Nouvelle Aquitaine".

- Marková IS, Berrios GE. The meaning of insight in clinical psychiatry. Br J Psychiatry (1992) 160:850–60.
- Marková IS, Berrios GE. Insight in clinical psychiatry revisited. Compr Psychiaty (1995) 36:367–76.
- 24. Amador XF, Strauss DH, Yale SA, Gorman JM. Awareness of illness in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull* (1991) 17:113–32.
- Bedford NJ, Surguladze S, Giampietro V, Brammer MJ, David A. Selfevaluation in schizophrenia: an fMRI study with implications for the understanding of insight. *BMC Psych* (2012) 12:106–19.
- 26. Langdon R, Ward P. Taking the perspective of the other contributes to awareness of illness in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull* (2009) 35:1003-11.
- Bora E, Sehitoglu G, Aslier M, Atabay I, Veznedaroglu B. Theory of mind and unawareness of illness in schizophrenia. Is poor insight a mentalizing deficit? *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2007) 257:104–11.
- Langdon R, Corner T, McLaren J, Ward PB, Coltheart M. Externalizing and personalizing biases in persecutory delusions: the relationships with poor insight and theory of mind. *Behav Res Ther* (2006) 44:699–713.
- Konstantakopoulos G, Ploumpidis D, Oulis P, Patrikelis P, Nikitopoulou S, Papadimitriou GN, et al. The relationship between insight and theory of mind in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* (2014) 152:217–22.
- Beck AT, Baruch E, Balter JM, Steer RA, Warman DM. A new instrument for measuring insight: the Beck Cognitive Insight Scale. *Schizophr Res* (2004) 68:319–29. doi: 10.1016/S0920-9964(03)00189-0
- De Haan S, Rietveld E, Stokhof M, Denys D. The phenomenology of deep brain stimulation-induced changes in OCD: an enactive affordancebased model. *Front Hum Neurosci* (2013) 7:653. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013. 00653
- Pijnenborg GH, Spikman JM, Jeronimus BF, Aleman A. Insight in schizophrenia: associations with empathy. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2013) 263:299–307. doi: 10.1007/s00406-012-0373-0
- Decety J. A social cognitive neuroscience model of human empathy. In: Harmon-Jones E, Winkielman P, editors. Social neuroscience: Integrating biological and psychological explanations of social behaviour. Guilford Press: New York (2007).
- Thakkar KN, Brugger P, Park S. Exploring empathic space: correlates of perspective transformation ability and biases in spatial attention. *PlosOne* (2009) 4:e5864. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0005864
- Thirioux B, Mercier MR, Berthoz A, Blanke O. Mental imagery of selflocation during spontaneous and active self-other interaction: an electrical neuroimaging study. *J.Neurosci* (2010) 30:7202–14.
- 36. Thirioux B, Mercier MR, Blanke O, Berthoz A. The cognitive and neural time course of empathy and sympathy: an electrical neuroimaging study on self-other interaction. *Neuroscience* (2014a) 267:286–306.
- Thirioux B, Jaafari N. Le lien entre l'insight et l'empathie dans les troubles psychiatriques: une hypothèse théorique. *LettrePsychiatre* (2015) 11:61–4.
- Cuesta MJ, Peralta V. Lack of insight in schizophrenia. Schizophren Bull (1994) 20:359–66.
- 39. Dam J. Insight in schizophrenia: a review. Nord J Psychiatry (2006) 60:114–20.
- Marková IS. Insight in psychiatry. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (2005).

- Jaafari N, Aouizerate B, Tignol J, El-Hage W, Wassouf I, Guehl D, et al. The relationship between insight and uncertainty in obsessive-compulsive disorder. *Psychopathology* (2011) 44:272–6. doi: 10.1159/000323607
- Moore O, Cassidy E, Carr A, O'Callaghan E. Unawareness of illness and its relationship with depression and self-deception in schizophrenia. *Eur Psychiatry* (1999) 14:264–9.
- Subotnik K, Nuechterlein KH, Irzhevsky V, Kitchen C, Woo S, Mintz J. Is unawareness of psychotic disorder a neurocognitive or psychological defensiveness problem? *Schizophren Res* (2005) 75:147–57.
- 44. Lysaker PH, Bryson GJ, Bell MD. Insight and work performance in schizophrenia. J Nerv Ment Dis (2002a) 190:142-6.
- Lysaker PH, Bryson GJ, Lancaster RS, Evans JD, Bell MD. Insight in schizophrenia: associations with executive function and coping style. *Schizophr Res* (2002b) 59:41–7.
- Startup M. Awareness of own and others' schizophrenic illness. Schizophr Res (1997) 26:203–11.
- Drake RJ, Lewis SW. Insight and neurocognition in schizophrenia. Schizophr Res (2003) 62:165–73.
- Rossel SL, Coakes J, Shapleske J, Woodruff PWR, David AS. Insight: its relationship with cognitive function, brain volume and symptoms in schizophrenia. *Psychol Med* (2003) 33:111–9.
- Aleman A, Agrawal N, Morgan KD, David S. Insight in psychosis and neuropsychological function: meta-analysis. Br J Psychiatry (2006) 189:204–12.
- Lysaker PH, Clements CA, Plascak-Halberg CD, Knipscheer SJ, Wright DE. Insight and personal narratives of illness in schizophrenia. *Psychiatry* (2002c) 65:197–206.
- Cuesta MJ, Peralta V, Zarzuela A, Zandio M. Insight dimensions and cognitive functions in psychosis: a longitudinal study. *BMC Psychiatry* (2006) 31:6–26.
- Flashman LA, McAllister TW, Johson SC, Rick JH, Green RL, Saykin AJ. Specific frontal lobe subregions correlated with unawareness of illness in schizophrenia: a preliminary study. *J Neuropsychiatry Clin.Neurosci* (2001) 13:225–57.
- Ha T, You T, Ha K, Rho K, Lee J, Kim S, et al. Grey matter abnormalities in paranoid schizophrenia and their clinical correlations. *Psychiatry Res* (2004) 132:251–60.
- Shad MU, Muddasani S, Sahni SD, Keshavan MS. Insight and prefrontal cortex in first-episode schizophrenia. *Neuroimage* (2004) 22:1315–20.
- Shad MU, Tamminga CA, Cullum M, Haas GL, Keshavan MS. Insight and frontal cortical function in schizophrenia: a review. *Schizophr Res* (2006) 86:54–70.
- Sapara A, Cooke M, Fannon D, Francis A, Buchanan RW, Anilkumar APP, et al. Prefrontal cortex and insight in schizophrenia: a volumetric MRI study. *Schizophr Res* (2007) 89:22–34.
- Cooke MA, Fannon D, Kuipers E, Peters E, Williams SC, Kumari V. Neurological basis of poor insight in psychosis: a voxel-based MRI study. *Schizophr Res* (2008) 103:40–51.
- Buchy L, AdDab'bagh Y, Malla A, Lepage C, Bodnar M, Joober R, et al. Cortical thickness is associated with poor insight in first-episode psychosis. *J Psychiatry Res* (2010) 45:781–7.
- Bergé D, Carmona S, Rovira M, Bulbena A, Salgado P, Vilarroya O. Gray matter volume deficirs and correlation with insight and negative symptoms in first-psychotic-episode subjects. *Acta Psychiatry Scand* (2010) 123:431–9.
- Morgan KD, Dazzan P, Morgan C, Lappin J, Hutchinson G, Suckling J, et al. Insight, grey matter and cognitive function in first-onset psychosis. Br J Psychiatry (2010) 197:141–8.
- Lenggenhager B, Smith ST, Blanke O. Functional and neural mechanisms of embodiment: importance of the vestibular system and the temporal parietal junction. *Rev Neurosci* (2006) 17:643–57.
- Jaafari N, Marková IS. Le concept d'insight en psychiatry. Ann Med Psychol (2011) 169:462–3.
- Amador XF, Strauss DH, Yale SA, Flaum MM, Endicott J, Gorman JM. Assessment of insight in psychosis. Am J Psychiatry (1993) 150:873–9.
- 64. Belin D, Daniel ML, Lacoste J, Belin-Rauscent A, Bacconnier M, Jaafari N. Insight: New vistas into an etiological and phenomenological role in psychopathology of obsessive-compulsive disorders. *Ann Med Psychol* (2011) 169:420–5.

- 65. El-hage W, Lafay N, Wassouf I, Jaafari N. Cognitive insight and schizophrenia. Ann Med Psychol (2011) 169:463-562
- Paillot C, Ingrant P, Millet B, Amador XF, Senon JL, Olié JP, et al. French translation and validation of the Scale to Assess Unawareness of Mental Disorder (SUMD) in patients with schizophrenia. *Encéphale* (2010) 36:472–7.
- 67. Yen CF, Hsiao RC, Ries R, Liu SC, Huang CF, Chang YP, et al. Insight into alcohol-related problems and its associations with severity of alcohol consumption, mental health status, race, level of acculturation in southern Taiwanese indigenous people with alcoholism. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse* (2008) 34:553–61.
- Horner MD, Harvey RT, Denier CA. Self-report and objective measures of cognitive deficit in patients entering substance abuse treatment. *Psychiatry Res* (1999) 86:155–61.
- 69. Hefferman TM, Jarvis H, Rodgers J, Scholey AB, Ling J. Prospective memory, everyday cognitive failure and central executive function in recreational users of ectasy. *Human Psychopharmacol* (2001) 16:607–12.
- Shelton MD, Parsons OA. Alcoholics' self-assessment of their neuropsychological functioning in everyday life. J Clin Psychol (1987) 43:395–403.
- HeatonRF, PendletonMK. Use of neuropsychological teststo predict adult patients' everyday functioning. J Consult Clin Psychol (1981) 49:807–21. doi: 10.1037//0022-006x.49.6.807
- Verdejo-Garcia A, Pérez-Garcia M. Substance abusers' self-awareness of the neurobehavioral consequences of addiction. *Psychiatry Res* (2008) 158:172– 80. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2006.08.001
- Wiffen BDR, Rabinowitz J, Lex A, David AS. Correlates, change and "state or trait" properties of insight in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* (2010a) 122:94– 103. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2010.03.005
- Mintz AR, Dobson KS, Romney DM. Insight in schizophrenia: a metaanalysis. Schizophr Res (2003) 61:75–88.
- Drake RJ, Dunn G, Tarrier N, Bentall RP, Haddock G, Lewis SW. Insight as a predictor of the outcome of First-Episode Nonaffective Psychosis in a Prospective Cohort Study in England. J Clin Psychiatry (2007) 68:81–6.
- Saeedi H, Addington J, Addington D. The association of insight with psychotic symptoms, depression, and cognition in early psychosis: a 3year follow-up. *Schizophr Res* (2007) 89:123–8.
- 77. Kim JS, Park BK, Kim GJ, Kim SS, Jung JG, Oh MK, et al. The role of alcoholics' insight in abstinence from alcohol in male Korean alcohol dependents. J Korean Med Sci (2007) 22:132–7.
- Saravanan B, Jacobs KS, Johson S, Prince M, Bhugra D, David AS. A longitudinal study of outcome of first episode schizophrenia in India : the effect of insight and psychopathology. Br J Psychiatry (2010) 196:454–9.
- 79. Wiffen BDR, Rabinowitz J, Fleischhacker WW, David AS. Insight: demographic differences and associations with outcome over 1 year in a large cohort of patients with schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorders. *Clin Schizophr Relat Psychoses* (2010b) 4:169–73.
- Gharabawi GM, Lasser RA, Bossie CA, Zhu Y, Amador X. Insight and its relationship to clinical outcomes in patients with schizophrenia or schizopaffective disorders receiving long-acting risperidone. *Int Clin Psychopharmacol* (2006) 21:233–40.
- Raichle ME, MacLeod AM, Snyder AZ, Powers WJ, Gusnard DA, Shulman GL. A default mode of brain function. *PNAS*; (2001) 98:676–82.
- Buckner RL, Andrews-Hanna JR, Schacter DL. The brain's default network: anatomy, function, and relevance to disease. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2008) 1124:1–38.
- Liu H, Liu Z, Liang M, Hao Y, Tan L, Kuang F, et al. Decreased regional homogeneity in schizophrenia: a resting-state functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *NeuroReport* (2006) 17:19–22.
- Tian L, Jiang T, Wang Y, Zang Y, He Y, Liang M, et al. Altered resting-state functional connectivity patterns of anterior cingulate cortex in adolescents with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Neurosci Letter* (2006) 400:39–43.
- Greicius MD, Flores BH, Menon V, Glover GH, Solvason HB, Kenna H, et al. Resting-state functional connectivity in major depression: abnormally increased contributions from subgenual cingulate cortex and thalamus. *Biol Psychiatry* (2007) 62:429–37.
- Zao XH, Wang PJ, Li CB, Hu ZH, Xi Q, Wu WY, et al. Altered default mode network activity in patients with anxiety disorders: an fMRI study. *Eur J Radiol* (2007) 63:373–8.

- Zhou Y, Liang M, Tian L, Wang K, Hao Y, Liu H, et al. Functional disintegration in paranoid schizophrenia using resting-state fMRI. *Schizophr Res* (2007) 97:194–205.
- Castellanos FX, Margulies DS, Kelly AMC, Uddin LQ, Ghaffari M, Kirsch A, et al. Cingulate-precuneus interactions: a new locus of dysfunction in adult attention/deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Biol Psychiatry* (2008) 63:332-7.
- Buckner RL, Andrews-Hanna JR, Schacter DL. The brain's default network: anatomy, function, and relevance to disease. *Ann NY Acad Sci* (2008) 1124:1–38. doi: 10.1196/annals.1440.011
- Jafri MJ, Pearlson GD, Stevens M, Calhoun VD. A method for functional network connectivity among spatially independent resting-state components in schizophrenia. *NeuroImage* (2008) 39:1666–81.
- Kennedy DP, Redcay E, Courchesne E. Failing to deactivate: resting functional abnormalities in autism. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:8275–80.
- 92. Kennedy DP, Courchesne E. The intrinsic functional organisation of the brain is altered in schizophrenia. *NeuroImage* (2008) 39:1877–85.
- Zhang TJ, Wang JH, Yang YC, Wu QZ, Li B, Chen L, et al. Abnormal smallworld architecture of top-down control networks in obsessivecompulsive disorder. *J Psychiat Neurosci* (2011) 36:23–31.
- Stern ER, Fitzgerald KD, Welsh RC, Abelson JL, Taylor SF. Resting-state functional connectivity between fronto-parietal and default mode networks in obsessive-compulsive disorders. *PLoSOne* (2012) 7:e36356.
- Weissman MM, Bland RC, Canino GJ, Greenwald S, Hwu HG, Lee CK, et al. The cross national epidemiology of obsessive compulsive disorder. The Cross National Collaborative Group. J Clin Psychiatry (1994) 55:5–10.
- Kelly AM, Uddin LQ, Biswal BB, Castellanos FX, Milham MP. Competition between functional brain networks mediates behavioural variability. *NeuroImage* (2008) 39:527–37.
- 97. Di Pellegrino G, Fadiga L, Gallese V, Rizzolatti G. Understanding motor events: a neurophysiological study. *Exp Brain Res* (1992) 91:176–80.
- Iacoboni M, Woods RP, Brass M, Bekkering H, Mazziotta JC, Rizzolatti G. Cortical mechanisms of human imitation. *Science* (1999) 286:25626–2528.
- Buccino G, Binkofski F, Fink GR, Fadiga L, Fogassi L, Gallese V, et al. Action observation activates premotor and parietal areas in a somatotopic manner: an fMRI study. *Eur J Neurosci* (2001) 13:400–4.
- Gallese V. The "shared manifold" hypothesis: from mirror neurons to empathy. J.Consciousness Study (2001) 8:33–50.
- 101. Wicker B, Keysers C, Plailly J, Royet JP, Gallese V, Rizzolatti V. Both of us disgusted in *My* insula: the common neural basis of seeing and feeling disgust. *Neuron* (2003) 40:655–64.
- 102. Gallese V. The roots of empathy: the shared manifold hypothesis and the neural bases of intersubjectivity. *Psychopathology* (2003) 36:171–80.
- 103. Singer T, Seymour B, O'Doherty J, Kaube H, Dolan RJ, Frith CD. Empathy for pain involves the affective but not sensory components of pain. *Science* (2004) 303:1157–62.
- 104. Binkofski F, Buccino G. The role of the ventral premotor cortex in action execution and understanding. *J Physiol Paris* (2006) 99:396–405.
- 105. Newman-Norlund RD, van Schie HT, van Zuijlen AM, Bekkering H. The mirror neuron system is more active during complementary compared with imitative action. *Nat Neurosci* (2007) 10:817–8.
- Fabbri-Destro M, Rizzolatti G. Mirror neurons and Mirror Systems in monkeys and humans. *Physiology* (2008) 23:171–9.
- Blanke O, Ortigue S, Landis T, Seeck M. Stimulating illusory own-body perceptions. *Nature* (2002) 419:269–70.
- Kahane P, Hoffmann D, Minotti L, Berthoz A. Reappraisal of the human vestibular cortex by cortical electrical stimulation study. *Ann Neurol* (2003) 54:615–24.
- 109. Lopez C, Blanke O. The thalamocortical vestibular system in animals and humans. *Brain Res Rev* (2011) 67:119–46.
- Samson D, Apperly IA, Chiavarino C, Humphreys GW. Left temporoparietal junction is necessary for representing someone else's belief. *Nat Neurosci* (2004) 7:499–500.
- 111. Frith U, Frith CD. The neural basis of mentalizing. Neuron (2006b) 6:218-29.
- Decety J, Michalska KJ, Akitsuki Y. Who caused the pain? A function MRI investigation of empathy and intentionality in children. *Neuropsychologia* (2008) 46:2607–14.

- McCleery JP, Surtees ADR, Graham KA, Richards JE, Apperly IA. The neural and cognitive time course of theory of mind. J Neurosci (2011) 31:12849–54.
- 114. Van der Meer L, Groenewold NA, Nolen WA, Pijnenborg M, Aleman A. Inhibit yourself and understand the other: neural basis of distinct processes underling theory of mind. *Neuroimage* (2011) 56:2364–74.
- DecetyJ, MoriguchiY. The empathic brain and itsdysfunctions in psychiatric populations: implications for intervention across different clinicalconditions. *Biopsychosoc Med* (2007) 1:22–65. doi: 10.1186/1751-0759-1-22
- 116. Thirioux B, Birault F, Jaafari N. Empathy is a protective factor of burnout in physicians: new neuro-phenomenological hypotheses regarding empathy and sympathy in care relationship. *Front Psychol* (2016) 7:763. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00763
- 117. Schulte-Rüther M, Markowitsch HJ, Fink GR, Piefke M. Mirror neuron and Theory of Mind mechanisms involved in face-to-face interactions: a functional magnetic resonance imaging approach to empathy. J Cogn Neurosci (2007) 19:1354–72. doi: 10.1162/jocn.2007.19.8.1354
- Schippers MB, Roebroeck A, Renken R, Nanetti L, Keysers C. Mapping the information flow from one brain to another during gestural communication. *Proc Natl Aca Sci U S A* (2010) 107:9388–93.
- Anders S, Heinzle J, Weiskopf N, Ethofer T, Haynes JD. Flow of affective information between communicating brains. *Neuroimage* (2011) 54:439–46.
- Schnell K, Bluschke S, Konradt B, Walter H. Functional relations of empathy and mentalizing: an fMRI study on the neural basis of cognitive empathy. *Neuroimage* (2011) 54:1743–54.
- 121. Ciaramidaro A, Becchio C, Colle L, Bara BG, Walter H. Do you mean me? Communicative intentions recruit the mirror and mentalizing system. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci (2013) 9:909–16.
- 122. Raz G, Jacob Y, Gonen T, Winetraub Y, Flash T, Soreq E, et al. Cry for her or cry with her: context-dependent dissociation of two modes of cinematic empathy reflected in network cohesion dynamics. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci* (2014) 9:30–8.
- 123. Orliac F, Joliot M, Jaafari N, Delamilieure P. Insight et neuro-imagerie : l'apport de l'étude des réseaux du repos. Ann Med Psychol (2011) 169:449– 52. doi: 10.1016/j.amp.2011.06.009
- Jaspers K. General Psychopathology (trans. J. Hoening & M. Hamilton, 1963). Manchester University Press: Manchester (1959).
- 125. Bernstein A, Hadash Y, Lichtash Y, Tanay G, Sheperd K, Fresco DM. Decentering and related constructs: a critical review and metacognitive processes model. *Perspect Psychol Sci* (2015) 10:599–617. doi: 10.1177/ 1745691615594577
- 126. Semerari A, Carcione A, Dimaggio G, Falcone AM, Nicolo G, Procacci M, et al. How to evaluate metacognitive functioning un psychotherapy? The metacognition assessment scale and its application. *Clin Psychol Psychother* (2003) 10:238–61. doi: 10.1002/cpp.362
- Flavell JH. Metacognitive aspects of problem-solving. In: Resnick LB, editor. *The nature of intelligence*. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates: Hillsdale, NJ (1976).
- Lysaker PH, Bob P, Pec O, Hamm J, Kukula M, Vohs J, et al. Synthetic metacognition as a link between brain and behaviour in schizophrenia. *Trans Neurosci* (2013) 4:368–77.
- 129. Van der Meer L, de Vos AE, Stiekema APM, Pijnenborg GHM, van Toll MJ, Nolen WA, et al. Insight in schizophrenia: involvement of self-reflection networks. *Schizophr Bull* (2013) 39:1352–62.
- Béland S, Lepage M. The relative contributions of social cognition and selfreflectiveness to clinical insight in enduring schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Res* (2017) 258:116–23.
- 131. van der Meer L, Costafreda S, Aleman A, David AS. Self-reflection and the brain: a theoretical review and meta-analysis of neuroimaging studies with implications for schizophrenia. *Neurosci Biobehav Res* (2010) 34:935–46.
- 132. Lysaker PH, Dimaggio G, Buck KD, Callaway SS, Salvatore G, Carcione A, et al. Poor insight in schizophrenia: links between different forms of metacognition with awareness of symptoms, treatment need, consequences of illness. *Compr Psychiatry* (2011) 52:253–60.
- Barnes-Holmes Y, McHugh L, Barnes-Holmes D. Perspective-Taking and Theory of Mind. A Relational Frame Account. *Behav Analyst* (2014) 5:15–25. doi: 10.1037/h0100133
- Hendriks AL, Barnes-Holmes Y, McEnteggart C, De Mey HRA, Jansen GTL, Egger JIM. Understanding and remediating social-cognitive dysfunctions in

patients with serious mental illness using Relation Frame Theory. Front Psychol (2016) 7:143. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00143

- Premack D, Woodruff G. Does the chimpanzee have a theory of mind? *Behav* Brain Sci (1978) 1:515–26. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X00076512
- Frith U, Frith CD. Development and neurophysiology of mentalizing. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* (2003) 358:459–73. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2002.1218
- Walter H. Social Cognitive Neuroscience of Empathy. Concepts, Circuits, and Genes. EMR (2012) 4:9–17. doi: 10.1177/1754073911421379
- 138. Goldman A. Simulating minds: the philosophy, psychology, and neuroscience of mindreading. Oxford University Press: Oxford (2006).
- Davis MH. Measuring individual differences in empathy: evidence for a multidimensional approach. J Pers Soc Psychol (1983) 44:113–26. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.44.1.113
- 140. Davis MH. Empathy: A Social Psychological Approach. Wm C Brown Communications: Dubuque IA (1994).
- 141. Gallagher S. Social cognition and primacy of movement revisited. Trend Cogn Sci (2002) 6:155-6. doi: 10.1016/s1364-6613(02)01885-5
- Gallagher S. Direct perception in the intersubjective context. Conscious Cogn (2008) 17:535–43. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2008.03.003
- 143. Jorland G. L'Empathie, histoire d'un concept. In: Berthoz A, Jorland G, editors. *L''Empathie*. Odile Jacob: Paris (2004). p. 19–49.
- 144. Pacherie E. L'empathie et ses degrés. In: Berthoz A, Jorland G, editors. L"Empathie. 2004 Odile Jacob: Paris. p. 149–82.
- Jorland G, Thirioux B. Note sur l'origine de l'empathie. Rev Met Morale (2008) 58:269–80. doi: 10.3917/rmm.082.0269
- 146. Zahavi D. Simulation, projection, and empathy. *Conscious Cogn* (2008) 17:514–22.
- 147. Decety J, Jackson PL. The functional architecture of human empathy. *Behav Cogn Neurosci Rev* (2004) 3:71–100. doi: 10.1177/1534582304267187
- 148. Preston SD. A perception-action model for empathy. In: Farrow TFD, Woodruff PWR, editors. *Empathy in mental illness*. Cambridge University Press: Cambridge (2007).
- 149. Thirioux B, Jorland G, Bret M, Tramus MH, Berthoz A. Walking on a line: a motor paradigm using rotation and reflection symmetry to study mental body transformations. *Brain Cogn* (2009) 70:191–200. doi: 10.1016/ j.bandc.2009.02.006
- 150. Thirioux B, Tandonnet L, Jaafari N, Berthoz A. Disturbances of spontaneous empathic processing relates with the severity of the negative and positive symptoms in patients with schizophrenia: A behavioral pilot-study using virtual reality technology. *Brain Cogn* (2014b) 90:87–99. doi: 10.1016/ j.bandc.2014.06.006
- 151. Vischer T. Über das optische Formgefühl (1872); Der ästhetische Akt und die reine Forme (1874); Über ästhetische Naturbetrachtung (1890). Hermann Creder: Leipzig (1927).
- 152. Lipps T. Zur Einfühlung. Leopold Voss Verlag: Band II. Hamburg, Leipzig (1913).
- Depew D. Empathy, Psychology, and Aesthetics: Reflections on a Repair Concept. Poroi: Interdisciplinary Journal Rhetorical Analysis Invention (2005) 4:99–107. doi: 10.13008/2151-2957.1033
- 154. Stueber K. Empathy. In: Zalta EN, editor. *The Standford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. Center for the Study of Language and Information (CSLI), Standford University (2014).
- 155. Thirioux B. Perception et apperception dans l'empathie: une critique des neurones miroir. In: Attigui P, Cukier A, editors. *Les Paradoxes de l"Empathie*. Paris: CNRS Edition (2011). p. 73–94.
- 156. Gelhaus P. The desired moral attitude of the physician: (1) empathy. Med Health Care Philos (2011) 15:103–13. doi: 10.1007/s11019-011-9366-4
- 157. Hojat M, Spandorfer J, Louis DZ, Gonnella JS. Empathic and Sympathic orientations toward patient care: conceptualization, measurement and psychometrics. Acad Med (2011) 86:989–95.
- Hojat M, Louis DZ, Maio V, Gonnella JS. Empathy and health care quality. *Am J Med Qual* (2013) 28:6–7.
- 159. Damasio A, Carvalho GB. The nature of feelings: evolutionary and neurobiological origins. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2013) 14:143–52.
- Liberman N, Trope Y. The psychology of transcending the Here and Now. Science (2008) 322:1201–5.
- 161. Berthoz A. Physiologie du changement de point de vue. In: Berthoz A, Jorland G, editors. L"Empathie. Odile Jacob: Paris (2004). p. 251–75.

- 162. Degos JD, Bachoud-Levi AC, Ergis AM, Petrissans JL, Cesaro P. Selective inability to point to extrapersonal targets after left posterior parietal lesion: an objectivisation disorder? *Neurocase* (1997) 3:31–9.
- 163. Blanke O, Metzinger T. Full-body illusions and minimal phenomenal selfhood. *Trend Cogn Sci* (2009) 13:7-13.
- Blanke O. Multisensory brain mechanisms of bodily self-consciousness. Nat Rev Neurosci (2012) 13:556–71.
- 165. Keysers C, Wicker B, Gazzola V, Anton JL, Fogassi L, Gallese V. A touching sight: SII/PV activation during the observation and experience of touch. *Neuron* (2004) 42:335–46.
- Frith U, Frith CD. How we predict what other people are going to do. *Brain Res* (2006a) 1079:36–46.
- 167. Walter H, Adenzato M, Ciaramidaro A, Enrici I, Pia L, Bara BG. Understanding intentions in social interaction: the role of the anterior paracingulate cortex. J Cogn Neurosci (2004) 16:1854–63.
- Aichhorn M, Perner J, Kronblicher M, Staffen W, Ladurner G. Do visual perspective tasks need theory of mind? *Neuroimage* (2006) 30:1059–68.
- 169. Van Overwalle F, Baetens K. Understanding others' actions and goals by mirror and mentalizing systems: a meta-analysis. *Neuroimage* (2009) 48:564-84.
- 170. Blanke O, Mohr C, Michel CM, Pascual-Leone A, Brugger P, Seeck M, et al. Linking out-of-body experience and self-processing to mental own-body imagery at the temporo-parietal junction. *J.Neurosci* (2005) 25:550–7.
- 171. Arzy S, Thut G, Mohr C, Michel CM, Blanke O. Neural basis of embodiment: distinct contribution of temporo-parietal junction and extrastriate bodyarea. J Neurosci (2006) 26:8074–81. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0745-06.2006
- 172. Menninger-Lerchenthal E. Das Truggebilde der eigenen Gestalt. Karger: Berlin (1935).
- 173. Lhermitte J. Les phénomènes héautoscopiques, les hallucinations spéculaires. In: L"image de notre corps. L'Harmattan: Paris (1939). p. 170–227.
- Hécaen H, Ajuriaguerra J. L'Héautoscopie. In: Hécaen H, Ajuriaguerra J, editors. Méconnaissances et hallucinations corporelles. Masson: Paris (1952).
- 175. Irwin HJ. Flight of mind: a psychological study of the out-of-body experience. Scarecrow: Lanham, MD (1985).
- 176. Devinsky O, Feldmann E, Burrowes K, Bromfield E. Autoscopic phenomena with seizures. Arch Neurol (1989) 46:1080-8. doi: 10.1001/ archneur.1989.00520460060015
- 177. Brugger P, Regard M, Landis T. Illusory reduplication of one's own body: phenomenology and classification of autoscopic phenomena. *Cogn Neuropsychiatry* (1997) 2:19–38.
- 178. Devinsky O. Right cerebral hemisphere dominance for a sense of corporeal and emotional self. *Epilepsy Behav* (2000) 1:60–73.
- 179. Blanke O, Mohr C. Out-of-body experience, heautoscopy, and autoscopic hallucination of neurological origin. Implication for neurocognitive mechanisms of corporeal awareness and self-consciousness. *Brain Res Rev* (2005) 50:184–99.
- Brugger P. Reflective mirrors: perspective-taking in autoscopic phenomena. Cogn Neuropsychiatry (2002) 7:179–94.
- Lopez C, Halje P, Blanke O. Body ownership and embodiment: vestibular and multisensory mechanisms. *Neurophysiol Clin* (2008) 38:149–61.
- 182. Frith U. Schizophrenia and theory of mind. Psychol Med (2004) 34:385-9.
- Goldman A. In defence of the simulation theory. *Mind Lang* (1992) 7:104– 19. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-0017.1992.tb00200.x
- 184. Gordon RM. "Radical" simulationism. In: Carruthers P, Smith PK, editors. *Theories of theories of mind*. Cambridge University Press: Cambridge (1996). p. 11–21.
- Harris P. From simulation to folk psychology: The case for development. In: Davies M, Stone T, editors. *Folks psychology*. Blackwell: Oxford (1995). p. 207–31.
- Hoffman F, Banzhaf C, Kanske P, Gärtner M, Bermpohl F, Singer T. Empathy in depression:egocentric and altercentric biases and the role of alexithymia. J Affect Disord (2016) 199:23–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.03.007
- Damasio A. Looking for Spinoza: Joy, Sorrow and the feeling brain. Harcourt: San Diego (2003).
- Pessoa L. On the relationship between emotion and cognition. Nat Rev Neurosci (2008) 9:148–58. doi: 10.1038/nrn2317
- Erk S, Kleczar A, Walter H. Valence-specific regulation effects in a working memory task with emotional context. *Neuroimage* (2007) 37:623–32.

- Herrington JD, Mohanty A, Koven NS, Fisher JE, Stewart JL, Banich MT, et al. Emotion-modulated performance and activity in left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. *Emotion* (2005) 5:200–7.
- 191. Brüne M. Emotion recognition, "theory of mind", and social behaviour in schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Res* (2005a) 133:135–47.
- 192. Mueser KT, Doonan R, Penn DL, Blanchard JJ, Bellack AS, Nishith P, et al. Emotion recognition and social competence in chronic schizophrenia. J Abnormal Psychol (1996) 105:271–5.
- Penn DL, Spaulding W, Reed D, Sullivan M. The relationship of social cognition toward behaviour in chronic schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res* (1996) 20:327–35.
- 194. Brüne M. "Theory of mind" in schizophrenia: a review of the literature. *Schizophr Bull* (2005b) 31:21–42.
- 195. Langdon R, Michie PT, Ward PB, McConaghy N, Catts SV, Coltheart M. Defective Self and/or Other mentalizing in schizophrenia: a cognitive neuropsychological approach. *Cogn Neuropsychiatry* (1997) 2:167–93.
- 196. Thakkar KN, Park S. Empathy, schizoptypy and visuospatial transformations. Cogn Neuropsychiatry (2010) 15:477-500.
- Abu-Akel A. Impaired theory of mind in schizophrenia. Pragm Cogn (1999) 7:247–82.
- Abu-Akel A. A neurobiological mapping of theory of mind. Brain Res Brain Res Rev (2003) 43:29–40.
- Abu-Akel A, Bailey AL. The possibility of different forms of theory of mind. Psychol Med (2000) 30:735–8.
- 200. Yen CF, Chen CS, Ko CH, Yen JY, Huang CF. Changes in insight among patients with bipolar I disorder: a 2-year prospective study. *Bipolar Disord* (2007b) 9:238–42.
- 201. Bressi C, Porcellana M, Marinaccio PM, Nocito EP, Ciabatti M, Magri L, et al. The association between insight and symptoms in bipolar inpatients : an Italian prospective study. *Eur Psychiatry* (2012) 27:619–24.
- 202. Sylva RAD, Mograbi DC, Camelo EVM, Santana CMT, Landeira-Fernandez J, Cheniaux E. Clinical correlates of loss of insight in bipolar depression. *Trend Psychiatry Psychother* (2017) 39:264–9.
- 203. Dziobek I, Rogers K, Fleck S, Bahnemann M, Heekeren HR, Wolf OT, et al. Dissociation of cognitive and emotional empathy in adults with Asperger syndrome using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET). J Autism Dev Disord (2008) 38:464–73.
- 204. Shamay-Tsoory SG, Harari H, Szepsenwol O, Levkovitz Y. Neuropsychological evidence of impaired cognitive empathy in euthymic bipolar disorder. *J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2009) 21:59–67.
- Cusi A, MacQueen GM, McKinnon MC. Altered self-report of empathic responding in patients with bipolar disorder. *Psychiatry Res* (2010) 178:354–8.
- Bodnar A, Rybakowski JK. Increased affective empathy in bipolar patients during a manic episode. *Braz J Psychiatry* (2017) 39:342–5.
- 207. Gruber J. A review and synthesis of positive emotion and reward disturbance in bipolar disorder. *Clin Psychol Psychother* (2011) 18:356–65. doi: 10.1002/ cpp.776

- Fontenelle LF, Soares ID, Miele F, Borges MC, Prazeres AM, Rangé BP, et al. Empathy and symptoms dimensions of patients with obsessive-compulsives disorder. J Psychiatry Res (2009) 43:455–63.
- Dajani DR, Uddin LQ. Demystifying cognitive flexibility: Implications for clinical and developmental neurosciences. *Trend Neurosci* (2015) 38:571–8.
- Kehagia AA, Murray GK, Robbins TW. Learning and cognitive flexibility: frontostriatal function and monoaminergic modulation. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* (2010) 20:199–204.
- 211. Weinberger DR. Schiozophrenia and the frontal lobe. *Trend Neurosci* (1988) 11:367–70.
- 212. McTeague LMM, Huemer J, Carreon DM, Jiang Y, Eickhoff SB, Etkin A. Identification of common neural circuit disruptions in cognitive control across psychiatric disorders. *Am J Psychiatry* (2017) 174:676–85.
- 213. Goodman W, Price H, Rasmussen S, Mazure C, Delgado P, Heninger G, et al. The Yale-Brown Obsessive-Compulsive Scale (y-bocs). Part II. Validity. Arch Gen Psychiatry (1989) 46:1012–6.
- 214. Eisen JL, Philipps KA, Baer L, Beer DA, Atala KD, Rasmussen SA. The Brown Assessment of Beliefs Scale: reliability and validity. *Am J Psychiatry* (1998) 155:102–8.
- 215. Foa EB, Huppert JD, Leiberg S, Hajcak G, Langner R, Kichic R, et al. The Obsessive-Compulsive Inventory: development and validation of a short version. *Psychol Assess* (2002) 14:485–96.
- Birchwood M, Smith J, Drury V, Healy J, Macmillan F, Slade M. A self-report Insight scale for psychosis: reliability, validity and sensitivity to change. *Acta Psychiatry Scand* (1994), 62–7.
- 217. Shad MU, Keshavan MS, Steinberg JL, Mihalakos P, Thomas BP, Motes MA, et al. Neurobiology of Self-awareness in schizophrenia: an fMRI study. *Schizophr Res* (2012) 138(2-3):113–9.
- 218. Happé FGE, Hiram WE. Acquired "theory of mind" impairments folloxing stroke. *Cognition* (1999) 71:43–71.
- 219. Baron-Cohen S, Wheelwright S, Hill J, Raste Y, Plumb I. The "Reading the Mind in the Eyes" Test revised version: a study with normal adults, and adults with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. *J Chil Psychol Psychiatry* (2001) 42:241–51.

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Thirioux, Harika-Germaneau, Langbour and Jaafari. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Neural Correlates of Empathy in Boys With Early Onset Conduct Disorder

Georg G. von Polier<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Ellen Greimel<sup>3</sup>, Kerstin Konrad<sup>4,5</sup>, Nicola Großheinrich<sup>6</sup>, Gregor Kohls<sup>4</sup>, Timo D. Vloet<sup>7</sup>, Beate Herpertz-Dahlmann<sup>1,2</sup> and Martin Schulte-Rüther<sup>5,8</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Brain & Behaviour (INM-7), Research Centre Jülich, Institute of Neuroscience and Medicine, Jülich, Germany, <sup>2</sup> Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Psychosomatics and Psychotherapy, Medical Faculty, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany, <sup>3</sup> Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Psychosomatics and Psychotherapy, University Hospital, LMU Munich, Munich, Germany, <sup>4</sup> Child Neuropsychology Section, Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Medical Faculty, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany, <sup>5</sup> JARA-Brain Institute II, Molecular Neuroscience and Neuroimaging, Research Center Jülich, Jülich, Germany, <sup>6</sup> Department of Social Sciences, Institute of Health Research and Social Psychiatry, Catholic University of Applied Sciences of North Rhine-Westphalia, Cologne, Germany, <sup>7</sup> Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Psychosomatics and Psychotherapy, Centre of Mental Health, University Hospital of Würzburg, Würzburg, Germany, <sup>8</sup> Translational Neuroscience in Psychiatry and Neurology, Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Medical Faculty, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Simon Surguladze, King's College London, United Kingdom

#### Reviewed by:

Katharine Thakkar, Michigan State University, United States Qingsen Ming, Central South University, China

> \*Correspondence: Georg G. von Polier gvonpolier@ukaachen.de

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Neuroimaging and Stimulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 26 January 2019 Accepted: 25 February 2020 Published: 18 March 2020

#### Citation:

von Polier GG, Greimel E, Konrad K, Großheinrich N, Kohls G, Vloet TD, Herpertz-Dahlmann B and Schulte-Rüther M (2020) Neural Correlates of Empathy in Boys With Early Onset Conduct Disorder. Front. Psychiatry 11:178. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00178 **Background:** A deficit in empathy has repeatedly been described in individuals with conduct disorder (CD), and in particular in those with callous unemotional traits. Until now, little is known about the neural basis of empathy in children and adolescents with early onset conduct disorder. The aim of this study was to examine neural responses during empathizing in children and adolescents with CD with a task that allowed to differentiate between the judgment of the emotional states of other people and the own emotional response to other people's emotional state. Moreover, we investigated associations of callous-unemotional traits and neural activations during empathizing.

**Methods:** Using functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) we investigated 14 boys with early onset CD and 15 typically developing (TDC) age matched controls between 8 and 16 years of age. Happy and sad faces were presented, and participants were asked to either infer the emotional state from the face (other-task) or to judge their own emotional response (self-task). A perceptual decision on faces was used as a control task. Individual empathic abilities and callous unemotional traits were assessed.

**Results:** During the other task, TDC boys showed significantly larger right amygdala responses than CD boys. Higher empathic abilities (as assessed with the Bryant Index of Empathy) were associated with higher responses in the right amygdala within the CD boys and across the entire sample. Moreover, across the entire sample, callous-unemotional traits were negatively related to the BOLD-response in the right amygdala. CD boys showed larger responses in the dorsal and ventral medial prefrontal cortex across tasks and increased activation in dorsal medial prefrontal cortex specifically during the self-conditions, which were also related to empathic abilities within the CD boys.

**Conclusions:** The data emphasize the important role of the amygdala in empathy related emotional processing. Diminished amygdala responses and their association with low empathy suggest a pivotal influence of impaired amygdala processing in early-onset

CD, in particular for deficits in empathic behavior and related callous-unemotional-traits. Elevated response in the medial prefrontal cortex in boys with CD point toward increased involvement of brain areas related to self-referential processing and cognitive empathy during empathizing.

Keywords: affective empathy, cognitive empathy, amygdala, medial prefrontal cortex, callous-unemotional traits, psychopathy

## INTRODUCTION

Conduct disorder (CD) is a serious neurodevelopmental disorder characterized by a repetitive and persistent pattern of disruptive behavior that violates the basic rights of others and major ageappropriate social norms or rules (1). It is one of the most frequent psychiatric disorders in childhood and adolescence resulting in referral to mental health services (2). CD is accompanied by mental and physical health problems and negative psychosocial outcomes with an increased risk for lifelong antisocial behavior, resulting in considerable healthcare, and societal costs (3). However, children with CD are a strikingly heterogeneous group with respect to clinical presentation and outcome (4). Children and adolescents with an early onset CD (before age 10) show a particularly poor prognosis with frequent development of subsequent criminality, substance abuse and antisocial personality disorder (5, 6). A second criterion to differentiate CD-callous unemotional (CU) traits-was added to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders [DSM-5, (1)]: the lack of empathy and guilt, callousness, and uncaring attitudes. CU-traits are associated with an early-starting and chronic trajectory of disruptive behavior with especially unfavorable developmental consequences (7). While CD without CU traits appears to be more strongly related to environmental risk factors, CD with high CU traits seems to have a greater biological foundation (8, 9) and high CU traits are associated with an early onset of the disorder (10).

Accordingly, theoretical models of CD etiology have proposed that dysfunction in different neurocognitive systems may be associated with different types of CD-related symptom sets (11), including CU traits [for a recent review, see (12)]. Accumulating evidence indicates that children with CD but low levels of CU traits typically show a heightened affective reactivity to perceived negative emotional stimuli, such as angry or ambiguous neutral facial expressions, which may be regarded as social threat or provocation, resulting in reactive aggressive acts (13). In stark contrast, a reduced affective responsiveness to others' distress signals, such as fearful or sad facial expressions, appears to be a characteristic dysfunction of CD individuals with high levels of CU traits. Such a profile is thought to contribute to a repertoire of rather proactive aggressive behavior that harm other people (e.g., violence) (14, 15). Thus, the latter form of CD is assumed to constitute a group of individuals with decreased emotional empathy, which involves a marked difficulty in decoding and representing the emotional states of other people.

Converging lines of research using functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) have consistently demonstrated that

higher CU traits among individuals with CD problems are particularly associated with reduced amygdala activation in response to distress cues, including fearful and sad facial expressions as well as witnessing other persons in pain (11, 16-20). While the vast majority of relevant fMRI studies has investigated rather basic affective responsiveness in youth with CD (i.e., recognizing simple emotion expressions), a minimal amount of work has more directly investigated higher-level empathic functioning (i.e., inferring the emotional state of others or one's own emotional response). Importantly, reduced empathy is a key criterion for identifying high CU traits and both traits are inversely related. Sebastian et al. (21) were the first to demonstrate amygdala hypoactivation (accompanied by reduced anterior insula cortex activation) in children with CD problems in the context of an empathy paradigm that required participants to infer how a story character would react to their companion's affective state through a series of pictorial story vignettes. Importantly, the authors found suppressor effects such that amygdala reactivity decreased as a function of CU traits but increased as a function of conduct problems. However, this study investigated a community sample with conduct problems but not a clinical sample with a diagnosis of CD. Other fMRIstudies of explicit empathizing in participants with psychopathic traits likewise point toward diminished neural responses in comparison to healthy participants (22-24). Moreover, these studies suggest that patients with psychopathic traits may have the ability to empathize with other people but are less inclined to use this ability during social interaction (23). Youth with CD and particularly those with high CU-traits appear to have deficits concerning affective responses relevant for empathy (13), but do not show impairments in cognitive aspects of empathy such as mentalizing or theory of mind (21, 25). Thus, a possible pathway to understand the ability to empathize in individuals with high CU-traits could be an increased use of strategies related to cognitive empathy.

Cognitive empathy involves the representation of thoughts and intentions of other individuals and the process of mentalizing (26). Mentalizing and theory of mind has typically been associated with activation of the medial prefrontal cortex (MPFC), also in the context of empathizing (26). While studies on explicit empathy tasks focusing on cognitive aspects (21) have not found dysfunctions in the MPFC in CD, other studies using resting state fMRI suggests functional alterations in this brain region in individuals affected by the disorder (27, 28), which the authors interpreted as reflecting deficient introspective processing, emotion processing and reduced empathy. Therefore, the authors recommended investigating correlates of cognitive empathy and deficient introspective processing in more detail.

In summary, while previous research has established a blunted amygdala reactivity, this has rarely been investigated using higher-level empathy tasks in youth with CD. Second, while CD individuals are able to empathize in order to achieve goals or when explicitly instructed (22), they still show deficits in processing sad and fearful faces, show little compassion, a shallow affect and lack of guilt, in particular with high CU traits (29). A detailed knowledge about neural mechanisms related to empathizing in CD, including cognitive and affective aspects, is lacking. This is of particular interest in early-onset CD, as this subtype is thought to be characterized by marked neurodevelopmental disturbances and a higher risk to develop CU-traits (10). Given the poor prognosis and very limited treatment options of early-onset CD particularly with high CU-traits (30), it is of great scientific and clinical interest to understand neural mechanisms of empathy in this cohort but has not been studied to date. Due to the relevance of reduced empathy for the concept of psychopathy and CU traits (31), and strong evidence for negative associations between individual empathy and CU-traits (32), we aimed for a combined investigation of neural substrates of empathy, individual empathy measures and CU-traits. We employed an established explicit empathy tasks, which involved a face-to-face situation and draws on both cognitive and affective aspects of empathy. This task requires participants to empathize with emotional faces by (a) inferring the emotional state of others as expressed by their facial expression (other-task) and (b) judging the own emotional state in response to the depicted facial expression (self-task). Thus, this task draws on evaluating someone's emotion, taking the self-perspective, and focusing on own evoked emotions. We investigated a clinical sample of early-onset conduct disorder (i.e., presence of at least one characteristic CD behavior prior to age 10, according to DSM-5), known to show severe antisocial behavior and high levels of callous-unemotional traits (33). We were particularly interested in neural activation of the amygdala, given its pivotal role in affective empathy processing and the history of studies indicating dysfunction in CD. In line with earlier research, we hypothesize a blunted amygdala response also during explicit empathize tasks. We also focused on neural activation within the MPFC in line with its pivotal role for cognitive aspects of empathy. Moreover, we expected a positive relationship between individual empathic abilities and brain activation in brain areas related to empathizing, and, accordingly, an inverse relationship with CU traits (32).

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Participants and Diagnostic Assessment**

The final sample for the fMRI analysis comprised 14 boys with early onset CD between 8 and 16 years of age, and 15 TDC boys (see below for excluded participants after fMRI data analysis). Only subjects with an IQ  $\geq$  80 based on the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children-IV (WISC-IV, German version by (34) were included. Both groups were age-matched, however TDC showed slightly higher IQ (see **Table 1**). Participants of

TABLE 1 | Sample description.

	TDC (n = 15)	CD ( <i>n</i> = 14)
Age	12.7 (2.5)	12.2 (1.9)
Age range	8.5-16.8	8.1-14.6
Full-scale IQ (WISC-IV)	112.8 (10.5)	99.8 (14.2)*
IQ range	80–133	80-119
BIE (max. 88)	19.4 (16.2)	-0.3 (14.4)**
Callous-unemotional (APSD, T-score)	46.4 (7.9)	64.1 (7.6)**

Means and standard deviations given if not noted otherwise. CD, Conduct disorder; TDC, typically developing controls; BIE, Bryant Index of Empathy; APSD, Antisocial process screening device; \*p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01.

the CD group showed significantly higher CD traits and lower empathy abilities.

Participants with CD were recruited from the Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry of the RWTH Aachen University. Participants in the healthy control group were recruited by announcements in local schools. All participants were informed in detail about the experimental procedures and the aims of the study and provided written informed assent. Written informed consent was obtained by parents/legal custodian, after the parent(s)/legal custodian(s) had been informed about all aspects of the study. The study was approved by the local ethics committee in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and in compliance with national legislation.

Participants were included, if they did not have evidence for a neurological disorder, or a history or current diagnosis of psychosis, trauma, bipolar disorder, substance abuse, or pervasive developmental disorder based on a standardized semi-structured interview (K-SADS-PL) (35). Further exclusion criteria were any chronic physical illness and the use of any medication at the time of fMRI measurements. Medication with methylphenidate (n =8) was stopped 48 h prior to the fMRI assessment.

Using the standardized semi-structured interview (K-SADS-PL) (35) with participants and caregivers, all participants were assessed for current and past CD, oppositional defiant disorder, ADHD, major depressive disorder, anxiety disorders, obsessive-compulsive disorder, tic disorder, elimination disorder, and posttraumatic stress disorder. The K-SADS-PL was also applied in TDC participants to rule out any current and past psychiatric condition.

Participants were included in the patient group if the diagnostic criteria of CD, early-onset subtype according to DSM-5 were fulfilled, i.e., if at least one symptom had started before the age of 10. Psychiatric comorbidity in the CD group was as follows: 10 participants (71%) were diagnosed with comorbid ADHD, two participants with comorbid enuresis, and one participant with comorbid chronic motor tic disorder. Cognitive testing (IQ) was performed in all participants using the WISC-IV, German version by (34).

# Instruments Assessing Behavioral Characteristics

Psychopathic traits in the CD and TDC groups were measured by the Antisocial Personality Screening Device [APSD (36)], a 20-item rating scale that assesses callous-unemotional (CU) traits, narcissism and impulsivity. All parents completed a German version of the APSD, and the CU traits subscale was evaluated. Standardized values (T-Scores) were used, provided in the manual (36).

Empathic abilities: All children completed the German version of the Bryant Index of Empathy (BIE); (37, 38), an adaptation of the Emotional Empathic Tendency Scale (39) assessing predominantly affective aspects of empathy. Higher scores on the BIE reflect greater empathic ability. Items are rated on a 9-point Likert scale (-4 to +4); the maximum total sum score is 88.

ADHD symptoms: Parents completed the German Parental Report on ADHD symptoms, which is part of the Diagnostic System of Mental Disorders in Children and Adolescents (40) reflecting DSM-IV criteria. Sum scores are provided.

### Stimuli

The facial stimuli were taken from an earlier study of our group, published in (41–43). In brief, happy, sad and neutral faces (n = 72, each) were used as stimuli. Happy and sad expressions were chosen since they have been shown to evoke congruent empathic reactions (e.g., feelings of sadness when viewing a sad face) (44). Since empathic feelings are more easily evoked when the counterpart is similar to oneself (e.g., in age and gender) (45), a set of face stimuli was constructed and morphed to the age of the participant groups. Furthermore, the stimuli were morphed to neutral and emotional faces according to established conventions (Facial Action Coding System) (46) using FaceGen 3.1 (Singular Inversions, Vancouver, Canada). Weak emotional expressions were used along with more obvious ones to provide sufficient variability with regard to emotional intensity (see **Figure 1**).

### **fMRI** Paradigm

Three tasks alternated blockwise in a pseudo-randomized, counterbalanced order (see Figure 1 for details). In the othertask, participants were instructed to empathize with a person whose face appeared on the screen and to infer the emotional state from that face. In the self-task, participants were again instructed to empathize with the depicted person. However, they were asked to judge their own emotional response to the face. In both tasks, happy and sad faces were mixed within blocks to prevent habituation effects. Half of the blocks contained high-intensity emotional stimuli, and the other half contained low intensity emotional stimuli. Response options were "sad," "neutral" or "happy". In the high-level baseline task, perceptual decisions on the width of neutral faces as "thin," "average," or "wide" were included. Participants responded with their right index, middle, and ring fingers using a three-button response device. Each block (19.2 s) was preceded by an instruction cue (3 s) and comprised six face trials (each 2.47 s), separated by a fixation cross (0.45-0.95 s). 10 blocks of each task were presented, resulting in 30 blocks.

To familiarize participants with task requirements, participants first practiced the task outside the scanner. To reduce potential bias in the self-report of own emotions (selftask), we explicitly instructed the participants that there was no "wrong" answer and they should respond according to their actual feelings. Faces shown during the practice session were not included into the fMRI stimulus set. After the fMRI experiment, participants were asked standardized open questions on how they resolved the tasks. All participants were able to recall and describe how they resolved the tasks. Participants who did not follow the task instructions correctly (e.g., stated that they



judged the emotional state of the person whose face appeared on the screen during the self-task instead of judging their own emotional response to the face) were excluded from the sample; this applied to one TDC participant.

Seventeen boys with early onset CD and 18 typically developing controls (TDC) boys were investigated. After exclusion of six participants (3 CD, 3 TDC) due to excessive movement (see below for details), 14 CD and 15 TDC boys remained for the final analysis. Response collection and stimulus presentation were performed employing the software Presentation 9.9 (Neurobehavioral Systems, Albany, CA, USA). Visual stimuli were presented using a head mounted display.

### **MRI Acquisition**

Scanning was performed on a 3.0-Tesla Trio-Tim system (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany) using a standard CP head coil. During the experimental task (11.8 min), whole brain echoplanar T2-weighted images (EPIs) were acquired (TE = 28 ms, TR = 2,230 ms, FlipAngle =  $77^{\circ}$ , FOV = 192 mm, matrix size = 64 × 64, 38 slices, slice thickness = 3 mm, voxel size =  $3 \times 3 \times 3.45 \text{ mm}^3$ ). High-resolution T1-weighed anatomical images were collected using a rapid acquisition gradient-echo (MP-RAGE) pulse sequence (TE = 2.520 ms, TR = 1.900 ms, FlipAngle 9°, FOV = 256 mm, matrix size =  $256 \times 256$ , 176 slices, slice thickness = 1 mm, voxel size =  $0.98 \times 0.98 \times 1 \text{ mm}^3$ ).

## **Data Analysis**

Imaging data was analyzed using SPM12 (Wellcome Trust Centre for Neuroimaging, London, UK, http://www.fil.ion.ucl.ac. uk/spm/) implemented in MATLAB 8.4 (The Mathworks, Inc., Natick, MA, USA). The first four functional images of each participant were discarded. The remaining 312 volumes were realigned, spatially normalized to standard stereotactic Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) coordinates and spatially smoothed with an 8-mm full-width half-maximum Gaussian kernel. Participants with excessive movement (i.e., >3 mm translation,  $> 4^{\circ}$  rotation) were excluded from further analysis resulting in the final sample size described in the participants section. Additionally, we checked that the overall amount of movement was not significantly different between groups by comparing respective max translation and rotation parameters across groups (multiple t-tests, all t < 0.84, all p > 0.41). Model parameters were estimated for each voxel according to the General Linear Model. To account for individual residual movement-related variance, realignment parameters were included into the model as regressors. For group analyses, a second-level random-effects model was implemented. Individual contrast images coding for each experimental condition were analyzed using a flexible ANOVA model with group as a between subject factor, and condition as within subject factors. Anatomical images were coregistered to the mean EPI image and normalized into MNI space. Boxcar functions (19.2 s, corresponding to the experimental conditions) were convolved with a model of the hemodynamic response and its first-order temporal derivative. Violations of sphericity assumptions were accounted for by applying the non-sphericity corrections in SPM12 (estimation of covariance components). As initial analyses did not reveal differential significant group effects for the comparison of highvs. low intensity conditions (or vice versa), we focused on tasks and task x group interactions for the following analyses. For between-group comparisons (CD vs. TDC), we compared other- and self-blocks (containing both high and low intensity stimuli), with the high-level baseline, respectively (other > highlevel baseline; self > high-level baseline) and performed the direct comparison between self- and other-tasks (self > other, other > self).

Results are reported that met the statistical threshold of p < 0.05 family-wise error (FWE) at the voxel level. For a-priori specified regions, we performed additional region of interest (ROI) analyses, i.e., the amygdala, and the medial PFC using a threshold of p < 0.05 (FWE corrected across each particular region). ROIs were constructed using standard neuroanatomical toolboxes implemented in SPM12 [Anatomy Toolbox (47), WFU PickAtlas (48)]. In detail, the ROIs for the left and right MPFC were constructed with regions of the aal-atlas including the cortices frontal superior medial, frontal medial orbital, gyrus rectus and frontal superior orbital.

Moreover, to assess whether brain activity was related to measures of empathy and callous-unemotional traits, linear regression analyses were performed with empathy scores (BIE/CU-traits respectively) for those regions and contrasts which yielded group differences between tasks. For regression analyses across and within groups, anatomical ROIs were used (amygdala, MPFC, thresholded at p < 0.05, FWE corrected for respective ROI). Additionally, we used a 15 mm sphere around coordinates with a significant group difference to further explore correlations within the CD group.

## RESULTS

### **Behavioral Results**

Reaction times (RT) were analyzed by a  $2 \times 2 \times 2$  mixed-model ANOVA with the factors task, emotion, and group. This analysis did not yield significant main effect of task, emotion or group (all *ps* > 0.25). Moreover, interactions involving the factor group were all non-significant (all *ps* > 0.28).

Correct identification of displayed emotions during empathizing was assessed using correct responses during the other-task and analyzed by a 2 (emotion) × 2 (group) mixed effects ANOVA. We found a significant main effect of emotion  $F_{(1, 27)} = 12.06$ , p < 0.01 due to a higher accuracy for sad (M =82.5%; SD = 19.2) compared to happy faces (M = 71.0%; SD =16.5; p = 0.002). The interaction of emotion x group was not significant [ $F_{(1, 27)} = 1.14$ ] and there was no main effect of group [ $F_{(1, 27)} = 0.211$ ].

Congruence of evoked emotions was assessed using congruent responses during the self-task (i.e., happy responses to happy faces and sad responses to sad faces) and analyzed by a 2 (emotion) × 2 (group) mixed effects ANOVA. We found a significant interaction of emotion × group  $[F_{(1, 27)} = 6.88, p < 0.05]$ , but no main effect of emotion or group (all *ps* > 0.63). Post-hoc comparisons indicated a significantly higher congruency for sad (M = 64.3%; SD = 32.4) compared to happy faces (M = 51.4%; SD = 27.4; p < 0.05) in TDC but not in



CD. On a descriptive level, this pattern was reversed in CD (sad: M = 44.2%; SD = 38.2; happy: M = 60.8%; SD = 29.2). Additionally, we performed the same analyses including intensity as a factor in the ANOVA-models ( $2 \times 2 \times 2$  mixed-model ANOVAS for the factors intensity, emotion and group). In these analyses, no additional significant effects of group or interactions with group were observed, but all effects mentioned in the main manuscript remained stable (see **Supplementary Material** for further details). CD-Patients had significantly higher CU-traits (t = -5.9, p < 0.001) and significantly lower BIE-scores than TDC (t = 3.5, p = 0.001). Both measures were inversely related across groups (r = -0.5, p = 0.007).

### **fMRI Results**

Comparisons related to the main effect of task (i.e., self/other vs. control condition) yielded widespread activation in brain areas previously associated with empathic processing (41, 43, 49, 50) across both groups, including the amygdala, MPFC, middle temporal gyrus, temporal gyrus, inferior frontal gyrus, cingulum, and precuneus. For details see **Supplement 1**.

Whole brain comparisons or any contrast associated with group comparisons or interactions with the factor group did not yield significant activation peaks (FWE corrected threshold) for any task. Inference with respect to the factor group is drawn based on ROI analysis as outlined in the introduction and methods section.

#### Other vs. High-Level Baseline

ROI-based analyses of the amygdala confirmed that TDC yielded greater activation than CD in the right amygdala (peak voxel coordinates = 30, -4, -28; t = 4.02; P < 0.05 FWE-SVC; see **Figure 2**).

Across the entire sample, greater activation in the amygdala was associated with a higher degree of empathy (as indicated by higher BIE-scores, peak voxel coordinates = 30, -4, -26; t = 4.33; P < 0.01 FWE-SVC) and with a lower degree of CU traits (as

indicated by CU scores, peak voxel coordinates = 26, -2, -28; t = 3.65; P < 0.05 FWE-SVC).

Within the CD group, higher BIE-scores were associated with greater BOLD-response in the amygdala (peak voxel coordinates = 30, 0, -24; t = 6.85; P < 0.01 FWE-SVC), however no significant association emerged with respect to CU traits. No group differences occurred in the ROI-based analysis of the MPFC.

#### Self vs. High-Level Baseline

ROI-based analyses of the left MPFC indicated a higher activation in CD over TDC in the left ventromedial prefrontal cortex (peak voxel coordinates = -8, 50, -24; t = 3.95; P < 0.05 FWE-SVC; see **Figure 3**). No difference in amygdala activation was detected.

#### Self vs. Other Task

ROI-based analyses for the comparison CD > TDC indicated no differences in the amygdala and larger activation in the right dorsal PFC (peak voxel coordinates = 12, 50, 20; t = 4.19; P < 0.05 FWE-SVC; see **Figure 4**).

Using ROI-based analysis with a sphere of 15 mm around the coordinates 12, 50, 20 a positive linear association with BIE-scores was detected in the CD group (peak voxel coordinates = 12, 52, 34; t = 5.37; P < 0.05 FWE-SVC). No difference in amygdala activation was detected.

Across all above-mentioned coordinates and contrasts no associations with IQ or ADHD-symptoms scores were detected.

### DISCUSSION

The aim of this study was to examine neural correlates in an explicit empathizing task in early onset CD as compared to TDC. Key findings of this study include the hypoactivation of the amygdala during the other-task in CD participants. Amygdala activation was positively associated with measures of empathy in



**FIGURE 3** | Differential activation of typically developing controls (TDC) and youth with conduct disorder (CD) for the contrast self > high level baseline, SPM(T) overlaid on single subject T1 template, threshold for illustrative purposes  $p_{uncorr.} < 0.001$ . Increased activation in the left ventromedial prefrontal cortex (peak coordinate -8, 50, -24) in CD > TDC (family-wise error corrected at p < 0.05 for ROI). Contrast estimates and 90% confidence intervals of contrast self > control in peak coordinate displayed. The color bar chart represents *T*-values.



the whole sample and in the CD group alone. Moreover, during the self-conditions, CD showed larger activation specifically in the ventral and dorsal MPFC pointing toward increased activation in areas relevant for cognitive empathy and selfreferential processing (51).

With respect to behavioral performance, there were no significant differences in RTs between CD participants and control participants for any experimental condition. It is thus unlikely that differences in neural activations are related to domain-general performance deficits (such as differences in perceptual processing speed).

Moreover, consistent with other reports using a similar paradigm (24), our behavioral findings (i.e., task-performance) do not indicate deficits in CD for the identification of other people's emotional state (other task) during empathizing. While other studies have reported deficits for emotion recognition in CD (18, 52, 53), this does not appear to be the case in the

context of empathizing with clearly identifiable facial expressions. However, despite comparable emotion *identification*, we could demonstrate atypical emotional resonance (self-task) in CD participants, revealing that CD participants do not show the same increased resonance with sad emotions as evident for TDC. Such a specificity for the displayed emotion is consistent with other reports of sad-specific impairments in antisocial individuals (18) for emotion processing. Furthermore, this pattern of results resonates well with the clinical characteristics of early-onset CD and in particular high CU traits. As outlined in the DSM-5, individuals with limited prosocial emotions show lack of remorse e.g., "after hurting someone" (1), and are less concerned about the feelings of others, or disregard others feelings. This aberrant pattern may be connected with a less empathic reaction to others' emotions and in particular to sad faces. A limited resonance with sad expressions as an example for a distress cue has been associated with the theory of reduced cognitive violence inhibition (13, 54). This theory suggests that a victim's distress cues can inhibit the attacks of an aggressor. In line with a limited responsiveness to distress cues or reduced violence inhibition, children with early onset CD often show an early onset of severe aggression (55).

The amygdala plays an important role for emotional processing, including empathy [see (56, 57) for recent meta-analyses]. Robust involvement of the amygdala across participants confirms this also in the context of the empathy task that we used (41, 58). Furthermore, we could demonstrate a correlation of individual empathic abilities and brain activation with the amygdala, underlining the importance of the amygdala integrity for empathic responses. Blunted amygdala activity has repeatedly been reported in the context of psychopathic traits and antisocial behavior in response to fearful faces (16, 21, 59, 60). Our finding of a hypoactivation of the right amygdala in early-onset CD is consistent with previous reports on reduced amygdala reactivity specifically for sad vs. neutral faces (20). Of note, the study of Passamonti et al. (20) revealed that this amygdala hypoactivation was more pronounced in early onset than adolescent onset CD. Our study is the first to reveal hypoactivation in the context of empathizing in early onset CD, and associations with CU traits and empathic abilities. Moreover, several studies point toward amygdala hypoactivation as an important neurobiological marker of reduced pain-related empathy and responses to distress in psychopathy in adolescents and adults (59, 61). While earlier studies on emotional processing in CD have demonstrated links between amygdala activation and callousness (16, 17), our study is the first to report an association between amygdala activity and empathy even within a CD group using a measure of individual empathic abilities (i.e., the BIE). This finding highlights that despite overall impairment, there is considerable variability of empathic abilities in CD participants which is associated with amygdala responsivity during empathizing. Although we found an inverse association between amygdala activity and CU-traits and, accordingly, an inverse relationship between empathy and CU traits across the whole sample, we could not demonstrate an association of amygdala activity and CU-traits within the CD group. This was likely due to the fact that the CD participants in our study had relatively high CU values with low variance. Further studies with larger sample sizes are needed to address the complex relationship between empathy, CU-traits and brain activation patterns.

With respect to (frequently) comorbid ADHD diagnoses in CD, our data did not point toward associations of amygdala activity and ADHD comorbidity in accordance with a recent meta-analysis (62). In summary, our finding of a blunted amygdala reaction in an empathy task in early onset CD adds to the body of literature which argues for a biological basis as an explanatory model for a high risk to show pervasive antisocial behavior (5).

During the self-task, as well as for the direct comparison of self vs. other task, we observed higher activation in the MPFC for the CD group (as compared to TDC). Brain activation in the MPFC has consistently been reported for diverse social tasks, including mentalizing and cognitive as well as affective empathy (49, 50, 56, 57, 63). A bulk of evidence converges on the finding of a gradual ventral-dorsal distinction within the MPFC with more dorsal aspects implicated for goal-directed behavior, cognitive control, and social-cognitive judgments, whereas ventral aspects are more associated with self-relevance in emotional contexts (such as autonomic responses and monitoring the evaluation of future outcomes) (64). Similarly, dorsal and ventral MPFC can be conceived as representing a functional gradient from more involvement for other-related judgments (dosal) to self-related judgments (ventral) (51). Accordingly, vMPFC has also been implicated in self-referential emotional cognition [e.g., (65)]. The anterior rostral part of the MPFC (arMPFC, in between the most dorsal and ventral parts) has been conceptualized as the central hub for more abstract metacognitive representations which support self-reference and mentalizing (64). This area is consistently activated during perspective taking, empathy, and theory of mind tasks (49, 50, 57, 66, 67). Our data reveal a greater involvement of the arMPFC (BA 32/10) for CD participants during explicit empathizing, in particularly when attending to the self-perspective. Others have suggested that areas such as the arMPFC are more related to cognitive aspects of empathy (66). Interestingly, increased brain activation in the arMPFC was also correlated with better empathic abilities in CD participants, suggesting that this area may, at least in part also be interpreted as serving a compensatory role (in the light of decreased emotional resonance paralleled by reduced amygdala activation). It might be speculated that compensatory MPFC activation could also play a role to enhance activation of the amygdala and enhance emotional resonance per se. However, this would need to be verified in future studies with larger samples to reveal a potential direct relationship between arMPFC, amygdala activation, and emotional resonance. Furthermore, we observed increased activation for the CD group (relative to TDC) of the vMPFC for self-related processing during empathy. This finding suggests a stronger reliance on self-referential processing during empathizing for CD, in concert with a less congruent emotional response. Taken together with the finding of reduced amygdala responses, this pattern of results resonates well with the clinical phenotype of callous-unemotional traits in patients with CD (i.e., self-centered, emotionally cold, and low empathic behavior toward other people).

Both arMPFC (BA 32/10) and vMPFC (BA 11) are part of the so-called default mode network (DMN), which is characterized by increased connectivity during periods of rest (68) and has been suggested to support emotional and self-referential processing (69). Two studies have reported reduced functional connectivity for CD patients in the DMN, and particular in MPFC (27, 28), also in the subgroup of early onset CD (27) which the authors interpreted as potentially reflecting dysfunctional introspective processing and hypothesized a relation to social-cognitive deficits in CD. Our data, however, suggest hyperactivation during an explicit self-task, in concert with a positive association with empathic abilities. Interestingly, a study investigating anatomical integrity of the DMN observed increased myelination in the DMN in adolescents with CD in comparison to TDC (70), which was also associated with CU traits. Clearly, future studies are needed to address these inconsistencies which combine

resting state connectivity, anatomical connectivity and functional activation patterns and investigate the relation with CU traits and empathic abilities.

### Implications

Our data point toward increased brain activation in MPFC areas in CD known to be strongly involved in cognitive empathy, self-referential processing, and reward. Thus, in line with prior research, CD may have the ability to empathize (22), but rely on different neural mechanisms. The involved neural mechanisms may be less associated with emotional contagion, but possibly promote a more self-centered behavior displaying a shallow affect during social interaction.

A possible approach to improve empathy skills is the use of empathy training programs. A meta-analytic review on empathy training regimes indicates overall medium effect sizes of these programs (71). A study by Dadds (72) indicates that particularly boys with high CU traits may benefit from these programs in showing improved empathic skills and subsequently lower conduct problems. Future research could more closely evaluate if a targeted training of empathic skills could result in e.g., improved amygdala reactivity or differential neuronal processes underlying improved empathy in CD. Subsequently, a targeted fMRI-neurofeedback training in youth with low empathy could help improve the outcome of empathy-related trainings. Given that our study points to a certain variability of neural responses in the amygdala and the MPFC that were associated with empathy measures, an early and targeted beginning of empathy skills training could possibly help improving the outcome of an individualized treatment.

### **Strengths and Limitations**

Strengths of the study include the investigation of a wellcharacterized clinical sample with early-onset conduct disorder and the use of an established explicit empathy task that has been successfully used in prior research of our and other groups (24, 41–43, 49). In line with previous studies (42, 43, 49, 50) we interpret behavioral responses for the self-task as an index of emotional resonance. Although we cannot completely rule out the possibility that this self-report response could be biased (e.g., due to a tendency to respond in a socially acceptable way), our interpretation is in line with previous findings of reduced emotional contagion in CD (41–43, 49, 50). However future studies should consider using more objective measures of emotional resonance, e.g., skin conductance measures or video recordings of facial expression.

A limitation of the study is the limited sample size, which requires a replication of our results in larger studies. Furthermore, previous studies have also reported structural abnormalities in CD, also in similar regions where we found functional differences. In particular, early onset CD might be characterized by stronger neurodevelopmental disturbance, thus, structural and functional deficits may interact and both contribute to deficits in empathy processing and related brain areas. Future studies should systematically investigate structural and functional trajectories of brain areas related to empathy processing and CU traits across development in early onset CD.

## CONCLUSION

The data emphasize the important role of the amygdala in empathy related emotional processing in early onset CD during an explicit empathy paradigm. Diminished amygdala responses and their association with low empathy suggest a pivotal influence of impaired amygdala processing in early-onset CD, in particular for deficits in empathic behavior. Elevated response in the MPFC in boys with CD point toward increased demands on self-referential processing to solve empathy tasks, thus potentially pointing at a more cognitive biased processing strategy in this patient group. Future research may focus in more detail on neural correlates of cognitive empathy rocessing in CD and a possible improvement using empathy related trainings.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

## **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The study was approved by the local ethics committee and carried out in accordance with the recommendations of good clinical practice. All participants were informed in detail about the experimental procedures and the aims of the study and provided written informed assent. Written informed consent was obtained by parents/legal custodian, after the parent(s)/legal custodian(s) had been informed about all aspects of the study in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and in compliance with national legislation.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

KK, BH-D, EG, and MS-R designed the study. EG and GP collected the data. GP, MS-R, and NG performed statistical analysis. GP, MS-R, EG, GK, and TV wrote the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

## FUNDING

This work was supported by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (Grant no. 01GJ0808); the Interdisciplinary Center for Clinical Studies, IZKF RWTH Aachen University (Grant no. N4-1). MS-R was supported by the excellence initiative of the federal German states.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank all children and their parents for participating in this study. Also, we thank all study nurses for their help to acquire the imaging data.

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2020.00178/full#supplementary-material

## REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition (DSM-5)*. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association (2013). doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Kazdin AE, Whitley M, Marciano PL. Child-therapist and parent-therapist alliance and therapeutic change in the treatment of children referred for oppositional, aggressive, and antisocial behavior. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. (2006) 47:436–5. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2005.01475.x
- Foster EM, Jones DE. The high costs of aggression: public expenditures resulting from conduct disorder. Am J Public Health. (2005) 95:1767– 72. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2004.061424
- Frick PJ, Viding E. Antisocial behavior from a developmental psychopathology perspective. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2009) 21:1111– 31. doi: 10.1017/S0954579409990071
- Moffitt TE. Male antisocial behaviour in adolescence and beyond. Nat Hum Behav. (2018) 2:177–86. doi: 10.1038/s41562-018-0309-4
- Burt SA, Donnellan MB, Iacono WG, McGue M. Age-of-onset or behavioral sub-types? A prospective comparison of two approaches to characterizing the heterogeneity within antisocial behavior. *J Abnormal Child Psychol.* (2011) 39:633–44. doi: 10.1007/s10802-011-9491-9
- Pardini D, Frick PJ. Multiple developmental pathways to conduct disorder: current conceptualizations and clinical implications. J Can Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2013) 22:20–5.
- Henry J, Dionne G, Viding E, Petitclerc A, Feng B, Vitaro F, et al. A longitudinal twin study of callous-unemotional traits during childhood. J Abnorm Psychol. (2018) 127:374–84. doi: 10.1037/abn0000349
- Viding E, Blair RJR, Moffitt TE, Plomin R. Evidence for substantial genetic risk for psychopathy in 7-year-olds. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*. (2005) 46:592– 7. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00393.x
- Dandreaux DM, Frick PJ. Developmental pathways to conduct problems: a further test of the childhood and adolescent-onset distinction. *J Abnorm Child Psychol.* (2009) 37:375–85. doi: 10.1007/s10802-008-9261-5
- Blair RJR, Veroude K, Buitelaar JK. Neuro-cognitive system dysfunction and symptom sets: A review of fMRI studies in youth with conduct problems. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2018) 91:69–90. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.10.022
- Tyler PM, White SF, Thompson RW, Blair RJR. Applying a cognitive neuroscience perspective to disruptive behavior disorders: implications for schools. *Dev Neuropsychol.* (2019) 44:17–42. doi: 10.1080/87565641.2017.1334782
- Blair RJR. Traits of empathy and anger: implications for psychopathy and other disorders associated with aggression. *Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci.* (2018) 373:20170155. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2017.0155
- Thomson ND, Centifanti LCM. Proactive and reactive aggression subgroups in typically developing children: the role of executive functioning, psychophysiology, and psychopathy. *Child Psychiatry Human Dev.* (2018) 49:197–8. doi: 10.1007/s10578-017-0741-0
- Urben S, Habersaat S, Pihet S, Suter M, de Ridder J, Stephan P. Specific contributions of age of onset, callous-unemotional traits and impulsivity to reactive and proactive aggression in youths with conduct disorders. *Psychiatr* Q. (2018) 89:1–10. doi: 10.1007/s11126-017-9506-y
- Jones AP, Laurens KR, Herba CM, Barker GJ, Viding E. Amygdala hypoactivity to fearful faces in boys with conduct problems and callous-unemotional traits. Am J Psychiatry. (2009) 166:95–102. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2008.07071050
- Lozier LM, Cardinale EM, VanMeter JW, Marsh AA. Mediation of the relationship between callous-unemotional traits and proactive aggression by amygdala response to fear among children with conduct problems. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2014) 71:627–36. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.4540
- Marsh AA, Blair RJR. Deficits in facial affect recognition among antisocial populations: a meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2008) 32:454– 65. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2007.08.003
- Viding E, Sebastian CL, Dadds MR, Lockwood PL, Cecil CA, De Brito SA, et al. Amygdala response to preattentive masked fear in children with conduct problems: the role of callous-unemotional traits. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2012) 169:1109–16. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.12020191
- 20. Passamonti L, Fairchild G, Goodyer IM, Hurford G, Hagan CC, Rowe JB, et al. Neural abnormalities in early-onset and

adolescence-onset conduct disorder. Arch Gen. Psychiatry. (2010) 67:729–38. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.75

- Sebastian CL, McCrory EJ, Cecil CA, Lockwood PL, De Brito SA, Fontaine NM, et al. Neural responses to affective and cognitive theory of mind in children with conduct problems and varying levels of callous-unemotional traits. *Arch Gen Psychiatry.* (2012) 69:814–22. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.2070
- Meffert H, Gazzola V, den Boer JA, Bartels AA, Keysers C. Reduced spontaneous but relatively normal deliberate vicarious representations in psychopathy. *Brain*. (2013) 136(Pt 8):2550–62. doi: 10.1093/brain/awt190
- Keysers C, Gazzola V. Dissociating the ability and propensity for empathy. *Trends Cogn Sci.* (2014) 18:163–6. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2013. 12.011
- Klapwijk ET, Aghajani M, Colins OF, Marijnissen GM, Popma A, van Lang NDJ, et al. Different brain responses during empathy in autism spectrum disorders versus conduct disorder and callous-unemotional traits. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. (2016) 57:737–47. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12498
- 25. Anastassiou-Hadjicharalambous X, Warden D. Cognitive and affective perspective-taking in conduct-disordered children high and low on callous-unemotional traits. *Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health.* (2008) 2:16. doi: 10.1186/1753-2000-2-16
- Blair RJ. The neurobiology of psychopathic traits in youths. Nat Rev Neurosci. (2013) 14:786–99. doi: 10.1038/nrn3577
- Broulidakis MJ, Fairchild G, Sully K, Blumensath T, Darekar A, Sonuga-Barke EJ. Reduced default mode connectivity in adolescents with conduct disorder. J Am Acad Child Adolescent Psychiatry. (2016) 55:800–8.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2016.05.021
- Lu FM, Zhou JS, Zhang J, Xiang YT, Zhang J, Liu Q, et al. Functional connectivity estimated from resting-state fMRI reveals selective alterations in male adolescents with pure conduct disorder. *PLoS ONE*. (2015) 10:e0145668. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0145668
- 29. Lethbridge EM, Richardson P, Reidy L, Taroyan NA. Exploring the relationship between callous-unemotional traits, empathy processing and affective valence in a general population. *Eur J Psychol.* (2017) 13:162–72. doi: 10.5964/ejop.v13i1.1179
- Fairchild G, Hawes DJ, Frick PJ, Copeland WE, Odgers CL, Franke B, et al. Conduct disorder. Nat Rev DisPrimers. (2019) 5:43. doi: 10.1038/s41572-019-0095-y
- Hare RD, Neumann CS. Psychopathy as a clinical and empirical construct. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. (2008) 4:217– 46. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.3.022806.091452
- 32. Waller R, Wagner NJ, Barstead MG, Subar A, Petersen JL, Hyde JS, et al. A meta-analysis of the associations between callous-unemotional traits and empathy, prosociality, and guilt. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2020) 75:101809. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2019.101809
- 33. Klingzell I, Fanti KA, Colins OF, Frogner L, Andershed AK, Andershed H. Early childhood trajectories of conduct problems and callous-unemotional traits: the role of fearlessness and psychopathic personality dimensions. *Child Psychiatry Human Dev.* (2016) 47:236–47. doi: 10.1007/s10578-015-0560-0
- 34. Petermann F, Petermann U. Hamburg-Wechsler-Intelligenztest für Kinder IV (HAWIK-IV). Göttingen: Hogrefe (2007).
- Delmo C, Welffenbach O, Gabriel M, Stadler C, Poustka F. Diagnostisches Interview Kiddie-Sads Present and Lifetime Version (K-SAD-PL). Frankfurt: Klinik für Psychiatrie und Psychotherapie des Kindes- und Jugendalters (2001).
- Frick PJ, Hare R. *The Antisocial Process Screening Device (APSD)*. Berkshire, MA: Multi-Health Systems. (2001) doi: 10.1037/t00032-000
- Greimel E, Schulte-Rüther M, Kamp-Becker I, Remschmidt H, Herpertz-Dahlmann B, Konrad K. Selbst- und Fremdbeurteilung der Empathie bei Jugendlichen mit Autismus. Z Kinder Jugendpsychiatr Psychother. (2011) 39:113–21. doi: 10.1024/1422-4917/a000097
- Bryant BK. An index of empathy for children and adolescents. Child Dev. (1982) 53:413–25. doi: 10.2307/1128984
- Mehrabian A, Epstein N. A measure of emotional empathyl. J Pers. (1972) 40:525–43. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1972.tb00078.x
- Döpfner M, Görtz-Dorten A, Lehmkuhl G. Diagnostik-System für Psychische Störungen nach ICD-10 und DSM-IV für Kinder- und Jugendliche (DISYPS-II). Bern: Huber (2008).

- Greimel E, Schulte-Rüther M, Kircher T, Kamp-Becker I, Remschmidt H, Fink GR, et al. Neural mechanisms of empathy in adolescents with autism spectrum disorder and their fathers. *Neuroimage*. (2010) 49:1055– 65. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.07.057
- Greimel E, Schulte-Ruther M, Fink GR, Piefke M, Herpertz-Dahlmann B, Konrad K. Development of neural correlates of empathy from childhood to early adulthood: an fMRI study in boys and adult men. *J Neural Transm.* (2010) 117:781–91. doi: 10.1007/s00702-010-0404-9
- Schulte-Ruther M, Greimel E, Piefke M, Kamp-Becker I, Remschmidt H, Fink GR, et al. Age-dependent changes in the neural substrates of empathy in autism spectrum disorder. *Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci.* (2014) 9:1118– 26. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst088
- 44. Wild B, Erb M, Bartels M. Are emotions contagious? Evoked emotions while viewing emotionally expressive faces: quality, quantity, time course and gender differences. *Psychiatry Res.* (2001) 102:109–24. doi: 10.1016/S0165-1781(01)00225-6
- Preston SD, de Waal FBM. Empathy: Its ultimate and proximate bases. *Behav Brain Sci.* (2002) 25:1–20. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X02000018
- Ekman P, & Friesen, W. V. Manual for the Facial Action Code. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologist Press (1978).
- Eickhoff SB, Stephan KE, Mohlberg H, Grefkes C, Fink GR, Amunts K, et al. A new SPM toolbox for combining probabilistic cytoarchitectonic maps and functional imaging data. *Neuroimage*. (2005) 25:1325–35. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.12.034
- Maldjian JA, Laurienti PJ, Kraft RA, Burdette JH. An automated method for neuroanatomic and cytoarchitectonic atlas-based interrogation of fMRI data sets. *Neuroimage*. (2003) 19:1233–9. doi: 10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00169-1
- Schulte-Ruther M, Markowitsch HJ, Fink GR, Piefke M. Mirror neuron and theory of mind mechanisms involved in face-to-face interactions: a functional magnetic resonance imaging approach to empathy. *J Cogn Neurosci.* (2007) 19:1354–72. doi: 10.1162/jocn.2007.19.8.1354
- Schulte-Ruther M, Greimel E, Markowitsch HJ, Kamp-Becker I, Remschmidt H, Fink GR, et al. Dysfunctions in brain networks supporting empathy: an fMRI study in adults with autism spectrum disorders. *Soc Neurosci.* (2011) 6:1–21. doi: 10.1080/17470911003708032
- Denny BT, Kober H, Wager TD, Ochsner KN. A meta-analysis of functional neuroimaging studies of self- and other judgments reveals a spatial gradient for mentalizing in medial prefrontal cortex. *J Cogn Neurosci.* (2012) 24:1742– 52. doi: 10.1162/jocn\_a\_00233
- Dawel A, O'Kearney R, McKone E, Palermo R. Not just fear and sadness: meta-analytic evidence of pervasive emotion recognition deficits for facial and vocal expressions in psychopathy. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2012) 36:2288– 304. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2012.08.006
- Fairchild G, Van Goozen SHM, Calder AJ, Stollery SJ, Goodyer IM. Deficits in facial expression recognition in male adolescents with early-onset or adolescence-onset conduct disorder. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*. (2009) 50:627– 36. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2008.02020.x
- Blair RJR. A cognitive developmental approach to morality: investigating the psychopath. *Cognition*. (1995) 57:1–29. doi: 10.1016/0010-0277(95)00676-P
- 55. Klahr AM, Burt SA. Evaluation of the known behavioral heterogeneity in conduct disorder to improve its assessment and treatment. J Child Psychol Psychiatry Allied Discipl. (2014) 55:1300–10. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12268
- Del Casale A, Kotzalidis GD, Rapinesi C, Janiri D, Aragona M, Puzella A, et al. Neural functional correlates of empathic face processing. *Neurosci Lett.* (2017) 655:68–75. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2017.06.058
- Bzdok D, Schilbach L, Vogeley K, Schneider K, Laird AR, Langner R, et al. Parsing the neural correlates of moral cognition: ALE meta-analysis on morality, theory of mind, and empathy. *Brain Struct Funct.* (2012) 217:783– 96. doi: 10.1007/s00429-012-0380-y
- Greimel E, Nehrkorn B, Fink GR, Kukolja J, Kohls G, Müller K, et al. Neural mechanisms of encoding social and non-social context information in autism spectrum disorder. *Neuropsychologia*. (2012) 50:3440– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.09.029

- Marsh AA, Finger EC, Fowler KA, Adalio CJ, Jurkowitz IT, Schechter JC, et al. Empathic responsiveness in amygdala and anterior cingulate cortex in youths with psychopathic traits. J Child Psychol Psychiatry Allied Discipl. (2013) 54:900–10. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12063
- 60. White SF, Marsh AA, Fowler KA, Schechter JC, Adalio C, Pope K, et al. Reduced amygdala response in youths with disruptive behavior disorders and psychopathic traits: decreased emotional response versus increased topdown attention to nonemotional features. *Am J Psychiatry.* (2012) 169:750– 8. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.11081270
- Blair RJR, Leibenluft E, Pine DS. Conduct disorder and callousunemotional traits in youth. N Engl J Med. (2014) 371:2207– 16. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1315612
- Noordermeer SDS, Luman M, Oosterlaan JJNR. A systematic review and meta-analysis of neuroimaging in oppositional defiant disorder (ODD) and conduct disorder (CD) taking attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) into account. *Neuropsychol Rev.* (2016) 26:44–72. doi: 10.1007/s11065-015-9315-8
- Shamay-Tsoory SG, Aharon-Peretz J, Perry D. Two systems for empathy: a double dissociation between emotional and cognitive empathy in inferior frontal gyrus versus ventromedial prefrontal lesions. *Brain.* (2009) 132(Pt 3):617–27. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn279
- 64. Amodio DM, Frith CD. Meeting of minds: the medial frontal cortex and social cognition. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2006) 7:268–77. doi: 10.1038/nrn1884
- 65. D'Argembeau A, Ruby P, Collette F, Degueldre C, Balteau E, Luxen A, et al. Distinct regions of the medial prefrontal cortex are associated with self-referential processing and perspective taking. J Cogn Neurosci. (2007) 19:935–44. doi: 10.1162/jocn.2007.19.6.935
- 66. Kanske P, Bockler A, Trautwein FM, Singer T. Dissecting the social brain: Introducing the EmpaToM to reveal distinct neural networks and brainbehavior relations for empathy and Theory of Mind. *Neuroimage*. (2015) 122:6–19. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.07.082
- Molenberghs P, Johnson H, Henry JD, Mattingley JB. Understanding the minds of others: a neuroimaging meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2016) 65:276–91. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.03.020
- Meyer ML, Lieberman MD. Why people are always thinking about themselves: medial prefrontal cortex activity during rest primes selfreferential processing. *J Cogn Neurosci.* (2018) 30:714–21. doi: 10.1162/jocn\_a \_01232
- Raichle ME. The brain's default mode network. Annu Rev Neurosci. (2015) 38:433–47. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-071013-014030
- Sethi A, Sarkar S, Dell'Acqua F, Viding E, Catani M, Murphy DGM, et al. Anatomy of the dorsal default-mode network in conduct disorder: Association with callous-unemotional traits. *Dev Cogn Neurosci.* (2018) 30:87–92. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2018.01.004
- 71. Teding van Berkhout E, Malouff JM. The efficacy of empathy training: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *J Couns Psychol.* (2016) 63:32–41. doi: 10.1037/cou0000093
- Dadds MR, Cauchi AJ, Wimalaweera S, Hawes DJ, Brennan J. Outcomes, moderators, and mediators of empathic-emotion recognition training for complex conduct problems in childhood. *Psychiatry Res.* (2012) 199:201– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2012.04.033

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 von Polier, Greimel, Konrad, Großheinrich, Kohls, Vloet, Herpertz-Dahlmann and Schulte-Rüther. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

